Pages 12385-12540

PART II



Washington, Friday, November 22, 1963

FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS **COMMISSION**

Reorganization and Revision of Chapter

Subchapter A—General

Title 47—TELECOMMUNICATION

Chapter I—Federal Communications
Commission

REORGANIZATION AND REVISION OF CHAPTER

Subchapter A

The Commission having under consideration the need for editorial revision of its rules and regulations, and the opportunity for such revision afforded by the reprinting of Title 47 of the Code of Federal Regulations; and

It appearing, that the needs of the public and of the Commission will be served by editorial revision of the Commission's rules and regulations; and

It further appearing, that Subchapter A of Title 47 is ready for publication now, and that Subchapters B—D will be published separately at later dates; and

It further appearing, that numerous provisions of the rules and regulations have been rearranged and renumbered, that cross-reference tables for the entire chapter should be provided for the convenience of the public; and

It further appearing, that the changes effected by revision of the rules are editorial in nature, and hence that compliance with the notice, procedural, and effective date provisions of section 4 of the Administrative Procedure Act is unnecessary; and

It further appearing, that authority for revision of the rules and regulations is set forth in sections 4(i), 5(d), and 303(r) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, and in § 0.341(a) of the Commission's rules;

It is ordered, This 31st day of October 1963, effective November 23, 1963, that Parts 0, 1, 2, 5, 13, 15, 17, and 18 of the rules and regulations of the Federal Communications Commission are revised to read as set forth below; and

It is further ordered, That this order shall not be construed as advancing the effective date of any rule change previously adopted by the Commission.

Released: November 18, 1963.

[SEAL]

FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS COMMISSION, BEN F. WAPLE,

Secretary.

REDESIGNATION TABLE

PART O

No change in number of part. Following sections were redesignated.

Old New	Old	New
0.1 0.1	0.19	_ 0.80
0.2 (a-b) 0.2	0.20	_ 0.81
(c) 0.181	0.21	_ 0.91
0.3 0.3	0.22	_ 0.92
0.5 0.5	0.23	_ 0.93
0.10 0.71	0.24	_ 0.94
0.11 0.73	0.25	_ 0.95
0.12 0.72	0.26	_ 0.96
0.13 0.74	0.27	_ 0.97
0.14 0.75	0.28	_ 0.98
0.15 0.76	0.29	_ 0.99
0.16 0.77	0.41	_ 0.111
0.17 0.78	0.42	_ 0.113
0.18 0.79	0.43	_ 0.112

1 0	ld New	Old New
0.44	0.113	0.225 0.357
	0.114	0.231 0.341
	0.115	0.232 0.347
0.47	0.116	0.241 0.281
0.48	Deletec	0.2420.287
0.49	0.121	0.251 0.291
0.61	0.131	0.252 0.293
0.62	0.133	0.253 0.294
	3 0.132	0.254 0.295
	0.133	0.255 0.296
	0.134	0.256 0.297
	0.135	0.257 0.302
	0.136	0.258 0.303
0.00	0.137 0 0.138	0.259 0.304
	0.139	0.260 0.305
	0.151	0.261/ 0.307 0.262 0.292
	2 0.152	0.263 0.298
	0.102	0.271 0.311
	2 0.12	0.272 0.313
	3 0.14	0.281 0.314
	0.15	0.282 0.317
	0.16	0.284 0.316
	3 0.17	0.285 0.315
	7 0.19	and 0.385
	and 0.183	0.286 0.386
0.98	3 0.18	Preceding
0.11	11 0.41	0.291 0.333
	12 0.42	0.291 0.331
0.11	13 0.43	0.292 0.332
0.11	14/0.44	0.293 0.337
	15 0.45	0.322 0.251
	16 0.46	0.323 0.257
	17 0.47	0.331 0.241
	20 0.31 21 0.32	0.332 0.243 0.333 0.247
	22 0.33	0.341 0.261
	23 0.34	0.361 0.231
	24 0.35	0.401
	25 0.36	(a-c) 0.401
	26 0.37	(d-e) 0.403
0.13	31 0.51	0.402 0.411
	32 0.52	0.404 0.415
0.13	33 0.53	0.405 0.413
	34 0.54	0.406
	35 0.55	(a-f) = 0.417
	36 0.56	(g) 0.419
	41 0.171	(h) 0.421
	51 0.61	(i) 0.425
0.10	0.181	(j) 0.423
0.10	0.184 010.201	(k)0.417(b) (2) (1) 0.417(c)
0.20	02 0.203	0,407 0.427
0.20	06 0.361	0.408 0.407
	07 0.365	0.409 0.441
	11 0.211	0.410 0.449
	12 0.212(
0.2	13 0.212(1	
0.2	14 0.214	0.413
0.2	15 0.215	$(a-b)_{}0.443$
	16 0.186	(c) 0.445
	17 0.383	0.414 0.447
	18 0.218	0.415 0.405
	19 0.381	0.416 0.429
0.22	24 0.351	0.417 0.431

New Old	New Old
0.1 0.1	0.37 0.126
0.2 0.2 (a-b)	0.41 0.111
0.3 0.3	0.42 0.112
0.5 0.5	0.43 0.113
0.11 0.91	0.44 0.114
0.12 0.92	0.45 0.115
0.13 New	0.46 0.116
0.14 0.93	0.47 0.117
0.15 0.94	0.51 0.131
0.16 0.95	0.52 0.132
0.17 0.96	0.53 0.133
0.18 0.98	0.54 0.134
0.19 New	0.55 0.135
(See 0.97)	0.56 0.136
0.20 New	0.61 0.151
0.31 0.120	0.71 0.10
0.32 0.121	0.72 0.12
0.33 0.122	0.73 0.11
0.34 0.123	0.74 0.13
0.35 0.124	0.75 0.14
0.36 - 0.125	0.76 0.15

New Old	New Old
0.77 0.16	0.291 0.251
0.78 0.17	0.292 0.262
0.79 0.18	0.293 0.259
0.80 0.19	0.294 0.253
0.81 0.20	0.295
0.91 0.21	0.296_ n oss
0.92 0.22	0.297 0.256
0.93 0.23	0.298_ 0.289
0.94 0.24	0.302 0.257
0.95 0.25	0.303 0.258
0.96 0.26	0.304 0.259
0.97 0.27	0.305 0.260
0.98 0.28	0.307 0.261
0.99 0.29	0.301 0.261
0.111 0.41	0.311 0.271
0.112 0.43	0.313 0.272
0.112 0.43 0.113 0.42	0.314 0.281
and 0.44	0.315 New
	(See 0.285)
0.114 0.45	0.316 0.284
0.115 0.46	0.317 0.282
0.116 0.47	0.331 0.291
0.121 0.49	0.332 0.292
0.131 0.61	0.333 Text
0.132 0.63 0.133 0.62	preceding
0.133 0.62	0.291
and 0.64	0.337 0.293
0.134 0.65	0.341 0.231
0.135 0.66	0.347 0.232
0.136 0.67	0.351 ∩ 224 .
0.137 0.68	0.357 0.225
0.138 0.69	0.361 0.206
0.139 0.70	0.365 0.207
0.151 0.81	0.371(a) _ 0.351
0.152 0.82	(h) Nam
0.161 New	(b) _ New 0.381 0.219
(See 0.206)	0.383 0.217
0.171 0.141	0.385 0.285
0.181 0.2(c)	0.386 0.286
and 0.161	0.300 0.286
0.182 0.91(d)	0.387 New -
0.183 0.97 .	0.401 0.401 (a-c)
	0.403 0.401 (d-e)
0.184 0.162	0.405 0.415
0.186 0.216	0.407 0.408
0.201 0.201	0.411 0.402
0.203 0.202	0.413 0.405
0.211 0.211	0.415 0.404
0.212 0.212	0.417 0.406 (a-f),
and 0.213	()k-1)
0.214 0.214	0.419 0.406(g)
0.215 0.215	0.421 0.406(h)
0.218	0.423 0.406(1)
(a-b) 0.218	$0.425_{}0.406(i)$
(c) New	0.427 0.407
0.231 0.361	0.429 0.416
0.241 0.331	0.431 0.417
0.243 0.332	0.441 0.409
0.247 0.333	0.443 0.413 (a-b)
0.251 0.322	0.445 0.413(c)
0.257 0.323	0.447 0.414
0.261 0.341	0.449 0.410
0.281 0.241	0.451 0.411
0.281 0.241 0.287 0.242	0.453 0.412
V.201 V.212	U.200 U.412

PART 1

No change in number of part. Following sections were redesignated.

Old	New	Old	New
section	section	section	section
1.10	1.1	1.44	1.296
1.11	1.41	1.45	1.297
1.12	1.44	1.46	1.298
1.13	1.45	1.47	1.301
1.14	1.8	1.48	1.303
1.15	1.3	1.50	1.42
1.16	1.108	1.51	1.48
1.17		1.52	1.49
1.18	1.4	.1.53	1.50
1.19	1.43	1.54	1.51
1.21	1.21	1.55	1.52
1.22	1.22	1.56	1.47
1.23	1.23	1.57	1.5
1.24	1.24	1.63	1.87
1.25	1.25	1.64	1.110
1.26	1.26	1.65	1.62
1.41	1.291	1.66	1.68
1.42		1.67	1.61
1.43	1.294	1.68	1.502

llow-

old	New	Old	New	old -	New	Old	New	, New	Old	New	Old
- Hint	section		section	section	section	section	section	section	section	section	section
- 170	1.83	1.214		1.445		1.505		1.298	1.46	1.580	
. 19 4	1.02	1.215		1.446		1.506		1.301		1.587	1.361(a)
. 190	1.00	1.216		1.447		1.507		1.303	1.48	1.591	1.361
	1.77181	1.217		1.448		1.521		1.311	1.121		(b-d)
1.74	1.77(Q)	1.218		1.449		1.522		1.312		1.592	
1.74	1.77(1)	1.219		1.450		1.523		1.313			(i-j)
1.76	1.09	1.300		1.451		1.524		1.314		1.593	
a 1979	1.91	1.301		1.452		1.525		1.315		1.594	_ 1.362
4 770	1.02	1.302		1.453		.1.526		1.316			(b-h)
1.79	1.0	1.304		1.454		1.527		1.317		1.597	
1.80	1 101	1.305		1.455		1.528		1.318		1.598	_ 1.314
1.81	1 102	1.306		1.461		1.529		1.319		1.599	_ 1.313
1.83	1 104	1.307		1.463		1.530		1.331		1.601	_ 1.315
1.84	1 106	1.308		1.468		1.531		1.333		1.603	_ 1.364
1.85	1 115	1.309		1.469		1.532		1.334		1.605	
1.85	1 117	1.310		1.471		1.533		1.335		1.611	
1.87	1.113	1.311		1.472		1.534		1.336		1.613	_ 1.342
1.101	1 201	1.312		1.473		1.541			1.134(b)	1.615	
1.102	1.202	1.313		1.474		1.543		1.338		1.621	
1.102	1.219(a-b)	1.314		1.475		1.544		1 000	e; 1.134(b)	1.701	
1.104	1.223	1.315		1.476		1.545		1.339	1.133	1.703	
4 405	1.225	1.316		1.477		1.546		1.340		1.711	
1.106	1.227	1.321		1.478	1.792	1.547		1.351		1.713	
1.111	1.251	1.322	1.533	1.479		1.548		1.352		1.716	
1 112	1.253	1.323		1.480		1.549		1.353		1.717	
1.113 1.4	6, 1,205	1.324		1.483		1.550		1.354		1.718	
1.121	1.311	1.325		1.484		1.551		1.355		1.721	- 1.421
1 122	1.312	1.326		1.485		1.561		1.356		1.722	- 1.422
1 193	1.313	1.327		1.486		1.581		1.357		1.723	_ 1.423
1.124	1.314	1.328		1.487			1.1101	1.358		1.724	
1 125	1.315	1.329		1.490			1.1101	1.359	1.179	1.725	
1.126	_ 1.316	1.330		1.491		1.602	1.1105	1.360		1.726	
1.127	_ 1.317	1.331		1.492			1.1111	1.361		1.727	
1.128	1.318	1.332		1.493			1.1113	1.401		1.728	
1.129	1.319	1.333		1.500			1.1115	1.403		1.729	
1.131	1.331	1.334		1.501	1 911	1 622	1.1117	1.405		1.730	
1.132	1.333-	1.335		1.502		1 624	1.1119	1.407		1.731	_ 1.431
. 1.102	1.335	1.336		1.503	1 913	App		1.411		1.732	_ 1.432
1.132 (note		1.337		1.504	1.914	21pp	App.		see 1.211	1.733	_ 1.433
	nd 1.338	1.341						1.412		1.734	
1 193	_ 1.336(b)	1.342		New	Old	37	411	1.413		1.735	
9.1	nd 1.339	1.343		section		New	Old	1.415		1.741	
1.134(a)		1.351		1.1	section	section	section	1.417		1.742	
(b)	1.336(b)	1.352		1.2		1.106		1.419		1.743	
	nd 1.337	1.353	1.561	1.3		1.108		1.421		1.744	
1.135		1.354		1.4		1.110		1.423	1.217	1.745	
1.140(a, c-	e) 1.221	1.355		1.5		1.111		1.425	1.218	1.746	
(h)	1.254	1.356		1.6		1.113		1.427		1.747	_ 1.446
1.141	1.229		1.574	1.8		1.115		1.501		1.748	_ 1.447
1.142	1.255	1.358		1.21		1.117	1.86	1.502		1.749	
1.143	1.241	1.359		1.22		1.120	1.193	1.511		1.761	1.449
A.T	nd 1.245	1.360		1.23	1.22	1.201		1.512		1.762	1.450
1.144			1.587	1.24		1.202		1.513		1.763	_ 1.451
1.146			1) _ 1.591	1.25		1.203	1.158	1.514	1.304	1.764	1.452
1.147		1.362(a)	1.593	1.26		1.204	1.156	1.516	1.305	1.765	
1.148			1) _ 1.594			1.205		1.518	1.308	1.766	1.454
1.149) 1.592	1.41		1.207	New	1.519	1.309	1.767	1.455
1.150		1.363		1 43	1.10	1.221	1.103;	1.520		1.771	_ 1.461
1.151(a, e-		1.364		1.43	1 10	1 000	1.140(a, c-e)	1.522	1.311	1.772	_ 1.462
	_1.274	1.365		1.45	1 19	1.223	1.104	1.525	1.316	1.773	_ 1.463
1.152(a)		1.370		1.46	1 112	1.225	1.105	1.531	1.021	1.781	1.468
	1.273	1.401		1.47	1 56	1.227	1.141	1.533	1.022	1.783	1.469
1.153		1.402	1.703	1.48		1.229	1 140	1.534	1.323	1.785	1.471
1.154		1.411		1.49		1.241	1.144	1.536	1.325	1.786	_ 1.472
1.155		1.412		1.50		1.243	1.144	1.537	1.320	1.787	1.473
1.156		1.416		1.51	1 54		1.143(b)	1.538	1.000	1.788	1.474
1.157		1.417		1.52		1.251	1.111	1.539	1.000	1.789	1.475
1.158		1.418		1.61	1.67	1.253	1.112	1.540	1.329	1.790	_ 1.476
1.171		1.421	1.721	1.62	1.65		1.140(b)	1.541	1.330	1.791	_ 1.477
1.172		1.422	1.722	1.68	1.66	1.255	1.142	1.542	1.331	1.792	1.478
. 1.173		1.423	1.723	1.77(a-c)		1.258	1.146	1.543	1.332	1.793	_ 1.479
1.174		1.424	1.724		1.74	1.260	1.147	1.544	1.333	1.794	_ 1.480
1.175	1.355	1:425	1.725		New	1.261	1.146	1.545		1.801	_ 1.483
1.176	1.356	1.426	1.726		1.75	1.263 1.264	1.159	1.546	1.000	1.802	_ 1.484
1.177	1.357	1.427	1.727		1.73	1 267	1 151/2 - 4	1.547	1.004	1.803	1.485
1.178	1.358 -	1.428	1.728		New	1 971	1.151(a, e-f)	1.548	1.024	1.804	1.486
1.179	1.359	1.429	1.729	1.80	1.80	1 272	1.152(a)	1.549	1.057	1.805	1.487
1.180	1.360	1.430	1.730	1.81	New	1 974	1.152(b)	1.561	1.303	1.811	1.490
1.181	1.361	1.431	1.731	1.83	1.70	1.274		1.562	1.000	1.812	_ 1.491
1.192	1.111	1.432	1.732	1.84	1.71	1 972	(b-d)	1.564	1.007	1.813	_ 1.492
1.193	1.120	1.433	1.733	1.85	1.72	1.276	1 154	1.566	1.307	1.814	1.493
1.202	1.401	1.434	1.734	1.87	1.63	1.277	1.104	1.568	1.312	1.901	1.500
1.203	1.403	1.435	1.735	1.89	1.76	1.279	1.105	1.569	1.351	1.911	_ 1.501
1.204	1.405	1.440	1.741	1.91	1 77	1.282	1.157	1.570	1.352	1.912	_ 1.502
1.205	1.407	1.441	1.742	1.92	1 79	1.291	1.41	1.571	1.354	1.913	1.503
1411	1.412	1.442	1.743	1.101	1.10	1.292	1.42	1.572	1.355	1.914	_ 1.504
1.212	1.413	1.443		1.102	1.01	1.294	1.43	1.573	1.356	1.915	_ 1.544
1.213	1.415	1.444		1.104	1 99	1.296	1.44	1.574		1.916	1.551
				1	1.00	1.297	1.45	1.578	1.358	1.918	1.505

New	Old	New	Old
section	section	section	section
1.921	1.521	1.956	1.507
1.922	1.522	1.958	1.545
1.923	1.523	1.959	1.550
1.924	1.524	1.961	1.506
1.925	1.525	1.962	1.547
1.926	1.526	1.971	1.548
1.927	1.527	1.973	1.549
1.928	1.529	1.981	1.561 .
1.929	1.528	1.991	1.581
1.930	1.534	1.1101	1.600
1.931	1.531	1.1103	1.601
1.932	1.532	1.1105	1.602
1.933	1.533	1.1111	1.620
1.934	1.530	1.1113	1.621
1.951	1.541	1.1115	1.622
1.952	≥ 1.542	1.1117	1.623
1.953	1.546	1.1119	1.624
1.955	1.543	App	App.

No change in number of part. Following sections were redesignated.

	~~~~~			
Old	New		Old	New
2.501	2.551		2.540(a).	2.584(b)
	2.561	•	(b)	2.567(a),
2.511	2.563		, ,	2.584(a),
2.512	2.565			2.593(a)
2.520	2.571		(c)	2.567(b)
2.521	2.573		(d)	2.584(c)
2.522	2.575		(e)	2.584(d)
2.523	2.577			2.567(c),
2.524	2.579		, ,	2.584(e),
2.525	2.582			2.593(b)
2.530	2.591		(g).	2.567(d),
			(0)	2.584(f)
			2.541	2.553
			2.542	2.557
			2.543	2.555
,				

/			
New	Old	New	Old
2.551	2.501	2.575	2.522
2.553	2.541	2.577	2.523
2.555	2.543	2.579	2.524
2.557	2.542	2.582	2.525
2.561	2.510	2.584(a)	2.540(b)
2.563	2.511	(b)	(a)
2.565	2.512	(c)	(d)
2.567(a)	2.540(b)	(d)	(e)
	) (c)	(e)	(1)
(c)	(f)	(f)	(g)
(d	) (g)	2.591	2.530
2.571	2.520	2.593(a)	2.540(b)
2.573	2.521		(f)

### PART 3

Part 3 will be redesignated as Part 73. No other change in section numbers.

# PART 4

Part 4 will be redesignated as Part 74. No other change in section numbers.

# PART 5

No change in number of part. No change in section numbers.

Part 6 will be redesignated as Part 23. No other change in section numbers.

Part 7 will be redesignated as Part 81. No other change in section numbers.

### PART 8

Part 8 will be redesignated as Part 83. No other change in section numbers, except §§ 8.801 and 8.803 redesignated as §§ 83.701 and 83.702.

### PART 9

Part 9 will be redesignated as Part 87. The following sections will be redesignated:

Part 9	Part 87	Part 9	Part 87
9.1	87.1	9.4	87.51
9.2	87.3	9.5	87.53
9.3	87.5	9.101	87.21

Part 9	Part 8	7	Part 9	Part 87
9.102			9.439	87.307
9.103			9.440	
9.104	87.27	-	9.441	
9.105	87.29		9.442	
9.106	87.31		9.443	
9.107	87.125		9.446	
9.108	87.41		9.447	
9.109	87.39		9.451	
9.110	87.43		9.452	
9.111	87.45		9.453	
9.112	87 47		9.454	
9.113	87 49		9.511	
9.117	87.37		9.512	
9.118	87.95		9.513	
9.119	87.97		9.611	
9.120	87 127		9.612	
9.121	87 129		9.613	87 335
9.141	87.01		9.614	87 337
9.142	87 03	1	9.711	87 341
9.151	87 00		9.712	
9.152			9.713	87 345
9.153			9.714	97 947
9.154	07 105		9.715	
9.104	07.100		0.710	07.351
9.155	07.107		9.716 9.717	07.001
9.156	87.109		9.717	07.333
9.178	. 87.61		9.718	
9.179			9.719	
9.180	. 87.05		9.811	
9.181			9.812	
9.182			9.813	
9.183			9.814	
9.184		1	9.815	
9.185			9.911	
9.186			9.912	
9.187			9.913	
9.188	. 87.79		9.914	87.517
9.189			9.1001	
9.190			9.1002	
9.191			9.1003	87.255
9.192			9.1004	
9.193	87.123		9.1005	
9.194	. 87.119		9.1101	
9.195	. 87.121		9.1102	87.323
9.311	87.181		9.1103	87.325
9.312			9.1104	
9.313			9.1105	
9.314	. 87.187		9.1201	
9.315		(d)	9.1202	
9.321			9.1203	
9.331			9.1204	
9.411			9.1205	
9.412	87.403		9.1301	
9.413			9.1302	
9.414	87.407		9.1401	
9.415	87.409		9.1402	
9.416	. 87.411		9.1403	
9.431			9.1404	
9.432	87.293		9.1405	
9.433	87.295		9.1406	87.151
9.434	87.297		9.1407	
9.435	87.299		9.1501	87.271
9.436	87.301		9.1502	
9.437			9.1503	
9.438			9.1504	
	0	PART	10	

Part 10 will be redesignated as Part 89. The following sections will be redesignated:

Old

No change
89.1
89.3
89.5
98.7
89.9
89.11
89.13
89.15
89.17
"Subpart B" deleted
•
89.51
89.53
89.55
89.57
89.59
89.61
89.63

Old	
	New
10.61	89.67
10.62	90.60
10.02	89.69
10.63	89.71
10.64	89.73
10.65	89.75
10.66	89.77
10.68	89.79
10.69	89.81
10.70	89.83
10.10	98.00
Subpart C—Tech.	"Subpart C" deleted
Standards.	Desperato
10.101	89.101
10.102(a)	89.103(a)
(b-c)	Deleted
'(d)	(b)
10.103	89.105
10.104	89.107
(b) (3-4, 6)	Deleted
(b) (5)	(b) (3)
10.105	89.109
(d-g)	Deleted
10.106	89.111
10.107	89.113
10.108	89.115
10.109	89.117
10.110	89.119
10.111	89.121
Subpart D—Opr.	"Subpart D" deleted
	Delefed Gelefed
Requirements.	
10.151	89.151
10.152	89.153
10.153	89.155
10.154	89.157
10.155	89.163
10.156	89.165
10.157	89.167
10.158	89.169
10.159	89.171
10.160	89.173
10.161	
	89.175
10.162	89.177
10.163	89.179
10.100	
10.164	89.159
10.165	89.161
	Carbonant C. D
Subpart E—Dev'l.	Subpart C—Dev'l.
Opr.	Opr.
10.201	89.201
10.202	89.203
10.203	89.205
10.204	89.207
	90 000
10.205	89.209
10.206	89.209 89.211
10.206	89.211
10.206	89.211 89.213
10.206	89.211 89.213 89.215
10.206	89.211 89.213 89.215
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service.	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police
10.206	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301
10.206	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303
10.206	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305
10.206	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303
10.206	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307
10.206	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309
10.206	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307
10.206	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted
10.206	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.305 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18–23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service.	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service.
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.305 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351
10.206	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.305 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353
10.206	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.355 89.355
10.206	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.305 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18–23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.357
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.357 89.359
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry-	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.355 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest-
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.355 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest-
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry-Conservation	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest-ry-Conservation
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18–23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv.	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forestry-Conservation Radio Serv.
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry-Conservation	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest-ry-Conservation
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.352 10.353 10.354	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 10.354 10.355	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.355 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.457
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22)	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.355 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22)	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.355 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.355 89.355 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway Maintenance	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway Maintenance
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.355 89.355 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv.	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv.
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.355 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv.	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv.
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.355 89.355 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forestry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.403
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.355 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.405
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.355 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.405
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.355 89.355 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 11.0405 (f) (10-15)	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 Deleted
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (10-15) (f) (16)	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forestry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 Deleted (f) (10)
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (10-15) (f) (16)	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 Deleted
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (16-15) (f) (16) Subpart J—Special	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 Deleted (f) (10) Subpart P—Special
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (10-15) (f) (16)	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forestry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 Deleted (f) (10)
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (10-15) (f) (16) Subpart J—Special Emer. Radio Serv.	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.353 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 Deleted (f) (10) Subpart P—Special Emer. Radio Serv.
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (16) Subpart J—Special Emer. Radio Serv. 10.450 Subpart J—Special Emer. Radio Serv.	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.355 89.355 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 Deleted (f) (10) Subpart P—Special Emer. Radio Serv. 89.501
10.206 10.207 10.208 Subpart F—Police Radio Service. 10.251 10.252 10.253 10.254 10.255 (h) (18-23) Subpart G—Fire Radio Service. 10.301 10.302 10.303 10.304 10.305 Subpart H—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 (e) (16-22) Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (10-15) (f) (16) Subpart J—Special Emer. Radio Serv.	89.211 89.213 89.215 Subpart G—Police Radio Service 89.301 89.303 89.305 89.307 89.309 Deleted Subpart J—Fire Radio Service. 89.351 89.355 89.355 89.355 89.357 89.359 Subpart N—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Deleted Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 Deleted (f) (10) Subpart P—Special Emer. Radio Serv. 89.501

014	New _
Old 10.452	89.509
. 450	89.507
10.454	89.505
10.455	89.513
10.456	89.511
10.457	89.517
10.458	89.515
10.459	89.519
10.460	89.521
10.461	89.523
400	89.525
Subpart K—State	Subpart R-State
, Guard Radio	Guard Radio
Carrice.	Service
10 501	89.551
10.502	89.553
10 503	89.555
10 504	89.557
10 505	89.559
Cubnart L-Local	Subpart E—Local
Govt. Radio Service.	Govt. Radio
	Service
10.551	89.251
10 552	89.253
10 553	89.255
10.554	89.257
10.555	89.259
(g) (5)	Deleted
(g) (6)	(g) (5)
(g) (7)	(g) (6)
PART	11

Part 11 will be redesignated as Part 91. No other change in section numbers.

### PART 12

Part 12 will be redesignated as Part 97. The following sections will be redesignated.

Havea.		
Old New 12.097.1	Old New 12.82 97.87	
120 97.1	- 12.82 97.87	
12.1 97.3(a)	12.85 97.53	
(h)	12.86 97.55	
12.2 (C)	12.90 97.95	
10.4 (d)	12.91 97.97	
10.5	12.93 97.99	
12.0 (0)	12.94 97.10	1
12.0 (1)	12.101 97.89	
12.7 (B)	12.102 97.11	
12.9 (11)	12.103 97.11	
123 (c) 12.4 (d) 12.5 (e) 12.6 (f) 12.7 (g) 12.9 (h) 12.10 (i)	12.104 97.11	
14.40		ο,
12.2197.9	97.93	_
12.22 97.11	12.105 97.11	6
12.23 97.7	12.106 97.91	
12.25 97.83	12.107 97.69	
12.26 97.57	12.111 97.61	
12.27 97.13	12.113 97.63	
12.28 97.79	12.114 97.65	
12.29 97.59(a)	12.131 97.67	
and (c)	12.132 97.71	
12.30 97.141	12.133 97.73	
12.31 97.143	12.134 97.93	
12.41 97.19	12.135 97.75	
12.42 97.21	12.136 97.10	3
12.43 97.23	12.137 97.10	5
12.44(a) 97.29,	12.151 97.77	
97.27	12.152 97.13	1
(b) 97.35(c)	12.153 97.13	
(c) 97.29(b)	12.154 97.13	
12.45 97.35	12.155 97.13	
12.46 97.25	12.156 97.10	
12.4797.29(d)	12.157 97.11	9
12.48 97.31	12.158 97.12	
12.49 97.33	12.159 97.12	
12.5097.29(c)	12.160 97.12	
12.60 97.45	12.161 97.12	
12.61 97.37	12.162 97.12	
12.62 97.39	12.200 97.16	
12.6397.41	12.201 97.16	
12.6497.43	12.202 97.16	
12.6597.59(b)	12.211 97.16	
12.66 97.81		
12.67 97.47	12.212 97.16	9
12.68 97.85	12.213 97.17	
12 60 07 100	12.214 97.17	
12.69 97.139 12.70 97.49	12.215 97.17	
12.81 97.51	12.221 97.17	
10.01 97.51	12.222 97.17	9

Old	New	Old	New
	97.181		
12.224	97.183	12.244	97.209
12.225	97.185	12.245	97.211
12.226	97.187	12.246	97.213
12.227	97.189	12.251	97.215
12.228	97.191	12.252	97.217
12.231	97.193	12.253	97.219
12.232	97.195	12.254	97.221
12.233	97.197	12.255	97.223
12.234	97.199	12.256	97.225
12.235	97.201	12.257	97.227
12.241	97.203 ·	Appen-	Appen-
12 242	97 205	dices 1-4	dings 1_4

### PART 13

No change in number of part. No change in section numbers.

Part 14 will be redesignated as Part 85. No other change in section numbers.

No change in number of part. Section 15.166 was deleted and the following sections were redesignated.

# Subpart C-Radio Receivers

Old	New	. Old	New
15.61	15.61	15.67	15.81
15.62	15.63	15.68	15.72
15.63	15.75	15.69	15.82
15.64	15.69	15.70	15.65
15.65	15.70	15.71	15.66
15.66	15.71	,	

### Subpart E-Low Power Comm. Devices

Old	New	Old	New
15.201	15.201	15.210	15.222
15.202	15.202	15.211	15.229
15.203	15.203	15.212	15.212
15.204	15.204	15.213	15.213
15.205	15.205	15.214	15.235
15.206	15.211	15.215	15.236
15.207	15.221	15.216	15.237
15.208	15.227	15.217	15.238
15.209	15.228		

### Subpart C-Radio Receivers

New	Old	New	Old
15.61	15.61	15.71	15.66
15.63	15.62	15.72	15.68
15.65	15.70	15.75	15.63
15.66	15.71	15.81	15.67
15.69	15.64	15.82	15.69
15.70	15.65		

Subpart E-Low Fower Collitti. Devices			
New	Old	New	Old
15.201	15.201	15.222	15.210
15.202	15.202	15.227	15.208
15.203	15.203	15.228	15.209
15.204	15.204	15.229	15.211
15.205	15.205	15.235	15.214
15.211	15.206	15.236	15.215
15.212	15.212	15.237	15.216
15.213	15.213	15.238	15.217
15 991	15 907		

### PART 16

Part 16 will be redesignated as Part 93. No other change in section numbers.

No change in number of part. No change in section numbers.

No change in number of part. Following sections were redesignated.

Old 1	Vew	Old	New
18.11	8.1	18.5(a)	18.181
18.21	8.3		18.182(a)
18.31	8.21(a)		18.182(b)
18.41	18.11		18.182(c)
•		(e)	

Old		Old	New .
18.6		18.49	18.29
18.7		18.51	18.262
18.8		18.70	18.71
18.11	18.141	18.71	18.72
18.12		18.72	18.73
18.13		18.73	18.74
18.14		18.74	18.75
18.15		18.75	18.76
18.16		18.76	18.77
18.31		18.77	18.78
18.41(a)	18.21(b)	18.78	18.79
(b)_	(c)	18.80	18.80
18.42	18.22	18.81	18.81
18.43	18.23	18.82	18.82
18.44	18.24	18.84	18.84
18.45	18.25	18.101-	
18.46	18.26	18.122_	18.101-
18.47	18.27	-	18.122
18.48	18.28		•
New	Old	New	Old
18.1	18.1	18.77	
18.3		18.78	
18.11		18.79	
18.13		18.80	
18.14		18.81	
18.17		18.82	
18.21(a)_		18.84	
	18.41(a)	18.101-	20.02
(c)_			18.101-
18.22			18.122
18.23		18.141	
18.24		18.142	
18.25		18.143	
18.26		18.144	
18.27		18.145	
18.28		18.146	
18.29			18.5(a)
18.71		18.182/9	) 18.5(b)
18.72			) (c)
18.73			(d)
18.74		18 183	18.5(e)
18.75		18.261	
18.76		18.262	
10.10	10.10	10.202	10.01

### PART 19

Part 19 will be redesignated as Part 95. The following sections will be redesig-

Old	New	Old	New
19.1	95.1	19.41	95.53
19.2	95.3	19.42	95.55
19.3	95.5	19.43	95.57
19.4	95.7	19.44	95.59
19.11	95.11	19.45	95.61
19.12	95.13	19.51	95.63
19.13	95.15	19.52	95.65
19.14	95.17	19.53	95.67
19.15	95.19	19.54	95.69
19.16	95.25	19.61	95.81
19.17	95.27	19.62	95.87
19.18	95.21	19.63	95.91
19.19	95.23	19.64	95.93
19.21	95.29	19.71	95.95
19.22	95.31	19.72	95.101
19.23	95.33	19.73	95.103
19.24	95.35	19.74	95.105
19.25	95.37	19.81	95.111
19.31	95.41	19.82	95.113
19.32	95.43	19.83	95.115
19.33	95.45	19.91	95.117
19.34	95.47	19.92	95.119
19.35	95.49	19.93	95.121
19.36	95.51		

# PART 20

Part 20 will be redesignated as Part 99. The following sections will be redesig-

	Old	New	Old	New
	20.1	99.1	20.9	(1)
	20.2	99.3(b)	20.11	99.7
Ì	20.3	(a)	20.12	99.9
		and (c)	20.13	99.11
	20.4	(d)	20.14	99.13
	20.5 20.6 20.7 20.8	(e)	20.15	99.15
	20.6	(f)	20.21	99.17
	20.7	(g)	20.22	99.19
	20.8	(h)	20.23	99.21

Old	New	Old	New
20.24	_ 99.23	20.31	99.33
20.25	_ 99.25	20.32	99.35
20.26	_ 99.27	20.33	99.37
20.29	_ 99.29	20.34	99.39
20.30	_ 99.31	20.35	99.41

### PART 21

No change in number of part. No change in section numbers.

#### PART 23

Part 23 will be redesignated from Part 6. No other change in section numbers.

No change in part or section numbers in the following:

PART	25	PART	51	
PART	31	PART	52	
PART	33	PART	61	
PART	34	PART	62	
PART	35	PART	63	
PART	41	PART	64	
PART	42	PART	66	-
DAPT	43			

### PART 73

Part 73 will be redesignated from Part 3. No other change in section numbers.

### PART 74

Part 74 will be redesignated from Part 4. No other change in section numbers.

### PART 8

Part 81 will re redesignated from Part 7. No other change in section numbers.

### PART 8:

Part 83 will be redesignated from Part 8. No other change in section numbers.

### PART 85

Part 85 will be redesignated from Part 14. No other change in section numbers.

### DART R

Part 87 will be redesignated from Part 9. The following sections will be redesignated:

Part 87	Part 9	Part 87	Part 9
87.1	9.1	87.101	9.152
87.3		87.103	9.153
87.5	9.3	87.105	9.154
87.21	9.101	87.107	9.155
87.23	9.102	87.109	9.156
87.25		87.111	9.186
87.27	9.104	87.113	9.189
87.29	9.105	87.115	9.191
87.31	9.106	87.117	9.192
87.37	9.117	87.119	9.194
87.39	9.109	87.121	9.195
87.41	9.108	87.123	9.193
87.43	9.110	87.125	9.107
87.45	9.111	87.127	.9.120
87.47	9.112	87.129	9.121
87.49	9.113	87.141	9.1401
87.51	. 9.4	87.143	9.1402
87.53	9.5	87.145	9.1403
87.61	9.178	87.147	9.1404
87.63	9.179	87.149	9.1405
87.65	9.180	87.151	9.1406
87.67		87.153	
87.69	9.182	87.161	
87.71	9.183	87.163	
87.73		87.165	
87.75		87.167	
87.77	9.187	87.169	
87.79		87.181	9.311
87.81	9.190	87.183	
87.91	9.141		d 9.315
87.93		87.185	
87.95		87.187	
87.97	9.119	87.195	
87.99	9.151	87.201	9.331

Part 87	Part 9	Part 87	Part 9
87.211	9.611	87.337	9.614
	and 9.711	87.341	9.711
87.235	9.811	87.343	9.712
87.237		87.345	9.713
87.239	9.813	87.347	9.714
87.241	9.814	87.349	9.715
87.243	9.815	87.351	9.716
87.251	9.1001	87.353	9.717
87.253	9.1002	87.355	9.718
87.255	9.1003	87.357	9.719
87.257	9.1004	87.401	9.411
87.259	9.1005	87.403	9.412
87.271	9.1501	87.405	9.413
87.273	9.1502	87.407	9.414
87.275		87.409	9.415
87.277	0.1504	87.411	9.416
87.291	9.431	87.431	9.451
87.293	9.432	87.433	9.452
87.295	9.433	87.435	9.453
87.297	9.434	87.437	9.454
87.299	9.435	87.441	9.1301
87.301	9.436	87.443	9.1302
87.303	9.437	87.451	9.441
87.305	9.438	87.453	9.442
87.307	9.439	87.455	9.443
87.309	9.440	87.461	9.446
87.321	9.1101	87.463	9.447
87.323	9.1102	87.501	9.511
87.325	9.1103	87.503	9.512
87.327	9.1104	87.505	9.513
87.329	9.1105	87.511	9.911
87.331	9.611	87.513	9.912
87.333	9.612	87.515	9.913
87.335	9.613	87.517	9.914

### PART 89

Part 89 will be redesignated from Part 10. The following sections will be redesignated:

New	Old
Subpart A-Gen. Info.	Same
89.1	10.1
89.3	10.2
89.5	10.3
89.7	10.4
89.9	10.5
89.11	10.6
89.13	10.7
89.15	10.8
89.17	10.9
Appls., Authorizations	Subpart B—same
and Notifications.	title
89.51	10.51
89.53	10.52
89.55	10.53
89.57	10.54
89.59	10.55
89.61	10.56
89.63	10.58
89.65	10.60
89.67	10.61
89.69	10.62
89.71	10.63
89.73	10.64
89.75	10.65
89,77	10.66
89.79	10.68
89.81	10.69
89.83	10.70
Tech. Stds.	Subpart C—same
	title
.89.101	10.101
89.103(a)	
(b)	
89.105	10.103
89.107	10.104
(b)(3)	(b) (5)
89.109	10.105
89.111	10.106
89.113	10.107
89.115	10.108
89.117	10.109
89.119	10.110
89.121	10.111
Operating	Subpart D-same
Requirements	title
89.151	
89.153	10.152

89.155_____ 10.153

89.157	10.154
89.159	10.164
89.161	10.165
89.163	10.155
89.165 89.167	10.156 10.157
89.169	10.158
89.171	10.159
89.173	10.160
89.175 89.177	10.161 10.162
89.179	10.163
Subpart C-Dev'l.	Subpart E-Devi
· Opr.	Opr.
89.201	10.201 10.202
89.205	10.203
89.207	10.204
89.209	10.205
89.211	10.206 10.207
89.215	10.208
Subpart E—Local	Subpart L-Local
Govt. Radio Serv.	Govt. Radio Serv.
89.251	10.551
89.253	10.552 10.553
89.257	10.554
89.259	10.555
(g) (5)	(g) (6)
(g) (6)	(g) (7)
Radio Service	Subpart F—Police Radio Service
89.301	10.251
89.303	10.252
89.305	10.253
89.307	10.254 10.255
89.309Subpart J—Fire	Subpart G_Fire
Radio Serv.	Radio Serv.
89.351	10.301
89.353	10.302
00.955	
89.355	10.303
89.357	10.304 10.305
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway	10,304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv.	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv.
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (1) (16)
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10)	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.405 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv.	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (I) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv.
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.453	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (1) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.405 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.455 89.455	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.405 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.455 89.455	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.455 89.455 89.455 89.455 89.459 Subpart P—Spec.	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (1) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec.
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.455 89.457 89.458 Subpart P—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv.	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv.
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.455 89.455 89.455 89.455 89.459 Subpart P—Spec.	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (1) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec.
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.455 89.455 89.457 89.459 Subpart P—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 89.501	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 10.450 10.451 10.454
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.455 89.457 89.458 Subpart P—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 89.501 89.503 89.505 89.505	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 10.450 10.451 10.454 10.453
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.455 89.455 89.455 89.457 89.459 Subpart P—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 89.501 89.503 89.505 89.507 89.507	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 10.450 10.451 10.454 10.453 10.452
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.455 89.457 89.458 Subpart P—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 89.501 89.503 89.505 89.505	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 10.450 10.451 10.454 10.453
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.455 89.457 89.458 Subpart P—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 89.501 89.503 89.505 89.507 89.509 89.511 89.513 89.515	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 10.450 10.451 10.452 10.453 10.452 10.456 10.455 10.458
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.455 39.455 39.455 Subpart P—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 89.501 89.503 89.505 89.507 89.599 89.511 89.513 89.515 89.515	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 10.450 10.451 10.454 10.453 10.455 10.456 10.455 10.456 10.458 10.457
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.455 89.455 89.457 39.469 Subpart P—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 89.501 89.505 89.505 89.507 89.509 89.511 89.513 89.515 89.517 89.519	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (I) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 10.450 10.451 10.454 10.453 10.456 10.455 10.456 10.456 10.457 10.459
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.455 39.455 39.455 Subpart P—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 89.501 89.503 89.505 89.507 89.599 89.511 89.513 89.515 89.515	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 10.450 10.451 10.454 10.453 10.455 10.456 10.455 10.456 10.457 10.459 10.460
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.455 89.455 89.457 39.459 Subpart P—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 89.501 89.503 89.505 89.507 89.509 89.511 89.513 89.515 89.515 89.517 89.519 89.523 89.523	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 10.450 10.451 10.452 10.458 10.455 10.456 10.455 10.458 10.457 10.459 10.460 10.461 10.462
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.453 89.455 89.457 89.459 Subpart P—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 89.501 89.503 89.505 89.507 89.509 89.511 89.513 89.515 89.517 89.519 89.517 89.519 89.517 89.519 89.521 89.521 89.525 Subpart R—State	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (I) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 10.450 10.451 10.454 10.455 10.456 10.455 10.456 10.457 10.459 10.460 10.461 10.462 Subpart K—State
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.455 89.457 89.458 Subpart P—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 89.501 89.505 89.507 89.509 89.511 89.513 89.515 89.517 89.523 89.525 Subpart R—State Guard Radio	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (I) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 10.454 10.454 10.455 10.455 10.455 10.456 10.455 10.456 10.457 10.459 10.460 10.461 10.462 Subpart K—State Guard Radio
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.455 89.457 89.455 Subpart P—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 89.501 89.503 89.505 89.507 89.509 89.511 89.513 89.515 89.517 89.519 89.521 89.523 89.525 Subpart R—State Guard Radio Service	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 10.450 10.451 10.452 10.458 10.455 10.458 10.457 10.459 10.460 10.461 10.462 Subpart K—State Guard Radio Service
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.455 89.457 89.458 Subpart P—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 89.501 89.505 89.507 89.509 89.511 89.513 89.515 89.517 89.523 89.525 Subpart R—State Guard Radio	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 10.450 10.451 10.452 10.456 10.455 10.456 10.455 10.456 10.457 10.459 10.460 10.461 10.462 Subpart K—State Guard Radio Service 10.501
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.455 89.457 89.458 Subpart P—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 89.501 89.505 89.507 89.509 89.511 89.513 89.515 89.517 89.519 89.521 89.523 89.525 Subpart R—State Guard Radio Service 89.551	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (I) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 10.454 10.454 10.453 10.454 10.455 10.456 10.455 10.456 10.457 10.459 10.460 10.461 10.462 Subpart K—State Guard Radio Service 10.501 10.502 10.503
89.357 89.359 Subpart L—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 89.401 89.403 89.405 89.407 89.409 (f) (10) Subpart N—Forestry- Conservation Radio Serv. 89.451 89.455 89.457 89.458 Subpart P—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 89.501 89.503 89.505 89.507 89.509 89.511 89.513 89.515 89.515 89.517 89.519 89.521 89.523 89.525 Subpart R—State Guard Radio Service 89.551 89.553	10.304 10.305 Subpart I—Highway Maintenance Radio Serv. 10.401 10.402 10.403 10.404 10.405 (f) (16) Subpart H—Forest- ry-Conservation Radio Serv. 10.351 10.352 10.353 10.354 10.355 Subpart J—Spec. Emer. Radio Serv. 10.451 10.452 10.453 10.452 10.455 10.458 10.457 10.459 10.458 10.457 10.459 10.460 10.461 10.462 Subpart K—State Guard Radio Service 10.501 10.502 10.503 10.504

PART 91

Part 91 will be redesignated from Part 11. No other change in section number.

### PART 93

Part 93 will be redesignated from Part 16. No other change in section numbers.

#### PART 95

Part 95 will be redesignated from Part The following sections will be re-

dezigimen			
New	Old	New	Old
AE 1	19.1	95.53	19.41
	19.4	95.55	19.42
95.5	19.3	95.57	19.43
95.7	19.4	95.59	19.44
95.11	19.11	95.61	19.45
95.13	19.12	95.63	19.51
95.15	19.13	95.65	19.52
95.17	_ 19.14	95.67	19.53
95.17	19.15	95.69	
95.19	19.18	95.81	
95.23	- 19.19	95.87	
95.25	19.16	95.91	
95.27	19.17	95.93	
95.27	19 21	95.95	
95.29	19 22	95.101	
95.31	10.23	95.103	
95.33	10.24	95.105	
95.35	10.25	95.111	
95.37	10.20	95.113	
95.41	10.01	95.115	
95.43	10.02	95.117	
95.45	10.04	95.119	
95.47	10.35	95.121	
95.49	19.35	90.121	19.93
95.51	19.36		

#### PART 97

Part 97 will be redesignated from Part 12. The following sections will be redesignated:

(Corp. res.	,041		-	
New 97.1	Old		New	Old
97.1	12.0	-	97.73	 12.133
97.3(2)	12.1		97.75	 12.135
(b) -	12.2		97.77	
(c)	12.3	•*	97.79	
(d)	12.4		97.81	
(0)	12.5		97.83	
(1)	12.6		97.85	
(9)	12.7		97.87	
(h)-	12.9		97.89	
(1)	12.10		97.91	
97 5	12.20		97.93	
977	12.23		97.93	
07.0	12.21		01.00	 (second
07 11	12.22		Nag.	sent.)
	12.27		97.95	
	12.41		97.97	
07 21	12.42		97.99	
	12.43		97.101	
07.25	12.46		97.103	
07 27	12.44(a)		97.105	
	rt and 1-4)		97.107_3	
07 20 (0)	12.44(a)		97.111	
	(c)		97.113_	
	12.50		97.115	
				 (first
07 91	12.47 12.48			
07 99	12.49	-	07117	sent.)
	b) 12.45		97.117_	
	12.44(b)		97.119_	
	12.44(0)		97.121	
	12.61		97.123	
			. 97.125	
	12.63 12.64		97.127_	
			97.129	
	12.60		97.131_	
	12.67	,	97.133_	
07.51	12.70		97.135_	
97.01	12.81		97.137_	
	12.85		97.139_	
	12.86		97.141_	
07.50(-)	12.26		97.143_	
97.59(a)			97.161_	
and (	c) 12.29		97.163_	
. (b)	12.65		97.165_	 12.202
97.01	12.111		97.167_	
87.63	12.113		97.169_	 . 12.212
97.65	12.114		97.171_	 12.213
97.67	12.131		97.173_	
8.1.68	12.107		97.175_	
V/.71	12.132		97.177_	 12.221

New	Old	New	Old
97.179	12.222	97.205	12.242
97.181	12.223	97.207	12.243
97.183	12.224	97.209	12.244
97.185	12.225	97.211	12.245
97.187	12.226	97.213	12.246
97.189	12.227	97.215	12.251
97.191	12.228	97.217	12.252
97.193	·_ 12.231	97.219	12.253
97.195	12.232	97.221	12.254
97.197	12.233	97.223	12.255
97.199	12.234	97.225	12.256
97.201	12.235	97.227	12.257
97.203	12.241		

#### PART 99

Part 99 will be redesignated from Part 20. The following sections will be redesignated:

New	Old	New	Old
99.1	20.1	99.15	20.15
99.3(a)		99.17	20.21
and (c)	20.3	99.19	20.22
(b)	20.2	99.21	20.23
(d)	20.4	99.23	20.24
(e)	20.5	99.25	20.25
(f)	20.6	99.27	20.26
· (g)	20.7	99.29	20.29
(h)	20.8	99.31	20.30
(i)	20.9	99.33	20.31
99.7	20.11	99.35	20.32
99.9	20.12	99.37	20.33
99.11	20.13	99.39	20.34
99.13	20.14	99.41	20.35

### SUBCHAPTER A-GENERAL

0	Commission	organization.
1	Drastice and	manadisea

Part

Frequency allocations and radio treaty matters; general rules and regula-

5 Experimental radio services (other than broadcast). Commercial radio operators.

13

Radio frequency devices. 17

Construction, marking, and lighting of antenna structures.

Industrial, scientific, and medical 18 equipment.

### SUBCHAPTER B-COMMON CARRIER SERVICES.

Domestic public radio services (other 21 than maritime mobile).

23 International fixed public radiocommunication services.

Satellite communications.

31 Uniform system of accounts for Class A and Class B telephone companies. 33 Uniform system of accounts for Class C

telephone companies.

Uniform system of accounts for radiotelegraph carriers. 35 Uniform system of accounts for wire-

telegraph and ocean-cable carriers. Telegraph and telephone franks. 42 Preservation of records of communica-

tion common carriers. 43 Reports of communication common

carriers and certain affiliates. Occupational classification and com-pensation of employees of Class A and Class B telephone companies. 51

Classification of wire-telegraph em-52 ployees.

Tariffs. Applications to hold interlocking direc-

torates. 63 Extension of lines and discontinuance

of service by carriers. • Miscellaneous rules relating to common carriers.

66 Applications relating to consolidation, acquisition, or control of telephone companies.

### SUBCHAPTER C-BROADCAST RADIO SERVICES

Radiobroadcast services.

Experimental, auxiliary, and special broadcast services.

### SUBCHAPTER D-SAFETY AND SPECIAL RADIO SERVICES

Part Stations on land in the maritime serv-

83 Stations on shipboard in the maritime

Public fixed stations and stations of the 85 maritime services in Alaska.

Aviation services.

Public safety radio services. Industrial radio services.

91 Land transportation radio services. 93

95 Citizens radio service.

97 Amateur radio service. Disaster communication service.

### SUBCHAPTER A-GENERAL

### PART 0-COMMISSION **ORGANIZATION**

### Subpart A—Organization

### GENERAL

Sec.				
0.1	Statutory	authority.		
0.2	Commiss	loners.		
0.3	Chairman	a.		
0.5	General organiz		of	Commission
	_			

### OFFICE OF EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Functions of the Office. 0.11

Units in the Office. Immediate Office of the Executive Di-

rector.

Budget and Fiscal Division. Manpower Utilization and Survey

Division. 0.16

Data Processing Division.
Office Services Division. 0.17 Mail and Files Division.

0.19 Office of Emergency Communications.

0.20 Office of Security.

### OFFICE OF CHIEF ENGINEER

0.31 Functions of the Office.

0.32 Units in the Office.

Immediate Office of the Chief Engi-0.33 neer.

Research Division.

0.35 Technical Division.

0.36 Laboratory Division.

0.37 Frequency Allocation and Treaty Di-

# OFFICE OF GENERAL COUNSEL

Functions of the Office.

Units in the Office. 0.42

0.43 Immediate Office of the General Coun-

0.44 Litigation Division.

Legislation Division. 0.45

0.46 Administrative Law and Treaties Di-

Enforcement and Defense Division.

### OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY

Functions of the Office.

0.52 Units in the Office. 0.53 Dockets Division

0.54 Minute and Rules Division.

0.55 Library Division.

0.56 Technical Assistance Division.

# OFFICE OF REPORTS AND INFORMATION

# 0.61 Functions of the Office.

### BROADCAST BUREAU

0.71 Functions of the Bureau.

0.72 Units in the Bureau.

0.73 Office of the Bureau Chief.

0.74 Broadcast Facilities Division.

0.75 Renewal and Transfer Division.

0.76 Hearing Division.

0.77 Rules and Standards Division.

0.78 License Division.

0.79 Research and Education Division.

0.80 Office of Network Study.

0.81 Complaints and Compliance Division.

INFORMATIO	N
Litt Onthem 120	2

we ne di ju El of

ou

by sp su fo

ac the vision of he min quin tich

an

m

to

m

in

remag ag plad wi

	COMMON CARRIER BUREAU		CHIEF, COMMON CARRIER BUREAU	
Sec.		Sec.		5
0.91	Functions of the Bureau.	0.291	Authority concerning radio matters.	(
0.92	Responsibilities of the Bureau Chief. Units in the Bureau.	0.292	Additional authority concerning radio matters.	(
0.94	Office of the Bureau Chief.	0.293	Authority concerning position of of-	(
0.95	International Division. Rates Division.	0.294	ficer. Authority concerning section 214 of	-
0.97	Services and Facilities Division.  Domestic Radio Division.	0.295	the Act. Authority concerning section 220 of	(
0.99	Accounting Division.  FIELD ENGINEERING BUREAU	0.296	the Act. Authority concerning section 221(a)	(
0.111	Functions of the Bureau.	0.297	of the Act. Authority concerning tariff regula-	-
	Units in the Bureau.		tions.	
0.113	Office of the Bureau Chief. Engineering and Facilities Division.	0.298	Authority under Communications Satellite Act.	(
0.115	Field Offices Division.	0.302	Authority concerming records and	
0.116		0.303	papers. Authority concerning extension of	,
	ing stations.	0.304	time and waivers.  Authority delegated jointly to Chiefs	(
SAFET	Y AND SPECIAL RADIO SERVICES BUREAU	0.304	of Common Carrier and Safety and	1
0.131		0.005	Special Radio Services Bureaus.	
0.132	Units in the Bureau. Office of the Bureau Chief.		Orders in letter form. Record of actions taken.	,
0.134	Legal, Policy, and Enforcement Office.	,	FIELD ENGINEERING BUREAU	
0.135	Aviation Radio Division.  Marine Radio Division.	0.311		,
0.137		0.311	Authority delegated to the Chief and to the Associate Chief of the Field	
0.138			Engineering Bureau.	
0.139	Amateur and Citizens Radio Division.	0.313	Record of actions taken.  Authority delegated to the Engineers	
	Office of Hearing Examiners	0.011	in Charge.	-
0.151	the state of the s	0.315	Authority delegated to Engineers in Charge who serve as FCC representa-	
0.152	Examiner.		tives to Regional Preparedness Boards.	
	REVIEW BOARD	0.316	Authority delegated to Marine Super-	
0.161	Functions of the Board.	,	visors at marine offices, to engineers	
	OFFICE OF OPINIONS AND REVIEW		engaged in ship inspection duties at radio district offices, and to radio	
0.171	Functions of the Office.		engineers at suboffices.	
1	DEFENSE AND EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS	0.317	Record of actions taken.	
0 101	The Defense Commissioner.	CHI	ef, Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau	
0.181		0.331	Authority delegated.	
0.183	Office of Emergency Communications.	0.332	Additional authority delegated.	
0.184	Responsibilities of the bureaus and staff offices.	0.333	Authority delegated jointly to the Chiefs of the Common Carrier and	
0.186	Emergency Relocation Board.		Safety and Special Radio Services	
	Subpart B-Delegations of Authority	0.337	Bureaus.	
	GENERAL	0.337	Record of actions taken .	
0.201	General provisions.	0.041	Hearing Examiners	
0.203		0.341	Authority of hearing examiner. Record of actions taken.	
	to which functions are delegated.	0.020	CHIEF HEARING EXAMINER	
/	COMMISSIONERS	0.351		
0.211		0.357		
0.214			REVIEW BOARD	
0.215		0.361	General authority.	
0.218	dividual commissioner or commis-	0.365		
	sioners.  Executive Director	C	HIEF, OFFICE OF OPINIONS AND REVIEW	
			Authority delegated.	
0.231	•		EFENSE AND EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS	
	CHIEF ENGINEER		DELEGATIONS	
0.241		0.381	Defense Commissioner.	
0.243	gineer. Authority delegated to the Chief En-	0.383	Emergency Relocation Board.	
	gineer upon securing concurrence	0.385	FCC representatives assigned to Re-	
0.247	of the General Counsel.  Authority to issue orders; record of		gional Preparedness Boards of the Office of Emergency Planning during	
U.MII	actions taken.		a wartime emergency period.	
	GENERAL COUNSEL	0.386		
0.251	Authority delegated.	0.387	Other defense and emergency pre- paredness delegations; cross refer-	
0.257			ence.	
	SECRETARY	Sub	part C—Information and Applications	
0.261	Authority delegated.	500	GENERAL	
	CHIEF, BROADCAST BUREAU	0.401		
0.281	Authority delegated.	0.403	,	
0.287	Authority to issue orders; record of		Miscellaneous submittals or requests.	
	actions taken.	0.407	Reports of violations.	

		Information
	Sec.	
	0.411	Public information.
0	0.413	General information office.
	0.415	Public reference rooms.
	0.417	Inspection of records.
_	0.419	The FCC Service Frequency Lists
ſ	0.421	The NARBA List.
-	0.423	The Radio Equipment Lists.
f	0.425	Lists of authorized broadcast stations
-	0.1200	and pending broadcast applications
)	0.427	Certified copies; requests for; costs
,	0.429	Where to obtain forms.
	0.431	Printed publications.
	0.202	
S	- 1	APPLICATIONS
2	0.441	Place of filing of applications for radio
d	0.111	authorizations.
u	0.443	Applications for amateur station and
f	0.2.0	operator license and/or commercial
1		operator license.
s	0.445	Amateur operator examination points
d	0.447	Applications for interim ship station
u	0.111	licenses.
	0.449	Applications for ship radio inspection
		and periodical survey.
	0.451	Applications for exemption from com.
		pulsory ship radio requirements
d	0.453	Non-radio common carrier applica-
d		tions.
_	Aven	THORITY: §§ 0.1-0.453 issued under sees
	4 202	HORITI: \$\$ 0.1-0.403 Issued under secs.
S	11 0 0	3, 48 Stat. 1066, 1082, as amended; 47 . 154, 303. Implement sec. 3(a) (1), 60
	U.S.C.	. 134, 303. Implement sec. 3(a) (1), 60
n	Stat.	238; 5 U.S.C. 1002(a) (1). Additional
-	autho	ority is cited in parentheses following ections affected.
SS	the se	ections affected.
~		Subpart A—Organization
-		
rs	AU	THORITY: §§ 0.1-0.181 issued under sec.
28	5, 48	Stat. 1068, as amended: 47 U.S.C. 154
0	Addit	ional authority is cited in parentheses
U	follov	ving the sections affected.
		GENERAL

# § 0.1 Statutory authority.

The Federal Communications Commission was created by the Communications Act of 1934, as amended. This Act is printed in Title 47 of the United States Code beginning with section 151. Pamphlet copies of the Act, as revised may be obtained from the Superintendent of Documents, United States Gov-ernment Printing Office, Washington, D.C.

# § 0.2 Commissioners.

(a) The Federal Communications Commission is composed of seven members appointed by the President, subject to Senate confirmation, one whom the President designates Chairman. The Commission will, in the case of a vacancy in the Office of the Chairman of the Commission, or in the absence or inability of the Chairman to serve, temporarily designate one of its members to act as Chairman until the cause or circumstance requiring such designation shall have been eliminated or corrected.

(b) There are two standing committees of Commissioners, the Telegraph Committee and the Telephone Comm tee, each composed of three Commi sioners. These committees are delegated authority to act or study and report on certain telephone and telegraph matters from time to time.

(Secs. 4, 5, 48 Stat. 1066, 1068, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 154, 155)

# § 0.3 Chairman.

(a) The Chairman of the Commission is the Chief Executive Officer of the commission. As such he has the following duties and responsibilities:

(1) To preside at all meetings and sesions of the Commission.

(2) To represent the Commission in all matters relating to legislation and legislative reports; however, any other commissioner may present his own or minority views.

(3) To represent the Commission in all matters requiring conferences or communications with other governmental officers, departments or agencies.

(4) To coordinate and organize the work of the Commission in such a manner as to promote prompt and efficient disposition of all matters within the jurisdiction of the Commission. The Executive Director, under the supervision of the Chairman, assists him in carrying out these duties and responsibilities.

(Sec. 5, 48 Stat. 1068, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 155)

§ 0.5 General description of Commission organization.

The Commission's staff is divided into the following principal units (the defense and emergency preparedness functions of the Commission are set forth separately, beginning at § 0.181):

- (a) Office of Executive Director.
- (b) Office of Chief Engineer.
  (c) Office of General Counsel.
- (d) Office of the Secretary.
- (e) Office of Reports and Information.
- (f) Broadcast Bureau.
- (g) Common Carrier Bureau. (h) Field Engineering Bureau.
- (i) Safety and Special Radio Services
- (j) Office of Hearing Examiners.
- (k) Review Board.

ted

at-

led;

(1) Office of Opinions and Review.

# OFFICE OF EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

# § 0.11 Functions of the Office.

The Executive Director is designated by the Commission and is directly responsible to the Commission under the supervision of the Chairman. He has the following duties and responsibilities:

(a) To provide sustained administrative leadership and coordination of staff activities in carrying out the policies of the Commission, through overall supervision and coordination, but not control, of such staff activities. In this capacity, he coordinates the activities of policy making staff officers to assure that adequate information and recommendations in important policy areas are expeditiously considered by the staff and brought promptly to the attention of the Commission.

(b) To review with the Commission and with heads of the several bureaus and offices, the program and procedures of the Commission and to make recommendations thereon as may be necessary to administer the Communications Act most effectively in the public interest.

(c) To assist the Chairman in carrying out the administrative and executive responsibilities delegated to the Chairman as the administrative head of the agency and, in connection therewith, to plan, direct, coordinate, and manage the administrative affairs of the Commission with respect to the functions of person-

nel, budget, planning, office services, mail and files, messenger and chauffeur services, and international telecommunications settlements.

(d) Under the general direction of the Defense Commissioner, and with the advice and assistance of the heads of the several bureaus and offices, to coordinate the defense activities of the Commission and to keep the Defense Commissioner informed as to significant developments in this area.

### § 0.12 Units in the Office.

- (a) Immediate office of the Executive Director.
  - (b) Budget and Fiscal Division.
- (c) Manpower Utilization and Survey Division.
  - (d) Data Processing Division.
  - (e) Office Services Division.
  - (f) Mail and Files Division.
- (g) Office of Emergency Communications.
  - (h) Office of Security.

# § 0.13 Immediate Office of the Executive Director.

The Immediate Office of the Executive Director plans, directs, and coordinates the functions of the Office. It is composed of the immediate offices of the Executive Director and of the Deputy Executive Director.

### § 0.14 Budget and Fiscal Division.

The Budget and Fiscal Division develops and recommends to the Executive Director, Chairman, and Commission policies and procedures governing administration of the budget and fiscal activities of the Commission; issues suitable instructions and provides advice and assistance to the constituent units of the Commission concerning preparation of budget estimates, supporting data, systems of records and reports, and workload data; develops, recommends, and maintains formalized instructions such as the Budget, Finance, and Travel Manuals: coordinates budgets and justifications for presentation to the Bureau of the Budget and Congressional appropriations committees; prepares and recommends to the Executive Director, Chairman, and Commission proposed allotments and apportionments of the Commission's appropriations, and maintains prescribed fiscal controls: audits obligations and authorizes by certification expenditures of Commission funds; maintains its central fiscal and leave records; prepares financial reports; performs the payroll functions of the Commission; and makes settlements with foreign administrations for radiotelegraph traffic to and from ships under U.S. registration through foreign coastal stations.

# § 0.15 Manpower Utilization and Survey Division.

The Manpower Utilization and Survey Division advises, assists and makes recommendations to the Executive Director, Chairman, and Commission on matters dealing with personnel management, manpower utilization, and management analysis; administers all phases of the personnel program including recruitment, placement, classification, com-

pensation, training, employee utilization, employee services and similar programs; develops, recommends and implements policies and programs; develops, and recommends to the Executive Director. Chairman, and Commission, a program of manpower utilization and control; provides advice and assistance to the operating bureaus on personnel management and techniques for improving management and manpower utilization: develops and recommends to the Executive Director, Chairman, and Commission a program of management analysis and administers such segments thereof as organization analysis, general management studies, systems and procedures studies, and management control programs in such areas as directives, reports, correspondence and communications, and organization; and provides advice and assistance to the operating bureaus on organizational and functional arrangements

### § 0.16 Data Processing Division.

The Data Processing Division reviews and analyzes the data processing system requirements of the Commission: develops and recommends electronic or other data processing systems needed to fulfill the objectives of the Commission; operates the computer installation and associated peripheral and tabulating equipment in accordance with approved systems and manuals of procedure; measures the effectiveness of the installed systems against anticipated results; continuously re-evaluates changing Commission responsibilities and information needs to determine the data processing systems most advantageous for the Commission's use; and conducts the Commission's Forms Control Program contemplated by the Federal Reports Act of 1942.

# § 0.17 Office Services Division.

The Office Services Division acts for the Commission in the procurement. maintenance, disposal, and administration of supplies, equipment, real and personal property, contractual services, and printed matter; develops, recommends and maintains the Service, Supplies and Property Manual; establishes and maintains duplicating facilities and performs or secures all duplicating reguired for Commission activities: determines the need for, acquires and maintains telephone facilities and service; and provides building management services and related facilities at the seat of Government.

### § 0.18 Mail and Files Division.

The Mail and Files Division receives and records incoming and outgoing Commission mail, maintains central correspondence files, and operates intra-agency messenger and chauffeur services.

# § 0.19 Office of Emergency Communications.

The functions of the Office of Emergency Communications are set forth as § 0.183, in connection with other defense and emergency functions of the Commission.

# § 0.20 Office of Security.

The Office of Security is responsible for the management and security of records; for office space management and office security; and for personnel security. The Chief of the Office serves as the Security Officer, the Personnel Security Officer, and the Records Officer.

### OFFICE OF CHIEF ENGINEER

### § 0.31 Functions of the Office.

The Office of the Chief Engineer has the following duties and responsibilities:

(a) To plan and direct broad programs to develop information on the progress of communication techniques and equipment, radio wave propagation, and new uses for communications, and to advise the Commission and bureaus in such matters.

(b) To represent the Commission on various national and international organizations devoted to the progress of communications and the development of information and standards relative thereto.

(c) To conduct scientific and technical studies in advanced phases of terrestrial and space communications and to conduct special projects to obtain theoretical and experimental data on new or improved techniques.

(d) To develop and administer procedures to acquire, store, and retrieve scientific and technical information useful in the engineering work of the Commis-

(e) To advise and represent the Commission on the allocation of radio frequencies, including international agreements pertaining to frequency allocations and usage.

(f) In cooperation with the General Counsel, to render advice to the Commission, participate in and coordinate the staff work with respect to general frequency allocation proceedings and other proceedings not within the jurisdiction of any single bureau, and to render advice with respect to rule making matters and proceedings affecting more than one bureau.

(g) To collaborate with the bureaus in the formulation of the technical requirements of the rules and regulations, and to advise the Commission on such matters.

(h) To administer Part 5 of this chapter, including licensing, record keeping, and rule making.

(i) To perform all engineering and management functions of the Commission with respect to formulating rules and regulations, technical standards, and general policies for Parts 15 and 18 of this chapter, and for type approval, type acceptance, and certification of radio equipment for compliance with the Commission's rules.

(j) To maintain liaison with other agencies of government and with technical experts representing foreign governments, and to deal with members of the public and of the industries concerned.

(k) To calibrate and standardize technical equipments and installations used by the Commission.

(1) To exercise such authority as may be assigned or referred by the Com-

mission pursuant to section 5(d) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended.

### § 0.32 Units in the Office.

The Office of Chief Engineer comprises the following units:

(a) Immediate Office of the Chief Engineer.

(b) Research Division.

(c) Technical Division.

(d) Laboratory Division.
(e) Frequency Allocation and Treaty

# § 0.33 Immediate Office of the Chief Engineer.

The immediate Office of the Chief Engineer advises the Commission and bureaus on technical matters and directs and coordinates the functions of the Office.

### § 0.34 Research Division.

The Research Division analyzes and disseminates to the Commission and the several operating bureaus, technical and scientific data relating to advanced phases of terrestrial and space communications; conducts scientific studies in wave propagation, satellite and space communications; studies technical aspects of potential new uses of radio: conducts special projects to obtain theoretical and experimental data on new or improved techniques; provides engineering assistance to the Commission and the several bureaus in the development of computer programs and automatic data processing techniques; develops procedures to acquire, store, and retrieve scientific and technical infor-mation; and maintains familiarity with relevant research activities by means of visits, conferences, and correspondence.

### § 0.35 Technical Division.

The Technical Division develops practical applications for results of research, including research conducted by the Research Division; develops technical rules and standards for the various radio services in consultation with the bureaus concerned; conducts technical studies of equipment design and performance; acts on applications for type acceptance of equipment and issues lists of type aocepted and type approved equipment; administers Part 5 of the Commission's rules regulating the Experimental Radio Services: performs engineering and management functions with respect to formulating rules, technical standards and general policy for Parts 15 and 18 of the Commission's rules; performs rule making for that portion of Part 2 of the Commission's rules relative to equipment; provides Commission representation at national and international conferences; and reviews patents as they are issued by the Patent Office to determine which patents may dominate radio services regulated by the Commission and notifies the General Counsel as to such findings.

# § 0.36 Laboratory Division.

The Laboratory Division studies new phenomena, proposed new systems, and new equipment looking toward the greater use of radio, the reduction of

interference, and the establishment appropriate rules and regulations; puticipates in various intergovernment and international organ national. tions looking toward the standardiz of equipment and measuring units and methods as well as the more efficient m of the radio spectrum or the reduction of interference; designs and assembles an paratus for special tests and studies, and performs special tests and studies con cerning propagation, equipment or an tems, and evaluates the results of such tests or studies with regard to the Com mission's problems, often looking toward new or modified rules; makes type ap proval tests on equipment inc those equipments under Parts 18, 73,71 83, and 95 of this chapter requiring the approval, and makes recommendation regarding type approval; provides information and comments on test procedu and test results to assist the Tech Research Division in its evaluation of material supporting certifications and applications for type acceptance; con ducts special tests of equipments in the Technical Research Division in connection with the certification and type acceptance program; studies equipm problems of data procurement and m forcement and develops, designs, and constructs equipment for use in connec tion with the Commission's Field Engl neering Bureau activities as well as oth Commission activities; standardizes and calibrates equipment and installation for the Field Engineering Bureau; and makes tests of radio devices for other government departments.

# § 0.37 Frequency Allocation and Treaty Division.

The Frequency Allocation and Treaty Division makes continuing studies of new technical developments affecting frequency requirements and of utilization of the frequencies between the seveni radio services to establish their allow tion requirements; proposes adjustment in the Table of Frequency Allocation when necessary; provides Commission representation on, and coordination with, the Interdepartment Radio M visory Committee and, as may be required, on other national and international telecommunication bodies; o ordinates frequency allocation policy matters involving government users of radio with the Office of Emergency Planning; maintains the Commission's master frequency record of assignm made; notifies United States frequency assignments to the International Fre quency Registration Board of the Inter-Telecommunication performs staff functions relating to hternational communications conferen and agreements having to do with frequency allocation and assignment; and communicates as necessary with ac istrations in foreign countries, throu appropriate channels, concerning m ters which relate to assignment of radio frequencies and to control of radio in terference.

### OFFICE OF GENERAL COUNSEL

# § 0.41 Functions of the Office.

The Office of the General Counsel has the following duties and responsibilities:

(a) To advise and represent the Com- § 0.42 Units in the Office. mission in matters of litigation.

(b) To advise and make recommendations to the Commmission with respect to proposed legislation and to coordinate the preparation of Commission views thereon for submission to Congress.

(c) To participate in international

conferences and in the implementation

of international agreements.

D M M

ap-and on-on-on-ard

con-type

i en-

s and lation

other

**Freaty** 

of nev

fre-

zation several

ment

aission

nation

o Ad-

be re-

terna-s; co-

policy sers of

y Plan-

nment

quency al Fre-

Inter-

Union;

to in-

ith fre-

nt; and admin-through

g mat-of radio adio in-

nsel has bilities

L

eren

(d) To interpret the statutes, international agreements, and international regulations affecting the Commission.

(e) To prepare and make recommendations and interpretations concerning procedural rules of general applicability and to review all rules for sistency with other rules, uniformity, and legal sufficiency.

(f) To conduct research in legal mat-

ters as directed by the Commission.

(g) In cooperation with the Chief Engineer, to participate in, render advice to the Commission, and coordinate the staff work with respect to general frequency allocation proceedings and other receedings not within the jurisdiction of any single bureau, and to render advice with respect to rule making matters and proceedings affecting more than one

(h) To perform all legal functions with respect to experimental operations under Part 5 of this chapter; the operation of restricted radiation devices under Parts 15 and 18 of this chapter; and type

approval and type acceptance of radio equipment.

(i) To exercise such authority as may be assigned or referred to it by the Commission pursuant to section 5(d) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended.

(j) To cooperate with the Common Carrier Bureau and the Office of Chief Engineer on all matters pertaining to

space satellite communications.

(k) To study the licensing practices of patentees and assignees in communications services regulated by the Commission, particularly in situations re-ferred to it by the Office of Chief Engineer: and, in collaboration with the Office of Chief Engineer, to develop appropriate recommendations for Commission

(1) To interpret statutes and executive orders affecting the Commission's national defense responsibilities, and to perform such functions involving implementation of such statutes and executive orders as may be assigned to it by the Commission or the Defense Commissioner.

(m) To perform all legal functions with respect to leases, contracts, tort claims and such other internal legal problems as may arise.

(n) To prepare the bound volumes of

the FCC Reports.

(0) To review the national security aspects of applications for commercial operator licenses or permits forwarded to it by the Field Engineering Bureau, and of applications for amateur operator and station licenses submitted to it by the Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau.

The Office of General Counsel is divided into the following units:

(a) Immediate Office of the General Counsel.

(b) Litigation Division. (c) Legislation Division.

(d) Administrative Law and Treaties Division.

(e) Enforcement and Defense Division.

§ 0.43 Immediate Office of the General Counsel.

The Immediate Office of the General Counsel directs and coordinates the functions of the Office.

# § 0.44 Litigation Division.

The Litigation Division advises and represents the Commission in all matters of litigation to which the Commission is a party, advises the Commission as to legal questions involved in proposed actions and policies in the light of past and pending litigation, and conducts research in legal matters as directed by the General Counsel.

# 0.45 Legislation Division.

The Legislation Division advises and makes recommendations to the Commission with respect to proposed legislation and coordinates the preparation of Commission views thereon for submission to Congress, interprets statutes affecting the Commission, and conducts research in legal matters as directed by the Gen-

### Administrative Law and Treaties Division.

The Administrative Law and Treaties Division has the following duties and responsibilities:

(a) To conduct research in legal matters and prepare legal opinions as di-

rected by the General Counsel.
(b) To participate in international conferences and in the implementation of international agreements, and to interpret international agreements and international regulations affecting the Commission.

(c) To prepare and/or coordinate recomendations concerning procedural rules of general applicability, and to maintain liaison with Government agencies and private organizations concerned with improving the Commission's procedures.

(d) To coordinate rule making matters and proceedings affecting more than one Bureau.

(e) In cooperation with the Office of Chief Engineer, to participate in general frequency allocation proceedings affecting more than one Bureau and in rule making proceedings involving Parts 5, 15, or 18 of this chapter.

(f) To cooperate with the Common Carrier Bureau and the Office of Chief Engineer on matters pertaining to sat-

ellite communications.

(g) To study and develop recommendations with regard to the licensing practices of patentees and assignees in communications services regulated by the Commission,

(h) To perform any additional functions assigned to it by the General Counsel.

# § 0.47 Enforcement and Defense Divi-

The Enforcement and Defense Division has the following duties and responsibilities:

(a) To advise the Commission and to take action, usually upon recommendations submitted by the operating bureaus, as to civil and criminal proceedings to enforce the Communications Act, the rules and regulations of the Commission, and Commission orders in the courts of the United States.

(b) To interpret statutes and executive orders affecting the Commission's national defense responsibilities, and to perform the functions of the Office of General Counsel involving implementation of such statutes and executive

orders.

(c) To perform all legal functions involved in administering and enforcing the rules and regulations of the Commission pertaining to the Experimental Radio Service (Part 5 of this chapter), Radio Frequency Devices (Part 15 of this chapter), the Industrial, Scientific, and Medical Service (Part 18 of this chapter), and type approval and type acceptance of radio equipment, including educational functions directed to obtaining voluntary com-pliance with the provisions of Parts 15 and 18 of this chapter.

(d) To perform all legal functions with respect to leases, contracts, tort claims and such other internal legal

problems as may arise.

(e) To prepare the bound volumes of the FCC Reports.

(f) To review the national security aspects of applications for commercial operator licenses or permits submitted for review by the Field Engineering Bureau, and of applications for amateur operator and station licenses submitted for review by the Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau.

(g) To perform any additional functions assigned to it by the General Counsel.

OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY

# § 0.51 Functions of the Office.

The Office of the Secretary has the following duties and responsibilities:

(a) To maintain minutes and records of official Commission actions and sign official Commission correspondence and documents.

(b) Upon obtaining the approval of the chief of the bureau or head of the staff office primarily responsible for the particular part or section of the rules involved, to make nonsubstantive, edi-torial revisions of the Commission's rules and regulations.

(c) To maintain dockets of all Commission hearing proceedings.

(d) To maintain library and reference facilities.

(e) To direct and supervise the development and execution of a technical assistance program in cooperation with and other Government agencies.

### § 0.52 Units in the Office.

The Office of the Secretary is divided into the following units:

(a) Dockets Division.

(b) Minute and Rules Division.

(c) Library Division.

(d) Technical Assistance Division.

### § 0.53 Dockets Division.

The Dockets Division maintains the official dockets of all Commission hearing

### § 0.54 Minute and Rules Division.

The Minute and Rules Division maintains official minutes of all Commission actions and notations of Commission meetings; submits to the Office of the Federal Register all official Commission documents which require publication; maintains the Commission's official copy of the rules and regulations with history and background; and acts as provided for in § 0.51(b).

# § 0.55 Library Division.

The Library Division catalogues and maintains books, periodicals, and other reference material; provides reading and reference room facilities and service; and provides library research and reference service to Commissioners and staff

# § 0.56 Technical Assistance Division.

The Technical Assistance Division develops, in cooperation with the Agency for International Development, technical assistance programs with respect to communications in accordance with Commission policies, and maintains liaison with the Agency for International Development and other government agencies concerning technical assistance.

### OFFICE OF REPORTS AND INFORMATION

### § 0.61 Functions of the Office.

The Office of Reports and Information is responsible for releasing public announcements of the Commission; is the central depository of this material for reference and call; prepares certain informational publications and material, including annual reports, and is the contact point for the press, industry and public in the matter of general information relating to the Commission and its activities.

### BROADCAST BUREAU

### § 0.71 Functions of the Bureau.

The Broadcast Bureau assists, advises, and makes recommendations to the Commission with respect to the development of a regulatory program for the broadcast services and is responsible for the performance of any work, function, or activities to carry out that program in accordance with applicable statutes, international agreements, rules and regulations, and policies of the Commission. The Bureau performs the following functions:

(a) Receives, examines, files, indexes, records and processes applications in the broadcast services, makes recommenda-

the Foreign Operations Administration tions to the Commission thereon and issues authorizations in accordance with Commission instructions and directions.

(b) Processes petitions in broadcast matters (protests and orders of designation) not specified in § 0.171.

(c) By notification in accordance with the procedures set forth in the North American Regional Broadcasting Agreement, establishes priorities for United States stations under this and associated agreements. Receives and examines notifications of assignments in other North American countries, and resolves conflicts by negotiation.

(d) Participates in hearings involving applications, rule making, and other matters which pertain to the radio broadcast services, including proceedings pursuant to sections 312 and 316 of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended.

(e) Makes recommendations to the Commission concerning the promulgation of rules and standards in the broadcast services.

(f) Participates in international conferences with respect to broadcast services, and in implementation of international broadcast agreements.

(g) Studies frequency requirements in the broadcast services and makes recommendations with respect to the allocation of frequencies and the drafting of frequency assignment plans in such services.

(h) Confers with government and industry groups interested in the problems

of broadcast services.

(i) Studies and establishes technical requirements for equipment in the broadcast services in accordance with standards established by the Commission.

(j) Exercises such authority as may be assigned or referred by the Commission pursuant to section 5(d) of the Communications Act of amended.

## § 0.72 Units in the Bureau.

The Broadcast Bureau is divided into the following units:

(a) Office of the Bureau Chief. (b) Broadcast Facilities Division.

(c) Renewal and Transfer Division.

(d) Hearing Division.

(e) Rules and Standards Division.

(f) License Division.

(g) Research and Education Division.

(h) Office of Network Study.

(i) Complaints and Compliance Divi-

### § 0.73 Office of the Bureau Chief.

The Office of the Bureau Chief is composed of the immediate offices of the Chief and the Assistant Chiefs of the Broadcast Bureau, and of the Administrative Assistant. It assists the Chief of the Broadcast Bureau in planning, directing, coordinating and executing the functions of the Bureau.

# § 0.74 Broadcast Facilities Division.

The Broadcast Facilities Division is responsible for all functions indicated in the statement contained in § 0.71, insofar as such functions pertain to standard (AM), FM, television, international. experimental, and auxiliary broadcast services, excluding functions stated in §§ 0.75, 0.76, 0.77, and 0.81.

# § 0.75 Renewal and Transfer Division.

The Renewal and Transfer Division responsible for all functions indicated in the statement contained in § 0.71, insofar as such functions pertain to application for renewal or assignment of a licer or construction permit, or for transfer of control of a corporate licensee or permittee.

### § 0.76 Hearing Division.

The Hearing Division is responsible for all functions indicated in the statement contained in § 0.71, insofar as such functions pertain to applications which have been designated for hearing or to proceedings pursuant to sections 312 and 316 of the Communications Act of 1934 as amended.

# § 0.77 Rules and Standards Division.

The Rules and Standards Division k responsible for all functions indicated in the statement contained in § 0.71, insofar as such functions relate to the development or revision of rules and stand ards, to international conferences, and to special projects in the broade services.

### § 0.78 License Division.

The License Division exercises responsibility for the receipt, initial exam tion, filing, indexing, recording and rout. ing of all applications in the broadcast services; the clerical functions with respect to the issuance of broadcast an thorizations; and for the maintenant of a public reference room in cooperation with the Dockets Division of the Office of the Secretary where public information with respect to all broadcast matter and all docketed proceedings may he examined.

# § 0.79 Research and Education Division.

The Research and Education Division compiles data and prepares reports to the Commission on the condition and status of the broadcast industry; stu the social and economic factors affer communications; and advises the Ba reau and the Commission with respe the development and promotion of the educational broadcasting and the commercial broadcasting services.

### § 0.80 Office of Network Study.

The Office of Network Study conducts studies and compiles data relating to radio and television network operation necessary for the Commission to deve and maintain an adequate regulator program.

# § 0.81 Complaints and Compliance Divi

The Complaints and Compliance Division is responsible for all functions indcated in the statement contained in § 0.71, insofar as such functions pertain to complaints concerning the conduct of radio and television broadcast operation and compliance with statutes, international agreements, and policies and rule of the Commission, except insofar # functions are specifically delegated to other bureaus and staff offices of the Commission.

# COMMON CARRIER BUREAU

# § 0.91 Functions of the Bureau.

The Common Carrier Bureau develops, recommends, and administers the program of the Commission with respect to the regulation of the rates, services, accounting, and facilities of communication common carriers under applicable statutes, including the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, and the Communications Satellite Act of 1962, international agreements, and rules and regulations. The Bureau performs the following functions:

(a) Initiates rules and regulations, except as otherwise specifically provided in the functions of the other bureaus or

staff offices.

12 ve

934

din

n reance

y be

ts to

and tudies ecting

Bu

ng h

evelop latory

Divi.

ed in

ertain

ations

rule

ar m

of the

(b) Collaborates with representatives of State regulatory commissions and with the National Association of Railroad and Utilities Commissioners in the conduct of cooperative studies of regulatory matters of common concern to this Commission and State commissions.

(c) Participates in international conference work involving common carrier

(d) Assists, advises and makes recommendations to the Commission and represents the Commission in matters pertaining to common carrier regulation and licensing.

(e) Exercises such authority as may be assigned or referred to it by the Comission pursuant to section 5(d) of the 1934, Communications Act of

# § 0.92 Responsibilities of the Bureau

Subject to the policy determinations of the Commission, the Chief of the Bureau plans, directs, and coordinates the common carrier functions of the Commission listed in § 0.91.

# § 0.93 Units in the Bureau.

The Common Carrier Bureau is divided into the following units:

(a) Office of the Bureau Chief.

International Division.

(c) Rates Division.

(d) Services and Facilities Division.

(e) Domestic Radio Division.

(f) Accounting Division.

### \$ 0.94 Office of the Bureau Chief.

The Office of the Chief of the Bureau includes:

(a) Office of Satellite Communications, which is responisble for the administration and implementation of those regulatory functions conferred upon the Commission by the Communications Satellite Act of 1962.

(b) Office of Planning and Special Projects, which is responsible for the conduct of studies and special proceedings with respect to the formulation or revision of common carrier regulatory policies and programs, common carrier rules (except accounting and financial reporting rules), and other special projects as assigned by the Bureau Chief.

(c) Office of Field Coordinator, which is responsible for coordinating the work of the Common Carrier Bureau Field Offices. The field offices are located at 90 Church Street, New York, New York, 10007; 180 New Montgomery Street, San

Francisco, California, 94105; and 815 Olive Street, St. Louis, Missouri, 63101. These offices are responsible for conducting investigations and studies, as assigned by the Office of the Chief of the Bureau, to assure that there is adherence to the Communications Act and the Commission's rules and regulations. These offices also represent the Commission in contacts with the public and the carriers.

(d) Office of Administrative Assistant, which assists the Bureau Chief in performing the administrative functions of the Bureau and has administrative supervision over the Public Reference Room and the Mail and Files Unit.

### § 0.95 International Division.

The International Division is responsible for the Bureau's functions pertaining to international common carrier services, except international telephone rate matters.

# § 0.96 Rates Division.

The Rates Division is responsible for the Bureau's functions pertaining to domestic telegraph rates and tariffs and domestic and international telephone rates and tariffs, the revenue require-ments of carriers, the cost of rendering services, and the depreciation rates used by carriers.

### § 0.97 Services and Facilities Division.

The Services and Facilities Division is responsible for the Bureau's functions pertaining to the adequacy and efficiency of domestic telephone and telegraph services and facilities and to all matters arising under Sections 214 and 221 of the Communications Act with respect to common carriers engaged in such

# § 0.98 Domestic Radio Division.

The Domestic Radio Division is responsible for the Bureau's functions pertaining to the regulation of the radio services of domestic communications common carriers, including the licensing of such carriers and the processing of radio applications.

#### § 0.99 Accounting Division.

The Accounting Division is responsible for the Bureau's functions pertaining to the formulation and interpretation of, and the compliance with, the Commission's uniform systems of accounts, preservation of records rules, financial re-porting requirements, and for processing statistical data.

# FIELD ENGINEERING BUREAU

# § 0.111 Functions of the Bureau.

The Field Engineering Bureau is responsible for all Commission engineering activities performed in the field relating to radio stations including station inspections, surveys, monitoring, direction finding, signal measurement and investigations; for those enforcement activities performed in the field dealing with the suppression of interference and the in-spection of devices possessing electro-magnetic radiation characteristics; and such other field inspections or investigations as might be required by the Commission, or the bureaus and staff offices. The Bureau also performs the following

(a) Develops rules and regulations which will provide such classes of commercial operators as may be required in the various radio services regulated by the Commission, and administers and enforces such rules and regulations.

(b) Prepares and conducts commercial radio operator examinations and issues commercial operator licenses.

(c) Conducts amateur examinations, and upgrades amateur licenses in situations where the upgrading can be accomplished by endorsements.

(d) Processes data with respect to proposed new or modified antenna structures covered in Part 17 of this chapter to determine whether such proposed construction will create hazards to air navigation.

(e) Represents the Commission and participates in inter-agency committees and in international conferences with respect to matters for which the Bureau

is responsible.

(f) Enforces and administers Parts 15 and 18 of this chapter relative to equipment, interference, and related problems in the industrial, scientific and medical services arising from restricted radiation devices.

(g) Exercises such authority as may be assigned or referred by the Commis-sion pursuant to section 5(d) of the Communications Act of 1934, as

amended.

# § 0.112 Units in the Bureau.

The Bureau consists of the following

(a) Office of the Bureau Chief.

(b) Engineering and Facilities Division.

(c) Field Offices Division and its associated field organization consisting of district offices, sub-offices, marine offices, and mobile enforcement units.

(d) Monitoring Systems Division and its associated field organization consisting of monitoring stations.

# § 0.113 Office of the Bureau Chief.

The Office of the Bureau Chief plans. directs, and coordinates the functions of the Bureau. It includes an Associate Chief; an Assistant Chief; an administrative branch, which performs the administrative functions of the Bureau and is responsible for planning, coordinating, and administering the Bureau's employee technical and supervisory training programs; and an Attorney Advisor, who advises the Chief of the Bureau and the divisions of the Bureau on legal questions relative to such matters as applications for commercial operator licenses. interference problems, investigations, and other activities of the Bureau.

### § 0.114 Engineering and Facilities Division.

The Engineering and Facilities Division is responsible for all functions indicated in § 0.111 insofar as technical engineering standards are concerned; for the development of measuring procedures and techniques for the guidance of field personnel in performing engineering measurements; for the determination of technical equipment and facilities requirements of all Bureau field installations in the conduct of their assigned duties and for the provision of such equipment and facilities; the administration, interpretation and revision of Part 17 of this chapter governing construction, marking, and lighting of antenna structures, including the processing of data concerning proposed new or modified antenna construction to insure no hazard to air navigation results from the proposed construction; for liaison with the Federal Aviation Agency in respect to matters concerning antenna tower construction and antenna hazards; and for liaison with the Office of the Chief Engineer and with other Government agencies with respect to technical engineering matters of Bureau concern.

### § 0.115 Field Offices Division.

The Field Offices Division is responsible for:

(a) The examination functions of the Bureau, including responsibility for Part 13 of this chapter concerning the licensing of commercial radio operators, and recommending action on matters of noncompliance with rules, acts, or treaties by these operators.

(b) The inspection functions of the Bureau, including responsibility for the development and making of recommendations with respect to the priority and frequency of station inspections.

(c) Planning enforcement and investigative programs for the Bureau; directing and supervising investigations by the field offices; and maintaining liaison with other bureaus and offices of the Commission with respect to the conduct of investigations in their behalf.

(d) The administration of Parts 15 and 18 of this chapter relative to equipment, interference and related problems involving the devices and equipment regulated by these parts, including review and action upon certifications submitted to the Commission pursuant to Part 18 of this chapter.

(e) Supervising and managing the activities of the Engineers in Charge of the district offices, the Radio Engineers in Charge of suboffices, the Marine Supervisors and the Engineers in Charge of mobile TV enforcement units; and performing those administrative activities which will insure the most effective performance of the field operations of the Bureau.

### § 0.116 Monitoring Systems Division.

The Monitoring Systems Division is responsible for standards, techniques and field operations indicated in § 0.111 for the radio monitoring function, including coordinating Commission monitoring activities with centralizing offices for international monitoring in other countries, with other Federal Government agencies, and with industry self-help groups. The monitoring stations, whose operations are directed and the results evaluated by this Division, perform surveillance of the radio spectrum, detect and locate illegal radio stations and sources of interference, enforce radio laws and regulations, gather facts through monitoring and engineering measurements to resolve interference problems and to assist the Commission in rulemaking, participate through direction finding in search and rescue operations involving distressed ships and aircraft, and perform monitoring and direction finding work under contractual arrangements with other Federal governmental agencies. § 0.121 Location of field offices and

(a) District Offices and their offices are located at the following addresses:

Radio	Address of the Engineer	Territory within district			
strict	in Charge	States	Counties		
1	Customhouse, Boston, Mass., 02109.	Connecticut	All counties. Do. Do. Do.		
2	Federal Bldg., 641 Washington St., New York, N.Y., 10014.	Rhode Island Vermont. New Jersey.	Do.,		
		New York	Bo. Bergen, Essex, Hudson, Hunterdon, Merer, Middlesex, Monmouth, Morris, Passe, Somerset, Sussex, Union, and Warren. Albany, Bronx, Columbia, Delaware, Dutcha, Greene, Kings, Nassau, New York, Orang, Putnam, Queens, Rensselner, Richmod, Rockland, Schenectady, Suffolk, Sulliva, Uister, and Westchester.		
3	New U.S. Customhouse, Philadelphia, Pa., 19106.	Delaware	New Castle. Atlantic, Burlington, Camden, Cape Mag. Cumberland, Gloucester, Ocean, and Salem. Adams, Berks, Bucks, Carbon, Chester, Cimissiand, Dauphin, Delaware, Lancaster, Labasal Lehigh, Monroe, Montgomery, Northeast		
. 4	U.S. Customhouse, Gay and	Delaware	Perry, Philadelphia, Schuylkill, and York. Kent and Sussex.		
•	Water Sts., Baltimore, Md., 21202.	Maryland Virginia West Virginia	All except District 24. Clarke, Fairfax all except District 24, Fanquie, Frederick, Loudoun, Page, Prince William Rappahannock, Shenandoah, and Warran		
5	Federal Bldg., Norfolk, Va.,	North Carolina	Barbour, Berkeley, Grant, Hampshire, Hardy, Harrison, Jefferson, Lewis, Marian, Mines, Monongalla, Morgan, Pendleton, Presta, Randolph, Taylor, Tucker, Upshur, All except District 6.		
6	23510.	Virginia Alabama	All except Districts 4 and 24. All except District 8.		
	Mart, 240 Peachtree St., NE., Atlanta, Ga., 30303. Suboffice: P.O. Box 77, Post Office Bldg., Savannah,	Georgia	All counties.		
	Office Bldg., Savannah, Ga., 31402.	North Carolina	Ashe, Avery, Buncombe, Burke, Caldwel, Cherokee, Clay, Cleveland, Graham, Hay- wood, Henderson, Jackson, McDowell, Mass, Madison, Mitchell, Polk, Rutherford, Swan, Transylvania, Watauga, Yancey.		
		South Carolina Tennessee	All countles.		
7	P.O. Box 150, Federal Bldg., Miami, Fla., 33101.	Florida	All except District 8.		
8	Federal Bidg., 600 South St., New Orleans, La., 70130. Suboffice: U.S. Courthouse and Customhouse, Mobile, Ala., 36602.	Alabama Arkansas Florida Louisiana Mississippi	Baldwin and Mobile. All counties. Escambia. All counties; Do.		
9	New Federal Office Bldg., 515 Rusk Ave., Room 5636, Houston, Tex., 77002. Suboffice: P.O.: Box 1527, Post Office Bldg., 300 Willow St., Beaumont, Tex., 77704.	Texas.	City of Texarkana only.  Angelina, Aransas, Atascosa, Austin, Busten, Bastrop, Bee, Bexar, Blanco, Brazoria, Braze, Brooks, Burleson, Caldwell, Calhoun, Can- eron, Chambers, Colorado, Comal, De Wit, Dimmit, Duval, Edwards, Fayetta, For- Bend, Frio, Galveston, Gillespie, Geliat, Gonzales, Grimes, Guadalupe, Hardin, Hart, Hays, Hidalgo, Jackson, Jasper, Jefferson, Jim Hogg, Jim Wells, Karnes, Kendal, Ke- edv. Kerr, Kinney, Kleberg, La Salla James edv. Kerr, Kinney, Kleberg, La Salla James		
•			Jim Hogg, Jim Wells, Karnes, Kendal, Knedy, Kerr, Kinney, Kleberg, La Salle, Lavae, Lee, Liberty, Live Oak, Madison, Matsurd, Maverick, McMullen, Medine, Mintguer, Nacogdoches, Newton, Nueces, Orang, Pet, Real, Refugio, Sabine, San Augustin, Sa Jacinto, San Patricio, Starr, Travia, Trinit, Tyler, Uvalde, Val Verde, Victoria, Walke, Waller, Washington, Webb, Wharton, Willey, Williamson, Wilson, Zapata, and Zavala.		
10	States General Life Ins. Bldg., 708 Jackson St., Dallas,	Oklahoma Texas	All except District 9 and the city of Texation.		
11	Tex., 75202. 849 South Broadway, Los Angeles, Calif., 90014. Suboffice: Fox Theatre Bldg.,	ArizonaCalifornia	Imperial, Inyo, Kern, Los Angeles, Orang, Riverside, San Bernardino, San Diego, San		
12	1245-7th Ave., San Diego, Calif., 92101. Customhouse (555 Battery	Nevada California	Luis Obispo, Santa Barbara, and Ventura. Clark. All except District 11.		
13	St.), San Francisco, Calil., 94126.	Nevada	All except Clark. All except District 14.		
10	New U.S. Courthouse, 620 SW, Main St., Portland, Oreg., 97205.	Oregon	All counties. Clark, Cowlitz, Klickitat, Skamania, mi Wahkiakum.		
14	Federal Office Bldg. (First Ave. and Marion), Seattle Wash., 98104.	Montana	Benewah, Bonner, Boundary, Clearwater, Mah. Kootenai, Latah, Lewis, Nez Percs, Shodon. All counties.		
15	New Customhouse (19th be-	Washington	All except District 13. All countles. Do.		
	tween California and Stout Sts.), Denver, Colo., 80202.	Wyoming	Do. Banner, Box Butte, Cheyenne, Dawes, Dext. Garden, Kimball, Morrill, Scotts Ma. Sheridan, Sloux.		
		New Mexico	All counties. Butte, Custer, Fall River, Lawrence, Mean Pennington, Shannon, Washabaugh.		

lay,

dera,
razos,
CamWitt,
Fort
ediad,
farris,
terson,
Kenavaca,
gorda
mery
Polk
, Bas

rkanı

	Address of the Engineer	Territory within district			
Radio	in Obarge	States	Counties		
16	Federal Courts Bldg., 6th and Market Sts., St. Paul, Minn., 55102.	Minnesots	All counties.  Alger, Baraga, Chippewa, Delta, Dickinson, Gogebic, Houghton, Iron, Keweenaw, Luce, Mackinac, Marquette, Menominee, Onto- nagon, and Schoolcraft.		
17	Federal Office Bidg., 911 Wal- nut St., Kansas City, Mo., 64106.	South Dakota	All counties except District 15. All counties. All except District 18. All except District 18. All counties. Do.		
18	U.S. Courthouse, 219 South Clark St., Chicago, Ill.,	Nebraska Illinois Indiana Iowa	All except District 15. All counties.		
	60604.		Allamakee, Buchanan, Cedar, Clayton, Clinton, Delaware, Des Moines, Dubuque, Fayette, Henry, Jackson, Johnson, Jones, Lee, Linn, Louisa, Muscatine, Scott, Washington, and Winneshiek.		
		Wisconsin	Winnesnek.  Brown, Calumet, Columbia, Crawford, Dane, Dodge, Door, Fond du Lac, Grant, Green, Iowa, Jefferson, Kenosha, Kewanuee, La- fayette, Manitowoc, Marinette, Milwaukee, Oconto, Outagamie, Ozaukee, Racine, Rich- land, Rock, Sauk, Sheboygan, Walworth, Washington, Waukesha, and Winnebago.  All counties excent District 19.		
30	New Federal Bldg., Detroit Mich., 48226.	Kentucky	All counties except District 19.  Bath, Bell, Boone, Bourbon, Boyd, Bracken, Breathitt, Campbell, Carter, Clark, Clay, Elliott, Estill, Fayette, Fleming, Floyd, Franklin, Gallatin, Garrard, Grant, Greenup, Harlan, Harrison, Jackson, Jessamine, Johnson, Kenton, Knott, Knox, Laurel, Lawrence, Lee, Leslie, Letcher, Lewis, Lincoln, Madison		
	-	=	Magomn, Martin, Mason, McCreary, Mennee Montgomery, Morgan, Nicholas, Owen Owsley, Pendleton, Perry, Pike, Powell Pulaski, Robertson, Rockeastle, Rowan Scott, Wayne, Whitley, Wolf, and Woodford		
,	Post Office Bldg., Buffalo,	Ohio Michigan West Virginia New York	All counties. All counties except District 16. All counties except District 4. All except District 2.		
21	N.Y., 14203. P.O. Box 1021, Federal Bldg., Honolulu, Hawaii, 96808.	Pennsylvania	All except District 3.		
22	San Juan, P.R., 00903. P.O. Box 644, U.S. P.O. and Courthouse Bldg., Anchor-	Puerto Rico	·		
24	age, Alaska, 99501. 101 Pennsylvania Ave, NW;. Room 10110, Washington, D.O., 20555.	District of Columbia and 10 miles beyond the boundary of the District of Columbia in each direction.			

(b) The Marine Offices are located at the following addresses:

Marine Office, 221 N. Howard Ave., Spradlin Bldg. Tampa, Florida, 33606.

Marine Office, 356 West 5th Street, San
Pedro, California, 90731.

(c) The Primary Monitoring Stations are located at the following addresses:

Federal Communications Commission, P.O. Box 89, Allegan, Michigan, 49010.

Federal Communications Commission, P.O. Box 788, Grand Island, Nebraska, 68801. Federal Communications Commission, P.O. Box 632, Kingsville, Texas, 78363.

Federal Communications Commission, P.O. Box 31, Laurel, Maryland, 20810. Federal Communications Commission, P.O. Box 989, Livermore, California, 94551.

Federal Communications Commission, P.O. Box 374, Canandaigua, New York, 14424. Federal Communications Commission, P.O. Box 5165, Portland, Oregon, 97216.

Federal Communications Commission, P.O. Box 98, Powder Springs, Georgia, 30073.
Federal Communications Commission, P.O. Box 2215, Santa Ana, California, 92704. Federal Communications Commission, P.O. Box 1035, Waipahu, Hawaii, 96797.

(d) The Secondary Monitoring Sta-tions are located at the following ad-

Federal Communications Commission, P.O. Box 810, Fairbanks, Alaska, 99701. Federal Communications Commission, P.O. Box 5098, Fort Lauderdale, Florida, 33315. Federal Communications Commission, P.O. Box 251, Chillicothe, Ohio, 46601.

Federal Communications Commission, Ambrose Monitoring Station, P.O. Box 6310, Denison, Texas, 75021.

Federal Communications Commission, Winter Harbor Monitoring Station, P.O. Box 64, Prospect Harbor, Maine, 04669. Federal Communications Commission, P.O. Box 191, Spokane, Washington, 99200.

Federal Communications Commission, P.O. Box 1101, Douglas, Arizona, 85607.

Federal Communications Commission, P.O. Annex, Box 6303, Anchorage, Alaska, 99502.

SAFETY AND SPECIAL RADIO SERVICES BUREAU

## § 0.131 Functions of the Bureau.

The Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau assists, advises and makes recommendations to the Commission with respect to the development of a safety and special services regulatory program and is responsible for carrying out that program except insofar as functions, are specifically delegated to other bureaus or staff offices of the Commission. The Bureau performs the following functions:

(a) Issues authorizations for radio stations in the safety and special radio services.

(b) Initiates rule making proceedings in the safety and special radio services.

(c) Participates in international conferences with respect to safety and special radio services.

(d) Studies frequency requirements in the safety and special radio services and makes recommendations with respect to the allocation of frequencies and the drafting of frequency assignment plans for safety and special radio services.

(e) Collaborates with Federal and State governmental agencies and industry groups interested in the problems of safety and special radio services.

(f) Studies technical requirements for equipment in accordance with standards established by the Office of the Chief Engineer.

(g) Plans and executes a safety and special services enforcement program, including educational campaigns conducted in collaboration with the Field

Engineering Bureau. (h) Performs all other functions or activities essential to the regulation of safety and special radio services: Pro-

vided, however, That all matters coming within the scope of Title II of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, are within the jurisdiction of the Common Carrier Bureau.

(i) Exercises such authority as may be assigned or referred by the Commission pursuant to section 5(d) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended.

### § 0.132 Units in the Bureau.

The Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau is divided into the following units:

(a) Office of the Bureau Chief.

(b) Legal, Policy, and Enforcement Office.

(c) Aviation Radio Division. (d) Marine Radio Division.

(e) Public Safety Radio Division.

(f) Industrial Radio Division. (g) Amateur and Citizens Radio Division.

#### § 0.133 Office of the Bureau Chief.

The Office of the Bureau Chief plans, directs, and coordinates the functions of the Bureau. It is composed of the immediate offices of the Chief and the Assistant Chief of the Bureau, and the Office of the Administrative sistant. The Office of the Administrative Assistant is responsible for the administrative program and the forms and procedure program of the Bureau.

### § 0.134 Legal, Policy, and Enforcement Office.

The Legal, Policy, and Enforcement Office advises the Bureau Chief on legal, legislative, and policy matters; advises the Chiefs of the Divisions on legal matters of unusual complexity; performs legal work affecting the Bureau as a whole; coordinates rule making proposed and drafted within the Bureau; studies general developments pertaining to the radio uses within the Bureau's responsibility; executes special assignments for the Bureau Chief of a legal or policy character; and plans and executes the enforcement program for the Bureau.

### § 0.135 Aviation Radio Division.

The Aviation Radio Division is responsible for all functions indicated in the statement contained in § 0.131, insofar as such functions pertain to aviation radio and safety matters, except for enforcement matters (§ 0.134).

### § 0.136 Marine Radio Division.

The Marine Radio Division is responsible for all functions indicated in the statement contained in § 0.131, insofar as such functions pertain to marine radio and safety services, to scheduled weather transmission, and to the Alaskan services, except for enforcement matters (§ 0.134).

# § 0.137 Public Safety Radio Division.

The Public Safety Radio Division is responsible for all functions indicated in the statement contained in § 0.131, insofar as such functions pertain to the public safety radio services, except for enforcement matters (§ 0.134).

# § 0.138 Industrial Radio Division.

The Industrial Radio Division is responsible for all functions indicated in the statement contained in § 0.131, insofar as such functions pertain to the industrial and the land transportation radio services, except for enforcement matters (§ 0.134).

# § 0.139 Amateur and Citizens Radio Division.

The Amateur and Citizens Radio Division is responsible for all functions indicated in the statement contained in § 0.131, insofar as such functions pertain to the amateur and the citizens radio services, the disaster communications service, and the radio amateur civil emergency service, except for enforcement matters (§ 0.134).

### OFFICE OF HEARING EXAMINERS

# § 0.151 Functions of the Office.

The Office of Hearing Examiners consists of a Chief Hearing Examiner, an Assistant Chief Hearing Examiner, and as many other Hearing Examiners qualified and appointed pursuant to the requirements of section 11 of the Administrative Procedure Act as the Commission may find necessary. It is responsible for hearing and conducting all adjudicatory cases designated for any evidentiary adjudicatory hearing other than those designated to be neard by the Commission en banc or by one or more members of the Commission, and for such other hearings as the Commission may assign.

### § 0.152 Responsibilities of the Chief. Hearing Examiner.

The Chief Hearing Examiner and, in his absence, an Acting Chief Hearing Examiner appointed by the Chief Hearing Examiner, have the following administrative responsibilities:

(a) To coordinate and supervise administratively the activities of the Office of Hearing Examiners.

(b) To prepare and maintain hearing calendars, showing the time and place of

the commencement of hearings.

(c) To receive, correlate and approve recommendations of the Hearing Ex-

aminers of the Commission on matters relating to changes in rules and regulations governing hearing procedures, and recommend to the Commission desirable changes in said rules and regulations to promote the simplified and expeditious conduct of proceedings.

(d) To require and prepare reports, statistical data and other information requested or required by the U.S. Civil Service Commission or other offices or agencies of the U.S. Government concerned with the proper operation of the

Office of Hearing Examiners.

(e) To serve, upon instruction of the Commission or the Chairman, as liaison for the Commission and the Office of Hearing Examiners in the making of appropriate arrangements for the securing of advice or information from representatives of other agencies, bar associations, and other interested persons in connection with the formulation and improvement of administrative procedures and practices applicable to the Commission's proceedings.

(f) To exercise such authority as may be assigned to him by the Commission pursuant to section 5(d) of the Commu-

nications Act, as amended.

### REVIEW BOARD

### § 0.161 Functions of the Board.

The Review Board is a permanent body with continuing functions, composed of three or more Commission employees designated by the Commission. The Board reviews initial decisions and other hearing matters referred to it by the Commission, takes original action on certain interlocutory matters which arise during the course of hearing proceedings, and performs such additional duties not inconsistent with these functions as may be assigned to it by the Commission.

## OFFICE OF OPINIONS AND REVIEW

### § 0.171 Functions of the Office.

The Office of Opinions and Review is composed of legal, engineering, accounting, and other personnel and is headed by a Chief. It assists and makes recommendations to the Commission, and to individual commissioners designated to review initial decisions, in the disposition of matters arising in cases of adjudication (as defined in the Administrative-Procedure Act and such other cases as by Commission policy are handled in the same manner) which have been designated for hearing.

# DEFENSE AND EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS FUNCTIONS

### § 0.181 The Defense Commissioner.

A Defense Commissioner and two Alternate Defense Commissioners are designated by the Commission. The Defense Commissioner directs the defense activities of the Commission and has the following duties and responsibilities:

(a) To keep the Commission informed as to significant developments in the field of emergency preparedness, defense mobilization, and any defense activities that involve formulation or revision of Commission policy in any area of responsibility of the Commission.

(b) To represent the Commission in national defense matters requiring con-

ferences or communications with other governmental officers, departments, or agencies.

(c) To take such measures as will assure continuity of the Commission's functions under any foreseeable circumstances with a minimum of interruption.

(d) In the event of enemy attack, or the imminent threat thereof, or other disaster resulting in the inability of the Commission to function at its offices in Washington, D.C., to assume all of the duties and responsibilities of the Commission and the Chairman, until relieved or augmented by other Commissioners or members of the staff, as set forth in §§ 0.186 and 0.383.

(e) To perform such other duties and assume such other responsibilities related to the Commission's defense activities as may be necessary for the continuity of functions and the protection of personnel and property of the Commis-

sion.

# § 0.182 Executive Director.

Under the general direction of the Defense Commissioner, and with the advice and assistance of the heads of the several bureaus and offices, the Executive Director coordinates the defense activities of the Commission and keeps the Defense Commissioner informed as to significant developments in this area.

# § 0.183 Office of Emergency Communications.

pr se of

77

₹e ce

of

tic

ic

fo

The Office of Emergency Communications, under the supervision and dire of the Executive Director and in collaboration with, and with the concurrence of, the responsible Bureau Heads and Staff Officers, prepares and recommends to the Defense Commissioner national emergency plans and develops preparedness programs covering: (1) Provisions of service by common carriers, broadcasting facilities, and the safety and special radio services; (2) assignment of radio frequencies to Commission licensees under national emergency conditions; and (3) the protection, reduction of vulnerability, maintenance, and restoration of facilities operated by its licensees in a national emergency. The plans and programs shall be designed to develop a state of readiness in these areas with respect to all conditions of national emergency, including attack upon the United States, and will take into account the possibility of Government preferences or priority with common carriers or of exclusive Government use or control of communications services or facilities, when authorise by law. (See Executive Order 11092.) The Office of Emergency Communications, in collaboration with, and with the concurrence of, Bureau Heads and Staff Officers, prepares plans for assuring continuity of the Commission's functions in the event of national disaster, including plans for emergency mobilization, relocation sites, protection of Commission personnel, property, and records; and arranges for participation in the National Defense Executive Reserve program. The Office of Emergency Communications contains the Emergency Communication Systems Division and the Preparedness Plans Division, with

functions as set forth in paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section.

(a) Emergency Communication Systems Division. The Emergency Communication Systems Division develops and recommends plans and procedures for the following:

(1) Broadcasting Service. Construction, activation, deactivation of broadcasting facilities and services, the continuation or suspension of broadcasting services and facilities, and issuance of appropriate authorizations for such facilities, services, and personnel in an amergency.

(2) Safety and Special Radio Services.
Authorization, operation, and use of safety and special radio services, facilities, and personnel in the national intes, and personnel in the national intes, and personnel in the national integration.

terest in an emergency.
(3) Electromagnetic Radiation. Control of radio stations in an emergency, except for those belonging to, or operated by, any department or agency of the United States Government.

(4) Facilities protection. Provide advice and guidance to achieve such industry protection as is necessary to maintain the integrity of the facilities and services provided by common carriers and radio station licensees, and promote a national program to stimulate disaster preparedness and damage confol. The guidance shall include, but not be limited to, organizing and training facility employees, personnel shelter, evacuation and relocation plans, records protection, continuity of management, security, emergency repair and recovery of facilities, deconcentration and dispersal of facilities, and mutual aid associations for emergency.

(5) Research. Foster or conduct research in areas directly concerned with the Commission's emergency prepared-

ness responsibilities.

n

n.

nd

its

to

m-

m-

m-

ons

92.)

the

tall

s in

re

Na-

pro-

ency

and

(b) Preparedness Plans Division. (1) The Preparedness Plans Division develops and recommends plans and pro-

cedures for the following:

(1) Common Carrier Service. (a) Extension, discontinuance, or reduction of common carrier facilities or services, and issuance of appropriate authorizations for such facilities, services, and personnel in an emergency; and control of all rates, charges, practices, classifications, and regulations for service to Government and non-Government users during an emergency, in consonance with national economic stabilization policies.

(b) Development and administration of priority systems for public correspondence and for the use and resumption of leased inter-city private line serv-

ice in an emergency.

(c) Use of common carrier facilities and services to overseas points to meet vital needs in an emergency.

(ii) Radio frequency assignment. Assignment of radio frequencies to, and their use by, Commission licensees in an emergency.

(iii) Resource data. Provision of assistance and data with respect to facilities operated by Commission licensees for national resource evaluation purposes of the Office of Emergency Planning.

(iv) Investigation and enforcement. Investigation of violations of pertinent law and regulations in an emergency, and development of procedures designated to initiate, recommend, or otherwise bring about appropriate enforcement actions required in the interest of national security.

(v) Financial aid. Provision of financial, credit, or other assistance to common carriers and Commission licensees who might need such assistance in various conditions of mobilization, particularly those resulting from attack.

(vi) Conservation, salvage, and rehabilitation. Stimulation of the development, by common carriers and by licensees, of standby plans for the conservation and salvage of supplies and equipment and the rehabilitation, restoration, or replacement of essential communication facilities after an attack.

(vii) Claimancy. Preparation to claim materials, manpower, equipment, supplies, and services needed in support of the common carriers and Commission licensees from the appropriate resource agencies, and work with such agencies in developing programs to insure availability of such resources in an emergency.

(viii) Damage assessment. Maintain a capability to assess the effects of attack on communication facilities and services subject to Commission regulation which are essential in a national emergency and to provide data to the

Department of Defense.

(2) The Preparedness Plans Division, pursuant to the provisions of Executive Order 10346, has additional responsibility for the preparation of plans for assuring the continuity of the Commission's essential functions in the event of a national emergency including plans for the emergency mobilization of the Commission's personnel and other resources; protection of Commission personnel, property, and essential records; relocation sites, and arranging for the participation and training of the Commission's Executive Reserve unit in the National Defense Executive Reserve Program. In this connection the Preparedness Plans Division Chief, as required, serves as representative of the Commission for liaison and coordination of such defense activities at interagency committee meetings and with staff representatives of the Office of Emergency Planning, Office of Civil Defense of the Department of Defense, and with other federal agencies and local civil defense authorities.

(3) The Preparedness Plans Division coordinates and directs the activities of the Commission's Damage Assessment Unit and coordinates the activities of the Commission's Damage Assessment Officer assigned to the National Resources Evaluation Center of the Office of Emer-

gency Planning.

(4) The Preparedness Plans Division plans for periodic tests and exercises to determine the state of operational readiness of the Commission and its emergency facilities to execute their essential emergency functions in the event of disaster

(5) The Preparedness Plans Division performs such other duties related to the

Commission's defense activities and responsibilities as may be assigned.

# § 0.184 Responsibilities of the bureaus and staff offices.

The heads of each of the several bureaus and staff offices, in rendering advice and assistance to the Executive Director in the performance of his duties with respect to defense activities, will have the following duties and responsibilities:

(a) To keep the Executive Director informed of the instigation, progress, and completion of programs, plans, or activities with respect to defense in which they are engaged or have been requested to engage.

(b) To render assistance and advice to the Executive Director on matters which relate to the functions of their respective

bureaus or staff offices.

(c) To render such assistance and advice to other agencies as may be consistent with the functions of their respective bureaus or staff offices and the Commission's policy with respect thereto.

(d) To perform such other duties related to the Commission's defense activities as may be assigned to them by the

Commission.

# § 0.186 Emergency Relocation Board.

(a) An Emergency Relocation Board, to be convened at the Commission's relocation headquarters, performs the functions of the Commission in the event of the inability of the Commission to function at its offices in Washington, D.C., resulting from disaster or the threat of imminent disaster from enemy attack or from natural causes, either:

(1) At the time of or under circumstances specified in a directive from the

President.

(2) In the absence thereof, upon receipt of a warning signal indicating that an attack on the capital is likely.

(3) In the absence of either a directive or warning signal, immediately

following an actual attack.

(b) The Board shall comprise such Commissioners as may be present and able to act or, if no Commissioner is present and able to act, the occupant of the following positions, in the order listed, who is present and able to act:

(1) The Chief, Field Engineering

Bureau.

(2) The General Counsel.(3) The Chief Engineer.

(4) The Chief, Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau.

(5) The Chief, Broadcast Bureau.

(6) The Chief, Common Carrier Bureau.

(7) The Executive Director.

(8) The Associate Chief, Field Engineering Bureau.

(9) The Deputy General Counsel.

(10) The Associate Chief Engineer.
(11) The Assistant Chief, Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau.

(12) An Assistant Chief, Broadcast

Bureau.
(13) The Associate Chief, Common Carrier Bureau.

(14) The Chief of Division, ranking in the same order as indicated in subparagraphs (1) to (7) of this paragraph.

No. 228-Pt. II-3

# Subpart B—Delegations of Authority

AUTHORITY: §§ 0.201-0.387 issued under sec. 5, 48 Stat. 1068, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 155. Additional authority is cited in parentheses following the sections affected.

### GENERAL

### § 0.201 General provisions.

(a) There are three basic categories of delegations made by the Commission pursuant to section 5(d) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended:

(1) Delegations to act in non-hearing matters and proceedings. The great bulk of delegations in this category are made to bureau chiefs and other members of the Commission's staff. This category also includes delegations to individual commissioners and to boards or committees of commissioners, such as the Telegraph and Telephone Committees.

(2) Delegations to rule on interlocutory matters in hearing proceedings. Delegations in this category are made to the Review Board and to the Chief Hearing Examiner.

NOTE: Interlocutory matters which are delegated neither to the Review Board nor to the Chief Hearing Examiner are ruled on by the presiding officer by virtue of the authority vested in him to control the course and conduct of the hearing. This authority stems from section 7 of the Administrative Procedure Act and section 409 of the Communications Act rather than from delegations of authority made pursuant to section 5(d) of the Communications Act. (See §§ 0.218 and 0.341.)

(3) Delegations to review an initial decision. Delegations in this category are made to individual commissioners, to panels of commissioners, or to the Review Board.

(b) Delegations are arranged in this subpart under headings denoting the person, panel, or board to whom authority has been delegated, rather than by the categories listed in paragraph (a) of this section.

(c) Procedures pertaining to the filing and disposition of interlocutory pleadings in hearing proceedings are set forth in §§ 1.291–1.298 of this chapter. Procedures pertaining to appeals from rulings of the presiding officer are set forth in § 1.301. Procedures pertaining to reconsideration of the presiding officer's rulings are set forth in § 1.303. Procedures pertaining to reconsideration and review of actions taken pursuant to delegated authority are set forth in §§ 1.101, 1.102, 1.104, 1.106, 1.113, 1.115, and 1.117. Procedures pertaining to exceptions to initial decisions are set forth in §§ 1.276–1.279.

(d) The Commission, by vote of a majority of the members then holding office, may delegate its functions either by rule or by order, and may at any time amend, modify, or rescind any such rule or order.

(1) Functions of a continuing or recurring nature are delegated by rule. The rule is published in the FEDERAL REGISTER and is included in this subpart.

(2) Functions pertaining to a particular matter or proceeding are delegated by order. The order is published in the FEDERAL REGISTER and associated with

the record of that matter or proceeding, but neither the order nor any reference to the delegation made thereby is included in this subpart.

# § 0.203 Authority of person, panel, or board to which functions are delegated.

(a) The person, panel, or board to which functions are delegated shall, with respect to such functions, have all the jurisdiction, powers, and authority conferred by law upon the Commission, and shall be subject to the same duties and obligations.

(b) Except as provided in § 1.102 of this chapter, any action taken pursuant to delegated authority shall have the same force and effect and shall be made, evidenced, and enforced in the same manner as actions of the Commission.

### COMMISSIONERS

### § 0.211 Chairman.

The responsibility for the general administration of internal affairs of the Commission is delegated to the Chairman of the Commission. The Chairman will keep the Commission advised concerning his actions taken under this delegation of authority. This authority includes:

(a) Actions of routine character as to which the Chairman may take final action.

(b) Actions of non-routine character which do not involve policy determinations. The Chairman may take final action on these matters but shall specifically advise the Commission on these actions.

(c) Actions of an important character or those which involve policy determinations. In these matters the Chairman will develop proposals for presentation to the Commission.

(d) To act within the purview of section 403(a) of the Federal Tort Claims Act, as amended, 28 U.S.C. 2672, upon tort claims directed against the Commission where the amount of damages does not exceed \$2,500.

### § 0.212 Board of Commissioners.

(a) Whenever the Chairman or Acting Chairman of the Commission determines that a quorum of the Commission is not present or able to act, he may convene a Board of Commissioners. The Board shall be composed of all Commissioners present and able to act.

(b) Such Board of Commissioners is authorized to act with respect to all work, business, or functions of the Federal Communications Commission arising under the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, except that portion of the work, business, or functions of the Federal Communications Commission specifically delegated to individual Commis-This authority sioners or employees. shall not extend to the institution of investigations upon the Commission's own motion, or to rendering a final decision in such matters; to investigations specifically required by the Communications Act of 1934, as amended; or to any hearing in adjudicatory matters as defined in the Administrative Procedure Act.

(c) Actions taken by the Board shall be recorded in the same manner as actions taken by the entire Commission.

§ 0.214 Telegraph Committee.

(a) A Telegraph Committee, com. posed of three Commissioners, desig. nated as such by the Commission or a majority thereof, will act, except as otherwise ordered by the Commission. upon all applications or requests sub-mitted under sections 214 or 319 of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, by carriers engaged principally in record communication, for certifica or authorization for the construction acquisition, operation, or extension of telegraph wire, cable, or radio facilities for temporary or emergency telegraph service, for supplementing existing telegraph facilities, or for discontinuance reduction, or impairment of telegraph service, except those covered by \$\$ 0.201 and 0.294.

(b) Actions taken by the Telegraph Committee shall be-recorded each week in writing and filed in the official min-

utes of the Commission.

# § 0.215 Telephone Committee.

(a) A Telephone Committee, composed of three Commissioners, designated as such by the Commission, or a majority thereof, will act, except as otherwise ordered by the Commission upon all applications or requests submitted under sections 214 or 319 of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, by carriers engaged principally in telephone communication, for certificates or authorizations for the construction, acquisition, operation, or extension of telephone or telegraph wire, cable, or radio facilities, for temporary or emergency telephone service, for supplementing existing telephone or telegraph is. cilities, or for discontinuance, reduction or impairment of telephone or telegraph service, except those covered by \$1 0.291 and 0.294.

(b) Actions taken by the Telephone Committee shall be recorded each week in writing and filed in the official minutes

of the Commission.

§ 0.218 Authority of, and delegated to, an individual commissioner or commissioners.

(a) One or more members of the Commission may be designated to preside in a hearing proceeding. The commission or commissioners designated to preside at such a hearing shall fix the time and place of the hearing and shall act upon all motions, petitions or other matters which may arise while the proceeding is in hearing status.

(b) One or more members of the Commission may be designated to review an initial decision issued in any hearing

ase

(c) Except for actions taken during the course of a hearing and upon the record thereof, actions taken by a commissioner or commissioners pursuant to the provisions of this section shall be recorded in writing and filed in the official minutes of the Commission.

# EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

### § 0.231 Authority delegated.

The Executive Director, or his designee, upon securing concurrence of the General Counsel, is delegated authority

loan of United States Government property to radio station licensees for national defense purposes.

### CHIEF ENGINEER

§ 0.241 Authority delegated to the Chief Engineer.

The Chief Engineer is delegated authority to act upon the following matters which are not in hearing status:

(a) With respect to type approval of radio frequency equipment and certification of radio frequency equipment as acceptable for licensing, to exercise all functions of the Commission pertaining to the:

(1) Examination of all applications for type approval of radio frequency equipment as provided for in this chapter; performance of tests, analysis of data, and determination of compliance with the provisions of this chapter; issuance of type approval certificates for radio frequency equipment which complies with the provisions of this chapter; and issuance of lists of type approved equipment.

n-

g-

.291

agone

utes

d to,

com-

de in

ission

reside

e and

eding

Com-

ew an

earing

during

n the

com-

ant to

all he

ne offi-

is des-

of the

thority

(2) Examination of all applications for certification of radio frequency equipment as acceptable for licensing as provided for in this chapter; notification to the applicant that an examination of the certified technical information and data submitted in accordance with the provisions of this chapter indicates that the equipment does or does not appear to be acceptable for licensing in the particular radio service or services involved; and issuance of lists of radio frequency equipment certified as acceptable for

(b) With respect to stations operating in the Experimental Radio Service that are not engaged in the development of an established service and administered by a single Bureau, to act upon the following matters:

(1) Applications to assign frequencies, power, emission, and types of equipment and to approve the apparatus to be employed by these radio stations so to provide the maximum results from the experimentation which can reasonably be expected of the licensee.

(2) Applications from existing licensees which involve a change in frequency, power, or type of emission.

(3) Applications which involve only a change in location, type, model, design or number of transmitters.

(4) Requests by licensees or permittees for cancellation of their station licenses, construction permits or other authorizations

(5) Applications for license or modification of license to cover construction

(6) Applications for renewal of

(7) Applications for extension of the expiration date of construction permits.

(8) For addition, modification, or coordination of programs of research or experimentation so as to provide the maximum results from the experimentation which can be reasonably expected of the licensee or licensees.

to execute in the name of the Com- (9) Requests for operation with a delegations of authority shall bear the mission all agreements pertaining to modified antenna system where formal application is not required.

(10) Requests for extension of time within which to comply with technical requirements specified in authorizations, orders, rules, or releases of Commission.

Representation of compliance with technical requirements specified in authorizations, orders, rules, or releases of the Commission (except formal applications).

(12) Requests to operate at a temporary location with a temporary antenna system.

(13) Request for special conditions of operation necessary to comply with technical requirements specified in authorizations, orders, rules, or releases of the Commission.

(14) Request for special temporary authority in emergency cases, at times outside of the regular office hours of the Commission and requiring immediate action during those hours.

(15) Request for exemption from station identification requirements.

(c) To assign new or modified call signs to stations in all of the radio services except the Citizens and Amateur Radio Services. See § 0.332(a).

Authority delegated to the Chief Engineer upon securing concurrence of the General Counsel.

(a) The Chief Engineer, upon securing concurrence of the General Counsel, is delegated authority with respect to stations operating in the experimental radio services, other than experimental and developmental stations operating in established services under the jurisdiction of a single bureau, to act upon the following matters:

(1) Applications for construction per-

mits for new stations.

(2) All requests for withdrawal of papers in accordance with § 1.8 of this

(3) Applications for consent to assignment and transfer of control of station authorizations.

(4) The extension of time previously ordered by the Commission within which transfers of control or assignment of licenses be effectuated.

(b) The Chief Engineer, upon securing concurrence of the General Counsel, is authorized to determine under § 1.80 of this chapter whether forfeiture liability has been incurred in connection with the operation of any station governed by Part 5 of this chapter, and to issue notices of apparent liability as provided in § 1.80.

Authority to issue orders; record of actions taken.

In matters pertaining to authority granted in §§ 0.241 and 0.243, the Chief Engineer is authorized to make orders in letter form for the signature of the Secretary of the Commission. The application and authorization files and other appropriate files of the Office of the Chief Engineer are designated as the official minute entries of action taken pursuant to the aforesaid delegated authority. The authorization issued by the Office of the Chief Engineer in accordance with its assigned functions and the

signature of the Secretary of the Commission.

### GENERAL COUNSEL

### § 0.251 Authority delegated.

(a) The General Counsel is delegated authority to act, in the absence of the Chairman, within the purview of section 403(a) of the Federal Tort Claims Act, as amended, 28 U.S.C. 2672, upon tort claims directed against the Commission where the amount of damages does not exceed \$2,500.

(b) The General Counsel is delegated authority to act in matters which are not in hearing status, insofar as authority to act upon them is not delegated to any other bureau or office, on (1) requests for inspection of records under the provisions of § 0.417 and (2) requests for extension of time within which briefs and comments may be filed,

### § 0.257 Record of actions taken.

Actions taken in accordance with 0.251 shall be recorded each week and filed in the official minutes of the Com-

### SECRETARY.

### § 0.261 Authority delegated.

(a) The Secretary is delegated authority to make nonsubstantive, editorial revisions of the Commission's rules and regulations upon approval of the bureau or staff office primarily responsible for the particular part or section involved.

(b) The Secretary is delegated authority, upon securing the approval of the Field Engineering Bureau, to delete or modify, from time to time, as need may appear, the location of radio operator examination points as set forth in § 0.445 and in the appendix to Part 97 of this chapter.

(c) Actions taken in accordance with this section shall be recorded each week in writing and filed in the official minutes of the Commission.

CHIEF, BROADCAST BUREAU

# § 0.281 Authority delegated.

The Chief of the Broadcast Bureau is delegated authority to act upon applications, requests, and other matters which are not in hearing status relating to broadcast services as follows:

(a) Formal applications for broadcast authorizations:

(1) For construction permits for new or changed standard, FM, noncommercial educational FM, television, television translator, and UHF television booster facilities, or for modification thereof; for licenses or modification thereof; or for renewal of licenses for such facilities for the normal license term, which applications comply fully with the requirements of the Communications Act and the provisions of this chapter, accord with Commission policy and standards, are not mutually exclusive with any other application, and concerning which no petition to deny pursuant to § 1.580 of this chapter or other substantial objection has been filed.

(2) For assignment of broadcast licenses or permits or for transfer of con-

trol of broadcast licensees or permittees, which applications comply fully with the requirements of the Communications Act and the provisions of this chapter, accord with Commission policy and standards, and concerning which no petition to deny pursuant to § 1.580 of this chapter or other substantial objection has been filed.

(3) For new or modified experimental, developmental, and auxiliary broadcast authorizations covered by Part 74 of this chapter, or for renewal of authority for

such facilities.

(4) For reinstatement of expired con-

struction permits.

(5) For new or modified Subsidiary Communications Authorizations, or for renewal of such Authorizations.

- (b) Designate for hearing, upon appropriate issues, mutually exclusive applications for new or modified standard, FM, noncommercial FM, and television facilities.
  - (c) Requests for temporary authority:
- (1) For temporary waiver of technical operating requirements relating to overall system performance or elements thereof and rules requiring that specified items of equipment be employed.

(2) For operation with temporary an-

tenna system.

(3) For operation with auxiliary transmitter as main transmitter.

(4). For operation with new or modifled equipment pending repair of existing equipment or pending receipt and action upon a formal application.

(5) For operation with reduced power or to make other changes in operation of authorized equipment for technical

reasons.

- (6) For special operation necessary to facilitate equipment, program and service tests or to comply with technical requirements specified in authorizations, orders, rules or releases of the Commission.
- (7) For operation with licensed, new, or modified equipment at a temporary site with a temporary antenna system when in case of an emergency it becomes impossible to continue operating at the regularly authorized site.

(8) For special operation of stations in the experimental, developmental and auxiliary broadcast services covered by

Part 74 of this chapter.

(9) For temporary authority in emergency cases, at times outside of the regular office hours of the Commission, which require immediate action during such hours.

(10) For authority for television broadcast stations to operate with visual-to-aural power other than that specified in this chapter.

(d) Miscellaneous applications and

requests:

(1) For temporary operation, for a lesser period of time than specified by §§ 73.71, 73.261, and 73.651 of this chapter, or to remain silent for temporary periods.

(2) For extension of time within which a transfer of control or assignment of license may be effectuated.

(3) For authority for FM broadcast stations to transmit multiplex facsimile in accordance with § 73.266 of this chapter.

(4) For authority to rebroadcast when authorization is required under Parts 73 and 74 of this chapter.

(5) For any permit required by the provisions of section 325(b) of the Com-

munications Act.

(6) For cancellation of licenses, construction permits or other authorizations.

(7) For inspection of records under § 0.417, and withdrawal of papers in accordance with § 1.8 of this chapter.

(8) For extension of time within which to file briefs and comments with respect to rule making.

(9) For conducting equipment and

program tests.

(10) For operation during daytime for specified periods with the nighttime facilities in order to check measurements and operation.

(11) For extensions of time within which to comply with technical requirements specified in authorizations, orders, and rules or releases of the Commission.

(12) For television site survey. (13) For standard-broadcast special

field test authorizations. (e) Applications or requests concern-

ing experimental or developmental

broadcast stations involving:

(1) Assignment from time to time of the frequency or frequencies, power, emission, and type of equipment to be employed by any experimental or developmental broadcast station, so as to provide the maximum results from the experimentation with the minimum interference.

(2) Addition, modification, or coordination of programs of research or experimentation of any experimental or developmental broadcast station, so as to provide the maximum results from the experimentation which can be reasonably expected of the licensee or licensees.

(f) To withdraw authorizations for equipment and service or program tests where the terms of the construction permit have not been met.

(g) Requests for modification of tower painting and lighting specifications.

(h) To issue such National Defense Emergency Authorizations as may be required to permit stations licensed by the Commission to participate in approved National Defense Plans during a national emergency, and to issue such further authorizations as may be appropriate under Executive Order 11092.

(i) To dismiss applications without prejudice (1) as provided in § 1.568 (a) and (b) of this chapter, or (2) where an application is not timely filed under the Commission's rules in order to receive comparative consideration with an application or applications with which it is mutually exclusive.

(j) To give written consent to applicants who request authority to make minor changes in effecting transfers of control, or assignment of licenses, previously authorized by the Commission.

(k) To advise licensees to cease operation in the event renewal applications are not filed with the Commission prior to the expiration date of the particular

(1) To defer action on those renewal license applications received subsequent to the fifteenth day of the month prior to

the expiration date of the particular license.

(m) To grant, for good cause shown requests for temporary authority to con tinue operation for a period not to exceed 90 days, where an application for renewal of license has been filed subsequent to the expiration of the particular license

(n) To dismiss or return application or petitions which are not acceptable un.

der Commission rules.

(o) To extend the time to file oppositions to petitions relating to broadcast applications not designated for hearing

(p) To administer, interpret, and ap. ply orders or rules of practice and procedure promulgated by the Commis relating to financial and statistical date of stations in the broadcast service and broadcast networks and chains, including applications for extension of time in which to file financial and statistical statements and reports.

(q) To declare a construction permit for a broadcast facility automatically forfeited if the station authorized by the construction permit is not ready for operation within the time specified there or within such further time as the Com. mission may have allowed for completion, and if no application for extensi of construction permit has been granted by the Commission or timely filed by the permittee, and to place a notation of the forfeiture in the records of the Commission as of the expiration date of the construction permit.

(r) With respect to international broadcasting, to act upon requests for the use of frequencies and frequency hour for transmission to specific target ar subject to the conditions set forth in Part

73 of this chapter.

(s) To determine whether an application for modification constitutes a major change in facilities, and whether m amendment to an application constitute a major amendment; and, if so, to m designate such change or amendment

(t) To direct standard broadcast sta tions to refrain from pre-sunrise opention with their daytime facilities pursu-

ant to § 73.87 of this chapter.
(u) To dismiss petitions and other pleadings which have clearly been rendered moot.

(v) To extend the time to file responses to official correspondence.

(w) With the concurrence of the General Counsel, to issue rulings and interpretations with respect to, and to at upon complaints arising under, section 315 of the Communications Act and §§ 73.120, 73.290, 73.590, or 73.657 of this chapter.

§ 0.287 Authority to issue orders; record of actions taken.

In matters pertaining to the authority delegated in § 0.281, the Chief of Broadcast Bureau is authorized to mix orders, including orders in letter form for the signature of the Secretary of the Commission. All minutes of all action taken by the Chief of the Broadcast Breau pursuant to the authority deleg in § 0.281 shall be maintained for p inspection in the Broadcast Bureau. The authorizations and orders issued by the Broadcast Bureau in accordance

its assigned functions and the delegations of authority shall bear the seal of the Commission and the signature of the Secretary.

CHIEF, COMMON CARRIER BUREAU

§ 0.291 Authority concerning radio

The Chief of the Common Carrier Bureau is delegated authority to act upon the following applications, requests, and other matters which are not in hearing status, involving the use of radio, insofar as they apply to common carrier services (except marine and aeronautical), where the estimated construction cost is less than \$2,000,000:

(a) From existing licensees for instruments of authorization, for the fixed public or fixed public press radio services, except applications in the international

services involving:

n, n. ed

si.

don

ata

y the

mis-

ional

or the

Part

plicamajor

er an

to so

st sta-

n ren-

file n-

ne Gen-

i inter-

to act

ct and

of this

; record

uthority

of the

to make er form,

ry of the

cast Brielegated or public

d by the

(1) New points of communication, not already authorized to a station of the licensee at some other location or not already authorized by an outstanding construction permit or special temporary authorization; unless the application for a new point of communication is for the transmission or control of transmission or reception of addressed program or facsimile material.

(2) Changes in transmitter location

other than local in character.

(3) The establishment of a new type

of service.
(b) For the domestic public radio services, and for the fixed public services, in the possessions of the United States and in the State of Hawaii.

and in the State of Hawaii.

(c) For developmental stations which render or propose to render a common

carrier service.

(d) For special temporary authorizations, including those filed at times outside of the regular office hours of the

Commission in emergency cases.

(e) For operation with new or modified equipment pending repair of existing equipment, or pending receipt of and action upon formal applications; operation with licensed, new or modified equipment at a temporary location with a temporary antenna system in case of an emergency when, due to causes beyond the control of the licensee, it becomes impossible to continue operating at the licensed location; and, special operations necessary to facilitate equipment and service tests, or to comply with technical requirements specified in authorizations, orders, rules or releases of the Commission.

(f) For a change in location, type or model, design or number of transmitters; representations of compliance with technical requirements specified in authorizations, orders, rules or releases of the Commission (except formal applica-

tions).

(g) For equipment and service tests,

or extensions thereof.

(h) To determine whether an application for modification constitutes a major change in facilities, and whether an amendment to an application constitutes a major amendment; and, if so, to so designate such change or amendment.

§ 0.292 Additional authority concerning radio matters.

The Chief of the Common Carrier Bureau is delegated authority to act on the following matters:

(a) To designate for hearing all mutually exclusive applications for radio facilities filed pursuant to Parts 21 and 23

of this chapter.

(b) To determine under § 1.80 of this chapter whether forfeiture liability has been incurred in connection with the operation of any station governed by Parts 21 and 23 of this chapter, and to issue notices of apparent liability as provided in § 1.80.

§ 0.293 Authority concerning position of officer.

The Chief of the Common Carrier Bureau is delegated authority to act upon applications under section 212 of the Communications Act for authority to hold the position of officer or director of more than one carrier subject to the Act, and to act upon applications for a finding that a carrier owns more than fifty percent of the stock of another or other carriers, or that a person owns fifty percent or more of the stock of two or more carriers.

§ 0.294 Authority concerning section 214 of the Act.

The Chief of the Common Carrier Bureau is delegated authority to act upon the following applications or requests under section 214 of the Communications Act:

(a) For a certificate authorizing the construction, acquisition, operation, or extension of lines, or for an authorization for temporary or emergency service or the supplementing of existing facilities involving an estimated construction or purchase cost of less than \$2,000,000, or an annual rental of less than \$100,000.

(b) For modification of a certificate or authorization under this section of the act where such amendment or modification involves an estimated construction or purchase cost of less than \$2,000,000 or an annual rental of less than \$100,000.

(c) For authority to discontinue, reduce, or impair telephone service where the applications are filed pursuant to the provisions of §§ 63.63, 63.65, and 63.66 of

this chapter.

(d) For an authorization for temporary or emergency closure of telegraph offices, for any closure of a telegraph office at a military establishment, for closure of railroad-operated agency offices, for closure of company-operated main offices where substitute service is to be provided by telephone, teleprinter or facsimile-operated agency office in the same community and for any reduction in the hours of telegraph service in a community or part of a community in those cases where applicable Commission policy has been established.

(e) For informal requests for authority to discontinue, reduce or impair telegraph service filed pursuant to the provisions of §§ 63.63, 63.64, and 63.66 through 63.69 of this chapter.

(f) For reconsideration and dismissal of applications to discontinue, reduce or impair service where authority has been granted but will not be used by applicant because of conditions arising subsequent to the filing of the application.

§ 0.295 Authority concerning section 220 of the Act.

The Chief of the Common Carrier Bureau is delegated authority to interpret the regulations and to act upon the administration of such regulations promulgated by the Commission pursuant to section 220 of the Communications Act, relating to accounts, records and memoranda to be kept by carriers subject to the jurisdiction of the Commission.

§ 0.296 Authority concerning section 221(a) of the Act.

The Chief of the Common Carrier Bureau is delegated authority:

(a) To determine upon consideration of all relevant factors whether hearings shall be held on applications filed under section 221(a) of the Communications Act where no request therefor has been made by a telephone company, an association of telephone companies, a State Commission or local government authority;

(b) To fix the time and place for hearings he determines shall be held under paragraph (a) of this section or where a request therefor has been made by a telephone company, an association of telephone companies, a State Commission or local government authority; and to give reasonable notice in writing to the Governor of each of the States in which the physical property affected, or any part thereof, is situated, to the State Commission having jurisdiction over telephone companies, and to such other persons as he may deem advisable; and (c) To act in all other cases upon applications filed under section 221(a)

applications filed under section 221(a) where the proposed expenditure for consolidation, acquisition or control is less than \$500,000.

§ 0.297 Authority concerning tariff regulations.

The Chief of the Common Carrier Bureau is delegated authority to act upon all matters arising in connection with the administration of tariff regulations promulgated by the Commission pursuant to section 203 of the Communications Act, and, in connection with the administration of that section insofar as it relates to the modification of requirements thereof or made pursuant thereto, as authorized in particular instances by subsection (b) thereof, and to the rejection of tariffs as authorized by subsection (d) thereof.

§ 0.298 Authority under Communications Satellite Act.

The Chief of the Common Carrier Bureau is delegated authority to act upon applications from communications common carriers for authorization to purchase stock in the communications satellite corporation, pursuant to the provisions of section 304(b) of the Com-

Subpart H of Part 25 of this chapter.

§ 0.302 Authority concerning records and papers.

The Chief of the Common Carrier Bureau is delegated authority to act upon the following matters insofar as they apply to records or papers involving common carriers:

(a) Requests for inspection of records under the provisions of § 0.417.

(b) Requests for withdrawal of papers in accordance with § 1.8 of this chapter.

§ 0.303 Authority concerning extension of time and waivers.

The Chief of the Common Carrier Bureau is delegated authority to act upon the following requests:

(a) For the extension of time in which to file annual, monthly and special reports required by the Commission pursuant to section 219 of the Communications Act.

(b) For the extension of the time prescribed in § 43.51 of this chapter for the filing of documents specified therein.

(c) For the extension of time within which briefs and comments may be filed with respect to proposed common carrier rule making.

(d) For extension of time previously ordered by the Commission within which the transfer of control or assignment of license be effectuated insofar as these apply to fixed public, fixed public press, domestic public or common carrier experimental radio services.

(e) For extension of time withinwhich to comply with technical requirements specified in authorizations, orders, and rules or releases of the Commission insofar as these apply to fixed public, fixed public press, domestic public or common carrier experimental radio services

(f) For waiver of or exception to any rule, regulation or requirement relating to the services under his jurisdiction and to act upon petitions or requests relating to the assignment of frequencies to common carrier operations but requiring action under § 2.102 of this chapter, when he finds that the operation for which permission is sought (1) is of a non-recurring nature and does not warrant a rule making proceeding with a view to establishing it on regular basis, (2) will not exceed 90 days, and (3) will cause no harmful interference to any service operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations. This delegation does not apply to requests for renewals of any authority to operate granted hereunder.

Authority delegated jointly to Chiefs of Common Carrier and Safety and Special Radio Services

Authority is delegated jointly to the Chief of the Common Carrier Bureau and the Chief of the Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau to act upon applications in the maritime and aeronautical mobile services involving common carrier matters, in the public coastal service in Alaska, and in the fixed public services in Alaska. (For record of ac-

munications Satellite Act of 1962 and of tions taken under this section, see \$\$ 13.22 and 13.23 of this chapter in the § 0.337.)

§ 0.305 Orders in letter form.

Where appropriate, in acting upon matters referred to in the delegations of authority, the Chief of the Common Carrier Bureau is authorized to make orders in letter form for the signature of the Secretary of the Commission.

### § 0.307 Record of actions taken.

The application and authorization files in the License Branch and the appropriate central files of the Common Carrier Bureau are designated as the Commission's official records of actions by the Chief of the Bureau pursuant to the authority delegated to him. In case of joint authority of the Chiefs of Common Carrier Bureau and Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau, § 0.337 applies. The authorizations issued by the Chief, Common Carrier Bureau, in accordance with his assigned functions shall bear the seal of the Commission and the signature of the Secretary of the Commission.

### FIELD ENGINEERING BUREAU

§ 0.311 Authority delegated to the Chief and to the Associate Chief of the Field Engineering Bureau.

(a) The Chief of the Field Engineering Bureau is delegated authority to act upon the following matters which are not in hearing status:

(1) Except as otherwise provided in § 1.61 of this chapter, with respect to the construction, marking, and lighting of antenna towers and supporting structures, to exercise the functions of the Commission as set forth in Part 17 of this chapter: Provided, however, That in cases in which the Federal Aviation Agency recommends denial of any application, the Chief of the Field Engineering Bureau advises the bureau concerned in order that it may submit the application to the Commission for appropriate action.

(2) Waiver of rules, regulations and orders of the Commission relating to the proper time for filing of renewals of commercial and amateur radio operator licenses.

(3) Temporary operation by radio station licensees, except licensees of standard and FM broadcast stations, with a licensed operator of lower grade than normally required or for waiver of other technical requirements for operators.

(4) With respect to the operation of industrial, scientific, and medical equipment subject to Part 18 of this chapter, to issue, in accordance with section 312 (c) of the act, (i) orders to show cause why a cease and desist order pursuant to section 312(b) should not be issued; and (ii) cease and desist orders, in those instances in which the allegations of the show cause order are, by regulation of the Commission, deemed to have been admitted.

(5) To suspend commercial operator licenses and to designate the matter for hearing, as provided for in § 1.85 of this chapter.

(6) To act on requests for a waiver of the English language provisions of

case of Spanish-speaking applicants in Puerto Rico and vicinity, and to is licenses bearing appropriate restrictions to those applicants found qualified.

(7) To dismiss without prejudice applications for new and renewal commer. cial radio operator licenses in case where prior to designation of applications for hearing an applicant has failed to answer official correspond. ence or a request for additional information from the Commission.

(8) To act on requests for a provisional radio operator certificate.

(9) To act on requests by holders of pilot certificate issued by the Civil Aeronautics Administration or the Fed. eral Aviation Agency for a waiver of the United States citizenship requireme under section 303(1) of the Communica. tions Act of 1934, as amended.

(10) To act on requests for waiver of the written examination requirements of §§ 13.21 and 13.22 of this chapter and to authorize oral examination in lieu thereof.

(11) To reject certifications of indus. trial heating equipment as provided in § 18.118(a) of this chapter and to accept certifications of industrial heating er ment as provided in § 18.118(d) of this chapter.

(12) To determine under § 1.80 of this chapter whether forfeiture liability has been incurred by any licensed commer. cial radio operator (except where the operator is also subject to liability as licensee of the station in question), and to issue notices of apparent liability as provided by § 1.80.

Note: Where the operator is also subject to liability as licensee of the station, the question of liability is determined, and the notice of apparent liability is issued, by the Chief of the Bureau or Office which exert authority over the class of station involved See \$\$ 0.243(b), 0.292(b), and 0.332(d).

(b) The Chief and the Associate Chief of the Field Engineering Bureau are authorized to declare that a state of communications exists and to act on behalf of the Commission pursuant to the provision of § 97.107 of this chapter with respect to the operation of amateur stations during a state of general communications emergency.

### § 0.313 Record of actions taken.

(a) Actions taken by the Chief or the Associate Chief of the Field Engineering Bureau in accordance with the delegations listed in § 0.311 shall be recor each week in writing and filed in the official minutes of the Commission.

(b) The authorizations issued by the Bureau in accordance with its assigned functions and the delegations of authority transferred hereby shall bear the seal of the Commission and the sig ture of the Secretary of the Commission

§ 0.314 Authority delegated to the Engineers in Charge.

The Engineers in Charge at each headquarters office of the 24 districts of the Field Engineering Bureau are d gated authority to act upon the following applications, requests, or ot matters which are not in hearing status: (a) For new, modified replacement, duplicate or renewal commercial radio operator license and provisional radio operator certificate.

(b) For temporary permission to operate standard and FM broadcast stations with licensed operators of lesser grade than normally required by the Commission's rules or for waiver of other technical requirements of operators at such stations.

(c) In cases of informal requests from broadcast stations to extend temporary authority for operation without any of the following: modulation monitor, frequency monitor, plate ammeter, plate voltmeter, base current meter, common point meter, and transmission line meter from FM and television stations.

(d) Relating to the time within which an applicant for amateur or commercial radio operator license may take an examination after having failed a previous examination (§§ 13.27 and 97.33 of this

chapter).

(e) For periodic survey as required by section 385 of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, and issuance of Communications Act radiotelephony certificates in accordance with § 83.501(b)

ept lipthis

has

s li-

and

y 25

bject the

y the

Chief

e d

ency Com-

n of

ct to

uring

tions

or the

n the

y the

thor-

r the

signaission

follow-

status:

of this chapter.

(f) Applications, in any acceptable form, filed at Commission field offices located in Alaska, for special temporary operator license authorization, in lieu of regular commercial radio operator license, when it is shown that there is a need for such authorization for use in

property during an emergency period.

(g) Requests for interim ship station and for interim radar ship station licenses as provided by Part 83 of this chapter governing stations on shipboard

connection with the protection of life or

in the maritime services.

(h) For special operation necessary to facilitate equipment, program and service tests or to comply with technical requirements specified in authorizations, orders, rules or releases of the Commis-

(i) Operation during daytime for specified periods with the nighttime facilities in order to check measurements and operation.

(j) For ship radio inspection and certification of the ship radio license, pursuant to the requirements of section 362 (b) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended.

(k) For a Safety Radiotelegraphy Certificate or a Safety Radiotelephony Certificate in accordance with the terms of Regulations 11 and 12, Chapter I, of the Safety Convention.

(1) For inspection or periodical survey as required by Article 11 of the Great Lakes Agreement and certification prescribed by Articles 12 and 13 thereof.

(m) Issuance of notices and orders to operators of industrial heating equipment, as provided in §§ 18.120 and 18.121 of this chapter.

(n) Requests for permission to resume operation of industrial heating equipment on a temporary basis, as provided in §§ 18.120 and 18.121 of this chapter, and requests for extensions of time within which to file final reports, as provided by § 18.122(b) of this chapter.

(o) Informal applications filed in accordance with the provisions of § 83.46 (c) of this chapter for temporary waivers of annual inspection of vessels as required by section 362(b) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended.

§ 0.315 Authority delegated to Engineers in Charge who serve as FCC representatives to Regional Preparedness Boards.

Engineers in charge of Field Engineering Bureau district offices at Boston, Massachusetts; Baltimore, Maryland; Atlanta, Georgia; Detroit, Michigan; Dallas, Texas; Denver, Colorado; San Francisco, California; and Seattle, Washington, are designated as FCC representatives to Regional Preparedness Boards. Assistant engineers in charge of the same offices are designated as alternates. The authority delegated to FCC representatives to Regional Preparedness Boards is set forth in § 0.385, together with other defense and emergency preparedness delegations.

§ 0.316 Authority delegated to Marine Supervisors at marine offices, to engineers engaged in ship inspection duties at radio district offices, and to radio engineers at suboffices.

(a) The Radio Engineer at each suboffice of a district headquarters office of
the Field Engineering Bureau is delegated authority to act upon all matters
contained in § 0.314, except paragraph
(b).

(b) The Marine Supervisor at each marine office of the Field Engineering Bureau is delegated authority to act upon matters set forth in § 0.314 (a), (d), (e), (g), (j), (k), and (o).

(c) Engineers engaged in ship inspection duties at radio district offices of the Field Engineering Bureau are delegated authority to act upon matters set forth in § 0.314 (e), (j), and (l).

# § 0.317 Record of actions taken.

All actions taken under § 0.314 or § 0.316 shall be recorded in the field office where such action has been taken, and except for actions taken under § 0.314 (c), (d), (h), and (i), a report thereof shall be sent to the Washington, D.C., office of the Field Engineering Bureau quarterly.

CHIEF, SAFETY AND SPECIAL RADIO SERVICES BUREAU

# § 0.331 Authority delegated.

The Chief of the Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau is delegated authority to act upon the following applications, requests, and other matters which are not in hearing status:

(a) Consistent with and pursuant to the rules governing the Disaster Communications Service and the Maritime, Aviation, Public Safety, Industrial, Amateur, Land Transportation, and Citizens Radio Services, except those rendering a common carrier service, on all applications for construction permits, modification of construction permits, extension of construction permits, station licenses, modification of station licenses, transfer of control or assignment of construction permits or station licenses. restruction permits or station licenses.

newal of station licenses, amateur operator licenses, renewal or modification of amateur operator licenses and special temporary authorizations, except applications for construction permits for new public coast stations at locations other than Alaska.

(b) On the following matters insofar as they involve the Disaster Communications Service or the Maritime, Aviation, Public Safety, Industrial, Amateur, Land Transportation, or Citizens Radio Services:

(1) Requests for extensions of time for equipment or service tests or within which to comply with technical requirements specified in authorizations, orders and rules or releases of the Commission.

(2) Requests for inspection of Commission records under the provisions of § 0.417.

(3) Requests for withdrawal of papers in accordance with § 1.8 of this chapter.

(4) Requests for extension of time within which briefs and comments may be filed with respect to proposed rule making.

(5) To make the finding of emergency involving danger to life or property or due to damage to equipment, as provided by section 308(a) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended.

(6) Cancellation of station licenses, construction permits or other authorizations upon the request of the licensee or permittee or upon abandonment of the station

(7) Petitions or requests seeking waiver of or exception to any rule, regulation or requirement, and to act upon petitions or requests relating to the assignment of frequencies to the various safety and special radio services but requiring action under § 2.102 of this chapter, when he finds that the operation for which permission is sought (i) is of a nonrecurring nature and does not warrant rule making proceedings with a view to establishing it on a regular basis, (ii) will not exceed 180 days, and (iii) will cause no harmful interference to any service operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations. This delegation does not apply to requests for renewals of any authority to operate granted hereunder: Provided, however, That none of the foregoing limitations shall apply to petitions or requests for waiver of or exception to any requirement set forth in §§ 97.13, 97.27, 97.51, and 97.95 of this chapter, or to the requirements with regard to types of emission set forth in § 97.111.

(8) To issue, in accordance with section 312(c) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, (i) orders to show cause why an order of revocation pursuant to section 312(a) of the Act, or a cease and desist order pursuant to section 312(b) of the Act, should not be issued; and (ii) after waiver of hearing and termination of the hearing proceeding in revocation cases as prescribed by § 1.92 of this chapter, to issue orders of revocation, including a determination, as appropriate, that the restrictions of § 1.916 of this chapter are waived in advance, and also orders that revocation shall not issue.

(9) To grant the authorizations provided for in § 2.102(c) of this chapter.

(10) To cancel novice, technician, or conditional class amateur licenses as provided in § 12.45 of this chapter.

(11) To act upon all requests (to the extent that they relate to qualifications for the various amateur operator licenses) for waiver of the requirement of Part 97 of this chapter where it is alleged that, by reason of a protracted or permanent physical disability, the applicant is unable to meet the requirements of such rules.

(12) To issue, in accordance with section 316 of the Act, orders to modify ship radiotelephone stations by deleting therefrom any frequency when the use thereof has resulted in harmonic emissions found to be capable of causing interference to other radio services, and if a hearing thereon is requested, to designate such matters for hearing.

(13) To grant, in the absence of un-

usual circumstances:

(i) A 4-year waiver and renewals thereof of the spurious emission limitations of § 83.136 of this chapter for any radiotelegraph transmitter that fails to qualify for the "same vessel" exception to those limitations solely because the set was formerly used in a U.S. Government or foreign station and, therefore, has never been licensed by the Commission.

(ii) A 6-month waiver of the type acceptance requirement of § 83.139 of this chapter in cases substantially the same as those in which the Commission en banc has taken similar action.

(14) To deny requests for waiver of the type acceptance requirement of § 83.139 of this chapter and dismiss associated applications for ship station licenses in cases substantially the same as those in which the Commission en banc has taken similar action.

(c) Consistent with the provisions of section 309(f) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, to grant or deny requests for temporary authorizations and to issue orders stating the reasons therefor, but only prior to the time a petition to deny the application involved has been filed or the application has been designated for hearing.

### § 0.332 Additional authority delegated.

The Chief of the Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau is delegated authority to act upon the following applications, requests and other matters:

(a) Requests for assignment of call signs to new stations in the Citizens and Amateur Radio Services and for changes in the call signs of existing stations in

those services.

- (b) Applications or requests for exemption, pursuant to the provisions of section 352(b) and 383 of the Communications Act; Regulation 4, Chapter I of the Safety Convention; Regulation 5 or 6, Chapter IV of the Safety Convention; Regulation 12(b), Chapter V of the Safety Convention; or Article 6 of the Great Lakes Agreement:
- (1) For emergency and renewal exemption of vessels;

(2) For initial exemption of vessels subject to Title III, Part III of the Act:

(3) For initial exemption of vessels of less than 100 gross tons subject to Title

III, Part II of the Act or the Safety

(4) For exemption from Title III, Part II, of the Act of vessels operated in the Gulf of Mexico which participate in oil well drilling operations when the circumstances are substantially the same as those in precedent cases decided by the Commission en banc: and

(5) For initial exemption, in those cases wherein the sole reason for such exemption is to avoid requirements for more than one basic safety radio system on an individual vessel, from the radiotelegraph requirements of the Safety Convention or Title III, Part II of the Act, or both, of:

(i) Individual ocean-going vessels, transiting the St. Lawrence Seaway and not navigated solely on the Great Lakes, during the periods while such vessels are navigated on the Great Lakes and provided that exemption is conditioned upon compliance with the provisions of the

Great Lakes Agreement;

(ii) Individual vessels transiting the St. Lawrence Seaway that are navigated only between United States Great Lakes ports and Canadian ports outside the Great Lakes, provided that such vessels are not navigated beyond a line running from Cape Gaspe, Province of Quebec, to Heath Point, Anticosti Island, and thence northward to Natashquan Point, Province of Quebec, and provided further that while so navigated the vessels comply with the provisions of the Great Lakes Agreement.

(c) Applications or requests for approval of schedules of transmissions by coast stations of information for the general benefit of mariners to a plurality of mobile stations or to designated fixed

locations

(d) Make determination and notification of incurrence of forfeitures under the provisions of sections 364, 386, 507, and 510 of the Communications Act, with reference to stations governed by the provisions of Parts 81-99 of this chapter.

(e) Applications made pursuant to section 504(b) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, for mitigation or remission of forfeitures imposed under sections 364, 386, 507, and 510 of the Act.

(f) Issue orders suspending the licenses of amateur operators in accordance with section 303(m)(1) of the Act and if a hearing thereon is requested, to designate such matters for hearing.

(g) Requests pursuant to the provisions of §§ 81.104(b) (1) and 81.189(c) (1) of this chapter for waiver or exception to the requirements of those sections concerning 2182 kc/s coast station facilities and watch.

(h) To dismiss applications without prejudice in cases where, prior to designation of such application for hearing, an applicant has failed to answer official correspondence or a request for additional information from the Commission.

§ 0.333 Authority delegated jointly to the Chiefs of the Common Carrier and Safety and Special Radio Services Bureaus.

Authority is delegated jointly to the Chief of the Common Carrier Bureau and the Chief of the Safety and Special

Radio Services Bureau to act upon applications in the maritime and aeronautical mobile services involving common carrier matters, in the public coastal service in Alaska, and in the fixed public services in Alaska.

ac ch

曲

is Coul

ar hs of

pr vi

ce su vie

SIC

he

MH

3

an Co

loc co he on

to

ca

ex tir du fu

its tic tif

wie Boar

mi th

Co gr sh

Bo of Ho

n

an

### § 0.337 Record of actions taken.

The history card pertaining to a certain station is designated to be the office record of the action taken by the Chief, Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau, in pursuance of the authority delegated to him in §§ 0.331 and 0.332, or jointly to him and the Chief of the Common Carrier Bureau in § 0.333. In cases where no history card is prepared, the application and authorization file pertaining to the station in question is deignated to be the official record of the action taken by the Chief of the Bureau or by him jointly with the Chief of the Common Carrier Bureau. The authorizations issued by the Chief, Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau, shall bear the seal of the Commission and the signature of the Secretary.

### HEARING EXAMINERS

# § 0.341 Authority of hearing examiner.

After a hearing examiner has been designated to preside at a hearing and until he has issued an initial decision or certified the record to the Commission for decision, or the proceeding has been transferred to another hearing examiner, all motions, petitions and other pleadings shall be acted upon by such hearing examiner, except the following:

(a) Those which are to be acted upon by the Review Board under § 0.365 (b)

and (d).

(b) Those which are to be acted upon by the Chief Hearing Examiner under § 0.351.

(Sec. 7, 60 Stat. 241, 5 U.S.C. 1006; sec. 409, 48 Stat. 1096, as amended, 47 U.S.C. 409)

# § 0.347 Record of actions taken.

Except for actions taken during the course of the hearing and upon the record thereof, actions taken by a hearing examiner pursuant to § 0.341 shall be recorded each week in writing and filed in the official minutes of the Commission.

## CHIEF HEARING EXAMINER

## § 0.351 Authority delegated.

The Chief Hearing Examiner shall act on the following matters in proceedings conducted by hearing examiners:

(a) Initial specifications of the time and place of hearings where not otherwise specified by the Commission and excepting actions under authority delegated by § 0.296.

(b) Designation of the hearing ex-

aminer to preside at hearings.

(c) Orders directing the parties of their attempts to appear at a specified

(c) Orders directing the parties or their attorneys to appear at a specified time and place before the hearing examiner for an initial prehearing conference in accordance with § 1.251(a) of this chapter. (The hearing examiner named to preside at the hearing may order an initial prehearing conference although the Chief Hearing Examiner may not have seen fit to do so and may order supplementary prehearing conferences in

chapter.) (d) Petitions requesting a change in the place of hearing where the hearing is scheduled to begin in the District of Columbia or where the hearing is scheduled to begin at a field location and all appropriate proceedings at that location we not been completed. (See § 1.253 of this chapter.)

(e) Petitions of applicants requesting permission to file written appearances beyond expiration of the 20-day period provided for in § 1.221(c) of this

(f) Dismissal of applications with prejudice in accordance with the provisions of § 1.221(c) of this chapter.

(g) Petitions filed by an applicant reting that its application or the proceedings thereon be dismissed, except as such petitions are acted on by the Review Board under § 0.365(b).

(h) In the absence of the hearing examiner who has been designated to preside in a proceeding, to discharge the hearing examiner's functions.

(i) All pleadings (such as motions for extension of time) which are related to matters to be acted upon by the Chief Hearing Examiner.

# § 0.357 Record of actions taken.

Actions taken by the Chief Hearing Framiner shall he recorded each week and filed in the official minutes of the commission.

# REVIEW BOARD

# § 0.361 General authority.

ng

b)

09.

Ilai

act

ngs

ex-

or

ified

am-

this

med

r an

ough

(a) The Review Board is a permanent body with continuing functions. The main function of the Board is to review matters referred to it by the Commission in hearing proceedings. The Board also takes original action on certain interlocutory matters which arise during the course of hearing proceedings. hearing matters referred to the Board on a regular basis are listed in § 0.365. Other hearing matters may be referred to the Board for review on a case by case basis, either at the time of designation for hearing or upon consideration of exceptions. The Commission may, from time to time, assign the Board additional duties not inconsistent with these functions.

(b) Any matter referred to the Board on a regular basis or otherwise may, on its own motion or upon its consideration of the motion of any party, be certifled by the Board to the Commission, with a request that the matter be reviewed by the Commission, if in the Board's judgment the matters at issue are of such a nature as to warrant Commission review of any decision which the Board might otherwise have made. If a majority of the members of the Commission then holding office vote to grant the Board's request, the matter shall be reviewed by the Commission.

(c) Whenever the Commission determines that a matter pending before the Board involves a novel or important issue of law or policy, it may, on its own motion, by the vote of a majority of the nembers then holding office, direct that any matter before the Board be certified

coordance with § 1.251(b) of this to the Commission for decision. However, no petition requesting the Com-mission to take such action will be entertained.

(d) The Review Board shall decide each matter before it by majority vote in accordance with the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, rules and regulations, case precedent, and established policies of the Commission. In reviewing initial decisions referred to it, the Review Board is authorized to perform all of the review functions which would otherwise have been performed by the Commission under §§ 1.273-1.282 of this

(e) The Review Board is composed of three or more Commission employees. Members of the Board are designated by the Commission, serve indefinitely on a full-time basis, and are responsible only to the Commission. Neither the Commission nor any of its members will discuss the merits of any matter pending before the Board with the Board or any of its members.

(f) A minimum of three members will participate in each case referred to the Board. A majority of the members who participate in a case shall constitute a quorum. Any member assigned to a case who is not present at oral argument may, after reading the transcript of oral argument, participate in the Board's decision. However, so far as practicable, all of the members of the Board assigned to a case shall hear oral argument.

(g) Except in interlocutory matters, each opinion of the Review Board will be signed by one of its members, who shall be responsible for its preparation.

(h) Actions taken by the Review Board shall be recorded in writing and filed in the official minutes of the Com-

### § 0.365 Authority delegated to the Review Board on a regular basis.

(a) Review of initial decisions. Unless the Commission specifies to the contrary at the time of designation for hearing or otherwise, the Review Board shall review initial decisions of hearing examiners in the following proceedings:

(1) Television translator proceedings. (2) Standard (AM) and FM broadcast proceedings, except as follows:

(i) Revocation, renewal, cease and desist, and forfeiture proceedings.

(ii) Proceedings which involve section 319(c) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended.

(iii) Proceedings which involve initial application for construction permit for a Class II-A station on clear channel frequencies.

(3) Proceedings on applications of communications common carriers filed under Title III of the Communications

(4) Proceedings involving complaints against communications common carriers for recovery of overcharges.

(5) Safety and Special Radio Services proceedings.

(6) Proceedings involving suspension of operator licenses or permits.

(b) Original action on interlocutory matters. The Review Board shall take original action on the following inter-

locutory matters in proceedings conducted by hearing examiners:

(1) Petitions to amend, modify, enlarge, or delete issues upon which the hearing was ordered.

(2) Petitions to intervene.(3) Requests for leave to file pleadings in addition to those authorized by § 1.294 of this chapter.

(4) Petitions by adverse parties re-

questing dismissal of an application.

(5) Joint requests for approval of agreements filed pursuant to § 1.525 of this chapter, and, if further hearing is not required on issues other than those arising out of the agreement, to terminate the proceeding and make appropriate disposition of all applications.

(6) Petitions for waiver of § 1.594 of this chapter insofar as that section requires that local notice of hearing be given within a certain time, at a certain place, or in a certain manner.

(7) Dismissal of applications with prejudice for failure to comply with the local notice requirements of § 1.594 of this chapter.

(8) Dismissal of cease and desist, suspension, and revocation proceedings.

(9) Petitions for acceptance of late written appearances pursuant to § 1.91 (c), and petitions for acceptance of late written statements pursuant to § 1.92(b) of this chapter.

(10) Termination of hearing proceedings in accordance with § 1.92(c) of this

chapter.

(c) Action on appeals from interlocutory rulings. The Review Board shall act on appeals from interlocutory rulings of the hearing examiner.

(d) Action on pleadings filed in cases on matters before the Board. The Review Board shall act on all pleadings filed in cases or matters which are before the Board.

# CHIEF, OFFICE OF OPINIONS AND REVIEW § 0.371 Authority delegated.

(a) The Chief, Office of Opinions and Review, is delegated authority to act upon all uncontested motions or petitions for extension of time filed in any adjudicative hearing proceeding which is pending before the Commission en banc.

(b) Actions taken by the Chief, Opinions and Review, pursuant to the provisions of this section shall be recorded each week in writing and filed in the official minutes of the Commission.

### DEFENSE AND EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS DELEGATIONS

### § 0.381 Defense Commissioner.

(a) The authority delegated to the Commission under Executive Order 11092 is redelegated to the Defense Commissioner.

(b) Actions taken by the Defense Commissioner pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section shall be recorded in writing and filed in the official minutes of the Commission.

# § 0.383 Emergency Relocation Board.

(a) During any period in which the Commission is unable to function because of the circumstances set forth in § 0.186

No. 228-Pt. II-4

(a), all work, business or functions of the Federal Communications Commission arising under the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, is assigned and referred to the Emergency Relocation Board.

(b) The Board, acting by a majority thereof, shall have the power and authority to hear and determine, order, certify, report or otherwise act as to any of the said work, business or functions so assigned or referred to it, and in respect thereof shall have all the jurisdiction and powers conferred by law upon the Commission, and be subject to the same duties and obligations.

(c) Any order, decision or report made or other action taken by the said Board in respect of any matters so assigned or referred shall have the same effect and force, and may be made, evidenced, and enforced in the same manner, as if made

or taken by the Commission.

(d) Actions taken by the Board shall be recorded each week in writing and filed in the official minutes of the Commission.

§ 0.385 FCC representatives assigned to Regional Preparedness Boards of the Office of Emergency Planning during a wartime emergency period.

Engineers in charge of Field Engineering Bureau district offices at Boston, Massachusetts; Baltimore, Maryland; Atlanta, Georgia; Detroit, Michigan; Dallas, Texas; Denver, Colorado; San Francisco, California; and Seattle, Washington, are designated as FCC representatives to Regional Preparedness Boards. Assistant Engineers in Charge of the same offices are designated as alternates. These Boards will be activated in wartime emergency periods or during Civil Defense exercises. These FCC representatives will give advice and assistance to Regional Directors of the Office of Emergency Planning and to other Federal agencies within the respective Office of Emergency Planning region on matters relating to the functions and responsibilities of the FCC. They will also coordinate FCC operations within the region in the event of a regional "cut-off" situation. For the purpose of delegating authority to FCC representatives to act for the Commission, a regional "cut-off" situation shall be considered as existing when either no communication to higher authority within the FCC can be effected. or such communication as exists could not be expected to provide an answer from higher authority within the FCC in time to authorize urgent actions that the FCC representative determines cannot be delayed until such answer is received. The delegations of authority set forth in paragraphs (a), (b), and (c) of this section are made to these Engineers in Charge or to their alternates, to enable them to carry out their responsibilities.

(a) When communication is available to higher authority within the FCC. When instructions can be obtained from higher authority within the FCC, delegation of authority to FCC representatives assigned to Regional Preparedness Boards shall comprise that set forth in

§ 0.314. Action under this delegation must be consistent with any defense rules that supersede rules for normal conditions, wartime plans and emergency orders that may be adopted by the Commission, emergency legislation, Executive Orders, and any pertinent actions of other Government agencies taken pursuant to authority delegated to them under section 606 of the Communications Act of 1934; as amended.

(b) During a temporary "cut-off" period when communication to higher authority within the FCC is disrupted. When instructions cannot be obtained from higher authority within the FCC and when immediate action must be taken, delegation of authority to FCC representatives assigned to Regional Preparedness Boards of the Office of Emergency Planning shall comprise the following in addition to the delegations included in paragraph (a) of this section:

(1) Matters delegated to the Chief and Associate Chief of the Field Engineering

Bureau under § 0.311(b).
(2) Matters delegated to the Chief,

Broadcast Bureau by § 0.281.

(3) Matters delegated to the Chief, Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau by §§ 0.331-0.333, except for the authority to act on requests for waiver or rules governing the availability of frequencies below 25 megacycles in the Aviation and Maritime Services.

(4) Matters delegated to the Chief, Common Carrier Bureau by §§ 0.291 0.294, 0.303(d)-(f), 0.304, 0.305, and

(5) Matters delegated to the Office of the Chief Engineer by §§ 0.241 and 0.243

(6) Authority to act on requests for temporary authorizations for new or modified radio station operations, subject to the provisions of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended.

(7) Authority to act on requests for temporary authorization for all classes of radio operators, subject to the provisions of the Communications Act of

1934. as amended.

(8) Authority to waive temporarily any provisions of this chapter applicable to radio stations and radio operators, subject to the provisions of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended: Provided, however, That such authority shall not include waiver of rules governing the availability of frequencies below 25 megacycles in the Aviation and Maritime Services, nor any of the Emergency Broadcast System Rules.

(c) General. (1) All authorizations granted pursuant to authority contained in paragraph (b) of this section shall be reported to higher Commission authority at the earliest opportunity. Such authorizations shall be subject to review and cancellation or revision, without hearing, by the FCC representatives assigned to Regional Preparedness Boards or by higher Commission authority when the need for such action arises.

(i) Written authorizations granted pursuant to authority contained in paragraph (b) of this section shall show plainly on their face that they are temporary authorizations, not to exceed 30 days from the date of issue, and subject

to review and cancellation or revision without hearing.

(ii) Where immediate oral authoriza tions are necessary, the applicant shall be orally informed of the limitation enumerated above in this subparagraph and the oral authorization shall be followed as soon as possible by a write authorization bearing the same date of issue as the date of oral authorization If the "cut-off" period exceeds 30 days in duration, such authorizations may be renewed for additional periods of 30 days

(2) Actions taken under any delega tion of authority must take into full account, and be in conformance with any defense rules that supersede rules for normal conditions; wartime emer. gency plans and orders of the Commission; emergency legislation; Executive Orders; and any pertinent actions of other Government agencies taken pursuant to authority delegated to them under section 606 of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended.

(3) No actions shall be taken under any delegation of authority until full consideration is given to the effect of such actions on the continuance of vital radio communications, both Government and non-Government, on a world-wide or nation-wide basis and in adjacent regions. If the FCC representative assigned to the Regional Preparedness Board of the Office of Emergency Plan. ning determines that interference to radio operations outside of a "cut-off" region may result by authorizing new or modified radio facilities . (for example, a change of frequency or power of a radio station), he shall withhold such authorization unless directed to grant the temporary authorization by higher authority.

(4) Coordination shall be effected where possible, with the FCC representatives assigned to Regional Preparedness Boards of the Office of Emergency Planning in adjacent regions before acting to authorize temporary requests for

radio operations.

(5) New obligations incurred pursuant to delegation of authority specified in this section for personal service, procurement, contract agreements, and similar items shall not exceed the amount authorized by the Commission's Budget Officer in periodic emergency allotment authorizations.

### § 0.386 Record of actions taken.

Actions taken under § 0.385(b) by FCC representatives assigned to Regional Preparedness Boards of the Office of Emergency Planning shall be reported in writing to Chief, Field Engineering Bureau at the earliest opportunity.

§ 0.387 Other defense and emergency preparedness delegations; cross reference.

(a) For authority of the Chief of the Broadcast Bureau to issue National Defense Emergency Authorizations, see §§ 0.281(h) and 1.502.

(b) For authority of the Chief and Associate Chief of the Field Engineering Bureau to declare a general communications emergency, see § 0.311(b).

# Subpart C—Information and **Applications**

GENERAL

§ 0.401 Location of Commission offices.

(a) The main offices of the Commission are located in the New Post Office Building, 13th Street and Pennsylvania Avenue NW., Washington, D.C., and in the 1101 Building, 11th Street and Pennsylvania Avenue NW., Washington, D.C. The mailing address for these offices is:

Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554.

(b) The Commission's laboratory is located north of Laurel, Maryland. The mailing address is:

FCC Laboratory,

Box 31, Laurel, Maryland, 20810.

(c) The locations of the field offices of the Field Engineering Bureau are listed in § 0.121.

(d) The locations of the field offices of the Common Carrier Bureau are listed

in § 0.94(b).

der

full

ent

as-

an-

·0ff"

W or

of a

mich

gher

cted.

nta

ness

s for

ed in

pro-

sim-

nount

udget

ment

FCC

gional

ce of

ported

eering

rgenc

al De-

s, see

eering

unica-

(e) The Commission also maintains an office at Gettysburg, Pennsylvania. The mailing address for this office is:

Federal Communications Commission, 334 York Street, Gettysburg, Pennsylvania, 17325.

§ 0.403 Hours; meetings.

(a) Hours. The offices of the Commission are open from 8:30 a.m. to 5 p.m., Monday through Friday, excluding legal

(b) Meetings. Unless otherwise directed, meetings of the Commission are held at its main office in Washington,

§ 0.405 Miscellaneous submittals or requests.

Persons desiring to make requests or submittals of a general nature should communicate with the Office of the Secretary of the Commission. Those who wish to apply for employment should communicate with the Chief, Manpower Utilization and Survey Division. Both offices are in Washington, D.C.

§ 0.407 Reports of violations.

Reports of violations of the Communications Act or of the Commission's rules and regulations may be submitted to the Commission in Washington or to any field office.

## INFORMATION

# § 0.411 Public information.

Any person desiring to obtain information may do so by writing or coming in person to any of the Commission's offices. A broader range of information and more comprehensive information facilities are available at the Commission's main office in Washington, D.C., however, and inquiries of a general nature should ordinarily be submitted to that office.

# § 0.413 General information office.

The Office of Reports and Information is located in the New Post Office Building. Here the public may obtain copies of public notices of Commission actions, formal documents adopted by the Commission and other public releases, as they

are available for inspection in this Office. Commission. Copies of fact sheets which answer recurring questions about the Commis-sion's functions may be obtained from this Office.

# § 0.415 Public reference rooms.

Public reference rooms are maintained by the Commission where the public may inspect any material which is available for public inspection in accordance with § 0.417. Unless otherwise indicated, these rooms are located in the New Post Office Building, 13th Street and Pennsylvania Avenue NW., Wash-

ington, D.C. They are as follows:

(a) The Broadcast and Docket Reference Room. Here the public may inspect all broadcast applications and files relating thereto, lists described in §§ 0.419, 0.421, and 0.425, dockets relating to all Commission matters which have been designated for hearing or which are the subject of rule making proceedings, any other docketed matters, and undocketed petitions for rule making.

(b) The public may inspect all safety and special applications and files relating thereto at the offices of the Divisions of the Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau which process such applications. The categories of radio stations in the Safety and Special Radio Services, and the Divisions concerned therewith, are listed in § 1.951 of this chapter. The Marine Radio Division, the Public Safety Radio Division, and the Amateur and Citizens Radio Division are located in the 1101 Building, 11th Street and Pennsylvania Avenue NW., Washington, D.C. In addition, a complete file concerning amateur radio operators is available for inspection in the Amateur License Reference Room, which also is located in the 1101 Build-

(c) Information concerning applications filed by commercial radio operators may be obtained at the 1101 Building, 11th Street and Pennsylvania Avenue NW., Washington, D.C.

(d) The Common Carrier Reference Rooms, located in the 1101 Building, 11th Street and Pennsylvania Avenue NW. Here the public may inspect the

following:

(1) All annual and other reports filed by common carriers pursuant to section 219(a) of the Communications Act.

(2) The schedules for all charges for interstate and foreign wire or radio communications filed pursuant to section 203 of the Communications Act.

(3) Contracts, agreements, rangements between carriers filed pursuant to section 211(a) of the Communications Act.

(4) All applications for common carrier authorizations, both radio and nonradio, and files relating thereto.

(e) The Experimental Services Branch of the Technical Division of the Office of the Chief Engineer. Here the public may inspect experimental license files.

(f) The Frequency Registration and Notification Branch of the Frequency Allocation and Treaty Division, Office of Chief Engineer. Here the public may

are issued. Back issues of public releases inspect the frequency records of the

(g) The Technical Standards Branch of the Technical Division of the Office of the Chief Engineer. Here the public may inspect the Radio Equipment Lists (lists of type-approved and type-accepted equipment).

# § 0.417 Inspection of records.

(a) Subject to the provisions of sections 4(j) and 606 of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, the following lowing Commission records are open to public inspection:

(1) Tariff schedules required to be filed under section 203 of the Communications Act, all documents filed in connection therewith, and all communica-

tions related thereto.

(2) Valuation reports filed under section 213 of the Communications Act. including exhibits filed in connection therewith, unless otherwise ordered by the Commission, with reasons therefor, pursuant to section 213(f) of the Communications Act.

(3) Annual and monthly reports required to be filed under section 219 of

the Communications Act.

(4) Contracts, agreements, rangements between carriers filed pursuant to section 211(a) of the Communications Act, except for those kept confidential by the Commission pursuant to secton 412 of the Act. The Commission will give appropriate consideration to a petition filed by any person showing that any such contract, agreement, or arrangement relates to foreign wire or radio communication; that its publication would place American communication companies at a disadvantage in meeting the competition of foreign communication companies; and that the public interest would be served by keeping its terms confidential.

(5) All applications and amendments thereto filed under Title II or Title III of the Communications Act, including all documents and exhibits filed with and made a part thereof; all communications opposing or endorsing any such applica-tion; all pleadings, briefs, and other papers filed with the Commission with respect to such applications; transcripts of testimony, depositions, and exhibits pertaining to such applications; orders and other documents issued by the Commission or the presiding officer in proceedings thereon; and all authorizations and certifications issued upon such applications. Pursuant to section 3(c) of the Administrative Procedure Act, however, the Commission may, upon a finding of good cause, either on its own motion or on motion of an applicant, permittee, or licensee, designate any of the material in this subparagraph as "not for public inspection".

(6) All petitions for issuance, amendment, or repeal of any rule, including all documents or exhibits filed with and made a part thereof; all communications opposing or endorsing any such petition; all pleadings, comments, briefs, and other papers filed in rule making proceedings; transcripts of testimony, depositions, and exhibits in such proceedings; and all orders and other documents issued by the Commission or the pre-

siding officer in such proceedings. Pursuant to section 3(c) of the Administra-Procedure Act, however. Commission may, upon a finding of good cause, either on its own motion or on motion of any participant in the rule making proceeding, designate any of the material in this paragraph as not for public inspection.

(7) All minutes of Commission actions, except for minutes of classified matters (pursuant to section 4(j) of the Communications Act) and executive matters (pursuant to section 3 of the Administra-

tive Procedure Act).
(8) The Master Frequency Records

(Standard Form 128)

(9) Files relating to submarine cable landing licenses, except for maps showing the exact location of submarine cables, which are withheld from public inspection under section 4(j) of the Communications Act.

(b) Subject to statutory restrictions, the Commission may in its discretion open other records to public inspection; upon written request describing in detail the documents to be inspected and the reasons therefor. Normally, however, the following Commission records are not open to public inspection:

(1) The information filed under § 1.611 of this chapter, and network and transcription contracts filed under § 1.613 of this chapter. See 18 U.S.C. 1905.

(2) Information submitted by equipment manufacturers and other persons, in accordance with the provisions of §§ 2.557, 5.204, and 15.70 of this chapter. See 18 U.S.C. 1905.

(3) Personnel files. See 5 U.S.C. 631. (Secs. 4, 213, 412 and 606, 48 Stat. 1066, 1074, 1099 and 1104, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 154, 213, 412 and 606. Sec. 1905, 62 Stat. 791; 18 U.S.C. 1905. Sec. 1753, Revised Statutes; 5 U.S.C. 631)

### § 0.419 The FCC Service Frequency Lists.

Lists of frequency assignments to radio stations authorized by the Commission are recapitulated periodically by means of a machine record system. All stations licensed by the Commission are included, except the following: Aircraft, Amateur, Citizens (except Class A), Civil Air Patrol, and Disaster. The resulting documents, the FCC Service Frequency Lists, consist of several volumes arranged by nature of service, in frequency order, including station locations, call signs and other technical particulars of each assignment. These documents are available for public examination at each of the Commission's Field Engineering Bureau field offices (see § 0.121) and, in Washington, D.C., at the Commission's Broadcast and Docket Reference Room and in the offices of the Frequency Registration and Notification Branch of the Frequency Allocations and Treaty Division, Office of the Chief Engineer. They may be purchased from the Seabrooke Printing Co., 514 10th Street NW., Washington, D.C., 20004.

### § 0.421 The NARBA List.

Pursuant to the North American Regional Broadcast Agreement and the U.S./Mexican Agreement, appropriate countries are notified of standard broadcast station assignments as they are The information thus supplied made. by notice includes frequency, station location, call letters, power and other technical particulars. Every 6 months, a recapitulative list containing this information for all existing standard broadcast stations, arranged in frequency order, is prepared by the Commission. This is the so-called NARBA List. These lists are available for public examination at each of the Commission's Field Engineering Bureau field offices (see § 0.121) and, in Washington, D.C., at the Commission's Broadcast and Docket Reference Room. They may be purchased from the Seabrooke Printing Co., 514 10th Street NW., Washington, D.C., 20004.

# § 0.423 The Radio Equipment Lists.

Lists of type approved and type accepted equipment (the Radio Equipment Lists) are prepared periodically by the Commission. These documents are available for public examination at each of the Commission's Field Engineering Bureau field offices (see § 0.121) and in Washington, D.C., in the offices of the Technical Standards Branch of the Technical Division of the Office of the Chief Engineer.

# § 0.425 Lists of authorized broadcast stations and pending broadcast appli-

Periodically the Commission prepares lists containing information about authorized broadcast stations and pending applications for such stations. These lists, which are prepared by an addressing machine, contain frequency, station locations, and other particulars. They are available for public examination at the Commission's Broadcast and Docket Reference Room, Washington, D.C., and may be purchased from Cooper-Trent, Inc., 1130 19th Street NW., Washington, D.C., 20006.
(a) For standard broadcast stations

the lists are arranged as follows:

(1) Authorized stations arranged in frequency order, alphabetically by state and city, and by call letters.

(2) Pending applications for new stations and major changes in existing facilities arranged in frequency order and alphabetically by state and city.

(b) For FM broadcast stations the lists

are arranged as follows:

(1) Authorized stations arranged by call letters and alphabetically by state and city.

(2) Pending applications for new stations and major changes in existing facilities arranged alphabetically by state and city.

(c) For television broadcast stations only one list is prepared. This list contains authorized stations and pending applications for new stations and major changes in existing facilities, and is arranged alphabetically by state and city.

(d) For television broadcast translator stations only one list is prepared. This list contains authorized stations and pending applications for new stations and major changes in existing facilities and is arranged alphabetically by state and city.

§ 0.427 Certified copies; requests for costs.

Copies of any documents subject to inspection under the provisions of § 0.417, and copies of the documents de. scribed in §§ 0.421, 0.423, and 0.425, will be prepared and certified by the Secretary, under seal, on written reques specifying the exact documents, the number of copies desired, and the date on which the same will be required Such request must be made so as to permit a reasonable time for the prep. aration of such copies, and any cost in. curred in the preparation of such copies must be prepaid by the person making application therefor: Provided, however That, if requests are received from representatives of foreign governments or from persons residing in foreign coun. tries, the criteria established by the Department of Commerce for the con of export of technical data will be taken into account before such certified copies will be made available.

#### § 0.429 Where to obtain forms.

All forms for use in submitting applications for radio authorization together with instructions and information as to filing such forms, may be obtained at the Washington offices of the Commission or at any of the englneering field offices listed in § 0.121

### § 0.431 Printed publications.

The Commission's printed publications may be obtained from the Superintend. ent of Documents, Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C., 20402. These include, among other things, the Commission's rules and regulations, its annual reports to the Congress, and the FCC Reports.

# APPLICATIONS

# § 0.441 Place of filing of applications for radio authorizations.

Class of station	Method of filing	Number of copies ,
(a) Alaskan fixed public and Alaskan pub- lic coastal.	Via Engineer in Charge, Radio District No. 14, Seattle, Wash., 98104.	3,
(b) Amateur	See §§ 0.443 and 0.445.	As specified in form.
(c) Interim ship station licenses.	See § 0.447	Do.
(d) Citizens	To Federal Com- munications Commission, Gettysburg, Pa., 17325,	Do.
(e) All others	To Secretary, Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554.	D0.

# § 0.443 Applications for amateur station and operator license and/or commercial operator license.

(a) Application for amateur station and operator license shall be filed in the appropriate engineering field office listed in § 0.121, except that applications for modification covering change of location or for renewal license shall be submitted to the Federal Communications Commission, Gettysburg, Pa., 17325.

(b) Application for commercial operator license shall be filed with any engineering field office listed in § 0.121 under whose supervision the applicant desires to be examined.

§ 0.445 Amateur operator examination

(a) Examinations for amateur radio operator licenses are conducted at each of the Field Engineering Bureau district mes listed in § 0.121 on the days designated by the Engineer in Charge of the district office. Examination schedules may be obtained from the Engineer in

(b) Examinations are also given frequently, by appointment, at the Commission's offices in the following cities:

Anchorage, Alaska. San Diego, Calif. San Pedro, Calif.

125.

red

- to

ples king

10 B

ap-

nfor-

ay be

es of

tend-

These

Com-

s an-

d the

cations

mber of copies .

Do.

Do.

or com

d in the

ce listed

ions for

location

be subnications Tampa, Fla. Savannah, Ga. Beaumont, Tex.

(c) Examinations are also given at greater intervals in the cities listed below, which are visited for that purpose by Commission examiners from the field offices for such locations. For current schedules, exact time, place, and other details, inquiry should be addressed to the office conducting examinations at the chosen point.

### QUARTERLY POINTS

Birmingham, Ala. Phoenix, Ariz. Little Rock, Ark. Presno, Calif. Fort Wayne, Ind. Indianapolis, Ind. Devenport, Iowa. Des Moines, Iowa. Louisville, Ky. Grand Rapids, Mich. St. Louis, Mo. Omaha, Nebr. Schenectady, N.Y. Syracuse, N.Y. Winston-Salem, N.C. Cincinnati, Ohio

Cleveland, Ohio. Columbus, Ohio. Oklahoma City, Okla. Tulsa, Okla. Pittsburgh, Pa. Williamsport, Pa. Sioux Falls, S. Dak. Knoxville, Tenn. Memphis, Tenn. Nashville, Tenn. Corpus Christi, Tex. San Antonio, Tex. Salt Lake City, Utah. Charleston, W. Va. Milwaukee, Wis.

### SEMIANNUAL

Tueson, Ariz. Hartford, Conn. Jacksonville, Fla. Boise, Idaho. Wichita, Kans. Portland, Maine.

Jackson, Miss. Albuquerque, N. Mex. Wilmington, N.C. Roanoke, Va. Spokane, Wash.

### ANNUAL

Fairbanks, Alaska. Bakersfield, Calif. Hilo, Hawaii. Lihue, Hawaii. Wailuku, Hawaii. Marquette, Mich.

Billings, Mont. Great Falls, Mont. Jamestown, N. Dak. Klamath Falls, Oreg. Rapid City, S. Dak. Amarillo, Tex. El Paso, Tex.

Sec.

(d) Arrangements have also been made, with the cooperation of other Federal agencies, for Extra Class and General Class examinations in outlying areas, as follows:

Alaska: Stations of the Alaska Communi-

ations System.
Guam: District Communications Officer, United States naval station.

Hawaii: At not exceeding one point on any island, by the Engineer in Charge (Hono-

only one copy of the application is § 0.447 Applications for interime ship station licenses.

> Formal applications for ship station licenses for use of radiotelephone or radar transmitting apparatus or both and applications for modification of such licenses shall, when accompanied by requests for interim ship station licenses, be filed in accordance with § 83.35 of this chapter and presented in person by applicants or their agents at the nearest field office of the Commission as shown in § 0.121 (a) and (b) or at the Commission's main office in Washington, D.C.: Provided, That, as an alternative procedure, an applicant, in Alaska, for such a ship station license may submit an application by mail to the Commission's Field Engineering Office at Anchorage, Alaska, when accompanied by a written request for an interim ship station license. Applications for renewal of ship station licenses are not subject to the provisions of this section.

### § 0.449 Applications for ship radio inspection and periodical survey.

Applications for ship radio inspection or for periodical survey shall be forwarded to the radio district office nearest the desired port of inspection or place

§ 0.451 Applications for exemption from compulsory ship radio require-

Applications for exemption filed under the provisions of section 352(b) or 383 of the Communications Act; Regulation 4, Chapter I of the Safety Convention; Regulation 5 or 6, Chapter IV of the Safety Convention; Regulation 12(b), Chapter V of the Safety Convention; or Article 6 of the Great Lakes Agreement, shall be filed at the Commission's offices in Washington, D.C.

§ 0.453 Non-radio common carrier applications.

All such applications shall be filed at the Commission's offices in Washington,

### PART 1-RULES OF PRACTICE AND **PROCEDURE**

Subpart A-General Rules of Practice and

### Procedure

### GENERAL

Sec.	
1.1	Proceedings before the Commission.
1.2	Declaratory rulings.
1.3	Suspension, amendment, or waiver of rules.
1.4	Computation of time.
1.5	Mailing address furnished by licen- see.
1.6	Availability of station logs and rec- ords for Commission inspection.
1.8	Withdrawal of papers.
	PARTIES AND PRACTITIONERS
1.21	Parties.
1.22	Authority for representation.
1.23	Persons who may be admitted to

1.24 Censure, suspension, or disbarment of attorneys.

1.25 Former commissioners and employees.

Appearances.

### PLEADINGS, BRIEFS, AND OTHER PAPERS

Informal requests for Commission action. Applications, reports, complaints;

cross-reference. Requests for stay; cross-reference. Separate pleadings for different re-

1.44 quests.

Pleadings; filing periods. Motions for extension of time. 1.46 Service of documents and proof of

service. Length of pleadings. Specifications as to pleadings and 1.48 documents.

1.50 Specifications as to briefs. Number of copies of pleadings, briefs, and other documents.

1.52 Subscription and verification.

### GENERAL APPLICATION PROCEDURES

Procedures for handling applications 1.61 requiring special aeronautical

study. Operation pending action on renewal 1.62 application.

1.68 Action on application for license to cover construction permit.

Detailed application procedures; cross references.

### MISCELLANEOUS PROCEEDINGS

Forfeiture proceedings (excluding those pertaining to broadcast licensees and permittees or ships and ship masters).

Other forfeiture procedures; cross 1.81 references.
Application for radio operator li-1.83

cense. Procedure with respect to commercial

radio operator license applications. Suspension of operator licenses. Modification of license or construc-1.85

tion permit on motion of the Commission. Notice of violations. 1.89

1.91 Revocation and/or cease and desist proceedings; hearings.

Revocation and/or cease and desist proceedings; after waiver of hear-1.92

RECONSIDERATION AND REVIEW OF ACTIONS
TAKEN PURSUANT TO DELEGATED AUTHORITY; RECONSIDERATION OF ACTIONS TAKEN BY THE COMMISSION

1.101 General provisions. Effective dates of actions taken pur-

suant to delegated authority. 1.104

Preserving the right of review; de-ferred consideration of application for review.

Petition for reconsideration of final action taken by the Commission en banc or by a designated authority pursuant to a delegation. 1.106

1.108 Reconsideration on Commission's own motion.

Partial grants; rejection and desig-1.110 nation for hearing.

Petition for reconsideration and grant without hearing.
Action modified or set aside by per-1.111

1.113 son, panel, or board.

1.115 Application for review of action taken pursuant to delegated authority.

1.117 Review on motion of the Commis-

1.120 Protests of grants without hearing.

# RULES AND REGULATIONS

		a		Sec.	
	Subpart B—Hearing Proceedings	Sec.	Submana forms :		Application for renewal
	GENERAL	1.338	Subpena forms. Witness fees.	1.543	Application for renewal or modifica- tion of special service authoriza-
Sec.		1.340	Attendance of witness; disobedience.		tion of special service authoriza.
1.201	Scope.			1.544	Application for standard by
1.202	Official reporter; transcript.		EVIDENCE		station experimental operation
1.203	The record.	1.351	Rules of evidence.	1.545	
1.204	Number of copies of proposed find-	1.352	Cumulative evidence.		be distributed to loreign
1.205	ings of fact, etc.	1.353	Further evidence during hearing.		stations.
1.205	Continuances and extensions. Interlocutory matters, reconsidera-	1.354	Documents containing matter not	1.546	Application to determine operating
1.201	tion and review; cross references.		material.		Power and an arrest and arrest
	from and review, cross references.	1.355	Documents in foreign language.	1 540	
	PRELIMINARY PROCEDURES	1.356	Copies of exhibits.	1.547	Application for permission to
1.221	Notice of hearing; appearances.	1.357	Mechanical reproductions as evi- dence.	1.548	
1.223	Petitions to intervene.	1.358	Tariffs as evidence.	1.020	Application to operate by remote control.
1.225	Participation by non-parties; con-	1.359	Proof of official record; authentica-	1.549	Requests for extensions of authority
	sideration of communications.	1.000	tion of copy.	1.010	to operate without certain indicat-
1.227	Consolidations.	1,360	Proof of lack of record.		ing instruments.
1.229	Motions to enlarge, change, or delete	1.361	Other proof of official record.		-
	issues.		Ottor prose or omore, room as	A	PPLICATION PROCESSING PROCEDURES
	PRESIDING OFFICER		Subpart C—Rule Making Proceedings	1.561	Staff consideration of application
	PRESIDING OFFICER		PETITIONS AND RELATED PLEADINGS		which receive action by the Com-
1.241	Designation of presiding officer.				mission.
1.243	Authority of presiding officer.	1.401	Petitions for rule making.	1.562	Staff consideration of applications
1.245	Disqualification of presiding officer.	1.403	Notice and availability.		which do not require action be
PROCE	DINGS BEFORE THE PRESIDING OFFICER	1.405 1.407	Responses to petitions; replies. Action on petitions.		the Commission.
		1.207		1.564	Acceptance of applications.
1.251	Prehearing conferences; hearing con-		Rule Making Proceedings	1.566	Defective applications.
1.050	ferences.	1.411	Commencement of rule making	1.568	Dismissal of applications.
1.253	Time and place of hearing.	21222	proceedings.	1.569	Applications for frequencies adjacent
1.254	Nature of the hearing; burden of proof.	1.412	Notice of proposed rule making.	1 570	to Class I—A channels
1.255	Order of procedure.	1.413	Content of notice.	1.570	Standard broadcast applications in
1.258	Closing of the hearing.	1.415	Comments and replies.		volving other North American
1.260	Certification of transcript.	1.417	Statutory requirement for hearing.	1.571	Processing of standard to
1.261	Corrections to transcript.	1.419	Form of comments and replies; num-	1.071	Processing of standard broadcast applications.
1.263	Proposed findings and conclusions.		ber of copies.	1.572	Processing of television broadcast
1.264	Contents of findings of fact and con-	1.421	Further notice of rule making.	2.012	applications.
	clusions.	1.423	Oral argument and other proceed-	1.573	Processing of FM and noncommer.
1.267	Initial and recommended decisions.		ings.	2.010	cial educational FM broadcast ap-
	Daniel Drogmatives	1.425	Commission action.		plications.
	REVIEW PROCEEDINGS	1.427	Effective date of rules.	1.574	Processing of international broad.
1.271	Delegation of review function.	e.	bpart D—Broadcast Applications and		cast applications.
1.273	Waiver of initial or recommended	31	Proceedings	1.578	Amendments to applications for m
	decision.				newal, assignment and/or trans-
1.274	Certification of the record to the	4	GENERAL		fer of control.
	Commission for initial or final de-		Scope.	1.580	Local notice of filing; public notice
	cision.	1.502	Emergency Broadcast System Au-		of acceptance for filing; petitions
1.276	Appeal and review of initial decision.		thorizations.		to deny.
1.277	Exceptions; oral argument.		GENERAL FILING REQUIREMENTS	1.587	Procedure for filing informal objec-
1.279	Limitation of matters to be reviewed.	1 514			tions.
1.282	Final decision of the Commission.	1.511	Applications required.  Where to file; number of copies.		ACTION ON APPLICATIONS
IN	TERLOCUTORY ACTIONS IN HEARING	1.512 1.513	Who may sign applications.		
	PROCEEDINGS	1.514	Content of applications.	1.591	Grants without hearing of authori-
1.001	General provisions	1.514	Specification of facilities.		zations other than licenses pur-
1.291	General provisions. Number of copies.	1.518	Inconsistent or conflicting applica-		suant to construction permits.
1.294	Oppositions and replies.		tions.	1.592	Conditional grant.
1.294	Service.	1.519	Repetitious applications.	1.593	Designation for hearing.
1.297	Oral argument.	1.520	Multiple applications.	1.594	Local notice of designation for hear.
1.298	Rulings; time for action.	1.522	Amendment of applications.		ing.
		1.525	Agreements between parties for	1.597	Procedures on transfer and assign-
APPEA	L AND RECONSIDERATION OF PRESIDING		amendment or dismissal of, or		ment applications.
	OFFICER'S RULING		failure to prosecute broadcast	1.598	Period of construction.
1.301	Appeal from the presiding officer's		applications.	1.599	Forfeiture of construction permit.
	adverse ruling; effective date.	APPLIC	ATION FORMS AND PARTICULAR FILING	1.601	License, simultaneous modification
1.303	Reconsideration of presiding officer's		REQUIREMENTS	2.001	and renewal.
	adverse ruling.			1.603	Special waiver procedure relative to
	DEPOSITIONS	1.531	Formal and informal applications.	1.003	
	DEPOSITIONS	1.533	Application forms for authority to	1 000	applications.
	When depositions may be taken.		construct a new station or make	1.605	Retention of applications in hearing
1.311			changes in an existing station.		status after designation for her-
1.311	Notice to take depositions.	1 204	Application for extension of con-		ing
1.312 1.313	Deposition orders.	1.534			
1.312	Deposition orders.  Persons before whom depositions	1.534	struction permit or for construc-	FORMS	AND INFORMATION TO BE FILE WIT
1.312 1.313 1.314	Deposition orders.  Persons before whom depositions may be taken.	1.534	struction permit or for construc- tion permit to replace expired con-	FORMS	
1.312 1.313 1.314	Deposition orders.  Persons before whom depositions may be taken.  Oath; transcript of depositions.		struction permit or for construc- tion permit to replace expired con- struction permit.	- /	AND INFORMATION TO BE FILE WIN THE COMMISSION
1.312 1.313 1.314	Deposition orders. Persons before whom depositions may be taken. Oath; transcript of depositions. Submission of deposition to wit-	1.534	struction permit or for construc- tion permit to replace expired con- struction permit.  Application for license to cover con-	1.611	AND INFORMATION TO BE FILE WIN THE COMMISSION Financial report.
1.312 1.313 1.314 1.315 1.316	Deposition orders.  Persons before whom depositions may be taken. Oath; transcript of depositions.  Submission of deposition to witness; changes; signing.	1.536	struction permit or for construc- tion permit to replace expired con- struction permit.  Application for license to cover con- struction permit.	1.611 1.613	AND INFORMATION TO BE FIRD WIN THE COMMISSION Financial report. Filing of contracts.
1.312 1.313 1.314	Deposition orders.  Persons before whom depositions may be taken. Oath; transcript of depositions.  Submission of deposition to witness; changes; signing.  Certification of deposition and filing		struction permit or for construc- tion permit to replace expired con- struction permit.  Application for license to cover con- struction permit.  Application for license to use former	1.611 1.613 1.615	AND INFORMATION TO BE FIRE WIN THE COMMISSION Financial report. Filing of contracts. Ownership reports.
1.312 1.313 1.314 1.315 1.316	Deposition orders.  Persons before whom depositions may be taken. Oath; transcript of depositions.  Submission of deposition to witness; changes; signing.  Certification of deposition and filing by officer; copies.	1.536	struction permit or for construc- tion permit to replace expired con- struction permit.  Application for license to cover con- struction permit.  Application for license to use former main transmitter or antenna as an	1.611 1.613 1.615	AND INFORMATION TO BE FILD WIN THE COMMISSION Financial report. Filing of contracts. Ownership reports. TURES RELATING TO BROADCAST LEXIST
1.312 1.313 1.314 1.315 1.316 1.317	Deposition orders.  Persons before whom depositions may be taken. Oath; transcript of depositions.  Submission of deposition to witness; changes; signing. Certification of deposition and filing by officer; copies.  Inclusion in the record.	1.536 1.537	struction permit or for construc- tion permit to replace expired con- struction permit.  Application for license to cover con- struction permit.  Application for license to use former main transmitter or antenna as an auxiliary.	1.611 1.613 1.615	AND INFORMATION TO BE FIRE WIN THE COMMISSION Financial report. Filing of contracts. Ownership reports.
1.312 1.313 1.314 1.315 1.316	Deposition orders.  Persons before whom depositions may be taken. Oath; transcript of depositions.  Submission of deposition to witness; changes; signing.  Certification of deposition and filing by officer; copies.	1.536	struction permit or for construc- tion permit to replace expired con- struction permit.  Application for license to cover con- struction permit.  Application for license to use former main transmitter or antenna as an auxiliary.  Application for modification of li-	1.611 1.613 1.615 FORFE	AND INFORMATION TO BE FILD WIN THE COMMISSION Financial report. Filing of contracts. Ownership reports. TURES RELATING TO BROADCAST LICENTEES AND PERMITTEES
1.312 1.313 1.314 1.315 1.316 1.317	Deposition orders.  Persons before whom depositions may be taken. Oath; transcript of depositions.  Submission of deposition to witness; changes; signing.  Certification of deposition and filing by officer; copies.  Inclusion in the record.  Objections to depositions.	1.536 1.537 1.538	struction permit or for construction permit to replace expired construction permit.  Application for license to cover construction permit.  Application for license to use former main transmitter or antenna as an auxiliary.  Application for modification of license.	1.611 1.613 1.615	AND INFORMATION TO BE FILD WIN THE COMMISSION  Financial report. Filing of contracts. Ownership reports.  TURES RELATING TO BROADCAST LEAST EES AND PERMITTEES  Forfeitures relating to broadcast least
1.312 1.313 1.314 1.315 1.316 1.317 1.318 1.319	Deposition orders.  Persons before whom depositions may be taken. Oath; transcript of depositions. Submission of deposition to witness; changes; signing. Certification of deposition and filing by officer; copies. Inclusion in the record. Objections to depositions.  Subpenas	1.536 1.537 1.538 1.539	struction permit or for construc- tion permit to replace expired con- struction permit.  Application for license to cover con- struction permit.  Application for license to use former main transmitter or antenna as an auxiliary.  Application for modification of li- cense.  Application for renewal of license.	1.611 1.613 1.615 FORFE	AND INFORMATION TO BE FIRD WIN THE COMMISSION Financial report. Filing of contracts. Ownership reports. TURES RELATING TO BROADCAST LEDITEES AND PERMITTEES Forfeitures relating to broadcast lecensees and permittees.
1.312 1.313 1.314 1.315 1.316 1.317	Deposition orders.  Persons before whom depositions may be taken. Oath; transcript of depositions.  Submission of deposition to witness; changes; signing.  Certification of deposition and filing by officer; copies.  Inclusion in the record.  Objections to depositions.	1.536 1.537 1.538	struction permit or for construc- tion permit to replace expired con- struction permit.  Application for license to cover con- struction permit.  Application for license to use former main transmitter or antenna as an auxiliary.  Application for modification of li- cense.  Application for renewal of license.  Application for voluntary assign-	1.611 1.613 1.615 FORFE	AND INFORMATION TO BE FIRD WIN THE COMMISSION Financial report. Filing of contracts. Ownership reports. TURES RELATING TO BROADCAST LEDITEES AND PERMITTEES Forfeitures relating to broadcast lecensees and permittees.
1.312 1.313 1.314 1.315 1.316 1.317 1.318 1.319	Deposition orders.  Persons before whom depositions may be taken. Oath; transcript of depositions. Submission of deposition to witness; changes; signing. Certification of deposition and filing by officer; copies. Inclusion in the record. Objections to depositions.  Subpenas	1.536 1.537 1.538 1.539 1.540	struction permit or for construction permit to replace expired construction permit.  Application for license to cover construction permit.  Application for license to use former main transmitter or antenna as an auxiliary.  Application for modification of license.  Application for renewal of license.  Application for voluntary assignment or transfer of control.	1.611 1.613 1.615 FORFE	Financial report. Filing of contracts. Ownership reports. TURES RELATING TO BROADCAST LEDITES AND PERMITTEES Forfeitures relating to broadcast lecensees and permittees.
1.312 1.313 1.314 1.315 1.316 1.317 1.318 1.319	Deposition orders.  Persons before whom depositions may be taken. Oath; transcript of depositions. Submission of deposition to witness; changes; signing. Certification of deposition and filing by officer; copies. Inclusion in the record. Objections to depositions.  Subpense Who may sign and issue.	1.536 1.537 1.538 1.539	struction permit or for construction permit to replace expired construction permit.  Application for license to cover construction permit.  Application for license to use former main transmitter or antenna as an auxiliary.  Application for modification of license.  Application for renewal of license.  Application for voluntary assignment or transfer of control.  Application for involuntary assignment or transfer of control.	1.611 1.613 1.615 FORFE	AND INFORMATION TO BE FIRD WIN THE COMMISSION  Financial report. Filing of contracts. Ownership reports.  TURES RELATING TO BROADCAST LEXINGERS AND PERMITTEES  Forfeitures relating to broadcast lecensees and permittees.  ### E—Complaints, Applications, Terifs, and Reports Involving Common Carriers
1.312 1.313 1.314 1.315 1.316 1.317 1.318 1.319	Deposition orders.  Persons before whom depositions may be taken. Oath; transcript of depositions. Submission of deposition to witness; changes; signing. Certification of deposition and filing by officer; copies. Inclusion in the record. Objections to depositions.  Subpenas  Who may sign and issue. Requests for issuance of subpena.	1.536 1.537 1.538 1.539 1.540	struction permit or for construction permit to replace expired construction permit.  Application for license to cover construction permit.  Application for license to use former main transmitter or antenna as an auxiliary.  Application for modification of license.  Application for renewal of license.  Application for voluntary assignment or transfer of control.	1.611 1.613 1.615 FORFE	Financial report. Filing of contracts. Ownership reports. TURES RELATING TO BROADCAST LEDITES AND PERMITTEES Forfeitures relating to broadcast lecensees and permittees.
1.312 1.313 1.314 1.315 1.316 1.317 1.318 1.319 1.331 1.333 1.334	Deposition orders. Persons before whom depositions may be taken. Oath; transcript of depositions. Submission of deposition to witness; changes; signing. Certification of deposition and filing by officer; copies. Inclusion in the record. Objections to depositions.  Subpense Who may sign and issue. Requests for issuance of subpense. Motions to quash. Rulings.	1.536 1.537 1.538 1.539 1.540	struction permit or for construction permit to replace expired construction permit.  Application for license to cover construction permit.  Application for license to use former main transmitter or antenna as an auxiliary.  Application for modification of license.  Application for renewal of license.  Application for voluntary assignment or transfer of control.  Application for involuntary assignment of license or transfer of control.	1.611 1.613 1.615 FORFE	AND INFORMATION TO BE FIRD WIN THE COMMISSION  Financial report. Filing of contracts. Ownership reports.  TURES RELATING TO BROADCAST LEXINGERS AND PERMITTEES  Forfeitures relating to broadcast lecensees and permittees.  ### E—Complaints, Applications, Terifs, and Reports Involving Common Carriers
1.312 1.313 1.314 1.315 1.316 1.317 1.318 1.319 1.331 1.333 1.334 1.335	Deposition orders. Persons before whom depositions may be taken. Oath; transcript of depositions. Submission of deposition to witness; changes; signing. Certification of deposition and filing by officer; copies. Inclusion in the record. Objections to depositions.  Subpense Who may sign and issue. Requests for issuance of subpense. Motions to quash.	1.536 1.537 1.538 1.539 1.540	struction permit or for construction permit to replace expired construction permit.  Application for license to cover construction permit.  Application for license to use former main transmitter or antenna as an auxiliary.  Application for modification of license.  Application for renewal of license.  Application for rouluntary assignment or transfer of control.  Application for involuntary assignment of license or transfer of con-	1.611 1.613 1.615 FORFEI 1.621	AND INFORMATION TO BE FIRD WIN THE COMMISSION  Financial report. Filing of contracts. Ownership reports.  TURES RELATING TO BROADCAST LICENTEES AND PERMITTEES  Forfeitures relating to broadcast licensees and permittees.  E—Complaints, Applications, Terifs, and Reports Involving Common Carriers  GENERAL
1.312 1.313 1.314 1.315 1.316 1.317 1.318 1.319 1.331 1.333 1.334 1.335 1.336	Deposition orders. Persons before whom depositions may be taken. Oath; transcript of depositions. Submission of deposition to witness; changes; signing. Certification of deposition and filing by officer; copies. Inclusion in the record. Objections to depositions.  Subpense Who may sign and issue. Requests for issuance of subpens. Motions to quash. Rulings. Service of subpense.	1.536 1.537 1.538 1.539 1.540	struction permit or for construction permit to replace expired construction permit.  Application for license to cover construction permit.  Application for license to use former main transmitter or antenna as an auxiliary.  Application for modification of license.  Application for renewal of license.  Application for voluntary assignment or transfer of control.  Application for involuntary assignment of license or transfer of control.  Application for temporary authoriza-	1.611 1.613 1.615 Foares 1.621 Subpar	AND INFORMATION TO BE FIRD WIN THE COMMISSION  Financial report. Filing of contracts. Ownership reports.  TURES RELATING TO BROADCAST LICENTEES AND PERMITTEES  Forfeitures relating to broadcast lecensees and permittees.  E—Complaints, Applications, Turifs, and Reports Involving Common Corriers GENERAL  Show cause orders.

to

idio

ding of

note

tion

Com-

n by

acent

erican

st ap-

st ap-

broad-

for re-

trans-

tition

objec

arthories pur

mits.

or hear-

ification

for hear-

ED WITH

T LICENS-

adcast 1-

arifs, at

1.783 Filing.

1.786

## FEDERAL REGISTER

regarding pensions and

Reports regarding division of international telegraph communica-

Reports relating to traffic by inter-

Reports and requests to be filed under Part 31 of this chapter.

Reports and requests to be filed under Part 33 of this chapter. Reports and requests to be filed

under Part 34 of this chapter.

Reports and requests to be filed under Part 35 of this chapter.

Reports regarding telegraph carrier

SERVICES AND FACILITIES REPORTS

Reports

benefits.

tion charges.

national carriers.

rida	y, 1100cmoo: 22, 2000	-
	COMPLAINTS	Sec.
ec.	Formal or informal complaints.	1.788
711	Satisfaction of complaints; damages.	1.789
.,110	INFORMAL COMPLAINTS	
.716	Form.	1.790
717	Procedure. Unsatisfied informal complaints; for-	
1.718	mel complaints relating back to	1.791
	the filing dates of informal com-	1.792
	plaints.	4 700
	FORMAL COMPLAINTS	1.793
1.721	Form. Statement of issues and facts.	1.794
1.722	nomages: allegations with certainty.	
1.724	Specific tariff schedule references.  Joinder of complainants and causes	
1.725	of action.	1.801
1.726	Discrimination, preference, or preju-	1.802
	dice. Supplemental complaints.	
1.727	Cross complaints.	
1.729	Copies; service.  Answers to complaints, supplemental	1.803
1.730	complaints, amended complaints,	
	and cross complaints.	1.804
1.731	Motions to dismiss complaints or to make them more definite and cer-	1.805
	tain.	
1.732	Replies to answers or amended answers; motions to make answers	
	more definite and certain.	1.811
1.733	Oppositions to motions to dismiss	1.011
-	complaints or to make them more definite and certain.	
1.734	Specifications as to pleadings, briefs,	1.812
1.102	and other documents; subscription	1.012
1.735	and verification.  Formal complaints not stating a	1.813
1.100	cause of action; defective plead-	1.814
	ings.	
	APPLICATIONS	
1.741	Scope.	
1,742	Place of filing; number of copies.  Who may sign applications.	
1.744	Amendments.	1.901
1.745	Additional statements.  Defective applications.	
1.747	Inconsistent or conflicting applica-	1.911
	tions.	1.912
1.748	Dismissal of applications.  Action on applications under dele-	1.913
1.120	gated authority.	1.915
SPECI	PIC TYPES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER TITLE II	
	OF COMMUNICATIONS ACT	1.916
1.761	Cross reference.	APPL
1.762		APPL
1.100	or operation of lines.	1.921
1.764	Discontinuance, reduction, or impairment of service.	
1.765		1.922
1 800	phone companies.	1.923
1.766	Consolidation of domestic telegraph carriers.	1.924
1.767		1.925
	TARIFFS	2.020
1.771		1.926
1.772	Application for special tariff permission.	1.927
1.773	· ·	
	schedules.	1.928
CON	RACTS, REPORTS, AND REQUESTS REQUIRED	1.020
	To Be FILED BY CARRIERS	1.000
1.781	Requests for extension of filing time.	1.928

CONTRACTS

REQUESTS

Annual financial reports.

Monthly financial reports.

preciation rates.

FINANCIAL AND ACCOUNTING REPORTS AND

Reports of proposed changes in de-

		services.	1.8
	1.802	Reports relating to continuing au- thority to supplement facilities or to provide temporary or emergency	1.9
	1.803	service. Reports relating to reduction in	Su
	1.804	temporary experimental service.  Reports regarding domestic telegraph	
	1.805	speed of service. Reports relating to service by car-	1.1
		riers engaged in public radio service operations.	1.1
		MISCELLANEOUS REPORTS	-
	1.811	Reports regarding amendments to charters, by-laws and partnership	1.
		agreements of carriers engaged in	1.
	1.812	domestic public radio services.  Reports regarding premature de-	
	1.813	struction of records.  Reports of negotiations regarding	1.
		foreign communication matters.	1.
	1.814	Reports regarding free service ren- dered the Government for na-	1.
		tional defense.	1.
	Su	Applications and Proceedings	A
		GENERAL	
	1.901	Scope.	
		GENERAL FILING REQUIREMENTS	N.
	1.911	Applications required.	4, U
	1.912	Where applications are to be filed.	S
	1.913	Who may sign applications.	a
	1.914 1.915	Full disclosures. Shared use of broadcast antenna	tl
	1.010	structure.	S
	1.916	Repetitious applications.	2
	1.918	Amendment of applications.	
,	APPLIC	ATION FORMS AND PARTICULAR FILING REQUIREMENTS	
	1.921	Procedure for obtaining a radio sta-	§
•		tion authorization and for com- mencement of operation.	
•	1.922	Forms to be used.	n
	1.923	Construction permits.	h
•	1.924	Assignment or transfer of control,	n
	1.925	voluntary and involuntary.  Application for special temporary	t
	1.020	authorization.	W
	1.926	Application for renewal of license.	t
,	1.927	Application for ship radio inspection	i
		or periodical survey of ships sub-	d
		ject to compulsory radio require- ments.	i
	1.928	Procedure with respect to applica-	t
)		tions for ship radio inspection or periodical survey.	V
	1.929	Application for exemption from	е
•		compulsory ship radio require-	t
	1 000	ments.	p
	1.930	Application for temporary waiver of annual inspection.	t
	1.931	Application for extension of con-	(
	1.932	struction permit. Time in which station must be	85
	1.933	placed in operation.  Installation or removal of apparatus.	0
	1.934	Procedure with respect to amateur	V
		radio operator license.	E

Sec.	Application Processing Procedures
1.951 1.952	How applications are distributed. How file numbers are assigned.
1.953	How applications are processed.
1.955	Frequency coordination, Canada.
1.956	Rented communications equipment.
1.958	Defective applications.
1.959	Resubmitted applications.
1.961	Dismissal of applications.
1.962	Public notice of acceptance for filing; petitions to deny applications of specified categories.
	ACTION ON APPLICATIONS

1.971 Grants without a hearing. 1.973 Designation for hearing.

REPORTS TO BE FILED WITH THE COMMISSION

Reports, annual and semiannual.

ORFEITURES AGAINST SHIPS AND SHIP MASTERS Forfeitures against ships and ship 991

bpart G-Schedule of Fees for Applications Filed With the Commission GENERAL INFORMATION

Authority. .1101 1103 Payment of fees.

General exceptions.

### SCHEDULE OF FEES

1111 Schedule of fees for Radio Broadcast Services. Schedule of fees for Common Carrier

Services. Schedule of fees for Safety and Spe-.1115

cial Radio Services. .1117 Schedule of fees for commercial radio operator examinations and licensing.

.1119 Experimental Radio Services (other than Broadcast).

PPENDIX-A PLAN OF COOPERATIVE PROCEDURE IN MATTERS AND CASES UNDER THE PROVI-SIONS OF SECTION 410 OF THE COMMUNICA-TIONS ACT OF 1934

AUTHORITY: §§ 1.1-1.1119 issued under secs. 1, 303, 48 Stat. 1066, 1082, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 154, 303. Implement sec. 3(a) (2), 60 Stat. 238, 5 U.S.C. 1002(a) (2). Additional authority is cited in parentheses following he sections affected.

# Subpart A—General Rules of Practice and Procedure

### GENERAL

### Proceedings before the Commission.

The Commission may on its own notion or petition of any interested party hold such proceedings as it may deem necessary from time to time in connecion with the investigation of any matter which it has power to investigate under the law, or for the purpose of obtaining nformation necessary or helpful in the letermination of its policies, the carrying out of its duties or the formulation or amendment of its rules and regulations. For such purposes it may subpena vitnesses and require the production of evidence. Procedures to be followed by the Commission shall, unless specifically prescribed in this part, be such as in the pinion of the Commission will best serve the purposes of such proceeding.

(Sec. 403, 48 Stat. 1094; 47 U.S.C. 403)

### § 1.2 Declaratory rulings.

The Commission may, in accordance with section 5(d) of the Administrative Procedure Act, on motion or on its own

motion issue a declaratory ruling terminating a controversy or removing un-. certainty.

(Sec. 5(d), 60 Stat. 239; 5 U.S.C. 1004(d))

§ 1.3 Suspension, amendment, or waiver of rules.

The provisions of this chapter may be suspended, revoked, amended, or waived for good cause shown, in whole or in part, at any time by the Commission, subject to the provisions of the Administrative Procedure Act and the provisions of this chapter. Any provision of the rules may be waived by the Commission on its own motion or on petition if good cause therefor is shown.

Caoss REFERENCE: See Subpart C of this part for practice and procedure involving rule making.

## Computation of time.

(a) It is frequently necessary under Commission procedures to compute the terminal date of a period of time where the period begins with the occurrence of an act, event, or default and terminates a specified number of days thereafter. Unless otherwise provided by statute, the first day to be counted in computing the terminal date is the day after the day on which the act, event, or default occurs. The last day of such period of time is included in the computation and any action required must be taken on or before that day.

(b) When a Commission Decision, Order, or Memorandum is involved, the first day to be counted is the day after the day on which the complete text of the document is released by the Com-When any other Commission mission. action is involved, the first day to be counted is the day after the day on which the "Public Notice" of the action is re-

leased by the Commission.

(c) All petitions, pleadings, tariffs, or other documents filed with the Commission must be tendered for filing in complete form before 5:00 p.m. Any such document lodged with the Commission in complete form after 5:00 p.m. shall be deemed to be tendered for filing as of the next succeeding business day.

(d) For purposes of this section, the term "holiday" shall include Saturdays, Sundays, legal holidays or half holidays in the District of Columbia, and any other day on which the Commission's offices are closed prior to 5:00 p.m. The term "business day" shall include all

other days.

(e) For purposes of this section, the term "filing period" means the number of days allowed or prescribed by statute, rule, order, notice, or other Commission action for filing any document with the Commission; the term does not include any additional days allowed for filing any document under paragraph (f), (g), or (i) of this section. The term "filing date" means the date upon which the document must be filed after all computations authorized by this section have been made.

(f) If the filing period is less than seven days, intermediate holidays shall be excluded in determining the filing

(g) Where service of a document is required by statute or by the provisions

of this chapter, where the document is in fact served by mail (see § 1.47(f)), and where the filing period for a response thereto is 10 days or less, an additional three days, excluding holidays, will be allowed for filing the response. This paragraph shall not apply to documents which are filed pursuant to the provisions of § 1.89 or § 1.120(d).

(h) If both paragraphs (f) and (g) of this section are applicable, make the computations called for by paragraph (f) before making those called for by

paragraph (g).

(i) If the filing date falls on a holiday, the document shall be filed on the next business day.

### § 1.5 Mailing address furnished by licensee.

(a) Each licensee shall furnish the Commission with an address to be used by the Commission in serving documents or directing correspondence to that licensee. Unless any licensee advises the Commission to the contrary, the address contained in the licensee's most recent application will be used by the Commission for this purpose.

(b) The licensee is responsible for making any arrangements which may be necessary in his particular circumstances to assure that Commission documents or correspondence delivered to this address will promptly reach him or some person authorized by him to act

in his behalf.

# § 1.6 Availability of station logs and records for Commission inspection.

(a) Station records and logs shall be made available for inspection or duplication at the request of the Commission or its representative. Such logs or records may be removed from the licensee's possession by a Commission representative or, upon request, shall be mailed by the licensee to the Commission by either registered mail, return receipt requested, or certified mail, return receipt requested. The return receipt shall be retained by the licensee as part of the station records until such records or logs are returned to the licensee. A receipt shall be furnished when the logs or records are removed from the licensee's possession by a Commission representative and this receipt shall be retained by the licensee as part of the station records until such records or logs are returned to the licensee. When the Commission has no further need for such records or logs, they shall be returned to the licensee. The provisions of this rule shall apply solely to those station logs and records which are required to be maintained by the provisions of this chapter.

(b) Where records or logs are maintained as the official records of a recognized law enforcement agency and the removal of the records from the possession of the law enforcement agency will hinder its law enforcement activities, such records will not be removed pursuant to this section if the chief of the law enforcement agency promptly certifies in writing to the Federal Communications Commission that removal of the logs or records will hinder law enforcement activities of the

agency, stating insofar as feasible the basis for his decision and the date when it can reasonably be expected that such records will be released to the Fed. eral Communications Commission.

# § 1.8 Withdrawal of papers.

The granting of a request to dismiss or withdraw an application or a pleading does not authorize the removal of such application or pleading from the Com. mission's records.

# PARTIES AND PRACTITIONERS

### § 1.21 Parties.

(a) Any party may appear before the Commission and be heard in person or

by attorney.

(b) The appropriate Bureau Chief(s) of the Commission shall be deemed to be a party to every adjudicatory proceed. ing (as defined in the Administrative Procedure Act) without the necessity of being so named in the order designating the proceeding for hearing.

(c) When, in any proceeding, a pleading is filed on behalf of either the General Counsel or the Chief Engineer, he shall thereafter be deemed a party to

the proceeding.

# § 1.22 Authority for representation.

Any person, in a representative capacity, transacting business with the Commission, may be required to show his anthority to act in such capacity.

### § 1.23 Persons who may be admitted to practice.

(a) Any person who is a member in good standing of the bar of the Supreme Court of the United States or of the highest court of any state, territory, or of the District of Columbia, and is not under any order of any court suspending, enjoining, restraining, disbarring, or otherwise restricting him in the practice of law, may represent others

before the Commission. (b) When such member of the bar acting in a representative capacity appears in person or signs a paper in practice before the Commission, his personal appearance or signature shall constitute a representation to the Commission that under the provisions of this chapter and the law, he is authorized and qualified to represent the particular party in whose behalf he acts. Further proof of authority to act in a representative capacity may be required.

### § 1.24 Censure, suspension, or disharment of attorneys.

(a) The Commission may censure, suspend, or disbar any person who has practiced, is practicing or holding himself out as entitled to practice before it if it finds that such person:

(1) Does not possess the qualifications

required by § 1.23;

(2) Has failed to conform to standards of ethical conduct required of practitioners at the bar of any court of which he is a member;

(3) Is lacking in character or professional integrity; and/or

(4) Displays toward the Commission or any of its hearing officers conduct which, if displayed toward any court of the United States or any of its Territories or the District of Columbia, would be cause for censure, suspension, or

disbarment.

(b) Before any member of the bar of the Commission shall be censured, suspended, or disbarred, charges shall be preferred by the Commission against such practitioner and he shall be afforded an opportunity to be heard

§ 1.25 Former commissioners and employees.

(a) No commissioner shall, for a period of one year following the termination of his services as a commissioner, represent any person before the Commission in a professional capacity, except that this restriction shall not apply to any former Commissioner who has served the full term for which he was

appointed.

(b) No member, officer, or employee of the Commission (1) whose active service with the Commission has terminated but who is receiving pay while on annual leave not taken prior to separation from such active service, or (2) who is in any other leave status, shall appear as attorney or participate in the preparation or handling of any matter before, or to be submitted to, the Commission.

(c) Nothing in this section shall be construed as authorizing the performance of any act which is prohibited by the provisions of Title 18 U.S.C. Sec. 207. (Sec. 4, 48 Stat. 1066, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 154)

C-

n-

to

er-

urt

is.

in

en

hat

and

fled

in

f of

CS-

bar

sure

Drac-

such

and-

rt d

urt of

§ 1.26 Appearances.

Rules relating to appearances are set forth in \$\$ 1.87, 1.91, 1.221, and 1.703.

PLEADINGS, BRIEFS, AND OTHER PAPERS

§ 1.41 Informal requests for Commission action.

Except where formal procedures are required under the provisions of this chapter, requests for action may be submitted informally. Requests should set forth clearly and concisely the facts relied upon, the relief sought, the statutory and/or regulatory provisions (if any) pursuant to which the request is filed and under which relief is sought, and the interest of the person submitting the re-

§1.42 Applications, reports, complaints; cross-reference.

(a) Rules governing applications and reports are contained in Subparts D. E. and F of this part.

(b) Special rules governing complaints against common carriers arising under the Communications Act are set forth in Subpart E of this part.

§1.43 Requests for stay; crossreference.

General rules relating to requests for stay of any order or decision are set forth in §§ 1.41, 1.44(e), 1.45 (d) and (e), and 1.298(a). See also §§ 1.102, 1.106(n), and 1.115(h).

§ 1.44 Separate pleadings for different requests.

(a) Requests requiring action by the Commission shall not be combined in a pleading with requests for action by a

persons acting pursuant to delegated authority.

(b) Requests requiring action by a hearing examiner shall not be combined in a pleading with requests for action by the Commission or by any person or persons acting pursuant to delegated authority.

(c) Requests requiring action by any person or persons pursuant to delegated authority shall not be combined in a pleading with requests for action by any other person or persons acting pursuant

to delegated authority.

(d) Pleadings which combine requests in a manner prohibited by paragraph (a), (b), or (c) of this section may be returned without consideration to the person who filed the pleading.

(e) Any request to stay the effectiveness of any decision or order of the Commission shall be filed as a separate pleading. Any such request which is not filed as a separate pleading will not be considered by the Commission.

Note: Matters which are acted on pursuant to delegated authority are set forth in Subpart B of Part 0 of this chapter. Matters acted on by the hearing examiner are set forth in § 0.341.

§1.45 Pleadings; filing periods.

· Except as otherwise provided in this chapter, pleadings in Commission proceedings shall be filed in accordance with the provisions of this section.

(a) Oppositions. Oppositions to any motion, petition, or request may be filed within 10 days after the original plead-

ing is filed.

(b) Replies. The person who filed the original pleading may reply to oppositions within 5 days after the time for filing oppositions has expired. The reply shall be limited to matters raised in the oppositions, and the response to all such matters shall be set forth in a single pleading; separate replies to individual oppositions shall not be filed.

(c) Additional pleadings. Additional pleadings may be filed only if specifically requested or authorized by the Commis-

(d) Requests for temporary relief; shorter filing periods. Oppositions to a request for stay of any order or decision or to a request for other temporary relief shall be filed within 5 days after the request is filed. Replies shall be filed within 3 days after the time for filing oppositions has expired.

(e) Ex parte disposition of certain pleadings. As a matter of discretion, the Commission may rule ex parte upon requests for continuances and extensions of time, requests for permission to file pleadings in excess of the length prescribed in this chapter, and requests for temporay relief, without waiting for the filing of oppositions or replies.

Note: Where specific provisions conflict with the provisions of this section, the specific provisions are controlling. Sparticular, §§ 1.294(c) and 1.298(a). See, in

§ 1.46 Motions for extension of time.

Extensions of time for filing any pleading, brief, or other paper may be granted upon motion for good cause shown, unless the time for filing is limited by statute.

hearing examiner or by any person or § 1.47 Service of documents and proof of service.

> (a) Where the Commission or any person is required by statute or by the provisions of this chapter to serve any document upon any person, service shall (in the absence of specific provisions in this chapter to the contrary) be made in accordance with the provisions of

this section.

(b) Where any person is required to serve any document filed with the Commission, service shall be made by that person or by his representative on or before the day on which the document is filed: Provided, however, That formal complaints, including supplemental, cross, and amended complaints, filed under section 208 of the Communications Act will be served by the Commission.

(c) Commission counsel who formally participate in any proceeding shall be served in the same manner as other persons who participate in that proceeding. The filing of a document with the Commission does not constitute service upon

Commission counsel.

(d) Documents may be served upon a party, his attorney, or other duly constituted agent by delivering a copy or by mailing a copy to the last known address. When a party is represented by an attorney of record in a formal proceeding, service shall be made upon such

attorney.

(e) Delivery of a copy pursuant to this section means handing it to the party, his attorney, or other duly constituted agent; or leaving it with the clerk or other person in charge of the office of the person being served; or, if there is no one in charge of such office, leaving it in a conspicuous place therein: or, if such office is closed or the person to be served has no office, leaving it at his dwelling house or usual place of abode with some person of suitable age and discretion then residing therein.

(f) Service by mail is complete upon mailing. If the person upon whom service by mail is being made resides 500 miles or more from the person effecting service, such mailing must be by airmail.

(g) Proof of service, as provided in this section, shall be filed before action is taken. The proof of service shall show the time and manner of service, and may be by written acknowledgment of service, by certificate of the person effecting the service, or by other proof satisfactory to the Commission. Failure to make proof of service will not affect the validity of the service. The Commission may allow the proof to be amended or supplied at any time, unless to do so would result in material prejudice to a party.

§ 1.48 Length of pleadings.

(a) Affidavits, statements, and other materials which are submitted with and factually support a pleading are not counted in determining the length of the pleading. Other materials submitted with the pleading will be disregarded.

(b) Timely requests by a party for permission to file pleadings in excess of the length prescribed by the provisions of this chapter may be granted upon good cause shown. Where the filing period is 10 days or less, the request shall

No. 228-Pt. II-5

be made within 2 business days after the period begins to run. Where the filing period is more than 10 days, the request shall be filed at least 10 days before the filing date. (See § 1.4.) If a timely request is made, the pleading need not be filed earlier than two business days after the Commission acts upon the

### § 1.49 Specifications as to pleadings and documents.

All pleadings and documents (except printed briefs) filed in any proceeding shall, unless otherwise specifically provided, be on paper either 8 by 101/2 or 14 inches or 81/2 by 11, 13 or 14 inches, with left-hand margin not less than 11/2 inches wide. This requirement shall not apply to original documents, or admissible copies thereof, offered as exhibits The or to specially prepared exhibits. impression shall be on one side of the paper only and shall be double-spaced, except that long quotations shall be single spaced and indented. All papers, except charts and maps, shall be typewritten or prepared by mechanical processing methods, other than letterpress or printing. The foregoing shall not apply to official publications. All copies must be clearly legible.

# § 1.50 Specifications as to briefs.

Briefs may be printed, typewritten, mimeographed, multigraphed, or multilithed. Printed briefs shall be in 10- or 12-point type, on good unglazed paper, 5% inches wide by 9 inches long, with inside margin not less than 11/2 inches wide, and with double spaced text and single spaced quotations. Typewritten, mimeographed, multigraphed, or multilithed briefs shall conform to the specifications for pleadings and documents set forth in § 1.49.

### § 1.51 Number of copies of pleadings, briefs, and other documents.

(a) Except in rule making proceedings (§ 1.419), or with regard to interlocutory matters acted on by the Review Board, the Chief Hearing Examiner, or the Presiding Officer (§ 1.292), or as otherwise specifically provided in this chapter, an original and 19 copies of all pleadings, briefs, and other documents required or permitted to be filed shall be furnished the Commission.

(b) When service of any document is made by the Commission, an additional copy of that document shall be filed for each party to the proceeding.

# Subscription and verification.

The original of all petitions, motions, pleadings, briefs, and other documents filed by any party represented by counsel, shall be signed by at least one attorney of record in his individual name, whose address shall be stated. Copies should be conformed. A party who is not represented by an attorney shall sign and verify the document and state his address. Except when otherwise specifically provided by rule or statute, documents signed by the attorney for a party need not be verified or accompanied by affidavit. The signature of an attorney constitutes a certificate by him that he has read the document; that to the best of his knowledge, information,

and belief there is good ground to support it: and that it is not interposed for delay. If the original of a document is not signed or is signed with intent to defeat the purpose of this section, it may be stricken as sham and false, and the matter may proceed as though the document had not been filed. An attorney may be subjected to appropriate disciplinary action, pursuant to § 1.24, for a willful violation of this rule or if scandalous or indecent matter is inserted.

### GENERAL APPLICATION PROCEDURES

### § 1.61 Procedures for handling applications requiring special aeronautical study.

(a) All antenna surveys are conducted by the Antenna Survey Branch of the Engineering and Facilities Division, Field Engineering Bureau.

(b) Each operating bureau or office examines the applications for which it is responsible to ascertain whether or not antenna consideration is required. If such consideration is required, the antenna data is furnished to the Antenna Survey Branch.

(c) The Antenna Survey Branch then ascertains whether applicant is required to submit a "Notice of Proposed Construction or Alteration" (form FAA-117) to the Federal Aviation Agency.

(d) If form FAA-117 is not required. the application and appropriate antenna painting and lighting specifications are returned to the originating bureau or office for such further action as is necessary.

(e) If form FAA-117 is required, the originating bureau or office will be so advised. Unless the application includes a statement that form FAA-117 has been submitted to the Federal Aviation Agency, the originating bureau or office will notify the applicant to do so.

(f) Upon receipt of a report from the Federal Aviation Agency approving a proposed antenna, the Antenna Survey Branch prescribes antenna tower painting and lighting specifications or other conditions in accordance with the provisions of Part 17 of this chapter and forwards this information to the originating bureau or office. If the proposed tower is disapproved, a report of the disapproval is forwarded to the originating bureau or office.

### § 1.62 Operation pending action on renewal application.

(a) (1) Where there is pending before the Commission at the time of expiration of license any proper and timely application for renewal of license with respect to any activity of a continuing nature, in accordance with the provisions of section 9(b) of the Administrative Procedure Act, such license shall continue in effect without further action by the Commission until such time as the Commission shall make a final determination with respect to the renewal application. No operation by any licensee under this section shall be construed as a finding by the Commission that the operation will serve the public interest, convenience, or necessity, nor shall such operation in any way affect or limit the action of the Commission with respect to any pending application or proceeding.

(2) A licensee operating by virtue of this paragraph shall, after the date of expiration specified in the license, post in addition to the original license, any acknowledgment received from the Com. mission that the renewal application has been accepted for filing or a signed copy of the application for renewal of licen which has been submitted by the licensee, or in services other than broadcast and common carrier, a statement certifying that the licensee has mailed or filed a renewal application, specifying the date of mailing or filing.

(b) Where there is pending before the Commission at the time of expiration of license any proper and timely application for renewal or extension of the term of a license with respect to any activity not of a continuing nature, the Commission may in its discretion grant a temporary extension of such license pending determination of such application. No such temporary extension shall be construct as a finding by the Commission that the operation of any radio station thereunder will serve the public interest, conven. ience, or necessity beyond the express terms of such temporary extension of license, nor shall such temporary extension in any way affect or limit the action of the Commission with respect to any pending application or proceeding.

(c) Except where an instrument of authorization clearly states on its face that it relates to an activity not of a continuing nature, or where the non-continuing nature is otherwise clearly apparent upon the face of the authorization, all licenses issued by the Commission shall be deemed to be related to an activity of

a continuing nature.

(Sec. 9(b), 60 Stat. 242; 5 U.S.C. 1008(b))

### § 1.68 Action on application for licens to cover construction permit.

(a) An application for license by the lawful holder of a construction permit will be granted without hearing where the Commission, upon examination of such application, finds that all the terms, conditions, and obligation set forth in the application and permi have been fully met, and that no cause or circumstance arising or first coming to the knowledge of the Commission since the granting of the permit would, in the judgment of the Commission, make the operation of such station against the public interest.

(b) In the event the Commission is unable to make the findings in paragraph (a) of this section, the Commission will designate the application for hearing

upon specified issues.

(Sec. 319, 48 Stat. 1089, as amended; 47 USC. 319)

### § 1.77 Detailed application procedures; cross references.

The application procedures set forth in §§ 1.61-1.68 are general in nature More detailed procedures are set forth in this chapter as follows:

(a) Rules governing applications for authorizations in the Broadcast Ri Services are set forth in Subpart D d

this part.

(b) Rules governing applications for authorizations in the Common Carrier Radio Services are set forth in Subpart I of this part.

(c) Rules governing applications for authorizations in the Safety and Special Radio Services are set forth in Subpart F of this part.

(d) Rules governing applications for authorizations in the Experimental Radio Services (other than broadcast) are set forth in Part 5 of this chapter.

(e) Rules governing applications for authorizations in the Domestic Public Radio Services are set forth in Part 21

of this chapter.

(f) Rules governing applications for authorizations in the Industrial, Scientific, and Medical Service are set forth in Part 18 of this chapter.

(g) Rules governing applications for type approval and type acceptance of equipment are set forth in Part 2, Sub-

part F, of this chapter.

(h) Rules governing applications for operator licenses and permits are set forth in §§ 1.83 and 1.84 of this chapter.

### MISCELLANEOUS PROCEEDINGS

§ 1.80 Forfeiture proceedings (excluding those pertaining to broadcast licensees and permittees or ships and ship masters).

(a) Basis. This section is based on section 510 of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, which provides for the payment of monetary forfeitures to the United States by certain persons who are shown to have willfully or repeatedly committed certain offenses listed

of

on

ny

m.

nat

b))

1150

rmit

21180

ng to

the

e the

the

aring

lures;

forth

forth

as for

Radio

Do

ns for

part E

(b) Applicability. These forfeiture provisions shall apply to the licensee of any radio station (and, in certain indi-cated categories, the person operating such station) other than broadcast stations licensed under part 73 or part 74 of this chapter and stations governed by the provisions of Part II or Part III of Title III, or section 507, of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended. For purposes of this section, the term "radio operator" means any person who transmits over a radio station whether or not such person holds a radio operator license issued by the Commission.

(c) Categories of offenses creating lia-The categories of offenses for bility. The categories of outcomes which forfeitures shall attach hereunder are set forth as follows (categories (2), (3), (5), and (6) apply both to the station licensee and the radio operator; the remaining categories apply only to the

station licensee):

(1) Operation of a radio station by any person not holding a valid radio operator license or permit of the class prescribed by the provisions in this chapter for the operation of such station.

(2) Operation of a radio station without identifying such station at the times and in the manner prescribed by the provisions in this chapter for such

(3) Transmission of a false call sign or of a false distress call or message in violation of the provisions in this

(4) Operation of a radio station on a frequency not authorized by the Commission for use by such station, including operation with a frequency deviation beyond frequency tolerances authorized by the provisions in this chapter.

communications on any frequency designated by the provisions in this chapter s a distress frequency or a calling frequency.

(6) Operation of a radio station so as to interfere, in violation of the provisions in this chapter, with any distress call or distress communication.

(7) Failure to attenuate spurious emissions of a radio station to the extent required by the provisions in this chapter applicable to such station.

(8) Operation of a radio station with power in excess of that authorized by the Commission for the particular station.

(9) Use of a radio station to render a communication service, including the transmission of communications not permitted by the provisions in this chapter, which is not authorized by the Commission for the particular station.

(10) Operation of a radio station with type of emission not authorized by the Commission for the particular station.

(11) Operation of a radio station with transmitting equipment not authorized by the Commission for the particular station.

(12) Failure to respond to a written official communication from the Com-

mission.

(d) Time limitation on forfeiture liability. A station licensee or radio operator is not subject to forfeiture liability for any offense which occurred more than 90 days prior to the day on which a notice of apparent liability (see paragraph (f) of this section) describing that offense is mailed. Such prior offenses may, however, be cited in a notice of apparent liability for the purposes of establishing the willfulness or the repetitiveness of offenses committed within such 90 day period.

(e) Forfeiture amounts and limitations. For each separate offense hereunder, the licensee of the radio station involved shall, in addition to any other penalty prescribed by law, forfeit to the United States a sum not to exceed \$100. For each separate offense coming within the provisions of subparagraphs (2), (3), (5), or (6) of paragraph (c) of this section, the radio operator, if he be a different person from the station licensee, shall, in addition to any other penalty prescribed by law, forfeit to the United States a sum not to exceed \$100. However, in the event of multiple offenses within 90 days prior to the date of notice of apparent liability, the following limitations on total monetary liability shall govern. For all offenses, regardless of the total number, coming within any one category of offense listed in paragraph (c) of this section, the maximum forfeiture liability shall be \$100. Furthermore, for all offenses, regardless of the total number, coming within more than one of the categories of offenses listed in paragraph (c) of this section, the maximum forfeiture liability for a radio station licensee shall be \$500, and the maximum forfeiture liability for a radio operator shall be \$400.

(f) Notice of apparent liability. Whenever it appears that a station licensee and/or a radio operator willfully or repeatedly has committed an offense or offenses within those categories listed

(5) Transmission of unauthorized in paragraph (c) of this section, a written notice of apparent liability will be sent to him by certified mail to his last known address. See § 1.5 of this chapter. This notice will set forth the facts which indicate apparent liability: will identify the offenses listed in paragraph (c) of this section which are involved and the provisions of the Commission's rules and of the license which appear to have been violated: will state the amount of the forfeiture imposed; and will summarize the courses of action available to the person involved under the provisions of paragraphs (g) and (h) of this section,

(g) Response to a notice of apparent liability. The station licensee or radio operator involved shall respond to a notice of apparent liability within 30 days after the notice is mailed, or within such longer period of time as may be specified in the notice. Any of the following actions by the station licensee or radio operator shall constitute a response meeting the requirements of this

paragraph:

(1) Payment of the forfeiture in the amount specified in the notice of apparent liability. The forfeiture should be paid by check or money order drawn to the order of the Treasurer of the United States and should be mailed to the Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554. The Commission does not accept responsibility for cash payments sent through the mails.

(2) Submission of a written statement denying liability for the forfeiture in whole or in part and/or requesting (even if liability is admitted) that the forfeiture be cancelled or reduced because of extenuating circumstances connected with the offense. Allegations or requests made in any such statement must be supported by detailed factual data and The statement should be mailed to the Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554.

(3) Submission of a written request for a personal interview with an official of the Commission. The request should be submitted to the Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554. Submission of such a request does not preclude submission of the statement described in subparagraph (2) of this paragraph; either or both may be submitted.

(h) Personal interview. (1) If a personal interview is requested, it will be held at the field office or monitoring station of the Commission nearest to the place of residence of the station licensee or radio operator involved. See

§ 0.121 of this chapter.

(2) The interview will be held within 30 days after the request is filed with the Commission, and may be scheduled by the Commission for any mutually convenient time within that 30 day period.

(3) In the personal interview, the station licensee or radio operator will be afforded an opportunity to state his position with regard to forfeiture liability and the amount of the forfeiture imposed, and to request that the forfeiture be cancelled or reduced.

(4) A summary of the interview will be prepared by the interviewing official and transmitted by him to the Washington offices of the Commission. The interviewing official is not authorized to impose, cancel, or reduce any forfeiture.

(5) The failure of the station licensee or operator to appear at the time and place appointed for the interview shall constitute a waiver of his right to such

an interview.

(i) Commission action after written statement or interview. After the submission of a written statement and/or after a personal interview, as prescribed in paragraphs (g) and (h) of this section, the Commission will consider all relevant information available to it. Based on such considerations, the Commission will (1) cancel the forfeiture, (2) offer to reduce the amount of the forfeiture, or (3) require the forfeiture to be paid in full. A notice of such Commission action, stating the amount of the forfeiture (if any), and the date by which it must be paid, will thereupon be sent by certified mail to the station licensee or radio operator involved. The forfeiture in the amount stated shall be paid by check or money order drawn to the order of the Treasurer of the United States and shall be mailed to the Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554. The Commission does not accept responsibility for cash payments sent through the mails.

(j) Judicial enforcement of forfeitures imposed by the Commission. If a station licensee or radio operator fails to respond to the notice of apparent liability as required by paragraph (g) of this section, or if he fails to pay the forfeiture imposed by the Commission under paragraph (i) of this section, the case will, without further notice, be referred by the Commission to the Department of Justice for prosecution in the appropriate Federal District Court to recover the amount of the forfeiture initially

imposed.

(Sec. 1, 76 Stat. 68; 47 U.S.C. 510)

# § 1.81 Other forfeiture procedures; cross references.

(a) Rules governing the forfeiture liability of broadcast station licensees and permittees are set forth in § 1.621.

(b) Rules governing the forfeiture liability of ships and ship masters are set forth in § 1.991.

# § 1.83 Application for radio operator license.

(a) Commercial radio operator license. Applications for commercial radio operator licenses shall be filed as follows:

(1) Restricted radiotelephone operator permit. Application for a restricted radiotelephone operator permit shall be filed on FCC Form 753-1, entitled "Application for Restricted Radiotelephone Operator Permit by Declaration".

(2) All others. Application for a new, renewed, replacement, or duplicate commercial radio operator license, for a verification card, or for a verification of operator license FCC Form 759 (for additional posting) shall be filed on FCC Form 756, entitled "Application for Radio Operator License".

(3) Waiver of nationality requirement.
Applicants desiring waiver of the na-

tionality requirement pursuant to section 303(1) of the Communications Act shall submit a request for waiver with the application form required by this paragraph. The request for waiver shall be filed on FCC Form 755, entitled "Supplemental Application for Commercial Radio Operator License".

(b) Amateur radio operator license. Application for amateur radio operator license is included with the application for station license. See § 1.934.

### § 1.84 Procedure with respect to commercial radio operator license applications.

(a) Upon acceptance for filing of an application for a new commercial operator license, an examination is conducted, where required, by the field office with which the application is filed in accordance with Part 13 of this chapter. If applicant passes the examination and is found qualified in respect to citizenship, character, and physical condition, the license will be issued. Where doubts as to citizenship, character, or physical condition arise, the application is referred to the Commission's Field Offices Division, Field Engineering Bureau, Washington, D.C., for consideration. If it appears that further information is required to determine the applicant's qualifications or that a grant of the application will not serve the public interest, the applicant will be notified in writing and given an opportunity to furnish such written showings as the Commission may request and as the applicant may desire to submit. If, from the information furnished, it does not appear that the applicant is qualified or that the public interest would be served by a grant of the application, the applicant will be advised thereof in writing and given the opportunity to request, within the period of time to be specified in such writing, that the application be set for hearing. In case of failure timely to request such hearing, the application will be denied.

(b) Where an examination is not required, the application will be handled with respect to other matters in accordance with the procedure in paragraph (a)

of this section.

(c) Applications for renewal of license are handled in accordance with the procedure contained in paragraph (a) of this section, except that no examination is required unless the circumstances as set forth in § 13.28 of this chapter exist, in which case a renewal examination will be required.

(d) Failure to prosecute an application, or failure to respond to official correspondence or request for additional information, will be cause for dismissal. Such dismissal will be without prejudice where an application has not yet been designated for hearing; such dismissal may be made with prejudice after an application has been designated for hearing.

(Sec. 303(1), 48 Stat. 1082, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 303(1))

### § 1.85 Suspension of operator licenses.

Whenever grounds exist for suspension of an operator license, as provided in

section 303(m) of the Communications Act, the Chief of the Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau, with respect to amateur operator licenses, or the Chief of the Field Engineering Bureau, with. respect to commercial operator licenses, may issue an order suspending the operator license. No order of suspension of any operator's license shall take effect until 15 days' notice in writing of the cause for the proposed suspension has been given to the operator licensee, who may make written application to the Commission at any time within said 15 days for a hearing upon such order, The notice to the operator licensee shall not be effective until actually received by him, and from that time he shall have 15 days in which to mail the said application. In the event that physical conditions prevent mailing of the application before the expiration of the 15-day period, the application shall then be mailed as soon as possible thereafter accompanied by a satisfactory explanstion of the delay. Upon receipt by the Commission of such application for hearing, said order of suspension shall be designated for hearing by the Chief. Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau, or the chief, Field Engineering Bureau, as the case may be, and said order of suspension shall be held in abeyance until the conclusion of the hearing Upon the conclusion of said hearing, the Commission may affirm, modify, or revoke said order of suspension. If the license is ordered suspended, the operator shall send his operator license to the office of the Commission in Washington, D.C., on or before the effective date of the order, or, if the effective date has passed at the time notice is received, the license shall be sent to the Commission forthwith.

(Sec. 303(m), 48 Stat. 1082, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 303(m))

### § 1.87 Modification of license or construction permit on motion of the Commission.

(a) Whenever it appears that a station license or construction permit should be modified, the Commission will notify the licensee or permittee in writing of the proposed action and the grounds and reasons therefor and direct him to show cause why an order modifying the license or construction permit in the manner proposed by the Commission should not be issued.

(b) Any order to show cause issued in accordance with paragraph (a) of this section will notify the licensee or permittee that he may request, within a period of time to be stated in the order to show cause, that a hearing be held on the proposed modification. In case of timely request, a hearing will be held on the proposed modification, in no event less than 30 days after the receipt of the order to show cause, unless the Commission finds that safety of life or property require the fixing of a shorter period.

(c) In order to avail himself of the right to request a hearing and of the opportunity to appear and give evidence upon the matters specified in the order to show cause, the licensee or permitte, in person or by his attorney, shall, within such period of time as may be specified in

the order to show cause, file with the commission a written statement stating that he requests a hearing and will appear at the hearing and present evidence on the matter specified in the order to show cause. Such written statement must contain a detailed response to the matter specified in the order to show cause, and the permittee or licensee shall be limited in the hearing to matters fairly encompassed within the issues raised by the response.

(d) The right to request a hearing shall, unless good cause is shown in a petition to be filed not later than 5 days before the lapse of the time specified in paragraph (c) of this section, be deemed

waived:

ay

er.

he

ef.

u-

11-

100

the

re-

li-

the

on

; 47

con-

rmit

WIII

writ-

the

irect

nodi-

rmit

mis-

ed in

this

hin s

eld on

se of

event

of the

mmis-

operty.

of the

idence

order

ified in

(1) In case of failure to timely file a written statement as required by para-

graph (c) of this section;

(2) In case of filing the written statement provided for in paragraph (c) of this section but failure to appear at the hearing, either in person or by counsel.

(e) Where the right to request a hearing is waived and no written statement has been filed within the period of time specified in the order to show cause, the licensee or permittee will be deemed to consent to the modification as proposed in the order to show cause and a final decision will be issued by the Commission

accordingly.

(f) Where the right to request a hearing has been waived, a written statement may be filed within the period of time to be specified in the order to show cause, showing with particularity why the license or construction permit should not be modified or not so modified as proposed in the order to show cause. In this case, the Commission may, depending upon the facts alleged and proof offered, either call upon the submitting party to furnish additional information under oath, designate the proceeding for hearing, or issue without further proceedings an order modifying the construction permit or license as proposed in the order to show cause or in said written statement. The order to show cause will advise the person against whom it is directed of procedure set forth in this paragraph.

(g) Any order of modification issued pursuant to this section shall include a statement of the findings and the grounds and reasons therefor, shall specify the effective date of the order, and shall be served on the licensee or

permittee.

(Sec. 12, 66 Stat. 717; 47 U.S.C. 316)

#### § 1.89 Notice of violations.

(a) Except in cases of wilfulness or those in which public health, interest, or safety requires otherwise, any licensee who appears to have violated any provision of the Communications Act or any provision of this chapter will, before revocation, suspension, or cease and desist proceedings are instituted, be served with a written notice calling these facts to his attention and requesting a statement concerning the matter. FCC Form 793 may be used for this purpose.

(b) Within 10 days from receipt of notice or such other period as may be specified, the licensee shall send a writ-

ten answer, in duplicate, direct to the office of the Commission originating the official notice. If an answer cannot be sent nor an acknowledgment made within such 10-day period by reason of illness or other unavoidable circumstances, acknowledgment and answer shall be made at the earliest practicable date with a satisfactory explanation of the delay.

(c) The answer to each notice shall be complete in itself and shall not be abbreviated by reference to other communications or answers to other notices. In every instance the answer shall contain a statement of action taken to correct the condition or omission complained of and to preclude its recurrence.

In addition:

(1) If the notice relates to violations that may be due to the physical or electrical characteristics of transmitting apparatus and any new apparatus is to be installed, the answer shall state the date such apparatus was ordered, the name of the manufacturer, and the promised date of delivery. If the installation of such apparatus requires a construction permit, the file number of the application shall be given, or if a file number has not been assigned by the Commission. such identification shall be given as will permit ready identification of the application.

(2) If the notice of violation relates to lack of attention to or improper operation of the transmitter, the name and license number of the operator in charge shall be given.

#### § 1.91 . Revocation and/or cease and desist proceedings; hearings.

(a) If it appears that a station license or construction permit should be revoked and/or that a cease and desist order should be issued, the Commission will issue an order directing the person to show cause why an order of revocation and/or a cease and desist order, as the facts may warrant, should not be issued.

(b) An order to show cause why an order of revocation and/or a cease and desist order should not be issued will contain a statement of the matters with respect to which the Commission is inquiring and will call upon the person to whom it is directed (the respondent) to appear before the Commission at a hearing, at a time and place stated in the order, but not less than thirty days after the receipt of such order, and give evidence upon the matters specified in the order to show cause. However, if safety of life or property is involved, the order to show cause may specify a hearing date less than thirty days from the receipt of such order.

(c) To avail himself of such opportunity for hearing, the respondent, personally or by his attorney, shall file with the Commission, within thirty days of the service of the order or such shorter period as may be specified therein, a written appearance stating that he will appear at the hearing and present evidence on the matters specified in the order. The Commission in its discretion may accept a late appearance. However, an appearance tendered after the specifled time has expired will not be accepted

unless accompanied by a petition stating with particularity the facts and reasons relied on to justify such late filing. Such petition for acceptance of late appearance will be granted only if the Commission determines that the facts and reasons stated therein constitute good cause for failure to file on time.

(d) Hearings on the matters specified in such orders to show cause shall accord with the practice and procedure pre-scribed in this subpart and Subpart B of this part, with the following exceptions: (1) In all such revocation and/or cease and desist hearings, the burden of proceeding with the introduction of evidence and the burden of proof shall be upon the Commission; and (2) the Commission may specify in a show cause order, when the circumstances of the proceeding require expedition, a time less than that prescribed in §§ 1.276 and 1.277 within which the initial decision in the proceeding shall become effective, exceptions to such initial decision must be filed, parties must file requests for oral argument, and parties must file notice of intention to participate in oral argument.

(e) Correction of or promise to correct the conditions or matters complained of in a show cause order shall not preclude the issuance of a cease and desist order. Corrections or promises to correct the conditions or matters complained of, and the past record of the licensee, may, however, be considered in determining whether a revocation and/or a cease and desist order should be issued.

(f) Any order of revocation and/or cease and desist order issued after hearing pursuant to this section shall include a statement of findings and the grounds therefor, shall specify the effective date of the order, and shall be served on the person to whom such order is directed.

(Sec. 312, 48 Stat. 1086, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 312)

#### § 1.92 Revocation and/or cease and desist proceedings; after waiver of hearing.

(a) After the issuance of an order to show cause, pursuant to § 1.91, calling upon a person to appear at a hearing before the Commission, the occurrence of any one of the following events or circumstances will constitute a waiver of such hearing and the proceeding thereafter will be conducted in accordance with the provisions of this section.

(1) The respondent fails to file a timely written appearance as prescribed in § 1.91(c) indicating that he will appear at a hearing and present evidence on the

matters specified in the order.

(2) The respondent, having filed a timely written appearance as prescribed in § 1.91(c), fails in fact to appear in person or by his attorney at the time and place of the duly scheduled hearing.

(3) The respondent files with the Commission, within the time specified for a written appearance in § 1.91(c), a written statement expressly waiving his rights to a hearing.

(b) When a hearing is waived under the provisions of paragraph (a) (1) or (3) of this section, a written statement signed by the respondent denying or seeking to mitigate or justify the circumstances or conduct complained of in the order to show cause may be submitted within the time specified in § 1.91(c). The Commission in its discretion may accept a late statement. However, statement tendered after the specified time has expired will not be accepted unless accompanied by a petition stating with particularity the facts and reasons relied on to justify such late filing. Such petitions for acceptance of a late statement will be granted only if the Commission determines that the facts and reasons stated therein constitute good cause for failure to file on time.

(c) Whenever a hearing is waived by the occurrence of any of the events or circumstances listed in paragraph (a) of this section, the Review Board at the earliest practicable date shall issue an order reciting the events or circumstances constituting a waiver of hearing, terminating the hearing proceeding, and certifying the case to the Commission. Such order shall be served upon the

respondent.

(d) After a hearing proceeding has been terminated pursuant to paragraph (c) of this section, the Commission will act upon the matters specified in the order to show cause in the regular course of business. The Commission will determine on the basis of all the infor-mation available to it from any source, including such further proceedings as may be warranted, if a revocation order and/or a cease and desist order should issue, and if so, will issue such order. Otherwise, the Commission will issue an order dismissing the proceeding. All orders specified in this paragraph will include a statement of the findings of the Commission and the grounds and reasons therefor, will specify the effective date thereof, and will be served upon the respondent.

(e) Corrections or promise to correct the conditions or matters complained of in a show cause order shall not preclude the issuance of a cease and desist order. Corrections or promises to correct the conditions or matters complained of, and the past record of the licensee, may, however, be considered in determining whether a revocation and/or a cease and

desist order should be issued.

(Sec. 312, 48 Stat. 1086, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 312)

RECONSIDERATION AND REVIEW OF ACTIONS
TAKEN PURSUANT TO DELEGATED AUTHORITY; RECONSIDERATION OF ACTIONS
TAKEN BY THE COMMISSION

#### § 1.101 General provisions.

Under section 5(d) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, the Commission is authorized, by rule or order, to delegate certain of its functions to a panel of commissioners, an individual commissioner, an employee board, or an individual employee. Section 0.201(a) of this chapter describes in general terms the basic categories of delegations which are made by the Commission. Subpart B of Part 0 of this chapter sets forth all delegations which have been made by rule. Sections 1.102–1.120 set forth procedural rules governing reconsideration and review of actions taken

pursuant to authority delegated under section 5(d) of the Communications Act, and reconsideration of actions taken by the Commission. As used in §§ 1.102-1.117, the term "designated authority" means any person, panel, or board which has been authorized by rule or order to exercise authority under section 5(d) of the Communications Act.

## § 1.102 Effective dates of actions taken pursuant to delegated authority.

(a) Final actions following review of an initial decision. (1) Final decisions of the Review Board, a commissioner, or panel of commissioners following review of an initial decision shall be effective 40 days after public release of the full text of such final decision.

(2) If a petition for reconsideration of such final decision is filed, the effect of the decision is stayed until 40 days after release of the final order disposing

of the petition.

(3) If an application for review of such final decision is filed, or if the Commission on its own motion orders the record of the proceeding before it for review, the effect of the decision is stayed until the Commission's review of the proceeding has been completed.

(b) Non-hearing and interlocutory actions. (1) Non-hearing or interlocutory actions taken pursuant to delegated authority shall, unless otherwise ordered by the designated authority, be effective upon release of the document containing the full text of such action, or in the event such a document is not released, upon release of a public notice announcing the action in question.

(2) If a petition for reconsideration of a non-hearing action is filed, the designated authority may in its discretion stay the effect of its action pending disposition of the petition for reconsideration. Petitions for reconsideration of interlocutory actions will not be enter-

tained.

(3) If an application for review of a non-hearing or interlocutory action is filed, or if the Commission reviews the action on its own motion, the Commission may in its discretion stay the effect of any such action until its review of the matters at issue has been completed.

#### § 1.104 Preserving the right of review; deferred consideration of application for review.

(a) The provisions of this section apply to all final actions taken pursuant to delegated authority, including final decisions of the Review Board following review of an initial decision and final actions taken by members of the Commission's staff on non-hearing matters. They do not apply to interlocutory actions of the Review Board or the Chief Hearing Examiner in hearing proceedings. (See §§ 1.106(a) and 1.115(e).)

(b) Any person desiring Commission consideration of a final action taken pursuant to delegated authority shall file either a petition for reconsideration or an application for review (but not both) within 30 days from the date of release of the document containing the full text of such action, or in case such document is not released, after release of a public notice announcing the ac-

tion in question. The petition for reconsideration will in all cases be acted upon by the designated authority. The application for review will in all cases be acted upon by the Commission.

(c) If in any matter one party files a petition for reconsideration and a second party files an application for review, the Commission will withhold action on the application for review until final action has been taken on the pe-

tition for reconsideration.

(d) Any person who has filed a petition for reconsideration may file an application for review within 30 days after final action on his petition. If a petition for reconsideration has been filed, any person who has filed an application for review may, within 30 days after final action on the petition for reconsideration, amend or withdraw his application for review or substitute an amended application therefor.

§ 1.106 Petition for reconsideration of final action taken by the Commission en banc or by a designated authority pursuant to a delegation.

(a) Petitions requesting reconsidera. tion of a final action taken pursuant to delegated authority will be acted on by the designated authority. Petitions requesting reconsideration of a final Commission action will be acted on by the Commission. Petitions requesting reconsideration of an interlocutory ruling made by the Commission, the Review Board, or the Chief Hearing Examiner will not be entertained. See § 1.115(e) (2). (For purposes of reconsideration an order disposing of a petition to intervene or a petition to deny, or designating a case for hearing, is not an interlocutory ruling.)

(b) Except where the Commission has denied an application for review without specifying reasons therefor, any party to the proceeding, or any other person aggrieved or whose interests are adversely affected by any action taken by the Commission or by the designated authority, may file a petition requesting reconsideration of the action taken. If the petition is filed by a person who is not a party to the proceeding, it shall state with particularity the manner in which he is aggrieved or his interests are adversely affected by the action taken, and shall show good reason why it was not possible for him to participate in the earlier stages of the proceeding.

(c) A petition for reconsideration which relies on facts which have not previously been presented to the Commission or to the designated authority, as the case may be, will be granted only under the following circumstances:

(1) The facts relied on relate to events which have occurred or circumstances which have changed since the last opportunity to present such matters;

(2) The facts relied on were unknown to petitioner until after his last opportunity to present such matters, and he could not through the exercise of ordinary diligence have learned of the facts in question prior to such opportunity; or

(3) The Commission or the designated authority determines that consideration of the facts relied on is required in the

public interest.

(d) (1) The petition for reconsideration shall, where appropriate, cite the findings of fact and/or conclusions of law which petitioner believes to be erroneous, and shall state with particularity the respects in which he believes such findings and conclusions should be changed. The petition may request that additional findings of fact and conclusions of law be made.

(2) The petition shall state with particularity the respects in which petitioner believes the action taken by the designated authority should be changed.

(3) The petition shall state specifically the form of relief sought and, subject to this requirement, may contain

alternative requests.

er

of

to

by

m-

n-

(e)

Ory

th.

anv

her

are

ken

ted

ing

hall

r in

the

not

rity

only

to

the

i he

facts

tion

If

(e) Where a petition for reconsideration is based upon a claim of electrical interference, under appropriate rules in this chapter, to an existing station or a station for which a construction permit is outstanding, such petition, in addition to meeting the other requirements of this section, must be accompanied by an affidavit of a qualified radio engineer. Such affidavit shall show, either by following the procedures set forth in this chapter for determining interference in the absence of measurements, or by actual measurements made in accordance with the methods prescribed in this chapter, that electrical interference will be caused to the station within its normally protected contour.

(f) The petition for reconsideration and any supplement thereto shall be filed within 30 days from the date of release of the document containing the full text of the action taken or, in case such document is not released, after release of a public notice announcing the action in question, and shall be served upon parties to the proceeding. The petition for reconsideration shall not exceed 25 double spaced typewritten pages. No supplement or addition to a petition for reconsideration which has not been acted upon by the Commission or by the designated authority, filed after expiration of the 30 day period, will be considered except upon leave granted upon a separate pleading for leave to file, which shall state the grounds therefor.

(g) Oppositions to a petition for reconsideration shall be filed within 10 days after the petition is filed, and shall be served upon petitioner and parties to the proceeding. Oppositions shall not exceed 25 double spaced typewritten

pages.

(h) Petitioner may reply to oppositions within seven days after the last day for filing oppositions, and any such reply shall be served upon parties to the proceeding. Replies shall not exceed 10 double spaced typewritten pages, and shall be limited to matters raised in the opposition.

(i) Petitions for reconsideration, oppositions, and replies shall conform to the requirements of §§ 1.49, 1.51, and 1.52 and shall be submitted to the Secretary, Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554.

(j) The Commission or designated authority may grant the petition for reconsideration in whole or in part or may deny the petition. Its order will con-

tain a concise statement of the reasons for the action taken. Where the petition for reconsideration relates to an instrument of authorization granted without hearing, the Commission or designated authority will take such action within 90 days after the petition is filed.

(k) (1) If the Commission or designated authority grants the petition for reconsideration in whole or in part, it may, in its order, rule on the merits of

the petition.

(2) In the alternative, the Commission or designated authority may, in its order granting the petition, order such further procedure as may be useful to it in reaching a decision on the merits of the petition. In that event, its ruling on the merits will be deferred pending completion of such procedure.

(3) In ruling on the merits of the petition, the Commission or designated authority may affirm, reverse, modify or set aside its original action, or may remand the proceeding for such further action, including rehearing, as may be appropriate. Any order disposing of a petition for reconsideration which reverses, changes, or modifies the original order is subject to the same provisions with respect to reconsideration as the original order.

(1) No evidence other than newly discovered evidence, evidence which has become available only since the original taking of evidence, or evidence which the Commission or the designated authority believes should have been taken in the original proceeding shall be taken on any rehearing ordered pursuant to the pro-

visions of this section.

(m) The filing of a petition for reconsideration is not a condition precedent to judicial review of any action taken by the Commission or by the designated authority, except where the person seeking such review was not a party to the proceeding resulting in the action, or relies on questions of fact or law upon which the Commission or designated authority has been afforded no opportunity to pass. (See § 1.115(c).) Persons in those categories who meet the requirements of this section may qualify to seek judicial review by filing a petition for reconsideration.

(n) Without special order of the Commission, the filing of a petition for reconsideration shall not excuse any person from complying with or obeying any decision, order, or requirement of the Commission, or operate in any manner to stay or postpone the enforcement thereof. However, upon good cause shown, the Commission will stay the effectiveness of its order or requirement pending a decision on the petition for reconsideration. (This paragraph applies only to actions of the Commission en banc. For provisions applicable to actions under delegated authority, see § 1.102.)

Note: Petitions for reconsideration of Commission action in rule making proceedings conducted under section 4 of the Administrative Procedure Act need not be served on participants in the proceeding. Oppositions to petitions for reconsideration in such proceedings need be served only on the person who filed the petition. Replies

to such oppositions need be served only on the person who filed the opposition.

(Sec. 405, 48 Stat. 1095, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 405)

§ 1.108 Reconsideration on Commission's own motion.

The Commission may, on its own motion, set aside any action made or taken by it within 30 days after release of the document containing the full text of such action or, in case such a document is not released, after release of a "Public Notice" announcing the action in question.

§ 1.110 Partial grants; rejection and designation for hearing.

Where the Commission without a hearing grants any application in part, or with any privileges, terms, or conditions other than those requested, or subject to any interference that may result to a station if designated application or applications are subsequently granted, the action of the Commission shall be considered as a grant of such application unless the applicant shall, within 30 days from the date on which such grant is made or from its effective date if a later date is specified, file with the Commission a written request rejecting the grant as made. Upon receipt of such request, the Commission will vacate its original action upon the application and set the application for hearing in the same manner as other applications are set for hearing.

§ 1.111 Petition for reconsideration and grant without hearing.

Where the Commission has designated an application for hearing, the applicant may file a petition requesting reconsideration and grant of the application without hearing. The petition shall not exceed 30 double spaced typewritten pages in length. Oppositions to the petition shall not exceed 20 double spaced typewritten pages. Replies to oppositions shall not exceed 10 double spaced typewritten pages, and shall be limited to matters raised in the opposition.

§ 1.113 Action modified or set aside by person, panel, or board.

(a) Within 30 days after public notice has been given of any action taken pursuant to delegated authority, the person, panel, or board taking the action may modify or set it aside on its own motion.

(b) Within 60 days after notice of any sanction imposed under delegated authority has been served on the person affected, the person, panel, or board which imposed the sanction may modify or set it aside on its own motion.

(c) Petitions for reconsideration and applications for review shall be directed to the actions as thus modified, and the time for filing such pleadings shall be computed from the date upon which public notice of the modified action is given or notice of the modified sanction is served on the person affected.

§ 1.115 Application for review of action taken pursuant to delegated authority.

(a) Any person aggrieved by any action taken pursuant to delegated authority may file an application request-

ing review of that action by the Commission. Any person filing an application for review who has not previously participated in the proceeding shall include with his application a statement describing with particularity the manner in which he is aggrieved by the action taken and showing good reason why it was not possible for him to participate in the earlier stages of the proceeding. Any application for review which fails to make an adequate showing in this respect will be dismissed.

(b) (1) The application for review shall concisely and plainly state the questions presented for review with reference, where appropriate, to the findings of fact or conclusions of law.

(2) The application for review shall specify with particularity, from among the following, the factor(s) which warrant Commission consideration of the questions presented:

(i) The action taken pursuant to delegated authority is in conflict with statute, regulation, case precedent, or established Commission policy.

(ii) The action involves a question of law or policy which has not previously been resolved by the Commission.

(iii) The action involves application of a precedent or policy which should be overturned or revised.

(iv) An erroneous finding as to an important or material question of fact.

(v) Prejudicial procedural error.

(3) The application for review shall state with particularity the respects in which the action taken by the designated authority should be changed.

(4) The application for review shall state the form of relief sought and, subject to this requirement, may contain alternative requests.

Note: If the Commission grants an application for review of a final decision of the Review Board, it will, as the usual practice, permit the parties to file briefs and present oral argument. The Commission will rarely dispose of the merits of a case upon the basis of the application for review and related pleadings. Thus, except where the matter is interlocutory in nature, the application for review should be prepared with the understanding that its purpose is not to obtain a Commission decision on the merits of the issues but rather to convince the Commission to review those issues.

(c) No application for review will be granted if it relies on questions of fact or law upon which the designated authority has been afforded no opportunity to pass.

Note: Subject to the requirements of § 1.106, new questions of fact or law may be presented to the designated authority in a petition for reconsideration.

(d) Except as provided in paragraph (e) of this section, the application for review and any supplement thereto shall be filed within 30 days from the date of release of the document containing the full text of such action, or in case such a document is not released, after release of a public notice announcing the action in question. Oppositions to the application shall be filed within 15 days after the application is filed. Replies to oppositions shall be filed within 10 days after the opposition is filed and shall be limited to matters raised in the opposition.

(e) (4) Applications for review of interlocutory rulings made by the Review Board or the Chief Hearing Examiner shall be filed within five days after the order is released or the ruling is made. Oppositions to such applications shall be filed within five days after the application is filed. Replies to such oppositions shall be filed within five days after the opposition is filed and shall be limited to matters raised in the opposition.

(2) The failure to file an application for review of an interlocutory ruling, or the denial of such application by the Commission, shall not preclude any party entitled to file exceptions to the initial decision from requesting review of the ruling at the time when exceptions are filed. Such requests will be considered in the same manner as exceptions are considered.

'Note: Unless the ruling complained of is fundamental and affects the conduct of the entire proceeding, requests for review should be deferred until the time when exceptions are filed.

(f) Applications for review and oppositions shall conform to the requirements of §§ 1.49, 1.51, and 1.52, and shall be submitted to the Secretary, Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554. The application for review shall be served upon the parties to the proceeding. Oppositions to the application for review shall be served on the person seeking review and parties to the proceeding. Applications for review and oppositions shall not exceed 25 double spaced typewritten pages and, in the case of interlocutory matters, shall not exceed 10 double spaced typewritten pages. Replies to oppositions shall not exceed 10 double spaced typewritten pages.

(g) The Commission may grant the application for review in whole or in part, or may deny the application, without specifying reasons for the action taken. No petition requesting reconsideration of an order which denies an application for review without specifying reasons therefor will be entertained.

(h) If the Commission grants the application for review, it may order such further procedure, including briefs and oral argument, as it may deem useful, or may stay the effect of the action taken pursuant to delegated authority pending its further consideration of the matters at issue. (See § 1.102.)

(i) With or without any such additional procedure, the Commission may either affirm, reverse, modify, or set aside the action taken, or remand the proceeding to the designated authority for reconsideration in accordance with its instructions. If an evidentiary hearing has been held, the Commission may remand the proceeding to the person(s) who conducted the hearing for rehearing on such issues and in accordance with such instructions as may be appropriate. An order of the Commission which reverses or modifies the action taken pursuant to delegated authority, or remands the matter for further proceedings, is subject to the same provisions with respect to reconsideration as an original action of the Commission.

(j) No evidence other than newly discovered evidence, evidence which has become available only since the original taking of evidence, or evidence which the Commission believes should have been taken in the original proceeding shall be taken on any rehearing ordered pursuant to the provisions of this section.

(k) The filing of an application for review shall be a condition precedent to judicial review of any action taken pursuant to delegated authority.

(Sec. 5, 48 Stat. 1068, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 155)

§ 1.117 Review on motion of the Commission.

(a) Within 40 days after public notice is given of any action taken pursuant to delegated authority, the Commission may on its own motion order the record of the proceeding before it for review.

(b) If the Commission reviews the proceeding on its own motion, it may order such further procedure as may be useful to it in its review of the action taken pursuant to delegated authority.

(c) With or without such further procedure, the Commission may either affirm, reverse, modify, or set aside the action taken, or remand the proceeding to the designated authority for rec sideration in accordance with its instr tions. If an evidentiary hearing has been held, the Commission may remand the proceeding to the person(s) who comducted the hearing for rehearing on such issues and in accordance with such in. structions as may be appropriate. An order of the Commission which reverses or modifies the action taken pursuant to delegated authority, or remands the matter for further proceedings, is subject to the same provisions with re to reconsideration as an original action of the Commission.

§ 1.120 Protests of grants without hearing.

(a) The provisions of this section shall not be applicable to any application: (1) Filed on or after December 12, 1986; (2) filed before December 12, 1966, but substantially amended (as defined in the applicable provisions of this chapter) on or after that date; and (3) filed before December 12, 1960, and not thereafter substantially amended, but with respect to which the rules in this chapter provide an opportunity for petitions to deny to be filed under section 309 of the Communications Act, as amended. See \$\frac{3}{2}\$ 1.580 and 1.960.

(b) Where any instrument of mthorization for a radio station, other than a license pursuant to a construction permit, has been granted without a hearing, any party in interest may file a protest directed to such grant and request a hearing on the application granted. Such protest shall be signed by the protestant and subscribed to under oath. Such protest must be aled with the Commission within 30 days after release of the document containing the full text of such action, or in case such a document is not released, after release of a "Public Notice" announ the action in question and must separately set forth:

(1) Such allegations of fact as will show the protestant to be a party in interest, i.e., a person aggrieved or whose interests are adversely affected by the Commission's authorization, protest of which is sought. Each such allegation of fact shall be separately stated.

(2) Facts indicating the reasons why the grant was improperly made or would otherwise not be in the public interest. Each such reason shall be separately stated, and facts in support thereof shall be specified in detail and shall not include general non-specific conclusory arguments and allegations.

(3) The specific issues upon which protestant wishes a hearing to be held, which issues must relate directly to a matter specified with particularity as part of subparagraph (2) of this para-

graph.

(c) Arguments and citations of authority may be set forth in a brief accompanying the protest but must be excluded from the protest itself.

(d) Oppositions to protests and briefs in support thereof shall contain all material, including that pertinent to the determination referred to in paragraph (i) of this section, deemed appropriate to the Commission's resolution of the protest. Such oppositions and supporting briefs must be filed within 10 days after the filing of such protest, and any replies to such oppositions must be filed within 5 days after the filing of the oppositions.

(e) Protests, oppositions, and replies shall be filed with the Commission in original and 14 copies and shall be accompanied by proof of service upon the grantee or the protestant, as the case may be, and/or their respective attorneys.

(f) The Commission may upon consideration of a protest direct either the protestant or grantee or both to submit further statements of fact under oath relating to the matters raised in the

protest.

cat-

) on

ction ut a

d re-

o un-

1 Case

incing

(g) Within 30 days from the date of the filing of the protest, the Commission will enter findings as to whether such protest meets the requirements set forth in paragraphs (b) (1) and (2) of this section. If the Commission finds that one of these requirements is not met, it will dismiss the protest. If the Comtion finds that these requirements are met, it will designate the application in question for hearing. As to issues which the Commission believes present no grounds for setting aside the grant, even if the facts alleged were to be proven, the Commission may designate such issues for oral argument only. The other issues will be designated for evidentiary hearing except that the Commission may redraft the issues in accordance with the facts or substantive matters alleged in the protest and may also specify such additional issues as it deems desirable. In any evidentiary hearing subsequently held upon issues specified by the Commission, upon its own initiative or adopted by it, both the burden of proceeding with the introduction of evidence and the burden of proof shall be upon the grantee. With respect to issues resulting from facts set forth in the protest and not adopted or specified by the Commission on its own motion, both the burden of proceeding with the introduction

of evidence and the burden of proof shall be upon the protestant.

(h) The procedure in such protest hearing shall be governed by the provisions of Subpart B of this part, except as otherwise provided in this section.

(i) Pending hearing and decision, the effective date of the Commission's action to which protest is made shall be postponed to the effective date of the Commission's decision after hearing unless the authorization involved is necessary to the maintenance or conduct of an existing service or unless the Commission affirmatively finds that the public interest requires that the grant remain in effect, in which event the Commission shall authorize the applicant to utilize the facilities or authorization in question pending the Commission's decision after hearing.

(Sec. 7, 66 Stat. 715, as amended. See, in particular, sec. 4 (a) and (d), 74 Stat. 889, 892; 47 U.S.C. 309)

## Subpart B—Hearing Proceedings GENERAL

§ 1.201 Scope.

This subpart shall be applicable to the following cases which have been designated for hearing:

(a) Adjudication (as defined by the Administrative Procedure Act): and

(b) Rule making proceedings which are required by law to be made on the record after opportunity for a Commission hearing.

Note: For special provisions relating to consideration of standard broadcast applications in the light of the 1950 NARBA and the U.S./Mexican Agreement, see § 1.570.

### § 1.202 Official reporter; transcript.

The Commission will designate from time to time an official reporter for the recording and transcribing of hearing proceedings. No transcript of the testimony taken, or argument had, at any hearing will be furnished by the Commission, but will be open to inspection under § 0.417 of this chapter. Copies of such transcript, if desired, may be obtained from the official reporter upon payment of the charges therefor.

(Sec. 7(d), 60 Stat. 241; 5 U.S.C. 1006(d))

### § 1.203 The record.

The transcript of testimony and exhibits, together with all papers and requests filed in the proceeding, shall constitute the exclusive record for decision. Where any decision rests on official notice of a material fact not appearing in the record, any party shall on timely request be afforded an opportunity to show the contrary.

(Sec. 7(d), 60 Stat. 241; 5 U.S.C. 1006(d))

## § 1.204 Number of copies of proposed findings of fact, etc.

An original and fourteen copies of proposed findings of fact and conclusions, exceptions, supporting statements, or briefs shall be filed.

#### § 1.205 Continuances and extensions.

Continuances of any proceeding or hearing and extensions of time for making any filing or performing any act required or allowed to be done within a

specified time may be granted by the Commission or the presiding officer upon motion for good cause shown, unless the time for performance or filing is limited by statute.

## § 1.207 Interlocutory matters, reconsideration and review; cross references.

(a) Rules governing the disposition of interlocutory pleadings by the presiding officer, the Chief Hearing Examiner, and the Review Board are set forth as §§ 1.291–1.298.

(b) Rules governing appeal from, and reconsideration of, interlocutory rulings made by the presiding officer are set

forth as §§ 1.301 and 1.303.

(c) Rules governing the reconsideration and review of actions taken pursuant to delegated authority, and the reconsideration of actions taken by the Commission, are set forth in §§ 1.101–1.120.

#### PRELIMINARY. PROCEDURES

#### § 1.221 Notice of hearing; appearances.

(a) Upon designation of an application for hearing, the Commission issues an order containing the following:

(1) A statement as to the reasons for

the Commission's action.

(2) A statement as to the matters of fact and law involved, and the issues upon which the application will be heard.

(3) A statement as to the time, place, and nature of the hearing. (If the time and place are not specified, the order will indicate that the time and place will be specified at a later date.)

(4) A statement as to the legal authority and jurisdiction under which the

hearing is to be held.

(b) The order designating an application for hearing is mailed to the applicant by the Secretary of the Commission and is published in the Federal Register. Reasonable notice of hearing will be given to the parties in all proceedings; and, whenever possible, the Commission will give at least 60 days notice of comparative hearings.

(c) In order to avail himself of the opportunity to be heard, the applicant, in person or by his attorney, shall, within-20 days of the mailing of the notice of designation for hearing by the Secretary, file with the Commission, in triplicate, a written appearance stating that he will appear on the date fixed for hearing and present evidence on the issues specified in the order. Where an applicant fails to file such a written appearance within' the time specified, or has not filed prior to the expiration of that time a petition to dismiss without prejudice, or a petition to accept, for good cause shown, such written appearance beyond expiration of said 20 days, the application will be dismissed with prejudice for failure to prosecute.

(d) The Commission will on its own motion name as parties to the hearing any person found to be a party in in-

terest.

(e) In order to avail himself of the opportunity to be heard, any person named as a party pursuant to paragraph (d) of this section shall, within 20 days of the mailing of the notice of his designation as a party, file with the Commission, in person or by attorney, a written

No. 228-Pt. II-6

appearance in triplicate, stating that he will appear at the hearing. Any person so named who fails to file this written statement within the time specified, shall, unless good cause for such failure is shown, forfeit his hearing rights.

(Sec. 5(a), 60 Stat. 239; 5 U.S.C. 1004(a). Sec. 309, 48 Stat. 1085, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 309)

#### § 1.223 -Petitions to intervene.

(a) Where, in cases involving applications for construction permits and station licenses, or modifications or renewals thereof, the Commission has failed to notify and name as a party to the hearing any person who qualifies as a party in interest, such person may acquire the status of a party by filing, under oath and at any time not later than 10 days prior to the date of hearing, a petition for intervention showing the basis of its interest. Where such person's interest is based upon a claim that a grant of the application would cause objectionable interference under applicable provisions of this chapter to such person as a licensee of permittee of an existing or authorized station, the petition to intervene must be accompanied by an affidavit of a qualified radio engineer which shall show, either by following the procedures prescribed in this chapter for determining interference in the absence of measurements or by actual measurements made in acordance with the methods prescribed in this chapter, the extent of such interference. Where the person's status as a party in interest is established, the petition to intervene will be granted.

(b) Any other person desiring to participate as a party in any hearing may file a petition for leave to intervene not later than 10 days prior to the date of hearing: The petition must set forth the interest of the petitioner in the proceedings, must show how such petitioner's participation will assist the Commission in the determination of the issues in question, and must be accompanied by the affidavit of a person with knowledge as to the facts set forth in the petition. The Commission, in its discretion, may grant or deny such petition or may permit intervention by such persons limited to particular issues or to a particular stage of the proceeding.

(c) The granting of any petition to intervene shall not have the effect of changing or enlarging the issues specified in the Commission's notice of hearing unless the Commission shall on motion amend the same.

(d) Any person desiring to file a petition for leave to intervene later than 10 days prior to the date of hearing shall set forth the interest of the petitioner in the proceedings, show how such petitioner's participation will assist the Commission in the determination of the issues in question, and set forth reasons why it was not possible to file a petition within the time prescribed by paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section. Such petition shall be accompanied by the affidavit of a person with knowledge of the facts set forth in the petition, and where petitioner claims that a grant of the application would cause objectionable interference under applicable provisions of this chapter, the petition for leave to intervene must be accompanied by the affidavit of a qualified radio engineer showing the extent of such alleged interference according to the methods prescribed in paragraph (a) of this section. If in the opinion of the Commission good cause is shown for the delay in filling, the Commission may in its discretion grant such petition or may permit intervention limited to particular issues or to a particular stage of the proceeding.

(Sec. 309, 48 Stat. 1085, as amended; 47 U.S.C 309)

## § 1.225 Participation by non-parties;

(a) Any person who wishes to appear and give evidence on any matter, and who so advises the Secretary, will be notified by the Secretary if that matter is designated for hearing. In the case of requests bearing more than one signature, notice of hearing will be given to the person first signing unless the request indicates that such notice should be sent to someone other than such person.

(b) No person shall be precluded from giving any relevant, material, and competent testimony at a hearing because he lacks a sufficient interest to justify his intervention as a party in the matter.

(c) When a hearing is held, no communication will be considered in determining the merits of any matter unless it has been received into evidence. The admissibility of any communication shall be governed by the applicable rules of evidence, and no communication shall be admissible on the basis of a stipulation unless Commission counsel as well as counsel for all of the parties shall join in such stipulation.

#### § 1.227 Consolidations.

(a) The Commission, upon motion or upon its own motion, will, where such action will best conduce to the proper dispatch of business and to the ends of justice, consolidate for hearing:

(1) Any cases which involve the same applicant or involve substantially the same issues, or

(2) Any applications which present conflicting claims,

(b) (1) In broadcast cases, no application will be consolidated for hearing with a previously filed application or applications unless such application, or such application as amended if amended so as to require a new file number, is substantially complete and tendered for filing by whichever date is earlier: (i) The close of business on the day preceding the day the previously filed application or one of the previously filed applications is designated for hearing; or (ii) the close of business on the day preceding the day designated by public notice published in the FEDERAL REGISTER as the day any one of the previously filed applications is available and ready for processing.

NOTE: Subdivision (ii) of this subparagraph applies only to standard broadcast applications for new stations or for major changes in the facilities of authorized stations. See also § 1.571 (c) and (h) and § 1.591(a).

(2) In non-broadcast cases other than common carrier cases, any application that is mutually exclusive with another application or applications already designated for hearing will be consolidated for hearing with such other application or applications only if the later application in question has been filed within 5 days after public notice has been given in the Federal Register of the Commission's order which first designated for hearing the prior application or applications with which such application is in conflict.

(3) In common carrier cases, any application that is mutually exclusive with another previously filed application will be considered with such prior filed application only if the later filed application is substantially complete and tendered for filing prior to the close of business on the day preceding the day the earlier filed application is designated for hearing.

(4) Any mutually exclusive application filed after the date prescribed in subparagraphs (1), (2), or (3) of this paragraph will be dismissed without prejudice and will be eligible for refiling

prejudice and will be eligible for refiling only after a final decision is rendered by the Commission with respect to the prior application or applications or after such application or applications are dismissed or removed from the hearing docket.

§ 1.229 Motions to enlarge, change, or delete issues.

(a) A motion to enlarge, change or delete the issues may be filed by any part to a hearing.

(b) Such motions must be filed with the Commission not later than 15 days after the issues in the hearing have first been published in the FEDERAL REGISTA. Any person desiring to file a motion to enlarge, change, or delete the issues after the expiration of such 15 days must set forth the reason why it was not possible to file the petition within the prescribed 15 days. Unless good cause is shown for delay in filing, the motion will not be granted.

(c) Such motions, oppositions thereto, and replies to oppositions shall contain specific allegations of fact sufficient to support the action requested. Such allegations of fact, except for those of which official notice may be taken, shall be supported by affidavits of a person of persons having personal knowledge thereof.

#### PRESIDING OFFICER

AUTHORITY: \$\$ 1.241, 1.243, and 1.245 issued under sec. 7, 60 Stat. 241; 5 U.S.C. 1006.

#### § 1.241 Designation of presiding officer.

- (a) Hearings will be conducted by the Commission, by one or more commissioners, or by an examiner designated pursuant to section 11 of the Administrative Procedure Act. If a presiding officer becomes unavailable to the Commission prior to the taking of testimony, another presiding officer will be designated.
- (b) Unless the Commission determined that due and timely execution of its functions requires otherwise, presiding officers shall be designated, and notes

thereof released to the public, at least 10 days prior to the date set for hearing.

§ 1.243 Authority of presiding officer.

From the time he is designated to preside until issuance of his decision or the transfer of the proceeding to the Commission or to another presiding officer, the presiding officer shall have such authority as is vested in him by law and by the provisions of this chapter, including authority to:

(a) Administer oaths and affirma-

12

his

sed

, Ot

arty

first

STER.

n to

after

st set

ribed

n for

ot be

ent to

ch al-

se of

shall

SOD OF

officer.

by the

gnated

minis-

esiding

e Com-

imony

desig-

ermines

of its

residing

notice

(b) Issue subpenas; (c) Examine witnesses;

(d) Rule upon questions of evidence;

Take or cause depositions to be taken;

(f) Regulate the course of the hearing, maintain decorum, and exclude from the hearing any person engaging in contemptuous conduct or otherwise disrupting the proceedings;

(g) Require the filing of memoranda of law and the presentation of oral argument with respect to any question of law upon which he is required to rule during the course of the hearing;

(h) Hold conferences for the settlement or simplification of the issues by

consent of the parties;

(i) Dispose of procedural requests or similar matters, as provided for in

10.341 of this chapter;

(j) Take actions and make decisions or recommend decisions in conformity with the Administrative Procedure Act.

§ 1.245 Disqualification of presiding of-

(a) In the event that a presiding officer deems himself disqualified and desires to withdraw from the case, he shall notify the Commission of his withdrawal at least 7 days prior to the date set for hearing.

(b) Any party may request the presiding officer to withdraw on the grounds of personal bias or other disqualification.

(1) The person seeking disqualification shall file with the presiding officer an affidavit setting forth in detail the facts alleged to constitute grounds for disqualification. Such affidavit shall be filed not later than 5 days before the commencement of the hearing unless, for good cause shown, additional time is

(2) The presiding officer may file a response to the affidavit; and if he believes himself not disqualified, shall so rule and proceed with the hearing.

(3) The person seeking disqualification may except to a ruling of non-disqualification and, in that event, shall do so at the time the ruling is made. Unas exception is taken to the ruling at this time, the right to request withdrawal of the presiding officer shall be deemed

(4) If exception to the ruling is taken, the presiding officer shall certify the question, together with the affidavit and any response filed in connection therewith, to the Commission. The hearing shall be suspended pending a ruling on the question by the Commission.

(5) The Commission may rule on the question without hearing, or it may re-

quire testimony or argument on the issues raised.

(6) The affidavit, response, testimony or argument thereon, and the Commission's decision shall be part of the record in the case.

#### PROCEEDINGS BEFORE THE PRESIDING OFFICER

#### § 1.251 Prehearing conferences; hearing conferences.

(a) The Commission, on its own initiative or at the request of any party, may direct the parties or their attorneys to appear at a specified time and place for a conference prior to a hearing, or to submit suggestions in writing, for the purpose of considering, among other things, the matters set forth in para-

graph (c) of this section.
(b) The presiding officer (or the Commission or a panel of commissioners in a case over which it presides), on his own initiative or at the request of any party, may direct the parties or their attorneys to appear at a specified time and place for a conference prior to or during the course of a hearing, or to submit suggestions in writing, for the purpose of considering any of the matters set forth in paragraph (c) of this section.

(c) In conferences held, or in suggestions submitted, pursuant to paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section, the following matters, among others, may be considered:

(1) The necessity or desirability of simplification, clarification, amplification, or limitation of the issues;

(2) The possibility of stipulating with respect to facts;

(3) The procedure at the hearing;(4) The limitation of the number of

witnesses:

(5) In cases arising under Title II of the Communications Act, the necessity or desirability of amending the pleadings and offers of settlement or proposals of adjustment; and

(6) In cases involving comparative

broadcast applications:

(i) Narrowing the issues or the areas of inquiry and proof at the hearing;

(ii) Admissions of fact and of documents which will avoid unnecessary proof:

(iii) Reports and letters relating to surveys or contacts;

(iv) Assumptions regarding the availability of equipment;

(v) Network programming;

(vi) Assumptions regarding the availability of networks proposed;

(vii) Offers of letters in general: (viii) The method of handling evidence relating to the past cooperation of existing stations owned and/or operated by the applicants with organizations in

the area; (ix) Proof of contracts, agreements, or understandings reduced to writing;

(x) Stipulations;

(xi) Need for depositions;

(xii) The numbering of exhibits:

(xiii) The order or offer of proof with relationship to docket number:

(xiv) The date for the formal hearing: and

(xv) Such other matters as may ex-

pedite the conduct of the hearing.

(d) At the prehearing conferences prescribed by this section, the parties in any broadcast proceeding shall be prepared to discuss the advisability of reducing any or all phases of their affirmative direct cases to written form. Where it appears that it will contribute significantly to the disposition of the proceeding for the parties to submit any portion of their cases in writing, it is the policy of the Commission to encourage them to do so. However, the phase or phases of the proceeding to be submitted in writing, the dates for the exchange of the written material, and other procedural limitations upon the effect of adopting the written case procedure (such as, whether material ruled out as incompetent may be restored by competent oral testimony) is to be left to agreement of the parties as approved by the presiding

(e) An official transcript of all conferences shall be made.

## § 1.253 Time and place of hearing.

(a) The Commission will specify the day on which and the place at which any hearing is to commence.

(b) The presiding officer will specify the days on which subsequent hearing

sessions are to be held.

(c) If the Commission specifies that a hearing is to commence in the District of Columbia, it shall be moved therefrom only by order of the Commission.

(d) If the Commission specifies that a hearing is to commence at a field location, all appropriate_proceedings will be completed at such location before the hearing is moved therefrom. When such proceedings are completed, the presiding officer may move the hearing from the field location specified to another appropriate field location or to the District of Columbia.

#### § 1.254 Nature of the hearing; burden of proof.

Any hearing upon an application shall be a full hearing in which the applicant and all other parties in interest shall be permitted to participate but in which both the burden of proceeding with the introduction of evidence upon any issue specified by the Commission, as well as the burden of proof upon all such issues. shall be upon the applicant except as otherwise provided in the order of desig-

(Sec. 309, 48 Stat. 1085, as amended; 47 U.S.C.

### § 1.255 Order of procedure.

(a) At hearings on a formal complaint or petition or in a proceeding for any instrument of authorization which the Commission is empowered to issue, the complainant, petitioner, applicant, as the case may be, shall, unless the Commission otherwise orders, and close. At hearings on protests, the protestant opens and closes the proceedings in case the issues are not specifically adopted by the Commission; otherwise the grantee does so. At hearings on orders to show cause, to cease and desist, to revoke or modify a station license under sections 312 and 316 of the Communications Act, or other like proceedings instituted by the Commission, the Commission shall open and close.

(b) At all hearings under Title II of the Communications Act, other than hearings on formal complaints, petitions, or applications, the respondent shall open and close unless otherwise specified

by the Commission.

(c) In all other cases, the Commission or presiding officer shall designate the order of presentation. Intervenors shall follow the party in whose behalf intervention is made, and in all cases where the intervention is not in support of an original party, the Commission or presiding officer shall designate at what stage such intervenors shall be heard.

(d) Immediately upon convening the formal hearing in any proceeding, the presiding officer shall enter upon the record a statement reciting all actions taken at the prehearing conferences, and incorporating into the record all of the stipulations and agreements of the parties which are approved by him, and any special rules which he may deem necessary to govern the course of the proceeding.

#### § 1.258 Closing of the hearing.

The record of hearing shall be closed by an announcement to that effect at the hearing by the presiding officer when the taking of testimony has been concluded. In the discretion of the presiding officer, the record may be closed as of a future specified date in order to permit the admission into the record of exhibits to be prepared: Provided, The parties to the proceeding stipulate on the record that they waive the opportunity to crossexamine or present evidence with respect to such exhibits. The record in any hearing which has been adjourned may not be closed by such officer prior to the day on which the hearing is to resume, except upon 10 days' notice to all parties to the proceeding.

#### § 1.260 Certification of transcript.

After the close of the hearing, the complete transcript of testimony, together with all exhibits, shall be certified as to identity by the presiding officer and filed in the office of the Secretary of the Commission. Notice of such certification shall be served on all parties to the proceedings.

### § 1.261 Corrections to transcript.

Within 10 days after the date of notice of certification of the transcript, any party to the proceeding may file with the presiding officer a motion requesting the correction of the transcript, which mo-tion shall be accompanied by proof of service thereof upon all other parties to the proceedings. Within 5 days after the filing of such a motion, other parties may file a pleading in support of or in opposition to such motion. Thereafter, the presiding officer shall, by order, specify the corrections to be made in the transcript, and a copy of the order shall be served upon all parties and made a part of the record. The presiding officer, on his own initiative, may specify corrections to be made in the transcript on 5 days' notice.

§ 1.263 Proposed findings and conclusions.

(a) Each party to the proceeding may file proposed findings of fact and conclusions, briefs, or memoranda of law: Provided, however, That the presiding officer may direct any party other than Commission counsel to file proposed findings of fact and conclusions, briefs, or memoranda of law. Such proposed findings of fact, conclusions, briefs, and memoranda of law shall be filed within 20 days after the record is closed, unless additional time is allowed.

(b) All pleadings and other papers filed pursuant to this section shall be accompanied by proof of service thereof upon all other counsel in the proceeding; if a party is not represented by counsel, proof of service upon such party

shall be made.

(c) In the absence of a showing of good cause therefor, the failure to file proposed findings of fact, conclusions, briefs, or memoranda of law, when directed to do so, may be deemed a waiver of the right to participate further in the proceeding.

(Sec. 8(b), 60 Stat. 242; 5 U.S.C. 1007(b))

§ 1.264 Contents of findings of fact and conclusions.

Proposed findings of fact shall be set forth in serially numbered paragraphs and shall set out in detail and with particularity all basic evidentiary facts developed on the record (with appropriate citations to the transcript of record or exhibit relied on for each evidentiary fact) supporting the conclusions proposed by the party filing same. Proposed conclusions shall be separately stated. Proposed findings of fact and conclusions submitted by a person other than an applicant may be limited to those issues in connection with the hearing which affect the interests of such person.

(Sec. 8(b), 60 Stat. 242; 5 U.S.C. 1007(b))

- § 1.267 Initial and recommended decisions.
- (a) Except as provided in § 1.274, the presiding officer shall prepare an initial (or recommended) decision which shall be transmitted to the Secretary of the Commission who shall make it public immediately and file it in the docket of the case.
- (b) Each initial and recommended decision shall contain findings of fact and conclusions, as well as the reasons or basis therefor, upon all the material issues of fact, law, or discretion presented on the record; each initial decision shall also contain the appropriate rule or order, and the sanction, relief or denial thereof; and each recommended decision shall contain recommendations as to what disposition of the case should be made by the Commission. Each initial decision will show the date upon which it will become effective in accordance with the rules in this part in the absence of exceptions, appeal, or review.

(c) The authority of the presiding officer over the proceedings shall cease when he has filed his initial or recommended decision, or, if it is a case in which he is to file no decision, when he

has certified the case to the Commission for decision after specifying corrections to the transcript in accordance with § 1.261.

(Sec. 409, 48 Stat. 1096, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 409. Sec. 8, 60 Stat. 242; 5 U.S.C. 1007)

REVIEW PROCEEDINGS

§ 1.271 Delegation of review function.

The Commission may direct, by order or rule, that its review function in a case or category of cases be performed by a commissioner, a panel of commissioners, or by the Review Board in which event the commissioner, panel or board shall exercise the authority and perform the functions which would otherwise have been performed by the Commission under §§ 1.273-1.282.

Note: Parties to any proceeding designated for hearing prior to August 31, 1961, an entitled to file exceptions to initial decision with the Commission and to oral argument before the Commission en banc.

(Sec. 5, 48 Stat. 1068, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 155)

§ 1.273 Waiver of initial or recommended decision.

At the conclusion of the hearing or within 20 days thereafter, all parties to the proceeding may agree to waive an initial or recommended decision, and may request that the Commission issue a final decision or order in the case. If the Commission has directed that its review function in the case be performed by a commissioner, a panel of commis sioners, or by the Review Board, the request shall be directed to the appropriate review authority. The Commis. sion or such review authority may in its discretion grant the request, in whole or in part, if such action will best con. duce to the proper dispatch of business and to the ends of justice.

- §'1.274 Certification of the record to the Commission for initial or final decision.
- (a) Where the presiding officer is available to the Commission, and where the Commission finds upon the record that due and timely execution of its functions imperatively and unavoidably arequires, the Commission may direct that the record in a pending proceeding is certified to it for initial or final decision. Unless the Commission finds that due and timely execution of its functions imperatively and unavoidably requires that no recommended decision be issued, the presiding officer will prepare and file a recommended decision, which will be released with the Commission's initial or final decision.

(b) Where the presiding officer becomes unavailable to the Commission after the taking of testimony has been concluded, the Commission may direct that the record in a pending proceeding be certified to it for initial or final decision. In that event, the record shall be certified to the Commission by the Chief

Hearing Examiner.

(c) (1) Where the presiding officer becomes unavailable to the Commission after the taking of evidence has commenced but before it has been concluded the Commission may order a rehearing

before another presiding officer designated in accordance with § 1.241.

(2) Upon a finding that due and timely execution of its functions imperatively and unavoidably so requires, the Commission may (as an alternative) order that the hearing be continued by another presiding officer designated in accordance with \$ 1.241 or by the Commission itself. In that event, the officer continuing the hearing shall, upon completion of the hearing, certify the proceeding to the Commission for an initial or final decision. Unless the Commission finds upon the record that due and timely execution of its functions imperatively and unavoidably requires that no recommended decision be issued, the officer continuing the hearing shall prepare and file a recommended decision to be released with the Commission's initial or final decision. If all the parties expressy consent, and if the Commission does not order otherwise, the officer continuing the hearing may prepare an initial

(Sec. 409, 48 Stat. 1096, as amended; 47 U.S.C.

§ 1.276 Appeal and review of initial decision.

(a) Within 30 days after the date on which public release of the full text of an initial decision is made, or such other time as the Commission may specify, any of the parties may appeal to the Commission by filing exceptions to the initial decision; and such decision shall not become effective and shall then be reviewed by the Commission, whether or not such exceptions may thereafter be withdrawn. The time for filing such exceptions may be extended for good cause shown.

(b) The Commission may on its own initiative provide, by order adopted not later than 20 days after the time for filing exceptions expires, that an initial decision shall not become final, and that it shall be further reviewed or considered

by the Commission.

h

ord

nc-

hat

Inn.

due

ions

ires

file

al or

heen

hie

eom)

(c) In any case in which an initial decision is subject to review in accordance with paragraph (a) or (b) of this section, the Commission may, on its own initiative or upon appropriate requests by a party, take any one or more of the following actions:

(1) Hear oral argument on the excep-

(2) Require the filing of briefs;

(3) Prior to or after oral argument or the filing of exceptions or briefs, repen the record and/or remand the proceedings to the presiding officer to take further testimony or evidence;

(4) Prior to or after oral argument or the filing of exceptions or briefs, remand the proceedings to the presiding officer to make further findings or con-

clusions; and

(5) Prior to or after oral argument or the filing of exceptions or briefs, issue, or cause to be issued by the presiding officer, a supplemental initial decision.

(d) No initial decision shall become effective before 50 days after public release of the full text thereof is made unless otherwise ordered by the Commission. The timely filing of exceptions,

the further review or consideration of an initial decision on the Commission's initiative, or the taking of action by the Commission under paragraph (c) of this section shall stay the effectiveness of the initial decision until the Commission's review thereof has been completed. If the effective date of an initial decision falls within any further time allowed for the filing of exceptions, it shall be postponed automatically until 30 days after time for filing exceptions has expired.

(e) If no exceptions are filed, and the Commission has not ordered the review of an initial decision on its initiative, or has not taken action under paragraph (c) of this section, the initial decision shall become effective, an appropriate notation to that effect shall be entered in the docket of the case, and a "Public Notice" thereof shall be given by the Commission. The provisions of § 1.108 shall not apply to such public notices.

. (f) When any party fails to file exceptions within the specified time to an initial decision which proposes to deny its application, such party shall be deemed to have no interest in further prosecution of its application, and its application may be dismissed with prejudice for failure to prosecute.

(Sec. 40, 48 Stat. 1096, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 409)

§ 1.277 Exceptions; oral arguments.

(a) Each exception to an initial decision or to any part of the record or proceeding in any case, including rulings upon motions or objections, shall point out with particularity alleged errors in the decision or ruling and shall contain specific references to the page or pages of the transcript of hearing, exhibit, or order if any on which the exception is based. Any objection not saved by exception filed pursuant to this section is waived. The exceptions should be concise and they will not be accepted if they contain argumentative matters or discussions of law. Lengthy excerpts of testimony, when desired, shall not be contained in the exceptions but shall be set forth in an appendix.

(b) Within the period of time allowed in § 1.276(a) for the filing of exceptions, any party may file a statement in support of an initial decision in whole or in part, which shall be similar in form

to a statement of exceptions.

(c) Exceptions or supporting statements may be accompanied by a separate brief or memorandum of law in support thereof. Except by special permission, such brief or memorandum of law will not be accepted if it exceeds 50 double spaced typewritten pages in Within 10 days, or such other length. time as the Commission may specify, after the time for filing exceptions has expired, any other party may file a reply brief to which the same limitation in length applies. If exceptions have been filed, any party may request oral argument not later than five days after the time for filing replies to the exceptions has expired. The Commission in its discretion will, by order, grant or deny the request for oral argument. Within five days after release of the Commission's order designating an initial decision for oral argument, as provided in para-

graph (d) of this section, any party who wishes to participate in oral argument shall file written notice of intention to appear and participate in oral argument; and failure to file written notice shall constitute a waiver of the opportunity to participate.

(d) Each order scheduling a case for oral argument will contain the allotment of time for each party for oral argument before the Commission. The Commission will grant, in its discretion, upon good cause shown, an extension of such time upon petition by a party, which petition must be filed within 5 days after issuance of said order for oral argument.

(e) Within 10 days after a transcript of oral argument has been filed in the office of the Secretary of the Commission, any party who participated in the oral argument may file with the Commission a motion requesting correction of the transcript, which motion shall be ac-companied by proof of service thereof upon all other parties who participated in the oral argument. Within 5 days after the filing of such a motion, other parties may file a pleading in support of or in opposition to such motion. Thereafter, the officer who presided at the oral argument shall, by order, specify the corrections to be made in the transcript, and a copy of the order shall be served upon all parties to the proceeding. The officer who presided at the oral argument may, on his own initiative, by order, specify corrections to be made in the transcript on 5 days notice of the proposed corrections to all parties who participated in the oral argument.

(f) Any commissioner or member of the Review Board who is not present at oral argument and who is otherwise authorized to participate in a final decision may participate in making that decision after reading the transcript of oral argument.

(Sec. 409, 48 Stat. 1096, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 409)

§ 1.279 Limitation of matters to be reviewed.

Upon review of any initial decision, the Commission may, in its discretion, limit the issues to be reviewed to those findings and conclusions to which exceptions have been filed, or to those findings and conclusions specified in the Commission's order of review issued pursuant to § 1.276(b).

§ 1.282 Final decision of the Commission.

(a) After opportunity has been afforded for the filing of proposed findings of fact and conclusions, exceptions, supporting statements, briefs, and for the holding of oral argument as provided in this subpart, the Commission will issue a final decision in each case in which an initial decision has not become final.

(b) The final decision shall contain:

 Findings of fact and conclusions, as well as the reasons or basis therefor, upon all the material issues of fact, law or discretion presented on the record;

(2) Ruling on each relevant and material exception filed; and

(3) The appropriate rule or order and the sanction, relief or denial thereof. (Sec. 8(b), 60 Stat. 2422; 5 U.S.C. 1007(b))

#### INTERLOCUTORY ACTIONS IN HEARING PROCEEDINGS

### § 1.291 General provisions.

Interlocutory matters in hearing proceedings are acted upon by the Review Board, the Chief Hearing Examiner, or the presiding officer(s). The matters upon which such persons may act are specified in detail in Part 0 of this chapter. See §§ 0.218, 0.341, 0.351, and 0.365. The procedural rules governing disposition of motions, petitions, and other pleadings by such persons are set forth in §§ 1.292-1.298. The rules governing reconsideration of, and appeals from, interlocutory rulings made by the presiding officer are set forth in §§ 1.301 and 1.303. The rules governing reconsideration and review of interlocutory rulings made by the Review Board and the Chief Hearing Examiner are set forth in §§ 1.101, 1.102, 1.106(a), 1.113, 1:114, and

#### § 1.292 Number of copies.

An original and 14 copies of each motion, petition, or other pleading to be acted upon by the Review Board, Chief Hearing Examiner, or presiding officer shall be filed.

#### § 1.294 Oppositions and replies.

(a) Any party may file an opposition to a motion, petition, or other pleading to be acted upon by the Review Board, Chief Hearing Examiner, or presiding officer.

(b) Oppositions to pleadings to be acted upon by the Review Board shall be filed within 10 days after the pleading is filed. Replies to such oppositions shall be filed within 5 days after the opposition is filed, and shall be limited to matters raised in the opposition.

(c) Oppositions to pleadings to be acted upon by the Chief Hearing Examiner or presiding officer shall be filed within 4 days after the pleading is filed. Replies to such oppositions will not be entertained. (See, however, § 1.732.)

#### § 1.296 Service.

No pleading filed pursuant to § 1.292 or § 1.294 will be considered unless it is accompanied by proof of service upon the parties to the proceeding.

### § 1.297 Oral argument.

Oral argument with respect to any contested motion, petition, or other pleading before the Review Board, Chief Hearing Examiner, or presiding officer will be held when, in the opinion of the person or Board who is to make the ruling, the ends of justice will be best served thereby. Timely notice will be given of the date, time, and place of any such oral argument.

### § 1.298 Rulings; time for action.

(a) Unless it is found that irreparable injury would thereby be caused one of the parties, or that the public interest requires otherwise, or unless all parties have consented to the contrary, the Review Board, Chief Hearing Examiner, or presiding officer shall withhold consideration of any motion, petition, or other pleading until the time for filing oppositions (and replies, if replies are allowed) has expired. As a matter of discretion,

however, the Review Board, Chief Hearing Examiner, or presiding officer may rule ex parte upon requests for continuances and extension of time, requests for permission to file pleadings in excess of the length prescribed in this chapter, and requests for temporary relief, without waiting for the filing of oppositions or replies.

(b) The Review Board, Chief Hearing Examiner, or presiding officer will dispose of any pending matter by written order which shall be released promptly. The order upon contested matters shall contain a statement of the reasons for the ruling therein, unless such order is self-explanatory or is merely an affirmance of a prior denial in which reasons have been given.

(c) Matters raised orally on the record of a hearing proceeding may, however, be disposed of orally by the presiding officer.

#### APPEAL AND RECONSIDERATION OF PRESID-ING OFFICER'S RULING

#### § 1.301 Appeal from the presiding officer's adverse ruling; effective date.

(a) Any party to a hearing proceeding may file an appeal from an adverse ruling made by the presiding officer. If a hearing examiner is presiding, the appeal will be acted on by the Review If a commissioner or panel of Board. commissioners is presiding, the appeal

will be acted on by the Commission.
(b) The appeal shall be filed within five days after the order is released or the ruling is made. Oppositions to such appeals shall be filed within five days after the appeal is filed. Replies to oppositions shall be filed within five days after the opposition is filed and shall be limited to matters raised in the opposi-Appeals, oppositions, and replies shall be submitted to the Secretary, Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554, and shall be served upon parties to the proceeding. Appeals and oppositions shall not exceed 15 double spaced typewritten pages. Replies shall not exceed 10 double spaced typewritten pages.

(c) Appeals, oppositions, and replies shall conform to the requirements of

§§ 1.49, 1.51, and 1.52.

(d) The failure to file an appeal shall not preclude parties adversely affected from filing exceptions to rulings of the

presiding officer.

(e) Unless the presiding officer orders otherwise, interlocutory rulings made by him shall be effective when the order is released or the ruling is made. If an appeal is filed, the Review Board or the Commission, as the case may be, may in its discretion stay the effect of the ruling until its review of the matters at issue has been completed.

NOTE: Unless the ruling complained of is fundamental and affects the conduct of the entire case, appeals should be deferred and raised as exceptions.

#### § 1.303 Reconsideration of presiding officer's adverse ruling.

Any party may, after obtaining the oral consent of the presiding officer, file a petition requesting the presiding officer to reconsider an oral ruling or a written

order. Such petitions will be considered in accordance with the provisions of \$\$ 1.292-1.298.

#### **DEPOSITIONS**

AUTHORITY: \$\$ 1.311-1.319 issued under sec. 409, 48 Stat. 1096, as amended; 47 U.S.C.

## § 1.311 When depositions may be taken

At any time after a case has been designated for hearing, the testimony of any witness may be taken by deposition for purposes other than discovery.

#### § 1.312 Notice to take depositions.

(a) A party to a hearing desiring to take the deposition of any person shall give reasonable notice in writing to every other party and to the person to be eramined. An original and seven cop of the notice shall be filed with the Commission.

(b) The notice shall contain the fol-

lowing information:

(1) The name and address of each person to be examined, if known, and if the name is not known, a general description sufficient to identify him or the particular class or group to which he belongs.

(2) The time and place for taking the deposition of each person to be examined (3) The matters upon which each per.

son will be examined.

(4) A statement of reasons supporting the need for eliciting testimony up such matters by deposition rather than

by direct testimony.
(5) A statement of reasons (where depositions on a single matter are to be taken from more than one person) for taking multiple depositions to establ the facts in question.

## § 1.313 Deposition orders.

(a) On his own motion or upon motion seasonably made by any party or by the person to be examined, the president officer may order:

(1) That the deposition shall not be

taken.

(2) That it may be taken only at some designated time or place other than the stated in the notice.

(3) That it may be taken only on written interrogatories.

(4) That certain matters shall not be inquired into. (5) That the scope of the examina

tion shall be limited to certain matter (6) That the examination shall be held under such circumstances as will

effectuate the ends of justice. (7) That, after being sealed, the deposition shall be opened only by order d

the presiding officer.

(b) Motions opposing the taking d depositions shall be served on all parts to the proceeding. No further pleading may be filed unless specifically reque or authorized by the presiding officer. The presiding officer may in his discretion direct the parties or their attorner to appear at a specified time and place for a conference to consider matter raised by the notice or the opposition

Aith

en

th

la

(c) If a motion opposing the taking of depositions is not filed, and if no wtion is taken by the presiding officer a his own motion, within ten days alter filing of the notice to take depositions, the depositions described in the notice may be taken.

(d) In acting on the notice to take depositions, the presiding officer may consider the following matters:

(1) The relevancy and materiality of the matters upon which each person will be examined, and the competency of such person to testify on such material

(2) Any measures which justice may require to protect a party or witness from annoyance, embarrassment, or oppossion.

(3) The desirability of establishing the facts in question by direct testimony rather than by deposition.

(4) The necessity for taking multiple depositions to establish the facts in ques-

A)

ol-

hed

er-

ling

olish

ot be

that

y on

nina-

II be

S Will

ier d

ng d

artis

adings

uested

orners

taking

no ac-

CET O

(e) No inference concerning the admissibility of a deposition in evidence shall be drawn because of favorable action on the notice to take depositions.

(1) Nothing in this section or in § 1.312 shall be construed to prevent the taking of depositions which may be authorized by the presiding officer on the record during the course of either a prehearing conference or an evidentiary hearing.

## § 1.314 Persons before whom deposi-

Depositions shall be taken before any judge of any court of the United States; any United States Commissioner; any clerk of a district court; any chancellor, justice or judge of a supreme or superior court; the mayor or chief magistrate of a city; any judge of a county court, or court of common pleas of any of the United States; any notary public, not being of counsel or attorney to any party, nor interested in the event of the proceeding; or presiding officers, as provided in § 1.243.

### § 1.315 Oath; transcript of depositions.

The officer before whom the deposition is to be taken shall administer an oath or affirmation to the witness and shall personally, or by someone acting under his direction and in his presence, record the testimony of the witness. The testimony shall be taken stenographically and transcribed, unless the parties agree otherwise. In lieu of participating in the oral examination, parties served with notice of taking a deposition may transmit written interrogatories to the officer, who shall propound them to the witness and record the answers verbatum.

## § 1.316 Submission of deposition to witness; changes; signing.

When the testimony is fully transcribed, the deposition of each witness shall be submitted to him for examination and shall be read to or by him. Any changes in form or substance which the witness desires to make shall be entered upon the deposition by the officer with a statement of the reasons given by the witness for making them. The deposition shall then be signed by the witness, unless the parties by stipulation waive the signing, or the witness is ill, cannot be found, or refuses to sign.

If the deposition is not signed by the witness, the officer shall sign it and state on the record the fact of the waiver, the illness or absence of the witness, or of his refusal to sign, together with the reason (if any) given therefor; and the deposition may then be used as fully as though signed, unless upon a motion to suppress, the Commission holds that the reason given for the refusal to sign requires rejection of the deposition in whole or in part.

## § 1.317 Certification of deposition and filing by officer; copies.

The officer shall certify on the deposition that the witness was duly sworn by him, that the deposition is a true record of the testimony given by the witness, and that said officer is not of counsel or attorney to either of the parties, nor interested in the event of the proceeding or investigation. He shall then securely seal the deposition in an envelope endorsed with the title of the action and marked "Deposition of (here insert name of witness)" and shall promptly send the original and two copies thereof, together with the original and two copies of all exhibits, by registered mail to the Secretary of the Commission.

#### § 1.318 Inclusion in the record.

(a) No deposition shall constitute a part of the record in any proceeding until received in evidence at a hearing.

(b) The deposition of a person with a substantial interest in, or holding a position of responsibility with, a party to the proceeding will not be admitted in evidence unless it is shown that the witness is dead or seriously ill, that other exceptional circumstances exist, or that the testimony proffered is of such character that, in the interest of justice and with due regard to the importance of presenting the testimony of the witnesses orally, the deposition should be admitted.

### § 1.319 Objections to depositions.

(a) Except as provided in paragraphs (b), (c) and (d) of this section, objection may be made at the hearing to receiving in evidence any deposition or part thereof for any reason which would require the exclusion of the evidence if the witness were then present and testifying.

(b) Objections to the competency of a witness, or to the competency, relevancy, or materiality of testimony are not waived by failure to make them before or during the taking of the deposition unless the ground of the objection is one which might have been obviated or removed if presented at that time,

(c) Errors and irregularities occurring at the oral examination in the manner of taking the deposition, in the form of the questions or answers, in the oath or affirmation, or in the conduct of parties, and errors of any kind which might be obviated, removed, or cured if promptly presented, are waived unless seasonable objection thereto is made at the taking of the deposition.

(d) Any objection made at the time of the examination to the qualifications of the officer taking a deposition, or to the manner of taking it, or to the evidence presented, or to the conduct of

any party, and any other objection to the proceedings, shall be noted by the officer upon the deposition. Evidence objected to shall be taken subject to such objection.

#### SUBPENAS

AUTHORITY: \$\$ 1.331-1.340 issued under sec. 409, 48 Stat. 1096; 47 U.S.C. 409.

### § 1.331 Who may sign and issue.

Subpenas requiring the attendance and testimony of witnesses, and subpenas requiring the production of any books, papers, schedules of charges, contracts, agreements, and documents relating to any matter under investigation or hearing, may be signed and issued as follows:

(a) Hearings before the Commission en banc, an individual commissioner, or a panel of commissioners: By any commissioner participating in the conduct of the hearing.

(b) Hearings before a hearing examiner: By the hearing examiner or, in his absence, by the Chief Hearing Examiner.

#### § 1.333 Requests for issuance of subpena.

(a) Unless submitted on the record while a hearing is in progress, requests for a subpena ad testificandum shall be submitted in writing.

submitted in writing.

(b) Requests for a subpena duces tecum shall be submitted in writing, duly subscribed and verified, and shall specify with particularity the books, papers, and documents desired and the facts expected to be proved thereby.

(c) All requests for subpenas shall be supported by a showing of the general relevance and materiality of the evidence sought.

(d) Requests for subpense shall be submitted in triplicate, but need not be served on the parties to the proceeding.

#### § 1.334 Motions to quash.

Any person against whom a subpena is directed may file a motion to quash or limit the subpena, setting forth the reasons why the subpena should not be complied with or why it should be limited in scope.

#### § 1.335 Rulings.

Prompt notice, including a brief statement of the reasons therefor, will be given of the denial, in whole or in part, of a request for subpena or of a motion to quash.

### § 1.336 Service of subpenas.

(a) A subpena may be served by a United States marshal or his deputy, by Commission personnel, or by any person who is not a party to the proceeding and is not less than 18 years of age.

(b) Service of a subpena upon the person named therein shall be made by exhibiting the original subpena to him, by reading the original subpena to him if he is unable to read, by delivering the duplicate subpena to him, and by tendering to him the fees for one day's attendance at the proceeding to which he is summoned and the mileage allowed by law. If the subpena is issued on behalf of the United States or an officer

or agency thereof, attendance fees and mileage need not be tendered.

#### § 1.337 Return of service.

(a) If service of the subpena is made by a person other than a United States marshal or his deputy such person shall make affidavit thereof, stating the date, time, and manner of service.

(b) In case of failure to make service, the reasons for the failure shall be stated on the original subpena by the person who attempted to make service.

(c) The original subpena, bearing or accompanied by the required return affidavit or statement, shall be returned forthwith to the Secretary of the Commission or, if so directed on the subpena, to the official before whom the person named in the subpena is required to appear.

#### § 1.338 Subpena forms.

(a) Subpena forms, marked "Original", "Duplicate", and "Triplicate", and bearing the Commission's seal, may be obtained from the Commission's Dockets Division. These forms are to be completed and submitted with any request for issuance of a subpena.

(b) If the request for issuance of a subpena is granted, the "Original" and "Duplicate" copies of the subpena are returned to the person who submitted the request. The "Triplicate" copy is retained for the Commission's files.

(c) The "Original" copy of the subpena includes a form for proof of service. This form is to be executed by the person who effects service and returned by him to the Secretary of the Commission or, if so directed on the subpena, to the official before whom the person named in the subpena is required to appear.

(d) The "Duplicate" copy of the subpena shall be served upon the person named therein and retained by him. This copy should be presented in support of any claim for witness fees or mileage allowances for testimony on behalf of the Commission.

#### § 1.339 Witness fees.

Witnesses who are subpensed and respond thereto are entitled to the same fees, including mileage, as are paid for like service in the courts of the United States. Fees shall be paid by the party at whose instance the testimony is taken.

#### § 1.340 Attendance of witness; disobedience.

The attendance of witnesses and the production of documentary evidence may be required from any place in the United States at any designated place of hearing. In case of disobedience to a subpena, the Commission or any party to a proceeding before the Commission may invoke the aid of any court of the United States in requiring the attendance and testimony of witnesses and the production of documentary evidence.

#### EVIDENCE

### § 1.351 Rules of evidence.

Except as otherwise provided in this subpart, the rules of evidence governing

civil proceedings in matters not involving trial by jury in the courts of the United States shall govern formal hearings. Such rules may be relaxed if the ends of justice will be better served by so doing.

#### § 1.352 Cumulative evidence.

The introduction of cumulative evidence shall be avoided, and the number of witnesses that may be heard in behalf of a party on any issue may be limited.

## § 1.353 Further evidence during hearing.

At any stage of a hearing, the presiding officer may call for further evidence upon any issue and may require such evidence to be submitted by any party to the proceeding.

## § 1.354 Documents containing matter not material.

If material and relevant matter offered in evidence is embraced in a document containing other matter not material or relevant, and not intended to be put in evidence, such document will not be received, but the party offering the same shall present to other counsel, and to the presiding officer, the original document, together with true copies of such material and relevant matter taken therefrom, as it is desired to introduce. Upon presentation of such matter, material and relevant, in proper form, it may be received in evidence, and become a part of the record. Other counsel will be afforded an opportunity to introduce in evidence, in like manner, other portions of such document if found to be material and relevant.

#### § 1.355 Documents in foreign language.

Every document, exhibit, or other paper written in a language other than English, which shall be filed in any proceeding, or in response to any order, shall be filed in the language in which it is written together with an English translation thereof duly verified under oath to be a true translation. Each copy of every such document, exhibit, or other paper filed shall be accompanied by a separate copy of the translation.

#### § 1.356 Copies of exhibits.

No document or exhibit, or part thereof, shall be received as, or admitted in, evidence unless offered in duplicate. In addition, when exhibits of a documentary character are to be offered in evidence, copies shall be furnished to other counsel unless the presiding officer otherwise directs.

## § 1.357 Mechanical 'reproductions as evidence.

Unless offered for the sole purpose of attempting to prove or demonstrate sound effect, mechanical or physical reproductions of sound waves shall not be admitted in evidence. Any party desiring to offer any matter alleged to be contained therein or thereupon shall have such matter typewritten on paper of the size prescribed by § 1.49, and the same shall be identified and offered in duplicate in the same manner as other exhibits.

#### § 1.358 Tariffs as evidence.

In case any matter contained in a tariff schedule on file with the Commission is offered in evidence, such tariff schedule need not be produced or marked for identification, but the matter so offered shall be specified with particularity (tariff and page number) in such manner as to be readily identified, and may be received in evidence by reference subject to check with the original tariff schedules on file.

## § 1.359 Proof of official record; authentication of copy.

An official record or entry therein when admissible for any purpose, may be evidenced by an official publication thereof or by a copy attested by the officer having legal custody of the record or by his deputy, and accompanied with a certificate that such officer has the custody. If the office in which the record is kept is within the United States or within a territory or insular posses subject to the dominion of the United States, the certificate may be made by the judge of a court of record of the district or political subdivision in which the record is kept, authenticated by the seal of the court, or may be made by any public officer having a seal of office having official duties in the district or political subdivision in which the record is kept, authenticated by the seal of his office If the office in which the record is kept is in a foreign state or country, the certificate may be made by a secretary of embassy or legation, consul general, consul vice consul, or consular agent, or by any officer in the foreign service of the United States stationed in the foreign state or country in which the record is kept, and authenticated by the seal of his office

## § 1.360 Proof of lack of record.

The absence of an official record or entry of a specified tenor in an official record may be evidenced by a written statement signed by an officer, or by his deputy, who would have custody of the official record, if it existed, that after diligent search no record or entry of a specified tenor is found to exist in the records of his office, accompanied by a certificate as provided in § 1.359. Such statement and certificate are admissible as evidence that the records of his office contain no such record or entry.

### § 1.361 Other proof of official record.

Sections 1.359 and 1.360 do not prevent the proof of official records or of entry or lack of entry therein by any method authorized by any applicable statute or by the rules of evidence at common law.

#### Subpart C-Rule Making Proceedings

AUTHORITY: §§ 1.401-1.427 issued under sec. 4, 60 Stat. 238; 5 U.S.C. 1003.

PETITIONS AND RELATED PLEADINGS

#### § 1.401 Petitions for rule making.

(a) Any interested person may petition for the issuance, amendment or repeal of a rule or regulation.

(b) The petition for rule making shall conform to the requirements of §§ 1.49, 1.51, and 1.52 and should be submitted or addressed to the Secretary, Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554.

(c) The petition shall set forth the text or substance of the proposed rule, amendment, or rule to be repealed, together with all facts, views, arguments and data deemed to support the action requested, and shall indicate how the interests of petitioner will be affected.

## § 1.403 Notice and availability.

All petitions for rule making meeting the requirements of § 1.401 will be given a file number, and promptly thereafter. a "Public Notice" will be given (by means of a Commission release entitled "Petitions for Rule Making Filed") as to the petitioner, file number, nature of the proposal and date of filing. Petitions are available for public inspection at the Commission's Docket Reference Room in Washington, D.C.

## § 1.405 Responses to petitions; replies.

(a) Any interested person may file a statement in support of or in opposition to a petition for rule making prior to Commission action on the petition but not later than 30 days after "Public Notice", as provided for in § 1.403, is given of the filing of such a petition. Such a statement shall be accompanied by proof of service upon the petitioner on or prior to the date of filing in conformity with \$1.47 and shall conform in other aspects with the requirements of §§ 1.49, 1.51, and 1.52.

(b) Any interested person may file a reply to statements in support of or in opposition to a petition for rule making prior to Commission action on the petition but not later than 15 days after the filing of such a statement. Such a reply shall be accompanied by proof of service upon the party or parties filing the statement or statements to which the reply is directed on or prior to the date of filing in conformity with § 1.47 and shall conform in other aspects with the requirements of §§ 1.49, 1.51, and 1.52.

(c) No additional pleadings may be filed unless specifically requested by the Commission or authorized by it.

#### § 1.407 Action on petitions.

ter

the

fice

re-

of

ngs

ider

eti-

If the Commission determines that the petition discloses sufficient reasons in support of the action requested to justify the institution of a rule making proceeding, and notice and public procedure thereon are required or deemed sirable by the Commission, an appropriate notice of proposed rule making will be issued. In those cases where notice and public procedure thereon are not required, the Commission may issue a final order amending the rules. In all other cases the petition for rule making will be denied and the petitioner will be notified of the Commission's action with the grounds therefor.

#### RULE MAKING PROCEEDINGS

#### § 1.411 Commencement of rule making proceeedings.

Rule making proceedings are commenced by the Commission, either on its No. 228-Pt. II--7

own motion or on the basis of a petition for rule making. See §§ 1.401-1.407.

### § 1.412 Notice of proposed rule making.

(a) Except as provided in paragraphs (b) and (c) of this section, prior notice of proposed rule making will be given.

(1) Notice is ordinarily given by publication of a "Notice of Proposed Rule Making" in the FEDERAL REGISTER. The text of the Notice is in that event also released by the Commission, and is available to interested persons in the Office of Reports and Information.

(2) If all persons subject to the proposed rules are named, the proposal may (in lieu of publication) be personally served upon those persons.

(3) If all persons subject to the proposed rules are named and have actual notice of the proposal as a matter of law, further prior notice of proposed rule. making is not required.

(b) Rule changes (including adoption. amendment, or repeal of a rule or rules) relating to the following matters will ordinarily be adopted without prior notice:

(1) Any military, naval, or foreign affairs function of the United States.

(2) Any matter relating to Commission management or personnel or to public property, loans, grants, benefits, or contracts.

(3) Interpretative rules.

(4) General statements of policy.

(5) Rules of Commission organization,

procedure, or practice.

(c) Rule changes may in addition be adopted without prior notice in any situation in which the Commission for good cause finds that notice and public procedure are impracticable, unnecessary, or contrary to the public interest. The finding of good cause and a statement of the basis for that finding are in such situations published with the rule changes.

(d) In addition to the notice provisions of paragraph (a) of this section, the Commission, before prescribing any requirements as to accounts, records, or memoranda to be kept by carriers, will notify the appropriate State agencies having jurisdiction over any carrier involved of the proposed requirements.

### § 1.413 Content of notice.

A notice of the proposed issuance, amendment, or repeal of a rule will include the following:

(a) A statement of the time, nature and place of any public rule making proceeding to be held.

(b) Reference to the authority under which the issuance, amendment or repeal of a rule is proposed.

(c) Either the terms or substance of the proposed rule or a description of the subjects and issues involved.

(d) The docket number assigned to

the proceeding.

(e) A statement of the time for filing comments and replies thereto.

#### § 1.415 Comments and replies.

(a) After notice of proposed rule making is issued, the Commission will afford interested persons an opportunity to participate in the rule making proceeding through submission of written data, views, or arguments, with or without

opportunity to present the same orally in any manner.

(b) A reasonable time will be provided for submission of comments in support of or in opposition to proposed rules, and the time provided will be specified in the notice of proposed rule making.

(c) A reasonable time will be provided for filing comments in reply to the original comments, and the time provided will be specified in the notice of proposed rule making.

(d) No additional comments may be filed unless specifically requested or authorized by the Commission.

§ 1.417 Statutory requirement for hear-

ing.

When rules are required by law to be made on the record after opportunity for a Commission hearing, the requirements of sections 7 and 8 of the Administrative Procedure Act and applicable provisions of Subparts A and B of this part will govern in place of §§ 1,415 and 1.419.

#### § 1.419 Form of comments and replies; number of copies.

(a) Comments, replies, and other documents filed in a rule making proceeding shall conform to the requirements of § 1.49.

(b) An original and 14 copies of all comments, replies, pleadings, briefs, and other documents filed in a rule making proceeding shall be furnished the Com-

mission.

(c) Any person desiring to file identical documents in more than one docketed rule making proceeding shall furnish the Commission two additional copies of any such document for each additional docket. This requirement does not apply if the proceedings have been consolidated.

#### § 1.421 Further notice of rule making.

In any rule making proceeding where the Commission deems it warranted, a further notice of proposed rule making will be issued with opportunity for parties of record and other interested persons to submit comments in conformity with §§ 1.415 and 1.419.

#### Oral argument and other proceedings.

In any rule making proceeding where the Commission determines that an oral argument, hearing or any other type of proceeding is warranted, notice of the time, place and nature of such proceeding will be published in the FEDERAL REGISTER and will be mailed to all parties to the proceeding.

### § 1.425 Commission action.

The Commission will consider all relevant comments and material of record before taking final action in a rule making proceeding and will issue a decision incorporating its finding, and a brief statement of the reasons therefor.

#### § 1.427 Effective date of rules.

(a) Any rule issued by the Commission will be made effective not less than 30 days from the time it is published in the FEDERAL REGISTER except as otherwise specified in paragraphs (b) and (c) of this section.

(b) For good cause found and published with the rule, any rule issued by the Commission may be made effective within less than 30 days from the time it is published in the FEDERAL REGISTER. Rules involving any military, naval or foreign affairs function of the United States; matters relating to agency management or personnel, public property, loans, grants, benefits or contracts; rules granting or recognizing exemption or relieving restriction; rules of organization, procedure or practice; or interpretative rules; and statements of policy may be made effective without regard to the 30-day requirement.

(c) In cases of alterations by the Commission in the required manner or form of keeping accounts by carriers, notice will be served upon affected carriers not less than 6 months prior to the effective date of such alterations.

## Subpart D—Broadcast Applications and Proceedings

GENERAL

§ 1.501 Scope.

This subpart is applicable to all broadcast services listed in Parts 73 and 74 of this chapter. For additional information relative to applications, see the respective rules relating to each service.

## § 1.502 Emergency Broadcast System Authorizations.

(a) The Commission issues National Defense Emergency Authorizations (NDEA's) which require stations to operate in a manner consistent with the needs of national security and defense

needs of national security and defense.

(b) Standard broadcast NDEA's permit such stations to operate, in accordance with the terms of their licenses, during an Emergency Action Condition and during the experimental period of the stations concerned, as provided by § 73.10 of this chapter: Provided, That no interference shall be caused to other stations maintaining a regular operating schedule within the experimental period unless the licensees of such other stations have previously consented thereto.

(c) FM broadcast station NDEA's permit such stations to operate, with their licensed power and on their licensed frequency, in the State Defense Network (FM) of the State in which the FM station is located, to provide an alerting capability, and to aid in the restoration of normal communications facilities during and after an emergency.

(d) Remote pickup broadcast station NDEA's permit such stations to operate in a prescribed manner, on their licensed frequency and with normal power, in the State and local remote pickup broadcast intercommunication networks for intercommunication, cue and control, and program purposes during or after an emergency.

(e) Other NDEA's which may be issued will be on such terms as may be

designated therein.

(f) All NDEA's are issued for periods of time covered by the station license of the station concerned, subject, however, to being changed or canceled at an earlier date in the discretion of the

Commission without the necessity of a hearing.

(g) Unless canceled, National Defense Emergency renewal authorizations will be issued together with the station's renewal license.

#### GENERAL FILING REQUIREMENTS

#### § 1.511 Applications required.

(a) Except as provided in paragraph (b) of this section, construction permits as defined in section 3(dd) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended; station licenses as defined in section 3(bb) of the Communications Act; modifications of construction permits or licenses; renewals of licenses; transfers; and assignments of construction permits or station licenses, or any rights thereunder, shall be granted only upon written and subscribed application. A separate application shall be filed for each instrument of authorization requested, except as may otherwise be provided in this part.

(b) In cases of (1) emergency found by the Commission involving danger to life or property or due to damage to equipment, or -(2) during a national emergency proclaimed by the President or declared by the Congress and during the continuance of any war in which the United States is engaged, and when such action is necessary for the national defense or security or otherwise in furtherance of the war effort, the Commission may grant construction permits and station licenses, or modifications or renewals thereof, without the filing of a formal application; but no authorization so granted shall continue in effect beyond the period of the emergency or war requiring it.

(c) Each individual request submitted under the provisions of paragraph (b) of this section shall contain, as a minimum requirement, the following in-

formation:

(1) Name and address of applicant.(2) Location of proposed installation

or operation.

(3) Official call letters of any valid station authorization already held by applicant and the station location.

(4) Type of service desired (not required for renewal, nor for modification unless class of station is to be modified).

(5) Frequency assignment, authorized transmitter power(s), and authorized class(es) of emission desired (not required for renewal; required for modification only to the extent such information may be involved).

(6) Equipment to be used, specifying the manufacturer and type or model number (not required for renewal; required for modification only to the extent such information may be involved).

(7) Statements to the extent necessary for the Commission to determine whether or not the granting of the desired authorization will be in accordance with the citizenship eligibility requirements of section 310 of the Communications Act.

(8) Statement of facts which, in the opinion of the applicant, constitute an emergency to be found by the Commission for the purpose of this section, including the estimated duration of the

emergency; or which, if during an emergency or war declared by the President or Congress, necessitate such action, without formal application, for the national defense or security or in furtherance of the war effort.

(Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 308)

## § 1.512 Where to file; number of copies.

All applications for authorizations required by § 1.511 must be filed in the Office of the Secretary, Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554. The number of copies required for each application is set forth in the FCC Form which is to be used in filing such application.

(Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 308)

#### § 1.513 Who may sign applications.

(a) Except as provided in § 1.511(b) or in paragraph (b) of this section, applications, amendments thereto, and related statements of fact required by the Commission shall be personally signed by the applicant, if the applicant is an individual; by one of the partners, if the applicant is a partnership; by an officer, if the applicant is a corporation; or by a member who is an officer, if the applicant is an unincorporated association. Applications, amendments, and related statements of fact filed on behalf of eligible government entities, such as states and territories of the United States and political subdivisions thereof, the District of Columbia, and units of local government, including incorporated municipalities, shall be signed by such duly elected or appointed officials as may be competent to do so under the laws of the applicable jurisdiction.

(b) Applications, amendments thereto, and related statements of fact required by the Commission may be signed by the applicant's attorney in case of the applicant's physical disability or of his absence from the United States. The attorney shall in that event separately set forth the reason why the application is not signed by the applicant. In addition, if any matter is stated on the basis of the attorney's belief only (rather than his knowledge), he shall separately set forth his reasons for believing that such

statements are true.

(c) Only the original of applications, amendments, or related statements of fact need be signed; copies may be conformed.

(d) Applications, amendments, and related statements of fact need not be submitted under oath. Willful false statements made therein, however, are punishable by fine and imprisonment, U.S. Code, Title 18, section 1001, and by appropriate administrative sanctions, including revocation of station license pursuant to section 312(a) (1) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended (Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 308)

#### § 1.514 Content of applications.

(a) Each application shall include all information called for by the particular form on which the application is required to be filed, unless the information called

for is inapplicable, in which case this

fact shall be indicated.

(b) The Commission may require an applicant to submit such documents and written statements of fact as in its judgment may be necessary. The Commission may also, upon its own motion or upon motion of any party to a proceeding, order the applicant to amend his application so as to make the same more definite and certain.

(Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084, as amended; 47 U.S.C.

## § 1.516 Specification of facilities.

(a) An application for facilities in the standard, FM, or television broadcast services shall be limited to one frequency, or channel assignment, and no application will be accepted for filing if it requests alternate frequency or chan-

nel assignments.

e-

by

n

ed

of

ed

of

ted

ich

eto.

red

by

the

his

The

telv

Hon

idi-

asis

such

ons

s of be

t be

false

are

d by

s, in-

pur-

om-

aded.

d; 47

ie all

cular

alled

(b) An application for facilities in the experimental and auxiliary broadcast services may request the assignment of more than one frequency if consistent with applicable rules in Part 74 of this chapter. Such applications must specify the frequency or frequencies requested and may not request alternate frequencies.

(c) An application for construction permit for a new broadcast station, the facilities for which are specified in an outstanding construction permit, will not

be accepted for filing.

(d) An application for facilities in the international broadcast service may be filed without a request for specific frequency, as the Commission will assign frequencies from time to time in accordance with §§ 73.702 and 73.711 of this chapter.

(Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084; as amended; 47 U.S.C.

## § 1.518 Inconsistent or conflicting applications.

While an application is pending and undecided, no subsequent inconsistent or conflicting application may be filed by the same applicant, his successor or assignee, or on behalf or for the benefit of the same applicant, his successor or assignee.

#### § 1.519 Repetitious applications.

(a) Where the Commission has denied an application for a new station or for any modification of services or facilities, or dismissed such application with prejudice, no like application involving service of the same kind to substantially the same area by substantially the same applicant, or his successor or assignee, or on behalf or for the benefit of the original parties in interest, may be filed within 12 months from the effective date of the Commission's action: Provided, however, That applicants whose applications have been denied in a comparative hearing for a particular television facility allocated in the television allocation table may immediately reapply for another available television channel.

(b) Where an appeal has been taken from the action of the Commission in denying a particular application, another application for the same class of bradcast station and for the same area, in whole or in part, filed by the same

applicant, or his successor or assignee, or on behalf or for the benefit of the original parties in interest, will not be considered until final disposition of such ameal

#### § 1.520 Multiple applications.

Where there is one application for new or additional facilities pending, no other application for new or additional facilities, for a station of the same class to serve the same community, may be filed by the same applicant, or his successor or assignee, or on behalf or for the benefit of the original parties in interest. Multiple applications may not be filed simultaneously.

## § 1.522 Amendment of applications.

(a) Subject to the provisions of §§ 1.525 and 1.580, any application may be amended as a matter of right prior to the adoption date of an order designating such application for hearing, merely by filing the appropriate number of copies of the amendments in question duly executed in accordance with § 1.513. However, see § 1.571(j) for the effect of certain amendments to standard broad-

cast applications.

(b) Requests to amend an application after it has been designated for hearing will be considered only upon written petition properly served upon the parties of record in accordance with \$ 1.47 and, where applicable, compliance with the provisions of § 1.525, and will be granted only for good cause shown. In the case of requests to amend the engineering proposal in standard broadcast applications (other than to make changes with respect to the type of equipment specifled), good cause will be considered to have been shown only if, in addition to the usual good cause considerations, it is demonstrated that (1) the amendment is necessitated by events which the applicant could not reasonably have foreseen (e.g., notification of a new foreign station or loss of transmitter site by condemnation); (2) the amendment could not reasonably have been made prior to designation for hearing; and (3) the amendment does not require an enlargement of issues or the addition of new parties to the proceeding.

(c) Notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph (b) of this section, and subject to compliance with the provisions of § 1.525, a petition for leave to amend may be granted provided it is requested that the application as amended be removed from the hearing docket and returned to the processing line. See

§ 1.571(i).

§ 1.525 Agreements between parties for amendment or dismissal of, or failure to prosecute broadcast applications.

(a) Whenever applicants for a construction permit for a broadcast station enter into an agreement to procure the removal of a conflict between applications pending before the Commission by withdrawal or amendment of an application or by its dismissal pursuant to § 1.568, all parties thereto shall, within 5 days after entering into the agreement, file with the Commission a joint request for approval of such agreement.

The joint request shall be accompanied by a copy of the agreement and an affidavit of each party to the agreement setting forth in full all relevant facts including, but not limited to: (1) The exact nature of any consideration (including an agreement for merger of interests) promised or paid; (2) infor-mation as to who initiated the negotiations; (3) summary of the history of the negotiations; (4) the reasons why it is considered that the arrangement is in the public interest; and (5) a statement fully explaining and justifying any consideration paid or promised. The affidavit of any applicant to whom consideration is paid or promised shall, in addition, include an itemized accounting of the expenses incurred in connection with preparing, filing and advocating his application, and such factual information as the parties rely upon for the requisite showing that such reported expenses represent legitimate and prudent outlays. No such agreement between applicants shall become effective or be carried out unless and until the Commission has approved it, or until the time for Commission review of the agreement has expired.

(b) (1) Whenever two or more conflicting applications for construction permits for broadcast stations pending before the Commission involve a determination of fair, efficient and equitable distribution of service pursuant to section 307(b) of the Communications Act, and an agreement is entered into to procure the withdrawal (by amendment to specify a different community or by dismissal pursuant to § 1.568) of the only application or applications seeking the same facilities for one of the communities involved, all parties thereto shall file the joint request and affidavits specified in paragraph (a) of this section. If upon examination of the proposed agreement the Commission finds that withdrawal of one of the applications would unduly impede achievement of a fair, efficient and equitable distribution of radio service among the several States and communities, then the Commission shall order that further opportunity be afforded for other persons to apply for the facilities specified in the application or applications to be withdrawn before acting upon the pending request for approval of the agreement.

(2) Upon release of an order under subparagraph (1) of this paragraph, any party proposing to withdraw its application shall cause to be published a notice of such proposed withdrawal at least twice a week for the 2 weeks immediately following release of the Commission's order in a daily newspaper of general circulation published in the community in which it was proposed to locate the station: Provided, however, That if there is no such daily newspaper published in the community, the notice shall be published as follows:

(i) If one or more weekly newspapers of general circulation are published in the community in which the station was proposed to be located, notice shall be published in such a weekly newspaper once a week for the 3 weeks immediately following the release of the Commission's order.

(ii) If no weekly newspaper of general circulation is published in the community in which the station was proposed to be located, notice shall be published at least twice a week for the 2 weeks immediately following the release of the Commission's order in the daily newspaper having the greatest general circulation in the community in which the station was proposed to be located.

(3) The notice shall set forth the name of the applicant: the location, frequency and power of the facilities proposed in the application; the location of the station or stations proposed in the applications with which it is in conflict; the fact that the applicant proposes to withdraw the application; and the date upon which the last day of publication shall

take place.

(4) Such notice shall additionally include a statement that new applications for a broadcast station on the same frequency, in the same community, with substantially the same engineering characteristics and proposing to serve substantially the same service area as the application sought to be withdrawn, timely filed pursuant to the Commission's rules, or filed, in any event, within 30 days from the last date of publication of the notice (notwithstanding any provisions of this chapter normally requiring earlier filing of a competing application), will be entitled to comparative consideration with other pending mutually exclusive applications.

(5) Within 7 days of the last day of publication of the notice, the applicant proposing to withdraw shall file a statement in triplicate with the Commission, setting forth the dates on which the notice was published, the text of the notice and the newspaper in which the

notice was published.

(6) Where the Commission orders that further opportunity be afforded for other persons to apply for the facilities sought to be withdrawn, no application of any party to the agreement will be acted upon by the Commission less than 30 days from the last day of publication of the notice specified in subparagraph (2) of this paragraph. Any applications for a broadcast station on the same frequency in the same community, with substantially the same engineering characteristics and proposing to serve substantially the same service area as the application sought to be withdrawn, filed within the 30-day period following the last date of publication of the notice (notwithstanding any provisions of this chapter normally requiring earlier filing of a competing application) or otherwise timely filed pursuant to the provisions of this chapter will be entitled to comparative consideration with other pending mutually exclusive applications. If the application of any party to which the new application may be in conflict has been designated for hearing, any such new application will be entitled to consolidation in the proceeding.

(c) (1) Except where a joint request is filed pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section, any applicant filing (i) an amendment pursuant to § 1.522(a) or a request for dismissal pursuant § 1.568(a) which would remove a conflict with another pending application; (ii) a

petition for leave to amend pursuant to § 1.522 (b) or (c) which would permit a grant of the amended application or an application theretofore in conflict with the amended application; or (iii) a request for dismissal pursuant to \$ 1.586(c), shall file with it an affidavit as to whether or not consideration (including an agreement for merger of interests) has been promised to or re-ceived by such applicant, directly or indirectly, in connection with the amendment, petition or request. Upon the filing of a petition for leave to amend or to dismiss an application for broadcast facilities which has been designated for hearing or upon the dismissal of such application on the Commission's own motion pursuant to § 1.568(b), each applicant or party remaining in hearing, as to whom a conflict would be removed by the amendment or dismissal shall submit for inclusion in the record of that proceeding an affidavit stating whether or not he has directly or indirectly paid or promised consideration (including an agreement for merger of interests) in connection with the removal of such conflict.

(2) Where an affidavit filed pursuant to this paragraph states that consideration has been paid or promised, the affidavit shall set forth in full all relevant facts, including, but not limited to, the material listed in paragraph (a) of this section for inclusion in affidavits.

(d) (1) Affidavits filed pursuant to this section shall be executed by the applicant, permittee or licensee, if an individual; a partner having personal knowledge of the facts, if a partnership; or an officer having personal knowledge of the facts, if a corporation or association.

(2) Requests and affidavits which relate to an application which has not been designated for hearing shall bear the file number of such application. If the affiant is also an applicant, the affidavit shall also bear the file number of afflant's pending application(s). Affidavits which relate to an application which is designated for hearing shall bear the file number of that application and the

hearing docket number.

(e) For the purposes of this section an application shall be deemed to be "pending" before the Commission and a party shall be considered to have the status of an "applicant" from the time an application is filed with the Commission until an order of the Commission granting or denying it is no longer subject to reconsideration by the Commission or to review by any court.

(Sec. 5(a), 74 Stat. 892; 47 U.S.C. 311(c).)

APPLICATION FORMS AND PARTICULAR FILING REQUIREMENTS

§ 1.531 Formal and informal applications

(a) "Formal application" means any request for authorization where an FCC Form for such request is prescribed. "Informal application" means all other requests for authorization. Informal applications may be in letter form, but all such applications should contain a caption clearly indicating the nature of the request submitted therein.

- (b) An informal application requesting modification of an outstanding authorization must comply with the requirements as to signing specified in §§ 1.511 and 1.513.
- § 1.533 Application forms for authority to construct a new station or make changes in an existing station.

(a) Applications for new facilities or modification of existing facilities shall be made on the following forms:

(1) FCC Form 301 "Application for Authority to Construct a New Broadcast Station or Make Changes in an Existing Broadcast Station."

(2) FCC Form 309 "Application for Authority to Construct or Make Changes in an Existing International, Experimental Television, Experimental Facsimile, or a Developmental Broadcast Station."

(3) FCC Form 313 "Application for Authorization in the Auxiliary Broadcast

Services."

(4) FCC Form 318 "Request for Subsidiary Communications Authorizations." For use by existing FM broadcast licensees applying for permit to establish an SCA service, modification of SCA, or renewal of SCA.

(5) FCC Form 330 P "Application for Authority to Construct or Make Changes in an Instructional Fixed Station."

(6) FCC Form 340 "Application for Authority to Construct or make Changes in a Noncommercial Educational TV. FM, or Standard Broadcast Station'

(7) FCC Form 343 "Application for Authority to Construct or make Changes in a Television Broadcast Booster Sta-

tion."

(8) FCC Form 346 "Application for Authority to Construct or make Changes in a Television Broadcast Translator Station."

(b) Applications for construction permit or modification thereof involving the installation of new transmitting apparatus should be filed at least 60 days prior to the contemplated construction.

(Sec. 308, 319, 48 Stat. 1084, 1089, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 308, 319)

- § 1.534 Application for extension of construction permit or for construction permit to replace expired construction permit.
- (a) Application for extension of time within which to construct a station shall be filed on FCC Form 701. The application shall be filed at least 30 days prior to the expiration date of the construction permit if the facts supporting such application for extension are known to the applicant in time to permit such filing. In other cases, an application will be accepted upon a showing satisfactory to the Commission of sufficient reasons for filing within less than 30 days prior to the expiration date. Such applications will be granted upon a specific and detailed showing that the failure to complete was due to causes not under the control of the grantee, or upon a specific and detailed showing of other matter sufficient to justify the extension.
- (b) Application to replace an expired construction permit shall be made on FCC Form 321 "Application for Con-

struction Permit to Replace Expired Permit." Such application must be filed within 30 days of the expiration date of the authorization sought to be replaced. (Sec. 319, 48 Stat. 1089, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 319)

§ 1.536 Application for license to cover construction permit.

(a) The application for station license shall be filed by permittee prior to service or program tests.

(b) The following application forms shall be used:

ly

Il

ng

ior

ri-

ast

for

ast

for.

tion

nges

for

nges TV,

1 for

inges

a for

slator

n per-

ng the

para-

ended;

of time

n shall

ne an-

O days

e con-

porting

it such

ion will

factory

reason

ys prior

applica-

ific and

to com-

der the

specific

expired

nade on

or Con-

١.

n.

(1) FCC Form 302 "Application for New Broadcast Station License."

New Broadcast Station License."

(2) FCC Form 310 "Application for an International, Experimental Television, Experimental Facsimile, or a Developmental Broadcast Station License."

(3) FCC Form 313 "Application for Authorization in the Auxiliary Broadcast Services."

(4) FCC Form 318 "Beauty"

(4) FCC Form 318 "Request for Subsidiary Communications Authorization."
(5) FCC Form 341 "Application for Noncommercial Educational TV, FM,

or Standard Broadcast Station."

(6) FCC Form 344 "Application for Television Broadcast Booster Station License."

(7) FCC Form 347 "Application for Television Broadcast Translator Station

(Sec. 319, 48 Stat. 1089, as amended; 47 U.S.C.

§ 1.537 Application for license to use former main transmitter or antenna as an auxiliary.

The following application forms shall be used when no new construction is involved:

(a) FCC Form 302 "Application for New Broadcast Station License." (b) FCC Form 341 "Application for Noncommercial Educational TV, FM, or Standard Broadcast Station."

(Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084, as amended; 47 U.S.C.

§ 1.538 Application for modification of license.

(a) An application for modification of license may be filed for:

(1) Change in name of licensee where no change in ownership or control is

(2) Change in station location involving no change in transmitter location;

(3) Change in main studio location of a television station to or from a location outside the principal community;

(4) Change in studio location of a standard or FM station to a location outside the city limits other than the associated transmitter site;

(5) Change of hours of operation of a standard broadcast station.

(b) The application forms set forth in 1.533 shall be used.

(Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 308)

§ 1.539 Application for renewal of li-

(a) Unless otherwise directed by the Commission, an application for renewal of license shall be filed at least 90 days prior to the expiration date of the li-

cense sought to be renewed, except that applications for renewal of license of an experimental or developmental broadcast station shall be filed at least 60 days prior to the expiration date of the license sought to be renewed.

(b) No application for renewal of license of any broadcast station will be considered unless there is on file with the Commission the information, if any, currently required by §§ 1.611-1.615, inclusive, for the particular class of station. The renewal application shall include a reference by date and file number to such information on file.

(c) Whenever the Commission regards an application for a renewal of license as essential to the proper conduct of a hearing or investigation, and specifically directs that it be filed by a date certain, such application shall be filed within the time thus specified. If the licensee fails to file such application within the prescribed time, the hearing or investigation shall proceed as if such renewal application had been received.

(d) The following application forms shall be used:

(1) FCC Form 303 "Application for Renewal of Broadcast Station License."
(2) FCC Form 311 "Application for

Renewal of an International, Experimental Television, Experimental Facsimile. or a Developmental Broadcast Station License." To be used for all applications for renewal of licenses of Experimental Television, Experimental Facsimile, and

Developmental Broadcast stations.
(3) FCC Form 313 "Application for Authorization in the Auxiliary Broadcast Services." To be used for all applications for renewal of regular licenses of auxiliary broadcasting stations.
(4) FCC Form 318 "Request for Sub-

Communications Authorizasidiary tions.

(5) FCC Form 342 "Application for Renewal of Noncommercial Educational TV, FM, or Standard Broadcast Station License.'

(6) FCC Form 345 "Application for Renewal of Television Broadcast Booster Station License."

(7) FCC Form 348 "Application for Renewal of Television Broadcast Translator Station License."

(Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 308)

§ 1.540 Application for voluntary assignment or transfer of control.

(a) Application for consent to the assignment of construction permit or license, or for consent to the transfer of control of a corporation holding such a construction permit or license, shall be filed with the Commission on FCC Form 314 (Assignment of License), FCC Form 315 (Transfer of Control), or FCC Form 316 (Short Form). Such application should be filed with the Commission at least 45 days prior to the contemplated effective date of assignment or transfer of control.

(b) The following assignment or transfer applications may be filed on FCC Form 316.

(1) Assignment from an individual or individuals (including partnerships) to a corporation owned and controlled by such individuals or partnerships without

any substantial change in their relative interests:

(2) Assignment from a corporation to its individual stockholders without effecting any substantial change in the disposition of their interests:

(3) Assignment or transfer by which certain stockholders retire and the interest transferred is not a controlling

(4) Corporate reorganization which involves no substantial change in the beneficial ownership of the corporation:

(5) Assignment or transfer from a corporation to a wholly owned subsidiary thereof or vice versa, or where there is an assignment from a corporation to a corporation owned or controlled by the assignor stockholders without substantial change in their interests; or

(6) Assignment of less than a controlling interest in a partnership.

(Sec. 310, 48 Stat. 1086, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 310)

§ 1.541 Application for involuntary assignment of license or transfer of

(a) The Commission shall be notified in writing promptly of the death or legal disability of an individual permittee or licensee, a member of a partnership, or a person directly or indirectly in control of a corporation which is a permittee or licensee.

(b) Within 30 days after the occurrence of such death or legal disability, an application on FCC Form 316 shall be filed requesting consent to involuntary assignment of such permit or license or for involuntary transfer of control of such corporation to a person or entity legally qualified to succeed to the foregoing interests under the laws of the place having jurisdiction over the estate involved.

(Sec. 310, 48 Stat. 1086, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 310)

§ 1.542 Application for temporary authorization.

(a) The specific circumstances in which temporary authority will be granted are set out in Parts 2, 73, and 74 of this chapter.

(b) Temporary authority may be granted to a licensee or permittee of a broadcast station to operate such station for a period not to exceed 90 days upon request therefor. Any such request should be filed with the Commission at least 10 days prior to the date of the proposed operation, and should be accompanied by a statement giving full particulars as to the purpose for which the request is made. Any temporary authority issued under this section may be cancelled by the Commission without further notice or hearing.

(c) No request by a standard broadcast station for temporary authority to extend its hours of operation beyond those authorized by its regular authorization will be accepted or granted by the

Commission.

(d) An informal application may be used provided such application is signed in accordance with the provisions of

(e) Request for temporary operation necessitated by equipment damage or failure may be made without regard to broadcast stations with licensed opthe procedural requirements of this section.

(Sec. 309, 48 Stat. 1085, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 309)

- § 1.543 Application for renewal or modification of special service authoriza-
- (a) No special service authorization will be issued after February 3, 1958: Provided, however, Consideration will be given to renewal or modification of a special service authorization outstanding on February 3, 1958 providing a satisfactory showing has been made in regard to the following, among others:

(1) That the requested operation may not be granted on a regular basis under the existing rules governing the operation of standard broadcast stations:

(2) That experimental operation is not involved as provided for by § 73.32 of this chapter; and

(3) That public interest, convenience, and necessity will be served by the authorization requested.

(b) Application for renewal or modification of special service authorization must be made by formal application on FCC Form 317 "Application for Standard Broadcast Station Special Service Authorization or Extension Thereof."

Application for standard broadcast station experimental operation.

Special experimental authorization may be issued, in accordance with § 73.32 of this chapter, to the licensee of a standard broadcast station in addition to the regular license. An informal application should be used in applying for such au-

(Sec. 303(g), 48 Stat. 1083, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 303(g))

§ 1.545 Application concerning programs to be transmitted to foreign radio stations.

Application under section 325(b) of. the Communications Act for authority to locate, use, or maintain a radio broadcast studio in connection with a foreign radio station should be made on FCC Form 308 "Application for permit to locate, maintain, or use studio or apparatus for production of programs to be transmitted or delivered to foreign radio station": Provided, That licensees or permittees may file an informal application in those cases where the programs to be transmitted or delivered to a foreign raido station has been, is being, or will be broadcast in the United States by said licensee or permittee.

(Sec. 325(b), 48 Stat. 1091; 47 U.S.C. 325(b))

§ 1.546 Application to determine operating power by direct measurement of antenna power.

Application to determine operating power of standard broadcast stations by direct measurement of antenna power shall be made on FCC Form 302 "Application for New Broadcast Station License."

- Application for permission to 8 1.547 use lesser grade operators.
- (a) Application for temporary permission to operate standard and FM

erators of a lesser grade than nor-mally required by the Commission's rules shall be submitted to the Engineer in Charge of the radio district in which the station is located. Such permission will be granted for periods not to exceed 60 days if a proper showing is made, as set forth in this section, and may be renewed upon request only upon the making of an adequate similar-showing. A request for extension of the permission previously granted may be granted upon a showing setting forth what continuing efforts have been made to obtain licensed operators of a grade normally required. The Engineer in Charge may terminate this permission in the absence of a satisfactory showing in the written report that adequate efforts have been made to obtain such operators, or for other good reason in the judgment of the Engineer in Charge.

(b) Such application or report is not required to be submitted on any numbered or prescribed form. However, the request or report shall be in writing, signed by the licensee, if the licensee is an individual: by a partner, if the licensee is a partnership; or by an officer of the corporation, if the licensee is a

corporation.

(c) A specific request for permission to use operators of lesser grade than required by the Commission's rules shall include the following information:

(1) Call letters of the station;

(2) Name of licensee;

(3) The number of persons holding radiotelephone first class operator licenses that will be employed as full-time operators at the station (this does not include part-time employees and persons only available on call in case of emergencies);

(4) A showing that at least one first class operator will be employed full time at the station and will be available on call at all times in the event of equip-

ment failure:

(5) A statement that the additional licensed radiotelephone first class operators required for maintaining the normal schedule of operation could not be obtained for employment at the station;

(6) In the event an operator of the required grade was rejected by the station, a statement should be submitted by the station showing the reason for the

rejection; and

(7) A showing that all known sources of broadcast operators within a reasonable distance have been exhausted. Names and addresses of sources contacted and the date of such contact shall be stated.

(d) The chief operator holding a radiotelephone first class operator license at a station to which temporary permission has been granted shall mail to the Engineer in Charge of the area from whom permission is received, within 3 days after employment of a lesser grade operator, a written certification setting forth the name and operator license number of the lesser grade operator employed and stating that the operator has the ability to perform the normal operation of the station.

(Sec. 318, 48 Stat. 1089, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 318)

§ 1.548 Application to operate by remote control.

Application by an existing licensee or permittee for a permit to operate a standard or FM broadcast station by remote control shall be made on FCC Form 301-A "Request for Modification— Broadcast Station Authorization (Remote Control)."

(Sec. 318, 48 Stat. 1089, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 318)

§ 1.549 Requests for extensions of au. thority to operate without certain indicating instruments.

Requests for extension of authority to operate without a frequency monitor, a modulation monitor, a plate ammeter or voltmeter, a base current meter or common point meter, or a transmission line meter for FM and television stations, should be made by informal application to the Engineer in Charge of the radio district in which the station is located, Such requests must contain information as to when and what steps were taken to repair or replace the defective instru-

APPLICATION PROCESSING PROCEDURES

AUTHORITY: \$\$ 1.561-1.587 issued under secs. 308, 309, 48 Stat. 1084, 1085, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 308, 309.

§ 1.561 Staff consideration of applications which receive action by the Commission.

Upon acceptance of an application, the complete file is reviewed by the staff and, except where the application is acted upon by the staff pursuant to delegation of authority, a report containing the recommendations of the staff and any other documents required is prepared and placed on the Commission's agenda.

§ 1.562 Staff consideration of applications which do not require action by the Commission.

Those applications which do not require action by the Commission but which, pursuant to the delegations of authority set forth in Subpart B.of Part 0 of this chapter, may be acted upon by Chief, Broadcast Bureau are forwarded to the Broadcast Bureau for necessary action. If the application is granted the license division issues the formal authorization. In any case where it is recom mended that the application be set for hearing, where a novel question of policy is presented, or where the Chief, Broadcast Bureau desires instructions from the Commission, the matter is placed on the Commission agenda.

(Sec. 5, 48 Stat. 1068, as amended; 47 USC.

§ 1.564 Acceptance of applications.

(a) Applications which are tendered for filing in Washington, D.C., are dated by the Office of the Secretary upon receipt and then forwarded to the Broadcast Bureau, where an administrative examination is made to ascertain whether the applications are complete. Applications found to be complete or substantially complete are accepted for filing and are given a file number. In case of minor defects as to completeness, the ap-

be returned to the applicant.

(b) Acceptance of an application for filing merely means that it has been the subject of a preliminary review by the commission's administrative staff as to completeness. Such acceptance will not preclude the subsequent dismissal of the application if it is found to be patently not in accordance with the Commission's

(c) At regular intervals the Commission will issue a "Public Notice" listing all applications and major amendments thereto which have been accepted for

to

n-

ne

1

taff

a is

ning

and

plica-n by

t re-

as of

Part

arded

d, the

ther-

ecom-

et_far

policy

Broad-

ced on

U.S.C.

ndered dated

on re-

Broad.

tive ex-

hether

pplica-ubstan-

r filing

case of

the ap-

## § 1.566 Defective applications.

(a) Applications which are determined to be patently not in accordance with the Commission's rules, regulations, or other requirements, unless accompanied by an appropriate request for waiver, will be considered defective and will not be accepted for filing or if inadvertently accepted for filing will be dismissed. Rests for waiver shall show the nature of the waiver or exception desired and shall set forth the reasons in support thereof.

(b) If an applicant is requested by the Commission to file any additional documents or information not included in the prescribed application form, a failure to comply with such request will be deemed to render the application defective, and such application will be dis-

missed.

#### § 1.568 Dismissal of applications.

(a) Subject to the provisions of § 1.525, any application may, upon request of the applicant, be dismissed without prejudice as a matter of right prior to the designation of such application for hearing. An applicant's request for the return of an application that has been accepted for filing will be regarded as a request for dismissal.

(b) Failure to prosecute an application, or failure to respond to official correspondence or request for additional information, will be cause for dismissal. Subject to the provisions of § 1.525, such dismissal will be without prejudice where an application has not yet been designated for hearing, but may be made with prejudice after designation for hearing.

(c) Requests to dismiss an application without prejudice after it has been designated for hearing will be considered only upon written petition properly served upon all parties of record and, where applicable, compliance with the provisions of § 1.525, and will be granted only for good cause shown.

## § 1.569 Applications for frequencies adjacent to Class I-A channels.

Notwithstanding the provisions of any other rules of the Commission, all applications (regardless of when they were or may be filed) for frequencies located within 30 kc/s of a Class I-A channel listed in § 73.25(a) of this chapter will be subject to the provisions of this section. The provisions of paragraph (a) of this section apply to the frequencies

plicant will be requested to supply the missing information. Applications of a Class I-A channel on which an unwhich are not substantially complete will limited time Class II assignment is specified. cifically provided for in \$\$ 73.22 or 73.25 (a) of this chapter, and which are not within 30 kc/s of the remaining Class I-A channels (except with respect to 740 and 1230 kc/s which are to be considered as being within 30 kc/s of duplicated I-A channels only). The provisions of paragraph (b) of this section apply to the frequencies listed in that paragraph, which are within 30 kc/s of unduplicated Class I-A channels and also, in each case, within 30 kc/s of Class I-A channels on which the location of a Class II-A or other unlimited time Class II station has been specified in §§ 73.22 or 73.25 of this chapter. The provisions of paragraph (c) of this section apply to the three frequencies listed therein, which are within 30 kc/s of unduplicated Class I-A channels only.

(a) (1) The provisions of this paragraph apply to the following frequencies: 740, 910, 920, 990, 1000, 1080, 1090, 1110,

1230, and 1240 kc/s.

(2) Where it appears that the facilities requested in any application for one of the designated frequencies (other than an application by an existing Class IV station to increase daytime power on 1230 or 1240 kc/s) involves undue risk of interference or prohibited overlap with a possible new Class II-A assignment specified in § 73.22 of this chapter or a new unlimited time Class II assignment at Anchorage, Alaska, or San Diego, California, specified in § 73.25(a) of this chapter, such application will not be accepted for filing or, if filed prior to the effective date of this section, will not be acted upon, until the location and operating facilities of such new Class II station are established. An application for one of the designated frequencies shall be deemed to involve undue risk of interference with a possible new Class II assignment unless it is demonstrated that no interference would be caused to specified II-A assignments within 30 kc/s, assuming such facilities to be located at the nearest point on the boundary of the nearest state specified by the Clear Channel Decision released September 14, 1961, and assuming such II-A facility radiates at least 1238 mv/m omnidirectionally; and, in the case of frequencies within 30 kc/s of 750 kc/s or 760 kc/s the proposed facility would not cause interference to Class II assignments at San Diego, California, or Anchorage, Alaska, specified in § 73.25(a) of this chapter.

(3) Assignments of new Class II facilities provided for in §§ 73.22 and 73.25(a) of this chapter will be made without regard to the pendency of applications on adjacent frequencies (i.e., the ten frequencies designated in subparagraph (1) of this paragraph and the additional 20 frequencies which are within 30 kc/s of both duplicated and unduplicated Class I-A channels). Any hearing which may be held on an application for an adjacent frequency will not be comparative with respect to the Class II-A facility, and any issues pertaining to the mutual impact of the Class II-A and adjacent channel proposals will be confined to the question of whether, with the Class II

station operating as proposed, the public interest would be served by a grant of the adjacent channel application.

(b) (1) Until September 1, 1964, or such earlier date as may be announced, the provisions of this paragraph will apply to all applications for the following frequencies: 680, 690, 710, 730, 790, 800, 810, 850, 860, 900, 1010, 1050, 1060, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 1070, 107 1130, 1140, 1150, 1170, 1190, and 1220 kc/s

(2) Applications for new stations on, change of existing stations to, or for any major change in operation of stations presently operating on the designated frequencies will be accepted for filing and acted upon in normal course provided they are accompanied by appropriate exhibits and necessary supporting data to show clearly the following with respect to all Class I-A channels within 30 kc/s of the designated frequency:

(i) The proposed transmitter site is located inside the area encompassed by a 500 mile extension of the 0.5 mv/m-50 percent nighttime contour of Class I-A stations on unduplicated channels.

(ii) No interference or prohibited overlap would be caused to Class I-A stations on unduplicated I-A channels, assuming such stations operate with power increased to 750 kw with their present antenna systems and radiation patterns.

(iii) No interference or prohibited overlap would be caused to an assumed Class II-A station on an unduplicated channel, radiating at least 1238 mv/m omnidirectionally from the nearest point on the boundary described in subdivision

(i) of this subparagraph.

(iv) No interference or prohibited overlap would be caused to presently specified Class II-A assignments, assuming such facilities to be located at the nearest point on the boundary of the nearest state specified by the Clear Channel Decision released September 14, 1961, and assuming such II-A facility radiates at least 1238 mv/m omnidirectionally; and, in the case of frequencies within 30 kc/s of 750 kc/s or 760 kc/s, the proposed facility would not cause interference to Class II assignments at San Diego, California, or Anchorage, Alaska, specified in § 73.25(a) of this chapter.

(3) Applications of the type specified in subparagraph (2) of this paragraph filed before October 30, 1961, will be studied to determine whether they comply with each of the four standards set forth in subparagraph (2) of this paragraph. Those applications which are found to comply fully with the standards will be processed and acted upon in normal course. Applications which fail to comply with one or more of the standards will be retained in the pending file without further processing or considera-

(4) Applications for other changes in facilities on the designated frequencies will be processed and acted upon in normal course.

(c) (1) Until September 1, 1964, or such earlier date as may be announced, the provisions of this paragraph will apply to all applications for the following frequencies: 610, 620, 630 kc/s.

(2) Applications for new stations on, change of existing stations to, or for any major change in operation of stations presently operating on the designated frequencies will be accepted for filing and acted upon in normal course provided they are accompanied by appropriate exhibits and necessary supporting data to show clearly the following with respect to all Class I—A channels within 30 kc/s of the designated frequency:

(i) The proposed transmitter site is located inside the area encompassed by a 500 mile extension of the 0.5 mv/m-50 percent nighttime contour of Class I-A stations on unduplicated channels.

(ii) No interference or prohibited overlap would be caused to Class I-A stations on unduplicated I-A channels, assuming such stations operate with power increased to 750 kw, with their present antenna systems and radiation patterns.

(iii) No interference or prohibited overlap would be caused to an assumed Class II-A station on an unduplicated channel, radiating at least 1238 my/m omnidirectionally from the nearest point on the boundary described in subdivision

(i) of this subparagraph.

(3) Applications of the type specified in subparagraph (2) of this paragraph filed before October 30, 1961, will be studied to determine whether they comply with each of the three standards set forth in subparagraph (2) of this paragraph. Those applications which are found to comply fully with the standards will be processed and acted upon in normal course. Applications which fail to comply with one or more of the standards will be retained in the pending file without further processing or consideration.

(4) Applications for other changes in facilities on the designated frequencies will be processed and acted upon in nor-

mal course.

(d) (1) Applications previously accepted for filing which must be held without action pursuant to paragraph (a), (b), or (c) of this section, will not be designated for hearing unless they conflict with applications which may be acted upon in normal course.

(2) If the decision in a hearing looks toward grant of an application which may not be acted upon, pursuant to paragraph (a), (b), or (c) of this section, such application and all applications conflicting with it will be held without final action to the extent required by paragraph (a), (b), or (c) of this section.

(Sec. 307, 48 Stat. 1083: 47 U.S.C. 307)

§ 1.570 Standard broadcast applications involving other North American countries.

(a) Applications involving conflicts with the U.S./Mexican Agreement or with countries which have ratified NARBA. Except for applications falling within the provisions of paragraph (b) of this section, no application will be accepted for filing if authorization of the facilities requested in such application would be inconsistent with the provisions of the North American Regional Broadcasting Agreement (NARBA), or the Agreement Between the United

States of America and the United Mexican States Concerning Radio Broadcasting in the Standard Broadcast Band (the U.S./Mexican Agreement). Any such application which has heretofore been accepted for filing or which is inadvertently accepted for filing will be dismissed.

(b) Applications involving conflicts only with respect to Haiti or countries which have signed but not ratified NARBA. Applications (regardless of when they were or may be filed) for facilities which would be inconsistent with NARBA only with respect to a country which has signed but not completed formal ratification of that agreement, or which would cause objectionable interference (under the standards set forth in NARBA) to a duly notified Haitian station, will be placed or retained in the pending file without further action, except where they conflict with other applications which do not involve international problems. In the latter situation, the various conflicting applications will be designated for hearing in a consolidated proceeding. Where an application inconsistent with international relationships as specified in this paragraph is designated for hearing, the following procedures will govern:

(1) Where it is found that, of the applications involved in a consolidated hearing proceeding, all are inconsistent with international relationships as specified in this paragraph, all will be removed from hearing status and returned

to the pending file.

(2) Where, of the applications involved in a consolidated hearing proceeding, one or more but not all are inconsistent with international relationships as specified in this paragraph the hearing issues will include an issue as to such inconsistency (if necessary the hearing issues will be enlarged, and if closed the hearing record will be reopened, to include this matter). The initial decision and the final decision will contain findings and conclusions as to this issue, but neither the presiding officer nor the Commission will in their decisions take into account such issue in determining whether the public interest would be served by grant of any of the various applications. In the decision in such a proceeding, applications will be:

(i) Granted, where they are not inconsistent with international relationships and the public interest will be

served thereby.

(ii) Denied, if denial is required because of grant of other applications or for other reasons independent of the

consistency issue; or

(iii) Placed in the pending file without removal from hearing status if grant of the application would be in the public interest except for inconsistency with international relationships as specified in this paragraph, or where denial would be only on the basis of comparative consideration with an application which is being placed in the pending file because of such inconsistency.

(3) Where an application inconsistent with international relationships is designated for hearing because of conflict with another application not involving such inconsistency, and the conflict is later removed by amendment or dismissal of the latter application, the inconsistent application will be removed from hearing status and returned to the pending file.

Note 1: Upon ratification by Canada Cuba and the United States, NARRA entered into force April 19, 1960; the Dominican Republic deposited its ratification on May 4, 1961. When the other signatory power, The Bahama Islands and Jamaica ratifies the agreement, or when Haiti (not a signatory power) formally adheres thereto, the Commission upon notification thereof will give public notice of such occurrence. Applications involving conflicts with respect to such country will thereupon automatically be removed from the provisions of paragraph (b) of this section and will fall within paragraph (a) of this section.

If The Bahama Islands and Jamaica completes formal ratification of NARBA, and at that time Haiti has not yet formalized it adherence to the agreement, the Commission will give consideration to whether applications involving conflicts with Haitian stations should continue to be handled as provided in paragraph (b) of this section, or whether, in view of the then pertaining relationship with Haiti in this area, they should be handled as provided in paragraph (a) of this section, or should be handled otherwise. Applicants for facilities involving conflicts with duly notified Haitian stations should

take note of these possibilities.

Note 2: For the purpose of this section an application is not regarded as inconsistent with the provisions of NARBA if it is for Class IV facilities operating with more than 250 watts but no more than 1 kw power, to be located in those portions of the United States where such facilities are not precluded under the Note to 173.21(c) of this chapter, and where such facilities would not cause objectionable interference (under the standards set forth in NARBA) to a duly notified station in any other NARBA signatory country or in Haiti.

Note 3: As to the use in hearings of groundwave field intensity measurements involving foreign countries, see the note in

§ 73.183(b) of this chapter.

(c) Amendment of application designated for hearing. When, in the case of any application which has been designated for hearing on issues not including an issue as to consistency with international relationships and as to which no final decision has been rendered, action under this section becomes appropriate because of inconsistency with international relationships, the applicant involved shall, notwithstanding the provisions of §§ 1.522 and 1.571, be permitted to amend its application to achieve consistency with such relationships. In such cases the provisions of § 1.605(c) will apply.

(d) Applications not involving conflict with NARBA or U.S./Merican Agreement. As a matter of general practice, applications which are consistent with NARBA and the U.S./Merican Agreement and which would not involve objectionable interference to a duly notified Haitian assignment, will be considered and acted upon by the Commission in accordance with its established procedure. In particular cases, involving applications of this character but in which special international considerations require that a different procedure be followed, the applicant involved will be formally advised to this effect.

§ 1.571 Processing of standard broad-cast applications.

(a) Applications for standard broadcast facilities are divided into three

(1) In the first group are applications for new stations (except applications for new Class II-A stations) or for major changes in the facilities of authorized stations, i.e., any changes in frequency, power, hours of operation, or station location: Provided, however, That the commission may, within 15 days after the tender for filing of any application for other modification of facilities, advise the applicant that such application is considered to be one for a major change and therefore is subject to the provisions of § 1.580.

(2) The second group consists of applications for licenses and all other changes in the facilities of authorized

cţ

m.

, to

10

ac-

opli-

s of

DESC-

dean

volv-

dera-

(3) The third group consists of applications for new Class II-A stations.

(b) If an application is amended so as to effect a major change as defined in paragraph (a) (1) of this section or so as to result in a transfer of control or assignment which, in the case of an authorized station, would require the filing of an application therefor on FCC Form 314 or 315 (see § 1.540), § 1.580 will apply

to such amended application.

(c) Applications for new stations (except new Class II-A stations) or for ajor changes in the facilities of authorized stations are processed as nearly as ssible in the order in which they are filed. Such applications will be placed in the processing line in numerical sequence, and are drawn by the staff for study, the lowest file number first. Thus, the file number determines the order in which the staff's work is begun on a par-ticular application. There are two exceptions thereto: the Broadcast Bureau is authorized to (1) group together for processing applications which involve interference conflicts where it appears that the applications must be designated for hearing in a consolidated proceeding; and (2) to group together for processing and simultaneous consideration, without designation for hearing, all applications filed by existing Class IV stations requesting an increase in daytime power which involve interlinking interference problems only, regardless of their respective dates of filing. In order that those applications which are entitled to be grouped for processing may be fixed prior to the time processing of the earliest filed application is begun, the Commission will periodically publish in the FEDERAL REG-ISTER a Public Notice listing applications which are near the top of the processing line and announcing a date (not less than 30 days after publication) on which the listed applications will be considered available and ready for processing and by which all applications excepting those specified in exception (2) in this paragraph must be filed if they are to be grouped with any of the listed appli-

(d) Applications for new Class II-A stations are placed at the head of the processing line and processed as quickly as possible. Action on such applications

may be at any time more than 30 days after public notice is given of acceptance of the application for filing.

(e) The processing and consideration of applications for new stations or major changes on those frequencies specified in § 1.569 are subject to certain restrictions, as set forth therein.

(f) Applications other than those for new stations or for major changes in the facilities of authorized stations are not placed on the processing line but are processed as nearly as possible in the

order in which they are filed.

(g) Applications for modifications of license to change hours of operation of a class IV station, to decrease hours of operation of any other class of station, or to change station location involving no change in transmitter site will be considered without reference to the processing line.

(h) If, upon examination, the Commission finds that the public interest, convenience, and necessity will be served by the granting of an application, the same will be granted. If, on the other hand, the Commission is unable to make such a finding and it appears that a hearing may be required, the procedure set forth in § 1.593 will be followed.

(i) When an application which has been designated for hearing has been removed from the hearing docket, the application will be returned to its proper position (as determined by the file number) in the processing line. Whether or not a new file number will be assigned will be determined pursuant to paragraph (j) of this section after the application has been removed from the

hearing docket.

(j) (1) A new file number will be assigned to an application for a new station, or for major changes in the facilities of authorized stations, when it is amended to change frequency, to increase power, to increase hours of operation, or to change station location. Any other amendment modifying the engineering proposal, except an amendment respecting the type of equipment specified, will also result in the assignment of a new file number unless such amendment is accompanied by a complete engineering study showing that the amendment would not involve new or increased interference problems with existing stations or other applications pending at the time the amendment is filed. If, after submission and acceptance of such an engineering amendment, subsequent examination indicates new or increased interference problems with either existing stations or other applications pending at the time the amendment was received in the Commission, the application will then be assigned a new file number and placed in the processing line according to the numerical sequence of the new file number.

(2) A new file number will be assigned to an application for a new station when it is amended to specify a change in ownership as a result of which one or more parties with an ownership interest in the original application do not have, on a collective basis, a 50 percent or more ownership interest in the amended application.

(3) An application for changes in the facility of an existing station will continue to carry the same file number although an assignment of license or transfer of control of said licensee (permittee) -applicant has been consented to by the Commission, provided the application for changes in facility (FCC Form 301) is amended jointly by the assignor and assignee or transferor and transferee, upon consummation of the assignment or transfer, to reflect the ownership changes and to include the financial and programming proposals of the new licensee (permittee)-applicant.

(k) When an application is reached for processing, and it is necessary to address a letter to the applicant asking further information, the application will not be processed until the information requested is received, and the application will be placed in the pending file to await

the applicant's response.

(1) When an application is placed in the pending file, the applicant will be notified of the reason for such action.

Note: Pending the Commission's re-study of the rules pertaining to allocation of stand-ard broadcast facilities, requests for standard broadcast authorizations will be considered as set forth in paragraphs (a) and (b) of this note, notwithstanding any provisions

of this chapter to the contrary.

(a) Applications for new standard broadcast stations or for major changes in the facilities of existing stations on the frequencies specified in §§ 73.25, 73.26, and 73.27 of this chapter, will be accepted for filing only when the applications fall within the

following categories:

(1) Applications requesting authority to increase power of existing Class IV stations on local channels from 250 watts, not to exceed 1 kilowatt, or, from 100 watts to 250 watts or 500 watts.

(2) Applications for new Class II-A sta-

tions specified in § 73.22 of this chapter.
(3) Applications for other facilities, except new 100 watt Class IV proposals, where a showing has been submitted to demonstrate the control of the control o strate that the proposed operation (1) would bring a first interference-free primary service, day or night, to at least 25 percent of the area or 25 percent of the population within the proposed interference-free service contour; and (ii) would not cause any objectionable interference to existing stations, and would not involve prohibited overlap as specified in § 73.37 of the rules with existing stations.

(b) Applications for standard broadcast

facilities now pending will be processed and acted upon in normal course. Applications for new stations or for major changes in existing stations tendered for filing after May 10, 1962, which are not consistent with the interim criteria, will be returned to the

applicant.

§ 1.572 Processing of television broadcast applications.

(a) Applications for television broad-cast stations are divided into two groups.

(1) In the first group are applications for new stations or for major changes in the facilities of authorized stations, i.e., (i) any change in frequency or station location, or (ii) any change in power, antenna height above average terrain and/or antenna location, if the change or combinations of changes results in a change of 50 percent or more in the area within the Grade B contour of the station: Provided, however, That the Commission may, within 15 days after the

tender for filing of any other application for modification of facilities, advise the applicant that such application is considered to be one for a major change and therefore is subject to the provisions of ₹ 1.580.

(2) The second group consists of applications for licenses to cover construction permits and all other changes in the facilities of authorized stations.

(b) If an application is amended so as to effect a major change as defined in paragraph (a) (1) of this section or so as to result in an assignment or transfer of control which, in the case of an authorized station, would require the filing of an application therefor on FCC Form 314 or 315 (see § 1.540), § 1.580 will apply to such amended application.

(c) Applications for television stations will be processed as nearly as possible in the order in which they are filed.

(d) Regardless of the number of applications filed for channels in a city or the number of assignments available in that city, those applications which are mutually exclusive, i.e., which request the same channel, will be designated for All other applications for channels will, if the applicants are duly qualified, receive grants. For example, if Channels 6, 13, 47, and 53 have been assigned to City X and there are pending two applications for Channel 6 and one application for each of the remaining channels, the latter three applications will be considered for grants without hearing and the two mutually exclusive applications requesting Channel 6 will be designated for hearing. If there are two pending applications for Channel 6 and two applications for Channel 13, separate hearings will be held.

(e) Where applications are mutually exclusive because the distance between their respective proposed transmitter sites is contrary to the station separation requirements set forth in § 73.610 of this chapter, said applications will be processed and designated for hearing at the time the application with the lower file number is reached for processing. In order to be considered mutually exclusive with a lower file number application, the higher file number application must have been accepted for filing at least one day before the lower file number application has been acted upon by

the Commission.

§ 1.573 Processing of FM and noncommercial educational FM broadcast applications.

(a) Applications for FM broadcast stations are divided into two groups.

(1) In the first group are applications for new stations or for major changes in the facilities of authorized stations, i.e., (i) any change in frequency, station location or class of station, and (ii) any change in power, antenna height above average terrain and/or antenna location, if the change or combination of changes results in a change of 50 percent or more in the area within the station's 1 my/m contour: Provided, however, That the Commission may, within 15 days after the tender for filing of any other application for modification of facilities, advise the applicant that such application is

considered to be one for a major change and therefore is subject to the provisions of § 1.580.

(2) The second group consists of applications for licenses and all other changes in the facilities of authorized

stations

(b) If an application is amended so as to effect a major change as defined in paragraph (a) (1) of this section or so as to result in an assignment or transfer of control which, in the case of an authorized station, would require the filing of an application therefor on FCC Form 314 or 315 (see § 1.540), § 1.580 will apply

to such amended application.

(c) Except as provided in the note to this section, if, upon examination, the Commission finds that the public interest, convenience and necessity will be served by the granting of an application for FM broadcast facilities (Class A, Class B, Class C or noncommercial educational), the same will be granted. If, on the other hand, the Commission is unable to make such a finding and it appears that a hearing may be required, the procedure set forth in § 1.593 will be

Note: During further consideration of the matters and issues in Docket No. 14185 (pertaining to the revision of the FM broadcast applications for FM broadcast authorizations (on both commercial and noncommercial educational channels in Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands and on noncommercial educational channels elsewhere whether in or out of hearing status, and regardless of the date they were or may be tendered for filing) will be subject to the following procedures, notwithstanding any provision of the FM broadcast rules or of

this section to the contrary:

(a) Consideration pending decision as to an FM Table of Assignments for Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands and adoption thereof if decided on: Pending decision as to adoption of a Table of Assignments for the 80 commercial channels in Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands, and final adoption of such Table if it is concluded to be in the public interest, no application will be granted or accepted for filing proposing a new FM sta-tion or a change in the channel of an existing FM station in Puerto Rico or the Virgin Islands. Applications for other changes in the facilities of existing FM stations in Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands will be accepted and acted upon if consistent with the requirements of subpart B, Part 73, of this chapter.

(b) Alaska, Hawaii, and Guam: Applications for facilities on commercial channels in Alaska, Hawaii, and Guam will be accepted and acted upon if they meet the requirements of Subpart B, Part 73, of this chapter.

(c) Noncommercial educational stations: With respect to grant and (after August 8, 1962) acceptance of applications for construction permits for new or changed facilities on the channels reserved in § 73.501 of this chapter for educational use, the following restrictions will apply:

Applications for facilities on channels 218, 219, and 220 must meet the following

criteria:

(i) The facilities requested must not exceed the maximum facilities specified in § 73.211 of this chapter (as amended July 25, 1963, effective September 11, 1963) for Class B or Class C commercial stations, depending on the zone in which the requested facilities would be located.

(ii) The requested facilities must be located, with respect to any assignment on FM Channels 221, 222, and 223 specified in the

table of assignments in § 73.202 of this chap ter at no less than the minimum miles separations specified for stations of the class in §§ 73.207 and 73.504 of this charter

(iii) Where the application is for ch in transmitter site, the move must no shorten the separation between the station and other co-channel and adjacent-channel stations, if the result would be a spacing less than that specified in § 73.207 of the chapter (as amended July 25, 1963, effective September 11, 1963).

(2) No application for facilities on an channel specified in § 73.501 of this ch will be granted or accepted if the facili requested would cause objectionable interference within the 1 mv/m contour of any co-channel or adjacent-channel station, or receive interference within the proposed mv/m contour. The following sta shall be used to determine the existence of objectionable interference:

(i) The distance to the 1 mv/m conton shall be determined by use of Figure 1 of § 73.333 of this chapter (as amended July 25, 1962, effective September 10, 1962).

(ii) The distance to the applicable interference contour shall be determined by the F(50,10) curve published with the Consion's Order, FCC 61-1447, adopted Dece 6, 1961, setting forth the interim procedure for processing FM applications.

(iii) Objectionable interference will be considered to exist where, on the basis of the curves referred to in this subparagraph the undesired signal of a co-channel signal exceeds one-tenth of the desired signal, br the undesired signal of a co-channel undesired signal of a station 200 kc/s removed exceeds one half of the desired signal the undesired signal of a station 400 kc/s re moved exceeds 10 times the desired s or the undesired signal of a station 600 kg removed exceeds 100 times the desired signal

(3) Directional antennas. No applic for construction permit for a new sta change in channel, or change in en facilities on the same channel will be gra or accepted for filing where it propodirectional antenna with a maximum minimum ratio of more than 15 db.

(d) Maximum and minimum facilities ju stations on noncommercial channels. In provisions of these rules as to min facilities shall apply to noncommercial ed cational stations operating on the channel specified in § 73.501 of this chapter, or a grant or acceptance of applications by any existing station for increase in facility its present channel; and no provisions a maximum facilities shall apply to no mercial educational stations on Ch to 217, inclusive, set forth in § 73.501 of this chapter.

#### § 1.574 Processing of internation broadcast applications.

(a) Applications for internation broadcast facilities are divided into im groups.

(1) In the first group are application for new stations for new or addition target zones, or for major changes in the facilities of authorized stations, i.e. a substantial change (other than loa) in transmitter location or a sign change in the delivered median field in tensity at the target zone: Provide however, That the Commission within 15 days after the tender for 1 ing of any other application for m cation, advise the applicant that a cation, advise the applicant that application is considered to be one in a major change and therefore is subj to the provisions of § 1.580.

(2) The second group consists of 19 plications for licenses and all of changes in the facilities of auth

(b) If an application is amended so as to effect a major change as defined in paragraph (a) (1) of this section, or so as to result in an assignment or transfer of control which, in the case of an authorized station, would require the filing of an application therefor on FCC fing of all application affector on FCC form 314 or 315 (see § 1.540), § 1.580 will apply to such amended application.

(c) Applications for international

broadcast stations will be processed as nearly as possible in the order in which

they are filed.

1 1

ards to st

the interest the contract of t

ii be sis of praph, signal al, the resignal ale are

ties for ls. No minum al edu-hannels

or to

by any itties on the as to concouncies 201 l of this

ation

ation

nto tro

ditional

nges is

n local

field in-

Tovided

modifi-

one is

Il other

Note: Pending rule making pertaining to the authorization of international broadcast stations, no application seeking authority to construct a new international broadcast station or seeking authority to operate a greater number of frequency hours than authorized on April 25, 1963, will be granted, and, after April 25, 1963, no such application will be accepted for filing.

§ 1.578 Amendments to applications for renewal, assignment and/or transfer of control.

(a) Any amendment to an application for renewal of any instrument of authorization shall be considered to be a minor amendment, except that any amendment which seeks to change the proposals contained therein relating to future programming of a station shall be considered to be a major amendment: Provided, however, That the Commission may, within 15 days after tender for filing of any other amendment, advise the applicant that the amendment is considered to be a major amendment and therefore is subject to the provisions of

(b) Any amendment to an application for assignment of construction permit or license, or consent to the transfer of control of a corporation holding such a construction permit or license, shall be considered to be a minor amendment, except that any amendment which seeks a change in the ownership interest of the proposed assignee or transferee which would result in a change in control, or any amendment which would require the filing of FCC Forms 314 or 315 (see § 1.540) if the changes sought were made in an original application for assignment or transfer of control, shall be considered to be a major amendment: Provided, however, That the Commission may, within 15 days after the tender for filing of any other amendment, advise the applicant that the amendment is considered to be a major amendment and therefore is subject to the provisions of

§1.580 Local notice of filing; public notice of acceptance for filing; petitions to deny.

(a) All applications for instruments of authorization in the broadcast service (and major amendments thereto, as indicated in §§ 1.571, 1.572, 1.573, 1.574, and 1.578) are subject to the provisions of this section, except applications for:

(1) A minor change in the facilities of an authorized station, as indicated in

11 1.571-1.574.

(2) Consent to an involuntary assignment or transfer under section 310(b) of the Communications Act of 1934, as

or transfer thereunder which does not result in a change of control and which may be applied for on FCC Form 316 pursuant to the provisions of § 1.540(b).

(3) A license under section 319(c) of the Communications Act or, pending application for or grant of such license, any special or temporary authorization to permit interim operation to facilitate completion of authorized construction or to provide substantially the same service as would be authorized by such license.

(4) Extension of time to complete construction of authorized facilities.

(5) An authorization of facilities for remote pickup or studio links for use in the operation of a broadcast station.

(6) Authorization pursuant to section 325(b) of the Communications Act where the programs to be transmitted are special events not of a continuing nature.

(7) An authorization under any of the proviso clauses of section 308(a) of the

Communications Act.

(b) No application subject to the provisions of this section (whether as originally filed or as amended) will be acted upon by the Commission less than 30 days following issuance of public notice of the acceptance for filing of such application or amendment: Provided, however, That the Commission, notwithstanding the requirements of this section, may, if the grant of such application is otherwise authorized by law and if it finds that there are extraordinary circumstances requiring emergency operations in the public interest and that delay in the institution of such emergency operations would seriously prejudice the public interest, grant a temporary authorization accompanied by a statement of its reasons therefor, to permit such emergency operations for a period not exceeding 90 days, and upon making like findings may extend such temporary authorization for one additional period not to exceed 90 days.

(c) Except as otherwise provided in paragraph (e) of this section, an applicant filing any application or an amendment thereto which is subject to the provisions of this section (except for applications for stations in the international broadcast service and for television translator stations) shall cause to be published a notice of such filing as follows: Notice shall be published at least twice a week for the 2 weeks immediately following the tendering for filing of such application or amendment, or at least twice a week for the 2 weeks immediately following notification by the Commission pursuant to § 1.571, § 1.572, § 1.573, or § 1.578 in a daily newspaper of general circulation published in the community in which the station is located or proposed to be located: Provided, however, That if there is no such daily newspaper published in the community, the notice shall be published as follows:

(1) If one or more weekly newspapers of general circulation are published in the community in which the station is located or proposed to be located, notice shall be published in such a weekly newspaper once a week for the 3 weeks immediately following the tendering for filing amended, or to a voluntary assignment of such application or amendment, or

once a week for the 3 weeks immediately following notification by the Commission pursuant to § 1.571, § 1.572, § 1.573, or § 1.578.

(2) If no weekly newspaper of general circulation is published in the community in which the station is located or proposed to be located, notice shall be published at least twice a week for the 2 weeks immediately following the tendering for filing of such application or amendment, or at least twice a week for the 2 weeks immediately following notification by the Commission pursuant to § 1.571, § 1.572, § 1.573, or § 1.578, in the daily newspaper having the greatest general circulation in the community in which the station is located or proposed to be located:

And provided further, That in the case of an application for a permit pursuant to section 325(b) of the Communications Act, the notice shall be published at least twice a week for the 2 weeks immediately following the tendering for filing of such application, or at least twice a week for the 2 weeks immediately following notification by the Commission pursuant to § 1.571, § 1.572, § 1.573, or § 1.578, in a daily newspaper of general circulation in the largest city in the principal area to be served in the United States by the foreign radio broadcast

And provided further, That in the case of an application for change in the location of a station, the notice shall be published both in the community in which the station is located and in the community in which the station is proposed to be located.

(d) If the application seeks modifica tion, assignment, transfer or renewal of an operating broadcast station (except for applications for stations in the international broadcast service and for television translator stations), the applicant shall, in addition to publishing a notice of such filing as provided in paragraph (c) of this section, cause the same notice to be broadcast over that station at least once daily on 4 days in the week immediately following the tendering for filing of such application, or in the week immediately following notification by the Commission pursuant to § 1.571, § 1.572, § 1.573, or § 1.578. In the case of television broadcast stations and noncommercial educational television broadcast stations, such notice shall be broadcast orally with camera focused on the announcer. The notice required by this paragraph shall be broadcast during the following periods:

(1) For television broadcast stations, between 7:00 p.m. and 10:00 p.m.

(2) For standard and FM broadcast stations, between 7:00 a.m. and 10:00 a.m., but if such stations do not operate during those hours, then between 6:00 p.m. and 9:00 p.m.

(3) For noncommercial educational television broadcast stations, between 7:00 p.m. and 10:00 p.m., but if the period of broadcast of notice falls within a portion of the year during which such stations do not broadcast, then such stations need not comply with the provisions of this paragraph.

(4) For noncommercial educational FM broadcast stations and standard broadcast stations operating as educational stations, between 3:00 p.m. and 10:00 p.m., but if the period of broadcast of notice falls within a portion of the year during which such stations do not broadcast, then such stations need not comply with the provisions of this

paragraph.

(e) If the station in question is the only operating station in its broadcast service which is located in the community involved, or if it is a noncommercial educational station (FM or television) or a standard broadcast station operating as a noncommercial educational station, publication of the notice in a newspaper, as provided in paragraph (c) of this section, is not required, and publication by broadcast over that station as provided in paragraph (d), shall be deemed sufficient to meet the requirements of paragraphs (c) and (d) of this section: Provided, however, That noncommercial educational FM broadcast stations, noncommercial educational television broadcast stations, and standard broadcast stations operating as noncommercial educational stations which do not broadcast during the portion of the year in which the period of broadcast of notice falls must comply with the provisions of paragraph (c) of this section.

(f) The notice required by paragraphs (c) and (d) of this section shall contain the information indicated in subparagraphs (1) through (4) of this paragraph, and, if the notice concerns applications and amendments referred to in subparagraphs (5) through (9) of this paragraph, shall also contain the information called for in those subparagraphs

graphs:

(1) The name of the applicant, if the applicant is an individual; the names of all partners, if the applicant is a partnership; or the names of all officers and directors and of those persons holding 10 percent or more of the capital stock or other ownership interest if the applicant is a corporation or an unincorporated association. (In the case of applications for assignment or transfer of control, information should be included for all parties to the application.)

(2) The purpose for which the application was filed (i.e., construction permit, modification, transfer or assign-

ment of control, renewal, etc.).
(3) The date when the application or amendment was tendered for filing with

the Commission.

(4) The call letters, if any, of the station, and the frequency or channel on which the station is operating or pro-

poses to operate.

(5) In the case of an application for construction permit for a new station, the facilities sought, including type and class of station, power, location of studios, transmitter site and antenna height.

(6) In the case of an application-for modification of a construction permit or license, the exact nature of the modifica-

tion sought.

(7) In the case of an amendment to an application, the exact nature of the amendment.

(8) In the case of applications for a permit pursuant to section 325(b) of the Communications Act, the call letters and location of the foreign radio broadcast station, the frequency or channel on which it operates, and a description of the programs to be transmitted over the station.

(9) In the case of an application for renewal of license, as follows:

The application of this station for a renewal of its license to operate this station in the public interest was tendered for filing with the Federal Communications Commission on _______ Members of the public who desire to bring to the Commission's attention facts concerning the operation of the station should write to the Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554, not later than _______ Letters should set forth in detail the specific facts which the writer wishes the Commission to consider in passing on this application.

Note 1: In the required statement in subparagraph (9) of this paragraph, the applicant shall insert, as the date on or before which members of the public who desire to submit facts should write to the Commission, the date 30 days after the date upon which the application was tendered for filing.

for filing.

NOTE 2: The first sentence of the required statement in subparagraph (9) of this paragraph shall satisfy the requirement of subparagraph (3) of this paragraph in the case of an application for renewal of license.

(g) An applicant filing any application or an amendment thereto for a television broadcast translator station which is subject to this section shall cause to be published a notice of such filing at least once during the two week period immediately following the tendering for filing of such application or major amendment, or, when an applicant is specifically advised by the Commission that public notice is required in a particular case pursuant to § 1.572, such notice shall be published at least once during the two week period immediately following Commission notification, in a daily, weekly or bi-weekly publication having general circulation in the community or area to be served: Provided, however, That, if there is no publication of general circulation in the community or area to be served, the applicant shall determine an appropriate means of providing the required notice to the general public, such as posting in the local post office or other public place. The notice shall state:

(1) The name of the applicant, the community or area to be served, and the

transmitter site.

(2) The purpose for which the application was filed (whether the application is for a new translator station, for authority to make changes in an existing translator station, for assignment or transfer of control, renewal, etc.).

(3) The date when the application or amendment was filed with the

Commission.

(4) The output channel or channels on which the station is operating or proposes to operate and the power used or proposed to be used.°

(5) In the case of an application for changes in authorized facilities, the nature of the changes sought.

(6) In the case of a major amendment to an application, the nature of the amendment.

(7) A statement that the station engages in or intends to engage in rebroadcasting, and the call letters, location and channel of operation of each station whose signals it is rebroadcasting or intends to rebroadcast.

ing or intends to rebroadcast.

(h) Within 7 days of the last day of publication or broadcast of the noti required by paragraphs (c), (d), or (g) of this section, the applicant shall file a statement in triplicate with the Commission, setting forth the dates on which the notice was published, the newspaper in which the notice was published, the text of the notice, and/or, where applicable, the dates and times that the notice was broadcast and the text thereof When public notice is given by other means, as provided in paragraph (g) of this section, the applicant shall file within 7 days of the giving of such notice, the text of the notice, the means by which it was accomplished, and the date thereof.

> an in ob

> th

tis

(i) Any party in interest may file with the Commission a petition to deny such application (whether originally filed or amended) no later than 30 days after issuance of a public notice of the acceptance for filing of any such application or amendment thereto: Provided, however, That in the case of applications for standard broadcast facilities, petitions to deny may be filed at any time prior to the day of Commission grant thereof without hearing or the day of formal designation thereof for hearing; but where the Commission issues a public notice pursuant to the provisions of § 1.571(c) listing standard broadcast applications as available and ready for processing, no petitions to deny any such listed application will be accepted after the "cut off" date specifie in the public notice: And provided further, That in the case of applications for renewal of license, petitions to deny may be filed at any time prior to the day of Commission grant thereof without hearing or the day of formal designation thereof for hearing. Petitions to deny shall contain specific allegations of fact sufficient to show that the petitioner is a party in interest and that a grant of the application would be prima facie inconsistent with the public interest convenience, and necessity. Such alle gations of fact shall, except for those of which official notice may be taken be supported by affidavit of a person or persons with personal knowledge thereof.

(j) The applicant may file an opposition to any petition to deny, and the petitioner a reply to such opposition (set § 1.45) in which allegations of fact or denials thereof shall be supported by affidavit of a person or persons with per-

sonal knowledge thereof.

(k) (1) The provisions of sections 30 and 311(a) of the Communications at as amended by Public Law 86-752, shall not be applicable to applications for assignments of licenses or construction permits or for transfers of control of corporate licensees or permittees which are pending before the Commission and

which have not been designated for hearing prior to December 12, 1960.

(2) Any other applications in the

categories subject to this section which nding before the Commission and are pending believe and been designated for hearing before December 12, 1960, will not be cted on by the Commission until at least 30 days after that date. Any party in interest may file a petition to deny such pplications pursuant to the provisions of this section. The provisions of section of the Communications Act, as in effect prior to December 12, 1960, shall not be applicable to such applications. However, such applications shall not be subject to the provisions of paragraph (c) of this section.

(Sec. 5(a), 74 Stat. 892; 47 U.S.C. 311)

ce

10

he

file

eny

ter blic

18-

for

the

dami

and

Il be

ation

f fact

ner i

int of

facie

terest,

alle-

those

son or

nereof.

he pe-

n (see

iact or

ted by

th per-

ons 301

ns Act,

2, shall

for as-

ruction

strol of

which

ion and

§ 1.587 Procedure for filing informal objections.

Before Commission action on any application for an instrument of authorization, other than a license pursuant wa construction permit, any person may file informal objections to the grant. Such objections shall be signed by the The limitation on pleadings and time for filing pleadings provided for in 1.45 shall not be applicable to any objections duly filed under this section.

#### ACTION ON APPLICATIONS

§ 1.591 Grants without hearing of authorizations other than licenses pursuant to construction permits.

(a) In the case of any application for an instrument of authorization other then a license pursuant to a construction permit, the Commission will make the grant if it finds (on the basis of the application, the pleadings filed, or other atters which it may officially notice) that the application presents no substantial and material question of fact and meets the following requirements:

(i) There is not pending a mutually exclusive application filed in accordance with paragraph (b) of this section;

(2) The applicant is legally, technically, financially, qualified; and otherwise

(3) The applicant is not in violation of provisions of law or this chapter or established policies of the Commission:

(4) A grant of the application would otherwise serve the public interest, con-

venience, and necessity.

(b) In making its determinations purant to the provisions of paragraph (a) of this section, the Commission will not sider any other application, or any other application if amended so as to require a new file number, as being mutually exclusive or in conflict with the application under consideration unless such other application was substantially complete and tendered for filing by whichever date is earlier: (1) The close of business on the day preceding the day on which the Commission takes action. with respect to the application under consideration; or (2) the close of busies on the day preceding the day designated by public notice in the FEDERAL RECESTER as the day the application under consideration is available and ready for processing.

Norz: Paragraph (b) (2) of this section applies only to standard broadcast applications for new stations or for major changes in the facilities of authorized stations. See also §§ 1.227(b) (1) and 1.571 (c) and (h).

(c) If a petition to deny the application has been filed in accordance with § 1.580 and the Commission makes the grant in accordance with paragraph (a) of this section, the Commission will deny the petition and issue a concise statement setting forth the reasons for denial and disposing of all substantial issues raised by the petition.

(Sec. 309, 48 Stat. 1085, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 309)

### § 1.592 Conditional grant.

(a) Where a grant of an application would preclude the grant of any application or applications mutually exclusive with it, the Commission may, if the public interest will be served thereby, make a conditional grant of one of the applications and designate all of the mutually exclusive applications for hearing. Such conditional grant will be made upon the express condition that such grant is subject to being withdrawn if, at the hearing, it is shown that public interest will be better served by a grant of one of the other applications. Such conditional grants will be issued only where it appears:

(1) That some or all of the applications were not filed in good faith but were filed for the purpose of delaying or hindering the grant of another

application; or

(2) That public interest requires the prompt establishment of broadcast service in a particular community or area; or

(3) That a grant of one or more applications would be in the public interest, and that a delay in making a grant to any applicant until after the conclusion of a hearing on all applications might jeopardize the rights of the United States under the provisions of international agreement to the use of the frequency in question; or

That a grant of one application would be in the public interest, and that it appears from an examination of the remaining applications that they cannot be granted because they are in violation of provisions of the Communications Act, other statutes, or the provisions of this chapter.

(b) When two or more applications for the same television assignment have been designated for hearing, the Commission may, if the public interest will be served thereby, make a conditional grant to a group composed of any two or more of the competing applicants, such grant to terminate when the successful applicant commences operation under the terms of a regular authorization. No conditional grant will be made unless all of the competing applicants have been afforded a reasonable opportunity to participate in the group seeking the conditional grant. In its application, the group shall include a special showing as to the need for the service pending operation by the successful applicant under the terms of a regular authorization; the effect, if any, of a grant on the position of any applicant which is not a member of the group; and

any other factors which are deemed pertinent to the public interest judgment.

### § 1.593 Designation for hearing.

If the Commission is unable, in the case of any application for an instrument of authorization, to make the findings specified in § 1.591(a), it will formally designate the application for hearing on the grounds or reasons then obtaining and will forthwith notify the applicant and all known parties in interest of such action and the grounds and reasons therefor, specifying with particularity the matters and things in issue but not including issues or requirements phrased generally.

(Sec. 309, 48 Stat. 1085, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 309)

#### § 1.594 Local notice of designation for hearing.

(a) Except as otherwise provided in paragraph (c) of this section, when an application subject to the provisions of § 1.580 (except for applications for stations in the international broadcast service and for television translator stations) is designated for hearing, the applicant shall cause to be published a notice of such designation as follows: Notice shall be published at least twice a week, for the 2 weeks immediately following release of the Commission's order specifying the time and place of the commencement of the hearing, in a daily newspaper of general circulation published in the community in which the station is located or proposed to be located: Pro-vided, however, That if there is no such daily newspaper published in the community, the notice shall be published as follows:

(1) If one or more weekly newspapers of general circulation are published in the community in which the station is located or proposed to be located, notice shall be published in such a weekly newspaper once a week for the three weeks immediately following the release of the Commission's order specifying the time and place of the commencement of the hearing;

(2) If no weekly newspaper of general circulation is published in the community in which the station is located or proposed to be located, notice shall be published at least twice a week for the two weeks immediately following the release of the Commission's order specifying the time and place of the commencement of the hearing in the daily newspaper having the greatest general circulation in the community in which the station is located or proposed to be

And provided further, That in the case of an application for a permit pursuant to section 325(b) of the Communications Act, the notice shall be published at least twice a week for the two weeks immediately following release of the Commission's order specifying the time and place of the commencement of the hearing in a daily newspaper of general circulation in the largest city in the principal area to be served in the United States by the foreign radio broadcast

And provided further, That in the case of an application for change in the location of a station, the notice shall be published both in the community in which the station is located and in the community in which the station is proposed to be

located.

(b) When an application which is subject to the provisions of § 1.580 and which seeks modification, assignment, transfer, or renewal of an operating broadcast station is designated for hearing (except for applications for stations in the international broadcast service and for television translator stations), the applicant shall, in addition to publishing a notice of such designation as provided in paragraph (a) of this section, cause the same notice to be broadcast over that station at least once daily on 4 days in the week immediately following the release of the Commission's order specifying the time and place of the commencement of the hearing. In the case of television broadcast stations and noncommercial educational television broadcast stations, such notice shall be broadcast orally with camera focused on the announcer. The notice required by this paragraph shall be broadcast during the following periods:

(1) For television broadcast stations. between 7:00 p.m. and 10:00 p.m.

(2) For standard and FM broadcast stations, between 7:00 a.m. and 10:00 a.m., but if such stations do not operate during those hours, then between 6:00 p.m. and 9:00 p.m.

(3) For noncommercial educational television broadcast stations, between 7:00 p.m. and 10:00 p.m., but if the period of broadcast of notice falls within a portion of the year during which such stations do not broadcast, then such stations need not comply with the provi-

sions of this paragraph.

(4) For noncommercial educational FM broadcast stations and standard broadcast stations operating as educational stations, between 3:00 p.m. and 10:00 p.m., but if the period of broadcast of notice falls within a portion of the year during which such stations do not broadcast, then such stations need not comply with the provisions of this

paragraph.

(c) If the station in question is the only operating station in its broadcast service which is located in the community involved, or if it is a noncommercial educational station (FM or television) or a standard broadcast station operating as a noncommercial educational station, publication of the notice in a newspaper, as provided in paragraph (a) of this section, is not required, and publication by broadcast over that station as provided in paragraph (b) shall be deemed sufficient to meet the requirements of paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section: Provided, however, That noncommercial educational FM broadcast noncommercial educational stations. television broadcast stations, and standard broadcast stations operating as noncommercial educational stations which do not broadcast during the portion of the year in which the period of broadcast of notice falls must comply with the provisions of paragraph (a) of this section.

(d) The notice required by paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section shall set forth:

(1) The-name of the applicant or applicants designated for hearing.

(2) The call letters, if any, of the station or stations involved, and the frequencies or channels on which the station or stations are operating or proposed to operate.

(3) The time and place of the hearing. (4) The issues in the hearing as listed

in the Commission's order of designation

for hearing.

(e) When an application for renewal of license is designated for hearing, the notice shall contain the following additional statements:

(1) Immediately preceding the listing of the issues in the hearing:

The application of this station for a renewal of its license to operate this station in the public interest was tendered for filing with the Federal Communications Commission on ---After considering this application, the Commission has determined that it is necessary to hold a hearing to decide the following

(2) Immediately following the listing of the issues in the hearing:

The hearing will be held at ..... give evidence concerning the foregoing issues should write to the Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554, not later than ______ Letters should set forth in detail the specific facts concerning which the writer wishes to give evidence. If the Commission believes that the evidence is legally competent, material, and relevant to the issues, it will contact the person in question.

NOTE: In subparagraph (2) of this paragraph, the applicant shall insert, as the date on or before which members of the public who desire to give evidence should write to the Commission, the date 30 days after the date of release of the Commission's order specifying the time and place of the commencement of the hearing.

(f) When an application for a television broadcast translator station which is subject to the provisions of § 1.580 is designated for hearing, the applicant shall cause to be published a notice of such designation as follows: Notice shall be published at least once during the 2-week period immediately following release of the Commission's order specifying the time and place of the commencement of the hearing in a daily, weekly or biweekly publication having general circulation in the community or area to be served: Provided, however, That, if there is no publication of general circulation in the community or area to be served, the applicant shall determine an appropriate means of providing the required notice to the general public, such as posting in the local post office or other public place. The notice shall

(1) The name of the applicant or applicants designated for hearing.

(2) The call letters, if any, of the station or stations involved, the output channel or channels of such stations, and

the station or stations being or proposed to be rebroadcast.

(3) The time and place of the hear (4) The issues in the hearing as I in the Commission's order of design tion for hearing.

(5) If the application is for renewal of license, the notice shall contain, in tion to the information required by sub. paragraphs (1) through (4) of this para graph, the statements required by pan-

graph (e) of this section.

(g) Within 7 days of the last day of publication or broadcast of the notice required by paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section, the applicant shall file a state ment in triplicate with the Commi setting forth the dates on which the notice was published, the newspaper in which the notice was published, the text of the notice, and/or, where applicable the date and time the notice was broadcast and the text thereof. When pub notice is given by other means, as provided in paragraph (f) of this se the applicant shall file, within 7 days of the giving of such notice, the text of the notice, the means by which it was accomplished, and the date thereof. (Sec. 5(a), 74 Stat. 892; 47 U.S.C. 311)

§ 1.597 Procedures on transfer and assignment applications.

(a) If, upon the examination, pursuant to sections 309(a) and 310(b) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, of an application for Commission consent to an assignment of a broad. cast construction permit or license or for a transfer of control of a corporate permittee or licensee, it appears that the station involved has been operated by the proposed assignor or transferor for less than three successive years, the application will be designated for hearing on appropriate issues pursuant to se tion 309(b) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, unless the Commission is able to find that:

(1) The application involves a trans. lator station only, or an FM station operated for at least three years togeth with a Subsidiary Communications Authorization held for a lesser period; or

(2) The application involves a pro forma assignment or transfer of control;

(3) The assignor or transferor has made an affirmative factual showing supported by affidavits of a person or persons with personal knowledge thereof, which establishes that (due to unav ability of capital, to death or disabil of station principals, or to other changed circumstances affecting the licensee or permittee occurring subsequent to the acquisition of the license or perm Commission consent to the propos signment or transfer of control will serve the public interest, convenience and necessity.

(b) The commencement date of the three-year period set forth in paragraph (a) of this section shall be determined

as follows:

(1) Where the authorizations involved in the application consist of a lie and a construction permit authorisis the call letters, channel and location of a major change in the facilities of the licensed station (as defined in §§ 1.571, 1.572, and 1.573), the three-year period shall commence with the date of the Commission's grant of the construction permit for the modification. However, when operating authority has been issued to cover the construction permit for a major change in facility, the commencement date for calculating the length of time the station has been operated for purposes of this section shall then revert to the date the licensee received its original operating authority. A grant of authority for minor modifications in authorized facilities shall have no effect upon the calculation of this time period.

(2) Where the authorization involved

(2) Where the authorization involved in the application consists of a permit authorizing the construction of a new facility, or of a license covering such permit, the three-year period shall commence with the date of issuance of ini-

tial operating authority.

para-

ay of ce reof this stateission,

h the

per in le text icable,

public

s proection, lays of of the

as ac.

11}-

and as-

(b) of

134, 25

ommis-

broad.

e or for

te perhat the ated by eror for the ap-

hearing to sec-

ons Act

e Com-

ion oplogether ons Aulod; or a pro control;

howing, rson or thereof,

mavail-

changed ensee or to the

permit)
osed asrol will
renience

of the

ragraph ermined

license

of the

(3) Where the operating station involved in the application was obtained by means of an assignment or transfer of control (other than pro forma), the three-year period shall commence with the date of grant by the Commission of the application for said assignment or transfer of control. If the station was put-in operation after such assignment or transfer, subparagraphs (1) and (2)

of this paragraph shall apply.

(4) Where an application is filed forcommission consent to a transfer of
control of a corporation holding multiple
licenses and/or construction permits, the
commencement date applicable to the
last-acquired station shall apply to all
the stations involved in the transfer, except where the application involves an
FM station operated for less than three
years and an AM station operated for
more than three years, both serving substantially the same area. Said exception
shall apply to the same circumstances
where assignment applications are involved.

(c) In determining whether a broadcast interest has been held for three years, the Commission will calculate the period between the date of acquisition (as specified in paragraph (b) of this section) and the date the application for transfer or assignment is tendered for

filing with the Commission.

(d) With respect to applications filed after the three-year period, the Chief of the Broadcast Bureau is directed (1) to examine carefully such applications, on a case-to-case basis, to determine whether any characteristics of trafficking remain; and (2) if so, to seek additional information, by letter inquiries to the applicants, such as that which will be required to be developed and tested in the hearing process with respect to stations held less than three years.

(Sec. 310, 48 Stat. 1086, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 310)

## § 1.598 Period of construction.

Each construction permit will specify a maximum of 60 days from the date of granting thereof as the time within which construction of the station shall begin and a maximum of 6 months thereafter as the time within which construc-

tion shall be completed and the station ready for operation, unless otherwise determined by the Commission upon proper showing in any particular case.

(Sec. 319, 48 Stat. 1089, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 319)

## § 1.599 Forfeiture of construction permit.

A construction permit shall be automatically forfeited if the station is not ready for operation within the time specified therein or within such further time as the Commission may have allowed for completion, and a notation of the forfeiture of any construction permit under this provision will be placed in the records of the Commission as of the expiration date.

(Sec. 319, 48 Stat. 1089, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 319)

#### § 1.601 License, simultaneous modification and renewal.

When an application is granted by the Commission necessitating the issuance of a modified license less than 60 days prior to the expiration date of the license sought to be modified, and an application for renewal of said license is granted subsequent or prior thereto (but within 30 days of expiration of the present license), the modified license as well as the renewal license shall be issued to conform to the combined action of the Commission.

## § 1.603 Special waiver procedure relative to applications.

(a) In the case of any broadcast applications designated for hearing, the parties may request the Commission to grant or deny an application upon the basis of the information contained in the applications and other papers specified in paragraph (b) of this section, without the presentation of oral testimony. Any party desiring to follow this procedure should execute and file with the Commission a waiver in accordance with paragraph (e) of this section, and serve copies on all other parties, or a joint waiver may be filed by all the parties.
Upon the receipt of waivers from all parties to a proceeding, the Commission will decide whether the case is an appropriate one for determination without the presentation of oral testimony. If it is determined by the Commission that, notwithstanding the waivers, the presentation of oral testimony is necessary, the parties will be so notified and the case will be retained on the hearing docket. If the Commission concludes that the case can appropriately be decided without the presentation of oral testimony, the record will be considered as closed as of the date the waivers of all parties were first on file with the Commission:

(b) In all cases considered in accordance with this procedure, the Commission will decide the case on the basis of the information contained in the applications and in any other papers pertaining to the applicants or applications which are open to public inspection and which were on file with the Commission when the record was closed. The Commission may call upon any party to furnish any additional information which

the Commission deems necessary to a proper decision. Such information shall be served upon all parties. The waiver previously executed by the parties shall be considered in effect unless within 10 days of the service of such information the waiver is withdrawn.

the waiver is withdrawn.

(c) Any decision by the Commission rendered pursuant to this section will be in the nature of a final decision, unless otherwise ordered by the Commission.

(d) By agreeing to the waiver procedure prescribed in this section, no party shall be deemed to waive the right to petition for reconsideration or rehearing, or to appeal to the courts from any adverse final decision of the Commission.

(e) The waiver provided for by this section shall be in the following form:

#### WAIVER

The undersigned hereby requests the Commission to consider its application and grant or deny it in accordance with the procedure prescribed in § 1.603 of the Commission's rules and regulations. It is understood that all the terms and provisions of _____are incorporated in this waiver.

# § 1.605 Retention of applications in hearing status after designation for hearing.

(a) After an application for a broadcast facility is designated for hearing, it will be retained in hearing status upon the dismissal or amendment and removal from hearing of any other application or applications with which it has been consolidated for hearing.

(b) Where any applicants for a broad-cast facility file a request pursuant to \$1.525(a) for approval of an agreement to remove a conflict between their applications, the applications will be retained in hearing status pending such proceedings on the joint request as may be ordered and such action thereon as may be taken.

(1) If further hearing is not required on issues other than those arising out of the agreement, the proceeding shall be terminated and appropriate disposition shall be made of the applications.

(2) Review Board action pursuant to this paragraph shall become final unless any of the parties files an application for review within 10 days after public release of the document containing the full text of that action or unless the Commission, by order issued within 20 days after the time for filing an application for review expires, stays the Board's action and reviews that action on its own motion.

(3) Where further hearing is required on issues unrelated to the agreement, the presiding officer shall continue to conduct the hearing on such other issues pending final action on the agreement, but the record in the proceeding shall not be closed until such final action on the agreement has been taken.

(4) In any case where a conflict between applications will be removed by an agreement for an engineering amendment to an application, the amended application shall be removed from hearing status upon final approval of the agreement and acceptance of the amendment.

(c) An application for a broadcast facility which has been designated for hearing and which is amended so as to eliminate the need for hearing or further hearing on the issues specified, other than as provided for in paragraph (b) of this section, will be removed from hear-

FORMS AND INFORMATION TO BE FILED WITH THE COMMISSION

#### § 1.611 Financial report.

Each licensee or permittee of a commercially operated standard. FM, television, or international broadcast station (as defined in Part 73 of this chapter) shall file with the Commission on or before April 1 of each year, on FCC Form 324, an annual financial report.

#### § 1.613 Filing of contracts.

Each licensee or permittee of a standard, FM, television, or international broadcast station (as defined in Part 73 of this chapter), whether operating or intending to operate on a commercial or noncommercial basis, shall file with the Commission copies of following contracts, instruments, and documents together with amendments, supplements, and cancellations, within 30 days of execution thereof. The substance of oral contracts shall

be reported in writing. (a) Contracts relating to network service: All network affiliation contracts, agreements, or understandings between a station and a national, regional, or other network shall be filed. Transcription agreements or contracts for the supplying of film for television stations which specify option time must be filed. This section does not require the filing of transcription agreements or contracts for the supplying of film for television stations which do not specify option time, nor contracts granting the right to broadcast music such as ASCAP, BMI,

(b) Contracts relating to ownership or control: Contracts, instruments, or documents relating to the present or future ownership or control of the licensee or permittee or of the licensee's or permittee's stock, rights, or interests therein, or relating to changes in such ownership or control. This paragraph shall include but is not limited to the

or SESAC agreements.

following: (1) Articles of partnership, association, and incorporation, and changes in such instruments:

(2) Bylaws, and any instruments effecting changes in such bylaws;

(3) Any agreement, document, or instrument (i) providing for the assignment of a license or permit or (ii) affecting, directly or indirectly, the ownership or voting rights of the licensee's or permittee's stock (common or preferred, voting or non-voting), such as: (a) Agreements for transfer of stock: (b) Instruments for the issuance of new stock; or (c) Agreements for the acquisition of licensee's or permittee's stock by the issuing licensee or permittee corporation. Pledges, trust agreements, options to purchase stock and other executory agreements are required to be

(4) Proxies with respect to the licensee's or permittee's stock running for a period in excess of one year; and all proxies, whether or not running for a period of one year, given without full and detailed instructions binding the nominee to act in a specified manner. With respect to proxies given without full and detailed instructions, a statement showing the number of such proxies, by whom given and received, and the percentage of outstanding stock represented by each proxy shall be submitted by the licensee or permittee within 30 days after the stockholders' meeting in which the stock covered by such proxies has been voted; Provided, however, That when the licensee or permittee is a corporation having more than 50 stockholders, such complete information need be filed only with respect to proxies given by stockholders who are officers or directors, or who have 1 percent or more of the corporation's voting stock; in cases where the licensee or permittee is a corporation having more than 50 stockholders and the stockholders giving the proxies are neither officers or directors nor hold 1 percent or more of the corporation's stock, the only information required to be filed is the name of any person voting 1 percent or more of the stock by proxy, the number of shares voted by proxy by such person, and the total number of shares voted at the particular stockholders' meeting in which the shares were voted by proxy;

(5) Mortgage or loan agreements containing provisions restricting the licensee's or permittee's freedom of operation, such as those affecting voting rights, specifying or limiting the amount of dividends payable, the purchase of new equipment, the maintenance of current assets, etc.; or

(6) Any agreement reflecting change in the officers, directors, or stockholders of a corporation, other than the licensee or permittee, having an interest, direct or indirect, in the licensee or permittee as specified by § 1.615.

(c) Contracts relating to the sale of broadcast time to "time brokers" for resale.

(d) Contracts relating to Subsidiary Communications Authorization Operation, except contracts granting licensees or permittees engaged in SCA the right to broadcast copyright music.

(e) Time sales contracts: Time sales contracts with the same sponsor for 4 or more hours per day, except where the length of the events (such as athletic contests, musical programs, and special events) broadcast pursuant to the contract is not under control of the station.

(f) Contracts relating to personnel: (1) The following contracts, agreements, or understandings shall be filed: management consultant agreements with independent contractors; contracts relating to the utilization in a management capacity of any person other than an officer, director, or regular employee of the licensee or permittee station; management contracts with any persons. whether or not officers, directors, or regular employees, which provide for both a percentage of profits and a sharing in losses; or any similar agreements.

(2) The following contracts, agreements, or understandings need not be filed: agreements with persons regulary employed as general or station agers or salesmen; contracts with program managers or program personnel: contracts with chief engineers or other engineering personnel except those contracts required to be filed under the provisions of §§ 73.93(c), 73.265(c), and 73.565(c) of this chapter; contracts with attorneys, accountants, or consulting radio engineers; contracts with perform. ers; contracts with station representatives; contracts with labor unions; or any similar agreements.

### § 1.615 Ownership reports.

(a) Each licensee of a TV, FM, or standard broadcast station (as defin in Part 73 of this chapter), other than noncommercial educational stations shall file an Ownership Report (FCC Form 323) at the time the application for renewal of station license is required to be filed: Provided, however, That H. censees owning more than one TV, FL or standard broadcast station need file only one Ownership Report at 3-year intervals. Ownership Reports shall give the following information as of a date not more than 30 days prior to the filing of the Ownership Report:

(1) In the case of an individual, the

name of such individual;

(2) In the case of a partnership, the names of the partners and the interest of each partner:

Note: Any change in partners or in their rights will require prior consent of the Commission upon an application for conassignment of license or permit. change involves less than a controlling in terest, the application for Commission con ent to such change may be made upon FCC Form 316 (Short Form).

(3) In the case of a corporation association, trust, estate, or receivership, the data applicable to each:

(i) The name, residence, citizenship, and stock-holdings of officers, directors, stockholders, trustees, executors, adm istrators, receivers, and members of any association:

(ii) Full information as to family relationship or business association between two or more officials and/or stockholders, trustees, executors, admigistrators, receivers, and members of any association:

(iii) Capitalization with a description of the classes and voting power of stort authorized by the corporate charter a other appropriate legal instrument and the number of shares of each class issued and outstanding; and

(iv) Full information on FCC Form 323 with respect to the interest and identity of any person having any direct, indirect, fiduciary, or beneficiary interest in the licensee or any of its stock;

For example:

(a) Where A is the beneficial owner or votes stock held by B, the same information should be furnished for A as is required

(b) Where X corporation controls the li-censee, or holds 25 percent or more of the number of issued and outstanding shars of either voting or non-voting stock of the licensee, the same information should be furnished with respect to X corporation (its capitalization, officers, directors, and stockholders and the amount of stock [by class] in X held by each) as is required in the case of the licensee, together with full information as to the identity and citizenship of the serion authorized to vote licensee's stock in person authorized to vote licensee's stock, in case of voting stock.

(e) The same information should be furnished as to Y corporation if it controls X corporation or holds 25 percent or more of the number of issued and outstanding shares the number of issued and outstanding shares of either voting or non-voting stock of X, and as to Z corporation if it controls Y corporation or holds 25 percent or more of the number of issued and outstanding shares of either voting or non-voting stock of Y and so on back to natural persons.

n-

th

ms,

the

st of

their

nt to

g in-

FCC

o, the

ctors,

min-

f any

ly re-

n bend/or

of any

stock

ter or

at and

t and

direct

nterest

mation

the li-of the shares of the ould be

(4) In the case of all licensees:

(i) A list of all contracts still in effect required to be filed with the Commission by § 1.613 showing the date of execution and expiration of each contract; and (ii) Any interest which the licensee may have in any other broadcast station. (b) A permittee shall file an Owner-

ship Report (FCC Form 323) within 30 days of the date of grant by the Commission of an application for original construction permit. The Ownership Report of the permittee shall give the information required by the applicable portions of paragraph (a) of this section.

(c) A supplemental Ownership Report (FCC Form 323) shall be filed by each licensee or permittee within 30 days after any change occurs in the information required by the Ownership Report from that previously reported. Such report shall include without limitation:

(1) Any change in capitalization or

(2) Any change in officers and direc-

(3) Any transaction affecting the ownership, direct or indirect, or voting rights of licensee's or permittee's stock, such as:

(i) A transfer of stock;
(ii) Issuance of new stock or disposition of treasury stock; or

(iii) Acquisition of licensee's or permittee's stock by the issuing corpora-

(4) Any change in the officers, directors, or stockholders of a corporation other than the licensee or permittee such as X, Y, or Z corporation described in the example in paragraph (a) (3) of this

Note: Before any change is made in the Nors: Before any change is made in the organization, capitalization, officers, directors, or stockholders of a corporation other than licensee or permittee, which results in a change in the control of the licensee or permittee, prior Commission consent must be received under § 310(b) of the Communications Act and § 1.540. A transfer of control takes place when an individual or group. trol takes place when an individual, or group in privity, gains or loses affirmative or negative (50 percent) control. See instructions on FCC Form 323 "Ownership Report".

(d) Exceptions: Where information is required under paragraphs (a), (b), or (c) of this section with respect to a corporation or association having more than 50 stockholders or members, such information need be filed only with respect to stockholders or members who are officers or directors of the corporation or association, or to other stockholders or members who have 1 percent

ing rights in the association.

(e) The provisions of this paragraph apply to all licensees and permittees of noncommercial educational TV, FM, or standard broadcast stations.

(1) Each licensee covered by this paragraph shall file an Ownership Report (FCC Form 323E): Provided, however, That licensees owning more than one noncommercial educational TV, FM, or standard broadcast station need file only one Ownership Report at 3-year intervals. Ownership Reports shall give the following information as of a date not more than 30 days prior to the filing of the Ownership Report:

(i) The following information as to all officers, members of governing board, and holders of 1 percent or more ownership interest (if any): Name, residence, office held, citizenship, principal profession or occupation, and by whom appointed or elected.

(ii) Full information of FCC Form 323E with respect to the interest and identity of any individual, organization, corporation, association, or any other entity which has direct or indirect con-

trol over the licensee or permittee.

(iii) A list of all contracts still in effect required by § 1.613 to be filed with the Commission, showing the date of execution and expiration of each contract.

(iv) Any interest which the licensee or permittee or any of its officers, members of the governing board, and holders of 1 percent or more ownership interest (if any) hold in any other broadcast station.

(2) A permittee shall file an Owner-ship Report (FCC Form 323E) within 30 days of the date of grant by the Commission of an application for original construction permit. The Ownership Report of the permittee shall give the information required by the applicable portions of this paragraph.

(3) A supplemental Ownership Report (FCC Form 323E) shall be filed by each licensee or permittee within 30 days after any change occurs in the information required by the Ownership Report from that previously reported. Such report should include, without limitation:

(i) Any change in organization;

(ii) Any change in officers or directors;

(iii) Any transaction affecting the ownership (direct or indirect) or voting rights with respect to the licensee or permittee (or with respect to any stock interest therein).

FORFEITURES RELATING TO BROADCAST LICENSEES AND PERMITEES

## 21 Forfeitures relating to broad-cast licensees and permittees.

(a) Whenever the Commission finds that grounds exist to support a suit for collection of forfeiture provided by section 503(b) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, a written notice of apparent liability shall be issued by the Commission and shall be sent by the Commission by registered or certified mail to the last known address of the

or more of either the voting or non-voting stock of the corporation or vot-shall specify the date or dates, facts, and the nature of the alleged act or acts, omission or omissions with which the licensee or permittee is charged, and shall specifically identify the particular provision or provisions of the law, rule, or regulation or the license, permit, or cease and desist order involved and shall set forth the amount of the forfeiture. The notification shall inform the licensee or permittee that:

(1) He may admit liability by paying

the amount specified therein;

(2) He has a right under section 503(b) (2) of the Act to show in writing why he should not be held liable; and

(3) If he admits liability but considers the amount of the forfeiture excessive, he may submit in writing the reasons therefor.

(b) Payment must be made, or a written statement in duplicate in response to a notification of apparent liability must be submitted, within 30 days from the receipt of the notification or the attempted delivery thereof. After consideration of the statement, an order shall be entered declaring non-liability or establishing the amount of the forfeiture. If the licensee or permittee fails to take any action in respect to a notification of apparent liability for forfeiture, an order shall be entered establishing the forfeiture as the amount set forth in the notice of apparent liability. Orders of forfei-ture shall also advise the party or parties of the Commission's authority under section 504(b) of the Act to remit or mitigate such forfeitures upon application therefor. The Commission shall serve orders of forfeiture or orders of nonliability upon the licensee or permittee involved.

(c) Orders of forfeiture may be satisfied by payment, within 30 days from the date of receipt of the order, of the amount specified therein. Applications for mitigation or remission shall be filed within 30 days from the date of receipt of the order of forfeiture. The application must state the facts relied upon and must be in duplicate. After considering the application, an order remitting the entire amount, mitigating the forfeiture, or denying relief shall be served on the licensee or permittee. Such orders may be satisfied by payment within 30 days from the date of receipt of the notification of the amount specified therein.

(d) If the licensee or permittee fails to take any action in respect to an order imposing or mitigating a forfeiture or denying relief, the case may be referred by the Commission to the Attorney General of the United States for appropriate civil action to recover the forfeiture in accordance with the provisions of section 504(a) of the Act.

(e) Payment of forfeitures shall be made by check or similar means drawn to the order of the Treasurer of the United States and mailed to the Commissicn.

(f) Factual material contained in statements or applications submitted by the licensee or permittee in accordance with the provisions of this section shall, except for material of which official notice may be taken, be supported by

- No. 228-Pt. II-9

affidavit of a person or persons with per- § 1.713 Satisfaction sonal knowledge thereof.

(Sec. 503, 48 Stat. 1101, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 503)

#### Subpart E-Complaints, Applications, Tariffs, and Reports Involving Common Carriers

#### GENERAL

#### § 1.701 Show cause orders.

(a) The Commission may commence any proceeding within its jurisdiction against any common carrier by serving upon the carrier an order to show cause. The order shall contain a statement of the particulars and matters concerning which the Commission is inquiring and the reasons for such action, and will call upon the carrier to appear before the Commission at a place and time therein stated and give evidence upon the matters specified in the order.

(b) Any carrier upon whom an order. has been served under this section shall file its answer within the time specified in the order. Such answer shall specifically and completely respond to all allegations and matters contained in the

show cause order.

(c) All papers filed by a carrier in a proceeding under this section shall conform with the specifications of §§ 1.49 and 1.50 and the subscription and verification requirements of § 1.52. An original and 14 copies of all such papers shall be filed.

#### § 1.703 Appearances.

(a) Hearings. Except as otherwise required by § 1.221 regarding application proceedings, by § 1.91 regarding proceedings instituted under section 312 of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, or by Commission order in any proceeding, no written statement indicating intent to appear need be filed in advance of actual appearance at any

hearing by any person or his attorney. (b) Oral arguments. Within 5 days after release of an order designating an initial decision for oral argument or within such other time as may be specifled in the order, any party who wishes to participate in the oral argument shall file a written statement indicating that he will appear and participate. Within such time as may be specified in an order designating any other matter for oral argument, any person wishing to participate in the oral argument shall file a written statement to that effect setting forth the reasons for his interest in the matter. The Commission will advise him whether he may participate. (See § 1.277 for penalties for failure to file appearance statements in proceedings involving oral arguments on initial decisions.)

(c) Commission counsel. The requirement of paragraph (b) of this section shall not apply to counsel representing the Commission or the Chief of the Common Carrier Bureau.

#### COMPLAINTS

#### § 1.711 Formal or informal complaints.

Complaints filed against carriers under section 208 of the Communications Act may be either formal or informal.

of complaints; damages.

If a carrier satisfies any complaint brought to its attention by the Commission, a statement must be filed with the Commission, in duplicate, setting forth when and how the complainant has been satisfied: Provided, however, That no complaint seeking damages as a result of alleged unjust or unreasonable charges, practices, classifications, or regulations contained in an effective tariff schedule on file with the Commission shall be satisfied except after appropriate authorization by the Commission.

#### INFORMAL COMPLAINTS

#### § 1.716 Form.

An informal complaint shall be in writing and shall contain: (a) The name and address of the complainant, (b) the name of the carrier against which the complaint is made, and (c) a complete statement of the facts tending to show that such carrier did or omitted to do anything in contravention of the Communications Act.

#### § 1.717 Procedure.

Upon receipt of any informal complaint, the Commission will forward a copy to the carrier complained of or take the question up by correspondence with the carrier. The carrier will also be called upon, within such time as may be prescribed, either to satisfy the complaint or advise the Commission of its refusal or inability to do so. If the carrier satis-fles the complaint, it shall so notify the Commission in accordance with the provisions of § 1.713. The Commission will forward a copy of the carrier's notice of satisfaction to the complainant. If the carrier refuses or is unable to satisfy the complaint, it shall so notify the Commission, in duplicate, and the Commission will forward a copy of such notice to the complainant, with a statement of the procedure to be followed to further prosecute the complaint.

§ 1.718 Unsatisfied informal complaints; formal complaints relating back to the filing dates of informal com-

When an informal complaint has not been satisfied pursuant to § 1.717, the complainant may file a formal complaint in the form specified in § 1.721. Such filing will be deemed to relate back to the filing date of the informal complaint: Provided, That the formal complaint: (a) Is filed within 6 months from the date of the Commission's statement accompanying a copy of the carrier's notice of refusal or inability to satisfy, (b) makes reference to the date of the informal complaint, and (c) is based on the same cause of action as the informal complaint. If no formal complaint is filed within the 6-month period, the complainant will be deemed to have abandoned the unsatisfied informal complaint, and such complaint will be deemed dismissed.

### FORMAL COMPLAINTS

#### § 1.721 Form.

(a) A formal complaint shall contain as will serve to identify, with reasonable

fendant, the address of each complain. ant, and the name and address of his attorney, if represented by attorney, and shall be subscribed and verified by the complainant.

(b) The following form may be used in cases to which it is applicable, with such alterations as the circumstances may

render necessary.

#### COMPLAINT

BEFORE THE FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS COMMISSION, WASHINGTON, D. C.

No. ____ (To be inserted by the Secretary of the Commission)

#### Complainant υ.

#### Defendant

The complainant (here insert full name of each complainant and if a corporation the corporate title of such complainant) shows (1) That (here state occupation and post

office address of each complainant).
(2) That (here insert the full name, occu-

pation, and post office address of each defendant).

(3) That (here insert fully and clearly the specific act or thing complained of, toge with such facts as are necessary to give a full understanding of the situation).

Wherefore, complainant asks (here state specifically the relief desired).

this _____ day of Dated at ...., 19__.

> (Name of each complainant)

(Name and address of attorney, if any)

### Form of Verification

being first duly sworn, on oath, deposes, and says: That he is the complainant (or one of the complainants) in the above-entitles matter; that he has read the within and foregoing complaint and knows the cont thereof, and that the matter and things therein stated are true of his own knowledge, save and except those matters therein stated on information and belief, and as to those he believes them to be true.

Subscribed and sworn to before me this ____ day of _____ 19___

> (Notary public or other proper officer)

#### § 1.722 Statement of issues and facts.

A formal complaint shall be so drawn as to advise the Commission and the defendant fully wherein the provisions of the Communications Act, or an order, rule, or regulation of the Commission have been violated; as to the facts claimed to constitute such violation, including such data as will identify, with reasonable certainty, the communications, transmissions, or other services complained of (as well as any other appropriate facts elicited by § 1.723); and as to the relief sought.

## § 1.723 Damages; allegations with cer-

(a) In case recovery of damages is sought, the complaint shall contain appropriate allegations showing such data the name of each complainant and de- certainty, the communications, transmissions, or other services for which recovery is sought, and shall state:

(1) That the complainant makes claim for damages;

(2) The name and address of each individual claimant asking damages; (3) The name and address of the defendant against which claim is made;

(4) The communications, transmissions, or other services rendered, the charge applied thereto, the date when charges were paid, by whom paid, and by whom borne;

(5) The period of time within which, or the specific dates when the communications, transmissions, or other services

were rendered;

(6) The points of origin and reception of the communications or transmissions, and if the damages sought to be recovered are for services other than communications or transmissions, then the allegations of the complaint shall state the nature and extent of such services, the date or dates when rendered, when paid for, and by whom borne;

(7) The nature and amount of in-

jury sustained by each claimant;
(8) Separately, the damages with respect to each communication, transmission, or other service for which recovery

(9) If damages are sought on behalf of others than the complainant, in what capacity or by what authority complaint

is made in their behalf; and (10) That suit has not been filed in

any court on the basis of the same

cause of action.

1e

m

ts

er

N

210

(b) Damages will not be awarded upon a complaint unless specifically requested. Damages may be awarded. however, upon a supplemental com-plaint based upon the finding of the Commission in the original proceeding.

§ 1.724 Specific tariff schedule refer-

The several charges, classifications, regulations, or practices complained of should be set out by specific reference to the tariff schedules in which they appear, whenever that is possible.

#### § 1.725 Joinder of complainants and causes of action.

(a) Two or more complainants may join in one complaint if their respective causes of action are against the same defendant and concern substantially the same alleged violation of the Communications Act and substantially the same

(b) Two or more grounds of complaint involving the same principle, subject, or statement of facts may be included in one complaint, but should be separately stated and numbered.

§ 1.726 Discrimination, preference, or

When unjust or unreasonable discrimination or undue or unreasonable preference, advantage, prejudice, or disadvantage is alleged, the complaint shall clearly specify the particular person, company or other entity, locality, or description of traffic affected thereby, and the particular discrimination, preference, advantage, prejudice, or disadvantage

relied upon as constituting a violation of § 1.731 Motions to dismiss complaints the Communications Act.

### § 1.727 Supplemental complaints.

(a) Filing. There may be filed with the Commission a supplemental complaint setting forth transactions, occurrences or events which have happened since the filing of the original complaint and which relate to the original cause of action.

(b) Seeking damages. If recovery of damages or overcharges is sought by supplemental complaint, it must be filed with the Commission within the statutory periods of limitations as to actions contained in section 415 of the Communications Act.

#### § 1.728 Cross complaints.

A cross complaint, seeking any relief within the jurisdiction of the Commission against any carrier which is a party (complainant or defendant) to the proceeding, may be filed by a defendant with its answer. A cross complaint will be accepted for filing and will be served by the Commission in the manner provided in § 1.729 for serving complaints. For the purpose of this subpart, the term "cross complaint" shall include counterclaim.

#### § 1.729 Copies; service.

(a) An original and 14 copies of all, pleadings and briefs filed in any formal complaint proceedings shall be furnished the Commission and one extra copy for each party to the proceeding when service is made by the Commission.

(b) The Commission will serve a copy of any formal complaint filed with it (and any supplemental, amended, or cross complaint) together with a notice of the filing of the complaint. Such notice shall call upon the carrier to satisfy the complaint in accordance with § 1.713 or answer the same in writing within the time specified in said notice.

(c) All subsequent pleadings and briefs filed in any formal complaint proceeding shall be served by the filing party on all other parties to the proceeding in accordance with the requirements of § 1.47. Proof of such service shall also be made in accordance with the requirements of said section.

#### § 1.730 Answers to complaints, supplemental complaints, amended complaints, and cross complaints.

Any carrier upon whom a copy of a formal complaint, supplemental complaint, amended complaint, or cross complaint is served under this subpart shall serve an answer within the time specified by the Commission in its notice of complaint. The answer shall advise the parties and the Commission fully and completely of the nature of the defense, and shall respond specifthe nature of ically to all material allegations of the complaint. Collateral or immaterial issues shall be avoided in answers and every effort should be made to narrow the issues. Matters alleged as affirmative defenses shall be separately stated and numbered. Any defendant failing to file and serve an answer within the time and in the manner prescribed may be deemed in default.

or to make them more definite and certain.

(a) A defendant may serve with his answer a motion to dismiss a complaint because of lack of legal sufficiency appearing on the face of such complaint.

(b) Within 10 days after service of a complaint by the Commission, a defendant may file a motion that the allegations in the complaint be made more definite and certain, such motion to point out the defects complained of and details desired. If such motion is granted by the Commission, it will order the complainant to file an amended complaint within such time as may be specified in the order.

#### § 1.732 Replies to answers or amended answers; motions to make answers more definite and certain.

Within 10 days after service of an answer or an amended answer, a complainant may serve a reply which shall be responsive to matters contained in such answer or amended answer and shall not contain new matters. Failure to reply will not be deemed as admission of any allegations contained in such answer or amended answer. A complainant may also serve with his reply a motion that the answer be made more definite and certain, such motion to point out the defects complained of and the details desired. If such motion is granted by the Commission, it will order the defendant to file an amended answer within such time as may be specified in the order.

#### § 1.733 Oppositions to motions to dismiss complaints or to make them more definite and certain.

Within 10 days after service of a motion to dismiss a complaint or to make it more definite and certain, a complainant may serve an opposition to such motion.

Specifications as to pleadings, briefs, and other documents; subscription and verification.

All papers filed in any formal com-plaint proceeding must be drawn in conformity with the requirements of §§ 1.49, 1.50, and 1.52.

#### § 1.735 Formal complaints not stating a cause of action; defective pleadings.

(a) Any document purporting to be a formal complaint which does not state a cause of action under the Communications Act will be dismissed. In such case any amendment to such document will be considered a new filing which must be made within the statutory periods of limitations of actions contained in section 415 of the Communications Act. if recovery of damages or overcharges is sought.

(b) Any pleading filed in a formal complaint proceeding not in conformity with the requirements of the applicable rules in this part (other than the matter covered in paragraph (a) of this section) may be deemed defective. In such case the Commission will:

(1) Request that specified defects be corrected and that corrected pleadings be filed and served within a prescribed time as a condition to being treated as timely filed; and

(2) Notify all persons known to the Commission to have been served with any defective pleading of the action taken under this paragraph.

#### APPLICATIONS

#### § 1.741 Scope.

The general rules relating to applications contained in §§ 1.742 through 1.748 apply to all applications filed by carriers except those filed by public correspondence radio stations pursuant to Parts 21, 81, 83, 85, and 87 of this chapter, and those filed by common carriers pursuant to Part 25 of this chapter. Part 21 contains general rules applicable to applications filed pursuant thereto. For general rules applicable to applications filed pursuant to Parts 81, 83, 85, and 87, see such parts and Subpart F of this part. For rules applicable to applications filed pursuant to Part 25, see said part.

#### § 1.742 Place of filing, fees, and number of copies.

All applications shall be tendered for filing with the Office of the Secretary. Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554. The applications will be dated by the Office of the Secretary upon receipt and then forwarded to the Common Carrier Bureau. The number of copies required for each application and the non-refundable fees (see Subpart G) which must accompany each application in order to qualify it for acceptance for filing and consideration are set forth in the rules in this chapter relating to various types of applications. However, if any application is not of the types covered by this chapter, an original and two copies of each such application shall be submitted. accompanied by a non-refundable fee of \$10.00.

#### § 1.743 Who may sign applications.

(a) Except as provided in paragraph (b) of this section, applications, amendments thereto, and related statements of fact required by the Commission shall be personally signed by the applicant, if the applicant-is an individual; by one of the partners, if the applicant is a partnership; by an officer or duly authorized employee, if the applicant is a corporation; or by a member who is an officer, if the applicant is an unincorporated association. Applications, amendments, and related statements of fact filed on behalf of eligible government entities, such as states and territories of the United States and political subdivisions thereof, the District of Columbia, and units of local government, including incorporated municipalities, shall be signed by such duly elected or appointed officials as may be competent to do so under the laws of the applicable jurisdiction.

(b) Applications, amendments thereto, and related statements of fact required by the Commission may be signed by the applicant's attorney in case of the applicant's physical disability, or in case the applicant does not reside in

any of the contiguous 48 States of the § 1.747 Inconsistent or conflicting ap-United States or in the District of Columbia. The attorney shall in that event separately set forth the reason why the application is not signed by the applicant. In addition, if any matter is stated on the basis of the attorney's belief only (rather than his knowledge), he shall separately set forth his reasons for believing that such statements are true.

(c) Only the original of applications, amendments, or related statements of fact need be signed; copies may be conformed.

(d) Applications, amendments, and related statements of fact need not be signed under oath. Willful false statements made therein, however, are punishable by fine and imprisonment, U.S. Code, Title 18, section 1001, and by appropriate administrative sanctions, including revocation of station license pursuant to section 312(a) (1) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended.

#### § 1.744 Amendments.

(a) Any application not designated for hearing may be amended at any time by the filing of signed amendments in the same manner, and with the same number of copies, as was the initial application.

(b) After any application is designated for hearing, requests to amend such application may be granted by the Commission upon good cause shown by petition, which petition shall be properly served upon all other parties to the

(c) The Commission may order the applicant to amend his application at any time so as to make it more definite and certain. Such order may be issued by the Commission upon its own motion or upon petition of any interested person, which petition shall be properly served upon the applicant and, if the application has been designated for hearing, upon all parties to the hearing.

#### § 1.745 Additional statements

The Commission may require an applicant to submit such additional documents and written statements of fact, signed and verified (or affirmed), as in its judgment may be necessary. Any additional documents and written statements of fact required in connection with applications under Title II of the Communications Act need not be verifled (or affirmed).

#### § 1.746 Defective applications.

(a) Applications not in accordance with the applicable rules in this chapter may be deemed defective and returned by the Commission without acceptance of such applications for filing and consideration. Such applications will be accepted for filing and consideration if accompanied by petition showing good cause for waiver of the rule with which the application does not conform.

(b) The assignment of a file number, if any, to an application is for the administrative convenience of the Commission and does not indicate the acceptance of the application for filing and consideration.

## plications.

When an application is pending or undecided, no inconsistent or conflicting application filed by the same applicant his successor or assignee, or on behalf or for the benefit of said applicant, his successor, or assignee, will be considered by the Commission.

### § 1.748 Dismissal of applications.

(a) Before designation for hearing. Any application not designated for hearing may be dismissed without prejudice at any time upon request of the applicant. An applicant's request for the return of an application that has been accepted for filing and consideration but not designated for hearing, will be deemed a request for dismissal without prejudice. The Commission may dismiss an application without prejudice before it has been designated for hearing when the applicant fails to comply or justify noncompliance with Commission requests for additional information in connection with such application.

(b) After designation for hearing, request to dismiss an application without prejudice after it has been designated for hearing shall be made by petition properly served upon all parties to the hearing and will be granted only for good cause shown. The Commission may dismiss an application with prejudice after it has been designated for hearing when the applicant:

(1) Fails to comply with the requirements of § 1.221(c):

(2) Otherwise fails to prosecute his application; or

(3) Fails to comply or justify noncompliance with Commission requests for additional information in connection with such application.

#### § 1.749 Action on applications under delegated authority.

Certain applications do not require action by the Commission but, pursuant to the delegated authority contained in Subpart B of Part 0 of this chapter, may be acted upon by the Telegraph Committee, the Telephone Committee, or the Chief of the Common Carrier Bureau, respectively, subject to reconsideration by the Commission.

SPECIFIC TYPES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER TITLE II OF COMMUNICATIONS ACT

#### § 1.761 Cross reference.

Specific types of applications under Title III of the Communications Act involving public correspondence radio stations are specified in Parts 21, 23, 81, 83, and 87 of this chapter.

#### § 1.762 Interlocking directorates.

Applications under section 212 of the Communications Act for authority to hold the position of officer or director of more than one carrier subject to the act or for a finding that two or more carriers are commonly owned shall be made in the form and manner, with the number of copies and accompanied by the fees set forth in Part 62 of this chapter. The Commission shall be informed of any change in status of any person authorized to hold the position of officer or director of more than one carrier, as required by Part 62 of this chapter.

§ 1.763 Construction, extension, acquisition or operation of lines.

(a) Applications under section 214 of the Communications Act for authority to construct a new line, extend any line, acquire or operate any line or extension thereof, or to engage in transmission over or by means of such additional or extended line, to furnish temporary or emergency service, or to supplement existing facilities shall be made in the form and manner, with the number of copies and accompanied by the fees specified in Part 63 of this chapter.

(b) In cases under this section requiring a certificate, notice is given to and a copy of the application is filed with the Secretary of the Army, the Secretary of the Navy, and the Governor of each State involved. Hearing is held if any of these persons desires to be heard or if the Commission determines that a hearing should be held. Copies of applications for certificates are filed with the regulatory agencies of the States involved.

§ 1.764 Discontinuance, reduction, or impairment of service.

(a) Applications under section 214 of the Communications Act for authority to discontinue, reduce, or impair service to a community or part of a community or for the temporary, emergency, or partial discontinuance, reduction, or impairment of service shall be made in the form and manner, with the number of copies and accompanied by the fees specified in Part 63 of this chapter. Posted and published notice shall be given the public as required by Part 63 of this chapter.

(b) In cases under this section requiring a certificate, notice is given to and a copy of the application is filed with the Secretary of the Army, the Secretary of the Navy, and the Governor of each State involved. Hearing is held if any of these persons desires to be heard or if the Commission determines that a hearing should be held. Copies of all formal applications under this section requesting authorizations (including certificates) are filed with the Secretary of the Army, the Secretary of the Navy, and the Governor of each State involved. Copies of all applications under this section requesting authorizations (including certificates) are filed with the regulatory agencies of the States involved.

er

ER

83.

the

with

nied

this

in-

any

§ 1.765 Consolidation or acquisition of telephone companies.

Applications under section 221(a) of the Communications Act for authority to consolidate or acquire telephone companies shall be made in the form and manner, with the number of copies and accompanied by the fees shown in Part 66 of this chapter.

§ 1.766 Consolidation of domestic telegraph carriers.

(a) Applications under section 222 of the Communications Act by two or more domestic telegraph carriers for authority to effect a consolidation or merger or

by any domestic telegraph carrier to acquire all or any part of the domestic telegraph properties, domestic telegraph facilities, or domestic telegraph operations of any carrier shall contain such information as is necessary for the Commission to act upon such application under the provisions of section 222 of the act. Each such application shall be accompanied by a non-refundable fee of \$10.00.

(b) These applications are acted upon by the Commission after public hearing. Reasonable notice in writing of the public hearing and an opportunity to be heard is given by the Commission to the Governor of each of the States in which any of the physical property involved in such proposed consolidation or merger is situated, to the Secretary of State, the Secretary of the Army, the Attorney General of the United States, the Secretary of the Navy, representatives of employees where represented by bargaining representatives known to the Commission, and to such other persons as the Commission may deem advisable.

#### § 1.767 Cable landing licenses.

(a) Applications for cable landing licenses under 47 U.S.C. 34-39 and Executive Order No. 10530, dated May 10, 1954, should be filed in duplicate and in accordance with the provisions of that Executive Order. These applications should contain the name and address of the applicant; the corporate structure and citizenship of officers if a corporation; a description of the submarine cable, including the type and number of channels and the capacity thereof; the location of points on the shore of the United States and in foreign countries where cable will land (including a map); the proposed use, need, and desirability of the cable; and such other information as may be necessary to enable the Commission to act thereon. A separate application shall be filed with respect to each individual cable system for which a license is requested, or for which modification or amendment of a previous license is requested, and each such application shall be accompanied by a nonrefundable fee of \$100.

(b) These applications are acted upon by the Commission after obtaining the approval of the Secretary of State and such assistance from any executive department or establishment of the Government as it may require.

(c) Original files relating to submarine cable landing licenses and applications for licenses since June 30, 1934, are kept by the Commission. Such applications for licenses (including all documents and exhibits filed with and made a part thereof, with the exception of any maps showing the exact location of the submarine cable or cables to be licensed) and the licenses issued pursuant thereto, with the exception of such maps, shall, unless otherwise ordered by the Commission, be open to public inspection in the offices of the Commission in Washington, D.C.

(d) Original files relating to licenses and applications for licenses for the landing operation of cables prior to June 30, 1934, were kept by the Department

of State, and such files prior to 1930 have been transferred to the Executive and Foreign Affairs Branch of the General Records Office of the National Archives. Requests for inspection of these files should, however, be addressed to the Federal Communications Commission on Washington, D.C., 20554; and the Commission will obtain such files for a temporary period in order to permit inspection at the offices of the Commission.

TARIFFS ?

§ 1.771 Filing.

Schedules of charges, and classifications, practices, and regulations affecting such charges, required under section 203 of the Communications Act shall be constructed, filed, and posted in accordance with and subject to the requirements of Part 61 of this chapter.

§ 1.772 Application for special tariff permission.

Applications under section 203 of the Communications Act for special tariff permission shall be made in the form and manner, with the number of copies and accompanied by the fees shown in Part 61 of this chapter.

§ 1.773 Petitions for suspension of tariff schedules.

(a) Content. A petition for suspension of a new tariff schedule or any provision thereof shall indicate the schedule affected by its Federal Communications Commission number and give specific reference to the items against which protest is made, together with a statement of the grounds thereof.

(b) When filed. A petition for suspension will not ordinarily be considered unless made in writing and filed with the Commission and served upon the publishing carrier at least 10 days before the effective date of the tariff schedule. In case of emergency and within the time limits herein provided, a telegraphic request for suspension may be sent to the Commission. The request shall set forth succinctly the substance of the matters required by paragraph (a) of this section. A copy of the request shall be sent to the publishing carrier. Such telegraphic request must be forthwith confirmed by petition filed and served in accordance with this section.

(c) Reply. A publishing carrier may reply to a petition for suspension, but such reply should be filed with the Commission and served upon petitioner within 3 days after service of the petition for suspension.

(d) Copies; service. An original and 14 copies of each petition or reply must be filed with the Commission, and one copy must be simultaneously served upon the publishing carrier or each petitioner, as the case may be.

CONTRACTS, REPORTS, AND REQUESTS
REQUIRED TO BE FILED BY CARRIERS

§ 1.781 Requests for extension of filing time.

Requests for extension of time within which to file contracts, reports, and requests referred to in §§ 1.783 through 1.814 shall be made in writing and may be granted for good cause shown.

CONTRACTS

§ 1.783 Filing.

Copies of carrier contracts, agreements, concessions, licenses, authorizations or other arrangements, shall be filed as required by Part 43 of this chapter.

FINANCIAL AND ACCOUNTING REPORTS AND REQUESTS

§ 1.785 Annual financial reports.

(a) Annual financial reports shall be filed by carriers and affiliates as required by Part 43 of this chapter on the following forms:

(1) Form H (holding companies who do not report to the Commission in the manner prescribed in paragraph (b) of

this section).

(2) Form L (licensees in the domestic public land mobile radio services who do not report to the Commission on Annual Report Form M).

(3) Form M (telephone companies,

classes A and B).

(4) Form O (wire-telegraph ocean-cable carriers, classes A and B).

(5) Form R (radiotelegraph carriers,

classes A and B).

(b) Verified copies of annual reports filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on its Form 10-K, Form 1-MD, or such other form as may be prescribed by that Commission for filing of equivalent information, shall be filed annually with this Commission by each person directly or indirectly controlling any communications common carrier in accordance with Part 43 of this chapter.

(c) Carriers having separate departments or divisions for carrier and noncarrier operations shall file separate supplemental annual reports with respect to such carrier and non-carrier operations in accordance with Part 43 of this

chapter.

§ 1.786 Monthly financial reports.

Monthly reports of revenues, expenses, and other items shall be filed by carriers as required by Part 43 of this chapter on the following forms:

FCC Form 901—Telephone.
FCC Form 903—Radiotelegraph and Ocean-

FCC Form 905-Wire-telegraph.

§ 1.787 Reports of proposed changes in depreciation rates.

Carriers shall file reports regarding proposed changes in depreciation rates as required by Part 43 of this chapter.

§ 1.788 Reports regarding pensions and benefits.

Carriers shall file reports regarding pensions and benefits as required by Part 43 of this chapter.

§ 1.789 Reports regarding division of international telegraph communication charges.

Carriers, engaging in international telegraph communication shall file reports in regard to the division of communication charges as required by Part 43 of this chapter.

§ 1.790 Reports relating to traffic by international carriers.

Commission Orders Nos. 85 and 86 require international telegraph carriers to

file on FCC Form 336, and common carriers engaged in radiotelegraph communication with maritime mobile stations (with certain exceptions) to file on FCC Form 337, certain traffic information at periodic intervals. A complete description of these reports is set forth in Orders Nos. 85 and 86.

§ 1.791 Reports and requests to be filed under Part 31 of this chapter.

Reports and requests shall be filed either periodically, upon the happening of specified events, or for specific approval by class A and class B telephone companies in accordance with and subject to the provisions of Part 31 of this chapter.

§ 1.792 Reports and requests to be filed under Part 33 of this chapter.

Reports and requests shall be filed either periodically, upon the happening of specified events, or for specific approval, by class C telephone companies in accordance with and subject to the provisions of Part 33 of this chapter.

§ 1.793 Reports and requests to be filed under Part 34 of this chapter.

Reports and requests shall be filed either periodically, upon the happening of specified events, or for specific approval, by radiotelegraph carriers in accordance with and subject to the provisions of Part 34 of this chapter.

§ 1.794 Reports and requests to be filed under Part 35 of this chapter.

Reports and requests shall be filed either periodically, upon the happening of specified events, or for specific approval, by wire-telegraph and oceancable carriers in accordance with and subject to the provisions of Part 35 of this chapter.

SERVICES AND FACILITIES REPORTS

§ 1.801 Reports regarding telegraph carrier services.

Telegraph carriers shall file descriptions of their services as required by Part 43 of this chapter.

§ 1.802 Reports relating to continuing authority to supplement facilities or to provide temporary or emergency service.

Carriers receiving authority under Part 63 of this chapter shall file quarterly or semiannual reports as required therein.

§ 1.803 Reports relating to reduction in temporary experimental service.

As required in Part 63 of this chapter, carriers shall report reductions in service which had previously been expanded on an experimental basis for a temporary period.

§ 1.804 Reports regarding domestic telegraph speed of service.

The Western Union Telegraph Company shall furnish monthly reports under Subpart B of Part 64 of this chapter in regard to origin to destination speed of service on F.C.C. Form 338-B and any additional recurring monthly speed of service reports prepared by the telegraph company, together with copies of related instructions issued by the

company to its field offices, in accordance with Part 64 of this chapter.

§ 1.805 Reports relating to service by carriers engaged in public radio serv. ice operations.

Monthly and quarterly reports must be filed with the Commission in connection with certain fixed public radio service operations. No form is prescribed. A complete description of the contents of these reports is contained in Part 23 of this chapter.

MISCELLANEOUS REPORTS

§ 1.811 Reports regarding amendments to charters, by-laws and partnership agreements of carriers engaged in domestic public radio services.

Amendments to such documents shall be reported and filed in accordance with Part 21 of this chapter.

§ 1.812 Reports regarding premature destruction of records.

Pursuant to the requirements of Part 42 of this chapter, carriers shall file reports relating to the premature destruction of records.

§ 1.813 Reports of negotiations regard. ing foreign communication matters.

Pursuant to the requirements of Part 43 of this chapter, carriers engaging or participating in foreign communications shall file monthly reports covering negotiations conducted.

§ 1.814 Reports regarding free service rendered the Government for national defense.

Carriers rendering free service in connection with the national defense to any agency of the United States Government shall file reports in accordance with Part 2 of this chapter.

Subpart F-Safety and Special Services Applications and Proceedings

GENERAL

§ 1.901 Scope.

This subpart is applicable to all services listed in Parts 81-99 of this chapter, except that rules involving comm carriers concerning complaints, tariffs, applications and reports required under Title II of the Communications Act are set forth in subpart E of this part. (For additional information relative to applications, see the rules in this chapter relating to each of the respective services.) In case of any conflict or inconsistency between the rules set forth in this subpart and the rules for the specific services enumerated in this section, the former shall govern.

GENERAL FILING REQUIREMENTS

§ 1.911 Applications required.

(a) Except as provided in paragraph (b) of this section, construction permits as defined in section 3(dd) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended; station licenses as defined in section 3 (bb) of the Communications Act; operator licenses or modifications or renewals thereof; assignments of construction permits or station licenses or any rights thereunder; and consent to transfer control of a corporation holding a construction permit or license, shall be granted only upon written and signed application.

(b) In cases (1) of an emergency found by the Commission involving danger to life or property or due to damage to equipment, or (2) of a national emergency proclaimed by the President or declared by the Congress and during the continuance of any war in which the United States is engaged, when such action is necessary for the national defense or security or otherwise in furtherance of the war effort, or (3) of emergency where the Commission finds, in these services, that it would not be feasible to secure renewal applications from existing licensees or otherwise to follow normal licensing procedure, the Commission may grant construction permits and station licenses, or modifica-tions or renewals thereof, without the fling of a formal application; but no such authorization shall be granted for or continue in effect beyond the period of the emergency or war requiring it. The procedure to be followed for requests submitted under the provisions of this paragraph is the same as for obtaining special temporary authority under § 1.925.

re

art

IV-

ery-

riffs,

nder

are

(For

ppli-

r re-

ces.)

ency

sub-

raph

rmits

Com-

nded:

ion 3

pera-

ewals

iction

rights

r con-

(c) In case of vessels at sea, the Commission may issue by cable, telegraph, or radio a permit for the operation of a station until the vessel returns to a port of the continental United States.

(d) Canadian licensees desiring to operate in the United States under the terms of Articles 2 and 3 of the Convention between the United States and Canada concerning Operation of Certain Radio Equipment or Stations (which entered into force May 15, 1952) shall make application upon FCC Form 410, which shall be filed with the Secretary, Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554. Forms may be obtained from the FCC Secretary, any field office of the Commission, or from the Controller of Telecommunications, Department of Transport, Ottawa, Canada.

(Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 308)

## § 1.912 Where applications are to be filed.

(a) Applications for any class of amateur operator license requiring examination under Part 97 of this chapter shall be filed in the nearest FCC field office, listed in § 0.121 of this chapter.

(b) All applications (except those for renewal of station license) for authority to establish or operate stations (other than ship stations) covered by Part 85 of this chapter, "Public Fixed Stations and Stations of the Maritime Services in Alaska", including correspondence relating thereto, shall be filed in triplicate with the Commission's Engineer in Charge at Seattle, Washington.

(c) Formal applications for ship station licenses for use of radiotelephone or radar transmitting apparatus or both, and applications for modification of such licenses, shall, when accompanied by requests for interim ship station licenses, be filed in accordance with 183.35 of this chapter and presented in person by applicants or their agents at

the nearest field office of the Commission as shown in § 0.121 (a) and (b) of this chapter, or at the Commission's main office in Washington, D.C.: Provided, That, as an alternative procedure, an applicant, in Alaska, for such a ship station license may submit an application by mail to the Commission's Field Engineering Office at Anchorage, Alaska, when accompanied by a written request for an interim ship station license. Applications for renewal of ship station licenses are not subject to the provisions of this paragraph.

(d) All formal applications for Class B, Class C, or Class D station licenses in the Citizens Radio Service shall be mailed to, or filed in person at, the Commission's office at 334 York Street, Gettysburg, Pa., 17235. Any special requests or applications for special temporary authority concerning a Class B, C, or D station and all applications for Class A station licenses shall be filed in accordance with paragraph (e) of this section.

(e) All other applications shall be filed with the Commission's offices in Washington as follows:

(1) By mail, addressed to:

The Office of the Secretary, Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554

#### (2) In person, delivered to:

The Office of the Secretary, New Post Office Building, 12th Street and Pennsylvania Avenue NW., Washington, D.C.

Or

Application Control Reference Room, New Post Office Building, 12th Street and Pennsylvania Avenue, NW., Washington, D.C. (Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084, as amended; 47 U.S. C.

### § 1.913 Who may sign applications.

(a) Except as provided in paragraph (b) of this section, applications, amendments thereto, and related statements of fact required by the Commission shall be personally signed by the applicant, if the applicant is an individual; by one of the partners, if the applicant is a partnership; by an officer, if the applicant is a corporation; or by a member who is an officer, if the applicant is an unincorporated association. Applications, amend-ments, and related statements of fact filed on behalf of eligible government entities, such as states and territories of the United States and political subdivisions thereof, the District of Columbia, and units of local government, including incorporated municipalities, shall be signed by such duly elected or appointed officials as may be competent to do so under the laws of the applicable juris-

(b) Applications, amendments thereto, and related statements of fact required by the Commission may be signed by the applicant's attorney in case of the applicant's physical disability or of his absence from the United States. The attorney shall in that event separately set forth the reason why the application is not signed by the applicant. In addition, if any matter is stated on the basis of the attorney's belief only (rather than his knowledge), he shall separately set

forth his reasons for believing that such statements are true.

(c) Only the original of applications, amendments, or related statements of fact need be signed; copies may be conformed.

(d) Applications, amendments, and related statements of fact need not be signed under oath. Willful false statements made therein, however, are punishable by fine and imprisonment, U.S. Code, Title 18, section 1001, and by appropriate administrative sanctions, including revocation of station license pursuant to section 312(a)(1) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended.

(Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 308)

#### § 1.914 Full disclosures.

Each application shall contain full and complete disclosures with regard to the real party or parties in interest and as to all matters and things required to be disclosed by the application forms.

(Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 308)

## § 1.915 Shared use of broadcast antenna structure.

Applicants who propose to share the use of an antenna structure used by a standard, FM, or TV broadcast station shall submit the following information as a part of the application:

(a) A scale sketch of the antenna system showing the position of the proposed antenna on the tower structure and its relation to any required obstruction lights and other antennas on the tower; and

(b) A diagram which will clearly indicate the proposed method of mounting the transmission feed lines and how these lines will bridge antenna base insulators if employed by the broadcast station.

(Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 308)

## § 1.916 Repetitious applications.

Where the Commission has, for any reason, denied an application for a new station or for any modification of services or facilities, dismissed such application with prejudice, or revoked the license for a radio station in the Safety and Special Radio Services, the Commission will not consider a like or new application involving service of the same kind to substantially the same area by substantially the same applicant, its successor or assignee, or on behalf of or for the benefit of the original parties in interest, until after the lapse of 12 months from the effective date of the Commission's order. The Commission may, for good cause shown, waive the requirements of this section.

#### § 1.918 Amendment of applications.

(a) Any amendment to an application shall be signed and submitted in the same manner and with the same number of copies as was the original application.

(b) Any application may be amended as a matter of right prior to the designation of such application for hearing merely by filing the appropriate number

of copies of the amendments in question duly executed.

(c) The Commission may, upon its own motion or upon motion of any party to a proceeding, order the applicant to amend his application so as to make the same more definite and certain, and may require an applicant to submit such documents and written statements of facts, as in its judgment may be necessary.

(Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 308)

APPLICATION FORMS AND PARTICULAR FIL-ING REQUIREMENTS

# § 1.921 Procedure for obtaining a radio station authorization and for commencement of operation.

(a) Persons desiring to install and operate radio transmitting equipment should first submit an application for a radio station authorization in accordance with the rules for the particular service. A list of all application forms used by Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau is contained in § 1.922. Each form contains appropriate instructions concerning the number of required copies, where it may be filed, and the services in which it is intended to be used.

(b) Each application shall include all information called for by the particular form on which the application is required to be filed unless the information called for is inapplicable, in which case that fact shall be indicated.

(c) In some cases equipment and service tests are required before an authorized station may be placed in regular operation. Reference should be made to the specific service regarding these provisions.

(Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 308)

#### § 1.922 Forms to be used.

FCC
Form Title
400- Application for Radio Station Authorization in the Safety and Special Radio Services.

400-10 Instructions for completion of FCC Form 400.

401 Application for New or Modified Radio
Station Construction Permit
(Other than Broadcasting).

401-A Description of Proposed Antenna Structure(s) (Services other than Broadcast).

402 Application for Microwave Station
Authorization in the Safety and
Special Radio Services.

402-10 Instructions for Completion of FCC Form 402.

403 Application for Radio Station License or Modification Thereof (Other than Broadcasting, Amateur, Ship, and Aircraft).

404 Application for Aircraft Radio Station License.

405-A Application for Renewal of Radio License (Short Form).

406 Application for Ground Station Authorization in the Aviation Services.

thorization in the Aviation Services.

Registration of Canadian Radio Station Licensee and Application for Permit to Operate.

453-B Certificate of Special Temporary Authorization for Operation of Radio-Station on Board New Aircraft.

480 Application for Civil Air Patrol Radio Station Authorization.

#### Title

481 Application for Authority to Operate
a Station in the Radio Amateur
Civil Emergency Service.
482 Certification of Civil Defense Radio

Officer.

501 Application for Ship Radio Station

FCC

505 Application for Class B, C, or D Station License in the Citizens Radio Service.

525 Application for Disaster Communications Radio Station Construction Permit and License.

610 Application for Amateur Operator
License or for Combination of Station License with Operator License.
610-A Application for Additional Amateur

Station, Amateur Club Station License, and Amateur Station for
Recreation Under Military Auspices.
701 Application for Additional Time to
Construct Radio Station.

702 Application for Consent to Assignment of Radio Station Construction
Permit or License (For Stations in Services Other Than Broadcast)

703 Application for Consent to Transfer of Control of Corporation Holding Construction permit or Station License (For Station in Services Other Than Broadcast).

 820 Application for Ship Exemption.
 820-A Application for Exemption (Great Lakes Agreement).

(Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084, as amended; 47 U.S.C.

#### § 1.923 Construction permits.

A construction permit is not required for mobile radio stations or for any station in the Amateur Radio Service. Furthermore, a construction permit is not required for stations in the Maritime, Aviation, Public Safety, Industrial, Land Transportation, Citizens Radio, or Disaster Communications Services except for the following categories within these services (other than mobile) for which construction permits are required:

(a) Operational fixed stations;

(b) Land radiopositioning stations in the industrial radiolocation service;

(c) Public coast stations and limited Class I and Class II coast stations;

(d). Shore radiolocation, shore radionavigation, and shore radar stations;

(e) Alaskan public fixed stations; and (f) Any station involving the erection of a new antenna or changes in an existing antenna if:

(1) The antenna structure proposed to be erected will exceed an over-all height of 170 feet above ground level, except where the antenna is mounted on top an existing man-made structure other than an antenna structure, and does not increase the over-all height of such manmade structure by more than 20 feet; or

(2) The antenna structure proposed to be erected will exceed an over-all height of one foot above an established airport (landing area) elevation for each 200 feet of distance, or fraction thereof, from the nearest boundary of such landing area, except where the antenna does not exceed 20 feet above the ground or where the antenna is mounted on top an existing man-made structure, other than an antenna structure, or natural formation and does not increase the over-all height of such man-made structure or natural formation by more than 20 feet.

(Sec. 319, 48 Stat. 1089, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 319)

§ 1.924 Assignment or transfer of control, voluntary and involuntary.

(a) (1) Radio station licenses are not transferable; however, except for those set forth in subparagraph (2) of this paragraph, they may be assigned. It censes must be assigned whenever there is a change of ownership of an authorized radio station as, for example, if the radio communication equipment is sold with a business. The new owner must apply for assignment to him of the existing authorization in accordance with the rules under which the station is authorized.

(2) Licenses for stations in the Amateur, Aviation (aircraft), Citizens, and Maritime (ship) Radio Services cannot be assigned. Whenever there is a change of ownership of one of these latter stations, the new owner must apply for a new license. Upon receipt of the new license, the former license must be surrendered for cancellation.

(b) (1) Application for consent to voluntary assignment of a construction permit or license, or for consent to voluntary transfer of control of a corporation holding a construction permit or license, shall be filed with the Commission at least 60 days prior to the contemplated effective date of assignment or transfer of control.

(2) The following application forms

should be used:

(i) FCC Form 400: for assignment of station authorization in services under Parts 89, 91, and 93 of this chapter, except as provided in subdivision (ii) of this subparagraph. Attached thereto shall be a signed letter from proposed assignor stating his desire to assign his current authorization in accordance with the rules governing the particular serv-

ice involved.

(ii) FCC Form 402: for assignment of an authorization for fixed stations in the Safety and Special Radio Services using frequencies above 952 Mc/s (so-called microwave stations). Attached thereto shall be a signed letter from proposed assignor stating his desire to assign his current authorization in accordance with the rules governing the particular serv-

ice involved.

(iii) FCC Form 406: for assignment of ground station authorizations in the Aviation Services, except as provided in subdivision (ii) of this subparagraph.

Tiv) FCC Form 505: for consent to transfer control of a corporation holding a Class B, Class C, or Class D station license in the Citizens Radio Service. (FCC Form 400 shall be used for consent to transfer control of a corporation holding a Class A station license in the Citizens Radio Service.)

(v) FCC Form 702; for assignment of licenses or construction permits of all other types.

(vi) FCC Form 703: for consent to transfer control of a corporation holding any other type of license or construction permit.

(c) (1) In the event of the death or legal disability of a permittee or licenset, a member of a partnership, or a person directly or indirectly in control of a corporation which is a permittee or licenset, the Commission shall be notified in writ-

death or legal disability.

(2) Within 30 days after the occurrence of such death or legal disability except in the case of a ship or amateur station), application shall be filed for consent to involuntary assignment of such permit or license, or for involuntary transfer of control of such corporation, to a person or entity legally qualified to succeed to the foregoing interests under the laws of the place having jurisdiction over the estate involved. The procedure and forms to be followed are the same as those specified in paragraph (b) of this section.

(3) In the case of stations in the Amateur, Aviation (aircraft), Citizens, and Maritime (ship) Radio Services, involuntary assignment of licenses will not be made; such licenses shall be surrendered for cancellation upon the death or legal

disability of the licensee.

1

1-

1-

ms

27

dth

TY-

lled

with

ery-

nent

the

d in

t to

ding

tion vice.

nt of

at to

hold-

con-

th or

msec.

COT-

msee,

writ

h.

(Sec. 310, 48 Stat. 1086, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 310)

§ 1.925 Application for special temporary authorization.

(a) Special temporary authority may be granted to install and operate new equipment, or to operate a licensed station in a manner and to an extent or for service other or beyond that authorized in an existing license, upon proper application therefor. No such request will be considered unless full particulars as to the purpose for which the request is made are stated and unless the request is received by the Commission at least 10 days prior to the date of proposed operation. A request received within less than 10 days may be accepted upon due showing of sufficient reasons.

(b) Requests for such temporary authorization may be filed in letter form, properly signed; however, in cases of emergency involving danger to life or property or due to damage to equipment, such request may be made by telephone or telegraph, provided written request, properly signed, is submitted within 10 days from the date of such request.

(c) The purchasers of a new aircraft with factory-installed radio equipment may operate the radio station on the aircraft for a period of 30 days under Special Temporary Authority evidenced by a copy of a certificate (FCC Form 453B) executed by the manufacturer, dealer, or distributor, the original of which has been mailed to the Commission with the formal application for station license.

\$1.926 Application for renewal of li-

(a) Application for renewal of station license shall be submitted on FCC Form 405-A (except as noted in paragraph (b) of this section).

(b) (1) Application for renewal of a station license for an additional amateur station, an amateur club station, or an amateur station for recreation under Military auspices shall be filed on FCC Form 610-A.

(2) Applications for renewal of an amateur operator license or of a combined operator-station license shall be

submitted on FCC Form 610.

(3) Application for renewal of authorization to operate an amateur station in

ing promptly of the occurrence of such the Radio Amateur Civil Emergency Service (RACES) shall be filed on FCC Form 481-1 and shall be submitted concurrently with the application for renewal of the basic amateur radio station license.

(4) [Reserved]

(5) Application for renewal of aircraft radio station licenses, other than Civil Air Patrol, shall be submitted on FCC Form 404.

(6) Except as required in subparagraphs (7) and (8) of this paragraph. application for renewal of a ground station authorization in the Aviation Services shall be submitted on FCC Form

(7) Applications for renewal of authorization for fixed stations in the Aviation Services using frequencies above 952 Mc/s (a so-called microwave station) shall be submitted on FCC Form 402.

(8) Application for renewal of Civil Air Patrol radio station authorizations shall be submitted on FCC Form 480.

(9) Application for renewal of ship station license shall be filed on FCC Form 501.

(10) Application for renewal of Class B, Class C, or Class D station license in the Citizens Radio Service shall be submitted on FCC Form 505.

(11) Application for renewal of Class A station license in the Citizens Radio Service shall be submitted on FCC Form

(c) All applications for renewal of license shall be filed during the last 60 days of the license term. In any case in which the licensee has, in accordance with the provisions of this chapter, made timely and sufficient application for renewal of license, no license with reference to any activity of a continuing nature shall expire until such application shall have been finally determined. (Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084, as amended; 47 U.S.C 308)

§ 1.927 Application for ship radio in-spection or periodical survey of ships subject to compulsory radio require-

(a) Applications for ship radio inspection and certification of the ship radio license in accordance with the requirements of section 362(b) of the Communications Act, and/or issuance of a Safety Convention certificate in accordance with the terms of Regulations 11 and 12, Chapter I, of the Safety Convention, should be submitted on FCC Form 801 entitled "Application for Ship Radio Inspection". This form should be forwarded to the Engineer in Charge of the radio district office nearest the desired port of inspection (see § 0.121 of this chapter).

(b) Applications for periodical survey as required by Article 11 of the Great Lakes Agreement, and certification prescribed by Articles 12 and 13 thereof, should be submitted on FCC Form 809 "Application for Periodical Survey (Great Lakes Agreement)." This form should be forwarded to the Engineer in Charge of the radio district office nearest the desired place of survey (see

§ 0.121 of this chapter).

(c) Applications for inspection of ship radio equipment and apparatus, for the purposes of Part II of Title III of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, or the Great Lakes Agreement, on a Sunday or national holiday, or during other than the established working hours on any other day, should be submitted on FCC Form 808 entitled "Application for and Certificate of Overtime Service Involving Inspection of Ship Radio Equipment." This form should be forwarded to the Engineer in Charge of the radio district office nearest the desired port of inspection (see § 0.121 of this chapter).

(d) Application for periodical inspection and certification of vessels subject to Part III of Title III of the Communications Act pursuant to section 385 thereof should be submitted on FCC Form 812 entitled "Application for Periodical Inspection (Communications Act, Title III, Part III)." This form should be forwarded to the Engineer in Charge of the radio district office nearest the desired port of inspection (see

§ 0.121 of this chapter).

(Sec. 10(b), 50 Stat. 196, as amended, 47 U.S.C. 360; and sec. 1, 70 Stat. 1047, 47 U.S.C. 385)

§ 1.928 Procedure with respect to applications for ship radio inspection or periodical survey.

After the following applications are accepted for filing, the Engineer in Charge of the radio district office in which the application is submitted makes the necessary examination and issues the appropriate certification:

(a) Application for ship radio inspection and certification of the ship radio license, pursuant to the requirements of section 362 (b) of the Communications Act:

(b) Application for a Safety Convention certificate in accordance with the terms of Regulations 11 and 12, Chapter I, of the Safety Convention;

(c) Application for periodical survey as required by Article 11 of the Great Lakes Agreement and certification prescribed by Articles 12 and 13 thereof;

(d) Application for periodical inspection and certification of vessels subject to Part III of Title III of the Communications Act, pursuant to section 385 thereof.

(Sec. 10(b), 50 Stat. 196, as amended, 47 U.S.C. 360; and sec. 1, 70 Stat. 1047, 47 U.S.C.

§ 1.929 Application for exemption from compulsory ship radio requirements.

Applications for exemption, filed under the provisions of sections 352 (b) or (c) and 383 of the Communications Act, and Regulations 5 or 6, Chapter IV, of the Safety of Life at Sea Convention, London, 1948, shall be submitted on FCC Form 820 entitled "Application for Ship Exemption". Applications for exemption filed under the provisions of Article 6 of the Great Lakes Agreement shall be submitted on FCC Form 820-A entitled "Application for Exemption (Great Lakes Agreement)".

(Sec. 10(b), 50 Stat. 192, as amended, 47 U.S.C. 352; and sec. 1, 70 Stat. 1047, 47 U.S.C.

No. 228-Pt. II---10

§ 1.930 Application for temporary waiver of annual inspection.

Informal application for temporary waiver of the annual inspection required under section 362(b) of the Communications Act, as provided in that section, shall be filed by the vessel owner, the vessel's operating agency, the ship station licensee, or the master of the vessel with the Commission's Engineer in Charge of the radio district office nearest the port where the ship is located.

(Sec. 10(b), 50 Stat. 196, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 360)

## § 1.931 Application for extension of construction permit.

(a) A construction permit shall be automatically forfeited if the station is not ready for operation within the time specified therein or within such further time as the Commission may have allowed for completion, and a notation of the forfeiture of any construction permit under this provision will be placed in the records of the Commission as of

the expiration date.

(b) Application for extension of time within which to construct a station in the Public Safety, Industrial, and Land Transportation Radio Services shall be submitted on FCC Form 400 or on FCC Form 402, as appropriate; in the Aviation Services, on FCC Form 406, except Civil Air Patrol applications which shall use FCC Form 480; in the case of Class A stations in the Citizens Radio Service, on FCC Form 400; and in all other services, on FCC Form 701. Such application shall be filed at least 30 days prior to the expiration date of the construction permit if the facts supporting such application for extension are known to the applicant in time to permit such filing. In other cases such applications will be accepted upon a showing satisfactory to the Commission of sufficient reasons for filing within less than 30 days prior to the expiration date. Such applications will be granted upon a specific and detailed showing that the failure to complete was due to causes not under the control of the grantee, or upon a specific and detailed showing of other matters sufficient to justify the extension.

(Sec. 319, 48 Stat. 1089, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 319)

## § 1.932 Time in which station must be placed in operation.

In those cases in which a license is issued initially in lieu of a construction permit, if the station authorized is not placed in operation within eight months from the date of grant, the authorization shall be invalid and must be returned to the Commission for cancellation.

## § 1.933 Installation or removal of apparatus.

(a) In the Public Safety, Industrial, and Land Transportation Radio Services, replacement of transmitting equipment may be made without prior authorization: Provided, The replacement transmitter appears in the Commission's "Radio Equipment List, Part C" as designated for use in the Public Safety, In-

dustrial, and Land Transportation Radio Services, and the substitute equipment employs the same type of emission and does not exceed the power limitation as set forth in the station authorization.

(b) In the Citizens Radio Service, replacement of transmitting equipment may be made without prior authorization: Provided, The replacement transmitter appears in the Commission's "Radio Equipment List, Part C" as designated for use in the Citizens Radio Service or, in the case of a Class C or Class D station using crystal control, the substitute equipment is crystal controlled: Provided, further, That the substitute equipment employs the same type of emission and does not exceed the frequency tolerance and power limitations prescribed for the particular class of station involved.

## § 1.934 Procedure with respect to amateur radio operator license.

After an application for an amateur radio operator license is accepted and an examination is conducted in accordance with § 97.27 of this chapter, the examination is graded by the office supervising the examination. The results of the examination are forwarded to Washington, and if the applicant is successful, a license is issued by the Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau.

(Sec. 303, 48 Stat. 1082, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 303)

#### APPLICATION PROCESSING PROCEDURES

### § 1.951 How applications are distributed.

Applications for radio station authorizations in the Safety and Special Radio Services are forwarded for processing to the various divisions as follows:

(a) Aviation Radio Division: Air Carrier Aircraft, Private Aircraft, Airdrome Control, Aeronautical Enroute, Aeronautical Fixed, Operational Fixed (Aviation), Aeronautical Utility Mobile, Radionavigation (Aviation), Flight Test, Flying School, Aeronautical Public Service, Civil Air Patrol, Aeronautical Advisory, Aeronautical Metropolitan, Aeronautical Search and Rescue Mobile, and Aeronautical Multicom.

(b) Industrial Radio Division: Business, Forest Products, Industrial Radiolocation, Manufacturers, Motion Picture, Petroleum, Power, Relay Press, Special Industrial, Telephone Maintenance, Motor Carrier, Railroad, Taxicab, and Automobile Emergency.

(c) Amateur and Citizens Radio Division: Amateur, Disaster, RACES, and Citizens.

(d) Marine Radio Division: Public Coast Stations, Limited Coast Stations, Stations on Land in the Maritime Radio-determination Service, Fixed Stations associated with the Maritime Mobile Service, Stations operated in the Land Mobile Service for maritime purposes, Stations on Shipboard in the Maritime Services, and Public Fixed Stations in Alaska.

(e) Public Safety Radio Division: Fire, Forestry-Conservation, Highway Maintenance, Local Government, Police, Special Emergency, and State Guard.

§ 1.952 How file numbers are assigned.

(a) File numbers are assigned to certain categories of applications by the various Divisions of the Safety and Special Radio Services Bureau. Applications for fixed stations using frequencies above 952 Mc/s are further designated by the addition of a letter X at the end of the file number.

(b) File number symbols and service or class of station designators:

AMATEUR AND DISASTER SERVICES

Y—Amateur. D—Disaster. R—RACES.

#### AVIATION SERVICES

A—Aeronautical and fixed group.

AM—Aircraft group.

AA—Aviation auxiliary group.

AR—Aviation radionavigation land.

AC—Civil Air Patrol.

#### CITIZENS SERVICE

CA—Class A.
CB—Class B.
CC—Class C.
CD—Class D.

#### INDUSTRIES SERVICES

INDUSTRIES SERVICE
IB—Business.
IF—Forest products.
IR—Industrial radiolocation.
IX—Manufacturers.
IM—Motion picture.
IP—Petroleum.
IW—Power.
IY—Relay press.
IS—Special industrial.
IT—Telephone maintenance.

#### LAND TRANSPORTATION SERVICES

LA—Automobile emergency.
LI—Interurban passenger.
LI—Interurban property.
LR—Railroad.
LX—Taxicab.
LU—Urban passenger.
LV—Urban property.

#### MARINE SERVICES

MK—Alaskan group.
M—Coastal group.
MA—Marine auxiliary group.
MR—Marine radiolocation land.

#### PUBLIC SAFETY SERVICES

PF—Fire.
PO—Forestry conservation.
PH—Highway maintenance.
PL—Local government.
PP—Police.
PS—Special emergency.
PG—State Guard.

## (c) Application or authorization designator symbols:

P—Construction Permit.
MP—Modified CP.
MP/L—Modified CP and License.
MP/ML—Modified CP and Modified License.
AP—Assignment of Permit.
L—License.
ML—Modified License.
AL—Assignment of License.
P/L—Combination CP and License.
R—Renewed License.
TC—Transfer of Control.

#### § 1.953 How applications are processed.

(a) Applications are processed in sequence according to date of filing. Applications which are in accordance with the provisions of this chapter and established policies of the Commission may be processed to completion in accordance with the applicable delegations of

chapter; (b) Applications are presented to the

Commission in cases where:

(1) Applicant requests reconsideration of action taken by the staff under such delegations of authority;

(2) Requests are made for waiver of, or exception to, a rule for a period in excess of 180 days, but not including certain categories of requests for waivers in excess of 180 days pertaining to ship stations covered by § 0.331(b) (13) of this chapter;

(3) Applicant requests construction permit for new public coast station at

locations other than Alaska:

(4) The staff is not authorized to dismiss an application consistent with the provisions of this chapter and is unable to reach the positive public interest findings prescribed by § 1.971(a); or

(5) A petition has been filed to deny an application of the categories listed

in § 1.962.

es-

sed.

nay

ord-

§ 1.955 Frequency coordination, Can-

(a) As a result of mutual agreements, the Commission has, since May 1950, exchanged comments with the Canadian Department of Transport regarding proposed assignments in certain frequency bands for stations north of "Line A". Line A is described as follows: Begins at Aberdeen, Washington, running by great circle arc to the intersection of 48° N. and 120° W., thence along parallel 48° N. to the intersection of 95° thence by great circle arc through the southernmost point of Duluth, Minn., thence by great circle arc to 45° N. 85° W, thence southward along the meridian W., to its intersection with parallel 41° N., thence along parallel 41° N. to its intersection with meridian 82° W., thence by great circle arc through the southernmost point of Bangor, Maine, thence by great circle arc through the southernmost point of Searsport, Maine, at which point it terminates.

(b) The frequency bands are as follows:

Mc/s 30.56- 32.00 33.00- 34.00 35.00- 36.00 37.00- 38.00 42.00- 50.00 72.00- 74.60 75.40- 76.00 152.00-162.00 39.00- 40.00 450.00-460.00

(c) Due, however, to the nature of the service, proposed assignments on the following specific frequencies are not coordinated:

Mc/s		Mc/s
35.10		156.8
35.14		156.9
35.18		157.0
156.3		157.1
156.4		157.2
156.5		157.3
156.6		157.4
156.7		

§ 1.956 Rented communications equip-

(a) Applications for authorization in the Safety and Special Radio Services which indicate that the equipment therefor will be obtained pursuant to leasemaintenance arrangements with the

authority as set forth in Part 0 of this American Telephone and Telegraph Company or its subsidiaries will not be granted.

> (b) For the purposes of this section, subsidiaries of A. T. & T. include the following:

Bell Telephone Co. of Nevada Citizen Telephone Co., Inc. Illinois Bell Telephone Co. Indiana Bell Telephone Co.

Michigan Bell Telephone Co. New England Telephone and Telegraph Co.

New Jersey Bell Telephone Co. New York Telephone Co. Northwestern Bell Telephone Co.

Southern Bell Telephone and Telepgraph Co. Southwestern Bell Telephone Co.

The Bell Telephone Co. of Pennsylvania
The Chesapeake and Potomac Telephone Co. The Chesapeake and Potomac Telephone Co.

of Maryland The Chesapeake and Potomac Telephone Co. of Virginia

The Chesapeake and Potomac Telephone Co. of West Virginia

The Cincinnati and Suburban Bell Telephone

The Diamond State Telephone Co.
The Mountain States Telephone and Telegraph Co.

The Ohio Bell Telephone Co.

The Pacific Telephone and Telegraph Co.
The Southern New England Telephone Co. Wisconsin Telephone Co.

Note: Pending final action in Docket No. 12722, the terms of this section are not intended to encompass in a negative or affirmative manner, applications involving telephone company lease-maintenance arrangements which have been found or may be found, by any jurisdiction, to be "the furnishing of common carrier communications services" and/or if the charges therefor are or may become "subject to public regula-tion." See Pars. 24 and 25, First Report and Order, Docket No. 12722.

#### § 1.958 Defective applications.

(a) Applications which are incomplete with respect to completeness of answers. supplementary statements, execution, or other matters of a formal character shall be deemed to be defective and may be returned to the applicant with a brief statement as to such defects.

(b) Applications will also be deemed to be defective and may be returned to the applicant in the following cases:

(1) Statutory disqualification of applicant, e. g., aliens under section 310 of the Communications Act:

(2) Proposed use or purpose of sta-

tion would be unlawful:

(3) Requested frequency is not allocated for assignment for the service proposed.

(c) Applications which are not in accordance with the provisions of this chapter or other requirements of the Commission will be considered defective and may be dismissed unless accompanied either by (1) a petition to amend any rule or regulation with which the application is in conflict, or (2) a request of the applicant for waiver of, or exception to, any rule, regulation, or requirement with which the application is in conflict. Such request shall show the nature of the waiver or exception desired and set forth the reasons in support thereof. Applications may be dismissed, if the accompanying petition for waiver or amendment of rules does not

set forth reasons which, sufficient if true, would justify a waiver or change of the

(d) If an applicant is requested by the Commission to file any additional documents or information not included in the prescribed application form, failure to comply with such request will be deemed to render the application defective, and such application may be dismissed.

(Sec. 308, 48 Stat. 1084, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 308)

#### § 1.959 Resubmitted applications.

Any application which has been returned to the applicant for correction will be processed in original order of receipt when resubmitted if it is received within 30 days (45 days outside continental United States) from the date on which it was returned to the applicant. If the application is not resubmitted within the prescribed time, it will be treated as a new application and considered at the time other applications received on the same date are considered.

#### § 1.961 Dismissal of applications.

(a) Any application may, upon written request signed by the applicant or his attorney, be dismissed without prejudice as a matter of right prior to the designation of such application for hearing.

(b) Failure to prosecute an application, or failure to respond to official correspondence or request for additional information, will be cause for dismissal. Such dismissal will be without prejudicewhere an application has not yet been designated for hearing; such dismissal may be with prejudice after an application has been designated for hearing.

(c) Requests to dismiss an application without prejudice after it has been designated for hearing will be considered only upon written petition properly served upon all parties of record and will be granted only for good cause shown. Such petition must be accompanied by a written and signed statement of a person with knowledge of the facts as to whether or not consideration has been promised to or received by petitioner, directly or indirectly, in connection with the filing of such petition for dismissal of the application.

#### § 1.962 Public notice of acceptance for filing; petitions to deny applications of specified categories.

(a) Except as qualified in paragraph (b) of this section, the provisions of this section shall apply to all applications for authorizations, and substantial amendments thereof, for the categories of stations and services listed in this paragraph which are filed with the Commission on or after December 12, 1960, and to such applications which were filed prior to December 12, 1960, but are amended substantially on or after that date.

(1) Fixed point-to-point stations using frequencies above 890 Mc/s (exclusive of control, relay, and repeater stations used as integral parts of mobile radio systems).

- (2) Industrial radiopositioning stations for which frequencies are assigned on an exclusive basis.
  - (3) Aeronautical enroute stations. (4) Aeronautical advisory stations.
- (5) Airdrome control stations. (6) Aeronautical fixed stations.
- Public coast stations, excluding those located in Alaska which will not render service for hire.

(8) Fixed stations using frequencies in the 72-76 Mc/s band.

(b) The provisions of this section are not applicable to applications for the type of authorizations listed in this

paragraph.

(1) A minor change in the facilities of an authorized station or a minor amend-

ment of an application on file.

(2) Consent to an involuntary assignment or transfer under section 310(b) of the Communications Act or to a voluntary assignment or transfer thereunder which does not involve a substantial change in ownership or control.

(3) A license under section 319(c) of the Communications Act or, pending application for or grant of such license, any special or temporary authorization to permit interim operation to facilitate completion of authorized construction or to provide substantially the same service as would be authorized by such licensee.

(4) Extension of time to complete construction of authorized facilities.

(5) A special temporary authorization not to exceed 30 days where no application for regular operation is contemplated to be filed or pending the filing or after the filing of an application for such regular operation.

(6) An authorization under any of the proviso clauses of section 308(a) of the

Communications Act.

(c) For the purposes of this section. a substantial amendment of an application on file and applications for a substantial change in the facilities of an authorized station shall be:

(1) Any addition or change in frequency (except deletion of a frequency);

(2) Any change in antenna azimuth; (3) Any change in antenna beam width:

(4) Any change in antenna location

greater than 5 seconds;

(5) Any change in antenna location of less than 5 seconds but also involving a requirement for special aeronautical study;

(6) Any change in emission;

(7) Any increase in antenna height; (8) Any increase in authorized power in excess of a 2 to 1 ratio;

(9) Any increase in emission band-

(d) All amendments of an application on file and all changes requested in the facilities of an authorized station other than those amendments and modifications listed in paragraph (c) of this section shall be considered minor.

(e) The Commission will issue at regular intervals a "Public Notice" listing all applications subject to this section which have been accepted for filing. Such "Public Notice" will re-list any application which has been amended substantially since its previous listing. For the

purposes of this section, "accepted for filing" means that an application has been received at the Commission. Such acceptance for filing shall not preclude the subsequent dismissal of an application, pursuant to the provisions of this

chapter, as being defective.

(f) No application subject to the provisions of this section, as originally filed or substantially amended, will be granted by the Commission prior to the thirtyfirst day following the issuance of public notice of the acceptance for filing of such application or of any substantial amendment thereof: Provided, however, That the Commission, notwithstanding the requirements of this paragraph, may, if the grant of such application is otherwise authorized by law and if it finds that there are extraordinary circumstances requiring emergency operations in the public interest and that delay in institution of such emergency operations would seriously prejudice the public interest, grant a temporary authorization, accompanied by a statement of its reasons therefor, to permit such emergency operation for a period not exceeding 90 days, and upon making like findings may extend such temporary authorization for one additional period not to exceed 90

(g) Any party in interest may file with the Commission a petition to deny any application, whether as filed originally or as subsequently amended, subject to the provisions of this section, at any time prior to the day the Commission grants such application or formally designates such application for hearing. A petitioner shall serve a copy of such petition on the applicant. A petition shall contain specific allegations of fact sufficient to show that the petitioner is a party in interest and that a grant of the application would be prima facie inconsistent with the public interest, convenience, and necessity. Such allegations of fact except for those of which official notice may be taken, shall be supported by affidavit of a person or persons with per-

sonal knowledge thereof.

(h) The applicant may file an opposition to any petition to deny and the petitioner may file a reply thereto (see § 1.45) in which allegations of fact or denials thereof, except for those of which official notice may be taken, shall be supported by affidavit of a person or persons with personal knowledge thereof. The applicant shall serve a copy of his opposition on the petitioner, and the petitioner shall serve a copy of his reply on the applicant.

(Sec. 309, 48 Stat. 1085, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 309)

#### ACTION ON APPLICATIONS

AUTHORITY: §§ 1.971 and 1.973 issued under sec. 309, 48 Stat. 1085, as amended; 47 U.S.C.

#### § 1.971 Grants without a hearing.

(a) The Commission will grant without a hearing an application for a station authorization if it is proper upon its face and if the Commission finds from an examination of such application and supporting data, any pleading filed, or other matters which it may officially notice, that:

(1) There are no substantial and ma. terial questions of fact;

(2) The applicant is legally, technically, financially, and otherwise qualifled:

(3) A grant of the application would not involve modification, revocation, or non-renewal of any existing license or outstanding construction permit:

(4) A grant of the application would not preclude the grant of any mutually

exclusive application; and

(5) A grant of the application would serve the public interest, convenience,

and necessity.

(b) If a petition to deny an application has been filed pursuant to \$ 1.962 and the Commission grants such application pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section, the Commission will deny the petition and issue a concise statement of the reason for such denial and disposing of all substantial issues raised by the petition.

#### § 1.973 Designation for hearing.

(a) If the Commission is unable to make the findings prescribed § 1.971(a) with reference to an application filed prior to December 12, 1960, and not amended substantially on or after that date, the Commission, by letter, will notify the applicant and other known parties in interest of the grounds and reasons for its inability to make such findings and of all the objections made to such application. Following such notice, the applicant will be given an opportunity to reply. If the Commission after considering such reply is still unable to make the findings prescribed by § 1.971(a), it will formally designate the application for hearing on the grounds or reasons then obtaining and shall notify the applicant and all other known parties in interest of such action.

(b) If the Commission is unable to make the findings prescribed in § 1.971 (a) with reference to any application filed on or after December 12, 1960, or any application filed prior to December 12, 1960, but amended substantially on or after that date, it will formally des nate the application for hearing on the grounds or reasons then obtaining and will notify forthwith the applicant and all other known parties in interest of

such action.

(c) Orders designating applications for hearing will specify with particularity the matters and things in issue and will not include issues or requirements

phrased generally.

(d) Parties in interest, if any, who are not notified by the Commission of its action in designating a particular application for hearing may acquire the status of a party to the proceeding by filing a petition for intervention showing the basis of their interest at any time not less than ten days prior to the date of hearing.

(e) Any hearing subsequently h upon such applications shall be a full hearing in which the applicant and all other parties in interest shall be permitted to participate. The burden of proceeding with the introduction of evidence and burden of proof shall be upon the applicant, except that with respect to any issue presented by a petition to deny or a petition to enlarge the issues, eny of a bos shall be as determined by the Commission.

#### REPORTS TO BE FILED WITH THE COMMISSION

§1.981 Reports, annual and semiannual.

(a) Licensees of stations authorized for developmental operation shall sub-mit a report on the results of the developmental program. The report shall be filed with and made a part of each application for renewal of authori-

(b) The report shall include comprehensive and detailed information on the following:

The final objective.

(2) Results of operation to date. Analysis of the results obtained.

Copies of any published reports. (5) Need for continuation of the program.

(6) Number of hours of operation on

each frequency.

Wn

71

008

ATand

the e of

he

full

i all

evi-

(c) Where required by the particular ervice rules, licensees who have entered into agreements with other persons for the cooperative use of radio station facilities must submit annually an audited financial statement reflecting the nonprofit cost-sharing nature of the arrangement to the Commission's offices in Washington, D. C., no later than three months after the close of the licensee's fiscal year.

#### FORFEITURES AGAINST SHIPS AND SHIP MASTERS

§ 1.991 Forfeitures against ships and ship masters.

(a) Whenever information is received indicating that reasonable grounds exist to support a suit for collection of forfeitures provided by sections 364, 386, and 507 of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, the owner of the ship and the master will be notified of apparent liability for forfeitures. The notification will specify dates, places, and the nature of the alleged violations or irregularities, and will advise the parties of the Commission's authority under section 504 (b) of the act to remit or mitigate such forfeitures upon application therefor. Applications for mitigation or remission may be filed within 30 days from the date of receipt of the notification letter, of within such extended time as may for good cause be granted. The application must be in duplicate but need not follow any special form. After a review of the case in the light of all the information available, including the information and arguments presented in the application, the applicant will be notified of the determination, which may be either remission of the entire amount, an offer of mitigation of the forfeiture to the extent which appears warranted under the circumstances, or denial of any relief.

(b) Acceptance of an offer of mitigation may be accomplished through payment, within 30 days from the date of receipt of the notification, of the amount specified therein by check or similar means drawn to the order of the Treasurer of the United States and mailed to the Commission.

(c) In lieu of acceptance of an offer of mitigation, or in the event of denial of relief, application may be made within 30 days from the date of receipt of the notification for review by the Commission as provided in section 5(d) of the act. The application should set forth the reasons for applicant's belief that the original action on his application should be modified. It may include a statement of any material facts that may have been omitted from the original application for relief. On review the Commission may affirm, modify, or set aside the previous action, or direct any further proceedings that appear necessary and in the public interest.

(d) If the applicant fails to take any action in respect to a notification of apparent liability for forfeiture or an offer of mitigation or a notification of denial of relief, the case may be referred by the Commission to the Attorney General of the United States for appropriate civil action to recover the forfeiture in accordance with the provisions of section

504 (a) of the act.

(Sec. 10(b), 50 Stat. 196, as amended, 47 U.S.C. 362; sec. 1, 70 Stat. 1048, 47 U.S.C. 386; sec. 504, 48 Stat. 1101, as amended, 47 U.S.C. 504; and sec. 3, 68 Stat. 729, 47 U.S.C. 507)

#### Subpart G-Schedule of Fees for Applications Filed With the Commission

AUTHORITY: Secs. 1.1101 to 1.1119 issued under sec. 501, 65 Stat. 290; 5 U.S.C. 140.

#### GENERAL INFORMATION

#### § 1,1101 Authority.

Authority for this Suppart is contained in Title V of the Independent Offices Appropriation Act of 1952 (5 U.S.C. 140) which provides that any service rendered by a Federal agency to or for any person shall be performed on a self-sustaining basis to the fullest extent possible. Title V further provides that the head of each Federal agency is authorized by regulation to prescribe such fees as he shall determine to be fair and equitable.

#### § 1.1103 Payment of fees.

(a) Each application, filed on or after January 1, 1964, for which a fee is prescribed in this subpart, must be accompanied by a remittance in the full amount of the fee. In no case will an application be accepted for filing or processed prior to payment of the full amount specified. Applications for which no remittance is received, or for which an insufficient amount is received. may be returned to the applicant.

(b) Fee payments accompanying applications received in the Commission's Offices in Washington, D.C., or in any of the Commission's field offices, should be in the form of a check or money order payable to the Federal Communications Commission. The Commission will not be responsible for cash sent through the mails. All fees collected will be paid into the United States Treasury as miscellaneous receipts in accordance with the provisions of Title V of the Independent Offices Appropriations Act of 1952 (5 U.S.C. 140).

(c) Receipts will be furnished upon request in the case of payments made inperson, but no receipts will be issued for payments sent through the mails.

(d) All fees will be charged irrespective of the Commission's disposition of the application. Applications returned to applicants for additional information or corrections will not require an additional fee when resubmitted. Refunds will be made only in the case of payments in excess of the fee prescribed in this subpart.

#### § 1.1105 General exception.

When so specifically ordered, no fee will be required to accompany an application filed for the sole purpose of amending an authorization so as to conform with changes in the Commission's rules; however, if the applicant also requests an additional modification or the renewal of his authorization, the appropriate modification or renewal fee must accompany the application.

#### SCHEDULE OF FEES

#### § 1.1111 Schedule of fees for Radio Broadcast Services.

(a) Except as provided in paragraph (b) of this section, applications filed in the Radio Broadcast Services shall be accompanied by the fees prescribed below:

	AM	FM	TV	Translator	Auxiliary .
Application for Construction Permit for New Station or Major Change	\$50	\$50	\$100	\$30	\$30
cation must be accompanied by the total amount of the fees prescribed for each license so involved)	50	50	100	30	30
accompanied by the total amount of the fees prescribed for each license so involved).  Application for Change of Call Letters for Broadcast Station.  All Other Applications in the Broadcast Services (excluding television translator applications not specified above).	30	-		No fee l services	No fee

\$10

10

10

50

10

10

100

(b) Fees are not required in the case of applications filed by tax exempt organizations for the operation of stations providing noncommercial educational broadcast services, whether or not such stations operate on frequencies allocated for noncommercial educational use.

#### § 1.1113 Schedule of fees for Common Carrier Services.

Applications filed for Common Carrier Services shall be accompanied by the fees prescribed below:

Applications for Initial Construction Permit (No additional fee will be charged for application for license to cover. An application for authority to change location of a fixed station will be treated as an application for Initial Construction Permit):

Domestic Public Land Mobile Radio Service:

Base Station (includes associated mobile stations)_____ Dispatch Station, or Repeater Station_____Individual User Mobile Station_ Point-to-Point Microwave Radio

Service Rural Radio Service:

Central Office Station, Inter-office Station, or Rural Subscriber Sta-

10

50

85

75

Rural Subscriber Station at Temporary-Fixed Locations. Individual Subscriber Station_ Local Television Transmission Serv-

ice . International Fixed Public Radiocommunication Services: International Fixed Public Station:

New Station_____\$100 Additional Transmitter_ Replacement of Transmitter____ International Control Station: New Station .....

Additional Transmitter_. Replacement of Transmitter____ Other Common Carrier Services ... Applications to make Modifications or to Supplement Facilities at Existing Sites in the Point-to-Point Micro-

wave Radio Service ... Applications for License for Operation of a Station at Temporary-Fixed Locations in the Point-to-Point Microwave Radio Service____

Applications for Modification of Construction Permit at an Existing Station Location in the Local Television Transmission Service___

Applications for License for Operation of an STL Station at Temporary-Fixed Locations in the Local Television Transmission Service___

Applications for License for Operation of Mobile Television Pickup Station in the Local Television Transmission Service _

Applications for Renewal of License: Domestic Public Land Mobile Radio Service:

Base Station (includes associated mobile stations)______ Dispatch Station, Control Station or Repeater Station....

Individual User Mobile Station. Point-to-Point Microwave Radio Service _ Local Television Transmission Serv-

Rural Radio Service, All Stations. International Fixed Public Radiocommunication Services:

International Fixed Public Station ______
International Control Station____

Other Common Carrier Services____

All Other Common Carrier Radio Applications Applications by Communications Common Carriers for Authorization Own Stock in the Communications Satellite Corporation_ Section 214 Applications by Telephone

Companies Section 214 Applications by Telegraph Companies . Cable Landing License Applications___ Section 221 Applications______Interlocking Directorate Applications_ All Other Common Carrier Non-radio Applications ___

§ 1.1115 Schedule of fees for Safety and Special Radio Services.

(a) Except as provided in paragraph (b) of this section, all formal applica-tions filed in the Safety and Special Radio Services shall be accompanied by the fees prescribed below:

Applications in the Amateur Radio Service:

For Initial and Renewed Licenses____ For Modification of License. Request for Special Call Sign Pursuant to § 97.51_____ Applications in the Citizens Radio Serv-

ice: For Class A Station Authorization. For All Other Classes of Stations in the

Citizens Radio Service ... Applications for Radio Station Authorizations for Operational Fixed Microwave Radio Stations (no fee required for application for license to cover construction permit) ____ Applications for Renewal only for which

FCC Form 405A is prescribed in the All Safety and Special Radio Services____

(b) Fees are not required in the following instances:

(1) Applications filed in the Police, Fire, Forestry-Conservation, Highway Maintenance, Local Government, and State Guard Radio Services.

(2) Applications filed by governmental entities in any of the Safety and Special Radio Services.

(3) Applications filed by the following in the Special Emergency Radio Service: Hospitals, Disaster Relief Organizations, Beach Patrols, and School Buses, and non-profit Ambulance Operators and Rescue Organizations.

(4) Applications filed in the Disaster Communications Service.

(5) Applications for ship inspections pursuant to the Great Lakes Agreement, the Safety of Life at Sea Convention, and Parts II and III, Title III, of the Communications Act of 1934. amended.

(6) Applications for Novice Class license in the Amateur Radio Service, applications for amateur stations under military auspices, and applications filed in the Radio Amateur Civil Emergency Service (RACES)

(7) Operational Fixed Microwave Applications filed for Closed Circuit Educational Television Service.

(8) Applications for Civil Air Patrol Stations, Aeronautical Radionavigation Stations and for Aeronautical Search and Rescue Stations.

§ 1.1117 Schedule of fees for commer cial radio operator examinations and licensing.

Applications filed for commercial radio operator examinations and licensing

shall be accompanied by the fees prescribed below:

Applications for Commercial Operator h. aminations: First Class___. Second Class_____ Third Class__ Applications for renewals, endorsements, duplicates, etc., of Commercial Operator Licenses____

§ 1.1119 Experimental Radio Services (other than Broadcast).

Applications for Restricted Radiotele-

phone Permits____

Fees are not required in the case of applications filed in the Experimental Radio Services (other than Broadcast).

APPENDIX-A PLAN OF COOPERATIVE PROCE IN MATTERS AND CASES UNDER THE PROVI-SIONS OF SECTION 410 OF THE COMMUNICA TIONS ACT OF 1934

(Approved by the Federal Communications Commission October 25, 1938, and approved by the National Association of Railroad Utilities Commissioners on November 17 1938.)

PRELIMINARY STATEMENT CONCERNING THE PURPOSE AND EFFECT OF THE PLAN

Sec. 410 of the Communications Act of 1934 authorizes cooperation between the Fe Communications Commission, hereinster called the Federal Commission, and the State commissions of the several States, in the administration of said Act. Subsection (a) authorizes the reference of any matter aris in the administration of said Act to a board to be composed of a member or mem from each of the States in which the wire or radio communication affected by or involved in the proceeding takes place, or is proposed. Subsection (b) authorizes comproposed. Subsection (b) authorizes conferences by the Federal Commission with State commissions regarding the relationship between rate structures, accounts, charges, practices, classifications, and regulations of carriers subject to the jurisdiction of such State commissions and of said Federal Commission and joint hearings with State com missions in connection with any matte respect to which the Federal Commission authorized to act.

Obviously, it is impossible to determine in advance what matters should be the subject of a conference, what matters should referred to a board, and what matters should be heard at a joint hearing of State com sions and the Federal Commission. understood, therefore, that the Federal Commission or any State commission will freely mission or any state consistency of any pro-suggest cooperation with respect to any proceedings or matter affecting any carrier subject to the jurisdiction of said Federal Commission and of a State commission, an concerning which it is believed that coopen tion will be in the public interest.

To enable this to be done, whenever a proceeding shall be instituted before any commission, Federal or State, in which an commission is believed to be interested me tice should be promptly given each such in terested commission by the commission be fore which the proceeding has been in tuted. Inasmuch, however, as failure give notice as contemplated by the provi sions of this plan will sometimes our purely through inadvertence, any such fall ure should not operate to deter any com sion from suggesting that any such proceeding be made the subject matter of cooper tive action, if cooperation therein is de desirable.

It is understood that each commission whether or not represented in the National Association of Railroad and Utilities Commissioners, must determine its own co of action with respect to any proceeding in the light of the law under which, at any given time, it is called upon to act, and must

be guided by its own views of public policy; and that no action taken by such Association can in any respect prejudice such freedom of action. The approval by the Association of this plan of cooperative procedure, which was jointly prepared by the Association's standing Committee on Cooperation's standing Committee on Cooperation between Federal and State commissions and between Federal and State commissions and said Federal Commission, is accordingly recommendatory only; but such plan is designed to be, and it is believed that it will be, a helpful step in the promotion of cooperative relations between the State commissions and said Federal Commission.

#### NOTICE OF INSTITUTION OF PROCEEDING

Whenever there shall be instituted before the Federal Commission any proceeding inthe Federal Commission any proceeding in-volving the rates of any telephone or tele-graph carrier, the State commissions of the States affected thereby will be notified im-mediately thereof by the Federal Commis-tion, and each notice given a State commis-tion will advise such commission that, if it don will advise such commission that, if it deems the proceeding one which should be considered under the cooperative provisions of the Act, it should either directly or through the National Association of Railroad and Utilities Commissioners, notify the Federal Commission as to the nature of its interest in said matter and request a conference, the creation of a joint board, or a joint hearing as may be desired, indicating its preference and the reasons therefor. Upon receipt of such request the Federal Commission will consider the same and may confer with the commission making the reconfer with the commission making the request and with other interested commission, or with representatives of the National Association of Railroad and Utilities Commissioners, in such manner as may be most suitable; and if cooperation shall appear to be practicable and desirable, shall so advise each interested State commission, directly, when such cooperation will be by joint con-ference or by reference to a joint board ap-pointed under said Sec. 410 (a), and, as ereinafter provided, when such cooperation will be by a joint hearing under said Sec.

## 410 (b).

Each State commission should in like manner notify the Fedreal Commission of any proceeding instituted before it involving the toll telephone rates or the telegraph rates of any carrier subject to the jurisdic-

tion of the Federal Commission.

It is

Com-freely

Com-

pera-

e pro-

d, no-ch in-on be-insti-

are to

h fall-

ational

Com-

ing in at any

#### DURE GOVERNING JOINT CONFERENCES

The Federal Commission, in accordance with the indicated procedure, will confer with any State commission regarding any matter relating to the regulation of public utilities subject to the jurisdiction of either commission. The commission desiring a conference upon any such matter should notify the other without delay, and thereupon the Federal Commission will promptly arrange for a conference in which all interested State commissions will be invited to be present.

#### PROCEDURE GOVERNING MATTERS REFERRED TO A BOARD

Whenever the Federal Commission, either whethever the recteral commission, ethner upon its own motion or upon the suggestion of a State commission, or at the request of any interested party, shall determine that it is desirable to refer a matter arising in the administration of the Communications Act of 1934 to a board to be composed of a member or members from the State or States affected or to be affected by such matter, the procedure shall be as follows:

The Federal Commission will send a request to each interested State commission to nominate a specified number of members

to serve on such board.

The representation of each State concerned shall be equal, unless one or more of the States affected chooses to waive such right of equal representation. When the member

or members of any board have been nominated and appointed, in accordance with the provisions of the Communications Act of 1934, the Federal Commission will make an order referring the particular matter to such board, and such order shall fix the time and board, and such order shall fix the time and place of hearing, define the force and effect the action of the board shall have, and the manner in which its proceedings shall be conducted. The rules of practice and procedure, as from time to time adopted or prescribed by the Federal Commission, shall govern such board, as far as applicable.

#### PROCEDURE GOVERNING JOINT HEARINGS

Whenever the Federal Commission, either upon its own motion or upon suggestions made by or on behalf of any interested State commission or commissions, shall determine that a joint hearing under said Sec. 410 (b) is desirable in connection with any matter pending before said Federal Commis-

sion, the procedure shall be as follows:

(a) The Federal Commission will notify
the general solicitor of the National Association of Railroad and Utilities Commissioners that said Association, or, if not more than eight States are within the territory affected by the proceeding, the State commissions interested, are invited to name Cooperating Commissioners to sit with the Federal Commission for the hearing and consideration

of said proceeding.

(b) Upon receipt of any notice from said Federal Commission inviting cooperation, if not more than eight States are involved, the general solicitor shall at once advise the State commissions of said States, they being represented in the membership of the association, of the receipt of such notice, and shall request each such commission to give advice to him in writing, before a date to be indicated by him in his communication requesting such advice (1) whether such commission will cooperate in said proceeding, (2) if it will, by what commissioner it will be represented therein.

(c) Upon the basis of replies received, the general solicitor shall advise the Federal Commission what States, if any, are desirous of making the proceeding cooperative and by what commissioners they will be repre-sented, and he shall give like advice to each State commission interested therein.

(d) If more than eight States are interested in the proceeding, because within territory for which rates will be under consideration therein, the general solicitor shall advise the president of the association that the association is invited to name a cooperating committee of State commissioners representing the States interested in said pro-

ceeding.

The president of the association shall thereupon advise the general solicitor in writing (1) whether the invitation is accepted on behalf of the association, and (2) the names of commissioners selected to sit as a cooperating committee. The president of the association shall have authority to accept or to decline said invitation for the association, and to determine the number of commissioners who shall be named on the cooperating committee, provided that his action shall be concurred in by the chairman of the association's executive committee. In the event of any failure of the president of the association and chairman of its executive committee to agree, the second vice president of the association (or the chairman of its committee on cooperation between State and Federal commissions, if there shall be no second vice president) shall be consulted, and the majority opinion of the three shall prevail. Consultations and expressions of opinion may be by mail or telegraph.

(e) If any proceeding, involving more than eight States, is pending before the Federal Commission, in which cooperation

has not been invited by that Commission, which the association's president and the first and second vice presidents, or any two of them, consider should be made a cooperating proceeding, they may instruct the general solicitor to suggest to the Federal Commission that the proceeding be made a cooperative proceeding; and any State commission considering that said proceeding should be made cooperative may request the president of the association or the chairman of its executive committee to make such sug-gestion after consideration with the executive officers above named. If said Federal Commission shall assent to the suggestion, made as aforesaid, the president of the association shall have the same authority to proceed, and shall proceed in the appointment of a cooperating committee, as is provided in other cases involving more than eight States, wherein the Federal Commission has invited cooperation, and the invitation has

een accepted.

(1) Whenever any case is pending before the Federal Commission involving eight States or less, which a commission of any of said States considers should be made cooperative, such commission, either directly or through the general solicitor of the association, may suggest to the Federal Commission that the proceeding be made cooperative. If said Federal Commission accedes to such suggestion, it will notify the general solicitor of the association to that effect and thereupon the general solicitor shall proceed

as is provided in such case when the invita-tion has been made by the Federal Commission without State commission suggestion.

#### APPOINTMENT OF COOPERATING COMMISSIONERS BY THE PRESIDENT

In the appointment of any cooperating committee, the president of the association shall make appointments only from commissions of the States interested in the particular proceeding in which the commit-tee is to serve. He shall exercise his best judgment to select cooperating commissioncooperating committees by reason of their ability and fitness; and in no case shall he appoint a commissioner upon a cooperating committee until he shall have been advised by such commissioner that it will be practicable for him to attend the hearings in the proceeding in which the committee is to serve, including the arguments therein, and the cooperative conferences, which may be held following the submission of the proceeding, to an extent that will reasonably enable him to be informed upon the issues in the proceeding and to form a reasonable judgment in the matters to be determined.

#### TENURE OF COOPERATORS

(a) No State commissioner shall sit in a cooperative proceeding under this plan except a commissioner who has been selected by his commission to represent it in a proceeding involving eight States or less, or has been selected by the president of the association to sit in a case involving more than eight States, in the manner hereinbefore provided.

(b) A commissioner who has been selected, as hereinbefore provided, to serve as a member of a cooperating committee in any proceeding, shall without further appointment, and without regard to the duration of time involved, continue to serve in said proceeding until the final disposition thereof, including hearings and conferences after any order or reopening, provided that he shall continue to be a State commissioner.

(c) No member of a cooperating committee shall have any right or authority to designate another commissioner to serve in his place at any hearing or conference in any proceeding in which he has been appointed to serve.

(d) Should a vacancy occur upon any cooperating committee, in a proceeding involving more than eight States, by reason of the
death of any cooperating commissioner, or
of his ceasing to be a State commissioner, or
of other insbillty to serve, it shall be the
duty of the president of the association to
fill the vacancy by appointment, if, after
communication with the chairman of the
cooperating committee, it be deemed necessary to fill such vacancy.

(e) In the event of any such vacancy

(e) In the event of any such vacancy occurring upon a cooperating committee involving not more than eight States, the vacancy shall be filled by the commission

from which the vacancy occurs.

COOPERATING COMMITTEE TO DETERMINE RE-SPECTING ANY REPORT OF STATEMENT OF ITS ATTITUDE

(a) Whenever a cooperating committee shall have concluded its work, or shall deem such course advisable, the committee shall consider whether it is necessary and desirable to make a report to the interested State commissions, and, if it shall determine to make a report, it shall cause the same to be distributed through the secretary of the association, or through the general solicitor to all interested commissions.

(b) If a report of the Federal Commission

(b) If a report of the Federal Commission will accompany any order to be made in said proceeding, the Federal Commission will

state therein the concurrence or nonconcurrence of said cooperating committee in the decision or order of said Federal Commission.

CONSTRUCTION HEREOF IN CERTAIN RESPECT

It is understood and provided that no State or States shall be deprived of the right of participation and cooperation as hereinhefore provided because of nonmembership in the association. With respect to any such State or States, all negotiations herein specified to be carried on between the Federal Commission and any officer of such association shall be conducted by the Federal Commission directly with the chairman of the commission of such State or States.

# PART 2—FREQUENCY ALLOCATIONS AND RADIO TREATY MATTERS; GENERAL RULES AND REGULA-TIONS

#### Subpart A-Definitions

Definitions.

TR

tate

the

tion

Subpart B—Allocation, Assignment, and Use of Radio Frequencies

International regulations in force.

Nomenclature of frequencies. 2.101 Assignment of frequencies.

Government use of non-Government 2.103 frequencies.

Radio astronomy notification.

Application and format of the Table 2.105 of Frequency Allocations

2.106 Table of Frequency Allocations.

#### Subpart C-Emissions

2201 Emission, modulation, and transmission characteristics.

Bandwidths.

-Identification of Radio Communication, and Allocation and Use of Call

2301 Identification of transmissions.

Table of allocation of call signs.

Subpart E-Distress, Disaster, and Emergency Communications

2.401 Distress messages.

Control of distress traffic.

Retransmission of distress message.

Resumption of operation after dis-

Operation during emergency. National defense; free service.

2.407 National defense; emergency authorieation.

Subpart F-Equipment Type Approval and Type Acceptance

#### GENERAL

2.551 Program defined. Radio equipment list.

Making available type approved or type accepted equipment for test-

ing or inspection. 2.557 Limitation on availability of equipment files for public reference.

#### TYPE APPROVAL

2.561 Type approval.

Limitations on type approval.

Withdrawal or refusal of type ap-2.565 proval.

2.567 Identification and changes in type approved equipment.

#### TYPE ACCEPTANCE

2.571 Type acceptance.

2.573 Limitation on type acceptance.

Withdrawal or refusal of type ac-2.575 ceptance.

2.577 General information required for type acceptance.

Measurement data required for type 2.579 acceptance.

2.582 Measurement procedure for type acceptance.

2.584 Identification and changes in type accepted equipment.

#### TECHNICAL INFORMATION FOR APPLICATION REFERENCE

2591 Submission of technical information for application reference.

2.593 Identification and changes in equipment information filed for application reference.

No. 228-Pt. II---11

#### Subpart G-Treaties and Other International Agreements

General.

2.602 Citation abbreviations used in this subpart.

Treaties and other international agreements relating to radio.

AUTHORITY: §§ 2.1 to 2.603 issued under sec. 4, 303, 48 Stat. 1066, 1082, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 154, 303.

#### Subpart A—Definitions

#### § 2.1 Definitions.

The following definitions are issued: · Aeronautical advisory station. An aeronautical station used for advisory and civil defense communications with private aircraft stations.

Aeronautical fixed service. A fixed service intended for the transmission of information relating to air navigation, preparation for and safety of flight.

Aeronautical fixed station. A station in the aeronautical fixed service.

Aeronautical mobile service. A mobile service between aeronautical stations and aircraft stations, or between aircraft stations, in which survival craft stations may also participate.

Aeronautical multicom land station. An aeronautical station operating in the

aeronautical multicom service. Aeronautical multicom mobile station. A mobile station operating in the aeronautical multicom service.

Aeronautical multicom service. mobile service not open to public correspondence, used to provide communications essential to conduct of activities being performed by or directed from private aircraft.

Aeronautical radionavigation service. A radionavigation service intended for the benefit of aircraft.

Aeronautical search and rescue mobile station. A mobile station used for communication with aircraft engaged in search and rescue operations.

Aeronautical station. A land station in the aeronautical mobile service. In certain instances an aeronautical station may be placed on board a ship.

Aeronautical telemetering land station. A telemetering land station used in the flight testing of manned or unmanned aircraft, missiles, or major components thereof.

Aeronautical telemetering mobile station. A telemetering mobile station used in the flight testing of manned or unmanned aircraft, missiles, or major components thereof.

Aeronautical utility land station. land station located at airdrome control towers and used for control of ground vehicles and aircraft on the ground at airdromes.

Aeronautical utility mobile station. A mobile station used for communication, at airdromes, with the aeronautical utility land station, ground vehicles, and aircraft on the ground.

Aircarrier aircraft station. An aircraft station aboard an aircraft engaged in, or essential to, transportation of passengers or cargo for hire.

Aircraft station. A mobile station in the aeronautical mobile service on board an aircraft.

Airdrome control station. An aeronautical station providing communication between an airdrome control tower and aircraft.

Amateur service. A service of selftraining, intercommunication and technical investigations carried on by amateurs, that is, by duly authorized persons interested in radio technique solely with a personal aim and without pecuniary interest.

Amateur station. A station in the amateur service.

Aural broadcast STL station. A fixed station utilizing telephony for the transmission of aural program material between a studio and the transmitter of a broadcasting station other than an international broadcasting station, for simultaneous or delayed broadcast.

Aural broadcast intercity relay station. A fixed station utilizing telephony for the transmission of aural program material between broadcasting stations other than international broadcasting stations, for simultaneous or delayed broadcast

Authorized frequency. The frequency assigned to a station by the Commission and specified in the instrument of authorization.

Authorized power. The power assigned to a radio station by the Commission and specified in the instrument of authorization. The authorized power does not necessarily correspond to the power used by the Commission for purposes of its Master Frequency Record (MFR) and notification to the International Telecommunication Union.

Aviation services. Aviation services are primarily for the safe, expeditious and economical operation of aircraft. They include the aeronautical fixed service, aeronautical mobile service, aeronautical radionavigation service, and secondarily, the handling of public correspondence to and from aircraft.

Baseband. In the process of modulation, the baseband is the frequency band occupied by the aggregate of the modulating signals when first used to modulate a carrier.

Base station. A land station in the land mobile service carrying on a service with land mobile stations.

Broadcasting service. A radiocommunication service in which the transmissions are intended for direct reception by the general public. This service may include sound transmissions, television transmissions or other types of transmissions.

Broadcasting station. A station in the broadcasting service.

Carrier. In a frequency stabilized system, the sinusoidal component of a modulated wave whose frequency is independent of the modulating wave; or the output of a transmitter when the modulating wave is made zero; or a wave generated at a point in the transmitting system and subsequently modulated by the signal; or a wave generated locally at the receiving terminal which, when able detector, produces the modulating

Carrier frequency. The frequency of

the carrier.

Citizens radio service. A radiocommunication service of fixed, land, and mobile stations intended for personal or business radiocommunications, radio signalling, control of remote objects or devices by means of radio, and other purposes not specifically prohibited.

Civil Air Patrol land station. A land station used exclusively for communi-

cations of the Civil Air Patrol.

Civil Air Patrol mobile station. mobile station used exclusively for communications of the Civil Air Patrol.

Coast station. A land station in the maritime mobile service.

Common carrier fixed station. A fixed station open to public correspondence.

Common Carrier land station. A land station open to public correspondence.

Common Carrier mobile station. A mobile station open to public corre-

spondence.

Disaster communications service. service of fixed, land, and mobile stations licensed or authorized to provide essential communications incident to or in connection with disaster or other incidents which involve loss of communications facilities normally available or which require the temporary establishment of communications facilities be-

yond those normally available.

Domestic fixed public service. A fixed service, the stations of which are open to public correspondence, for radiocommunications originating and terminating solely at points all of which lie within: (a) the State of Alaska, or (b) the State of Hawaii, or (c) the contiguous 48 states and the District of Columbia, or (d) a single possession of the United States. Generally, in cases where service is afforded on frequencies above 72 Mc/s, radiocommunications between the contiguous 48 States (including the District of Columbia) and Canada or Mexico, or radiocommunications between the State of Alaska and Canada, are deemed to be in the domestic fixed public service.

Domestic fixed public station. A fixed station in the domestic fixed public

service.

Domestic public radiocommunication services. The land mobile and domestic fixed public services the stations of which are open to public correspondence.

Duplex operation. Operating method in which transmission is possible simul-

taneously in both directions.

Earth-Space service. A radiocommunication service between earth stations

and space stations.

Earth station. A station in the earthspace service located either on the earth's surface or on an object which is limited to flight between points on the earth's surface.

Experimental station. A station utilizing radio waves in experiments with a view to the development of science or technique. This definition does not in-

clude amateur stations.

Facsimile. A system of telecommunication for the transmission of fixed images, with or without half-tones, with

combined with the side bands in a suit- a view to their reproduction in a permanent form.

Facsimile broadcasting station. A broadcasting station utilizing facsimile primarily.

Fixed public control service. A fixed service carried on for the purpose of transmitting intelligence between transmitting or receiving stations in the public radiocommunication services and the message centers or control points associated therewith.

Fixed service. A service of radiocommunication between specified fixed

Fixed station. A station in the fixed

service.

Flight test station. An aeronautical station used for the transmission of essential communications in connection with the testing of aircraft or major components of aircraft: Provided, however, flight test stations, when operating on the frequency 3281 kc/s, are designated as land stations, only with respect to operation on the frequency 3281 kc/s.

Flying school station. An aeronautical station used for radiocommunication pertaining to instructions to students or pilots while actually operating aircraft.

FM broadcasting station. A broadcasting station utilizing telephony by means of frequency modulation, when authorized under a Subsidiary Communications Authorization (SCA), utilizing F9 emissions.

Gc/s (gigacycle per second). A gigacycle per second (Gc/s) means one

thousand megacycles.

Harmful interference. Any emission, radiation or induction which endangers the functioning of a radionavigation service or of other safety services or seriously degrades, obstructs, or repeatedly interrupts a radiocommunication service operating in accordance with this chapter.

Industrial radio services. Any service of radiocommunication essential to, operated by, and for the sole use of, those enterprises which for purposes of safety or other necessity require radiocommunication in order to function efficiently, the radio transmitting facilities of which are defined as fixed, land, mobile or

radiolocation stations.

scientific and medical Industrial, equipment (ISM equipment). Devices which use radio waves for industrial, scientific, medical, or any other purposes including the transfer of energy by radio and which are neither used nor intended to be used for radiocommunication.

Instructional television fixed station. A fixed station operated by an educational organization and used primarily for the transmission of visual and aural instructional, cultural and other types of educational material to one or more fixed receiving locations.

Instrument landing system. A radionavigation system which provides aircraft with horizontal and vertical guidance just before and during landing and, at certain fixed points, indicates the distance to the reference point of landing.

Instrument landing system glide path. A system of vertical guidance embodied in the instrument landing system which indicates the vertical deviation of the

aircraft from its optimum path of descent

Instrument landing system localizer, system of horizontal guidance em. bodied in the instrument landing system which indicates the horizontal deviation of the aircraft from its optimum path of descent along the axis of the runway.

International broadcasting station. A broadcasting station employing frequencies allocated to the broadcasting service between 5950 kc/s and 26100 kc/s, whose transmissions are intended to be received directly by the general public in foreign countries.

International control station. A fixed station in the fixed public control service ssociated directly with the international fixed public radiocommunication service.

International fixed public radio serv-A fixed service, the stations of which are open to public correspondence and which, in general, is intended to provide radiocommunication between any one of the contiguous 48 states (including the District of Columbia) and the State of Alaska, or the State of Hawaii, or any U.S. possession or any foreign point; or between any U.S. possession and any other point; or between the State of Alaska and any other point; or between the State of Hawaii and any other point. In addition, radiocommunications within the contiguous 48 states (including the District of Columbia) in connection with the relaying of international traffic between stations which provide the above service, are also deemed to be in the international fixed public radiocommunication service; provided, however, that communications solely between Alaska, or any one of the contiguous 48 states (including the District of Columbia), and either Canada or Mexico are not deemed to be in the international fixed public radiocommunioation service when such radiocommunications are transmitted on frequencies above 72 Mc/s.

International fixed public station. A fixed station in the international fixed

public radio service.

Interzone station. A fixed station in the public safety (police) radio service using radiotelegraphy (A1 emission) for communication with zone stations within the zone and with interzone stations in other zones.

Ionospheric scatter. The propagation of radio waves by scattering as a result of irregularities or discontinuities in the ionization of the ionosphere.

Kc/s (kilocycle per second). A kilocycle per second (kc/s) means one thousand cycles per second.

Land mobile service. A mobile service between base stations and land mobile stations, or between land mobile stations.

Land mobile station. A mobile station in the land mobile service capable of surface movement within the geographical limits of a country or continent.

Land station. A station in the mobile service not intended to be used while in

Land transportation radio service. Any private service of radiocommunication essential to the conduct of certain land transportation activities and operated for the use of persons engaged in those activities, the transmitting facilities of which are defined as fixed, land, mobile or radiolocation stations.

Localizer station. A radionavigation land station in the aeronautical radionavigation service which provides signals for the lateral guidance of aircraft with respect to a runway centerline.

Loran station. A long distance radionavigation land station transmitting synchronized pulses. Hyperbolic lines of position are determined by the measurement of the difference in the time of arrival of these pulses.

Marine radiobeacon station. A radionavigation land station, the emissions of which are intended to enable a ship station to determine its bearing or its direction in relation to the marine radiobeacon station.

Maritime mobile service. A mobile service between coast stations and ship stations, or between ship stations, in which survival craft stations may also participate.

Maritime radionavigation service. A radionavigation service intended for the benefit of ships.

Marker beacon. A transmitter in the aeronautical radionavigation service which radiates vertically a distinctive pattern for providing position information to aircraft.

Mc/s (megacycle per second). A megacycle per second (Mc/s) means one thousand kilocycles.

Meteorological aids service. A radiocommunication service used for meteorological, including hydrological, observations and exploration.

Mobile, except television pickup, station. Any mobile station other than a television pickup station.

Mobile service. A service of radio communication between mobile and land stations, or between mobile stations.

Mobile station. A station in the mobile service intended to be used while in motion or during halts at unspecified points.

Modulation. The process of producing a wave some characteristic of which varies as a function of the instantaneous value of another wave, called the modulating wave.

Omni-directional range station. A radionavigation land station in the aeronautical radionavigation service providing direct indication of the bearing (omni-bearing) of that station from an aircraft.

Operational fixed station. A fixed station, not open to public correspondence, operated by and for the sole use of those agencies operating their own radiocommunication facilities in the public safety, industrial, land transportation, marine, or aviation service.

Operational land station. A land station, excluding aeronautical stations, not open to public correspondence, operated by and for the sole use of those agencies operating their own radiocommunication facilities in the public safety, industrial, land transportation, marine, or aviation services

Operational mobile station. A mobile station, excluding aircraft stations, not open to public correspondence, operated by and for the sole use of those agencies

operating their own radiocommunication facilities in the public safety, industrial, land transportation, marine, or aviation services.

Port operations. Communications in or near a port, or in locks or waterways, between coast stations and ship stations, or between ship stations, in which messages are restricted to those relating to the movement and safety of ships and, in emergency, to the safety of persons.

Primary standard of frequency. The primary standard of frequency for radio frequency measurements shall be the national standard of frequency maintained by the National Bureau of Standards, Department of Commerce, Washington, D.C. The operating frequency of all radio stations will be determined by comparison with this standard or the standard signals of station WWV of the National Bureau of Standards.

Private aircraft station. An aircraft station on board an aircraft not operated as an air carrier.

Public correspondence. Any telecommunication which the offices and stations must, by reason of their being at the disposal of the public, accept for transmission.

Public safety radio service. Any service of radiocommunication essential either to the discharge of non-Federal governmental functions or the alleviation of an emergency endangering life or property, the radio transmitting facilities of which are defined as fixed, land, mobile, or radiolocation stations.

Racon. A radionavigation system transmitting, automatically or in response to a predetermined received signal, a pulsed radio signal with specific characteristics.

Racon station. A radionavigation land station which employs a racon.

Radar. A radiodetermination system based on comparison of reference signals with radio signals reflected, or retransmitted, from the position to be determined.

Radio. A general term applied to the use of radio waves.

Radio altimeter. A radionavigation equipment, on board an aircraft, which makes use of the reflection of radio waves from the ground to determine the height of the aircraft above the ground.

Radio astronomy. Astronomy based on the reception of radio waves of cosmic origin.

Radio astronomy service. A service involving the use of radio astronomy.

Radiobeacon station. A station in the radionavigation service the emissions of which are intended to enable a mobile station to determine its bearing or direction in relation to the radiobeacon station.

Radiocommunication. Telecommunication by means of radio waves.

Radiodetermination. The determination of position, or the obtaining of information relating to position, by means of the propagation properties of radio waves.

Radiodetermination service. A service involving the use of radiodetermination.

Radiodetermination station. A station in the radiodetermination service.

Radio direction-finding. Radiodetermination using the reception of radio waves for the purpose of determining the direction of a station or object.

Radio direction-finding station. A radiodetermination station using radio direction-finding.

Radiolocation. Radiodetermination used for purposes other than those of radionavigation.

Radiolocation land station. A station in the radiolocation service not intended to be used while in motion.

Radiolocation mobile station. A station in the radiolocation service intended to be used while in motion or during halts at unspecified points.

Radiolocation service. A radiodetermination service involving the use of radiolocation.

Radionavigation. Radiodetermination used for the purposes of navigation, including obstruction warning.

Radionavigation land station. A station in the radionavigation service not intended to be used while in motion.

Radionavigation mobile station. A station in the radionavigation service intended to be used while in motion or during halts at unspecified points.

Radionavigation service. A radiodetermination service involving the use of radionavigation.

Radio range station. A radionavigation land station in the aeronautical radionavigation service providing radial equisignal zones.

Radiosonde. An automatic radio transmitter in the meteorological aids service usually carried on an aircraft, free balloon, kite or parachute, and which transmits meteorological data.

Radiosonde station. A station in the meteorological aids service employing a radiosonde.

Radio waves (or Hertzian waves). Electromagnetic waves of frequencies lower than 3,000 Gc/s [3,000,000 Mc/s], propagated in space without artificial guide.

Remote pickup broadcast base station.

A base station licensed for communicating with remote pickup broadcast mobile stations.

Remote pickup broadcast mobile station. A land mobile station licensed for the transmission of program material and related communications from the scene of eyents which occur outside a studio to broadcasting station, and for communicating with other remote pickup broadcast base and mobile stations.

Safety service. A radiocommunication service used permanently or temporarily for the safeguarding of human life and property.

Ship station. A mobile station in the maritime mobile service located on board a vessel, other than a survival craft, which is not permanently moored.

Simplex operation. Operating method in which transmission is made possible alternately in each direction, for example, by means of manual control.

Space service. A radiocommunication service between space stations.

Space station. A station in the earthspace service or the space service located on an object which is beyond, or intended to go beyond, the major portion of the earth's atmosphere and which is not intended for flight between points on the earth's surface.

Standard broadcasting station. A broadcasting station operated on a frequency in the band 535-1605 kilocycles.

Standard frequency service. A radiocommunication service for scientific technical and other purposes, providing the transmission of specified frequencies of stated high precision, intended for general reception.

Survival craft station. A mobile station in the maritime or aeronautical mobile service intended solely for survival purposes and located on any lifeboat, liferaft or other survival

equipment.

Telecommunication. Any transmission, emission or reception of signs, signals, writing, images, and sounds or intelligence of any nature by wire, radio, optical or other electromagnetic systems.

Telegraphy. A system of telecommunication which is concerned in any process providing transmission and reproduction at a distance of documentary matter, such as written or printed matter or fixed images, or the reproduction at a distance of any kind of information in such form. The foregoing definition appears in the International Telecommunication Convention, but, for the purposes of the Commission's rules, telegraphy shall mean, unless otherwise specified, "A system of telecommunication for the transmission of written matter by the use of a signal code."

Telemetering. The use of telecommunication for automatically indicating or recording measurements at a distance from the measuring instrument.

Telemetering fixed station. A fixed station, the emissions of which are used for telemetering.

Telemetering land station. A land station, the emissions of which are used for telemetering.

Telemetering mobile station. A mobile station, the emissions of which are

used for telemetering.

Telephony. A system of telecommunication set up for the transmission of speech or, in some cases, other sounds.

Television. A system of telecommunication for transmission of transient images of fixed or moving objects.

Television broadcasting station. A broadcasting station utilizing both television and telephony to provide combination and simultaneous visual and aural programs intended to be received directly by the general public.

Television inter-city relay station. A fixed station used for intercity transmission of television program material and related communications for use by

television broadcast stations.

Television pickup station. A land mobile station used for the transmission of television program material and related communications from the scenes of events occurring at points removed from television broadcast station studios to television broadcast stations.

Television STL station (studio-transmitter link). A fixed station used for the transmission of television program material and related communications from a studio to the transmitter of a television broadcast station.

Tropospheric scatter. The propagation of radio waves by scattering as a result of irregularities or discontinuities in the physical properties of the troposphere.

Zone station. A fixed station in the public safety (police) radio service using radiotelegraph (Al emission) for communication with other similar stations in the same zone and with an interzone station.

# Subpart B—Allocation, Assignment, and Use of Radio Frequencies

§ 2.100 International regulations in force.

The Geneva (1959) Radio Regulations became effective May 1, 1961, have been incorporated into Subparts A and B of this Part to the extent practicable, and are applicable nationally, effective December 1, 1961, unless otherwise indicated.

§ 2.101 Nomenclature of frequencies.

Band No.	Frequency subdivision	Frequency range
4	VLF (very low frequency). LF (low frequency). MF (medium frequency). HF (high frequency). VHF (very high frequency). UHF (ultra high frequency).	30 to 300 kc/s. 300 to 3000 kc/s. 3 to 30 Mc/s. 30 to 300 Mc/s. 300 to 3000 Mc/s.
10	SHF (super high fre-	3 to 30 Gc/s.
11	quency).  EHF (extremely high frequency).	30 to 300 Gc/s.

#### § 2.102 Assignment of frequencies.

(a) Except as otherwise provided in this section, the assignment of frequencies and bands of frequencies to all stations and classes of stations and the licensing and authorizing of the use of all such frequencies between 10 kc/s and 40,000 Mc/s, and the actual use of such frequencies for radio communication or for any other purpose, including the transfer of energy by radio, shall be in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations in § 2.106.

(b) On the condition that harmful interference will not be caused to services operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations the following exceptions to paragraph (a) of

this section may be authorized:

(1) In individual cases the Commission may, without rule-making proceedings, authorize on a temporary basis only, the use of frequencies not in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations for projects of short duration or emergencies where the Commission finds that important or exceptional circumstances require such utilization: Provided, That such authorizations are not intended to develop a service to be operated on frequencies other than those allocated such service.

(2) A station for the development of techniques or equipment to be employed by services or classes of stations set forth in columns 8 and 9 of the Table of Frequency Allocations may be authorized the use of frequencies allocated to those services or classes of stations.

(3) Experimental stations engaged solely in scientific or technical radio

experiments not related to an existing or proposed service nor intended to develop a proposed service or specific use of radio may be authorized the use of any frequency which is in a band allocated to the fixed, land mobile or broadcasting services or to one of these services shared with another service.

(4) Experimental stations engaged solely in ionospheric sounding by means of the technique of sweeping a band of frequencies may be authorized the use of any band or bands of frequencies.

(5) Experimental stations to be operated pursuant to a contractual agreement with the United States Government and intended for the sole and express purpose of developing equipment or a technique to be employed by stations belonging to and operated by the United States may be authorized the use of any frequency.

(6) Experimental stations intended for the sole and express purpose of developing equipment or a technique to be employed by stations under the jurisdiction of a foreign government may be authorized the use of any frequency which is not in a band allocated to the

amateur service.

(7) In the event a band is reallocated so as to delete its availability for use by a particular service, the Commission may provide for the further interim use of the band by stations in that service for a temporary, specific period of time.

(c) The use of frequencies in the bands above 25 Mc/s allocated exclusively to Government stations and the use of frequencies below 25 Mc/s which may not be in accordance with § 2.106 may be authorized to non-Government stations in those instances where the Commission finds, after consultations with the appropriate Government agency or agencies, that such assignment is necessary for intercommunication with Government stations or where such use by non-Government stations is required for coordination with Government activities.

(d) Aircraft stations may communicate with stations of the maritime mobile service. They shall then conform to those provisions of the Radio Regulations which relate to the maritime mobile service. For this purpose aircraft stations should use the frequencies allocated to the maritime mobile service. However, having regard to interference which may be caused by aircraft stations at high altitudes, maritime mobile frequencies in the bands above 30 Mc/s shall not be used by aircraft stations in any specific area without the prior agreement of all administrations of the area in which interference is likely to be caused. In particular, aircraft stations operating in Region 1 should not use frequencies in the bands above 30 Mc/s allocated to the maritime mobile service by virtue of any agreement between administrations in that Region.

(e) Non-Government services operating on frequencies in the band 25-50 Mc/s must recognize that it is shared with various services of other countries; that harmful interference may be caused by skywave signals received from distant stations of all services of the United States and other countries radiating power on frequencies in this band; and

that no protection from such harmful interference generally can be expected. Persons desiring to avoid such harmful interference should consider operation on available frequencies higher in the radio spectrum not generally subject to this type of difficulty.

(f) The stations of a service shall use

(1) The stations of a service shall use frequencies so separated from the limits of a band allocated to that service as not to cause harmful interference to the service to which the frequency bands immediately adjoining are allocated.

(g) In the bands above 25 Mc/s which are allocated to the non-Government land mobile service, fixed stations may be authorized on the following condi-

(1) That such stations are authorized in the service shown in Column 11 of the Table of Frequency Allocations in the hand in question:

the band in question;
(2) That harmful interference will not be caused to services operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations.

## § 2.103 Government use of non-Government frequencies.

(a) Government stations may be authorized to use non-Government frequencies in the bands above 25 Mc/s if the Commission finds that such use is necessary for coordination of Government and non-Government activities: Provided, however, That:

(1) Government operation on non-Government frequencies shall conform with the conditions agreed upon by the Commission and the Office of Emergency Planning (the more important of which are contained in subparagraphs (2), (3), and (4) of this paragraph), a complete-list of which is available for public examination at each of the Commission's Field Engineering and Monitoring Bureau Field Offices;

(2) Such operations shall be in accordance with Commission rules governing the service to which the frequencies

involved are allocated;
(3) Such operations shall not cause harmful interference to non-Government stations and, should harmful interference result, that the interfering Government operation shall immediately

terminate; and

y

0-

m

ile

ice

ns

llar

my

ee-

rea

be

ons

ad-

ared ries;

ating

(4) Government operation has been certified as necessary by the non-Government licensees involved and this certification has been furnished, in writing, to the Government agency with which communication is required.

#### § 2.104 Radio astronomy notification.

Pursuant to paragraph 4 of Recommendation 32 of the International Radio Regulations (Geneva, 1959), radio astronomy observatories in the United States are requested to file an annual report with the Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554. The annual report should be filed during

January and should reflect the activities and plans of the observatory as of January 1. Information thus furnished will be forwarded to the International Telecommunications Union for distribution to its members and associate members. The annual report should contain the following information:

(a) Location of observatory (nearest city, town, or recognizable hamlet).

(b) Geographic coordinates of observ-

atory.

(c) Frequencies allocated nationally to the radio astronomy service on which observations are being made, and a brief statement of the purpose(s) of the observations.

(d) Frequencies allocated nationally to the radio astronomy service on which observations are planned to be made during the forthcoming calendar year, and a brief statement of the purpose(s) of the observations.

(e) Frequencies not allocated nationally to the radio astronomy service on which observations are being made, and a brief statement of the purpose(s) of

the observations.

(f) Frequencies not allocated nationally to the radio astronomy service on which observations are planned to be made during the forthcoming calendar year, and a brief statement of the purpose(s) of the observations.

## § 2.105 Application and format of the Table of Frequency Allocations.

(a) In the Table of Frequency Allocations below 25 Mc/s, the authority extended to stations in the fixed service, unless otherwise specified, extends only to those stations in the following categories of service:

(1) Aeronautical fixed.

(2) Fixed (in U.S. possessions and Alaska).

(3) International fixed public.

(b) In the Table of Frequency Allocations between 5,000 and 25,000 kc/s, the authority extended to stations in the mobile service unless otherwise specified, extends only to those stations in the following categories of service:

(1) Aeronautical mobile. ~

(2) Maritime mobile.

(c) Columns 1, 2, 3, and 4 of the Table of Frequency Allocations indicate the allocation applicable on a worldwide basis or in Region 2 in accordance with the Geneva Radio Regulations.

(d) In Column 6 (above 25 Mc/s) the letter G means Federal Government radio stations, i.e., those belonging to and operated by the United States. The symbol NG means other than Federal Government radio stations, i.e., those whose frequencies are assigned by the Commission.

(e) Column 10 lists certain frequencies which have national or international significance and are used for specific standardized purposes. These frequencies may be made available for assign-

ment to stations which conform to the nature of service or station listed in Column 11 opposite the assignable frequency. The assignment and use of the frequencies listed in Column 10 is limited to those stations which, by definition, are included in the services and classes of stations (Column 8 or 9) to which the frequency band (Column 7) is allocated.

(f) In Column 11 "SERVICES" are in large block print and "stations" in small

print.

(g) Where, in Columns 2, 4, and 8, a band is indicated as allocated to more than one service, such services are listed in the following order:

(1) Services, the names of which are printed in all capital letters (example: FIXED); these services are called "pri-

mary" services;

(2) Services, the names of which are italicized and are printed with the first letter capitalized and all others small type (example: Radionavigation); these services are called "permitted" services;

(3) Services, the names of which are printed as in subparagraph (2) of this paragraph, but not italicized (example: Mobile); these are called "secondary" services, which are on a noninterference basis to the primary and permitted services.

Note 1. Geneva Radio Regulation No. 138: Permitted and primary services have equal rights, except that, in the preparation of frequency plans, the primary service, as compared with the permitted service, shall have

prior choice of frequencies.

Note 2. Geneva Radio Regulation No. 139: Stations of a secondary service: (a) Shall not cause harmful interference to stations of primary or permitted services to which frequencies are already assigned or to which frequencies may be assigned at a later date; (b) cannot claim protection from harmful interference from stations of a primary or permitted service to which frequencies are already assigned or may be assigned at a later date; (c) can claim protection, however, from harmful interference from stations of the same or other secondary service(s) to which frequencies may be assigned at a later date.

(h) The following symbols are used to designate footnotes in the Table of

Frequency Allocations.

(1) Any footnote consisting only of digits, e.g., (170), denotes a paragraph in the Geneva (1959) Radio Regulations. Where such a footnote is applicable, without modification, to the national Table of Frequency Allocations, the symbol appears in the national table as well as in Column 1, 2, 3, or 4.

(2) Any footnote consisting of the letters US followed by one or more digits, e.g., US1, denotes a stipulation the application of which is a matter of agreement between the Commission and other appropriate Government agencies.

(3) Any footnote consisting of the letters NG followed by one or more digits, e.g., NG1, is a stipulation applicable to non-Government stations.

§ 2.106 Table of Frequency Allocations.

	Worldwide		Region 2	United	United States		Fed	Federal Communications Commission	sion	
Band (kc/3)	Service	Band (kc/s)	Service	Band (ke/s)	Allocation	Band (kc/s)	Service	Class of station	Fre- quency (kc/s)	Nature OF SERVICES
1	2	60	4	10	9	7	60	6	10	111
Below 10 (157)	(Not allocated)			Below 10	(Not allo- cated.)	Below 10	(Not allocated.)	-		
10-14	RADIONAVIGA- TION. Radiolocation.					10-14	RADIONAVIGATION.	Radionavigation land. Radionavigation mobile.		RADIONAVIGATION.
14-19.95 (159)	FIXED. MARITIME MOBILE. (138)					14-19.95	FIXED.	Fixed.		INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC.
19. 95-20. 05 (159)	STANDARD FRE. QUENCY. (160)		, .			19, 95-20, 06	STANDARD FRE- QUENCY.	Standard frequency.	8	Standard frequency.
20.05-70 (159) (161)	FIXED. MARITIME MOBILE. (158)					20.05-70	FIXED.	Fixed.		INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC.
70-90		70-90 (164)	FIXED. MARITIME MOBILE. (188) MARITIME RADIO- NAVIGATION. (162) Radiolocation.	-		20-90	FIXED. Radiolocation.	Fixed. Radiolocation land. Radiolocation mobile.		INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC RADIOLOCATION.
00-110		90-110 (166) (167)	RADIONAVIGATION. FIXED. Maritime mobile. (138)	· -	,	90-110 (166) (167)	RADIONAVIGATION.	Radionavigation land. Radionavigation mobile.	-	RADIONAVIGATION.

	Worldwide		Region 2	United States	States		Feder	Federal Communications Communication		
Band (kn/s)	Bervios	Band (kc/s)	Service	Band (kc/s)	Allocation	Band (kc/s)	. Service	Class of station	Pre- quency (kq/s)	Nature of stations
	**	*	4	9	9	7	60	6	P	
110-120		110-130 (164) (167) (168)	FIXED. MARITIME MARITIME RADIO- NAVIGATION. (162) Radiolocation.			(167)	FIXED. MARITIME MOBILE. Radiolocation.	Coast. Fired. Radiolocation land. Radiolocation mobile. Ship.		FIXED (IN ADMEN). INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC MARITIME MOBILE. RADIOLOGATION.
130-160		130-160	FIXED. MARITIME MOBILE. (171)			130-160	FIXED. MARITIME MOBILE. (171)	Coast. Fixed. Ship.		FIXED (IN ALBARA). INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC. MARITIME MOBILE.
160-200		160-200	FIXED. (179)			160-200	FIXED.	Fixed.		FIXED (in Aleska). INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC.
200-286		200-288	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGA-TION.		,/	200-285	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGATION. (USIS) Aeronautical mobile.	Aeronautical. Aircraft. Radionavigation land.		AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGATION.
285-316	MARITIME RADIO- NAVIGATION (radiobescons). Aeronautical radionavi- gation.					285-325 (US16)	MARITIME RADIONAVIGATION. (USIS)	Radionavigation land.		MARITIME RADIONAVIGATION.
315-326		315-325	MARITIME RADIO- NAVIGATION (radiobescons). Aeronautical radionavi- gation.		,					
326-406	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGA- TION. Aeronautical mobile.					325-405	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGATION. (USIS) Aeronautical mobile.	Aeronautical. Aircraft. Radionavigation land.		AERONAUTICAL MOBILE: AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGATION.
405-415 (182)		405-416	MARITIME RADIO- NAVIGATION (ra- dio direction-inding). Aeronautical radionari- guiton.		:	405-415 (US18)	MARITIME RADIO NAVIGATION (radio direction-inding). Acronautical radionariemitor. Acronautical mobile. (USI9)	Aeronsuttesi. Airvatt. Radionavigation land. Radionavigation mobile.	9	Radio directon-monty.
415-400	MARITIME MOBILE (185) (186)					415-490	MARITIME MOBILE	Coast. Ship.		MARITIME MOBILE (telegraphy).
490-610	MOBILE (distress and calling).			46		490-610	MOBILE.	Coast. Mobile.	99	Distress and caung.
510-525		610-626	MOBILE. Aeronautical radionavi- gation. (188)	٠		510-536 (US14)		A		
525-535		525-536	MOBILE. Broadcasting. (191). Aeronautical radionacie. gation. (188)							
636-1606	BROADCASTING.				•	(0816) (0816) (000)	BROADCASTING.	-		Standard prosedure.

	Worldwide		Region 2	United States	States		Feder	Federal Communications Commission	noise	
Band (kc/s)	Service	Band (kc/s)	Service	Band (ke/s)	Allocation	Band (kc/s)	Service	Class of station	Fre- quency (kc/s)	Nature of stations
1	61	60	*	ы	9	7	60	9	10	111
19061		1605-1800	FIXED. MOBILE. MOBILE. REBONAUTIOAL RADION. TION. Rediolocation.	_		1006-1716	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGATION. (USTS) FIXED. LAND MOBILE. MARITIME MOBILE. RADIOLOCATION. (NGIS)	Base, Mobile, Mobile, Lind mobile, Radionavigation land.	1,08	AERONAUTICAL FIXED. AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGATION. FIXED (In Alsaka). INDUSTRIAL. INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC. MARITIME MOBILE. PUBLIC SAFETY. RADIOLOCATION. Remote pickup broadcast mobile. Radionavigation land. Do.
						1715-1760	FIXED. LIAND MOBILE. MARITIME MOBILE. RADIOLOCATION.	Base, Mobile, Mobile, Firsed, Land mobile. Ship,		AERONAUTICAL FIXED. FIXED (In Alwen). INDUSTRIAL. INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC. MARITIME MOBILE. PUBLIC SAFETY. RADIOLOCATION.
- 1						1750-1800 (NG14)	FIXED. MOBILE. RADIOLOCATION.	Fixed. Land. Mobile.		DISASTER. RADIOLOCATION.
1800-2000		1900-2000 (198)	AMATEUR. FIXED. MOBILE except sero- mentical mobile. RADIONAVIGATION.			1800-2000 (198)	Badionavigation. Amsteur. (NG16)	Amsteur. Loran.	-	AMATEUR. Loran.
2000-2065		2000-2065	FIXED. MOBILE.			2000-2035	MARITIME MOBILE. (NG19)	Coast. Ship.	-	MARITIME MOBILE.
	,					2035-2065	MARITIME MOBILE.	Coast,	-	Coast (telegraphy).
2065-2107		2065-2107	MARITIME (200)			2065-2107	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (telegraphy).
2107-2170		2107-2170	FIXED. MOBILE.			2107-2170	FIXED, LAND MOBILE. MARITIME MOBILE. (NG19)	Base. Coest. Treed. I Land mobile. Ship.	·	AERONAUTICAL FIXED. FIXED (In Alaska). INDUSTRAL. INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC. MARITIME MOBILE. PUBLIC SAFETY.
2170-2194	MOBILE (distress and calling). (201)					2170-2194	MOBILE.	Aircraft. Coast. Ship. Survival craft.	2183	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE (selphony). MARITIME MOBILE (selphony). (NGZ) Distress and calling fre- quency.

uo	Fre- quency Nature of SERVICES (Refs)	10 11	AERONAUTIOAL FIXED (In Alsaka). INDUSTRIAL. INDUSTRIAL. INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC. AMANTHME MOBILE.		2500 Standard frequency.	AERONAUTIOAL FIXED. FIXED (in Alasia). INDUSTRIAL. INTERNATIONAL	2638 Interplip (telephony). (NG44) Do. 2804 Zone and interrone police. 2806 Do. 2812 Do.	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE.	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE.	AERONAUTICAL FIXED (IN Aleska and Puerto Rico). INDUSTRIAL. INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC. MARITIME MOBILE. PUBLIC SAFETY.	AERONAUTIOAL FIXED. FIXED. FIXED (in alska). INDUSTRIAL. INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC. MARITIME MOBILE. PUBLIC SAFETY.	AERONAUTICAL FIXED. FIXED (in Alssa). INDUSTRIAL. INTERNATIONAL FIXED FUBLIO. MARITIME MOBILE. PUBLIC SAFETY.	AVIATION (flight test and seronautical fixed only). FIXED (in Alaska). INDUSTRIAL INTERNATIONAL FIXEN PURING MAINTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC.
Federal Communications Commission	Olass of station	6	Base. Coast. Fired. Land mobile. Ship.		Radio astronomy. Standard frequency.	Base. Cosst. Fired. Land mobile. Ship.		Aeronautical. Aircraft.	Aeronautical. Aircraft.	Base. Coast. Fired. Land mobile. Ship.	Base. Coast. Flued. Ship.	Base. Coast. Fixed. Fixed. Ship.	Base. Coast. Fixed. Land. Mobile.
Feder	Service	80	FIXED, LAND MOBILE, MARITIME MOBILE, (NG19)	, .	STANDARD FREQUENCY. Radio astronomy. (US74)	FIXED. LAND MOBILE. MARITIME MOBILE.	-	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (OR)	FIXED. LAND MOBILE. MARITIME MOBILE.	FIXED. LAND MOBILE. MARITIME MOBILE.	FIXED. LAND MOBILE. MARITIME MOBILE.	FIXED. LAND MOBILE. MARITIME MOBILE. MOBILE.
	Band (kc/s)	-	2194-2496		2495-2506	2506-2850 (NG20)	-	2850-3025	3025-3155	\$155-3200	3200-3230 (NG20)	07-230-2570	3240-3400
States .	Allocation	•								6			
United States	Band (kc/s)	**											
Region 2	Service	•	FIXED. MOBILE.	FIXED. MOBILE. BROADCASTING. (202)	STANDARD FREQUENCY.	MOBILE.	MOBILE.						
	Band (kc/s)	**	2194-2300	2300-2406	2495-2505 (203)	. 2606-2625	2625-2850						
Worldwide	Bervice	2			1			AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (OR)	FIXED. MOBILE except sero- nautical mobile. (E)	FIXED. MOBILE except sero- mattical mobile. (R) BROADOASTING. (202)	FIXED. MOBILE except sero- marked mobile. BROADOASTING. (202)	
	Band (ko/s)	1	2194-2800	2360-2406	2496-2505	2506-3625	2625-2860	2850-8025	8026-8165	3155-3200	3200-3230 H	3230-8400 P	

	Worldwide		Region 2	United States	States		Fede	Federal Communications Commission	selon	
Band (kc/s)	Service	Band (kc/s)	Service	Band (kc/s)	Allocation	Band (kc/s)	Service	Olass of station	Fre- quency	Nature OF SERVICES
-	ca .	80	*	10	9	7	80	٥	10	ii
3400-8500	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)					3400-3500	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)	Aeronautical. Aircraft.		AERONAUTICAL MOBILE.
3500-4000		3560-4000	AMATEUR. FIXED. MOBILE except sero- nautical mobile. (R)	-		3500-4000	AMATEUR.	Amateur.		AMATEUR.
4000-4063	FIXED.	-	-			4000-4008	FIXED.	Fired.		AERONAUTIOAL FIXED. FIXED (In Alaska). INTERNATIONAL FIXED FUBLIC.
4063-4438	MARITIME MOBILE.					4063-4133	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (telephony). (NG29)
	88					4133-4140	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (SSB telephony).
						4140-4160	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (wideband telegraphy, facsimile and special).
	-					4160-4177	MARĮTIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (telegraphy).
						4177-4187	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship calling (telegraphy).
		,	-			4187-4238	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (telegraphy).
						4238-4368	MARITIME MOBILE.	Coast.		Coast (telegraphy and fac- simile).
						4368-4438	MARITIME MOBILE.	Const.		Coast (telephony). (NG29)
4438-4660	•	4438-4650	FIXED. MOBILE except sero- nautical mobile. (R)	,	•	4438-4630	FIXED, MOBILE,	Base. Fixed. Mobile.		AERONAUTIOAL FIXED. FIXED (in Alsaka). INDUSTRIAL. INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIO.
4650-4700	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)			-		4650-4700	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)	Aeronautical. Aircraft.		AERONAUTIOAL MOBILE.
4700-4750	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (OR)					4700-4750	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (OR)	Aeronautical. Aircraft.		AERONAUTIOAL MOBILE.
4750-4850	•	4750-4850	FIXED BROADCASTING. (202)			4750-4850	FIXED.	Fixed.		AEBONAUTIOAL FIXED: FIXED (In Alseks): INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC.
4850-4995	FIXED. LAND MOBILE. BROADCASTING. (202)	(				4850-4005	FIXED.	Fired.		ARRONAUTIOAL FIXED: FIXED (In Alasta): INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIO.
4995-5005	STANDARD FREQUENOY. (204) (210)					4095-5006	STANDARD FREQUENCY. Redio astronomy. (US74)	Radio astronomy. Standard frequency.	9009	RADIO ASTRONOMY. Standard frequency.
909-9009	FIXED. BROADOASTING. (202)					9006-6460	rixed.	Fixed.		AERONAUTICAL FIXED. FIXED (in Alaska).
8060-8280	FIXED.									FIXED PUBLIC.
6250-6450	÷	6250-6450	FIXED. LAND MOBILE,							Zone and interzone police.

	Worldwide		Region 3	United States	States		Pede	Federal Communications Commission	u	
Band (kc/s)	Bervice	Band (kc/s)	Bervice	Band (kc/s)	Allocation	Band (kc/s)	Service	Olass of station	Fre- quency (rc/s)	Nature OF SERVICES
-	8	60		10	0	7	80		10	11
6450-5480		5450-5480	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)			6450-5680	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)	Aeronautical.		AERONAUTIOAL MOBILE.
2480-5680	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)									
6680-5730	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (OR)					5680-5730	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (OR)	Aeronautical.		AERONA UTICAL MOBILE.
6730-6050	FIXED.				-	6730-6950	FIXED.	Fixed.		AERONAUTICAL FIXED. FIXED (IN Alaska). INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC.
6950-6200	BROADCASTING.					8950-6200	BROADCASTING.	International broadcasting.		International broadcasting.
6200 - 6626 (211)	MARITIME MOBILE.	0			•	6200-6211	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (SSB telephony).
					1	, 6211–6240	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (wideband telegraphy, facsimile and special). (NG28)
•		,				6240-6266. 5	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (telegraphy). (NG25)
ī			,			6265. 6-	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship calling (telegraphy).
					•	6280. 5-6357	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (telegraphy).
						6357-6525	MARITIME MOBILE.	Coast.		Coast (telegraphy and fac- simile). (NG27)
6525-6685	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)		,			6525-6685	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE, (R)	Aeronautical.		AERONAUTICAL MOBILE,
6685-6765	AEBONAUTICAL MOBILE. (OR)					6685-6765	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (OR)	Aeronautical.		AERONAUTICAL MOBILE.
6765-7000	FIXED.					6765-7000	FIXED.	Pixed.		AERONAUTICALFIXED. FIXED (In Alaska). INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC.
2000-7100	AMATEUR.	-				7000-7300	AMATEUR.	Amateur.		AMATEUR.
7100-7300		7100-7300	AMATEUR.							4
7300-8198	FIXED.					7300-8195	FIXED,	Flxed.		AERONAUTIOAL FIXED. FIXED (In Alaska). INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIO. Zone and interzone police.
8198-8816	MARITIME			,		8195-8265	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (telephony), (NG29)
	MUBILE: (413)				P	8265-8273	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship calling (DSB telephony),
			,			8273-8280	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (SSB telephony).
			•			8280-8320	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (wideband telegraphy, facsimile and special.
			đ			8320-8354	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (telegraphy).
						8354-8374	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship calling (telegraphy).
						8374-8476	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (telegraphy).
		-				8476-8745	MARITIME MOBILE.	Coast.		Coast (telegraphy and fac-simile).
						8745-8815	MARITIME MOBILE.	Coast.		Coast (telephony).

	Worldwide		Region 2	United	United States		Fede	Federal Communications Commission	on	
Band (kc/s)	Service	Band (kc/s)	Service	Band (kc/s)	Allocation	Band (kc/s)	Service	Olass of station	Fre- quency (rc/s)	Nature OF SERVICES
1	6		*	8	•	7	80	٥	10	Ä
8816-8965	MOBILE. (R)					8815-8965	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)	Aeronautical. Aircraft.		AERONAUTICAL MOBILE.
0700-9968	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (OR)					8965-9040	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE, (OR)	Aeronautical.		AERONAUTICAL MOBILE
0040-0500	FIXED.				7	9040-9500	FIXED.	Fixed.	-	AERONAUTICAL FIXED. FIXED (in Alsska). INTERNATIONAL FIXED PIFILIO
9500-9775	BROADCASTING.					9500-9775	BROADCASTING.	International broadcasting.		International broadcasting.
9775-9905	FIXED.					9775-9995	FIXED.	Fixed.		12 46
9996-10006	BTANDARD FREQUENCY. (204) (214) (215)	·				9995-10005	STANDARD FRRQUENOY. Redio estronomy. (US74)	Radio astronomy. Standard frequency.	10000	Standard frequency.
10006-10100	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)				,	10006-10100	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)	Aeronautical.		AERONAUTICAL MOBILE.
10100-11178	FIXED.		-			10100-11175	FIXED.	Fixed.		AERONAUTICAL FIXED. INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC.
11176-11276	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (OR)		,			11175-11275	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE, (OR)	Aeronautical.		AERONAUTICAL MOBILE.
11276-11400	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)					11275-11400	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)	Aeronautical. Aircraft.		AERONAUTICAL MOBILE.
11400-11700	FIXED. (216)			1		11400-11700	FIXED.	Fixed.	-	AERONAUTICAL FIXED. INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC.
11700-11978	BROADCASTING.					11700-11975	BROADCASTING.	International broadcasting.		International broadcasting.
11975-12330	FIXED.					11976-12330	FIXED.	Fixed.		AERONAUTICAL FIXED. INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC.
12330-13200	MARITIME MOBILE. (218)				-	12330-12400	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (telephony).
						12400-12407	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship calling (DSB telephony).
				, .	-	12407-12421	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (88B telephony).
						13421-12471	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (wideband telegraphy, facsimile and special).
						12471-12531	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (telegraphy).
						12531-12561	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship calling (telegraphy).
,				,	,		MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (telegraphy).
		•		,			MARITIME MOBILE.	Coast.		Coast (telegraphy and fac- simile).
1						18180-13200	MARITIME MOBILE.	Coust.		Coast (telephony).

Coast (telephony).

Secrition   Service   Cines of station   Cines of	1	Worldwide	,	Region 2	United States	States						
1   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150   150	Band (ko/		0					F	ederal Communications Commis	noiss		1
Main   Arrow   Arrow	1	a	Dand (Kc/s)	Service	Band (kc/s)	Allocation	Band (kc/		Class of station	Fre-		1 -
1300-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500-1500   1500	13200-1326	-		•	20	9	7		0	(kc/s)		
1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800   1800	13260-13360	1					13200-1326		Aeronautical.	OT	AERONAUTICAI.	
MACHELLE, CORD   MACH	13360-14000						13260-1336		Aeronautical,		MOBILE.	
MOD-1600   MAKTEUR, CR00   MOD-1600   MAKTEUR, Amagen, Amage	(217)	_		1			13360-14000	-	Aircraft		MOBILE.	
MACKEVIR. CR. 00   MACKEVIR. CR. 00   MACKEVIR.   Manager, Manager, MACKEVIR.   Manager, MACKEVIR.   Manager, MACKEVIR.   MA						,		_	rixed.		AERONAUTICAL FIXED. INTERNATIONAL	1
Maintain   Maintain	14000-14350	AMATEUR.								13560	FIXED PUBLIC. Industrial, scientific	Ď
STANDARD PRE-   1809-1600   FIRED.   Fined.	14350-14990	-					14000-14350		Amateur.		- 1	1
COUNTY, CANA  COUNTY, COUN	14990-15010	STANDADD DD			-		14350-14990		Fixed.		AERONAUTICAL FIXED.	1
1800-1800   ARONDILE, CORD.   ARONDILE, CORD.		QUENCY. (204)			9		14990-15010	-	-		FIXED PUBLIC.	- 1
PROADCASTING   PRED.   PRED.	15010-15100	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE (OB)						Radio astronomy. (US74).		15000		
MARTINE   Discreption   Disc	1	BROADCASTING					15010-15100	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (OR)	Aeronautical.		AERONAUTICAL	1
MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Piret.   APRIONAL TOTAL ARRITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   APRIONAL TOTAL ARRITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   APRIONAL TOTAL ARROYAL ARRITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (added) and a ship (added)	-	FIXED.					15100-15450	BROADCASTING.	International broadcasting	1	MODILE.	
MARITIME MOBILE. (219)   PIXED PUBLIC.   PIRED PUBLIC.   PIR	-		-				15450-16460	FIXED.	Flxed.	-	AERONA UTICAL	
18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627   18080-18627		MARITIME MOBILE. (213)									INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC	
1662-1669   MARITIME MOBILE. Ship.   Ship. calling (DSB telephor).   1662-1670   MARITIME MOBILE. Ship.   Ship. calling (DSB telephory).   1662-1670   MARITIME MOBILE. Ship.   Ship. calling (calegraphy).   1726-1720   MARITIME MOBILE. Coast.   Coast (calephory).   1726-1720   MARITIME MOBILE. Coast.   Coast (calephory).   1726-1720   MARITIME MOBILE. Coast.   Coast (calephory).   1726-1720   MARITIME MOBILE. Coast.   Coast.   Coast (calephory).   1726-1720   MARITIME MOBILE. Coast.   Coast.   Coast (calephory).   1726-1720   MARITIME MOBILE. Coast.							0400-16530	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (telephony).	
1662-1676   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (sighe balephony).   1662-1676   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (wideband telegraphy.   1662-1676   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (wideband telegraphy.   1678-1686   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (selgraphy).   Ship (selgraphy).   1678-1686   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (selgraphy).   Ship (selgraphy).   1678-17280   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (selgraphy).   Ship (selgraphy).   1738-17280   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (selgraphy).   Ship (selgraphy).   1738-17280   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (selgraphy).   Ship (se			-				. 1	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		(DSB	
1662-1676   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (wideband telegraphy.)   1678-1678   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (wideband telegraphy.)   1678-1679   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (wideband telegraphy.)   1678-1670   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (wideband)   Ship (clearaphy.)   1678-1670   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (clearaphy.)   1678-1770   1720-1770   FIXED.   Fired.   Ship.   Ship (clearaphy.)   1720-1770   FIXED.   Fired.   Ship.   Ship (clearaphy.)   1720-1770   FIXED.   Tron-1700   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship.   Ship (clearaphy.)   Ship (clearaphy.)   Tron-1700   Tixed.   Tixe				-		=  -	-	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (SSB telephony)	
10022-16708   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (telegraphy).   10706-1674   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (telegraphy).   10706-1770   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (telegraphy).   17200-1730   MARITIME MOBILE.   Coast.   Coast. (telephony).   17200-1730   MARITIME MOBILE.   Coast.   Coast. (telephony).   17200-1730   MARITIME MOBILE.   Coast.   Coast.   Coast. (telephony).   17200-1730   MARITIME MOBILE.   Fired.   Ship (telegraphy and factor).   17200-1730   MARITIME MOBILE.   Fired.   Ship (telegraphy).   Ship (telegraph	,		-			=	-	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (wideband telegraphy,	
PIKED.   19709-16746   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship celling (telegraphy).   19749-17002   MARITIME MOBILE.   Ship.   Ship (telegraphy).   19749-17004   PIKED.   Coast. (telegraphy and factorial to a similar).   17300-17700   PIKED.   Pired.   Pired.   Pired.   PIKED.   PIKED.					,	91   5	-		Ship.		Ship (telegraphy).	
PIXED.   P					,	01   31	-		Ship.		Ship calling (telegraphy).	
PIXED.   P		•		*		9	-	T	Ship.	0.2	Ship (telegraphy).	
PIKED.   1720-1730   MARITIME MOBILE.   Coast.   Coast. (telephony).   AERONAUTIOAL   PIKED.   PIRED.   Coast. (telephony).   AERONAUTIOAL   AERONAUTIOAL	-			/ .			-		Coast.		and	
BROADCASTING.   FIXED   FIXED   FIXED   FIXED   FIXED   FIXED   FIXED   FIXED PUBLIC.   MOBILE. (R)   FIXED.   FI	-	IXED.				IZ	-	IME MOBILE.	Coast.		Coast (telephony)	
17700-17970   BROADCASTING.   International broadcasting.   Inte	-	ROADCASTING				178			Fixed.	4 11	ERONAUTIOAL FIXED VTERNATIONAL	
17900-17970   AERONAUTICAL   AFFORMAUTICAL		RONAUTIOAL				2777			International broadcasting.	In	ternational broadmeting	
FIXED.         PIXED.         PIXED.         PIXED.         AERONAUTICAL Aircraft.         AERONAUTICAL AIRCRAFT.         AERONAUTICAL AIRCRAFT.	-	TRONAUTIOAL	4			1790	-		Aeronautical.	4	ERONAUTICAL	
FIXED.  Fixed.  Fixed.  Fixed.  Fixed.  Fixed.  Fixed.  Fixed.		KED.				1797		,	Aeronautical.		ERONAUTICAL	
	1					1803			'ized.	478		

	Worldwide	4	Kegion 2	Cuited	United States		Fedi	Federal Communications Commission	DO.	
Band (kc/s)	Service	Band (kc/s)	Service	Band (kc/s)	Allocation	Band (kc/s)	Service	Class of station	Fre- quency (kc/s)	Nature OF SERVICES
1	64	8	,	80	•	-	∞	6	10	11
19900-20010	STANDARD FREQUENCY. (204) (220) (221)		-			19990-20000	FREQUENCY. Radio astronomy. (US74)	Radio astronomy.		
						20000-20010	STANDARD FREQUENOY, Earth-space. (U876) Space. (U876)	Earth. Space. Standard frequency.	20000	Standard frequency.
20010-21000	FIXED.				•	20010-21000	FIXED.	Fixed.	1	AERONAUTICAL FIXED. INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC.
21000-21450	AMATEUR.					21000-21450	AMATEUR.	Amateur.		AMATEUR.
21450-21750	BROADCASTING.					21450-21750	BROADCASTING.	International broadcasting.		International broadcasting.
21750-21850	FIXED,				_	21750-21850	FIXED.	Fixed.		ABRONAUTICAL FIXED. INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC.
21850-22000	AERONAUTICAL FIXED. AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)	-				21850-22000	AERONAUTICAL FIXED. AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)	Aeronautical, 'Aeronautical fixed. Aircraft.		AERONAUTICAL FIXED. AERONAUTICAL MOBILE.
22000-22720	MARITIME					22000-22070	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (telephony).
	MOBILE.					22070-22078	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship calling (DSB telephony).
						22078-22100	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (SSB telephony).
						22100-22148	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.	÷.	Ship (wideband telegraphy, facsimile and special).
					-	22148-22220	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.	,	Ship (telegraphy).
						22220-22270	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship calling (telegraphy).
						22270-22400	MARITIME MOBILE.	Ship.		Ship (telegraphy).
						22400-22650	MARITIME MOBILE.	Coast.		Coast (telegraphy and fac- simile).
						22650-22720	MARITIME MOBILE.	Coast.		Coast (telephony).
22720-23200	FIKED.					22720-23200	FIXED.	Fixed.		AERONAUTICAL FIXED: INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC.
23200-23350	AERONAUTICAL FIXED. AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (OR)		-			23200-23350	AERONAUTICAL FIXED. AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (OR)	Aeronautical. Aeronautical fixed. Aircraft.	-	AERONAUTICAL FIXED. AERONAUTICAL MOBILE.
23350-24990 (222)	FIXED. LAND MOBILE.					28350-24990	FIXED.	Fixed		AERONAUTICAL FIXED INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC.

1		Worldwide		Region 2	Opito	United States		Fede	Federal Communications Commission	no no	ž
1	Band (Mo/s)	Bervice	Band (Me/s)	Bervice	Band (Mo/s)		Band (Mc/s)		Class of station	Fre-	Nature OF SERVICES
24.0-24.07   2000 1200 1200 1200 1200 1200 1200 12		2	•	•	19	•	7	60	G	10	п,
March   Marc	24. 99-25. 01	STANDARD FREQUENCY. (204) (223)					24.99-25.01			25.0	RADIO ASTRONOMY. Standard frequency.
According to   Acco	26.01-26.07	FIXED. MOBILE except aero- nautical mobile.				_	26.01-26.33	1			INDUSTRIAL.
Act   Act   Broad   Broad   Act		MARITIME MOBILE. (24)						ì			
20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   20,000   2	25.11-25.6	FIXED. MOBILE except sero- nautical mobile.			26. 33-26. 6						
24   1-25   FixED	26.6-26.1	BROADCASTING.			26.6-26.1	+	26. 6-26. 1 (US26)	-	International broadcasting.		International broadcasting.
27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6-26   27.6		FIXED, MOBILE except sero-nautical mobile.			26.1-26.48	NG.	26. 1-26. 48	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.	26. 11- 26. 47 (NG32)	Remote pickup broadcast base; remote pickup broadcast mobile.
25.24   AMATEUR.   AMATEUR.   AMATEUR.   AMATEUR.   Fired.   Amateur.   Ama			ı		26.48-26.96 (US10)	-				26.62	Civil aif patrol land; civil
27.4-28   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4-29   27.4					26. 96-27. 54		26.95-26.96	FIXED.	Fixed.	26.955	INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC.
27.28-71.58   FIRED.   FIRED							26. 96-27. 23 (225)		Fixed, Land, Mobile,	27.12	Industrial, scientific and medical equipment.
27.6-28 METEOROLOGI. 29-28-7 AMATEUR. 29-29-7 AMATEUR. 29					•		27.23-27.28 (225)	FIXED. MOBILE.	Fired. Land. Mobile.	·	
24-26.   AMATEUR.   27.6-28   G.   AMATEUR.   28-26.7   AMATEUR.   28-				٠	f		27.28-27.64	LAND MOBILE.	Base, Land mobile,		INDUSTRIAL.
29-20.7 AMATEUR.  20-720.8 MG.  20-720.8 LAND MOBILE.	27.6-28			CAL AIDS. IXED. IOBILE.		0.					
29.7-41 FIXED. (229) (229) (220) (221) (222) (221) (222) (221) (222) (221) (222) (221) (222) (221) (222) (221) (222) (221) (222) (221) (222) (221) (222) (221) (222) (221) (222) (221) (222) (221) (222) (221) (222) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (221) (22		MATEUR.			28-20.7	AMATEUR.	28-20.7	AMATEUR.			AMATEUR.
29. 89-29. 91 G. 29. 91-30 NG. 29. 91-30 FIXED. (232) Fixed. 29. 99-80. (NG31) 29. 91-30 NG. 29. 91-30 NG. 29. 91-30 FIXED. (232) Fixed. 29. 99-80 (NG31) 29. 90-80. 80. 86-82 NG. 29. 91-30 NG. 29. 91-30 FIXED. (232) Fixed. 29. 99-80 (NG31)	-	(220) (221) (223) (220) (220) (220) (221) (222)		,	29.7-29.80	NG.	20.7-20.8	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		INDUSTRIAL.
20. 91-30 NG. 22. 91-30 FIXED. (222) Fixed. 23. 92. 93. 93. 93. 93. 93. 93. 93. 93. 93. 93				5	,						AERONAUTICAL FIXED. INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC.
29.91-30 NG. 29.91-30 FIXED. (232) Fixed. 29.99-90 (NG31)					29. 89-29. 91 (232)	G.	/				
80.86-32 NG. 80.88-32 LAND MOBILE. Base, Land mobile.					<b>01-3</b> 0	NG.		1			AERONAUTICAL FIXED. INTERNATIONAL FIXED PUBLIC.
66-52 NG. 30.86-52 LAND MOBILE, Base, Land mobile.					-	Ö					
Da	•				27-98	NG.			Land mobile.	H H	INDUSTRIAL. LAND TRANSPORTATION, PUBLIO SAFETY.

OF SERVICES	Natural of stations		ATTOORDAY	TION.	PUBLIC SAFETY.	INDIBERIAL.	ALBATO	PUBLIC BAFEL II	INDUSTRIAL.	South DITRIAGO	DOMESTICA	INDUSTRIAL.	INDUSTRIAL.	A	PUBLIC BAFELL.	INDUSTRIAL.	PUBLIC SAFE	PUBLIC SAFETY.	- 1	Industrial, scientific and medical equipment.	PUBLIC SAFETY.	TATOMOTAL	INDUSTRIAL.	DOMESTICA
Des	(Mc/s)	10				1			+		-		1			-	1	+		. 40.68	+		-	j
	Olass of station	6		Base,	Base.	Land mobile.	Base. Land mobile.	Base. Land mobile.		Base. Land mobile.	Base. Land mobile.	Base. Land mobile.		Base. Land mobile.	Base. Land mobile.	Base. Land mobile.	Base. Land mobile.		Base. Land mobile.			Base, Land mobile.	Bave, Land mobile.	Land mobile.
	Service	80		LAND MOBILE.	the state of the s	LAND MUBILES.	LAND MOBILE.	LAND MOBILE.		LAND MOBILE.	LAND MOBILE.	LAND MOBILE.		LAND MOBILE.	LAND MOBILE.	LAND MOBILE.	LAND MOBILE.		LAND MOBILE.			LAND MOBILE.	LAND MOBILE.	LAND MOBILE.
	Band (Mc/s)	7		00 00 01 I	-	33.01-83.11 L	88.11-38.4 L	33. 4-34 I		35-35.2 I	. 35. 3-35. 68	35. 68-36		37-37.01	87.01-37.42	87. 42-37. 88	37.88-38		89-40			42-42.96	42 95 43.3	43-45.68
ates	Allocation		0		ÖZ			-	G.	NG.	-		0.	NO				G. (USS1)			o ·	NG.		
United States	Calculation of the Control of the Co	(charm) purag	88.68	- 0	33-34	`			34-35	36-36		_	86-87	(231)				38-30	39-40		100 100 100 100 100	- ANGE		
Raylon 2		Service	7																			FIXED. (228) (230)	MOBILE.	
Rag		Band (Mc/s)	89																			41-50		
	Worldwide	Service	8										70											
	Work	Band (Mc/s)															•		-			(236)	41-80	

Worl	Worldwide		Region 2	Unite	United States		Pad	Wederal Communications		
Rand Office			-						HOISE	
(S/OW) DUNG	Service	Band (Mc/s)	Bervice	Band (Mc/s)	Allocation	Band (Mc/s)	Bervice	Class of station	Pre-	Nature OF SERVICES
	63	00	*	9	9	2	60	0.	10	11
						43. 68-44. 61	LAND MOBILE.	Base, Land mobile		LAND
						44. 61-46. 6	LAND MOBILE.	Base,	-	PUBLIC SAFETY.
•				46.6-47	G.					
•		•		47-49.6	NG.	47-47. 43	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		PUBLIC SAFETY.
						47. 43-47. 69	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		PUBLIC SAFETY.
						47. 69-49. 6	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		INDUSTRIAL.
72 03				49.6-50	G.					
50-08		20-54	AMATEUR.	80-54	AMATEUR.	20-64	AMATRUR.	Amateur.		AMATEUR.
89-49		24-68	FIXED. (228) (237) MOBILE. BROADCASTING.	54-72 (US24)	NG.	54-72	BROADCASTING.	Television broadcasting.	55.25	
68-74. 6	1	68-74.6	FIXED. MOBILE. BROADCASTING.						65.75 67.25 71.75	Video   Channel 3. Video   Channel 4. Sound   Channel 4.
				72-73 (US20)	NG.	72-73	FIXED. (NG1) (NG3)	Operational fixed.	72.02- 72.98 (NG33)	Operational fixed.
.		- 1		73-74.6	G, NG. (US21)	73-74.6	RADIO ASTRONOMY.	Radio astronomy.		RADIO ASTRONOMY.
14.0-70.4		74. 6-75. 4 (259)	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGA. TION.	74. 6-75. 4	a, Na.	74.6-75.4	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGATION.	Aeronautical radionaviga- tion.	75	Marker beacon.
75.4-88		75.4-88	FIXED. MOBILE. BROADCASTING.	75.4-76 (US20)	NG.	75. 4-76	FIXED. (NG1) (NG3)	Operational fixed.	75. 42- 75. 98 (NG33)	Operational fixed.
				76-88 (US23)	NG.	76-88 (NG21)	BROADCASTING.	Television broadcasting.		Video Channel 6.
88-100	-	88-100	BROADCASTING.	-	N.G.	-	RECALCACTIVO	The first of the f		Sound) Chamber 0.
100-108		100-108 B	BROADCASTING.	(US23)		(NG21)	SECALOASITING.	(NG2).	88. 1- 107. 9 (NG36)	FM Channel 201- FM Channel 300.
	TION.	- /- ;		108-117, 975	G, NG.		RADIONAVIGATION.	Radionavigation land.	100 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	Localizer. Omni-directional range. Localizer. Comi-directional range. Comi-directional range. Localizer. Comi-directional range. Localizer. Localizer. Comi-directional range. Localizer. Comi-directional range.

Band (Mo/s)			region 2	Unite	United States		Fe	Federal Communications Commission	ission	
	Rorolos	Band Office							Torest	
-	Ser vice	band (Mc/s)	Service	Band (Mc/s)	Allocation	Band (Mc/s)	Service	Class of station	Fre-	Nature OF SERVICES
	2	ø.	*	10	80	2,	00	o o	(Mc/s)	1
				·		·			0.000000000000000000000000000000000000	Localizer.  Omni-directional range.  Localizer.  Omni-directional range.  Omni-directional range.  Cocalizer.  Cocalizer.  Cocalizer.  Localizer.  Localizer.
117, 975-139 A P P D ON	TATIMITAT							-	112.0- 117.9 (NG35)	Omni-directional range.
	MOBILE. (R)		-	(273) (1826) (US26) (US27)	G, NG.	117.975-	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)	Aircraft,	118- 121.4 (NG34)	Airdrome control.
				(08)					121. 5	AERONAUTIOAL MOBILE.
	1			•				•	121.6	Aeronautical search and rescue mobile; aeronautical utility land; aeronautical utility mobile.
								:	121. 65- 121. 95 (NG34)	Aeronautical utility land; aeronautical utility mobile.
				121. 975–123. 076 (US29) (US30) (US31) (US31)	NG.	121. 976- 123. 075	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE.	Aeronautical. Aircraft.	122.0- 123.06 (NG34)	Private aircraft.
				123.075-128.825 (TGS29) (TGS29) (TS33)	G, NG.	123.075-	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE.	Arcraft.	2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	Flight test; flying school. Flight test; flying school. Do. Flight test; flying school. Flight test; flying school. Flight test; flying school. Flight test; AERONAUTIOAL MOBILE.
				128.825-132 (US2)	NG.	128. 825-132	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)	Aèronautical. Aircraft.	128.85-	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE.
. 1		132-136 F	FIXED. MOBILE. (276)	132 0-136.0 (US2)	G, NG. (US3)	132 0-136 0	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE. (R)	Aeronautical. Alreraft.	132.05-	AERONAUTICAL MOBILE.
136-137 SPACE. (280) EARTH-SPACE. (280)(281) PIXED. MOBILE.	(280) -SPACE. 1)	,		136-137 (UB64)	G, NG. (US90) (US76)	136-137	EARTH-SPAOE. SPAOE.	Earth. Space.	- 1	EARTH-SPACE. SPACE.

Worldwide		Region 2	United	United States		Fede	Federal Communications Commission	ston	
Bar	Band (Mc/s)	Service	Band (Mc/s)	Allocation	Band (Mc/s)	Service	Class of station	Fre- quency (Mc/s)	Nature OF SERVICES
	m	4	83	ø	2	80	Ġ.	01 .	11
	137-144	FIXED. MOBILE. Radiolocation.	187-144 (US10)	Ö				143.91	Civil air patrol land; civil air patrol mobile.
			144-148	AMATEUR.	144-148	AMATEUR.	Amateur.	_	AMATEUR.
	146-148	AMATEUR.	1						
	148-174	FIXED. MOBILE.	148-150.8 (US10)	G.				148.14	Civil air patrol land; civil air patrol mobile.
	•		150.8-162	NG.	150. 8-150. 98	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		LAND TRANSPORTATION.
					150.98-	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		PUBLIC SAFETY.
					151. 49-152	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		INDUSTRIAL.
					152-152.24	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		DOMESTIC PUBLIC.
					152.24-	LAND MOBILE.	Base, Land mobile.		LAND TRANSPORTATION. (NG38)
		_			152.48-	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		DOMESTIC PUBLIC.
· · · · · ·					152.84-	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		INDUSTRIAL. (NG4)
		-		•	153, 7325-	LAND MOBILE.	Base, Land mobile,		PUBLIC SAFETY. (NG26)
					154, 46-	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		INDUSTRIAL.
		,		`	154. 6275-	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.	1	PUBLIC SAFETY.
				•	156.25- 157.45 (USP) (USP7)	MARITIME MOBILE.	Cosst. Ship.	166.35 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 166.45 16	MARITIME MOBILE. Do. Do. Do. MARITIME MOBILE. Do. Do. Do. Do. Do. Do. Do. Do. Do. Do
					167. 45-	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		LAND TRANSPORTATION. (NG6) (NG38)

М	Worldwide		Region 2	United States	States		Fede	Federal Communications Commission	sion	
Band (Mo/s)	Service	Band (Mc/s)	Service,	Band (Mc/s)	Allocation	Band (Mc/s)	Service	Class of station	Fre- quency	Nature OF SERVICES
. 1	8	.00	*	S	9	7	665	0	10	11
						.157.74-	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		DOMESTIC PUBLIC.
						158.1-	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		INDUSTRIAL.
						158. 46-	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		DOMESTIC PUBLIC.
						158.7-	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		PUBLIO SAFETY.
			*	·		159. 48-	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		LAND TRANSPORTA- TION. (NG6) (NG26) (NG28)
•						161. 576– 161. 625 (US77)	MARITIME MOBILE.	Coast.	161. 6	MARITIME MOBILE. (NG6) (NG17) (NG26)
						161. 625-	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.	-	Remote pickup broadcast base, remote pickup broad- cast mobile. (NG6) (NG28)
					(1812)	161, 775-	MARITIME MOBILE. (NG6)	Coast.	161.8 161.9 161.9 162.0	Coast. (NG26) Coast
				162-174	G. (USS) (USII) (USII2)				166.25	PUBLIO SAFETY; Remote pickup.
-				`	(0813)			•	170. 425 170. 475 170. 675 171. 426 171. 475 171. 226 172. 226 172. 226 172. 236 173. 236 173. 236 174. 236 175. 236 175	PUBLIC SAFETY. Do. Do. Do. Do. Do. Do. Do.
_					(650)	173. 2-173. 4	FIXED. LAND MOBILE.	Base. Fixed. Land mobile.		INDUSTRIAL.
174-216		(394)	FIXED. MOBILE. BROADCASTING.		NG.	174-216	BROADCASTING.	Television broadcasting.	176.28 177.73 177.73 181.73 181.73 181.73 181.73 181.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 183.73 18	Video Channel 7. Sound Channel 8. Sound Channel 9. Sound Channel 9. Sound Channel 10. Video Channel 11. Video Channel 11. Video Channel 12. Sound Channel 12. Sound Channel 13.

1		Worldwide		Region 2	Unite	United States		Fede	Federal Communications Commission	, uojs	
216-220   FIRED.   216-220   F	Sand (Mo)		Band Official			Allocation	Band (Mc/s)	-	Olass of station	Fre-	Nature OF SERVICES
20-20   113   114   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   115   11		8	00	•	80	•	7	60	٥	(Mc/8)	
ACT   ACT	216-220	i -	216-23		216-220	1				217.425 217.425 217.526 217.625 217.625 217.625 219.326 219.376 219.450 219.450 219.450	Telemetering land; telemetering land; telemetering mobile. Do. Do. Do. Do. Do. Do. Do. Do. Do. Do
PARED   200-200   PARED   PARED	220-228		220-228		220-228	G, NG. (U834)	220-228	Amsteur.	Amsteur.		AMATEUR.
PARTIED   1	226-236		225-236	-	226-328.6 (309)						
No.	35-828. 6				(US17)				-		pue
METEOROLOGICAL   400-401   G, NG   460-401   G, NG   G	(310)				328. 6-335. 4 (310)	G, NG.	328. 6-335. 4	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGATION. (311)	Radionavigation land.		Glide path.
ACT   ACT	35.4-400	FIXED, MOBILE,			335.4-400	G.				1	
ALEXE DROILO GIT   ALEXE DROILO GIT   ALEXE DROILO GIOL		METEOROLOGICAL AIDS. SPACE. (280) EARTH-SPACE. (280)	-		400-401	G, NG.	1	METEOROLOGICAL AIDS. (US70) SPACE. EARTH-SPACE.	Radiosonde. Space. Earth.		Radiosonde, SPACE. EARTH-SPACE.
NG BLE strong seropt seron		METEOROLOGI.			401-404	G, NG.	401-404	METEOROLOGICÁL AIDS. (US70)	Radiosonde.		Radiosonde.
FIXED   PACKED   PA		Mobile except seronauti-		٠	404-408	G, NG.	404-406	METEOROLOGICAL AIDS. (US70) Radio astronomy. (US74)	Radio astronomy. Radiosonde.		Radiosonde.
CONTINUE   CONTINUE	(917)	MOBILE except sero- nautical mobile.				G. (US13)		/			
MOBILE.   150-470   NG.   450-451   LAND MOBILE.   Base, Did oblie.   Land mobile.   Land mobi	420-480		(318)	RADIOLOGATION.	-	G, NG.	420-450	1	Amateur.		AMATEUR.
LAND MOBILE.  Base.  Land mobile.  Land mobile.  Land mobile.	(318)	FIXED. MOBILE.				NG.	450-451		Base. Land mobile.		Remote pickup broadcast base; remote pickup broad- cast mobile.
LAND MOBILE.				,			451-452		Base. Land mobile.		INDUSTRIAL.
LAND MOBILE.  Land Mobile.  Land Mobile.  Land Mobile.  Land Mobile.  Land mobile.							452-453		Base. Land mobile.		LAND TRANSPORTATION.
LAND MOBILE. Base. Land mobile. Land Mobile. Land mobile.							463-464		Base. Land mobile.	-	PUBLIC SAFETY.
LAND MOBILE, Base, Land mobile.									Base. Land mobile.		DOMESTIC PUBLIC. (NG12)
	1		-		-				Base. Land mobile.		Remote pickup broadcad base, remote pickup broad cast mobile.

	Worldwide	`.	Region 2	Unite	United States		Fec	Federal Communications Commission	on	
Band (Mc/s)	Service	Band (Mc/s)	Service	Band (Mo/s)	Allocation	Band (Mc/s)	Service	Olean of station	Fre-	Nature OF SERVICES
-	•	•	*	10	80	7		0	(Mc/s)	11
						466-467	LAND MOBILE.	Base, Land mobile,		INDUSTRIAL.
		,				467-468	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		LAND
						458-459	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		PUBLIC SAFETY.
		· · ·	ŕ			459-460	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		DOMESTIC PUBLIC.
						460-462.525	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile,		INDUSTRIAL.
-		The same	,			462, 525-	FIXED, MOBILE,	Fixed. Land. Mobile.		OITIZENS.
,						463. 225-	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		INDUSTRIAL. CITIZENS.
						464, 725-	FIXED. MOBILE.	Fixed. Land. Mobile.		OITIZENS.
1					-	466. 475-	LAND MOBILE.	Base. Land mobile.		INDUSTRIAL. OITIZENS. (NG39)
.5		470-890	BROADCASTING.	470-890	NG.	470-890 (NG30) (NG43) (NG43)	BROADCASTING.	Television broadcasting.		
576-008		890-042 (340)	FIXED. RADIOLOGATION.	890-042	G. (U836)				915	Industrial, scientific, and
00-60	6	090-676	FIXED.	842-960	NG.	942-952 (NG8) (NG9)	FIXED. (NG40)	Aural broadcast STL. International aeronautical fixed (Alaska, Hawaii, and U.S. possessions only). International fixed public (Alaska, Hawaii, and U.S. possessions only).		anarrdin for several
	-					952-960 (NG10)	FIXED.	International fixed public (Puerto Rico and Virgin Islands only). International control. Operational fixed.	e	
960-1215	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGA- TION. (341)			960-1215	G, NG.	960-1215	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGATION. (341)			
1215-1300	RADIOLOGATION. Amateur.			1215-1300	G, NG. (US37)	1215-1300	Amateur.	Amateur.		AMATEUR.
1300-1350	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGA- TION. (346) Radiolocation.			1300-1350	G, NG. (US38)	1300-1350	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGATION. (346)			
1350-1400		1350-1400	RADIOLOGATION.	1350-1400	G.	1				
. 1	RADIO ASTRONOMY.			1400-1427	G, NG.	1400-1427	RADIO ASTRONOMY.			
1427-1420	SPACE. (280) EARTH-SPACE. (280) FIXED. MOBILE except secondarial mobile.			1427-1420	Q, NQ. (U860) (U873) (U873)	1427-1429	SPACE, EARTH-SPACE,	1		- 1
					-					

Band (Mo/s)			Kegion 2	United States	d States		Fede	Federal Communications Commission	lon'	
	Bervice	Band (Mo/s)	Bervice	Banp (Mo/s)	Allocation	Band (Mc/s)	Bervice	Olass of station	Fre	Nature OF SERVICES
•	2	80	•	89	60		. 00	٥	10	п
1429-1485	,	1429-1435	FIXED. MOBILE.	1429-1436	Ġ.		-			
1435-1535		1435-1535	MOBILE.	1435-1535	G, NG. (US78)	1435-1635	MOBILE.	Aeronautical telemetering.	<i>a</i>	AVIATION.
1536-1660	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGA- TION. (341)			1535-1660	G, NG. (US39)	1535-1660	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGATION. (341)			
1660-1700 A	METEOROLOGI.			1660-1664. 4	G.					
-	FIXED.			1664.4-1668.4	G, NG.	1664.4-1668.4	Radio astronomy. (US74)	Radio Astronomy.		
,	nautical mobile.			1668. 4-1670	G.					
-				1670-1700	G, NG.	1670-1700	METEOROLOGICAL AIDS.	Radiosonde.		Radiosonde.
1700-1710		1700-1710	FIXED. MOBILE. Space. (280) Earth-Space. (280)	1700-1710	G, NG. (US63). (US76)	1700-1710	SPACE. EARTH-SPACE.			
1710-2290		1710-2290	FIXED. MOBILE.	1710-1850	G.		0			
				1850-2200	NG.	1850-1990 (NG8)	FIXED.	International control. Operational fixed.		
					٠	1980-2110 (NG11)	FIXED. MOBILE.	Television pickup. Television STL.		
						2110-2130 (NG10) (NG23)	FIXED.	Domestic fixed public.		
						2130-2150 (NQ10) (NG23)	FIXED.	Operational fixed. International control.	-	
	5	,				2150-2160 (NG23) (NG45)	FIXED.			
						2160-2180 (NG10) (NG23)	FIXED.	Domestic fixed public.		
						2180-2200 (NG10) (NG23)	FIXED.	Operational fixed. International control.		
				2200-2290	G.					
2290-2300		2280-2300	FIXED. MOBILE. Space. (280). Earth-Space. (280).	2290-2300	G, NG, (US63) (US63) (US76)	2290-2300	BPACE. EARTH-SPACE.			٠
2300-2450 (357)		2300-2450	RADIOLOCATION. Amsteur. Fixed. Mobile.	2300-2450	G, NG. (U840)	2300-2450 (357)	Amateur.	Amateur.		
2450-2550 (367)		2450-2550	MOBILE. RADIOLOGATION.	2450-2500	NG. (U841)	2450-2500 (357)	FIXED. MOBILE. Radiolocation.		OSAZ	medical equipment.
2550-2700 FIX (366) MO	FIXED. MOBILE.			2500-2690	NG.	2500-2690 (NG8) (NG47)	FIXED.	International control. Operational fixed. Instructional television fixed.		

-	Worldwide		Region 2	United States	States		Feder	Federal Communications Commission	lon	
Band (Mc/s)	Service	Band (Mc/s)	Service	Band (Mc/s)	Allocation	Band (Mc/s)	Service	Class of station	Fre- quency (Mc/s)	Nature OF SERVICES
1	M	m	•	ы	0	2	60	٥	10	11
				2690-2700	G, NG. (U822)	2690-2700	RADIO ASTRONOMY.			
2700-2900	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGA- TION. (346). Radiologition.	1		2700-2900	G. (3846) (3866) (UB42) (UB42)			-		
2900-3100	RADIONAVIGA. TION. (367). Radiolocation.			2900-8100	G, NG.	2900-3100	MARITIME RADIONAVIGATION. Radiolocation. (US44)			
3100-3300 (369 )	RADIOLOCATION.			3100-3300	G. (369) (UB45) (UB46)		-			
3300-3500		3300-3500	RADIOLOCATION. Amateur.	3300-3500	G, NG. (U861)	3300-3500	Amateur.	Amateur.		AMATEUR.
3500-3700		3500-3700	FIXED. MOBILE. RADIOLOCATION.	3500-3700	o.					-
3700-4200		3700-4200	FIXED. MOBILE.	3700-4200	NG.	3700-4200	FIXED.	Common carrier fixed.		DOMESTIC PUBLIC, (NG41)
4200-4400	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGA- TION. (341)			4200-4400	G, NG. (U847)	4200-4400	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGATION. (341)	Altimeter.		
4400-5000.	FIXED. MOBILE.			4400-4990	Ġ.		,			
				4990-5000	G, NG. (U868)	4990-5000	RADIO ASTRONOMY. (U874)	Radio astronomy.		
5000-5250	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGA- TION. (341)			5000-6250	0, NG.	6000-5250	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGATION. (341)			
5250-5255	1			6250-5350	ď		-	( -		**
5255-5350	RADIOLOGATION.									
5350-5460	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGA- TION. (386) Radiolocation.				G, NG.	5350-5460	AERONAUTIOAL RADIONAVIGATION. (385) RADIOLOCATION. (US48)		- ,	
5460-5470	RADIONAVIGA- TION. (385) Radiolocation.			5460-5470	G, NG.	5460-5470	RADIONAVIGATION. (385) (US65) Radiolocation. (US49)			
5470-5650 (387)	MARITIME RADIO- NAVIGATION. Radiolocation.			5470-5600	G, NG.	5470-5600	MARITIME RADIONAVIGATION. (US65) Radiolocation. (US30)			
	-			0999-0099	G, NG.	999-999	MARITIME RADIONAVIDATION. (US66) METEOROLOGICAL AIDS. (387) RADIOSALOM	-	•	

	Worldwide		Region 2	United	United States		Fede	Federal Communications Commission	lon	
Band (Mc/s)	Service	Band (Mc/s)	Service	Band (Mc/s)	Allocation	Band (Mc/s)	Service	Class of station	Fre- quency (Mc/s)	Nature of stations
1	63	8	+		80	7	80	O.	10	11
5650-5850	RADIOLOCATION. Amateur.			5650-5925 (391)	G, NG. (US52)	5650-5925	Amsteur.	Amsteur.	. 5800	Industrial, scientific and medical equipment.
5850-5925 (391)		5850-5925	RADIOLOCATION.				444			
5925-8400	FIXED. MOBILE.			5925-7125	NG.	8925-6425	FIXED.	Common carrier fixed.	-	DOMESTIC PUBLIC. (NG41).
		•				6425-6525 (NG46)	MOBILE.	Common carrier land. Common carrier mobile.		
		ab		٠		6525-6575 (NG46)	MOBILE.	Operational land. Operational mobile.		
-						6575-6875 (NG8)	FIXED.	International control.		
						6875-7125 (NG11)	FIXED. MOBILE.	Television pickup. Television STL.		
-				7125-8400	G.					
8400-8500	FIXED. MOBILE. Space. (280) Earth-Space. (280)			8400-8500	G, NG. (US62) (US63) (US76)	8400-8500	SPACE. EARTH-SPACE. FIXED. MOBILE.			
8500-8750	RADIOLOCATION.			8200-0000	G. (US53)					
8750-8850	RADIOLOGATION. AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGA- TION. (396)				٠				8800	Airborne doppler radar.
8850-9000	RADIOLOGATION.									. , , ,
9000-9200	AERONATUICAL RADIONAVIGA- TION. (346) Radiolocation.			8000-8500	G, NG.	9000-9200	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGATION. (346) (US54) Radiolocation. (US55)			
9200-9300	RADIOLOCATION.			8200-8300	G. (US45)					
9300-9500	RADIONAVIGA- TION. Radiolocation.			9300-9500	G, NG)	9300-9500	RADIONAVIGATION. (US66) (US71) Meteorological alds. (US67) Radiolocation. (US56)	-	٠	
9500-9800	RADIOLOGATION.			9500-10000	G.					-
9800-10000	RADIOLOGATION. Fixed.						,			,
10000-10500	RADIOLOCATION. Amsteur.			10000-10500	G, NG. (US58)	10000-10500	Amateur. Radiolocation. (NG42)	Amateur. Radiolocation land. Radiolocation mobile.		AMATEUR. RADIOLOGATION.
10500-10550		10500-10550	RADIOLOCATION: (404)	10500-10550	G, NG. (US59)	10500-10550	RADIOLOGATION.	Radiolocation land. Radiolocation mobile.		RADIOLOCATION.
10550-10700 (405)	FIXED. MOBILE.			10550-10680	NG.	10550-10680 (NG46)	MOBILE.	Operational land. Operational mobile.		
	Radiolocation.			10680-10700	G, NG.	10680-10700	RADIO ASTRONOMY. (US74)			
10700-11700	FIXED, MOBILE.			10700-11700	NG.	10700-11700	FIXED.	Common carrier fixed.		DOMESTIC PUBLIC. (NG41)

Class of station (Mcds)  Common carrier land. Common carrier mobile (except aeronautical mobile).  Television fixed. Television STL.  Amateur.		Worldwide		Region 2 ,	Unite	United States		Spa H	Radara Communications		
Service   Searches								T C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	era communications commissi	uon	
1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775-1782   1775	Band (Mc/s)		Band (Mc/s)	Service	Band (Mc/s)		Band (Mc/s,		Class of station	Fre-	Nature OF SERVICES
PURED   PURE	1	М.		•	20	9		60	o	(Mc/s)	:
Tree Day		FIXED. MOBILE except sero- nautical mobile. BROADCASTING.			11700-13250	1	11700-12200	MOBILE.	Common carrier land. Common carrier mobile (arcept aeronautical		1
ADDITION	19700-19980	BIVER				•	12200-12700 (NG8)	1	International control.		
REPONATIOAL		MOBILE.				,	12700-13200 (NG11)	_	Television pickup. Television STL.		
AERONAUTICAL   AERO							13200-13250	1			
RADIOLOGATION.   13400-1400   G. NG.   1400-1460	13250-13400	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGA- TION. (406)			13250-13400	4	13250-13400	1			Airborne doppelr radar.
RADIOLAVIGA   1400-14100   G.NG.   1400-14100   1400-14100   G.NG.   1400-14100   G.NG.   1400-14100   G.NG.   1400-14100   G.NG.   1400-14100   G.NG.   1400-14100   G.NG.   1	13400-14000	RADIOLOGATION.			13400-14000	d		(400)			
STATE   STAT	14000-14400	RADIONAVIGA- TION.			14000-14400	G. NG.	14000-14400	RADIONAVIGATION			
SPACE (980)   15180-1520   (US70)   (	1	FIXED. MOBILE.			14400-15150	G.					
FIXED   CUSRON   CU	1	SPACE. (280) EARTH-SPACE.			15150-15250	G, NG.	15150-15250	SPACE.	,		
PINTERD   PINT		Fixed. Mobile.		1		(0.863) (U.S76)		The state of the s	•		
1880-1800   1880-1800   1880-1800   1880-1800   1880-1800   1880-1800   1880-1800   1880-1800   1880-1800   1880-1800   1880-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   18800-1800   1	_	FIXED. MOBILE.			15250-15350	G.					
AERONAUTICAL RADIOLOCATION.   15400-15700   G, NG.   15400-15700	-				15350-15400	G, NG. (U868)	15350-15400	RADIO ASTRONOMY.			
RADIOLOCATION.   18700-18600   G.   17700-18600   NG.   17700-18600   NG.   17700-18600   NG.   17700-18600   NG.   18600-19400   G. NG.   18600-19400   G. NG.   18600-19400   G. NG.   18400-1870   NG.		RADIONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGA- TION. (341)		٠	15400-15700	G, NG.	15400-15700	AERONAUTICAL RADIONAVIGATION.			
FIXED.         MOBILE.         INTOD-18800         NG.         17700-18800         ITTOD-18800         NG.         ITTOD-18800         NG.         ITTOD-18800         RADIO ASTRONOMY.         AMATEON.           AMATEUR.         INTOD-28000         AMATEUR.         INTOD-28000         AMATEUR.         AMATEUR.         Amateur.         22000-28000         G. (410)         AMATEUR.         Amateur.         22000-28000         G. (410)         Amateur.         22000-28000         G. (410)         Amateur.         22000-2800         G. (410)         Amateur.         22125           FANDIONAVIGATION.         RADIONAVIGATION.         RADIONAVIGATION.         Amateur.         22125         22125           FIXED.         22250-27225         G. (410)         AMOBILE.         AMOBILE.         AMOBILE.         22250-27225         RADIONAVIGATION.         AMOBILE.         22250-27225         RADIONAVIGATION.         AMOBILE.         AMOBILE	-	RADIOLOCATION.			15700-17700	G.		(041)			
AMATEUR.         AMATEUR.         RADIOLOCATION.         19300-19400         G, NG.         19400-19700         G, NG.         19400-19700         G, NG.         19400-19700         G, NG.         19400-19700         G, NG.         19400-1970         RADIOLOCATION.         AMATEUR.         Amateur.         22125           RADIOLOCATION.         RADIOLOCATION.         22000-22000         G, (410)         AMATEUR.         Amateur.         22125           RADIOLOCATION.         22000-22000         G, (410)         AMATEUR.         Amateur.         22125           RADIOLOCATION.         22000-22000         G, (100)         AMATEUR.         Amateur.         22126           RADIOLOCATION.         22000-22000         G, NG.         AMATEUR.         Amateur.         22126           RADIOLOCATION.         22200-22526         G, NG.         AMATEUR.         Amateur.         22126           RADIOLOCATION.         22220-22526		FIXED. MOBILE.			17700-19300	NG.	17700-19300	FIXED. MOBILE.			
AMATEUR.         AMATEUR.         19400-19700         G.         19400-19700         G.         19400-19700         G.         19400-19700         G.         AMATEUR.         Amateur.         Amateur.         22000-22000         G. (410)         Amateur.         Amateur.         22010-22000         G. (410)         Amateur.         Amateur.         22010-22000 <th< td=""><td></td><td>,</td><td>_</td><td></td><td></td><td>G, NG.</td><td>19300-19400</td><td>RADIO ASTRONOMY.</td><td></td><td></td><td></td></th<>		,	_			G, NG.	19300-19400	RADIO ASTRONOMY.			
AMATEUR.         •         19700-21000         G.         G.         19700-22000         AMATEUR.         Amateur.         Amateur.         Amateur.         22000-22000         AMATEUR.         Amateur.         Amateur.         22125           RADIOLOCATION.         RADIONAVIGA-         23000-24250         G.         G.         G.         G.         Amateur.         22125           RADIONAVIGA-         TION. (411)         FIXED.         G.         G. <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>19400-19700</td> <td>NG.</td> <td>19400-19700</td> <td>FIXED. MOBILE.</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>,</td>					19400-19700	NG.	19400-19700	FIXED. MOBILE.			,
FIXED.   Amateuk.   21000-22000   Amateuk.   21000-22000   Amateuk.   21000-22000   G. (410)   Amateuk.   Amateuk.   Amateuk.   22000-23000   G. (410)   22000-23000   G. (410)   23000-23000   G. (410)   23000-23000   G. (411)   23000-23000   G.	-				19700-21000	G.					
MOBILE.         22000-28000         G. (410)         22000-28000         G. (410)         22125           RADIOLOCATION.         RADIOLOCATION.         24260-28250         G. (410)         24250-28250         G. (1872)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)         1411)		AMATEUR.			21000-22000	AMATEUR.	21000-22000	AMATEUR.	Amsteur.		AMATEUR.
RADIOLOCATION.         23000-24250         G.         G.         ABDIONAVIGATION.         CALLIANAVIGATION.         CALLIANAVIGATION. <t< td=""><td></td><td>MOBILE.</td><td></td><td></td><td>22000-23000</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>22125</td><td>Industrial, scientific and</td></t<>		MOBILE.			22000-23000					22125	Industrial, scientific and
RADIONAVIGA- TION. (411)   PASSO-25250   G, NG,   PASSO-25250   PASSO-	-	RADIOLOCATION.			23000-24250	G.					morrow education.
FIXED. MOBILE. 25250-27525 G. 27525-31300 NG. 27525-31300 G,NG. 31300-31500		TION. (411)			24250-25250	G, NG. (US72)	24250-25250	RADIONAVIGATION.			
NG. 27525-31300 G, NG. 31300-31500		FIXED. MOBILE.			25250-27525	G.					
G, NG. 31300-31500					27525-31300	NG.		FIXED. MOBILE.			
					\$1300-31500	G, NG.		RADIO ASTRONOMY.			

	Worldwide	-	Region 2	United States	States		rane r	Federal Communications Commission		
Band (Mc/s)	Service	Band (Mc/s)	Service	Band (Mc/s)	Allocation	Band (Mc/s)	Bervice	Class of station	Fre- quency (Mc/s)	Nature of stations
1	Ø	67	4	20	9	7	••	B	10	111
31500-31800 E	SPACE. (280) EARTH-SPACE. (280) Fixed. Mobile.			31500-31800	G, NG. (U860) (U863) (U876)	31500-31800	SPACE. EARTH-SPACE.			
31800-33400 R	RADIONAVIGA- TION.			31800-33400	G, NG.	31800-33400	RADIONAVIGATION. (US60)			-
33400-36000 R	RADIOLOCATION.			33400-38600	G.					
36000-40000 FIXED.	IXED.				,					
4	IOBILE.			38600-40000	NG.	38600-40000	FIXED. MOBILE.		-	
A,bove 40000 N	Not allocated.			40000-88000	G, NG.	40000-88000		Amateur. Experimental.		
			J	88000-00008	G,NG.	00008-00088	RADIO ASTRONOMY. (US74)	Radio astronomy.		
				A bove 90000	G, NG.	Above 90000		Amsteur. Experimental.		

# GENEVA FOOTNOTES POOTNOTES

interference is caused thereby to the services to which the bands above 10 kc/s are allo-Administrations authorizing the use tional purposes shall ensure that no harmful frequencies below 10 kc/s for special nacated (see also Article 14, No. 699)

158) Limited to coast telegraph stations

H

may transmit standard frequency and time signals. Such stations shall be afforded protection from harmful interference. In Altection from harmful interference. In Albania, Bulgaria, Hungary, Poland, Roumania, quencies 25 kc/s and 50 kc/s will be used for (159) The stations of services to which the bands between 14 and 70 kc/s are allocated Czechoslovakia, and the U.S.S.R., the frethis purpose under the same conditions. (Al and F1 only).

(161) In the U.S.S.R., frequencies in the band 60-80 kc/s may be used for industrial, stations of services to which this band is scientific and medical purposes subject to the condition that interference is not caused to The standard frequency is 20 kc/s. allocated.

subject to agreements between administra-tions whose services, operating in accordance (162) Limited to continuous wave systems. services shall not cause harmful interference 164) The establishment and operation of be affected. However, the fixed, maritime mobile and radiolocation to maritime radionavigation stations estabmaritime radionavigation stations shall the Table, may

systems are of operation long distance radionavigation (166) The development and ished under such agreements.

for being equal, preference should be given to the system requiring the minimum band-width for world-wide service and causing the outside the band to stations operating in accordance with the Regulations. In Regions 1 and 3, during the period prior to the interexclusively allocated, wholly or in part, to authorized in this band, which will become considerations least harmful interference to other services. less be confined within the band 90-110 kc/s interference any one such system as soon as it is interpulse radionavigation system is employed, the pulse emissions shall neverthenational adoption of any long distance radiothe radionavigation service for shall not cause harmful Other nationally adopted. ದ and

for stations of the fixed and maritime mobile sions are authorized in the band 90-160 kt/s (167) Only classes Al or F1, A4 or F4 emisinterference. services.

services, operating in accordance with the Table, may be affected. Once established

agreements between administrations whose

shall be protected from harmful

tions

under such agreements, radionavigation sta-

navigation system, the operation of specific radionavigation stations shall be subject to

The conditions for its use are prescribed in quencies in the bands 110-112 kc/s, 115-126 kc/s and 129-130 kc/s on a permitted basis mobile service using the band 90-160 kc/s. for high-speed communications to aircraft. (171) The frequency 143 kc/s is the calling frequency for stations in the maritime (168) Aeronautical stations may use fre-Article 32.

(179) In northern areas which are subject to auroral disturbances the aeronautical fixed

ances are allowed to continue operation on two frequencies in the band 385-395 kc/s for transmissions chiefly composed of weather 181) Norwegian fixed stations situated in northern areas subject to auroral disturbservice is the primary service. messages

kc/s and 515-525 kc/s such of the following broadcasting stations as will not cause harm-ful interference to the maritime mobile cause harmful interference to radio direction-finding. In the band 405-415 kc/s no frequency shall be assigned to coast stations. (185) In the European Maritime Area, subject to the conditions specified in the Final Acts of the European Maritime Conference ful interference to the maritime mobile service: Hamar, Innsbruck, Oestersund, Oulu. (182) The frequency 410 kc/s is designated the maritime radionavigation service services in the band 405-415 kc/s shall not concerned may keep in the bands 415-485 vision of that agreement, the administrations (radio direction-finding). Other allocated (Copenhagen 1948), and any subsequent re-

national distress and calling frequency for radiotelegraphy. The conditions for its use The frequency 500 kc/s is the inter-Limited to radiotelegraphy. are prescribed in Article 32. (188) In operating static (188)

istrations concerned shall take all the tech-(191) The carrier power of broadcasting stations in this band shall not exceed 250 In operating stations of the aeronautical radionavigation service, the admininterference to the maritime mobile service. nical steps necessary to avoid

priority. Other services to which the band is allocated may use any frequency in this band provided that they do not cause harmful interference to the Loran system. In Region 3 the Loran system in any particular area operates either on 1850 or 1950 kc/s, the bands occupied being 1825— (198) In Region 2 the Loran system has

Other services to which the band 1800-2000 kc/s is allocated may use any frequency kc/s is allocated may use any frequency therein on condition that no harmful interference is caused to the Loran system oper-1925-1975 kc/s respectively 1875 kc/s and

(200) In Region 2, limited to ship stations ating on 1850 or 1950 kc/s. using radiotelegraphy.

(201) The frequency 2182 kc/s is the international distress and calling frequency for radiotelephony. The conditions for the radiotelephony. The conditions for the use of this frequency are prescribed in of this use (202) For the conditions of Article 35.

band by the broadcasting service see Nos. 135, 136, and 423 to 428.

(203) Standard frequency is 2500 kc/s. (204) The standard frequency guardbands at 2.5 Mc/s, 5 Mc/s, 10 Mc/s, 15 Mc/s. 20 Mc/s, and 25 Mc/s may be used by the radio astronomy service. The radio astronbands in accordance with the provisions of interference from services operating in other these Regulations, only to the extent that these services are protected from each other. omy service shall be protected from harmful

of limited power may operate provided that, in order to minimize the possibility of caus-4133 kc/s and 4408-4438 kc/s, fixed stations (208) In the U.S.S.R., in the bands 4063ing harmful interference to mobile service, they are situated at least 600 km from the coast. A limited power station is one whose power and antenna characteristics are so adjusted that the field strength established at any point in any direction does not exceed that obtainable with a nondirective

antenna and a peak envelope power of 1 kw. (209) On condition that harmful interference is not caused to the maritime mobile service, the frequencies between 4063 and 4438 kc/s may be used exceptionally by fixed stations communicating only within the boundary of the country in which they are located, with a mean power not exceeding 50 watts; however, in Regions 2 and 3, between 4238 and 4368 kc/s, a mean power not exceeding 500 watts may be used by such fixed stations.

(210) The standard frequency is 5000 kc/s. (211) On condition that harmful interference is not caused to the maritime mobile service, the frequencies between 6200 6525 kc/s may be used exceptionally by fixed stations, communicating only within the boundary of the country in which they are located, with a mean power not exceeding 50 watts. At the time of notification of these frequencies, the attention of the International Frequency Registration Board will be drawn to the above conditions.

(213) Between 8615 and 8815 kc/s, 12,925 and 13,200 kc/s, and between 17,160 and 17,-360 kc/s, the U.S.S.R. will meet their special requirements for the fixed service with due regard to technical provisions (power, location, antenna, etc.) with a view to minimizing the possibility of harmful interference to the maritime mobile service. Coast stations in the maritime mobile service will also have due regard to technical provisions (power, location, antenna, etc.) with a view to minimizing the possibility of harmful interference to the fixed service in the U.S.S.R. The International Frequency Registration Board will be consulted regarding this subject.

(214) The standard frequency is 10,000

kc/8.

(215) The band 10,003-10,005 kc/s is also allocated, on a secondary basis, to the space and earth-space services for research purposes.

(216) In the U.S.S.R., the band 11,400-11,450 kc/s is also allocated to the aeronauti-

cal mobile (OR) service.

(217) The frequency 13,560 kc/s is designated for industrial, scientific and medical purposes. Emissions must be confined within the limits of  $\pm 0.05$  percent of that frequency. Radiocommunication services operating within those limits must accept any harmful interference that may be experienced from the operation of industrial, scientific and medical equipment.

(218) In the U.S.S.R., the band 14,250-14,350 kc/s is also allocated to the fixed

service.

(219) The standard frequency is 15,000

(220) The standard frequency is 20,000 kc/s.

(221) The band 19,990-20,010 kc/s is also allocated, on a secondary basis, to the space and earth-space services for research pur-

(222) Intership radiotelegraphy may be used in the maritime mobile service between the frequencies 23.350 and 24,000 kc/s.

(223) The standard frequency is 25,000 kc/s.

(224) Limited to ship stations employing A1 or F1 emissions.

(225) The frequency 27,120 kc/s is designated for industrial, scientific and medical purposes. Emissions must be confined within the limits of ±0.6 percent of that frequency. Radiocommunication services op-erating within those limits must accept any harmful interference that may be experienced from the operation of industrial, scientific and medical equipment.

(226) In Region 2, Australia and New Zealand, the amateur service may operate between the frequencies 26,960 and 27,230 kc/s

(228) Stations designed to use ionospheric scatter may operate only subject to agreements between administrations concerned and those whose services, operating in accordance with the Table, may be affected.

(229) Systems designed to use ionospheric scatter or other fixed service systems de-signed to operate over distances exceeding 800 km shall confine their emissions to the following bands:

Region 1	Region 2	Region 3	
32. 6-33	32. 6–33	32. 6–33	
36. 2-36. 6	34. 6–35	34. 6–35	
39 -39. 4	36. 4–36. 8	36. 4–36. 8	

and shall have priority in Region 2 in the bands shown above for such use in that Region.

(230) In the case of the bands referred to in No. 229, which are limited to a particular Region the provisions of No. 117 shall apply and administrations shall avoid beaming such transmissions towards another Region unless specifically coordinated otherwise.

(231) Ionospheric scatter stations, existing on 1 January 1960, and not causing harmful interference to the other services to which the band is allocated, may continue to operate on frequencies now assigned until reaccommodated.

(232) Conventional (F2) long distance fixed service use of the band 29.7-30 Mc/s is not excluded in Region 2 provided that such use is coordinated between the administrations concerned.

(234) As regards the use of the frequencies 38 Mc/s and 40.68 Mc/s by the radio astronomy service, see Recommendation No.

(235) The band 39.986-40.002 Mc/s is also allocated, on a secondary basis, to the space and earth-space services for research

purposes.
(236) The frequency 40.68 Mc/s is designated and medical nated for industrial, scientific and medical Emissions must be confined within the limits of  $\pm 0.05$  percent of that frequency. Radiocommunication services operating within those limits must accept Radiocommunication services any harmful interference that may be en perienced from the operation of industrial, scientific and medical equipment.

(237) Systems designed to use ionospheric scatter which may cause harmful interference to the broadcasting service are prohibited.

(253) In Region 2, the band 73-74.6 Mc/s may be used by the radio astronomy service, Administrations assigning frequencies to stations of services to which this band is allocated should take all practicable measures to avoid harmful interference to radio astronomy observations.

(259) The frequency 75 Mc/s is assigned to aeronautical marker beacons. Administrations shall refrain from assigning frequencies close to the limits of the guard-band to stations of other services which, because of their power or geographical position, might cause harmful interference to marker

(273) The frequency 121.5 Mc/s is the aeronautical emergency frequency in this band; mobile stations of the maritime mobile service may communicate on this frequency purposes with stations of the aeronautical mobile service.

(276) In Region 2 in the band 132-135 Mc/s, the aeronautical mobile (R) service shall operate on a primary basis subject to coordination between administrations concerned and those having services operating in accordance with the Table, which may be affected.

(280) For research purposes. (281) In the band 136-137 Mc/s, the aeronautical mobile (OR) service will be the primary service for as long as it continues to operate in this band. On discontinuation to operate in this band. On discontinuation of this service, the space and earth-space services will be the primary services. In Bulgaria, Hungary, Poland, Roumania, Czechoslovakia, and the U.S.S.R., this band is allocated on a primary basis to the aero-cattled mobile service. nautical mobile service.

(287) The frequency 156.8 Mc/s is the international safety and calling frequency for the maritime mobile VHF radiotelephone service. Administrations shall ensure that a guard-band of 75 kc/s on each side of the frequency 156.8 Mc/s is provided. The conditions for the use of this frequency are contained in Article 35.

In the bands 156.025-157.425 Mc/s, 160.-625-160.975 Mc/s and 161.475-162.025 Mc/s, each administration shall give priority to the maritime mobile service on only such frequencies as are assigned to stations of the maritime mobile service by that adminis-

Any use of frequencies in these bands by stations of other services to which they are allocated should be avoided in areas where such use might cause harmful interference to the maritime mobile VHF radiotelephone

(294) The band 183.6 Mc/s ±0.5 Mc/s is also allocated to the space and earth-space services for research purposes subject to causing no harmful interference.

(309) The frequency 243 Mc/s is the frequency in this band for use by survival craft stations and equipment used for sur-

vival purposes.

(310) Radio astronomy observations on the Deuterium line (322-329 Mc/s) are carried out in a number of countries under national arrangements. Administrations should bear in mind the needs of the radio astronomy service in their future planning of this band.

(311) Limited to Instrument Landing Sys-

tems (glide path).

(317) The band 404-410 Mc/s in Regions 2 and 3, and the band 406-410 Mc/s in Region 1 are also allocated to the radio astronomy service. An appropriate continuous band within these limits shall be designated on a national or area basis. In making assignments to stations of other services to which these bands are allocated, administrations are urged to take all practicable steps to protect radio astronomy observations from harmful interference. The radio astronomy service shall be protected from harmful interference from services operating in other bands in accordance with the provisions of these Regulations, only to the extent that these services are protected from each other.

(318) Radio altimeters may also be used, temporarly, in the band 420-460 Mc/s until they are able to operate in a band allocated to the aeronautical radionavigation service or until they are no longer required.

(340) In Region 2, the frequency 915 Mc/s is designated for industrial, scientific and medical purposes. Emissions must be confined within the limits of  $\pm 25$  Mc/s of that frequency. Radiocommunication services operating within those limits must accept any harmful interference that may be experienced from the operation of industrial, scientific and medical equipment.

(341) The bands 960-1215 Mc/s, 1535-1660 Mc/s. 4200-4400 Mc/s, 5000-5250 Mc/s and 15.4-15.7 Gc/s are reserved on a world-wide basis for the use and development of airborne electronic aids to air navigation and any directly associated ground-based facilities.

(346) The use of the bands 1300-1350 Mc/s, 2700-2900 Mc/s and 9000-9200 Mc/s by the aeronautical radionavigation service is restricted to ground-based radars and, in the future, to associated airborne transponders which transmit only on frequencies in these

which transmit only on frequencies in these bands and only when actuated by radars operating in the same band.
(357) The frequency 2450 Mc/s is designated for industrial, scientific and medical purposes except in Albania, Bulgaria, Hungary, Poland, Rumania, Czechoslovkia, and the U.S.S.R., where the frequency 2375 Mc/s is used. Emissions must be confined within the Mc/s of the frequencies designated ±50 Mc/s of the frequencies designated. Rediocommunication services operating within these limits must accept any harmful interference that may be experienced from the operation of industrial, scientific and medical equipment.
(365) The bands 2690-2700 Mc/s and

4990-5000 Mc/s are also allocated to the radio astronomy service. In making assignments to stations of other services to which these bands are allocated, administrations are urged to take all practicable steps to protect radio astronomy observations from harmful interference. The radio astronomy service shall be protected from harmful interference from services operating in other bands in accordance with the provisions of these Regulations, only to the extent that these services are protected from each other.

(366) In the band 2700-2900 Mc/s groundbased radars used for meteorological purposes are authorized to operate on the basis of equality with stations of the aeronautical radionavigation service.

(367) The use of the band 2900-3100 Mc/s the aeronautical radionavigation service is limited to ground-based radars.

(369) In the band 3100-3300 Mc/s, existing cons and shipborne radars in merchant ships may operate within the band 3100-3266 Mc/s.

(385) The use of the band 5350-5470 Mc the aeronautical radionavigation service is limited to airborne radars and associated

airborne beacons.

(387) Between 5600 and 5650 Mc/s, grounded radars used for meteorological purposes are authorized to operate on the basis of equality with stations of the maritime radionavigation service.

(391) The frequency 5800 Mc/s is designated for industrial, scientific and medical oses. Emissions must be confined within purposes. Emissions must be confined within the limits of  $\pm 75$  Mc/s of that frequency. Radiocommunication services operating within those limits must accept any harmful interference that may be experienced from the operation of industrial, scientific, and medical equipment.

(396) The use of the band 8750-8850 Mc/s by the aeronautical radionavigation service is limited to airborne Doppler navigation alds on a centre frequency of 8800 Mc/s

(899) The use of the band 9300-9500 Mc/s by the aeronautical radionavigation service is limited to airborne weather radars, and ground-based radars. In this band groundbased radars used for meteorological purposes have priority over other radiolocation devices.

(404) Limited to continuous wave systems. (405) The bands 10.68-10.7 Gc/s, 15.35-15.4 Gc/s, 19.3-19.4 Gc/s and 31.3-31.5 Gc/s are also allocated to the radio astronomy service. In making assignments to stations of other services to which these bands are allocated, inistrations are urged to take all practicable steps to protect radio astronomy observations from harmful interference. radio astronomy service shall be protected from interference from services operating in other bands in accordance with the provisions of these Regulations, only to the extent

that these services are protected from each

(406) Limited to Doppler navigation aids. (410) The frequency 22.125 Gc/s is designated for industrial, scientific and medical Emissions must be confined within the limits of ±125 Mc/s of that frequency. Radiocommunication services operating within those limits must accept any harmful interference that may be enced from the operation of industrial, scientific, and medical equipment.

(411) In the band 24.25-25.25 Gc/s, ground-based radionavigation aids are not permitted except where they operate in cooperation with airborne or shipborne radio-

navigation devices.

#### NG FOOTNOTES

NG1 Operational fixed stations may be authorized to use frequencies in this band in accordance with columns 10 and 11 of the Table of Frequency Allocations, on the condition that harmful interference will not be caused to the reception of television stations on Channels 4 or 5. In any area in the continental United States (excluding Alaska), the aviation service and marine service may each be authorized to use four of the frequencies in the bands 72-73 and 75.4-76 Mc/s listed in column 10 for operational fixed stations in these services.

NG2 Facsimile broadcasting stations may be authorized in the band 88-108 Mc/s.

NG3 Fixed stations in the domestic fixed public service and control stations in the domestic public radio services may be authorized to use any of the frequencies in the band 72-73 and 75.4-76 Mc/s indicated in column 10 on the conditions that (a) harmful interference will not be caused to the reception of television stations on channels 4 or 5 and (b) that harmful interference will not be caused to operational fixed stations.

NG4 The use of the frequencies in the band 152.84-153.38 Mc/s may be authorized, in any area, to remote pickup broadcast base and mobile stations on the condition that harmful interference will not be caused to

the industrial radio services.

NG5 Licensees in the public safety radio services holding a valid authorization on June 30, 1958, to operate in the frequency band 156.27-157.47 Mc/s or on the frequencies 161.85, 161.91 or 161.97 Mc/s may, upon proper application, continue to be authorized for such operation, including expansion of existing systems, until such time as harmful interference is caused to the operation of any authorized station other than those licensed in the public safety radio service.

NG6 Stations in the public safety radio services authorized as of June 30, 1958, to use frequencies in the band 159.51-161.79 Mc/s in areas other than Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands may continue such operation, including expansion of existing systems, on the condition that harmful interference will not be caused to stations in the services to which these bands are allocated. Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands this authority is limited to frequencies in the band 160.05-161.37 Mc/s. No new public radio service system will be authorized to operate on these frequencies.

NG8 Frequencies in this band will be selected for assignment in such a manner that, on an engineering basis, the lowest frequency in the band is assigned which will not cause harmful interference to stations in that area already assigned frequencies in

accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations.

NG9 Aural broadcast intercity relay stations may be authorized to use the band 942-952 Mc/s on the condition that harmful 942-952 Mc/s on the condition that harming interference will not be caused to other classes of stations operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations.

NG10 Frequencies in this band will be selected for assignment in such a manner that on an angineering heats the highest

that, on an engineering basis, the highest frequency in the band is assigned which will not cause harmful interference to stations in that area already assigned frequencies in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations.

NG11 Television inter-city relay stations may be authorized to use frequencies in this band on the condition that harmful interference will not be caused to stations operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations.

NG12 Frequencies in the bands 454.40-455 Mc/s and 459.40-460 Mc/s may be assigned to domestic public land and mobile stations to provide a two-way air-ground public radiotelephone service.

NG13 In those portions of the States of Texas and New Mexico in the area bounded on the south by parallel 31°53′ N., on the east by longitude 105°40′ W., on the north by parallel 33°24′ W., and on the west by longitude 106°40′ W., the frequency band 220–225 Mc/s is not available for use by amateur stations engaged in normal amateur. teur stations engaged in normal amateur operation between the hours of 0500 and 1800 local time Monday through Friday, inclusive, of each week. However, the entire frequency band 220-225 Mc/s shall be available in all areas to those amateur stations authorized to operate in an organized civil defense network during all periods when civil defense emergencies exist and, in addition, special arrangements for civil defense drills between the hours and within the area set forth above may be made upon mutual agreement between the Federal Communications Commission Engineer in Charge at Dallas, Texas, and the Area Frequency Coordinator at White Sands, New Mexico, if it appears necessary to conduct such drills. Such arrangements shall specify dates and times, and will depend upon the degree of use of the frequency band at White Sands at any particular time.

NG14 Stations in the radiolocation serv ice shall not cause harmful interference to stations in the disaster communications service between sunset and sunrise or at any time during an actual or imminent disaster. Conversely, stations in the disaster communications service shall not cause harmful interference to stations in the radiolocation service between sunrise and sunset except during an actual or imminent

NG15 (a) The amateur service may use. in any area, whichever bands, 1800-1825, 1875-1900 or 1900-1925, 1975-2000 kc/s, are not required for LORAN-A in that area, in accordance with the following conditions:

(1) The use of these frequencies by the amateur service shall not be a bar to the expansion of the radionavigation (LORAN-A) service;

(2) The amateur service shall not cause harmful interference to the radionavigation (LORAN-A) service;

(3) Only types A1 and amplitude modulated double and single sideband telephony emission shall be employed;

(4) Amateur operation shall be limited to:

Area	`	Max	lmum D	C plate i	aput po	wer in wa	tts	
2.100	1800-18	25 kc/s	1875-19	000 kc/s	1900-19	925 kc/s	1975-20	000 kc/s
	Day	Night	-Day	Night	Day	Night	Day	Night
	200	50	Moon	tion	Mean	eration	100	25
labama	200	50	200	eration 50		eration		eration
laskarizona	100	25	100	25	100	25	500	100
rkansas	200	50		eration		eration	200	50
alifornia		eration		eration	200	50	500	200
olorado	200 -	50	100	25	100	25	500	100
onnecticut	200	50	100	25	No op	eration	No op	eration
elawareelawareelawareelawareelawareelawareelawareelaware_elaware_elaware	200	50	100	25	No op	eration	No op	eration
istrict of Columbia	200	50	100	25	No op	eration	No op	eration
lorida	100	25 25	No op	eration	No on	eration	No op	eration
eorgia	100		No op	eration	100	eration 25	100	eration 2
lawaiilaho	100	eration 25	200	eration 50	200	50	500	100
linois	200	50	100	25	100	25	200	50
ndiana	200	- 50	100	25	100	25	100	2
W8	500	100	100	25	100	25	200	24
ansas	500	100	100	25	100	25	200	5
Centucky	200	50	100	25	100	25	100	2
ouisiana	200	.50	No op	eration	No or	peration	100	5
faine	500	100	100	25	No or	peration		eration
faryland	200	:50	100	25	No or	eration	Noop	eration
1assachusetts	500	100	100	25	Mo of	eration	Moob	eration
dichigan: (Upper Peninsula)	500	100	100	25	100	25	200	5
(Lower Peninsula)	500	100	100	25	100		100	2
Ainnesota	500	100	100	25	100		4 200	5
/lississippi	200	50		eration		peration	100	2
Aissouri	200	50	100	25	100		200	5
fontana:							1	
(West of 111° W.) (East of 111° W.)	100	25	200	50	200	50	500	10
(East of 111° W.)	200	50	200	50	200		500	10
ebraska	300	100	100	25	100		500	10
evada	100	25	200	50	200		500	
lew Hampshire	500	100	100	25	NOOL	peration		peration
New Jersey	200	50 50	100	25 25	100	peration 25	500	10
New Mexico	200	30	100	20	100	20	1 000	20
(North of 42° N )	500	100	100	25	Noor	peration	No or	peration
(North of 42° N.) (South of 42° N.)	200	50	100	25		peration	Noor	peration
North Carolina	200	50	Noor	eration		peration	No or	peration
orth Dakota	500	100	200	50	200	50	500	
)hio	200	50	100	25	100		100	
)klahoma	. 500	100		peration	No of	peration	200	
regon	No op	eration	No or	peration	200		500	
ennsylvania	200	50	100	25		peration		peration
Rhode Islandouth Carolina	200	50 25	100	25		peration	No or	peration
outh Debote	500	100	100	peration 25	100	25	500	10
outh Dakota	200	50		eration		peration	100	2
'exas:	200	30	21001	~ auvil	1100	POZUMOM		
(East of 103° W.)	500	100	No or	peration	No o	peration	200	
(East of 103° W.) (West of 103° W.)	200	50	100	25	100	25	500	
fah	100	25	100	25	100		500	. 10
ermont		100	100	25	Noo	peration	No 01	peration
irginia	200	50	100	25	No o	peration	No ol	peration
Vashington Vest Virginia		peration		peration	200		500	
vest virginia	200 500	50 100	100	25 25	100	peration 25	200	peration
Visconsin Vyoming		50	100	25 25	100		500	
Jumps	200	00	100	20	100	20	000	20
uerto Rico	Noor	peration	Noon	peration	100	25	100	5
irgin Islands		peration	No or	peration	100		100	
wan Island	. 500	100	No of	peration	No o	peration	100	
errana Bank	500	100	Noo	peration	Noo	peration	100	
loncador Key	500	100	No of	peration	Noo	peration	100	
	Noor	peration	No of	peration	Noo	peration	100	
Javassa Island	1				1			
Navassa Island					1		.4	
Navassa Island								
aker, Canton, Enderberry, Guam, Howland, Jarvis, Johnston, Midway and Palmyra	Non	nama tian	No	none Hom	800	100	500	10
Navassa Island	No or	peration	No of	peration	500	100	500	10
Navassa Island Baker, Canton, Enderberry, Guam, Howland, Jarvis, Johnston, Midway and Palmyra	No or	peration 200	No 01		500		500	

(b) This footnote shall be considered as temporary in the sense that it shall remain subject to cancellation or to revisions, in whole or in part, by order of the Commission without hearing whenever the Commission shall deem such cancellation or revision to be necessary or desirable in the light of the priority within this band of the Loran-A system of radionavigation.

NG16 For conditions which apply to the use of this band, refer to the North American

Regional Broadcasting Agreement.

NG17 Stations in the Land Transportation Radio Services authorized as of May 15,
1958 to operate on the frequency 161.61

Mc/s may, upon proper application, continue
to be authorized for such operation, including expansion of existing systems, on the
condition that harmful interference will not
be caused to the operation of any authorized
station in the maritime mobile service. No
new Land Transportation Radio Service

system will be authorized to operate on 161.61 Mc/s.

NG18 In the band 1605-1715 kc/s, stations in the radiolocation service shall not cause harmful interference to stations in the aeronautical radionavigation service.

NG19 Fixed stations associated with the maritime mobile service may be authorized, for purposes of communication with coast stations, to use frequencies assignable to ship stations in this band on the condition that harmful interference will not be caused to services operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations.

NG20 Fixed stations in the public safety radio service may be authorized the use of frequencies in this band which are authorized to base and mobile stations of this service on the condition that harmful interference will not be caused to services operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Ailocations.

NG21 In Hawaii, the frequency bands 76-88 Mc/s and 98-108 Mc/s are allocated exclusively to the fixed service for use by common carrier fixed stations for inter-island communications only. Spacing between assignable frequencies is not specified.

NG22 The frequency 2182 kc/s may be authorized to fixed stations associated with the maritime mobile service for the sole purpose of transmitting distress calls and distress traffic, and urgency and safety signals and messages.

NG23 Frequencies in the band 2110-2200 Mc/s may also be assigned to stations in the international fixed public radio service located south of 25°30′ north latitude in the State of Florida and in U.S. Possessions in the Caribbean area.

NG24 On condition that harmful interference will not be caused to services operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Aliocations, land stations authorized and used primarily as coast stations (not open to public correspondence) and associated land mobile stations may be authorized to use, on a secondary basis, the frequencies to use, on a secondary basis, the frequencies (That, in each case, the frequency assignment will be common to the maritime mobile and land mobile services and that the maritime mobile service shall be protected from harmful interference from the land mobile service.

NG25 The frequency 6240 kc/s may be authorized to ship telephone stations and coast telephone stations operating in the Mississippi River maritime mobile service system on the condition that harmful interference will not be caused to services operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations.

NG26 In Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands only, the bands 154.04-154.46 Mc/s and 161.385-161.875 Mc/s are allocated exclusively to (a) aeronautical fixed service, (b) domestic fixed public service, and (c) international fixed public service, and are not available to the mobile services.

NG27 The frequency 6455 kc/s may be authorized to ship telephone stations and coast telephone stations operating in the Mississippi River maritime mobile service system on the condition that harmful interference will not be caused to services operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations.

NG28 The frequency band 160.86-161.40 Mc/s is available for assignment to remote pickup base and remote pickup mobile stations in Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands only, on a shared basis with the land transportation radio service.

NG29 Ship or coast radiotelephone stations operating in the Mississippi River system may be authorized to use the frequencies 4072.4, 4377.4 and 8210.8 kc/s. These frequencies are replacements for 4067, 4372.4 and 8205.5 kc/s, respectively, which shall not be used for such operations after June 30,

NG30 Stations in the international fixed public radiocommunication service in Florida, south of 25°30′ north iatitude, may be authorized to use frequencies in the band 716-890 Mc/s on the condition that harmful interference will not be caused to the broadcasting service of any country. This is an interim allocation the termination of which will later be specified by the Commission when it is determined that equipments are generally available for use in bands allocated internationally to the fixed service.

NG31 The spacing between frequency assignments in this band shall be 10 kc/s. The first and last assignable frequencies are those indicated in column 10.

NG32 The spacing between frequency signments in this band shall be 20 kc/s. The first and last assignable frequencies are those indicated in column 10.

NG33 The spacing between frequency assignments in this band shall be 40 kc/s. The

first and last assignable frequencies are those ated in column 10.

NG34 The spacing between frequency as-ignments in this band shall be 50 kc/s. The first and last assignable frequencies are those

instant last assignable frequencies are those indicated in column 10.

NG35 The spacing between frequency assignments in this band shall be 100 kc/s. The first and last assignable frequencies are those indicated in column 10.

NG36 The spacing between frequency assignments in this band shall be 200 kc/s. first and last assignable frequencies are those indicated in column 10.

The frequencies 152.3, 152.36, 152.42. 167.56, 157.62, and 157.68 Mc/s may be assigned exclusively to stations in the indussigned exclusively to stations in the industrial radio service outside standard metropolitan areas of 50,000 or more population.

NG39 Citizens radio service operations may be authorized only in the 466.475–467.475

Mc/s portion of this band.

NG40 Non-Government fixed stations which were authorized on April 16, 1958, to use frequencies in the band 890-942 Mc/s may, upon the showing that interference is may, upon the showing that interference is being caused by or to their assignments, be authorized to use frequencies in the band 942-952 Mc/s provided the bandwidth of emission does not exceed 1100 kc/s and provided that an engineering study by the Commission indicates that the proposed frequency assignment for such stations in the band 942-952 Mc/s is likely to result in the band 942-952 Mc/s is likely to result in the elimination of the interference occurring in the band 890-942 Mc/s, and will not cause interference to existing operations in the band 942-952 Mc/s.

NG41 Frequencies in the bands 3700-4200 Mc/s, 5925-6425 Mc/s, and 10,700-11,700 Mc/s may also be assigned to stations in the international fixed public and international control services located in U.S. Possessions in the Caribbean area.

NG42 Non-Government stations in the radiolocation service shall not cause harmful interference to the amateur service.

NG43 Fixed stations in the domestic publie radio services in Alaska, south of 56° north latitude and east of 134° west longitude, may be authorized to use frequencies in the band 800-830 Mc/s, on the condition that harmful interference will not be caused to the broadcasting service of any country. NG44 Under exceptional circumstances the frequencies 2638 and 2738 kc/s may be

Cy

ade ns-

ta

**ys-**

1080 72.4

be.

bac.

ston

ated

The

hose

the frequencies 2638 and 2738 kc/s may be authorized to coast stations.

NG45 Authorizations in this frequency band will be granted for omnidirectional point-to-point operations only, excluding broadcast and auxiliary broadcast operations.

NG46 Licensees molding a valid authorization on July 15, 1963, to operate in the frequency bands 6425-6525 Mc/s, 6525-6575 Mc/s, 7050-7125 Mc/s, and 10550-10680 Mc/s may continue to be authorized for such operation until July 15, 1968, on the condition that harmful interference will not

condition that harmful interference will not be caused to services operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Alloca-

NG47 Pending determination of final action concerning allocation of the 2500-2690 Mc/s band to the instructional television service and further order of the Com-mission, frequencies in this band are not available for operation of new radio systems comprised of operational fixed or international control stations except for those stations which comply with the technical standards established for the instructional television service. [Reference, Report and Order FCC 63-722, in Docket No. 14744.] NG48 Stations in the broadcasting serv-

ice will not be authorized in the band 608-614 Mc/s prior to January 1, 1974. In the interim the band is available for use by the radio astronomy service. The radio astronomy service shall be protected from extra-band radiation only to the extent that offending stations are required to comply

with the technical standards applicable to the service in which they operate.

US1 Pulsed emissions prohibited.
US2 The frequency 132.0 Mc/s may be authorized to non-Government stations only.

US3 The Government fixed, mobile except aeronautical mobile (R), and radiolocation services may be authorized in the band 132.0-136.0 Mc/s on condition that harmful interference is not caused to the aeronautical mobile (R) service.

US5 Until January 1, 1970, the frequencies 217.425 through 217.675 Mc/s and 219.325 through 219.575 Mc/s, inclusive, may be authorized for use by non-Government telemetering mobile stations aboard aircraft and telemetering land stations, for telemetering to and from aircraft in flight, when an engineering study indicates that harmful inter-ference will not be caused to stations operating in accordance with the Table of

Frequency Allocations.

US6 Radio altimeters will not be permitted to use the band 420-460 Mc/s after February 15, 1968.

US7 In the band 420-450 Mc/s and within the following areas, the DC plate power input to the final stage of the transmitter shall not exceed 50 watts, unless expressly authorized by the Commission after mutual agreement, on a case-by-case basis, between the Federal Communications Commission Engineer in Charge at the applicable District Office and the Military Area Frequency Coordinator at

the applicable military base:
(a) Those portions of Texas and New Mexico bounded on the south by latitude 31°53' North, on the east by longitude 105°-40' West, on the north by latitude 33°24' North, and on the west by longitude 106°40'

(b) The entire State of Florida, including the Key West area and the areas enclosed within a 200-mile radius of Patrick Air Force Base, Florida (latitude 28°21' North, longitude 80°43' West), and within a 200-mile radius of Eglin Air Force Base, Florida (lati-tude 30°30' North, longitude 86°30' West);

(c) The entire State of Arizona; (d) Those portions of California and Nevada south of latitude 37°10' North, and the areas enclosed within a 200-mile radius of the U.S. Naval Missile Center, Point Mugu, California (latitude 34°09' North, longitude 119°11' West).

US8 The use of the frequencies 170.475, 171.425, 171.575, and 172.275 Mc/s east of the Mississippi River, and 170.425, 170.575, 171.475, 172.225, and 172.375 Mc/s west of the Mississippi River may be authorized to fixed, land and mobile stations operated by non-Federal forest fire-fighting agencies. In ad-dition, land stations and mobile stations operated by non-Federal conservation agencies, for mobile relay operation only, may be authorized to use the frequency 172.275 Mc/s east of the Mississippi River and the frequency 171.475 Mc/s west of the Mississippi River. The use of any of the foregoing nine frequencies shall be on the condition that no harmful interference will be caused to Government stations.

In order to provide for intercommunication for safety purposes between Government and non-Government stations in the maritime mobile service, the frequencies 157.05, 157.1 and 157.15 Mc/s are allocated exclusively in all areas, to Government stations in the fixed and mobile services, and the frequencies 173.225, 173.25, 173.275, 173.3, 173.325, 173.35 and 173.375 Mc/s are allocated exclusively in all areas, to non-Government stations in the fixed and land mobile services.

US10 The use of the frequencies 26.62 Mc/s (in all areas), 143.91 Mc/s (in the continental United States excluding Alaska), and 148.14 Mc/s (in all areas) may be authorized to Civil Air Patrol land stations and Civil Air Patrol mobile stations on the condi-

tion that harmful interference will not be caused to Government stations.

The use of the frequencies 166.250 and 170.15 Mc/s may be authorized to non-Government remote pickup broadcast base and land mobile stations and to non-Government base, fixed and land mobile stations in the public safety radio services (the sum of the bandwidth of emission and tolerance not to exceed 60 kc/s) in the continental United States (excluding Alaska) only, except within the area bounded on the west by the Mississippi River, on the north by the paral-lel of latitude 37°30' N., and on the east and south by that arc of the circle with center at Springfield, Ill., and radius equal to the airline distance between Springfield, Ill., and Montgomery, Ala., subtended between the foregoing west and north boundaries, on the condition that harmful interference will not be caused to Government stations present or future in the Government band 162-174 Mc/s. The use of these frequencies by remote pickup broadcast stations will not be authorized for locations within 150 miles of New York City; and the use of these frequencies by the public safety radio services will not be authorized except for locations within 150 miles of New York City.

US12 The use of the frequency 162.0 Mc/s may be authorized to non-Government coast stations only.

. US13 For the specific purpose of transmitting hydrological and meteorological data in cooperation with agencies of the Federal Government, the following frequencies may be authorized to non-Government fixed stations on the condition that harmful interference will not be caused to Government stations:

Mc/s	Mc/3	Mc/s	Mc/s
169.425	170.275	171.125	406.075
169.450	170.300	171.825	406.125
169.475	170.325	171.850	406.175
169.500	171.025	171.875	412.625
169.525	171.050	171.900	412.675
170.225	171.075	171.925	412.725
170.250	171.100	406.025	412.775

Licensees holding a valid authorization on June 11, 1962, to operate on the frequencies 169.575, 170.375, 171.175, 171.975, or 406.050 Mc/s may continue to be authorized for such operation on the condition that harmful interference will not be caused to Government

US14 This frequency band is not available to non-Government stations, except that, in Regions 1 and 3 only, the frequency 512 kc/s may be authorized for use by non-Government ship telegraph stations as a working frequency and, when 500 kc/s is being used for distress purposes, as a supplementary calling frequency.

US15 The use of the frequency 540 kc/s is subject to the conditions that no harmful interference is caused to the services operat ing on 500 kc/s, and in the band 510-535

US16 Airdrome control stations may continue to be authorized to use frequencies in the band 290-325 kc/s on the condition that harmful interference will not be caused to stations of services operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations.

US17 For the radiolocation activities of the petroleum industry only, radiolocation land stations and radiolocation mobile stations making use of SHORAN equipment may be authorized the use of the frequencies 230 Mc/s, 250 Mc/s and 310 Mc/s at locations within 150 miles of the respective shorelines of California, Alaska, Oregon, Washington (including the area in and about Puget Sound), and the Gulf of Mexico provided that no harmful interference is caused to services operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations and provided that SHORAN operations are coordinated locally in advance with Federal Government authorities making use of frequencies in this band in the same area.

US18 Navigation aids in the U.S. and possessions between 90 and 110 kc/s, 200 and 415 kc/s, and 1800 and 2000 kc/s, are normally operated by the U.S. Government. However, authorizations may be made by the Commission for non-Government operation in these bands subject to the conclusion of appropriate arrangements between the Commission and the Government agencies concerned and upon special showing of need for service which the Government is not yet prepared to render.
US19 In the band 405-415 kc/s, stations

in the aeronautical mobile service shall not cause harmful interference to stations in

the radionavigation service.

US20 In Alaska, Government stations in the fixed service may be authorized to use frequencies in the band 72-73 and 75.4-76 Mc/s on the condition that harmful interference will not be caused to the reception of TV channel 4.

US21 Existing Government operations and non-Government stations authorized in this band as of December 1, 1961, may continue and shall not be required to afford protection to the radio astronomy service.

US22 Existing stations holding a valid authorization to operate in this band as of December 1, 1961, may continue to so operate and shall not be required to afford protection to the radio astronomy service in this band.

US23 In Alaska, the frequency bands 76-88 Mc/s and 88-100 Mc/s are allocated to Government radio services and the non-Government fixed service.

US24 Government fixed stations in the Midway Islands use frequencies in the band 54.0-54.4 Mc/s: U.S. stations in the broadcasting service will not be authorized to use frequencies in the band 54-60 Mc/s at any island in the Pacific Ocean west of the Island of Oahu, Hawaii, except within American Samoa; non-Government experimental stations, other than contract developmental stations, will not be authorized to use frequencies in the band 54.0-54.4 Mc/s at any island in the Pacific Ocean west of the Island of Oahu, Hawaii. This note does not apply to Alaska.

US25 The use of frequencies in the band 25.85-26.1 Mc/s may be authorized in any to non-Government remote pickup broadcast base and mobile stations on the condition that harmful interference is not caused to stations in the broadcasting

US26 The bands 117.975-121.425 and 123.575-126.825 Mc/s are for air traffic control

communications.

US27 The frequency 121.6 Mc/s is for search and rescue communications. Aeronautical utility land and mobile stations may use this frequency on the condition that no harmful interference is caused to search and rescue communications during any period of search and rescue operations in the locale involved.

US28 The band 121.65-121.975 Mc/s is for use by aeronautical utility land and mobile stations. and for air traffic control communications.

US29 The current use of the band 121.975-123.075 Mc/s by military aircraft is temporary and may continue until they are moved to an appropriate band.

The band 121.975-123.075 Mc/s is available to FAA aircraft for communications pursuant to flight inspection functions in accordance with the Federal Aviation Act of

US31 The band 121.975-123.075 Mc/s is for use by private aircraft stations. In addition, the frequencies 122.8 and 123.0 Mc/s may be used by aeronautical advisory stations and the frequency 122.9 Mc/s may be used by aeronautical multicom stations.

US32 The band 123.075-123.575 Mc/s is for (a) non-Government operations in ac-

cordance with the Commission's Rules and (b) for FAA communications incident to flight test activities pertinent to aircraft certification.

US33 The band 123.075-123.575 Mc/s is for use by flight test and flying school

stations.

US34 The only non-Government service permitted in the band 220-225 Mc/s is the amateur service. The amateur service shall not cause harmful interference to the radiolocation service.

US35 Except as provided by footnote (US6), the only non-Government service permitted in the band 420-450 Mc/s is the amateur service. The amateur service shall not cause harmful interference to the radio-

location service.

US36 Each non-Government station in the fixed service, authorized to operate in band 890-942 Mc/s and holding a valid authorization to so operate as of April 16, 1958, may continue to operate in that band for the duration of the term of its authorization in effect as of that date, and shall be protected from harmful interference from the radiolocation service during such term. Renewals of such authorizations, however, shall be contingent upon the condition that each such fixed station (1) accept any harmful interference that may be experienced from the operation of ISM equipments on 915 Mc/s (2) accept any harmful interference that may be experienced from the radiolocation service and (3) shall not cause harmful interference to the radiolocation service.

The only non-Government service permitted in the band 1215-1300 Mc/s is the amateur service. The amateur service shall not cause harmful interference to the radio-

location service.

US38 The non-Government use of the band 1300-1350 Mc/s is limited to the aero-

nautical radionavigation service.

Radio altimeters are permitted in the band 1600-1660 Mc/s until such time as international standardization of other seronautical radionavigation systems or devices requires the discontinuance of radio altimeters in this band.

US40 The only non-Government service permitted in the band 2300-2450 Mc/s is the The amateur service shall amateur service. not cause harmful interference to the radio-

location service.

US41 The Government radiolocation service is permitted in the band 2450-2500 Mc/s on the condition that harmful interference is not caused to non-Government services.

US42 Temporarily, and until certain operations of the radiolocation service in the band 2700-2900 Mc/s can be transferred to other appropriate frequency bands, the aeronautical radionavigation and meteorological aids services may, in certain geographical areas, be subject to receiving some degree of interference from the radiolocation service.

TIS43 Non-Government land based radars in the aeronautical radionavigation service may be authorized in the band 2700-2900 Mc/s, subject to the conclusion of appropriate arrangements between the Commission and the Government agencies concerned, and upon special showing of need for service which the Government is not yet prepared to

US44 The non-Government radiolocation service may be authorized in the band 2900-3100 Mc/s on the condition that no harmful is caused to Government

US45 Each non-Government radiolocation land or radiolocation mobile station authorized to operate in the band 3100-3246 Mc/s, 3266-3300 Mc/s, or 9200-9300 Mc/s and holding a valid authorization to so operate as of April 16, 1958, may continue to operate in that band for the duration of the term of its authorization in effect as of that date.

Renewals of such authorizations, however, shall be contingent upon the condition that each such station shall not cause harmful interference to Government services.

US46 Each non-Government radionaviga-tion station authorized to operate a shipborne radar in the band 3100-3246 Mc/s, and holding a valid authorization to so operate as of April 16, 1958, may continue to operate that band for the duration of the of its authorization in effect as of that date Renewals of such authorizations, however, shall be contingent upon the condition that each such station must accept any harmful interference that might be experienced from Government services in that band.

US47 The band 4200-4400 Mc/s is res exclusively for radio altimeters until such time as international standardization of other aeronautical radionavigation system or devices requires the discontinuance of

radio altimeters in this band.

US48 The non-Government radiologati ervice may be authorized in the band 5350-5460 Mc/s on the condition that it does not cause harmful interference to the aeronay. tical radionavigation service or to the Goy. ernment radiolocation service.

US49 The non-Government radiolocation service may be authorized in the band 5460. 5470 Mc/s on the condition that it does not cause harmful interference to the aeronautical or maritime radionavigation services or to the Government radiolocation service.

US50 The non-Government radiolocation service may be authorized in the band 5170-5600 Mc/s on the condition that it does not cause harmful interference to the maritime radionavigation service or to the Government

radiolocation service.
US51 In the band 5600-5650 Mc/s, the non-Government radiolocation service shall not cause harmful interference to the Goy-

ernment radiolocation service.

US52 The only non-Government service permitted in the band 5650-5925 Mc/s is the amateur service. The amateur service shall not cause harmful interference to the radiolocation service.

US53 In view of the fact that the band 13,250-13,400 Mc/s is allocated exclusively to doppler navigation aids, Government and non-Government airborne doppler radars in the aeronautical radionavigation service are permitted in the band 8750-8850 Mc/s only on the condition that they must accept any interference which may be experience stations in the radiolocation service in the band 8500-10,000 Mc/s.

US54 Temporarily, and until certain operations of the radiologation service in the band 9000-9200 Mc/s can be transferred to other appropriate frequency bands, the aeronautical radionavigation service may, in certain geographical areas, be subject to rec ing some degree of interference from the

radiolocation service.

US55 The non-Government radiolocation service may be authorized in the band 9000-9200 Mc/s on the condition that harmful interference is not caused to the aeronautical radionavigation service or the Government radiolocation service.

US56 The non-Government radiolocation service may be authorized in the band 9300-9500 Mc/s on the condition that harmful interference is not caused to the Government

radiolocation service.

US58 In the band 10,000-10,500 Mc/s, pulsed emissions are prohibited. The amateur service and non-Government radiolocations. tion services, which shall not cause harmful interference to the Government radiolocation service, are the only non-Government services permitted in this band. The non-Government radiolocation service is limited to survey operations using transmitters with a power not to exceed one watt into the antenna.

US59 The band 10,500-10,550 Mc/s is restricted to systems using type AO em

with a power not to exceed 40 watts into the

antenna.

'US60 The use of this band by non-Government services is limited to the space and earth-space services.

US61 The use of this band by non-Government services is limited to the amateur

service.
US62 The use of this band by Government services is limited to the space and earth-space services.

US63 The use of this band in the space and earth-space services is primarily for communications other than telemetering and

tracking.
The use of this band in the space and earth-space services is primarily for telemetering and tracking.

US65 The use of the band 5460-5650 Mc/s by the maritime radionavigation service is limited to shipborne radars.

US66 The use of the band 9300-9500 Mc/s by the aeronautical radionavigation service is limited to airborne radars and associated

airborne beacons.
US67 The use of the band 9300-9500 Mc/s by the meteorological aids service is limited to ground-based radars. Radiolocation into ground-based radars. Radiolocation in-stallations will be coordinated with the meteorological aids service and, insofar as practicable, will be adjusted to meet the requirements of the meteorological aids

n

m

nt

7-

ice

10-

and in

any

the

l to

the

tical nent

tion

l in-

ment Mc/s ama-loca-mful

o the

US68 The non-Government use of this band is limited to the radio astronomy

US69 In the band 31,800-33,400 Mc/s, ground-based radionavigation aids are not permitted except where they operate in cooperation with airborne or shipborne radionavigation devices.

The meteorological aids service allocation in the band 400-406 Mc/s does not preclude the operation therein of associated

ground transmitters. US71 In the band 9300-9320 Mc/s, low-powered maritime radionavigation stations shall be protected from harmful interference caused by the operation of land-based equipment.

US72 In the band 24,250-25,250 Mc/s, Government radiolocation devices (ASDE) are permitted between 24,250-24,470 Mc/s on a shared basis.

US73 Where protection of space or earthspace operations is necessary at specific ground receiving stations from fixed and mobile service operations in the band 1427-1429 Mc/s, coordination will be effected with agencies concerned to accomplish such local

protection.

US74 The radio astronomy service shall be protected from harmful interference from services operating in other bands only to the extent that these services are protected from

US75 Except as provided by footnote
US21, the non-Government use of this band is limited to the radio astronomy service.

US76 The allocation to the space and earth-space services is for research purposes

US77 The frequencies 156.6 and 156.7 Mc/s for use on a simplex basis and the frequency pair 157.0/161.6 Mc/s for ship and coast stations, respectively, for use on a duplex basis, may also be authorized to Government stations in the maritime mobile service for port operations only.

US78 In the band 1435-1535 Mc/s, the fre-

quencles between 1435 and 1485 Mc/s will be assigned primarily for the flight testing of manned aircraft, or major components thereof; the frequencies between 1485 and 1535 Mc/s will be assigned primarily for the

flight testing of unmanned aircraft and missiles or major components thereof. Specifically included as permissible usage for aeronautical telemetering stations in the band 1435-1535 Mc/s is telemetry associated with launching and reentry into the earth's atmosphere, as well as any incidental orbiting prior to reentry, of manned or unmanned

objects undergoing flight tests.

US79 The aeronautical radionavigation service may be authorized the use of the frequencies 1638 kc/s and 1708 kc/s only.

US80 Government stations may use the

frequency 122.9 Mc/s subject to the following conditions.

(a) All operation by Government stations shall be restricted to the purpose for which the frequency is authorized to non-Govern-ment stations, and shall be in accordance with the appropriate provisions of the Commission's rules and regulations, Part 9, Aviation Services; (b) Use of the frequency is required for

coordination of activities with Commission licensees operating on this frequency; and (c) Government stations will not be au-

thorized for operation at fixed locations. US81 The band 38-38.16 Mc/s may be used by both Government and non-Govern-ment radio astronomy observatories. Government fixed and mobile stations in the band 38-38.16 Mc/s will be moved to other band 38-38.16 Mc/s will be moved to other bands on a case-by-case basis, as required, to protect radio astronomy observations from harmful interference. As an exception, however, low-powered military transportable and mobile stations used for tactical and training purposes will continue to use the band. To the extent practicable, the latter operations will be adjusted to relieve such interference as many be caused to radio operations will be adjusted to relieve such interference as may be caused to radio astronomy observations. In the event of harmful interference from such local operations, radio astronomy observatories may contact local military commands directly. with a view to effecting relief. A list of military commands, areas of coordination, and points of contact for purposes of relleving interference may be obtained upon request from the Office of Chief Engineer, Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554.

## Subpart C—Emissions

# § 2.201 Emission, modulation, and transmission characteristics.

The following system of designating emission, modulation and transmission characteristics shall be employed.

(a) Emissions are designated according to their classification and their necessary bandwidth.

(b) Emissions are classified and symbolized according to the following characteristics:

(1) Type of modulation of main car-

(2) Type of transmission,

(3) Supplementary characteristics. (c) Types of modulation of main car-

1101	•	Sym	hot
(2)		(or Phase)	A

P) Frequency (or Phase)	F
3) Pulse	P
(d) Types of transmission:	

(1)	Absence of any modulation intended	
	to carry information	1
(2)	Telegraphy without the use of a	
	modulating audio frequency	
(3)	Telegraphy by the on-off keying of	
	a modulating audio frequency or	
	audio frequencies, or by the on-off	
	keying of the modulated emission	
	(special case: an unkeyed modu-	
	lated emission)	

	(special case: an unkeyed modu-	
	lated emission)	2
(4)	Telephony (including sound broad-	
	casting)	3
(5)	Fascimile (with modulation of main carrier either directly or by a fre-	
	quency modulated sub-carrier)	4

	quency modu.	lated s	ub-carrier)	4
(6)	Television (visus	al only)		5
(7)	Four-frequency	diplex	telegraphy	6
			Sym	bol

(8)			cy teleg-	7
(9)			bove	9

1	(e)	Dupt	dementary characteris	uics.
(1)	Do	ouble	sideband,	(None)

(2)	Single sideband:	
` '	(i) Reduced carrier	A
	(ii) Full carrier	H
	(iii) Suppressed carrier	J
(3)	Two independent sidebands	B
(4)	Vestigial sideband	C
(5)	Pulse:	
	(i) Amplitude modulated	D
	(ii) Width (or duration) modu-	
	lated	E
	(iii) Phase (or position) modu-	
	lated	F

(f) The classification of typical emissions is tabulated as follows:

(iv) Code modulated..... G

Type of modulation of main carrier	Type of transmission	Snpplementary characteristics	Sym- bol
Amplitude modulation	With no modulation.  Teiegraphy without the use of a modulating audio frequency (by on-off keying).  Teiegraphy by the on-off keying of an amplitude modulating audio frequency or audio frequencies, or by the on-off keying of the modulated emission (special case: an unkeyed emission amplitude modulated).  Teiephony	Double sideband Single sideband, reduced car- rier. Single sideband, suppressed carrier.	A0 A1 A2 A3 A3A A3J
	Facsimile (with modulation of main carrier either directly or by a frequency modulated subcarrier). Facsimile Television Multichannel voice-frequency telegraphy.  Cases not covered by the above, e.g. a combination of telephony and telegraphy.	Single sideband, reduced car- rier. Vestigial sideband. Single sideband. Tier. Two independent sidebands	A3B A4 A4A A5C A7A A9B

Type of modulation of main carrier	n Type of transmission	Supplementary characteristics	Sym- bol
Frequency (or Phase) modulation.	6 6		F F
	modulating audio frequency or by the on-off keying of a frequency modulated emission (special case: an unkeyed emission, frequency modulated).		
	requency modulation of		F. 4.
	cy diplex telegraphy rered by the above, in which the r is frequency modulated.		F 50 8
Pulse modulation	A pulsed carrier without any modulation in- tended to carry information (e.g. radar). Telegraphs by the on-off keying of a pulsed		P0 P1D
	Telguency.  Telegraphy by the on-off keying of a modulating audio frequency or audio frequencies, or by the on-off keying of a modulated pulsed cerrier (special case: an unkeyed modulated	9	6
	pursed callet).	quencies modulating the	127
	•	Andio frequency or audio frequencies modulating the width (or duration) of the	P2E
		Audio frequency or audio frequencies modulating the phase (or position) of the	P2F
	Telephony	pulses.  Amplitude modulated pulses Width (or duration) modu- lated pulses.	P3D P3E
		Phase (or position) modulated pulses.	PSF
,	Cases not covered by the above in which the	Code modulated pulses (after sampling and quantization).	Pa d
	main carrier is pulse modulated.		

(g) Type B emission: As an exception to the above principles, damped waves are symbolized in the Commission's rules and regulations as type B emission,

an emission is necessary, the symbol for that emission, as given above, shall be preceded by a number indicating in kilocycles per second the necessary bandwidth of the emission. Bandwidths shall generally be expressed to a maximum of three significant figures, the third figure being almost always a nought or a five.

# § 2.202 Bandwidths.

(a) Occupied bandwidth: The frequency bandwidth such that, below its lower and above its upper frequency limits, the mean powers radiated are each equal to 0.5 percent of the total mean

some cases, for example multichannel frequency-division systems, the percentage of 0.5 percent may lead to certain difficulties in the practical application of the definitions of occupied and necessary bandwidth; in such cases a different percentage may prove useful.

ent percentage may prove useru.

(b) Necessary bandwidth: For a given class of emission, the minimum value of the occupied bandwidth sufficient to ensure the transmission of information at the rate and with the quality required for the system employed, under specified conditions. Emissions useful for the good functioning of the receiving equipment as, for example, the emission corresponding to the carrier of reduced carriers systems, shall be included in the necessary bandwidth.

(c) The necessary bandwidth may be termined by one of the following tethods:

(1) Use of the formulas included in the following Table which also gives examples of necessary bandwidths and designation of corresponding emissions; (2) Computation in accordance with

Recommendations of the International Radio Consultative Committee (C.C.I.R.);

(3) Measurement, in cases not covered by subparagraphs (1) or (2) of this paragraph.

d) The value so determined should be used when the full designation of an emission is required. However, the necessary bandwidth so determined is not the only characteristic of an emission to ference that may be caused by that emission.

the following terms have been employed:

B_=Necessary bandwidth in cycles per second

B= Telegraph speed in bauds. N= Maximum possible number of black plus white elements to be transmitted per second, in facsimile and television. M= Maximum modulation frequency in

cycles per second.

second.

D=Half the difference between the maximum and minimum values of the instantaneous frequency. Instantaneous frequency is the rate of change of phase.

t=Pulse duration in seconds.

K=An overall numerical factor which varies
according to the emission and which depends upon 'the allowable signal distortion.

# I. AMPLITUDE MODULATION

	Designation of emission	0.141	2.1A2	6A3 3A3A 6A3B	8A3	5.45&4
Examples	Details	Morse code at 25 words per minute, B=20, K=5. Bandwidth: 100 c/s. Four-channel time-division multiplex, 7-unit od 42.5 bands per channel, B=170, K=5. Bandwidth: 850 c/s.	Morse code at 25 words per minute, B=20, M=1,000, K=5. Bandwidth: 2,100 c/s.	Double sideband telephony M=3,000.  Bandwidth: 6,000 c/s.  Single sideband telephony reduced carrier, M=3,000.  Bandwidth: 3,000 c/s.  Telephony, two independent side- bands, M=3,000.  Bandwidth: 6,000 c/s.	Speech and music, M=4,000, Bandwidth: 8,000 qs.	The total number of picture elements (black plus white) transmitted per second is equal to the etrumferance of the cylinder multiplied by the number of lines per unit length and hay the speed of rotation of the cylinder in revolutions per second. Diameter of cylinder Po mm = 5. Speed of cotation = 1 r.p.s. N=1,00.
Nanostory, handwidth in eveles	per second	B _n =BK K=5 for fading circuits. K=3 for nonfading circuits.	K=5 for fading circuits. K=3 for nonfading circuits.	$B_n = M$ for single sideband. $B_n = 2M$ for double sideband.	B _n =2M may vary between 4,000 and 10,000 depending on quality desired.	$B_n = KN + 2M$ $K = 1.5$
Description and class of Neuropean Secription		Continuous wave telegraphy, A1.	Telegraphy modulated by an audio frequency, A2.	Telephony, A3.	Sound broadcasting A3.	Facsimile, carrier modu- lated by tone and by keying, A4.

300F9

subsidi-bearrier,

s maxi-15)×10°. 0.3×10°

4000P0

17,900F9

program ibcarrier 150 kilo-

Designation of emission

The bandwidth depends on the particular types of mod-ulation used, many of these being still in the develop-ment stage.

Modulated pulse: P2 P3.

Four-channel time-division multiplex with 7-unit code, 42.5 bands per channel,  $B=170,\ D=200;\ \overline{B}=2.35,$ 

 $B_n = 2.6D + 0.55B$ for  $1.5 \le \frac{2D}{B} \le 5.5$ .

 $B_n = 2.1D + 1.9B$ for  $5.5 \le \frac{2D}{B} \le 20$ .

therefore the first formula in column

2 applies. Bandwidth: 613 c/s

8000P9

Microwave relay, pulse-position mod-ulated by 36 channel baseband; pulse width at half amplitude = 0.4 microseconds.

Bandwidth: 8×10° c/s.

 $B_n = \frac{2K}{t}$  K = 1.6

Composite transmission: P9.

36F3

For an average case of commercial telephony, D=15,000 M=3,000. Bandwidth: 36,000 c/s.

B_a=2M+2DK
K is normally 1 but under certain conditions a higher value may be necessary.

Commercial telephony: F3

B.=2M+2DK

Sound broadcasting:

ing to the following table:

		I. ABFILTON MODULATION	TION COMMENTS				
Description and class of	1 class of	Necessary bandwidth in cycles	Examples		Description and class	Necessary bandwidth in cycles	Examples
emission		per second	Details	Designation of emission	emission		Details
Television (visual and aural) A6 and F3.	and sur-	Refer to relevant CCIR documents for the bandwidths of the commonly used television systems.	Number of lines = 528.  Number of lines per second=15,750. Video bandwidth: 4.2 Mc/s.  Total visual bandwidth: 5.75 Mc/s.  FM sural bandwidth including guard bands: 280,000 c/s.  Total bandwidth: 6 Mc/s.	5750A6C 250F3	Composite transmission: F9.	lon: B _n =2M+2DK	TV microwave relay, aural pron 7.5 Mc/s subcarrier; subderlation plus or minus 16 cycles.  M-subcarler frequency plus mum deviation = (7.5 plus 0.15 plus 0.15 plus 0.15 plus 0.15 plus 0.15 plus 0.10 plus 0.
Composite transmission,	smission,	B.=2M (double sideband)	Television relay, video limited to	13,100A9			(aural). Bandwidth: 17.9×10 c/s.
i		, .	eartier, subcarrier deviation=50 kc/s. M=subcarrier frequency plus its maximum deviation=6.55×10°. Bandwidth: 13.1×10° c/s.		Composite transmission: F9.	ion: $B_n = 2M + 2DK$	Stereophonic FM broadcasting system) with multiplexed stary communications subo M=75,000, D=75,000. Bandwidth: 300,000 c/s.
Composite transmission,	smission,	B 2M (double sideband)	Microwave relay system providing 10 telephone channels occupying baseband between 4 and 164 kc/s.	328A9		III. PUISE MODULATION	ODULATION
			M=164,000. Bandwidth: 328,000 c/s.	•	Unmodulated pulse: Po	$B_{n} = \frac{2K}{A}$	t=3×10-4, K=6
		II. FREQUENCY MODULA	ODULATION			K depends on the ratio of pulse duration to pulse rise	Bandwidth: 4X104 e/s.
Frequency-full telegraphy: $B_n=2.6D+0.55B$ F1. for $1.5 \le \frac{2D}{P} \le 5.5$	legraphy:	$B_n = 2.6D + 0.55B$ for $1.5 \le \frac{2D}{P} \le 5.5$ .	Four-channel time-division multiplex with 7-unit code, 42.5 bands per	0,6F1		time. Lis vane usually and between 1 and 10 and in many cases it does not need to exceed 6.	-

# Allocation Subpart D-Identification Communication, and and Use of Call Signs

25.5F4

 $B_n = KN + 2M + 2D$ K = 1.5

Facsimile: F4.

(See facsimile, amplitude modulation.)
Diameter of cylinder = 70 mm.
Diameter of cylinder = 70 mm.
Number of lines per mm = 5.
Speed of rotation = 1 r.p.s.
N=1,100.
D=10,000.
Bandwidth: 25,450 c/s.

180F3

D=75,000, M=15,000 and assuming K=1. Bandwidth: 180,000 c/s

For the purpose of identifications, with a view to the elimination of harmful interference and the general enforcement of applicable radio treaties, conventions, regulations, arrangements and agreements in force, and the enforcement of the Communications Act of 1934, as each station using radio frequencies scribed by the rules governing the class amended, and the Commission's rules, shall identify its transmissions as preof station to which it belongs.

6800F9

Microwave relay system providing 240 telephone channels occupying base-band between 60 and 1060 kilocycles.

B.=2M+2DK

transmission

Composite F9.

 $M = 1.05 \times 10^6$ .  $D = 2.35 \times 10^6$ ; Bandwidth:  $6.8 \times 10^6$  c/s.

2.05F6

Four-frequency diplax system with 3400 c/s spacing between frequencies, channels not synchronized, 170 bauds keying in each channel, D=600, B=170.

Bandwidth: 2,027c/9.

If the channels are not syn-chronized, B₌=2.6D+2.75B where B is the speed of the higher speed channel. If the channels are synchro-nized the bandwidth is as for Ft, B being the speed of either channel.

Four-frequency diplex Telegraphy: F6.

indicates the composition and blocks of internaof stations. Assignments will be made in each block beginning with the lowest tional call signs available for assignment when such call signs are required to be of Radio § 2.302 Table of allocation of call signs. transmitted for station identification by the rules pertaining to particular classes mission will assign a separate call sign to alphabetic and numerical combination available in each call sign district and increasing until requirements are met. When stations operating in two or more classes are authorized to the same lifor the same location, the Comeach station in a different class, accordtable which follows censee,

§ 2.301 Identification of transmissions.

Col. 1	Col. 2	Col. 3
Class of station	Composition of call sign	Call sign blocks available
Coast 1	3 letters	KAA thru KZZ.
Aeronautical 3		WAA thru WZZ. KAA2 thru KZZ9. WAA2 thru WZZ9.
Fixed, ² coastal telephone in Alaska	3 letters, 2 digits	KAA20 thru KZZ99. WAA20 thru WZZ99.
Land (other than aeronautical and coast) 3	3 letters, 3 digits	KAA200 thru KZZ999. WAA200 thru WZZ999.
Mobile telegraph (other than ship and air craft).	4 letters, 1 digit	KAAA2 thru KZZZ9. WAAA2 thru WZZZ9.
Mobile telephone (other than ship and air craft).		KA2000 thru KZ9999.
Ship telegraph		WAAA thru WZZZ.
Ship telephone 3	2 letters, 4 digits	WA2000 thru WZ9999.
Ship radar and telegraphShip radar and telephone	Same as for ship telegraph	
Aircraft telegraph	5 letters	KAAAA thru KYZZZ. WAAAA thru WZZZZ.
Aircraft telephoneAircraft telegraph and telephone Lifeboats, liferafts and other survival craft	Same as for Aircraft telegraph	plus 2 digits from 20 to 99 inclusiv
	The parent call sign must in sucl or a 4 letter call, if a ship. See P	arts 8 and 9 of this chapter.
Broadcasting (standard)		WAAA thru WZZZ.
Broadcasting (FM)		WAAA thru WZZZ.
Broadcasting (FM) (where the last 2 letter are FM).		WAA-FM thru WZZ-FM.
Do		WAAA-FM thru WZZZ-FM.
Broadcasting (television)		WAAA thru WZZZ.
Broadcasting (television) (where the last letters are TV).  Do	6 letters	WAA-TV turn WZZ-TV. KAAA-TV thru KZZZ-TV.
Experimental (where the letter "X" fol		WAAA-TV thru WZZZ-TV. KA2XAA thru KZ9XZZ.
lows the digit). Amateur (letter X may not follow digit)		WA2XAA thru WZ9XZZ. K1AA thru K0ZZ.
Do		WIAA thru WØZZ. KIAAA thru KØZZZ.
D0		WIAAA thru WØZZZ. KAIAA thru KZØZZ.
Do		WAIAA thru WZ0ZZ.
Standard frequency		WAIAAA thru WZ0ZZZ.
Conduct todamol ***		WW1, WWV, WWVH, 81

¹ Except for coastal telephone stations in the Territory of Alaska.

² Assignment shall be made according to the call sign district in which the station is located.

³ See Part 8 of this chapter for assignment of call signs to ships documented by the Customs Bureau of the Treasury Department and provided with distinguishing signals for visual and aural signaling.

⁴ Any three-letter call sign now authorized for use by a licensee of a standard broadcast station may continue to be available to such licensee for use by the station to which it now is authorized.

³ Available only to licensees of standard broadcast stations already assigned a three-letter call sign.

## Subpart E-Distress, Disaster, and **Emergency Communications**

## § 2.401 Distress messages.

Each station licensee shall give absolute priority to radiocommunications or signals relating to ships or aircraft in distress; shall cease all sending on frequencies which will interfere with hearing a radiocommunication or signal of distress and except when engaged in answering or aiding the ship or aircraft in distress, shall refrain from sending any radiocommunications or signals until there is assurance that no interference will be caused with the radiocommunications or signals relating thereto; and shall assist the ship or aircraft in distress, so far as possible, by complying with its instructions.

## § 2.402 Control of distress traffic.

The control of distress traffic is the responsibility of the mobile station in distress or of the mobile station which, by the application of the provisions of § 2.403, has sent the distress call. These stations may, however, delegate the control of the distress traffic to another station

## § 2.403 Retransmission of distress message.

Any station which becomes aware that a mobile station is in distress may transmit the distress message in the following cases:

(a) When the station in distress is not itself in a position to transmit the message.

(b) In the case of mobile stations, when the master or the person in charge of the ship, aircraft, or other vehicles carrying the station which intervenes believes that further help is necessary.

(c) In the case of other stations, when directed to do so by the station in control of distress traffic or when it has reason to believe that a distress call which it has intercepted has not been received by any station in a position to render aid.

## § 2.404 Resumption of operation after

No station having been notified to cease operation shall resume operation on frequency or frequencies which may cause interference until notified by the station issuing the original notice that the station involved will not interfere with distress traffic as it is then be-

ing routed or until the receipt of a general notice that the need for handling distress traffic no longer exists.

## § 2.406 National defense; free service.

Any common carrier subject to the Communications Act may render to any agency of the United States Government free service in connection with the preparation for the national defense. Every such carrier rendering any such free service shall make and file, in duplicate, with the Commission, on or before the 31st day of July and on or before the 31st day of January in each year, reports covering the periods of 6 months ending on the 30th day of June and the 31st day of December, respectively, next prior to said dates. These reports shall show the names of the agencies to which free service was rendered pursuant to this rule, the general character of the communications handled for each agency, and the charges in dollars which would have accrued to the carrier for such serv. ice rendered to each agency if charges for all such communications had been collected at the published tariff rates.

## § 2.407 National defense; emergency authorization.

The Federal Communications Commission may authorize the licensee of any radio station during a period of national emergency to operate its facilities upon such frequencies, with such power and points of communication, and in such a manner beyond that specified in the station license as may be requested by the Army, Navy, or Air Force.

## Subpart F-Equipment Type Approval and Type Acceptance

GENERAL

## § 2.551 Program defined.

In order to carry out its responsibilities under the Communications Act and the various treaties and international regulations, it is necessary for the Commission to ascertain that the equipment involved is capable of meeting the technical operating standards set forth in said statutes treaties and the Commission's rules and regulations. To facilitate such determinations in those services where equipment is generally standardized, to promote the improvement of equipment and to promote the efficient use of the radio spectrum, the Commission has designed two specific procedures for securing advance approval of equipment. These procedures are designated as type approval and type acceptance. Ordinarily, type approval contemplates tests conducted by Commission personnel, while type acceptance is based on data concerning the equipment submitted by the manufacturer or the individual prospec-tive licensee. The procedures described in this subpart are intended to apph to equipment in those services whi specifically require either type approve or type acceptance. These procedures may also be applied to equipment components, such as radio frequency power amplifiers, etc., to the extent specified in the rules of the particular service in which such components will be used.

§ 2.553 Radio equipment list.

A list of type approved and type accepted equipment is published periodically by the Commission. Public notice of type acceptance and type approval will be by publication in the equipment list, a copy of which will be furnished each manufacturer of listed equipment. Equipment which was listed prior to May 16, 1955, will be continued on the list unless it is removed by Commission action in accordance with the provisions of \$2.575. Copies of the Radio Equipment List are available for inspection at the Commission offices in Washington, D.C., and at each of its field offices. The Radio Equipment List is published in three parts:

Part A, Television Broadcast Equipment Part B, Aural Broadcast Equipment Part C, Other than Broadcast Equipment

§ 2.555 Making available type approved or type accepted equipment for testing or inspection.

Upon request by the Commission any manufacturer of equipment which has been type approved or type accepted by the Commission shall cooperate in making available to the Commission models of said type approved or type accepted equipment in order that the equipment may be tested or inspected either at the place of manufacture or at the Commission's laboratory at Laurel, Maryland.

§ 2.557 Limitation on availability of equipment files for public reference.

(a) Files containing information about equipment submitted by manufacturers and other persons pursuant to the rules in this part will not be open to the public.

(b) The Commission will cooperate with a manufacturer's desire to withhold the addition of new equipment to the radio equipment list until a date no earlier than that specified by the manufacturer.

TYPE APPROVAL

## § 2.561 Type approval.

al

n-

in-

ain

and

ip-

ro-

and

dio

ned

ing

OVAL

(a) Type approval is normally based on tests performed at the Commission's laboratory at Laurel, Maryland. In certain cases, type approval may be based on tests performed at other locations provided the tests are conducted in accordance with procedures specified by the Commission and by or under the direction and supervision of Commission personnel.

(b) Application for type approval may be in the form of a letter addressed to the Secretary of the Commission. The letter shall specify the part of the rules under which type approval is desired and shall include any information specifically required to be submitted under such part of the rules. In addition the request shall describe the equipment to be tested and include the size and weight of each component. In most cases, the Commission will advise the applicant to ship the equipment prepaid to Chief, laboratory Division, P. O. Box 31,

Laurel, Md., complete with operating instructions and circuit diagrams. Upon completion of the tests, the equipment will be returned to the applicant, shipping charges collect.

(c) In the event of failure of the equipment to meet the Commission's technical requirements, notice may be given directly by the Chief, Laboratory Division, and arrangements made for modification or adjustment as required.

## § 2.563 Limitations on type approval.

(a) Type approval is limited to a determination that, if the equipment is properly maintained and operated and no unauthorized change whatsoever is made in its construction, it is capable of complying with the technical requirements of the applicable part of the rules. Type approval shall not be construed as a determination with respect to features not covered by the rules of the service under which the equipment is approved.

(b) Type approval shall not be construed to mean that the equipment will continue to be satisfactory as the Commission's technical standards may be changed to conform with progress in the state of the art.

## § 2.565 Withdrawal or refusal of type approval.

(a) Type approval may be withdrawn, if upon subsequent inspection or operation it is determined that the manufacturer has made unauthorized changes in the equipment or that the equipment does not comply with the technical requirements of the applicable part of the rules. The procedure for withdrawal of type approval in such cases shall be the same as that prescribed by the Commission for revocation of a radio station license pursuant to the provisions of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended.

(b) In the event changes in the Commission's technical standards necessitate the withdrawal of type approval, the procedure to be followed will be set forth in the order finalizing the revised technical standards after appropriate rule making proceedings.

(c) When type approval has been withdrawn, the manufacturer shall make no further sale of equipment which in any manner indicates that such equipment meets the type approval requirements of the Commission.

(d) When type approval has been withdrawn for unauthorized changes by the manufacturer, the Commission will consider that fact in determining whether the manufacturer in question is eligible to receive any new type approval.

(e) Any person affected by a refusal to grant type approval may file a petition for reconsideration within 30 days after written notice of such refusal has been issued, as provided in § 1.106 of this chapter.

# § 2.567 Identification and changes in type approved equipment.

(a) Each type of equipment for which type approval is requested shall be identified by a type number assigned by the manufacturer of the equipment. The type number shall consist of a series of not more than a total of seventeen digits,

letters, punctuation marks, and spaces. The type number shall be shown on a name plate affixed in a conspicuous place to such equipment. All equipment used pursuant to type approval shall have affixed to it such indication of type approval as may be required in the service rules governing such equipment.

(b) No change whatsoever may be made in the design of type approved equipment without prior authorization from the Commission. When a change is requested, the Commission may authorize the change or require that the modified equipment be identified with a new type number and be resubmitted for type approval tests.

(c) If the assignment of a different type number is required as a result of equipment modification, a new name plate bearing the new type number shall be affixed to the modified equipment.

(d) Users of type approved equipment shall not modify their own equipment.

#### TYPE ACCEPTANCE

## § 2.571 Type acceptance.

(a) Type acceptance of equipment is based on representations and test data submitted to the Commission by the manufacturer or prospective licensee. This information may be subject to check by Commission measurements.

(b) A separate request for type acceptance shall be submitted for each different type of equipment. Each request shall be in duplicate, signed by the applicant or by a duly authorized representative who shall certify that the application was prepared by him or at his direction and that to the best of his knowledge and belief the facts set forth in the application and accompanying technical data are true and correct. The technical test data required to be submitted shall be certified by the engineer who performed or supervised the tests who shall attach a brief statement of his qualifications.

(c) In the event there is no Commission action on an application for type acceptance within thirty (30) days after the application is filed, or within 30 days after the applicant has submitted additional data at the request of the Commission, the equipment will be deemed approved in accordance with the Commission's type acceptance procedure. The term Commission action as used in this section means either issuance of a public notice, a listing of the accepted equipment on the equipment list or sending a letter or post card to the applicant.

(d) Notice to applicant of type acceptance will be by post card and public notice will be given by listing the accepted equipment on the Commission's equipment list. Notice that an application has been found unacceptable for type acceptance will be by letter to the applicant.

## § 2.573 Limitation on type acceptance.

(a) Type acceptance is limited to a finding that, insofar as can be determined from the data submitted, and if the equipment is properly maintained and operated and no change is made in its construction, except as provided for

in § 2.584, the equipment complies with current technical standards of the service in which the equipment will be operated. The fact that a particular equipment has been type accepted for licensing purposes shall not be construed as a determination with respect to mechanical features, nor of reliability under service conditions, except as provided for in the rules of the service under which the equipment is accepted.

(b) Type acceptance shall not be construed to mean that the equipment will continue to be satisfactory as the Commission's technical standards may be changed to conform with progress in the

state of the art.

§ 2.575 Withdrawal or refusal of type acceptance.

(a) Type acceptance may be withdrawn, if upon subsequent inspection or operation it is determined that the manufacturer has made changes in the equipment other than as provided for in § 2.584, or that the equipment does not comply with the technical requirements of the applicable part of the rules. The procedure for withdrawal of type acceptance shall be the same as that prescribed by the Commission for revocation of a radio station license pursuant to the provisions of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended.

(b) In the event changes in the Commission's technical standards necessitate the withdrawal of type acceptance, the procedure to be followed will be set forth in the order finalizing the revised technical standards after appropriate

rule making proceedings.

(c) When type acceptance has been withdrawn, the manufacturer shall make no further sale of equipment which in any manner indicates that such equipment meets the type acceptance requirements of the Commission.

(d) When type acceptance has been withdrawn for changes made by the manufacturer where such changes are not in accordance with the provisions of § 2.584, the Commission will consider that fact in determining whether the manufacturer in question is eligible to receive any new type acceptance.

(e) Any person affected by a refusal to grant type acceptance may file a petition for reconsideration within 30 days after written notice of such refusal has been issued, as provided in § 1.106 of

this chapter.

§ 2.577 General information required for type acceptance.

(a) Each request for type acceptance of equipment shall include the information listed in paragraph (b) of this section and in §§ 2.579 and 2.582. This information is general and is the minimum required for all equipments. In many cases, additional information specific to a particular service is also required. The applicant should carefully read the rules of the service in which the proposed equipment is intended to be operated to make sure that such additional specific information is furnished. If deemed necessary, the Commission may require additional information, test data, or testing in its own

Laboratory at Laurel, Maryland, before determining the acceptability of any specific equipment.

(b) The request shall include the following information insofar as it is applicable to the equipment:

(1) The type number of the equipment in accordance with § 2.584.

(2) The service and rule part under which the equipment is intended to be

operated.

(3) Description of equipment: The description of equipment should include the type of emission, frequency range, power rating as defined in the applicable part of the rules, voltages applied to and currents into the several elements of the final amplifier tube or tubes for normal operation, function of each tube, circuit diagrams, instruction books when available, tune-up procedure, a description of the oscillator circuit and any devices installed for the purpose of frequency stabilization. When circuits or devices are employed for limiting modulation or suppression of spurious radiation a description of these should be included. The description should be sufficiently complete to develop all factors that may affect a determination as to whether the equipment will comply with the technical standards of the applicable rule

(4) Photographs of equipment: Adequately identified photographs of sufficient size and clarity to reveal equipment construction and layout should be furnished. These should include at least one view showing the control panel or panels, including meters and labels for controls and meters, and sufficient views of the internal construction to define component placement and chassis assembly. Insofar as these requirements are met by photographs or drawings contained in instruction manuals supplied with the type acceptance request, additional photographs need be sufficient only to complete the required showing.

§ 2.579 Measurement data required for type acceptance.

Measurements shall be made to establish the following:

(a) Radio frequency power output at the RF output terminals when the transmitter is adjusted in accordance with the tune-up procedure to give the values of current and voltage on the circuit elements specified in § 2.577(b)(3). Give details of the radio frequency load attached to the output terminals when this test is made.

(b) Modulation characteristics: (1) Voice modulated communications equipment: A curve or equivalent data showing the frequency response of the audio modulating circuit over a frequency range of 100 to 5000 cycles shall be

submitted.

(2) Other types of equipment: A curve or equivalent data will be submitted which shows that the equipment will meet the modulation requirements of the rules under which the equipment is to be licensed.

(3) Equipment which employs modulation limiting: If a modulation limiting device or circuit is incorporated in the equipment a curve showing the percent-

age of modulation versus the modulation input voltage shall be supplied.

(c) Bandwidth occupied: The frequency bandwidth such that, below its lower and above its upper frequency limits, the mean powers radiated are each equal to 0.5 percent of the total mean power radiated by a given emission; measured under the following conditions as applicable:

(1) Telegraph transmitters for manual operation—when keyed at 16 dots

per second.

(2) Other keyed transmitters—when keyed at the maximum machine speed.

(3) Voice modulated transmitters equipped with a device to prevent overmodulation—when modulated by an input signal 16 db greater than that required to produce 50 percent modulation: Test at 2500 cycles.

(4) Voice modulated transmitters without a device to prevent overmodulation—when modulated by an input signal large enough to produce at least 85 percent modulation: Test at 2500 cycles.

(5) Standard broadcast transmitters—when modulated with a frequency of 7500 cycles at 85 percent modulation. FM broadcast transmitters, including TV aural transmitters—when modulated with a frequency of 15 kc/s at

85 percent modulation.

(6) Transmitters in which the modulating baseband comprises more than three independent channels—when modulated with a test signal consisting of a band of random noise extending continuously from below 20 kc/s to the highest frequency in the baseband. The level of the test signal shall be adjusted to provide RMS modulation which is 22.4 percent of the full rated peak modulation of the transmitter. The test signal shall be applied through any preemphasis networks used in normal service.

(7) Transmitters in which the modulating baseband comprises not more than three independent channels—when modulated by the full complement of signals for which the transmitter is rated. The level of modulation for each channel should be set to that prescribed in rule parts applicable to the services for which the transmitter is intended. If specific modulation levels are not set forth in the rules, the test levels should provide the manufacturer's maximum rated condition.

(8) Transmitters designed for other types of modulation—when modulated by an appropriate signal of sufficient amplitude to be representative of the type of service in which used. A description of the input signal used should be

supplied.

(d) Spurious emissions from the transmitting equipment for the follow-

ing conditions:

(1) Radio frequency voltage measurements at the antenna terminals. The radio frequency voltages generated within the equipment and appearing on a spurious frequency shall be checked at the equipment output terminals when properly loaded with a suitable artificial antenna. Curves or equivalent data shall show the magnitude of each harmonic and other spurious emission that can be detected when the equipment is

perated with a carrier modulated under the conditions specified in paragraph (c) of this section for determining the band width occupied. The amplitude of spurious emissions which are more than 20 db below the permissible value need not

(2) Field strength measurements of spurious radiations. A report of field strength measurements made to detect spurious emissions that may be radiated directly from the cabinet, control circuits, power leads, or intermediate circuit elements under normal conditions of installation and operation shall be made for the following equipments:

(i) Those in which the spurious emissions are required to be 60 db or more

below the carrier level.

(ii) All equipment operating on fre-

quencies higher than 25 Mc/s.

(iii) Hand carried transmitters, or others, where the antenna is an integral part of and attached directly to the transmitter.

(iv) Other types of equipment as required, when in the opinion of the commission, there is need for such

measurement.

at

d-

2.4

all

et-

vi-

en

of

led.

uld

um

her

ted

m-

ype

be

OW-

278-

The

sted

- (e) In all of the measurements set forth in paragraph (d) of this section. the spectrum should be investigated from the lowest radio frequency generated in the equipment up to at least the tenth harmonic of the carrier frequency or to the highest frequency possible in the present state of the art of measuring techniques. Particular attention should be paid to harmonics and subharmonics of the carrier frequency as well as to those frequencies removed from the carrier by multiples of the osciliator frequency. Radiation at the frequencies of multiplier stages should also be checked. The amplitude of spurious emissions which are more than 20 db below the permissible value need not
- (f) Frequency stability: The frequency stability of transmitting equipment shall be checked with variations

- (1) Temperature. Vary the ambient temperature from -30° to +50° Centigrade for non-broadcast equipment. Use suitable limits for broadcast equipment. Only the oscillator need be subjected to
- (2) Primary supply voltage. Vary the primary supply voltage from 85 percent to 115 percent of the normal supply voltage at the input to the cable nor-mally provided with the equipment, or at the power supply terminals if cables are not normally provided.
- § 2.582 Measurement procedure for type acceptance.
- (a) The Commission will accept data in full accordance with established standards and measurement procedures as published by engineering societies and associations such as the Electronic Industries Association, the Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, Inc., and the American Standards Association. Specific reference should be made to the standards used. In lieu of such standards, the applicant will submit

a description of each measurement procedure together with a listing of the actual test equipment used. The Commission will accept measurements made by a qualified engineer where the procedures employed are based upon sound engineering principles.

(b) For radio frequency equipment other than transmitters, appropriate tests and performance requirements may be specified in other parts of this chapter.

## § 2.584 Identification and changes in type accepted equipment.

- (a) Each type of equipment for which type acceptance is requested shall be identified by a type number assigned by the manufacturer of the equipment. The type number shall consist of a series of not more than a total of seventeen digits, letters, punctuation marks, and spaces. The type number shall be shown on a name plate affixed in a conspicuous place to such equipment. All equipment used pursuant to type acceptance shall have affixed to it such indication of type acceptance as may be required in the service rules governing such equipment.
- (b) Equipment of the same type is defined for the purposes of type acceptance as being equipment which is electrically and mechanically interchangeable. In addition, transmitters of the same type will have the same basic tube line up. frequency multiplication, basic oscillator circuit, basic modulator circuit, and max-

imum rated power input.

- (c) Permissive changes may be made in type accepted equipment without prior Commission approval. There are two classifications of permissive changes, neither of which may involve change of type as defined in paragraph (b) of this section. The-first classification includes those modifications in type accepted equipment which do not change the equipment characteristics beyond the rated limits established by the manufacturer and accepted by the Commission when obtaining type acceptance. The second classification of permissive changes includes those which bring the performance of the equipment outside the manufacturers' rated limits as originally filed but not below the minimum requirements of the applicable rules. The Commission shall be supplied with complete information and results of tests regarding this class of permissive changes, in accordance with § 2.571(b), prior to the operation of the modified equipment under an authorization of the Commission.
- (d) Changes in type accepted equipment, except permissive changes as set forth in paragraph (c) of this section, shall not be made except under prior authorization of the Commission. When such a change is requested, the Commission may authorize the change or require that the modified equipment be identified with a new type number and that additional information be submitted for further consideration as to type acceptance.
- (e) If the assignment of a different type number is required as a result of equipment modification, a new name plate bearing the new type number shall be affixed to the modified equipment.

(f) Users shall not modify their own equipment except as provided in paragraphs (c) or (d) of this section, as applicable.

TECHNICAL INFORMATION FOR APPLICATION REFERENCE

### Submission of technical information for application reference.

- (a) Applications for station authorizations in some services require a detailed technical description of the equipment proposed to be used. In order to simplify the preparation and processing of applications by eliminating the need for submission of equipment specifications with each application, the Commission will accept for application reference purposes detailed technical specifications of equipment designed for use in these services. Manufacturers desiring to avail themselves of this procedure should submit in duplicate all information required by the application forms and the rules for the services in which the equipment is to be used. Applications for station authorizations submitted subsequent to such filing may refer to the technical information so filed.
- (b) Receipt by the Commission of data for application reference purposes does not imply that the Commission has made or intends to make any finding regarding the acceptability of the equipment for licensing and such equipment will not be included on the list of equipment acceptable for licensing. Each applicant is expected to exercise appropriate care in the selection of equipment to insure that the unit selected will comply with the rules governing the service in which

§ 2.593 Identification and changes in equipment information filed for application reference.

it is proposed to operate.

- (a) Each type of equipment, for which information is filed for application reference purposes, shall be identified by a type number assigned by the manufacturer of the equipment. type number shall consist of a series of not more than a total of seventeen digits. letters, punctuation marks, and spaces. The type number shall be shown on a name plate affixed in a conspicuous place to such equipment.
- (b) If the assignment of a different type number is required as a result of equipment modification, a new name plate bearing the new type number shall be affixed to the modified equipment.

## Subpart G—Treaties and Other **International Agreements**

This subpart is corrected to November 1. 1963. The Commission does not distribute copies of these documents. Inquiry may be made to the U.S. Government Printing Office concerning availability for purchase.

§ 2.602 Citation abbreviations used in this subpart.

Trenwith-Treaties, Conventions, International Acts, Protocols, and Agreements between the United States of America and Other Powers, 1923–1937 (compiled under S. Res. No. 132, 75th Cong., 1st Sess.).

For Rel.—Papers relating to the Foreign S Relations of the United States, 1929.
Stat.—United States Statutes at Large.
UST.—United States Treaties and Other International Agreements.
TS—Treaty Series.
EAS—Executive Agreement Series.
ITAS—Treaties and Other International STAS—Treaties and Other Int

Acts Series.

§ 2.603 Treaties and other international agreements relating to radio.

· ing to radio and to which the United States of America is a party are listed below: international agreements in force relat-(a) The applicable treaties and other

Date	Citations	Bublect	1950
1925	IV Trenwith 4248, 4250 and 4251. TS 724-A.	US-UK (also for Canada and Newfoundland) Bilateral Arrangements providing for the Prevention of Interference by Ships off the Coasts of these Countries with Radio Broadcasting. Effected by exchange	1950
1928 and 1929	1929 For. Rel. vol. II, p. 114. TS 767-A.	of notes Sept. and Oct., 1825. Entered into force Oct. 1, 1925.  Of Declarated Arrangement governing Radio Communications between Private Experimental Stations. Effected by exchange of notes at Washington Oct. 2 and Dec. 29, 1928, and 1811, 12, 1829. Entered into force 3 and 1, 1929. This arrangement is continued by the	1950 and 195
1929	IV Trenwith 4787TS 777-A.	arrangement contained in EAS 62. US-Canada (including Newfoundland) Arrangement relating to Assignment of High Frequencies on the North American Continent. Effected by exchange of notes at Ottawa on Feb. 26 and 28, 1929. Enferted into force Mar. 1, 1929. (Originally, Cuba was also a	1851
1934	48 Stat. 1876 EAS 62.	party to this attaigement, but by virtue of notice to the Canadian Government, if ceased to be a party effective Oct., 5, 1933.) Us-Canada Arrangement relative to Radio Communications between Private Experimental Stations and between Amateur Stations. Continues the arrangement contained in TS 767-A. Effected by	1951
1934	49 Stat. 3555. EAS 66.	exchange of notes at Uttawa APF. 29, and May 2 and 4, 1994. Entered into force May 4, 1994. US-Peru Arrangement regarding Radio Communications between Amateur Stations on Behalf of Third Parties. Effected by exchange of notes at Lima Feb. 16 and May 23, 1994. Entered into	1952 and 195
1934	49 Stat. 3667 EAS 72.	force May 23, 1934. US-Chile Arrangement regarding Radio Communications between Amateur Stations on Behalf of Third Parties. Effected by exchange of notes at Santiago Aug. 2 and 17, 1934. Entered into	1952
1937.	£3 Stat. 1576. TS 938.	force Aug. 17, 1934.  Inter-American Radio Communications Convention between the United States and Other Powers. Signed at Hayana Dec. 13, 1937.  (First Inter-American Radio Conference.) Entered into force for the United States July 21, 1938 for Parts I, III and IV. Apr. 17, 1939 for Part II. Part II of the Convention (Inter-American Radio	1952
1938	54 Stat. 1675	Office) terminated for all parties Dec. 29 1958 (71AS 4079). Regional Radio Convention between the United States (in behalf of the Canal Zone) and Other Powers. Signed at Guatemala City	1953
1938	53 Stat. 2092. EAS 142.	Dec. 8, 1988. Entered into force Oct. 8, 1939. US-Canada Agreement regarding Radio Communications between Alaska and British Columbia. Effected by exchange of notes at Washington June, July, Aug., Sept., Oct., Nov., and Dec. 1938.	1956
1939.	63 Stat. 2157 EAS 143.	Entered into force Aug. 1, 1938. US-Canada Arrangement governing the Use of Radio for Civil Aero- US-Canada Arrangement governing the Use of Radio for Civil Aero- nautical Services. Effected by exchange of notes at Washington	1956
1940	54 Stat. 2483 EAS 196.	J. P. J. 1839. Entered into lorce Feb. 29, 1840. Effected by CS-Maxico Agreement relating to Radio Broadcasting. Effected by exchange of noises at Maxico Aug. 24 and 28, 1940. Entered into configuration of the confis	1056
1946.	60 Stat. 1696. TIAS 1527.	JOSEC AMB. 729, 1991.  OS-USSR Agreement on Organization of Commercial Radio Teletype Communication Channels. Signed at Moscow May 24, 1946.	0001
1947	61 Stat. (3) 3131. TIAS 1652.	Engreed into force May 24, 1940.  Sulf. Agreement regarding Standardization of Distance Measuring Equipment. Signed at Washington Oct. 13, 1947. Entered	1957
1947	61 Stat. (4) 3416TIAS 1676.	into force Oct. 13, 1947.  Signed at Lake Success June 26, 1947. Entered into force Nov. 21, 1947, by an exchange of notes between the United States. Representative it of the United Nations and the Secretary General of	1957
1947	61 Stat. (4) 3800TIAS 1726.	the U.N. US-Canada Agreement providing for Frequency Modulation Broad- casting in Channels in the Radio Frequency Band 88-108 Mc/s. Effected by exchange of notes at Washington Jan. 8 and Oct. 15,	,
1948	9 UST 621 TIAS 4044.	1947. Entered into force Oct. 15, 1947. Intergovernmental Marltime Consultative Organization (IMCO) Convention. Signed at Geneva Mar. 6, 1948. Entered into force Mar. 17, 1968.	1958-
1940	TIAS 2405.	International Convention for the Satesy of Life is cass and Annies or Regulations. Signed at London June 10, 1948. Entered into force Nov. 19, 1962.	1958

Date	Citations	Subject
1949.	3 UST (2) 2686TIAS 2435.	London Telecommunications Agreement between the United States and Certain British Commonwealth Governments, Signed at London Aug. 12, 1949. Entered into force Feb. 24, 1960. This agreement was amended by TIAS 2705 which was signed
1949	3 UST (3) 3064. TIAS 2489.	Oct. 1, 1932.  Just-American Radio Agreement between the United States and Can- ada and Other American Republics. Signed at Washington July 9, 1949. (Fourth Inter-American Radio Conference.) Entered into
1950	3 UST (2) 2672. TIAS 2433.	force Apr. 13, 1982, subject to the provisions of Article 13, US-Ecuador Arrangement regarding Radio Communications between Amasteur Stations on Behalf of Third Parties, Effected exchange of notes at Quito Mar. 16 and 17, 1990. Entered into
1950.	11 UST 413. TIAS 4460.	force Mar. 17, 1950. North American Regional Broadcasting Agreement (NARBA). Signed at Washington Nov. 15, 1950. Entered into force Apr. 19, 1960. Effective between United States, Canada, Cuba, Dominican Republic, and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Freiand for the Bahama Islands. Ratification on behalf of Samates.
1950 and 1951	2 UST (1) 683. TIAS 2223.	Dending. US-Liberia Arrangement regarding Radio Communications between Amateur Stations on Behalf of Third Parties. Effected by exchange of notes at Monrovia Nov. 9, 1950, and Jan. 8, 9 and 10, 1951.
1951	3 UST (3) 3787. TIAS 2508.	Enfered into force Jan. 11, 1951. U.SCanada Convention relating to the Operation by Citizens of Either Country of Certain Radio Equipment or Stations in the Other Country. Signed at Ottawa Feb. 8, 1951. Entered into
1951	3 UST (2) 2860 TIAS 2459.	force Mas V.5. 1962.  VS-Cuba Agreement concerning the Control of Blectromagnetic Radiation. Effected by exchange of notes at Havana Dec. 10 and
1951 and 1952	3 UST (3) 3892. TIAS 2520.	<ol> <li>18. 1951. Entered into force Dec. 18, 1951.</li> <li>US-Cuba Arrangement regarding Radio Communications between Amateur Stations on Behalf of Third Parties. Effected by exchance of notes at Bayana Sept. 17, 1951 and Feb. 27, 1952. Entered</li> </ol>
1952	3 UST (3) 4443TIAS 2594.	into force Feb. 27, 1952. US-Canada Agreement relating to the Assignment of Television Frequency Channels along United States-Canadian Border. Ffleeted by axchange of notes at Ottawa Apr. 23 and June 23.
1952	3 UST (4) 4926TIAS 2666.	1952. Entered into force June 23, 1952. US-Canada Agreement for the Promotion of Safety on the Great Lakes by Means of Radio. The agreement applies to vessels of all countries as provided for in Article 3. Signed at Ottawa Feb. 21.
1952	3 UST (4) 5140TIAS 2705.	1952. Entered futo force Nov. 13, 1954. London Revision (1952) of the London Telecommunications Agree- went (1949) between the United States and Certain British Com- monwealth Governments, Signed at London Oct. 1, 1952. En-
1953	5 UST (3) 2840TIAS 3138.	tered into note out. 1 sect. Into amends up agreement out tained in TLAS 2438 signed at London Aug. 12, 1946. U.S.Canada Understanding relating to the Sealing of Mobile Radio Transmitting Equipment. Effected by acchange of notes at
1956	7 UST 2179 TIAS 3617.	Washington Mar. v and 17, 1855. Educated into by the Mar. 17, 1855. US-Panama Agreement regarding Radio Communications between Amateur Stations on Behalf of Third Parties. Effected by aschance of notes at Panama July 19 and Aug. 1, 1956. Entered into
1956	7 UST 2839 TIAS 3665.	force Sept. 1, 1956. US-Costa Rica Agreement regarding Radio Communications between Amateur Stations on Behalf of Third Parties. Effected by exchange of notes at Washington Aug. 13 and Oct., 19, 1956.
1956.	7 UST 3159 TIAS 3694.	Entered into force Oct. 19, 1955. U.S. Nicaragua Agreement regarding Radio Communications between Amateur Stations on Behalf of Third Partles. Effected by exchange of notes at Managua Oct. 8 and 16, 1956. Entered into
1957	12 UST 734 TIAS 4777.	force Oct. 16, 1986. US-Mexico Agreement regarding Radio Broadcasting in the Stand- ard Broadcast, Band., Signed at Mexico Jan. 29, 1957. Entered ard Broadcast, Band.,
1957	9 UST 1037.	Multilateral Declaration between the United States and Other Pow- fors terminating Part II (Inter-American Radio Office) of the Inter- American Radio Communications Convention of Dec. 13, 1937 (TS-938). Signed at Washington Dec. 20, 1957. Entered into force Dec. 20, 1957. Additionally, a Contract on the Exchange of Notifications of Radio Broadcasting Frequencies between the Pan American Union, the United States and Other Powers
1958	9 UST 1091 TIAS 4089.	was agreed at wantingout Dec. 20, 1901. Jan. 1, 1965. US-Mexico Agreement regarding Allocation of Ultra High Frequency Channels to Land Border Television Stations. Effected by exchange of notes at Mexico July 16, 1968. Entered into force July
1958	10 UST 2423	[5, 1958.] Telegraph Regulations (Geneva Revision, 1958) Annexed to the Inter- national Telecommunication Convention. Signed at Geneva Nov.

Bublect

Citations

Date	Citations	Bublect	. Date	
1989	10 UST 1449. TIAS 4295.	. US-Mexico Arrangement reparding Radio Communications between Amateur Stations on Behalf of Third Parties. Effected by ex- change of notes at Mexico July 31, 1969. Entered into force Aug.	1988.	25E
1959 and 1960	11 UST 267 TIAS 4442.	80, 1956.  OS-Honduras Agreement regarding Radio Communications between Amateur Stations on Behalf of Third Parties. Effected by exchange of notes at Tecuciaslas Oct. 23, 1859, and Feb. 17, 1960, and	1940.	25 E
1959	10 UST 3019 TIAS 4394.	related note of Feb. 15, 1960. Entered into force Mar. 17, 1960.  US-Venenuela Arrangement regarding Radio Communications between Amateur Stations on Behalf of Third Parties. Effected by exchange of notes at Caracas Nov. 12, 1999. Entered into force		
1959	12 UST 1761 TIAS 4892.	Dec. 12, 1959. Entered into force with respect to the United States Dec. 21, 1959. Entered into force with respect to the United States	1947	TIL
1959	12 UST 2377. TIAS 4893.	Oct. 23, 1991.  International Radio Regulations Annexed to the International Tele- communication Convention. Signed at Geneva Dec. 21, 1859.	1947	TIA
1960	11 UST 1. TIAS 4399.	Exitered into force with respect to the United States Oct. 23, 1961.  US-Haiti Agreement regarding Radio Communications between Amateur Estatons on Behalf of Third Parties. Effected by exchange of notes at Port-au-Prince Jan. 4 and 6, 1960. Entered	1949	20 D
1960	11 UST 2229. TIAS 4596.	into force Feb. 5, 1860. US-Paraguay Agreement regarding Radio Communications between Amateur Stations on Behalf of Third Parties. Effected by exchange of notes at Asuncion Aug. 31 and Oct. 6, 1960. Entered		H
1961	12 UST 1695. TIAS 4888.	into force Nov. 5, 1960. US-Bolivia Agreement regarding Radio Communications between Amateur Stations on Behalf of Third Parties. Effected by exchange of notes at La Pas Oct. 23, 1961. Entered into force	1951	TILA
1962	13 UST 997 TIAS 5043.	Nov. 22, 1961. US-Maxloo Agreement relating to the Assignment of VHF Television Channels along United States-Mexican Border. Effected by exchange of notes at Mexico Apr. 18, 1962. Entered into force Apr. 18,	1952	e US
1962	13 UST 411 TIAS 5001.	UPUS.  Balvador Arrangement regarding Radio Communications between Amateur Stations on Behalf of Third Parties. Effected		
7967	18 UST 2418. TIAS 5205.	by accusage of notes at San Salvador Apr. 5, 1902. Entered into force May 5, 1902.  US-Canada Agreement relating to the Coordination and Use of Radio Frequencies above 30 Mc/s. Effected by exchange of notes at	(c) The follow because of its im	follo
1963	TIAS 6360.	Ottawa Oct. 24, 1962. Entered into force Oct. 24, 1962. US-Dominican Republic Agreement regarding Radio Communications Detween Amateur Stations on Behalf of Third Parties.	Date	
		Effected by exchange of notes at Santo Domingo Apr. 18 and 22, 1968. Entered into force May 22, 1963.	1960.	Intern

(b) With respect to its relations with several countries, the United States is bound by certain superseded treaties and agreements because some of the contracting countries other than the United States did not become a party to subsequent treaties and agreements. These include the following:

Date	Citations	Subject
1012	38 Stat, 1672. TS 581.	International Radiotelegraph Convention. Signed at London July 5, 1912. Entered into force July 1, 1913. Suberseded by the International Radiotalegraph Convention and General Regulations
1927	1927. TS 767.	Washington, 1927 (TS 767), International Radiotelegraph Convention and General Regulations. Signed at Washington Nov. 28, 1927. Entered into force Jan. 1, 1929. Surveyeded by the International Telecommunication Con.
082	49 Btst. 2391 TS 867.	vention and General Radio Regulations, Madrid, 1932 (TS 867). International Telecommunication Convention and General Radio Regulations, Signed at Madrid Dec. 9, 1932. Entered into force for the United States 1une 12, 1884. The General Radio Regula- tions were sended by the General Radio Regula-
1937	54 Stat. 2514. EAS 200.	vision, 1933 (TS 948). The Convention was superseded by the International Telecommunication Convention, Atlantic City, 1947 (TLAS 1991).  Inter-American Arrangement concerning Radiocommunications and Annex. Signed at Rayana Dec. 18, 1997. (First Inter-American Radio Conference.) Entered into force for the United States July.
		18, 1938. This arrangement was replaced by the Inter-American Agreement concerning Radiocommunications, Santlago, 1940

1000	54 Stat. 1417	General Radio Regulations (Cairo Revision, 1938) Annexed to the International Telecommunication Convention, Madrid, 1932, Signed at Cairo Apr. 8, 1938, Entered into force Sept. 1, 1939, Superseded by the Radio Regulations, Atlantic City, 1947 (TIAS)
1940	55 Stat. 1482 EAS 231.	1991). Inter-American Radiocommunications Agreement between the United States, Canada, and Other American Republics. Signed at Santiago Jan. 28, 1942. (Second Inter-American Radio Conference). Entered into force with respect to the United States Feb. 25, 1942.
1947	63 Stat. (2) 1399. TIAS 1901.	Replaced by the Inter-American Radio Agreement, Washington, 1949 (TIAS 2489). International Telecommunication Convention. Signed at Atlantic City Oct. 2, 1947. Entered into force Jan. 1, 1949. Superseded by the International Telecommunication Convention, Busines Aires,
1947	63 Etat. (2) 1681 TIAS 1901.	1962 (TIAS 3266).  International Radio Regulations Annexed to the International Telecommunication Convention. Signed at Atlantic City Oct. 2, 1947. Entered into force Jan. 1, 1949, except for those Radio Regulations on unmersted in Article 47. (See TIAS 2733.) Superseded
1949.	2 UST (1) 17. TIAS 2175.	by the International Radio Regulations, Geneva, 1959 (TIÁS 4893).  Telegraph Regulations (Paris Revision, 1949) Annexed to the International Telecommunication Convention. Signed at Paris Aug. 5, 1949. Entered into force with paspect to the United States Sept. 26, 1950. Singerseded by the Telegraph Regulations, Geneva Revision.
1951	3 UST (4) 5520	1958 (TIAS 4390).  Extraordinary Administrative Radio Conference Agreement to bring into Force the Table of Frequency Allocations and Other Provisions of the Radio Regulations (Atlantic City, 1947) not Brought into Force Jan. 1, 1949. Signed at Geneva Dec. 3, 1951. Entered into
1952.	6 UST 1213. TIAS 3266.	force Mar. 1, 1982. Abrogated by the International Radio Regula- tions, Geneva, 1996 (TIAS 4993).  International Telecommunication Convention. Signed at Buenos Aires Dec. 22, 1952. Entered into force with respect to the United States June 27, 1993. Superseded by the International Telecom- munication Convention. Geneva, 1999 (TIAS 4982).

(c) The following agreement has been signed by the United States and is included ecause of its importance:

Subject	International Convention for the Safety of Life at Sea and Annexed Regulations. Signed at London June 17, 1960. This convention will enter into force twelve months after the date on which not less than fifteen acceptances, including seven by countries each with not less than one million gross tons of shipping, have been deposited in accordance with Article X.
	d Annexed Regulations. Signed at Lond twelve months after the date on which nutries each with not less than one milliance with Article X.

other than the use of radio but which affect the work of the Federal Communications Commission insofar as they involve communications. Among the most important of these are the following which are available from the Secretary General, International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO), International Aviation Building, 1080 University Street, Montreal, Canada:

 Date	Offations	Subject
 1944	61 Stat. (2) 1180. TIAS 1501.	International Civil Aviation Convention. Signed at Chicago Dec. 7, 1844. Entered into force Apr. 4, 1947. Amended by the protocols
1946 to present	1946 to present.	contained in 11AS 5766 and 11AS 5176. ICAO Regional Air Navigation Meetings, Communications Com-
1946	946	Library F. Land Anglors Division, Second Session, Montreal. ICAO Communications Division, Third Session, Montreal.
1961	951	ICAO Communications Division, Fourth Session, Montreal. ICAO Communications Division, Fifth Session, Montreal.
1954	8 UST 179 TIAS 3756.	Protocol Amending the International Civil Aviation Convention (TIAS 1991). Done at Montreal June 14, 1954. Entered into force
1967 1968 1961	1967 1968 1961 13 UST 2106	Dec. 12, 1995. LAO Communications Division, Sixth Session, Montreal. ICAO Communications Division, Special Session, Montreal. Protocol Amending the International Civil Avistion Convention
1962 1963	11	(TIAS 1691). Done at Montreal June 21, 1991. Entered into force July 17, 1962. ICAO Communications Division, Seventh Session, Montreal. ICAO Communications Division, Special Session, Montreal.

## PART 5-EXPERIMENTAL RADIO SERVICES (OTHER THAN BROAD-

CA	AST)
	Subpart A—General
Sec.	Last recommendation
5.1	Basis and purpose.
5.2	Services available.
5.3	Definition of terms.  General citizenship restrictions.
5.4	Transfer and assignment of station
5.5	authorization.
	Subpart B—Applications and Licenses
5.51	Station authorization required.
5.52	Procedure for obtaining a radio station license.
5.53	Filing of applications.
5.54 5.55	Who may sign applications. Forms to be used.
5.56	Procedure for obtaining a special
0.00	temporary authorization.
5.57	Supplementary statements required.
5.58	Partial grants.
5.59	Defective applications.
5.60	Amendment or dismissal of applica- tions.
5.61	Construction period.
5.62	Licenses required for separate experi- mental projects.
5.63	License period.
5.64 5.65	Change in equipment.
5.66	Operation at a temporary location.  Discontinuance of station operation.
5.67	Policy governing the assignment of frequencies.
5.68	Cancellation provisions.
5.69	Notification to the National Radio Astronomy Observatory.
	Subpart C—Technical Standards
5.101	Frequency stability.
5.102	Types of emission.
5.103	Emission limitations.
5.104	Modulation requirements.
5.105	Power and antenna height.
5.106	Transmitter control requirements.  Transmitter measurements.
	Subpart D—Operating Requirements
5.151	
5.152 5.153	Station identification.
5.154	Suspension of transmission required.  Mobile installations in vehicles not
0.102	under the continuous control of the licensee.
5.155	Operator requirements.
5.156	Evidence of operator license.
5.157	Posting station licenses and transmit- ter identification cards or plates.
5.158	Authorized points of communication.
5.159	Operation during an emergency.
5.160	Inspection of stations.
5.161	Inspection and maintenance of tower marking and associated control
5.162	equipment. Notice of violation.
5.163	Content of station records.
5.164	Form of station records.
5.165	Retention of station records.
5.166	Adherence to program of research.
	part E—Experimental Service (Research)
5 201	Fligibility for license

5.201	Eligibility for license.	
-5.202	Scope of service.	
5.203	Frequencies for Experimental ice (Research).	Serv-
5.204	Experimental report.	

## Subpart F-Experimental Service

	(Developmental)
5.251	Eligibility for license.
5.252	Scope of service.
5.253	Frequencies for Experimental Service (Developmental).
5.254	Frequencies for field strength surveys or equipment demonstrations.
5.255	

## Subpart H-Student Authorizations

Sec.	
5.401	Eligibility for license.
5.402	Filing of applications.
5.403	Waiver of construction permit.
5.404	Waiver of operator requirement.
5.405	Power limitation.
5.406	Frequencies.
5.407	Measurements required.
5.408	Waiver of technical and operating re-
	quirements.
5.409	Non-interference condition.
5.410	Record of operation.
5.411	Notification.

AUTHORITY: \$\$ 5.1 to 5.411 issued under secs. 4, 303, 48 Stat. 1066, 1082, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 154, 303. Interpret or apply sec. 301, 48 Stat. 1081, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 301.

## Subpart, A—General

## § 5.1 Basis and purpose.

(a) The rules following in this part are promulgated pursuant to the provisions of Title III of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, which vests authority in the Federal Communications Commission to regulate radio transmissions and to issue licenses for

radio stations.

(b) The purpose of this part is to prescribe the manner in which parts of the radio frequency spectrum may be made available for experimentation as defined in this part and provided for.

## § 5.2 Services available.

(a) Experimental services are classifled, according to the type of experimentations permitted, into two categories as follows

(1) Experimental Service (Research). Subpart E.

(2) Experimental Service (Developmental)-Subpart F.

## § 5.3 Definition of terms.

For the purpose of this part, the following definitions shall be applicable. For other definitions, refer to Part 2 of this chapter (Frequency Allocations and Radio Treaty Matters; General Rules and Regulations).

(a) Authorized frequency. The frequency assigned to a station by the Commission and specified in the instrument of authorization.

(b) Authorized power. The power assigned to a radio station by the Commission and specified in the instrument of authorization. The authorized power does not necessarily correspond to the power used by the Commission for purposes of its Master Frequency Record (MFR) and notification to the International Telecommunication Union.

(c) Experimental Service. A service in which Hertzian waves are employed for purposes of experimentation in the radio art or for purposes of providing essential communications for research projects which could not be conducted without the benefit of such communications.

(d) Experimental Service (Research). An Experimental Service (1) for research in the radio art not related to the development of an established or proposed new service, or (2) for providing essential communications for research

projects which could not be conducted without the benefit of such communication tions.

(e) Experimental Service (Develop. mental). An Experimental Radio Serv. ice for the development of equipment engineering or operational data, or tech. niques for an existing or proposed radio

(f) Fixed service. A service of radio. communication between specified fixed points.

(g) Fixed station. A station in the fixed service.

(h) Harmful interference. diation or any induction which endan. gers the functioning of a radionavigation service or of a safety service or obstructs or repeatedly interrupts a m service operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations and other provisions of Part 2 of this chapter

(i) Landing area. As defined by Title I, section I (22) of the Civil Aeronautics Act of 1938, as amended, landing area means any locality, either of land or water, including airdromes and intermediate landing fields, which is used, or intended to be used, for the landing and take-off of aircraft, whether or not fa-cilities are provided for the shelter, sericing, or repair of aircraft, or for receiv. ing or discharging passengers or cargo

(j) Land station. A station in the mobile service not intended for operation while in motion.

(k) Mobile service. A service of radiocommunication between mobile and land stations, or between mobile stations.

(1) Mobile station. A station in a mobile service intended to be used while in motion or during halts at unspecified points.

(m) Mean power of radio transmitter. The power supplied to the antenna during normal operation, averaged over a time sufficiently long compared to the period corresponding to the lowest frequency encountered in actual modula. tion.

(n) Peak power of a radio transmitter. The mean power supplied to the antenna during one radio frequency cycle at the highest crest of the modulation envelope taken under conditions of normal opention.

(o) Person. An individual, partnership, association, joint stock company, trust, or corporation.

(p) Public correspondence. Any telecommunication which the offices and stations, by reason of their being at the disposal of the public, must accept for transmission.

(q) Radio service. An administrative subdivision of the field of radio-commu nication. In an engineering sense, the subdivisions may be made according to the method of operation, as, for example, mobile service and fixed service. In a regulatory sense, the subdivisions may be descriptive of particular groups of Ilcensees, as, for example, the groups of persons licensed under this part.

(r) Station authorization. Any construction permit, license, or special tenporary authorization issued by the Commission.

or held by:

(a) Any alien or the representative of any alien.
(b) Any foreign government or the representative thereof.

(c) Any corporation organized under the laws of any foreign government.

(d) Any corporation of which more than one-fifth of the capital stock is owned of record or voted by: Aliens or their representatives; a foreign govern-ment or representative thereof; or any corporation organized under the laws of a foreign country.

(e) Any corporation of which any of-

ficer or director is an alien.

fa-

era-

and

ions

n a

ified

itter

dur-

rer a

the .

fre-

dula-

ritter.

at the

elope

pera-

pany,

y tele-

nd sta-

at the

ept for

trative

se, the

ding to

cample,

. In a

as may

os of li-

oups of

ny con-ial tem-

ne Com-

(f) Any corporation directly or indirectly controlled by any other corporation of which any officer or more than one-fourth of the directors are aliens, if the Commission finds that the public interest will be served by the refusal or revocation of such license; or

(g) Any corporation directly or indirectly controlled by any other corporation of which more than one-fourth of the capital stock is owned of record or voted by: Aliens or their representative; a foreign government or representative thereof; or any corporation organized under the laws of a foreign country, if the Commission finds that the public interest will be served by the refusal or revocation of such license.

## § 5.5 Transfer and assignment of station authorization.

A station authorization, the frequencies authorized to be used by the grantee of such authorization, and the rights therein granted by such authorization shall not be transferred, assigned, or in any manner either voluntarily or involuntarily disposed of, or indirectly by transfer of control of any corporation holding such authorization, to any person, unless the Commission shall, after securing full information, decide that said transfer is in the public interest, and shall give its consent in writing. Requests for authority to transfer or assign a station authorization shall be submitted on the forms prescribed by

## Subpart B—Applications and Licenses

## § 5.51 Station authorization required.

No radio transmitter shall be operated in the Experimental Radio Services except under and in accordance with a proper station authorization granted by the Federal Communications Commis-

#### § 5.52 Procedure for obtaining a radio . cate. station license.

(a) The first step toward obtaining a station license is the filing of of an application for a construction permit in accordance with this part.

After the construction and installation are completed, an application for station license may be submitted in accordance with § 5.55.

(b) In the case of complete transmitters which are to be used without modification and the installation of which requires only the interconnection

A station license may not be granted to for license may be submitted simultaneously with the application for construction permit, except in those instances in which the filing of Form 401-A is required under § 5.55.

(c) When the design and construction of the transmitting equipment is an integral part of the experimental program, the application for license may be submitted simultaneously with the application for construction permit, except in those instances when the filing of Form 401-A is required under § 5.55.

## § 5.53 Filing of applications.

(a) To assure that necessary information is supplied in a consistent manner by all persons, standard forms are prescribed for use in connection with the majority of applications and reports submitted for Commission consideration. Standard numbered forms applicable to the Experimental Services are discussed in § 5.55 and may be obtained from the Washington, D.C., Office of the Commission, or from any of its engineering field offices. Concerning matters where no standard form is applicable, the informal application procedure outlined in § 5.55 (k) should be followed.

(b) Any application for radio station authorization and all correspondence relating thereto shall be submitted to the Commisson's office at Washington, D. C.

(c) Unless otherwise specified, an application shall be filed at least sixty days prior to the date on which it is desired that Commission action thereon be com-

(d) Each application for station authorization shall be specific and complete with regard to station location, proposed equipment, power, antenna height, and operating frequency; and other informa-tion required by the application form and this part.

(e) Applications involving operation at temporary locations:

(1) When a land station or a fixed station is to remain at a single location for less than six months, the location is considered to be temporary and the procedure outlined in § 5.65 shall apply.

(2) When a land station or fixed station authorized to operate at temporary locations remains at a single location for more than six months, an application for modification of the station authorization to specify the permanent location shall be filed within thirty days after expiration of the six-month

(f) Unless otherwise specified in a particular case or for a particular form, each application shall be filed in dupli-

## § 5.54 Who may sign applications.

(a) Except as provided in paragraph (b) of this section, applications, amendments thereto, and related statements of fact required by the Commission shall be personally signed by the applicant, if the applicant is an individual; by one of the partners, if the applicant is a partnership; by an officer or duly authorized employee, if the applicant is a corporation; or by a member who is an officer, if the applicant is an unincorporated asso-

§ 5.4 General citizenship restrictions. of the transmitter units, the application ciation. Applications, amendments, and related statements of fact filed on behalf of eligible government entities, such as states and territories of the United States and political subdivisions thereof. the District of Columbia, and units of local government, including incorporated municipalities, shall be signed by such duly elected or appointed officials as may be competent to do so under the laws of the applicable jurisdiction.

(b) Applications, amendments there-to, and related statements of fact required by the Commission may be signed by the applicant's attorney in case of the applicant's physical disability or of his absence from the United States. The attorney shall in that event separately set forth the reason why the application is not signed by the applicant. In addition, if any matter is stated on the basis of the attorney's belief only (rather than his knowledge), he shall separately set forth his reasons for believing that such statements are true.

(c) Only the original of applications. amendments, or related statements of fact need be signed; copies may be conformed.

(d) Applications, amendments, and related statements of fact need not be submitted under oath. Willful false statements made therein, however, are punishable by fine and imprisonment, U.S. Code, Title 18, section 1001, and by appropriate administrative sanctions, including revocation of station license pursuant to section 312(a)(1) of the Communications Act of 1934, amended.

## § 5.55 Forms to be used.

(a) Application for construction permit for land stations and fixed stations. A separate application for construction permit shall be submitted on FCC Form 401 for each base station and each fixed station. Such applications shall be accompanied by FCC Form 401-A in trip-

licate in all cases when:
(1) The antenna structures proposed to be erected will exceed an overall height of 170 feet above ground level, except that where the antenna is mounted on top of an existing man-made structure other than an antenna structure and does not increase the overall height of such man-made structure by more than 20 feet, or

(2) The antenna structures proposed to be erected will exceed an overall height of 1 foot above the established airport (landing area) elevation for each 200 feet of distance, or fraction thereof, from the nearest boundary of such landing area, except that where the antenna does not exceed 20 feet above the ground or if the antenna is mounted on top of an existing man-made structure (other than an antenna structure) or natural formation and does not increase the overall height of such manmade structure or natural formation by more than 20 feet.

(b) Description of antenna structure. When required to be submitted, by the terms of paragraph (a) of this section, FCC Form 401-A shall be submitted in triplicate. There shall be attached to each copy of the form a sketch showing

the antenna and supporting structure as well as a map showing the location of the antenna, landing areas in the vicinity thereof, and all tall structures that may affect the requirement for marking the antenna or supporting structure.

(c) Application for construction permit for mobile station. Application for construction permit for each mobile station comprising any specified number of mobile units to be operated in the same service, including hand-carried or pack-carried units, may be combined into one application and shall be submitted on FCC Form 401.

(d) Application for station license. Application for station license shall be filed on FCC Form 403 upon completion of construction or installation in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the construction permit.

(e) Application for modification of construction permit. Separate application for modification of construction permit shall be submitted on FCC Form 401 for each station to be located at a fixed point. Application for modification of construction permit for any number of mobile units to be operated in the same service, including hand-carried or pack-carried units, may be combined into one application and shall be submitted on FCC Form 401.

(f) Application for modification of station license. Application for modification of station license shall be submitted on FCC Form 403. A blanket application for modification of a group of station licenses of the same class may be submitted in those cases where the modification requested is the same for all stations covered by the application. The individual stations covered by such application shall be clearly identified therein.

(g) Application for renewal of station license. (1) Application for renewal of station license shall be submitted on FCC Form 405: A blanket application may be submitted for renewal of a group of station licenses in the same class in those cases where the renewal requested is in exact accordance with the terms of the previous authorizations. The individual stations covered by such applications shall be clearly identified thereon. Unless otherwise directed by the Commission, each application for renewal of license shall be filed at least 60 days prior to the expiration date of the license to be renewed.

(2) If the station license sought to be renewed is used for the purpose of fulfilling the requirements of a contract with an agency of the U.S. Government, the application for renewal shall be accompanied by Form 440A in triplicate, Supplemental Information for Applications in the Experimental Radio Service Involving Government Contracts.

(h) Application for additional time to construct radio station. FCC Form 701 shall be submitted in duplicate, whenever it is necessary to request an extension of the time limit specified on a valid construction permit.

(i) Application for consent to assignment of radio station construction permit or license. Application on FCC Form 702 shall be submitted when the legal right to construct or to control the

use and operation of a station is to be transferred as a result of a voluntary act (contract or other agreement) or an involuntary act (death or legal disability) of the grantee of a station authorization or by involuntary assignment of the physical property constituting the station under a court decree in bankruptcy proceedings, or other court order, or by operation of law in any other manner. Such application must be accompanied by statements signed by the proposed assignee which supply information required of an original licensee by § 5.57.

(j) Application for consent to transfer of control of corporation holding construction permit or station license. Application for consent to transfer of control shall be submitted on FCC Form 703 whenever it is proposed to change the control of a corporation holding a station authorization.

(k) Informal application. (1) An application not submitted on a standard form prescribed by the Commission is considered to be an informal application. Each informal application shall be submitted in duplicate, normally in letter form, and with the original signed in accordance with § 5.54. Each application shall be clear and complete within itself as to the facts presented and the action desired.

(2) An informal application for authority to operate transmitting equipment will be accepted only under the conditions set forth in § 5.56.

# § 5.56 Procedure for obtaining a special temporary authorization.

(a) The Commission may issue a special temporary authorization under this part in cases where a need is shown for operation of an authorized station for a limited time only, in a manner other than that specified in the existing authorization, but not in conflict with the Commission's rules.

(b) An application for special temporary authorization may be filed as an informal application in the manner prescribed by § 5.55 (k) and shall contain the following information:

(1) Name and address.

(2) Need for special action.(3) Type of operation to be conducted.

(4) Purpose of operation.

(5) Time and date of proposed operation.

(6) Class of station, call sign of station, and nature of service.

(7) Location of proposed operation.
 (8) Equipment to be used, including name of manufacturer, model and number of units.

(9) Frequency(s) desired.

(10) Plate power input to final radio frequency stage.

(11) Type of emission.

(12) Antenna height. (FCC Form 401-A shall be filed if required by § 5.55 (b).)

(c) No request for special temporary authorization will be considered unless full particulars as to the purpose for which the request is made are stated.

# § 5.57 Supplementary statements required.

Form 702 shall be submitted when the (a) Showing. Each applicant for legal right to construct or to control the an authorization in the Experimental

Radio Service must enclose with his application for construction permit a factual showing in regard to the following:

(1) That the applicant is a person qualified to carry forward the proposed program of experimentation;

(2) That the program of experimentation will be conducted by qualified personnel, and the applicant possesses adquate technical facilities to carry forward the program and has made adquate financial appropriations toward this end:

(3) That the applicant has an organized plan of experimentation leading to a specific objective:

(4) That the program of experimentation has reasonable promise of contribution to the development, extension or expansion or utilization of the radio art, or is along lines not already investigated.

(5) That the applicant has a program of experimentation that has reached a stage in the laboratory where actual transmission by radio is essential to its further progress;

(6) That the station(s) shall be operated in accordance with the applicable Commission's rules and regulations and only in such a manner and at such times as to preclude harmful interference with established stations or services.

(b) Confirmation clauses. In addition to the showing required by paragraph (a) of this section, a statement shall be filed with and made a part of each application for construction permit for a station in these services confirming the applicant's understanding:

Ca

to

sic

gr

qu

OF

set

wi

to

wil

Co

Co.

for

in

nie

(1) That all operations on the frequencies assigned will be on an experimental basis, and conducted in accordance with the provisions of this part and as specified in the station instrument of authorization:

(2) That the granting of the authority requested shall not be construed as a finding on the part of the Commission;

(i) That the frequencies authorized are the best suited to the particular purpose to be served by the station;

(ii) That the applicant is qualified to operate a station in a service on any basis other than experimental;

(iii) That the applicant will be authorized to operate on any basis other than experimental;

(iv) That the Commission is obligated by the results of the experimental program to make provision in the serviceallocation plan for the applicant's type of operation.

(3) That the applicant desires and a willing to conduct and finance the experimental program with full knowledge and understanding of the proisions of this section.

(c) Applications involving government contracts. The provisions of paragraph (a) and (b) of this section shall not be applicable to applicants for an authorization in the Experimental Service Research) to be used for the purpose of fulfilling the requirements of a contract with an agency of the United States Government. In lieu thereof, such applicants shall include as a part of the application, FCC Form 440—A in triplicate, Supplemental Information for Applications in the Experimental Radio Service Involving Government Contracts

(d) Applications involving development of equipment for export purposes. in addition to the information required by paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section, in the case of experimentation for the purpose of developing equipment for export purposes to be employed by stations under the jurisdiction of a foreign government, the application shall include:

(1) The contract number and the name of the foreign government con-

rd

n.

to

ara-

t of

ning

fre-

peri-

nt of

hori-

25 &

led to

any

e au-

other

gated

prorvice-

s type

and is

18-ex-

mowl-

provi-

nment

graphs not be

outhor-ce (Re-cose of ontract States ich ap-of the a tripli-

for Ap

Radio

(2) The daily hours of operation and the estimated date of the beginning and end of the specific time period for which

the authorization is required. (e) Applications involving communications essential to a research project. The provisions of paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section shall not be applicable to applications for an authorization in the Experimental Service (Research) to be used for communications essential to a research project. Applicants in this service shall include as a part of the application for construction permit the fol-

(1) A description of the nature of the research project being conducted.
(2) A showing that communication

facilities are necessary for the research project involved.

(3) A showing that existing communication facilities are inadequate.

## § 5.58 Partial grants.

Where the Commission without a hearing grants any application in part, or with any privileges, terms, or conditions other than those requested, or subject to any interference that may result to a station if designated application or applications are subsequently granted, the action of the Commission shall be considered as a grant of such application unless the applicant shall, within 30 days from the date on which such grant is made or from its effective date if a later date is specified, file with the Commission a written request rejecting the grant as made. Upon receipt of such request, the Commission will vacate its original action upon the application and set the application for hearing in the same manner as other applications are set for hearing.

## § 5.59 Defective applications.

(a) Applications which are defective with respect to completeness of answers to required questions, execution or other matters of a purely formal character will not be received for filing by the Commission, and will be returned to the applicant with a brief statement as to the omissions.

(b) If an applicant is requested by the Commission to file any documents or information not included in the prescribed application form, a failure to comply with such request will constitute a defect

in the application.

(c) Applications which are not in accordance with the Commission's rules, regulations or other requirements will be considered defective unless accompanied either (1) by a petition to amend application is in conflict, or (2) by a

request of the applicant for waiver of, or an exception to, any rule, regulation or requirement with which the application is in conflict. Such request shall show the nature of the waiver or exception desired and set forth the reasons in support thereof.

## Amendment or dismissal of applications.

(a) Any application may be amended or dismissed without prejudice upon request of the applicant prior to the time the application is granted or designated for hearing. Each amendment to, or request for dismissal of an application shall be signed, authenticated, and submitted in the same manner and with the same number of copies as required for the original application. All subsequent correspondence or other material which the applicant desires to have incorporated as a part of an application already filed shall be submittd in the form of an amendment to the application.

(b) Failure to prosecute an application, or failure to respond to official correspondence or request for additional information, will be cause for dismissal. Such dismissal will be without prejudice where an application has not yet been designated for hearing; such dismissal may be made with prejudice after an application has been designated for

hearing.

## § 5.61 Construction period.

Each radio station construction permit issued by the Commission will specify the date of grant as the earliest date of commencement of construction and installation, and a maximum of eight months thereafter as the time within which construction shall be completed and the station ready for operation, unless otherwise determined by the Commission in any particular case.

# § 5.62 Licenses required for separate experimental projects.

A separate station license will be required for each class of station in the experimental radio services. Application for a class of station embracing widely divergent and unrelated experimentations normally will require a separate license for each phase of the experimental program: Provided, however, That the Commission may, when circumstances warrant, issue a single license embracing the entire project.

## § 5.63 License period.

(a) Licenses for radio stations in the Experimental Radio Services will be issued normally for a period of one year unless otherwise stated in the instrument of authorization.

(b) [Reserved]

(c) If the Commission approves a modification of a license, a modified license will be issued for the unexpired license period. If such period is 30 days or less, the application will also be treated as an application for renewal and, if approved, a new authorization will be issued to indicate this unexpired period plus the full succeeding term of any rule or regulation with which the the license as designated in paragraph (a) of this section,

§ 5.64 Change in equipment.

(a) A change may be made in a licensed transmitter without specific authorization from the Commission provided: (1) The change does not result in operation inconsistent with any term of the outstanding authorization for the station involved; and (2) a description of the change is incorporated in the next application for renewal or modification of license.

(b) Prior authorization from the Commission is required before the following antenna changes may be made at a sta-

tion at a fixed location:

(1) Any change which will either increase the height of a structure supporting the radiating portion of the antenna or decrease the height of a lighted antenna structure.

(2) Any change in the location of an antenna when such relocation involves a change in the geographic coordinates of latitude or longitude by as much as one second, or when such relocation involves a change in street address.

#### § 5.65 Operation at a temporary location.

(a) An application for authority to operate at temporary locations shall specify the general geographical area within which the operation will be confined.

(b) When a station is authorized to operate at temporary locations, the following notification procedure shall be

followed:

(1) When the station is placed in operation for the first time, the Engineer in Charge of the Radio District(s) involved shall be notified.

(2) When the station is moved from one location to another, the Engineer in Charge of the Radio District(s) involved shall be notified.

#### § 5.66 Discontinuance of station operation.

In case of a permanent discontinuance of operation of a fixed or land station in the experimental services, or in case of permanent discontinuance of operation of all transmitter units listed in the license for a mobile station in the experimental services, the licensee shall forward the station license to the Washington, D. C., office of the Commission for cancellation. A copy of the request for cancellation of the license shall be forwarded to the Commission's Engineer in Charge of the radio district in which the station is located.

#### § 5.67 Policy governing the assignment of frequencies.

(a) Each frequency or band of frequencies, available for assignment to stations in the experimental services is available on a shared basis only, and will. not be assigned for the exclusive use of any one applicant, and such use may also be restricted to one or more specified geographical areas. Normally not more than one frequency in a band of frequencies will be assigned for the use of a single applicant unless a showing is made demonstrating that need for the assignment of additional frequencies is essential to the proposed program of experimentation.

(b) Frequency assignments will be made only on the condition that harmful interference will not be caused to any station operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocation of Part 2 of this chapter.

(c) The frequencies available for use in these services are set forth in §§ 5.203

and 5.253.

## § 5.68 Cancellation provisions.

The applicant for a station in the experimental services accepts the license with the express understanding: (a) That the authority to use the frequency or frequencies assigned is granted upon an experimental basis only and does not confer any right to conduct an activity of a continuing nature; and (b) that said grant is subject to change or cancellation by the Commission at any time without hearing if in its discretion the need for such action arises.

#### § 5.69 Notification to the National Radio Astronomy Observatory.

In order to minimize possible harmful interference at the National Radio Astronomy Observatory site located at Green Bank, Pocahontas County, West Virginia, and at the Naval Radio Research Observatory site at Sugar Grove. Pendleton County, West Virginia, any applicant for a station authorization other than mobile, temporary base, temporary fixed, Citizens Radio, Civil Air Patrol, or Amateur seeking a station license for a new station, a construction permit to construct a new station or tomodify an existing station license in a manner which would change either the frequency, power, antenna height or directivity, or location of such a station within the area bounded by 39°15' N on the north, 78°30' W on the east, 37°30' N on the south and 80°30' W on the west shall, at the time of filing such application with the Commission, simultaneously notify the Director, National Radio Astronomy Observatory, P.O. Box #2, Green Bank, West Virginia, 24944, in writing, of the technical particulars of the proposed station. Such notification shall include the geographical coordinates of the antenna, antenna height, antenna directivity if any, proposed frequency, type of emission, and power. In addition, the applicant shall indicate in his application to the Commission the date notification was made to the Observatory. After receipt of such applications, the Commission will allow a period of twenty (20) days for comments or objections in response to the notifications indicated. If an objection to the proposed operation is received during the twenty-day period from the National Radio Astronomy Observatory for itself or on behalf of the Naval Radio Research Observatory, the Commission will consider all aspects of the problem and take whatever action is deemed appropriate.

## Subpart C—Technical Standards

## § 5.101 Frequency stability.

(a) The frequencies assigned in accordance with the provisions of §§ 5.203 and 5.253 shall be maintained to within the tolerance set forth in the rules gov-

erning the service to which the frequencies are assigned in the Table of Frequency Allocations of Part 2 of this chapter unless otherwise designated in

the station authorization.

(b) Less restrictive tolerances than those specified in paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section may be authorized for stations in the experimental services provided the applicant presents satisfactory evidence of the need for such tolerances and that the program of research can and will be conducted without causing harmful interference to any other radio service operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations set forth in Part 2 of this chapter.

## § 5.102 Types of emission.

(a) Stations in the Experimental Radio Services may be authorized to use any of the classifications of emissions covered in Part 2 of this chapter.

## § 5.103 Emission limitations.

(a) Each authorization issued to a station operating in these services will show, as the prefix to the emission classification, a figure specifying the maximum authorized bandwidth in kilocycles to be occupied by the emission. The specified band shall contain those frequencies upon which a total of 99 percent of the radiated power appears, extended to include any discrete frequency upon which the power is at least 0.25 percent of the total radiated power. Any radiation in excess of the limits specified in paragraph (b) of this section is considered to be an unauthorized emission.

(b) The mean power of emissions shall be attenuated below the mean output power of the transmitter in accordance

with the following schedule:

(1) On any frequency removed from the assigned frequency by more than 50 percent up to and including 100 percent of the authorized bandwidth: at least 25 decibels;

(2) On any frequency removed from the assigned frequency by more than 100 percent up to and including 250 percent of the authorized bandwidth; at

cent of the auti

least 35 decibels;
(3) On any frequency removed from the assigned frequency by more than 250 percent of the authorized bandwidth: at least 43 plus 10 Log₁₀ (mean output power in watts) decibels or 80 decibels, whichever is the lesser attenuation.

(c) When an unauthorized emission results in harmful interference, the Commission may, at its discretion, require appropriate technical changes in equipment to eliminate such interference.

(d) The Commission may, at its discretion, designate limits other than those set forth in paragraph (b) of this section after a proper showing of the need therefor.

## § 5.104 Modulation requirements.

Modulation requirements of stations in the Experimental Radio Services shall not be in excess of that necessary for the conduct of the authorized program of experimentation nor shall the emissions exceed the limitations imposed by

§ 5.103, unless specifically authorized by the Commission.

## § 5.105 Power and antenna height.

(a) The effective radiated power and antenna height which may be used by a station in this service shall be no more than the minimum necessary to satisfactorily carry on the authorized program of experimentation. No station shall operate at any time with power in excess of that authorized in the station instrument of authorization.

or sul

par rec ins

§ 5

sta ice det

pov lim zat

sar

me

in t

trai

spe

(b)

pide

tory

pre

Sub

§ 5.

(8

tion

tion

are

men

and

(1

trar

rect licer tatio

cons

relat

tion

of th

this

limit

(2

the :

not

serv

in a

quer

ter :

ated valu

auth

servi

that

caus (b

instr

(b) The maximum power requested by an applicant shall not be in excess of the maximum obtainable power of the transmitter consistent with satisfactory

technical operation.

# § 5.106 Transmitter control requirements.

(a) Each transmitter shall be so installed and protected that it is not accessible to or capable of operation by persons other than those duly authorized by the licensee.

(b) A control point is an operating position which meets all of the following

conditions:

(1) The position must be under the control and supervision of the licensee:

(2) It is a position at which the monitoring facilities required by this section are installed; and

(3) It is a position at which an operator responsible for the operation of the

transmitter is stationed.

(c) Except where unattended operation is authorized in accordance with § 5.155 (b) (4), each station shall be provided with a control point, the location of which will be specified in the license. It will be assumed that the location of the control point is the same as that of the transmitting equipment unless the application includes a request for a different location. Authority must be obtained from the Commission for the installation of additional control points

(d) A dispatch point is a position from which messages may be transmitted under the supervision of a control point operator. Dispatch points may be installed without authorization from the

Commission.

(e) At each control point the following facilities shall be installed:

(1) A carrier operated device which will provide continuous visual indication when the transmitter is radiating; or, in lieu thereof, a pilot lamp or meter, or other dependable device, which will provide continuous visual indication when the transmitter control circuits have been placed in a condition to produce radiation: Provided, however, That the provisions of this subparagraph shall not apply to hand-carried or pack-carried transmitters.

(2) Equipment to permit the operator to aurally monitor all transmissions originating at dispatch points under his supervision; and capable of receiving transmissions from stations to which harmful interference might be caused.

(3) Facilities which will permit the operator either to disconnect the dispatch point circuits from the transmitter or to render the transmitter inoperative from any dispatch point under his supervision; and

(4) Facilities which will permit the operator to turn the transmitter carrier

on and off at will.

(5) In cases in which the applicant makes a satisfactory showing that one or more of the requirements set forth in subparagraphs (1) through (4) of this paragraph would be inappropriate and ts that such requirements be eliminsted or others substituted, the Commission will consider such requests.

## § 5.107 Transmitter measurements.

(a) Except as provided in paragraph (c) of this section, the licensee of each station in the Experimental Radio Services shall employ suitable procedures to determine that the carrier frequency, power, and modulation do not exceed the imits prescribed in the station authori-

(b) The transmitter operating characteristics shall be checked and necessary adjustments made when the equipment is originally installed, when any changes are made which might result in operation outside the limits specified in the instrument of authorization, and as often as necessary to maintain the transmitter operation within the limits specified in the instrument of authori-

(c) Exceptions to paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section may be made: Provided. The applicant makes a satisfactory showing that the nature of the proposed program of experimentation precludes compliance therewith.

## Subpart D-Operating Requirements

§ 5.151 General limitations on use.

(a) The following transmission limitations are applicable to all classes of stations in the experimental services and are in addition to the specific requirements applicable to each respective class of service as covered under Subparts E

and F of this part:

its.

om

ted

int

in.

the

-WC

i, in

, or

pro-hen

STATE

the

hall

r his

iving hich

the

dis

(1) Stations may make only such transmissions as are necessary and directly related to the conduct of the ensee's stated program of experimentation as specified in his application for construction permit and license and the related station instrument of authorization, and as governed by the provisions of the rules and regulations contained in this part. All transmissions shall be limited to the minimum practical transmission time.

(2) When transmitting, the licensee must use every precaution to insure that the radio frequency energy emitted will not cause harmful interference to the services carried on by stations operating in accordance with the Table of Frequency Allocations of Part 2 of this chapter and, further, that the power radiated is reduced to the lowest practical value consistent with the program of experimentation for which the station authorization is granted. If harmful interference to an established radio service develops, the licensee shall cease transmissions and such transmissions shall not be resumed until it is certain that harmful interference will not be

(b) Unless expressly permitted in the instrument of authorization, experimental stations shall not be used:

(1) To retransmit signals of any other station, except in conjunction with the authorized program of experimentation.

(2) To transmit programs intended for public reception or render any communication service.

#### § 5.152 Station identification.

Each class of station in the experimental services shall, unless specifically exempted by the terms of the station authorization, transmit its assigned call sign at the end of each complete transmission: Provided, however, That the transmission of the call sign at the end of each transmission is not required for projects requiring continuous, frequent, or extended use of the transmitting apparatus, if, during such periods and in connection with such use, the call sign is transmitted at least once every thirty minutes.

## § 5.153 Suspension of transmission required.

The radiations of the transmitter shall be suspended immediately upon detection or notification of a deviation from the technical requirements of the station authorization until such deviation is corrected, except for transmissions concerning the immediate safety of life or property, in which case the transmissions shall be suspended as soon as the emergency is terminated.

## § 5.154 Mobile installations in vehicles not under the continuous control of

A mobile radio station licensed in the experimental services may not be installed or maintained in a vehicle aircraft, or vessel, which is not at all times controlled exclusively by the licensee, unless precautions have been taken to eliminate effectively the possibility of the licensed transmitter being operated during the period that the vehicle, aircraft, or vessel is not under the control of the

## § 5.155 Operator requirements.

(a) All transmitter adjustments which may affect the proper operation of a station shall be made by or under the immediate supervision and responsibility of a person holding a radiotelephone or radiotelegraph first or second class operator license: Pro-vided, however, That only a person holding a radiotelegraph first or second class operator license shall perform such functions at a radiotelegraph station transmitting by any type of the Morse code.

(b) A person holding a radiotelephone or radiotelegraph first or second class operator license, as may be appropriate for the type of emission being used, shall be on duty and in charge of the transmitter during the normal rendition of service: Provided, however, That if the transmitter is so designed that none of the operations necessary to be performed during the normal rendition of service may cause off-frequency operation or result in any unauthorized radiation, an operator holding any class of commercial radio operator license except Aircraft Radiotelephone Operator Authorization or Temporary Limited Radiotelegraph Second Class Operator License shall be

on duty and in charge of the transmitter

except:

(1) Only a person holding a commercial radiotelegraph operator license of any class except Temporary Limited Radiotelegraph Second Class shall operate a station when transmitting radiotelegraphy by any type of Morse code: Pro-vided, however, That a person holding a commercial radiotelephone operator license of any class except Aircraft Radiotelephone Operator Authorization may operate such station when telegraphy is transmitted by automatic means for identification, testing, or actuating an automatic signalling device.

(2) An unlicensed person may operate mobile station when transmitting radiotelephony on frequencies above 25

(3) An unlicensed person may operate mobile station when transmitting radiotelephony on frequencies below 25 Mc/s when such mobile station is under the operational control of a land station of the same licensee.

(4) No person is required to be in attendance at a station when transmitting on frequencies above 50 Mc/s for telemetering purposes or when serving as a relay station for the purpose of retransmitting by self-actuating means signals from another station or stations.

(c) The provisions of this section authorizing unlicensed persons to operate certain stations shall be applicable only to stations located within the United States, its territories or possessions and which communicate exclusively with one or more stations located in the United States, its territories or possessions.

(d) The provisions of this section authorizing unlicensed persons to operate mobile stations shall not be construed to change or diminish in any respect the responsibility of station licensees to have and to maintain control over the stations licensed to them, or for the proper functioning and operation of those stations in accordance with the terms of the licenses of those stations.

## § 5.156 Evidence of operator license.

Whenever a licensed operator is required by § 5.155, the original license or verification card of such operator shall be immediately available at the place where the operator is on duty.

## § 5.157 Posting station licenses and transmitter identification cards or plates.

(a) The current authorization for each station at a fixed location shall be posted in a conspicuous place at the principal control point of the station, and a photocopy of such authorization shall be posted at all other control points listed on the authorization. In addition, an executed Transmitter Identification Card (FCC Form 452-C) or a plate of metal or other durable substance, legibly indicating the call sign and the licensee's name and address, shall be affixed, readily visible for inspection, to each transmitter operated at a fixed location when such transmitter is not in view of, or is not readily accessible to, the operator at the principal control

(b) The current authorization for each mobile station shall be retained as a permanent part of the station records. but need not be posted. In addition, an executed Transmitter Identification Card (FCC Form 452-C) or a plate of metal or other durable substance, legibly indicating the call sign and the licensee's name and address, shall be affixed, readily visible for inspection, to each mobile transmitter: Provided, That, if the transmitter is not in view of the operating position, or is not readily accessible for inspection, then such card or plate shall be affixed to the control equipment at the transmitter operating position or posted adjacent thereto.

## § 5.158 Authorized points of communi-

Stations in the experimental services may communicate only with other stations licensed in the experimental services: Provided, however, That upon a satisfactory showing that the proposed communications are essential to the conduct of the research project, authority may be granted to communicate with stations in other services and U.S. Government stations.

## § 5.159 Operation during an emergency.

(a) The licensee of any station in the Experimental Radio Services may, during a period of emergency in which the normal communication facilities are disrupted as a result of hurricane, flood, earthquake, or similar disaster, utilize such station for emergency communication service, subject to other provisions of this section, by communicating in a manner other than that specified in the station license.

(b) As soon as possible after the beginning of such emergency use, notice shall be sent to the Commission at Washington, D.C., and to the Engineer in Charge of the district in which the station is located, stating the nature of the emergency and the use to which the station

is being put.

(c) The emergency use of the station shall be discontinued as soon as substantially normal communication facilities are again available.

(d) The Commission at Washington, D.C., and the Engineer in Charge shall be notified immediately when such special use of the station is terminated.

- (e) In no event shall any station engage in emergency transmission on frequencies other than, or with power in excess of, that specified in the instrument of authorization or as otherwise expressly provided by the Commission, or by law.
- (f) The Commission may, at any time, order the discontinuance of any such emergency communication undertaken under this section.

## § 5.160 Inspection of stations.

All stations and records of stations in the Experimental Services shall be made available for inspection at any time while the station is in operation or shall be made available for inspection upon reasonable request of an authorized representative of the Commission.

§ 5.161 Inspection and maintenance of tower marking and associated control

The licensee of any radio station which has an antenna structure required to be painted or illuminated pursuant to the provisions of section 303 (g) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, and Part 17 of this chapter, shall operate and maintain the tower marking and associated control equipment in accordance with the following:

(a). The tower lights shall be observed at least once each 24 hours, either visually or by observing an automatic and properly maintained indicator designed to register any failure of such lights, to insure that all such lights are functioning properly as required; or, alternatively, there shall be provided and properly maintained an automatic alarm system designed to detect any failure of the tower lights and to provide indication of such failure to the licensee.

(b) Any observed or otherwise known failure of a code or rotating beacon light or top light not corrected within thirty minutes, regardless of the cause of such failure, shall be reported immediately by telephone or telegraph to the nearest Airways Communication Station or office of the Civil Aeronautics Administration. Further notification by telephone or telegraph shall be given immediately upon resumption of the required illumination.

(c) All automatic or mechanical control devices, indicators, and alarm systems associated with the tower lights shall be inspected at intervals not to exceed three months, to insure that such apparatus is functioning properly.

(d) All lighting shall be exhibited from sunset to sunrise unless otherwise specified in the instrument of station

authorization.

(e) A sufficient supply of spare lamps shall be maintained for immediate replacement purposes at all times.

(f) All towers shall be cleaned or repainted as often as is necessary to maintain good visibility.

## § 5.162 Notice of violation.

(a) Any licensee who appears to have violated any provision of the Communications Act or any provision of this chapter, shall be served with a written notice calling the facts to his attention and requesting a statement concerning the matter.

(b) Within 10 days from receipt of notice or such other period as may be specified, the licensee shall send a written answer, in duplicate, direct to the office of the Commission originating the official notice. If an answer cannot be sent nor an acknowledgment made within such 10-day period by reason of illness or other unavoidable circumstances, acknowledgment and answer shall be made at the earliest practicable date with a satisfactory explanation of the delay.

(c) The answer to each notice shall be complete in itself and shall not be abbreviated by reference to other communications or answers to other notices. If the notice relates to violations that may be due to the physical or electrical characteristics of transmitting ap-

paratus, the answer shall state fully what steps, if any, have been taken to prevent future violations, and, if any new ap paratus is to be installed, the date apparatus was ordered, the name of the manufacturer, and the promised date of delivery. If the installation of such apparatus requires a construction per mit, the file number of the applic shall be given, or if a file number has no been assigned by the Commission, such identification shall be given as will permit ready identification of the applica tion. If the notice of violation relates to lack of attention to or improper open tion of the transmitter, the name and license number of the operator in charge shall be given.

## § 5.163 Content of station records.

(a) The licensee of each station in the experimental services shall maintain adequate records of the station's open. tions, including:

(1) Dates and hours of operation.

(2) All measurements of the frequen cy(s), including the name of the person making the measurements, the eract frequency measured or the observed deviations from the assigned frequency(s) expressed in cycles, kilocycles or percent plus or minus, and a statement of any corrective action taken.

(3) Power.

(4) Types of emission.

(5) Chronological record of experimentation conducted.

(6) The name of the operator on duty (b) For all stations, when service or maintenance duties are performed whi may affect their proper operation the responsible operator shall sign and date an entry in the station record concerned giving:

(1) Pertinent details of all duties performed by him or under his supervision

(2) His name and address; and (3) The class, serial number and expiration date of his license: Provided however, That the information called for under subparagraph (2) of this pangraph and this subparagraph, so long a it remains unchanged, is not required to be repeated in the case of a person who is regularly employed as operator on a full-time basis at the stations.

(c) For stations whose antenna or antenna supporting structure is required to be illuminated, a record in accordance

with the following:

(1) The time the tower lights are turned on and off each day, if manually controlled. (2) The time the daily check of proper

operation of the tower lights was made (3) In the event of-any observed a otherwise known failure of a tower light:

(i) Nature of such failure. (ii) Date and time the failure was ob-

served or otherwise noted. (iii) Date, time and nature of the ad-

justments, repairs, or replacements made.

(iv) Identification of Flight Service Station (Federal Aviation Agency) notified of the failure of any code or rotating beacon light not corrected within thirty minutes, and the date and time such notice was given.

(v) Date and time notice was given to the Flight Service Station (Federal 181

uch

S to

era-

TSO

de.

y(1)

peri-

which , the

erned

s per-

nd ex-

vided, led for

para-

ong asired to

n who

r-on 1

or an-

ired to

rdance

ts are

nually

r light:

was ob-

the ad-

Service

7) noti-

otating

n thirty

given to

Federal

Aviation Agency) that the required illumination was resumed.

(4) Upon completion of the three-

month periodic inspection required by § 5.161:

(i) The date of the inspection and the condition of all tower lights and associated tower lighting control devices, indicators and alarm systems.

(ii) Any adjustments, replacements, or repairs made to insure compliance with the lighting requirements and the date such adjustments, replacements, or regairs were made.

## § 5.164 Form of station records.

(a) The records shall be kept in an orderly manner, in suitable form, and in such detail that the data required are readily available. Key letters or abbreviations may be used if proper meaning or explanation is set forth in the record.

(b) Each entry in the record shall be signed by a person having actual knowledge of the facts to be recorded.

(c) No record or portion thereof shall be erased, obliterated, or willfully debe erased, obliterated, or willfully destroyed within the required retention period. Any necessary correction may be made only by the persons originating the entry, who shall strike out the erroneous portion, initial the correction made, and indicate the date of cor-

(d) A copy of this part shall be maintained in the records of each fixed or land station licensed under this part.

## § 5.165 Retention of station records.

Records required to be kept by this part shall be retained by the licensee for a period of at least one year.

## § 5.166 Adherence to program of research.

(a) The program of experimenta-tion as stated by an applicant in its application for construction permit or license or in the station instrument of authorization, shall be substantially adhered to unless the licensee is authorized to do otherwise by the Commission.

(b) Where some phases of the experimental program are not covered by the general rules of the Commission or by the rules of this part, the Commission may specify supplemental or additional requirements or conditions in each case as deemed necessary in the public interest, convenience, or necessity.

## Subpart E-Experimental Service (Research)

## § 5.201 Eligibility for license.

Authorizations for stations in the Experimental Service (Research) will be issued only to persons qualified to conduct experimentations utilizing hertzian waves for scientific or technical radio research not related to an existing service or proposed service, or for communications in connection with research projects when existing communication facilities are inadequate.

## § 5.202 Scope of service.

Stations operating in the Experimental Service (Research) will be permitted to conduct the following types of opera-

No. 228—Pt. II—17

(a) Experimentations in scientific or technical radio research.

(b) Development of radio technique, equipment or engineering data not relating to an existing or proposed service, including field or factory testing or calibration of equipment.

(c) Experimentations under contractual agreement with the United States Government, or for export purposes.

(d) Communications essential to research projects.

(e) Technical demonstrations of equipment or techniques.

# § 5.203 Frequencies for Experimental Service (Research).

Stations operating in the Experimental Service (Research) may be authorized to use any government or non-government frequency designated in the table of frequency allocations set forth in Part 2 of this chapter as available for assignment to this service: Provided, That the need of the specific frequency(s) requested is fully justified by the appli-

## § 5.204 Experimental report.

(a) (1) Except in the case of those stations providing essential communications for research projects, a report on the results of the experimental program carried on under this subpart shall be filed with and made a part of each application for renewal of license.

(2) The licensee shall, upon request, forward experimental reports at such times during the term of the station authorization as the Commission may deem necessary to evaluate the progress of the

experimental program. (b) An applicant may request that the Commission withhold from the public certain reports and associated material, and the Commission will withhold the same unless the public interest requires otherwise.

(c) In the case of experimentations which are under contractual agreement with the United States, such reports shall include the information in paragraph (d) in so far as security regulations permit.

(d) The experimental report shall include comprehensive information on the following items:

(1) Detailed analysis of the results obtained.

(2) Report on the experimentation conducted.

(3) Total number of hours of operation on each frequency assigned. (4) Copies of publications covering

the experimental work. (5) A list of patents issued as a result

of the experimental work. (6) Any other pertinent information.

## Subpart F—Experimental Service (Developmental)

## § 5.251 Eligibility for license.

(a) Authorizations for stations in the Experimental Service (Developmental) will be issued only to persons qualified to conduct experimentations utilizing hertzian waves for the development of equipment for use in an existing service or for the development of equipment or technical operational data directly re-

lated to a use of radio not provided by existing rules.

(b) Applicants eligible for authorizations in an established service, and seeking to develop operational data or techniques directed toward the improvement or extension of that service, shall conduct such projects under the developmental rules of the established service.

## § 5.252 Scope of service.

Stations operating in the Experimental Service (Developmental) will be permitted to conduct the following types of operations:

(a) Development of radio equipment, operational or engineering data related to an existing or proposed radio service.

(b) Field strength surveys by persons not eligible for authorization in any other service or the demonstration of equipment by manufacturers to prospective purchasers for proposed stations in existing services. Transmission shall be limited to test messages, essential to the installation, extension or development of a radio communication facility and the procedure set forth in § 5.254 shall apply.

(c) Testing of equipment in connection with production or type approval of such equipment.

# § 5.253 Frequencies for Experimental Service (Developmental).

(a) Any frequency allocated in Part 2 of this chapter to a particular service may be assigned for the purposes set forth in § 5.252 provided the proposed operation is in accordance with the rules governing the service involved.

(b) Frequencies which have been allocated in Part 2 of this chapter to a shared Government and non-Government service for which rules governing non-Government stations have not been promulgated may be assigned for the purpose indicated in column 8 of the table of frequency allocations contained in § 2.106 of this chapter.

(c) Frequencies which have been allocated in Part 2 of this chapter to a non-Government service for which rules have not been promulgated may be assigned to the class of stations indicated in column 9 of the table of allocations for the purpose indicated in column 8 of that table.

(d) Except as provided in paragraph (f) of this section, no developmental authorization for experimentation related to an established service will be made which involves the assignment of frequencies not included in the rules governing such service or the use of allocated frequencies in a manner contrary to the rules governing that service until the Commission has made a determination that such frequency assignment or use is in the public interest. Each application requesting the use of frequencies not allocated to an established service for which a developmental program is planned or which is contrary to the rules governing that service must be accompanied by a petition requesting the amendment of the rules governing the service involved to provide for the proposed operation.

(e) Except as provided in paragraph
(f) of this section, frequencies will not be assigned for the development of a service for which no frequencies have been allocated until the Commission has made a preliminary determination that the public interest, convenience, or necessity would be served by the establishment of the service. Such applications must be accompanied by a petition requesting the allocation of frequencies for the proposed service and setting forth the reasons in support of the petition.

(f) Where circumstances require and permit, the Commission may defer action on any petition required by paragraphs (d) and (e) of this section and authorize a grant of limited duration for the sole purpose of developing data which the Commission finds to be necessary to make the determinations with respect to such petitions. Such grants shall in no way be construed as a finding by the Commission with respect to the matters set forth in the petitions or that the operation of any radio station thereunder will serve the public interest, convenience, or necessity beyond the express terms of the particular grant. The terms of such grant, including frequency, power, emission, etc., will be specified in the instrument of authoriza-

# § 5.254 Frequencies for field strength surveys or equipment demonstrations.

- (a) Specific frequencies will not normally be designated in a station license issued for the purpose of conducting field strength surveys or equipment demonstrations. Prior to the commencement of a survey, the licensee will request a specific frequency assignment and submit the following information:
  - (1) Time, date and duration of survey.

(2) Frequency to be used.

(3) Location of transmitter and geographical area to be covered.

(4) Purpose of survey.

(5) Method and equipment to be used.
(6) Names and addresses of persons for whom the survey is conducted.

(b) Upon receipt of authority from the Commission to conduct a particular survey, the licensee shall furnish the Engineer in Charge of the radio district in which the survey is to be conducted, sufficiently in advance to assure receipt before the commencement thereof, the following information: Time, date, duration, frequency, location of transmitter, area to be covered, and purpose of survey.

## § 5.255 Experimental report.

(a) A report on the results of the experimental program carried on under this subpart shall be filed with and made a part of each application for renewal of license: Provided, however, That the licensee shall, upon request, forward experimental reports at such time during the term of the station authorization as the Commission may deem necessary to evaluate the progress of the experimental program.

(b) An applicant may request that the Commission withhold from the public certain reports and associated material, and the Commission will withhold the same unless the public interest requires disclosures.

(c) The experimental report of stations operating in this service for the development of existing services shall include comprehensive information on the following items in the order designated:

(1) Detailed analysis of the results

obtained.

(2) Report on the experimental work conducted.

(3) The total number of hours of operation on each frequency.

(4) Copies of any published reports on the program of experimentation.

(5) Any other pertinent information that may be useful to the Commission in evaluating the merits of the proposed operations.

(d) In addition to the information included in paragraph (c) of this section, the experimental report of a station authorized for the development of a new service shall include comprehensive information on the following items:

(1) Probable public support and meth-

ods of its determination.

(2) Practicability of service operations.(3) Interference encountered.

(4) Pertinent information relative to merits of the proposed service.

(5) Propagation characteristics of frequencies used, particularly with respect to service objective.

(6) Frequencies believed to be more suitable and reasons therefor.

(7) Type of signals or communications employed in the experimental work.

## Subpart G—[Reserved]

## Subpart H—Student Authorizations

§ 5.401 Eligibility for license.

The Commission may issue an authorization under this subpart to students for the purpose of presenting experiments or technical demonstrations for school or school approved projects which require the use of radio for a limited period of time. Such authorizations may, in the discretion of the Commission, be granted to students of seventh grade or higher level.

## § 5.402 Filing of applications.

(a) Notwithstanding the requirements in Subpart B of this part, an application for a student authorization may be filed in letter form, in duplicate, with the original signed. The application shall contain the information set forth in paragraph (b) of this section.

(b) The application shall contain the

following information:

(1) Name and address of applicant.
(2) A statement that the applicant is a citizen of the United States.

(3) Applicant's school and grade.(4) A detailed description in narrative form of the project including the type

and purpose of operation.

(5) Place of operation—street address
name of building or other specific

name of building, or other specific location.

(6) Date(s) of operation including the exact hours, when known, as well as the

duration of each period of operation.

(7) Equipment to be used. If manufactured, list name of manufacturer and type number. For other equipment, de-

scribe in detail and furnish a circuit diagram.

(8) Frequency(ies) desired and range of frequencies which could be employed (9) The method by which the frequen-

cy of operation will be determined.
(10) Frequency tolerance.

(11) The means by which this toler. ance will be maintained.

(12) DC plate power input to final radio frequency stage. If not known indicate any known power rating of equipment and state whether this is power output of transmitter or radiated power, and whether average or peak.

(13) Type of emission including a de-

(13) Type of emission including a description of the modulation that will be applied, if modulated.

(14) Description of the antenna to be used, including height above ground.

(c) The application shall be accompanied by a signed statement from the principal of the school, or a member of its faculty, on appropriate letterhead stating that the project has the approval of the school and indicating the person under whose general supervision the project will be conducted.

## § 5.403 Waiver of construction permit.

Subject to the requirements of §§ 5.401 and 5.402, the provisions contained in section 319 (d) of the Communications Act are waived insofar as such provisions require the issuance of a construction permit prior to the issuance of the student authorization provided for in this subpart.

# § 5.404 Waiver of operator requirement.

Subject to the requirements of \$\\$ 5.401 and 5.402, the provisions contained in section 318 of the Communications Act are waived insofar as such provisions require that a station authorized under this subpart be operated by a person holding an operator's license: Provided, however, That the Commission, in its discretion, may require that operations authorized pursuant to this subpart be conducted by, or in the presence of, a licensed operator of the appropriate grade.

## § 5.405 Power limitation.

No authorization under this subpart will be issued unless the description of the project shows that the dc plate power input to the final radio frequency stage does not exceed 5 watts: Provided, however, That a greater power may be authorized if a satisfactory showing is made that such greater power is necessary and that appropriate measures will be taken to prevent interference.

## § 5.406 Frequencies.

(a) Frequencies in the following bands are available for assignment in authorizations issued under this subpart:

27.23-27.28 Mc/s. 460-461 Mc/s. 462.525-467.475 Mc/s. 2450-2500 Mc/s.

(b) In each case, the carrier frequency must be far enough inside the band so as to keep the sideband energy within the band limits specified.

## § 5.407 Measurements required.

it

r.

al

the

the

mit.

pro-

uire

pro

n, in

sub-

riate

bpart

on of

plate

ay be

ing is

s will

bands

thor-

r fre-

de the

energ

t:

The frequency of operation must be measured or checked prior to each time of operation.

§ 5.408 Waiver of technical and operating requirements.

Subject to the provisions of §§ 5.405, 5.406, and 5.407, the provisions in Subparts C and D of this part are waived insofar as such provisions require a station authorized under this subpart to observe the technical and operating requirements set forth therein.

## § 5.409 Non-interference condition.

Each authorization issued to a student under this subpart is subject to the condition that no harmful interference, as defined in § 5.4(h), is caused to any authorized station.

## § 5.410 Record of operation.

(a) The licensee holding an authorization issued under this subpart shall maintain a record of operation containing the following information:

(1) The date and time of each period

of operation.

(2) The frequency of operation as measured or checked at the beginning of each period of operation.

(3) A brief description of the experimentation being conducted.

(b) Each entry shall be signed by the person operating the equipment.

(c) These records shall be retained for one month after the termination of the authorization.

## § 5.411 Notification.

(a) The holder of an authorization issued under this subpart shall notify the Engineer in Charge of the district in which the station will be operated in advance of each scheduled operation.

(b) The notice to the Engineer in Charge shall be in writing and shall contain the following information:

(1) Place of operation.
(2) Date(s) of operation, including exact time if known.

(3) Frequency(ies) to be used. (4) Call letters of station.

## PART 13-COMMERCIAL RADIO **OPERATORS**

13.1	Licensed operators required.	
13.2	Classes of operator licenses.	
13.8	Dual holding of licenses.	
18.4	Term of licenses.	
13.5	Eligibility for new license.	
13.6	Operator license, posting of.	
13.7	Operators, place of duty.	
13.8	Provisional Radio Operator cate.	Cer

## APPLICATIONS

13.11	Procedure.
13.12	Special provisions, radiotelegraph first class.
13.18	Age limit, restricted radiotelephone operator permit.
13.14	Payment of fees.
13.15	Schedule of fees.
	ETAMINATIONS

13.21	Examination elements.
	Examination requirements.
13.23	Form of writing

## FEDERAL REGISTER

200.	
13.24	Passing mark.
13.25	New class, additional requirements.
13.26	Canceling and issuing new licenses.
13.27	Eligibility for reexamination.
13.28	Renewal service requirements, re-
	newal examinations, and excep-

13.41	Transmitting speed requirements
13.42	Transmitting test procedure.
13.43	Receiving speed requirements.
13.44	Receiving test procedure.
13.45	Computing words or code groups.

#### SCOPE OF AUTHORITY

19.61	Operating authority.
13.62	Special privileges.
13.63	Operator's responsibility.
13.64	Obedience to lawful orders.
13.65	Damage to apparatus.
13.66	Unnecessary, unidentified, or super fluous communications.
13.67	Obscenity, indecency, profanity,
13.68	False signals.
13.69	Interference.
13.70	Fraudulent licenses.
	MISCELLANEOUS

# 13.71 Issue of duplicate or replacement

	Heeliges.
13.72	Exhibiting signed copy of application.
	Verification card.
13.74	Posting requirements for operator.
13.75	Record of service and maintenance
	dution portormed

13.76 Limitation on aircraft pilots.

13.91	Endorsement of	service record.
13.92	Aviation service	endorsement.
13.93	Service acceptab	ility.

13.94 Statement in lieu of service endorse-

AUTHORITY: §§ 13.1 to 13.94 issued under secs. 4, 303, 48 Stat. 1066, 1082 as amended; 47 U.S.C. 154, 303.

## GENERAL.

## § 13.1 Licensed operators required.

Unless otherwise specified by the Commission, the actual operation of any radio station for which a station license is required shall be carried on only by a licensed radio operator of the required class (see § 13.61).

NOTE A: Whenever the term "license" is used generally to denote an authorization from the Commission, it includes "license," "permit" and "authorization".

NOTE B: Provision is made in Parts 5, 21, 81, 83, 87, 89, 91, 93, and 95 of this chapter for exercise of certain radia stations with

for operation of certain radio stations without licensed operators subject to limitations and conditions specified therein.

## § 13.2 Classes of operator licenses.

The classes of commercial radio operator licenses issued by the Commission are classified basically as radiotelegraph and radiotelephone licenses, and are further classified in accordance with international usage as follows:

(a) General radio operator group:

(1) General radiotelegraph certificates

(i) Radiotelegraph first-class operator license.

(ii) Radiotelegraph second-class operator license.

(2) General radiotelephone certifi-(classification by international cates usage):

(i) Radiotelephone first-class operator

(ii) Radiotelephone second-class operator license

(b) Restricted radio operator group:(1) Special radiotelegraph certificate (classification by international usage):

(i) Radiotelegraph third-class operator permit.

(2) Restricted radiotelephone certificate (classification by international usage):

(i) Radiotelephone third-class operator permit.

(c) Limited radio operator group: (1) Limited radiotelephone operator certificate:

(i) Restricted radiotelephone operator permit.

## § 13.3 Dual holding of licenses.

A person may not hold more than one radiotelegraph operator license or permit and one radiotelephone operator license or permit at the same time.

### § 13.4 Term of licenses.

(a) Except as provided in paragraphs (b) and (c) of this section, commercial operator licenses will normally be issued for a term of five years from the date of

(b) Restricted Radiotelephone Operator Permits issued to U.S. citizens or other U.S. nationals will normally be issued for the lifetime of the operator. The terms of all Restricted Radiotelephone Operator Permits issued prior to November 15, 1953, which were outstanding on that date were extended to encompass the lifetime of such operators.

(c) A commercial operator license, of any grade, granted to an alien aircraft pilot under a waiver of the U.S. nationality provisions of section 303(1) of the Communications Act, until such time as the question of a national security policy has been determined with respect to such persons will normally be issued for a period not in excess of one year from the date of issuance. An operator license issued to an alien shall be valid only if the operator continues to hold an Aircraft Pilot Certificate issued by the Civil Aeronautics Administration or the Federal Aviation Agency and is lawfully in the United States.

## § 13.5 Eligibility for new license.

(a) Normally, commercial licenses are issued only to citizens and other nationals of the United States. As an exception, in the case of an alien who holds an Aircraft Pilot Certificate issued by the Civil Aeronautics Administration or the Federal Aviation Agency and is lawfully in the United States, the Commission, if it finds that the public interest will be served thereby, may waive the requirement of U.S. nationality.

(b) Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Commission's rules, no person otherwise eligible shall be deemed to be eligible to be examined for or to receive a commercial radio operator license of any class, (1) whose commercial radio operator license is under suspension or is involved in a suspension proceeding, (2) who is involved in any pending litigation based on an alleged violation of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, or (3) who is afflicted with complete deafness or complete muteness

or complete inability for any other reason to transmit correctly and to receive correctly by telephone spoken messages in

English.

(c) No applicant who is eligible to apply for any commercial radio operator license shall, by reason of any physical handicap, other than as set forth in paragraph (b) of this section, be denied the privilege of applying and being permitted to attempt to prove his qualifications (by examination if examination is required) for such commercial radio operator license in accordance with established procedure; nor, subject to the following conditions, shall such applicant be de-nied the issuance of any commercial radio operator license for which he is found qualified:

(1) If the applicant is afflicted with uncorrected physical handicap which would clearly prevent the performance of all or any part of the duties of a radio operator, under the license for which application is made, at a station under emergency conditions involving the safety of life or property, he may be issued the license for which he is found qualified: Provided, That any license so received, if of the diploma-form (as distinguished from such document of the card-form), shall bear a restrictive en-

dorsement as follows:

This license is not valid for the performance of any operating duties, other than inservice and maintenance duties, stallation, at any station licensed by the Federal Com-munications Commission which is required, directly or indirectly, by any treaty, statu or rule or regulation pursuant to statute, to be provided for safety purposes.

Provided further, That in the case of a diploma-form license for which no examination in technical radio matters is required, the endorsement will be modified by deleting the reference therein to installation, service, and maintenance

duties.

(2) In any case where an applicant, who normally would receive or has received a commercial radio operator license bearing the endorsement prescribed by subparagraph (1) of this paragraph, indicates his desire to operate a station falling within the prohibitive terms of the endorsement, he may request in writing that such endorsement not be placed upon, or be removed from, his license, and may submit in support of his request any written comment or statement of himself or any interested

party.

(3) An applicant who shows that he has theretofore performed satisfactorily (by means of the service record appearing on the appropriate license document of the applicant or such other proof as may be appropriate under the circumstances of the particular case) the duties of a radio operator at a station required, directly or indirectly, by any treaty, statute, or rule or regulation pursuant to statute to be provided for safety purposes, during a period when he was afflicted by uncorrected physical handicaps of the same kind and to the same degree as the physical handicaps shown by his current application (this showing may be made by means of the applicant's written, sworn statement or such other documentary proof as may be appropriate under the circumstances of the particular case), shall not be deemed to be within the provisions of subparagraph (1) of this paragraph.

## § 13.6 Operator license, posting of.

The original license of each station operator shall be posted at the place where he is on duty, except as otherwise provided in this part or in the rules governing the class of station concerned.

## § 13.7 Operators, place of duty.

(a) Except as may be provided in any, for the license applied for. the rules governing a particular class of station, one or more licensed radio operators of the grade specified this part shall be on the place where the transmitting apparatus of each licensed radio station is located and in actual charge thereof whenever it is being operated: Provided, however, That, (1) subject to the provisions of paragraph (b) of this section, where remote control of the transmitting apparatus has been authorized to be used, the Commission may modify the foregoing requirements upon proper application and showing being made so that such operator or operators may be on duty at the control point in lieu of the place where the transmitting apparatus is located; (2) in the case of two or more stations, except amateur and broadcast, licensed in the name of the same person to use frequencies above 30 megacycles only, a licensed radio operator holding a valid radiotelegraph or radiotelephone first- or second-class license who has the station within his effective control may be on duty at any point within the communication range of such stations in lieu of the transmitter location or control point during the actual operation of the transmitting apparatus and shall supervise the emissions of all such stations so as to insure the proper operation in accordance with the station license.

(b) An operator may be on duty at a remote control point in lieu of the location of the transmitting apparatus in accordance with the provisions of paragraph (a) (1) of this section: Provided, That all of the following conditions are met: (1) The transmitter shall be so installed and protected that it is not accessible to other than duly authorized persons; (2) the emissions of the transmitter shall be continuously monitored at the control point by a licensed operator of the grade specified for the class of station involved; (3) provision shall be made so that the transmitter can quickly and without delay be placed in an inoperative condition by the operator at the control point in the event there is a deviation from the terms of the station license; (4) the radiation of the transmitter shall be suspended immediately when there is a deviation from the terms of the station license.

§ 13.8 Provisional Radio Operator Cer-

tificate.

In circumstances requiring immediate authority to operate a radio station pending submission of proof of eligibility or of qualifications or pending a determination by the Commission as to these matters, an applicant for a radio

operator license may request a Provisional Radio Operator Certificate. Any such request may be in letter form and shall be in addition to the formal application. If the Commission finds that the public interest will be served it may issue such certificate for a period not to exceed six months with such additional limitation as may be indicated In no case will the Commission issue a Provisional Radio Operator Certificate if the applicant has not fulfilled examination or service requirements, if

#### APPLICATIONS

#### § 13.11 Procedure.

(a) General. Applications shall be governed by applicable rules in force on the date when application is filed (see § 13.28). The application in the prescribed form and including all required subsidiary forms and documents, properly completed and signed, and accompanied by the prescribed fee (see § 13.15), shall be submitted in person or by mail to the field office at which the applicant desires his application to be considered and acted upon, which office will make the final arrangements for conducting any required examina-Whenever an examination is to tion. be taken at a designated examination point away from an office, the application shall be submitted in advance of the examination to the field office having jurisdiction over the area in which the examination is to be taken. Subject to other provisions of this paragraph, if the application is for renewal of license it may be filed at any time during the final year of the license term or during a 1 year period of grace after the date of expiration of the license sought to be renewed. During this 1 year period of grace an expired license is not valid. A renewed license issued upon the basis of an application filed-during the grace period will be dated currently and will not be back-dated to the date of expiration of the license being renewed. A renewal application shall be accompanied by the license sought to be renewed. If the prescribed service requirements for renewal without examination (see § 13.-28) are fulfilled, the renewed license may be issued by mail. If the service record on the reverse side of the license does not fully describe or cover the service desired by the applicant to be considered in connection with license renewal (as might occur in the case of service rendered at U.S. Government stations), the renewal application shall be supported by documentary evidence describing in detail the service performed and showing that the applicant actually performed such service in a satisfactory manner. A separate application must be submitted for each license involved, whether it requests renewal, new license, endorsement, duplicate, or replacement.

(b) Restricted radiotelephone operator permit. No oral or written examination is required for this permit. If the application is properly completed and signed, and if the applicant is found to be qualified, the permit may be issued forthwith by personal delivery to the

applicant or by mail.

(c) Short term license. A license, other than a Restricted Radiotelephone Operator Permit, issued for a term of less than five years (see § 13.4), may be extended for a period not exceeding the portion of the five-year term remaining, without further examination, provided proper application for extension is filed prior to expiration of the license.

## § 13.12 Special provisions, radiotelegraph first class.

An applicant for a radiotelegraph first-class operator license must be at least 21 years of age at the time the licensed is issued and shall have had an aggregate of one year of satisfactory service as an operator manipulating the trey of a manually operated public ship or coast station handling public correspondence by radiotelegraphy.

## § 13.13 Age limit, restricted radiotelephone operator permit.

An applicant for a restricted radiotelephone operator permit must be at least 14 years of age at the time the permit is issued.

## § 13.14 Payment of fees.

n-

07

nts

10-

to

ate

If

for

13.-

nse

rice

nsa

IV-

on-

of

hall

nc

ally

tory

nust

ved.

nse.

nt.

er G

na-

the

d to

1100

(a) Each application for which a fee is prescribed in § 13.15 must be accompanied by a remittance in the full amount of the fee. In no case will an application for which a fee is prescribed be accepted for filing or processed prior to payment of the full amount specified. Applications for which no remittance is received, or for which an insufficient amount is received, may be returned to the applicant.

(b) Fee payments accompanying applications submitted to the Commission should be in the form of a check or money order payable to the Federal Communications Commission. The Commission will not be responsible for cash sent through the mails. All fees collected will be paid into the United States Treasury as miscellaneous receipts in accordance with the provisions of Title V of the Independent Offices Appropriation Act of 1952 (5 U.S.C. 140).

(c) Receipts will be furnished upon request in the case of payments made in person, but no receipts will be issued for payments sent through the mails.

(d) All fees will be charged irrespective of the Commission's disposition of the application. Applications returned to applicants for additional information or corrections will not require an additional fee when resubmitted. Refunds will be made only in the case of payments in excess of the fee prescribed in this part.

## § 13.15 Schedule of fees.

(a) Except as provided in paragraphs (b) and (c) of this section, applications filed on or after January 1, 1964 under this part must be accompanied by the fees prescribed below:

85
4
3
2

replacement license__

(b) No fee need accompany an application for a verification card (FCC Form 758-F) or for a verified statement (FCC Form 759).

(c) Whenever an application requests both an operator license and an endorsement the required fee will be the fee prescribed for the license document involved.

#### EXAMINATIONS .

#### § 13.21 Examination elements.

Written examinations will comprise questions from one or more of the following examination elements:

1. Basic law. Provisions of laws, treaties and regulations with which every operator should be familiar.

2. Basic operating practice. Radio operating procedures and practices generally followed or required in communicating by means of radiotelephone stations.

3. Basic radiotelephone. Technical, legal and other matters applicable to the operation of radiotelephone stations other than broadcast.

4. Advanced radiotelephone. Advanced technical, legal and other matters particularly applicable to the operation of the various classes of broadcast stations.

5. Radiotelegraph operating practice. Radio operating procedures and practices generally followed or required in communicating by means of radiotelegraph stations primarily other than in the maritime mobile services of public correspondence.

Technical,

6. Advanced radiotelegraph. Technical, iegal and other matters applicable to the operation of all classes of radiotelegraph stations, including operating procedures and practices in the maritime mobile services of public correspondence, and associated matters such as radio navigational aids, message traffic routing and accounting, etc.

traffic routing and accounting, etc.

7. Aircraft radiotelegraph. Basic theory and practice in the operation of radio communication and radio navigational systems

in general use on aircraft.

8. Ship radar techniques. Specialized theory and tractice applicable to the proper installation, servicing and maintenance of ship radar equipment in general use for marine navigational purposes.

9. Basic broadcast. Basic regulatory matters applicable to the operation of standard, commercial FM, and noncommercial educational FM broadcast stations.

## § 13.22 Examination requirements.

Applicants for original licenses will be required to pass examinations as follows:

(a) Radiotelephone second-class operator license:

(1) Ability to transmit and receive spoken messages in English.

(2) Written examination elements: 1, 2, and 3.

(b) Radiotelephone first-class operator license:

(1) Ability to transmit and receive

spoken messages in English.
(2) Written examination elements: 1.

2, 3, and 4.

(c) Radiotelegraph second-class op-

erator license:

(1) Ability to transmit and receive spoken messages in English.

(2) Transmitting and receiving code test of twenty (20) words per minute

plain language and sixteen (16) code groups per minute.

(3) Written examination elements: 1,

2, 5, and 6.
(d) Radiotelegraph first-class opera-

tor license:
(1) Ability to transmit and receive spoken messages in English.

(2) Transmitting and receiving code test of twenty-five (25) words per minute plain language and twenty (20) code groups per minute.

(3) Written examination elements: 1, 2, 5, and 6.

(e) Radiotelephone third-class operator permit:

(1) Ability to transmit and receive spoken messages in English.

(2) Written examination elements: 1 and 2.

(f) Radiotelegraph third-class operator permit:

(1) Ability to transmit and receive spoken messages in English.

(2) Transmitting and receiving code test of twenty (20) words per minute plain language and sixteen (16) code groups per minute.

(3) Written examination elements: 1, 2, and 5.

(g) Restricted radiotelephone operator permit:

No oral or written examination is required for this permit. In lieu thereof, applicants will be required to certify in writing to a declaration which states that the applicant has need for the requested permit; can receive and transmit spoken messages in English; can keep at least a rough written log in English or in some other language in general use that can be readily translated into English; is familiar with the provisions of treaties, laws, and rules and regulations governing the authority granted under the requested permit; and understands that it is his responsibility to keep currently familiar with all such provisions.

## § 13.23 Form of writing.

Written examination shall be in English and shall be written by the applicant in longhand in ink, except that diagrams may be in pencil.

## § 13.24 Passing mark.

A passing mark of 75 percent of a possible 100 percent will be required on each element of a written examination.

## § 13.25 New class, additional requirements.

The holder of a license, who applies for another class of license, will be required to pass only the added examination requirements for the new class of license: Provided, That the holder of a radiotelegraph third-class operator permit who takes an examination for a radiotelegraph second-class operator license more than one year after the issuance date of the third-class permit will also be required to pass the code test prescribed therefor: Provided further, That no person holding a new, duplicate, or replacement restricted radiotelephone operator permit issued on the basis of a declaration, or a renewed restricted radiotelephone operator permit which renews a permit issued upon the basis of a declaration shall, by reason

of the declaration or the holding of such permit, be relieved in any respect of qualifying by examination when applying for any other class of license.

#### § 13.26 Canceling and issuing new licenses.

If the holder of a license qualifles for a higher class in the same group, the license held will be canceled upon the issuance of the new license. Similarly, if the holder of a restricted operator permit qualifies for a first- or second-class operator license of the corresponding type, the permit held will be canceled upon issuance of the new

## § 13.27 Eligibility for reexamination.

An applicant who fails an examination element will be ineligible for 2 months to take an examination for any class of license requiring that element. amination elements will be graded in the order listed (see § 13.21), and an applicant may, without further application, be issued the class of license for which he qualifies.

Note: A month after date is the same day of the following month, or if there is no such day, the last day of such month. This principle applies for other periods. For example, in the case of the 2-month period to which this note refers, an applicant examined December 1 may be reexamined February 1, and an applicant examined December 29, 30, or 31 may be reexamined the last day . February while one examined February 28 may be reexamined April 28.

## § 13.28 Renewal service requirements, renewal examinations, and excep-

A restricted radiotelephone operator permit normally is issued for the lifetime of the holder and need not be renewed. A temporary limited radio telegraph second-class operator license is not renewable. A license of any other class may be renewed without examination provided that the service record on reverse side of the license (see §§ 13.91 to 13.94) shows at least two years of satisfactory service in the aggregate during the license term and while actually employed as a radio operator under that license. If this two-year renewal service requirement is not fulfilled but the service record shows at least one year of satisfactory service in the aggregate during the last three years of the license term and while actually employed as a radio operator under that license, the license may be renewed upon the successful completion of a renewal examination, which may be taken at any time during the final year of the license term or during a one-year period of grace after the date of expiration of the license sought to be renewed. The renewal examination will consist of the highest numbered examination element normally required for a new license of the class sought to be renewed, plus the code test (if any) required for such a new license. If the renewal examination is not successfully completed before expiration of the aforementioned one-year period of grace, the license will not be renewed on any basis.

Note: By order dated and effective April 4, 1951, the Commission temporarily waived

the requirement of prior service as a radio operator or examination for renewal in the case of any applicant for renewal of his commercial radio operator license. This order is applicable to commercial radio operator licenses which expired after June 30. 1950 until further order of the Commission.

#### CODE TESTS

#### § 13.41 Transmitting speed requirements.

An applicant is required to transmit correctly in the International Morse code for 1 minute at the rate of speed prescribed in this part for the class of license desired.

## § 13.42 Transmitting test procedure.

Transmitting tests shall be performed by the use of the conventional Morse key except that a semi-automatic key, if furnished by the applicant, may be used in transmitting code tests of 25 words per

## § 13.43 Receiving speed requirements.

An applicant is required to receive the International Morse code by ear, and legibly transcribe, consecutive words or code groups for a period of 1 minute without error at the rate of speed specified in the rules for the class of license for which the application is made.

## § 13.44 Receiving test procedure.

Receiving code tests shall be written in longhand either in ink or pencil except that in the case of the 25 words per minute code test a typewriter may be used when furnished by the applicant.

## § 13.45 Computing words or code groups.

Each five characters shall be counted as one word or code group. Punctuation marks or figures count as two characters.

## SCOPE OF AUTHORITY

## § 13.61 Operating authority.

The various classes of commercial radio operator licenses issued by the Commission authorize the holders thereof to operate radio stations, except amateur, as follows (See also § 13.62 (c) for additional operating authority with respect to standard and FM broadcast stations):

(a) Radiotelegraph first-class operator license. Any station except:

(1) Stations transmitting television, or (2) Any of the various classes of broadcast stations other than remote pickup and ST broadcast stations, or

(3) On a cargo vessel (other than a vessel operated exclusively on the Great Lakes) required by treaty or statute to be equipped with a radiotelegraph installation, the holder of this class of license may not act as chief or sole operator until he has had at least 6 months' satisfactory service in the aggregate as a qualified radiotelegraph operator in a station on board a ship or ships of the United States.

(4) On an aircraft employing radiotelegraphy, the holder of this class of license may not operate the radiotelegraph station during the course of normal rendition of service unless he has satisfactorily completed a supplementary examination qualifying him for that duty, or unless he has served satis-

factorily as chief or sole radio operator on an aircraft employing radiotelegraphy prior to February 15, 1950. The supplementary examination shall consist of:

(i) Written examination element: 7. (5) At a ship radar station, the holder of this class of license may not super. vise or be responsible for the perform. ance of any adjustments or tests during or coincident with the installation, servicing or maintenance of the radar equip. ment while it is radiating energy unless he has satisfactorily completed a supplementary examination qualifying him for that duty and received a ship radar endorsement on his license certifying to that fact: Provided, That nothing in this subparagraph shall be construed to prevent persons holding licenses not endorsed from making replacements of fuses or of receiving-type tubes. The supplementary examination shall consist of:

(i) Written examination element: 8 (b) Radiotelegraph second-class oper. ator license. Any station except:

(1) Stations transmitting television, or (2) Any of the various classes of broadcast stations other than remote pickup and ST broadcast stations, or

(3) On a passenger vessel (a ship shall be considered a passenger ship if it carries or is licensed or certificated to carry more than 12 passengers; a cargo ship means any ship not a passenger ship) required by treaty or statute to maintain a continuous radio watch by operators or on a vessel having continuous hours of service for public correspondence, the holder of this class of license may not act as chief operator, or

(4) On a vessel (other than a ve operated exclusively on the Great Lakes) required by treaty or statute to be equipped with a radiotelegraph installation, the holder of this class of license may not act as chief or sole opera until he has had at least 6 months' satisfactory service in the aggregate as a qualified radiotelegraph operator in a station on board a ship or ships of the United States.

(5) On an aircraft employing radiotelegraphy, the holder of this class of license may not operate the radiotelegraph station during the course of normal rendition of service unless he is at least eighteen (18) years of age and has satisfactorily completed a supplementary examination qualifying him for that duty, or unless he has served satisfactorily as chief or sole radio operator on an aircraft employing radiotelegraphy prior to February 15, 1950. The supplementary examination shall consist of:

(i) Transmitting and receiving code test at twenty-five (25) words per minute plain language and twenty (20) code groups per minute.

(ii) Written examination element: 7.(6) At a ship radar station, the holder of this class of license may not supervise or be responsible for the performance of any adjustments or tests during or coincident with the installation, servicing or maintenance of the radar equipment while it is radiating energy unless he has satisfactorily completed a st plementary examination qualifying him for that duty and received a ship radar

endorsement on his license certifying to that fact: Provided, That nothing in this subparagraph shall be construed to prevent persons holding licenses not so endorsed from making replacements of fuses or of receiving-type tubes. The supplementary examination shall consist

(i) Written examination element: 8.

(c) [Reserved]

(d) Radiotelegraph third class operator permit. Any station except:

(1) Stations transmitting television,

(2) Any of the various classes of broadcast stations other than noncommercial educational FM broadcast stations using transmitters with power ratings of 10 watts or less, remote pickup broadcast stations and ST broadcast stations, or

(3) Class I-B coast stations (other than when transmitting manual radiotelegraphy for identification or for testing) at which the power in the antenna of the unmodulated carrier wave is au-

thorized to exceed 250 watts, or

(4) Class II-B or Class III-B coast stations (other than those in Alaska and other than when transmitting manual radiotelegraphy for identification or for testing) at which the power in the antenna of the unmodulated carrier wave is authorized to exceed 250 watts, or

(5) Ship stations or aircraft stations other than those at which the installation is used solely for telephony and at which the power in the antenna of the unmodulated carrier wave is not author-

ized to exceed 250 watts, or

(6) Ship stations and coast stations open to public correspondence by telegraphy, or

(7) Radiotelegraph stations on board a vessel required by treaty or statute to be equipped with a radio installation, or

(8) Aircraft stations while employing

radiotelegraphy:

lio-

ele-

or-

at

has

hat

fac-

מס ז

code

nute

code

ng of

serv-

nless

him

radar

Provided, That (1) such operator is prohibited from making any adjustments that may result in improper transmitter operation, and (2) the equipment is so designed that the stability of the frequencies of the transmitter is maintained by the transmitter itself within the limits of tolerance specified by the station license, and none of the operations necessary to be performed during the course of normal rendition of the service of the station may cause off-frequency operation or result in any unauthorized radiation, and (3) any needed adjustments of the transmitter that may affect the proper operation of the station are regularly made by or under the immediate supervision and responsibility of a person holding a first- or second-class commercial radio operator license, either radiotelephone or radiotelegraph as may be appropriate for the class of station involved (as determined by the scope of the authority of the respective licenses as set forth in paragraphs (a), (b), (e), and (f) of this section and § 13.62), who shall be responsible for the proper functioning of the station equipment, and (4) in the case of ship radiotelephone or aircraft radiotelephone stations when the power in the antenna of the unmodulated carrier wave is authorized

to exceed 100 watts, any needed adjustments of the transmitter that may affect the proper operation of the station are made only by or under the immediate supervision and responsibility of an operator holding a first- or second-class radiotelegraph license, who shall be responsible for the proper functioning of the station equipment.

(e) Radiotelephone first-class operator license. Any station except:

(1) Stations transmitting telegraphy

by any type of the Morse Code, or (2) Ship stations licensed to telephony and power in excess of 100 watts for communication with Class I-B coast stations.

- (3) At a ship radar station, the holder of this class of license may not supervise or be responsible for the performance of any adjustments or tests during or coincident with the installation, servicing or maintenance of the radar equipment while it is radiating energy unless he has satisfactorily completed a supplementary examination qualifying him for that duty and received a ship radar endorsement on his license certifying to that fact: Provided, That nothing in this subparagraph shall be construed to prevent persons holding licenses not so endorsed from making replacements of fuses or of receiving-type tubes. The supplementary examination shall consist of:
- (i) Written examination element: 8. (f) Radiotelephone second-class operator license. Any station except:

(1) Stations transmitting telegraphy by any type of the Morse Code, or

(2) Standard broadcast stations, or (3) International broadcast stations,

(4) FM broadcast stations, or ·

(5) Non-commercial educational FM broadcast stations with transmitter power rating in excess of 1 kilowatt, or

(6) Television broadcast stations licensed for commercial operation, or

(7) Ship stations licensed to use telephony and power in excess of 100 watts for communication with Class I-B coast stations.

- (8) At a ship radar station, the holder of this class of license may not supervise or be responsible for the per-formance of any adjustments or tests during or coincident with the installation, servicing or maintenance of the radar equipment while it is radiating energy unless he has satisfactorily completed a supplementary examination qualifying him for that duty and received a ship radar endorsement on his license certifying to that fact: Provided, That nothing in this subparagraph shall be construed to prevent persons holding licenses not so endorsed from making replacements of fuses or of receiving-type tubes. The supplementary examination shall consist of:
- (i) Written examination element: 8. (g) Radiotelephone third-class operator permit. Any station except:
- (1) Stations transmitting television,
- (2) Stations transmitting telegraphy by any type of the Morse code, or
- (3) Any of the various classes of broadcast stations other than noncommercial educational FM broadcast

stations using transmitters with power ratings of 10 watts or less, remote pickup broadcast stations and ST broadcast stations or

(4) Class I-B coast stations at which the power in the antenna of the unmodulated carrier wave is authorized to ex-

ceed 250 watts or

(5) Class II-B or Class III-B coast stations, other than those in Alaska at which the power in the antenna of the unmodulated carrier wave is authorized to exceed 250 watts, or

(6) Ship stations or aircraft stations other than those at which the installation is used solely for telephony and at which the power in the antenna of the unmodulated carrier wave is not authorized to exceed 250 watts:

Provided, That (1) such operator is prohibited from making any adjustments that may result in improper transmitter operation, and (2) the equipment is so designed that the stability of the frequencies of the transmitter is maintained by the transmitter itself within the limits of tolerance specified by the station license, and none of the operations necessary to be performed during the course of normal rendition of the service of the station may cause off-frequency operation or result in any unauthorized radiation, and (3) any needed adjustments of the transmitter that may affect the proper operation of the station are regularly made by or under the immediate supervision and responsibility of a person holding a first- or second-class commercial radio operator license, either radiotelephone or radiotelegraph as may be appropriate for the class of station involved (as determined by the scope of the authority of the respective licenses as set forth paragraphs (a), (b), (e), and (f) of this section and § 13.62), who shall be responsible for the proper functioning of the station equipment, and (4) in the case of ship radiotelephone or aircraft radiotelephone stations when the power in the antenna of the unmodulated carrier wave is authorized to . exceed 100 watts, any needed adjustments of the transmitter that may affect the proper operation of the station are made only by or under the immediate supervision and responsibility of an operator holding a first- or secondclass radiotelegraph license, who shall be responsible for the proper functioning of the station equipment.

(h) Restricted radiotelephone operator permit. Any station except:

(1) Stations transmitting television, or (2) Stations transmitting telegraphy by any type of the Morse Code, or

(3) Any of the various classes of broadcast stations other than remote pickup, broadcast STL, and FM intercity relay stations, or

(4) Ship stations licensed to use telephony for communication with Class I coast stations on frequencies between

4000 kc/s and 30 Mc/s, or

(5) Radio stations provided on board vessels for safety purposes pursuant to statute or treaty, or

(6) Coast stations, other than those in Alaska, while employing a frequency below 30 Mc/s, or

(7) Coast stations at which the power in the antenna of the unmodulated carrier wave is authorized to exceed 250 watts;

(8) At a ship radar station the holder of this class of license may not supervise or be responsible for the performance of any adjustments or tests during or coincident with the installation, servicing or maintenance of the radar equipment while it is radiating energy: Provided, That nothing in this subparagraph shall be construed to prevent any person holding such a license from making replacements of fuses or of receiving type

Provided, That, with respect to any station which the holder of this class of license may operate, such operator is prohibited from making any adjust-ments that may result in improper transmitter operation, and the equipment is so designed that the stability of the frequencies of the transmitter is maintained by the transmitter itself within the limits of tolerance specified by the station license, and none of the operations necessary to be performed during the course of normal rendition of the service of the station may cause offfrequncy operation or result in any unauthorized radiation, and any needed adjustments of the transmitter that may affect the proper operation of the station are regularly made by or under the immediate supervision and responsibility of a person holding a first- or second-class commercial radio operator license, either radiotelephone or radiotelegraph, who shall be responsible for the proper functioning of the station equipment.

## § 13.62 Special privileges.

In addition to the operating authority granted under § 13.61, the following special privileges are granted the holders of commercial radio operator licenses:

(a) [Reserved]

(b) The holder of any class of radiotelephone operator license, whose license authorizes him to operate a station while transmitting telephony, may operate the same station when transmitting on the same frequencies, any type of telegraphy under the following conditions:

(1) When transmitting telegraphy by automatic means for identification, for testing, or for actuating an automatic

selective signaling device, or

(2) When properly serving as a relay station and for that purpose retransmitting by automatic means, solely on frequencies above 50 megacycles, the signals of a radiotelegraph station, or

(3) When transmitting telegraphy as an incidental part of a program intended to be received by the general public, either directly or through the intermediary of a relay station or stations.

(c) The holder of a commercial radio operator license of any class may operate broadcast stations under the follow-

ing conditions:

(1) A standard broadcast station with authorized operating power of 10 kw or less and employing a nondirectional antenna, an FM broadcast station with authorized transmitter output power of 10 kw or less, or a noncommercial educa-

tional FM broadcast station with authorized transmitter output power of more than 1 kw but not in excess of 10 kw: Provided, That adjustments of transmitting equipment by such operators, except when under the immediate supervision of a radiotelephone first-class operator, and except as pro-vided in paragraph (d) of this section, shall be limited to the following:

Those necessary to commence or terminate transmitter emissions as a

routine matter.

(ii) Those external adjustments that may be required as a result of variations of primary power supply.

(iii) Those external adjustments which may be necessary to insure modulation

within the limits required.

(iv) Those adjustments necessary to effect any changes in operating power which may be required by the station's instrument of authorization.

(2) A noncommercial educational FM broadcast station with authorized transmitter power output of more than 10 watts but not in excess of 1 kw: Provided. That adjustments of transmitting equipment by such operators, except under the immediate supervision of a radiotelephone first- or second-class operator, shall be limited to those adjustments set forth in subparagraph (1) (i), (ii), and

(iii) of this paragraph.

(3) A noncommercial educational FM broadcast station with authorized transmitter power output of 10 watts or less: Provided, That adjustments of transmitting equipment by such operators, except under the immediate supervision of a radiotelephone first- or second-class operator or a radiotelegraph first- or second-class operator, shall be limited to those adjustments set forth in subparagraph (1), (i), (ii), and (iii) of this paragraph.

(4) Should the broadcast transmitting apparatus be observed to be operating in a manner inconsistent with the station's instrument of authorization and none of the adjustments specifically described under subparagraph (1) (2) or (3) of this paragraph are effective in bringing it into proper operation, an operator holding a lesser grade license than that which authorizes unlimited adjustment, with respect to the class of broadcast station involved, and not acting under the supervision of a person holding the higher grade license permitting such unlimited adjustment, shall terminate the station's emissions.

(5) Except in the case of noncommercial educational FM broadcast stations with authorized transmitter output power of 10 watts or less, the special operating authority granted in this section with respect to broadcast stations is subject to the condition that there shall be in regular full-time employment at the station one or more operators of a class authorized to make or supervise all adjustments, whose primary duty shall be to effect and insure the proper functioning of the transmitting equipment. In the case of a noncommercial educational FM broadcast station with authorized transmitter output power of 10 watts or less such operator(s) shall nevertheless be available on call to make or supervise any needed adjustments.

(d) When an emergency action condition is declared, a person holding any class of radio operator license or per who is authorized thereunder to perform limited operation of a standard broadcast station may make any adjustment necessary to effect operation in the emergency broadcast system in accordance with the station's National Defense Emergency Authorization: Provided That the station's responsible first-class radiotelephone operator(s) shall have previously instructed such person in the adjustments to the transmitter which are necessary to accomplish operation in the Emergency Broadcast System.

## § 13.63 Operator's responsibility.

The licensed operator responsible for the maintenance of a transmitter may permit other persons to adjust a transmitter in his presence for the purpose of carrying out tests or making adjustments requiring specialized knowledge or skill provided that he shall not be relieved thereby from responsibility for the proper operation of the equipment.

## § 13.64 Obedience to lawful orders.

All licensed radio operators shall obey and carry out the lawful orders of the master or person lawfully in charge of the ship or aircraft on which they are employed.

## § 13.65 Damage to apparatus.

No licensed radio operator shall will. fully damage, or cause or permit to be damaged, any radio apparatus or instal. lation in any licensed radio station.

## § 13.66 Unnecessary, unidentified, or superfluous communications

No licensed radio operator shall transmit unnecessary, unidentified, or superfluous radio communications or signals

## § 13.67 Obscenity, indecency, profanity.

No licensed radio operator or other person shall transmit communications containing obscene, indecent, or profane words, language, or meaning.

## § 13.68 False signals.

No licensed radio operator shall transmit false or deceptive signals or communications by radio, or any call letter or signal which has not been assigned by proper authority to the radio station he is operating.

## § 13.69 Interference.

No licensed radio operator shall willfully or maliciously interfere with or cause interference to any radio communication or signal.

## § 13.70 Fraudulent licenses.

No licensed radio operator or other person shall alter, duplicate, or fraudulently obtain, or assist another to alter, duplicate, or fraudulently obtain an operator license. Nor shall any person use a license issued to another or a license which he knows to have b altered, duplicated, or fraudulently obtained.

## MISCELLANEOUS

§ 13.71 Issue of duplicate or replace ment licenses.

(a) An operator whose license, permit or authorization has been lost, mutilated or destroyed shall immediately notify the Commission. A properly executed application for duplicate should be submitted to the office of issue, embodying s statement of the circumstances involved in the loss, mutilation or destruction of the license or permit for which a duplicate is desired. If the license or permit has been lost, the applicant must state that reasonable search has been made for it, and further, that in the event it be found either the original or the duplicate will be returned for cancellation. The applicant should also submit documentary evidence of the service that has been obtained under the original license or permit, or a statement under oath or affirmation embodying that information.

ch

O

bey

of

are

vill-

ans-

Der-

nals

mity.

tions ofane

rans-

nmu-

ed by

on he

will-

th or

mmu-

in an

person

r a li-

ulenth

replace.

utilated

(b) The holder of any license, permit or authorization whose name is legally changed may make application for re-placement document to indicate the new legal name, by submitting a properly executed application to the office of issue, accompanied by the license, permit or authorization affected and by documentary evidence of the legality of the name change.

§ 13.72 Exhibiting signed copy of application.

when a duplicate or replacement operator license or permit has been requested, or request has been made for renewal upon service or for an endorsement or a verification card, the operator shall exhibit in lieu of the original documeht a signed copy of the application which has been submitted by him.

## § 13.73 Verification card.

The holder of an operator license or permit of the diploma form (as distinguished from such document of the card form) may, by filing a properly executed application accompanied by his license or permit, obtain a verification card (Form 758-F). This card may be carried on the person of the operator in lieu of the original license or permit when operating any station at which posting of an operator license is not required: Provided, That the license is readily accessible within a reasonable time for inspection upon demand by an authorized Government representative.

## § 13.74 Posting requirements for operator.

(a) Performing duties other than, or in addition to, service or mante-nance, at two or more stations. The holder of any class of radio operator license or permit of the diploma form (as distinguished from the card form) who performs any radio operating duties, as contrasted with but not necessarily exclusive of service or maintenance duties, at two or more stations at which posting of his license or permit is required shall post at one such station his operator license or permit and shall post at all other such stations a duly issued verified statement (Form 759).

(b) Performing service or maintenance duties at one or more stations. The holder of a radiotelephone or radiotelegraph first- or second-class radio operator license who performs, or supervises, and is responsible for service or maintenance work on any transmitter of any

station for which a station license is required, shall post his license at the transmitter involved whenever the transmitter is in actual operation while service or maintenance work is being performed: Provided, That in lieu of posting his license, he may have on his person either his license or a verification card (Form 758-F): And provided further, That if he performs operating duties in addition to service or maintenance duties he shall, in lieu of complying with the foregoing provisions of this paragraph, comply with the posting requirements applicable to persons performing such' operating duties, as set forth in paragraph (a) of this section, and in the rules and regulations applicable to each service.

(c) One or more verified statements (Form 759), as necessary, will be issued to the holder of a restricted radio-telephone operator permit (card form license) who because of an operator license posting requirement at one station would not otherwise be able to comply with a license posting requirement or to carry his permit on his person when so required at another station or sta-

§ 13.75 Record of service and maintenance duties performed.

In every case where a station log or service and maintenance records are required to be kept, and where service or maintenance duties are performed which may affect the proper operation of a station, the respon-sible operator shall sign and date an entry in the log of the station concerned, or in the station maintenance records if no log is required, giving:

(a) Pertinent details of all service and maintenance work performed by him or

under his supervision; (b) His name and address; and

(c) The class, serial number and expiration date of his license: Provided. That the responsible operator shall not be subject to requirements of paragraphs (b) and (c) of this section in relation to a station, or stations of one licensee at a single location, at which he is regularly employed as an operator on a full time basis and at which his license is properly posted.

## § 13.76 Limitation on aircraft pilots.

Notwithstanding any other provisions. 15.31 Operating requirements. of this part, a license issued to an alien aircraft pilot pursuant to section 303(1) of the Communications Act shall be valid only for such operation of radio stations on aircraft as is complementary to his functions and duties as a pilot.

## SERVICE

## § 13.91 Endorsement of service record.

A station licensee, or his duly authorized agent, or the master of a vessel acting as the agent of a licensee, shall endorse the service record appearing on said operator license, showing the call letters and types of emission of the station operated, the nature and period of employment, and quality of performance of duty.

## § 13.92 Aviation service endorsement.

If the operator has operated more than three stations in the aviation service, the

service may be shown by giving the name of the aviation chain or company in lieu of listing the call letters of the several stations.

## § 13.93 Service acceptability.

Credit will be allowed only for satisfactory service obtained under conditions that required the employment of licensed operators, or when obtained at United States Government stations.

#### § 13.94 Statement in lieu of service endorsement.

The holder of a first- or second-class radiotelegraph operator license desiring an endorsement to be placed thereon attesting to an aggregate of at least 6 months' satisfactory service as a qualifled operator on a vessel of the United States may, in the event documentary evidence cannot be produced, submit to any office of the Commission a statement under oath accompanied by the license to be endorsed or the application, embodying the following:

(a) Names of ships at which em-

ployed:

(b) Call letters of stations; (c) Types of emission used;

(d) Type of service performed as follows:

(1) Manual radiotelegraph operation only; and
(2) Transmitter control only; or

(3) Combination of (1) and (2) running concurrently;

(e) Whether service was satisfactory or unsatisfactory;

(f) Period of employment;

(g) Name of master, employer, licensee, or his duly authorized agent.

## PART 15—RADIO FREQUENCY **DEVICES**

## Subpart A-General

Sec. 15.1

Basis of this part. Scope of this part. General condition of operation. 15.3

15.4 General definitions.

Equipment available for inspection.

Information required by the Com-15.5

mission. General requirement for restricted 15.7 radiation devices.

## Subpart B—Incidental Radiation Devices

## Subpart C-Radio Receivers .

15.61 Scope of this subpart. 15.63

Radiation interference limits. 15.65 All-channel television broadcast re-

ception.

15.66 Exemption from all-channel require-

ments. Certification of receivers. 15.69

Information to be filed with Com-15.70 mission. 15.71 Identification of certificated re-

ceivers. 15.72 Date when certification is required.

15.75 Measurement procedure.

Operation of radio receivers aboard a 15.81 ship.

Interference from a radio receiver.

#### Subpart D—Community Antenna Television Systems

15.161 Radiation from a community antenna television system.
 15.162 Demonstration of compliance.

Interference from a community antenna television system.

No. 228-Pt. II-18

15.164	Responsibility	receiver	generated
	interference.	 	

15.165 Measurement of field strength.

## Subpart E-Low Power Communication Devices

Frequencies of operation. Radiation limitation below 1600 15.202 kc/s.

Alternative requirement for opera 15.203 tion on frequencies between 160 and 190 kc/s.

15.204 Alternative requirement for opera tion on frequencies between 510 and 1600 kc/s.

Operation within the frequency 15.205 band 26.97-27.27 Mc/s.

15 211 Operation above 70 Mc/s. Telemetering devices and wireless 15.212 microphones in the band 88-108 Mc/s

Custom built telemetering devices. 15.213 Class B emission prohibited.

15.222 Interference from low power communication devices.

15.227 Certification requirements. 15.228

Location of certificate. 15.229 Date when certification is required.

15.235

Type approval.

Identification of type approved de-15.236 vices.

15.237 Changes in type approved equip-

Withdrawal of certificate of type ap-15.238 proval.

AUTHORITY: §§ 15.1 to 15.238 issued under secs. 4, 303, 48 Stat. 1066, 1082, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 154, 303. Interpret or apply sec. 301, 48 Stat. 1081; 47 U.S.C. 301. Additional authority is cited in parentheses following sections affected.

## Subpart A-General

## § 15.1 Basis of this part.

(a) Section 301 of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, provides for the control by the Federal Government over all the channels of interstate and foreign radio communication and further provides, in part, that no person shall use or operate apparatus for the transmission of energy. communications or signals by radio when the effects of such operation extend beyond state lines or cause interference with the transmission or reception of energy, communications, or signals, of any interstate or foreign character by radio, except under and in accordance with the Communications Act and a license granted under the provisions of that act. Restricted and incidental radiation devices emit radio frequency energy on frequencies within the radio spectrum and constitute a source of harmful interference to authorized radio communication services operating upon the channels of interstate and foreign communication unless precautions are taken which will prevent the creation of any substantial amount of such interfer-

(b) Sections 303(s) and 330 of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, provide that all television broadcast receivers shipped in interstate commerce. or imported from any foreign country, for sale or resale to the public, shall comply with the provisions of this chapter for capability of adequately receiving all television broadcast channels.

## § 15.2 Scope of this part.

(a) This part contains rules that

the operation of incidental and restricted radiation devices is considered to fall outside the purview of section 301 of the Communications Act which specifies when a station license is required as a condition for lawful operation

(b) No incidental or restricted radiation device which fails to conform to the provisions of this part, or which causes harmful interference, may be operated without a station license. Unless such without a station license. devices may be operated in accordance with the provisions of some other part of this chapter (see particularly Part 95, Citizens Radio Service), persons wishing to operate such devices in a manner inconsistent with this part will be required to first secure an amendment of the Commission's rules to establish a licensed service providing for such operation and setting forth the technical and other limitations thereof; Provided, That in appropriate circumstances, when such a petition for rule making has been filed. the Commission may consider, prior to final action thereon, applications for Special Temporary Authorizations to operate stations on a developmental basis where it can be shown that such temporary operation would be in aid of a final determination as to whether the proposed rule should be adopted, and that such temporary operation would otherwise be in the public interest; and Provided further, That the Commission will, in exceptional situations, consider individual applications for licenses to operate incidental or restricted radiation devices, not conforming to the provisions of this part, where it can be shown that the proposed operation would be in the public interest, that it is for a unique type of station or for a type of operation which is incapable of establishment as a regular service, and that the proposed operation cannot feasibly be conducted under this part.

(c) This part also contains requirements, technical specifications, and certification procedure for the all-channel reception capability of television broadcast receivers.

## § 15.3 General condition of operation.

Persons operating restricted or incidental radiation devices shall not be deemed to have any vested or recognizable right to the continued use of any given frequency, by virtue of prior registration or certification of equipment. Operation of these devices is subject to the conditions that no harmful interference is caused and that interference must be accepted that may be caused by other incidental or restricted radiation devices, industrial, scientific or medical equipment, or from any authorized radio service.

## § 15.4 General definitions.

(a) Radio frequency energy. Electromagnetic energy at any frequency in the radio spectrum between 10 kc/s and 3,000,000 Mc/s.

(b) Harmful interference. Any emission, radiation or induction which endangers the functioning of a radionavigation service or of other safety services or seriously degrades, obstructs or reset forth the conditions under which peatedly interrupts a radiocommunica-

tion service operating in accordance with this chapter.

(c) Incidental radiation device. device that radiates radio frequency energy during the course of its open although the device is not intentional designed to generate radio frequence energy.

(d) Restricted radiation device device in which the generation of radio frequency energy is intentionally in porated into the design and in which the radio frequency energy is condu along wires or is radiated, exclusive of transmitters which require licensing under other parts of this chapter and exclusive of devices in which the radio frequency energy is used to pro physical, chemical or biological effect materials and which are regulated under the provisions of Part 18 of this chapter

(e) Community antenna tele A restricted radiation derive system. designed and used for the purpose of distributing television signals by me of conducted or guided radio frequ currents to a multiplicity of reoutside the confines of a single build

NOTE: The television signals that are di tributed are modulated radio frequency signals and may be:

(a) Broadcast signals that have been to ceived and amplified,

(b) Broadcast signals that have been n ceived and converted to another fre (c) Any other modulated radio frequ signals fed into the system.

(f) Low power communication de A low power communication device is a restricted radiation device, exchasive of those employing conducted or guided radio frequency techniques, use for the transmission of signs, signals (including control signals), writing, in. ages and sounds or intelligence of any nature by radiation of electromagnetic energy.

Examples: Wireless microphone, ph graph oscillator, radio controlled garage dox opener and radio controlled models

(g) Television broadcast receiver. Apparatus designed to receive televi pictures broadcast simultaneously with sound.

(h) Noise figure of a television bro cast receiver. The ratio of (1) the total noise power delivered by the recei into its output termination when the noise temperature of its input termination is standard (290° K) at all frequencies, to (2) the portion thereof engendered by the input termination.

NOTE: For a television broadcast rec portion (2) includes only that noise from the input termination which appears in the output via the principal frequency transformation and does not include spurious contributions such as those from im frequency transformation.

(i) Peak picture sensitivity for television broadcast receiver. The lower input signal which results in standard picture test output when the receiver's tuned for maximum picture output.

Note: Standard picture test output in symmetrical sine-wave modulation shall be 20 volts peak-to-peak between the control elements of the picture tube.

(Secs. 1, 2, 76 Stat. 150, 151; 47 USC. 303(s), 330)

# § 15.5 Equipment available for inspec-

Any equipment or device subject to the provisions of this part together with any icense, certificate, notice of registration or any technical data required to be kept on file by the operator of the device shall be made available for inspection by Commission representatives upon reasonable

## § 15.6 Information required by the Commission.

1 the

icted re of using

radio duce ets in mder

levice se of nears

en re-

ted or

s, used signals ag, im-of any agnetic

7. Ap-evision

y with

broat-ne total receiver

en the

rmina-

all fre-eof en-

receiver, ise from

y trans-spurious image-

or tele-

lowest

ceiver is

7 USC.

ut.

1.

The owner or operator of any device subject to this part shall promptly furnish to the Commission or its representative such information as may be requested concerning the operation of the device, including a copy of any measure-ments made for the purpose of certification.

# § 15.7 General requirement for re-stricted radiation devices.

Unless regulated under some other subpart of this part, any apparatus which generates a radio frequency electromagnetic field functionally utilizing a small part of such field in the operation of associated apparatus not physically connected thereto and at a distance not greater than  $\frac{157,000}{F(kc/s)}$  feet (equivalent to  $\frac{\lambda}{2\pi}$ ) need

not be licensed provided:

(a) That such apparatus shall be operated with the minimum power pos-sible to accomplish the desired purpose.

(b) That the best engineering principles shall be utilized in the generation of radio frequency currents so as to guard against interference to established radio services, particularly on the funda-mental and harmonic frequencies.

(c) That in any event the total electromagnetic field produced at any point a distance of  $\frac{157,000}{F(kc/s)}$  feet (equivalent to

27 from the apparatus shall not exceed

15 microvolts per meter.

(d) That the apparatus shall conform to such engineering standards as may from time to time be promulgated by the Commission.

(e) That in the event harmful inter-ference is caused, the operator of the apparatus shall promptly take steps to eliminate the harmful interference.

Note: Radio receivers, community antenna television systems, and low power communication devices are regulated elsewhere in Part 15 and are not regulated by this

## Subpart B—Incidental Radiation Devices -

## § 15.31 Operating requirements.

An incidental radiation device shall be operated so that the radio frequency energy that is radiated does not cause harmful interference. In the event that harmful interference is caused, the operator of the device shall promptly take steps to eliminate the harmful interference.

## Subpart C-Radio Receivers

#### § 15.61 Scope of this subpart.

Radio receivers come within the scope of this subpart insofar as they are restricted radiation devices and generate and radiate radio frequency energy or are designed to receive television pictures broadcast simultaneously with sound. Typically this subpart limits oscillator radiation from superheterodyne receivers. In the case of television broadcast receivers, this subpart also limits the radiation of radio frequency energy which is generated by the sweep circuits, and requires that such receivers be capable of adequately receiving all television broadcast channels.

(Secs. 1, 2, 76 Stat. 150, 151; 47 U.S.C. 303(s),

## § 15.63 Radiation interference limits.

(a) The radiation from all radio receivers that operate (tune) in the range 30 to 890 Mc/s, including frequency modulation broadcast receivers and television broadcast receivers, manufactured after the effective date specified in § 15.72 shall not exceed the following field strength limits at a distance of 100 feet or more from the receiver:

Frequency of radiation (Mc/s)	Field strength (uv/m)  See paragraph (b). 32. 50. 50-150 (linear interpolation).	
0.45 up to and including 25. Over 25 up to and including 70 Over 70 up to and including 130		
174-260	150. 150-500 (linear in-	
470-1000	terpolation).	

(b) Pending the development of suitable measurement techniques for measuring the actual radiation in the band 0.45 to 25 Mc/s, the interference capabilities of a receiver in this band will be determined by the measurement of radio frequency voltage between each power line and ground at the power terminals of the receiver. This requirement applies only to radio receivers intended to be connected to power lines of public utility systems. For television broad-cast receivers the voltage so measured shall not exceed 100 uv at any frequency between 450 kc/s and 25 Mc/s inclusive For all other receivers the voltage shall not exceed 100 uv at any frequency be-tween 450 kc/s and 9 Mc/s inclusive, 1000 uv for frequencies between 10 Mc/s and 25 Mc/s and linear increase from 100 uv to 1000 uv for frequencies between 9 Mc/s and 10 Mc/s.

## § 15.65 All-channel television broadcast reception.

(a) Except as provided in § 15.66, all television broadcast receivers manufactured after April 30, 1964, and shipped in interstate commerce or imported from any foreign country into the United States, for sale or resale to the public. shall be capable of adequately receiving all channels allocated by the Commission to the television broadcast service. A

television broadcast receiver shall be considered to be capable of adequately receiving all channels if it meets the specifications in this section for noise figure and peak picture sensitivity.

(b) The noise figure of any television broadcast receiver subject to paragraph (a) of this section, for any television channel between 14 and 83 inclusive, shall not be larger than 18 db.

(c) The peak picture sensitivity of any television broadcast receiver subject to paragraph (a) of this section, averaged for all channels between 14 and 83 inclusive, shall not be more than 8 db larger than the peak picture sensitivity of that receiver averaged for all television channels between 2 and 13 inclusive. (Interpret or apply secs. 1, 2, 76 Stat. 150, 151; 47 U.S.C. 303(s), 330)

## § 15.66 Exemption from all-channel requirement.

Subject to the following conditions, television broadcast receivers manufactured on or before April 30, 1966, which are not capable of receiving all channels allocated by the Commission to television broadcasting may be shipped in interstate commerce or imported into the United States:

(a) The television receiver is in transport to a specific educational institution, for use exclusively in that institution, and in connection with an existing or planned in-school educational television

instruction program; and
(b) The television receiver is permanently identified (through stenciling, etching, raised lettering or other similarly appropriate means), and the shipping carton is identified, as follows:

FOR IN-SCHOOL USE ONLY

(Interpret or apply secs. 1, 2, 76 Stat. 150, 151; 47 U.S.C. 303(s), 330)

## § 15.69 Certification of receivers.

(a) (1) No receiver manufactured after the effective dates of this subpart (see § 15.72) that operates in the range 30 to 890 Mc/s, including frequency modulation broadcast receivers and television broadcast receivers, shall be operated without a station license unless it has been certificated to demonstrate com-pliance with the radiation interference limits set forth in § 15.63.

(2) Except as provided in § 15.66, no television broadcast receiver manufactured after April 30, 1964, shall be shipped in interstate commerce or imported from any foreign country into the United States, for sale or resale to the public, unless it has been certificated to comply with the noise figure and peak picture sensitivity requirements set forth in § 15.65. (This provision does not apply to carriers which transport television broadcast receivers without trading in them.)

(b) The owner or operator need not certificate his own receiver as meeting the radiation interference limits of § 15.63 if it has been certificated by the manufacturer or the distributor.

(c) Certification made by the manufacturer or the distributor shall be based

on tests made on receivers actually produced for sale. Tests shall be performed on a sufficient number of production units to assure that all production units comply with the requirements of this subpart.

(d) The certificate may be executed by an engineer skilled in making and interpreting such measurements as are

required.

(e) The certificate shall contain the following information:

(1) Name of the manufacturer or distributor of the receiver.

(2) Model number.

(3) Brief description of receiver, including tuning range, type of circuit, and purpose for which used (as broadcast, aircraft, etc.).

(4) Brief statement of the measure-

ment procedure used.

Note: If a standard procedure is used, it is sufficient to identify the standard. Other measurement procedures must be described in detail.

- (5) Date the measurements were made.
- (6) A summary of the data obtained. Note: For television broadcast receivers the measured noise figure and peak picture sensitivity must be stated.
- (7) A statement certifying that, on the basis of measurements made, the radio receiver is capable of complying with the requirements of this part under normal operation with the usual maintenance.

(8) The name and address of the certifying engineer, and name and address

of his employer, if any.

(9) Date of the certificate.(f) The certificate shall be retained. by the owner, the manufacturer, or the distributor (as may be appropriate) for a period of 5 years, and shall be made available, upon reasonable request, to an authorized Commission representative, or photostat furnished by mail. (See § 15.70 for filing requirement with FCC.)

(Secs. 1, 2, 76 Stat. 150, 151; 47 U.S.C. 303(s),

### § 15.70 Information to be filed with Commission.

- (a) Each manufacturer, distributor or other certifying agency that issues cer-tifications pursuant to this subpart shall file with the Commission a description of its measurement facilities used for certification.
- (b) A copy of each certificate prepared by a manufacturer, distributor or certifying agency shall be filed with the Commission at the time the certificate is prepared.
- (c) This information is not open to public inspection.

## § 15.71 Identification of certificated receivers.

(a) Each certificated receiver shall be identified by a distinctive seal or label, which may be a part of the name plate and which shall state that the receiver has been certificated for compliance with the requirements of this subpart. The seal or label shall be permanently attached to the receiver and shall be readily visible for inspection by prospective scription of the proposed measurement purchasers.

(b) After January 1, 1964, cartons containing television broadcast receivers shipped in interstate commerce or imported into the United States, for sale or resale to the public, shall clearly indicate either (1) that the receiver within was manufactured on or before April 30. 1964, or (2) that the receiver within meets all FCC requirements pertaining to all-channel reception (see § 15.65).

(c) For identification of receivers exempted from the all-channel require-

ment, see § 15.66.

(Interpret or apply secs. 1, 2, 76 Stat. 150, 151; 47 U.S.C. 303(s), 330)

## § 15.72 Date when certification is required.

- (a) For television broadcast receivers. (1) VHF television broadcast receivers manufactured after May 1, 1956, shall comply with the certification requirements with respect to radiation of radio frequency energy, except that compliance with the power line interference limits for frequencies between 3 Mc/s and 25 Mc/s is required for such receivers manufactured after December 31,
- (2) UHF television broadcast receivers manufactured after December 31, 1957, shall comply with the certification requirements with respect to radiation of radio frequency energy: Provided, however, That the limit of 500 uv/m appearing in the table in § 15.63 is temporarily increased to 1,000 uv/m for all UHF television receivers until April 30,
- (3) Except as provided in § 15.66, all television broadcast receivers manufactured after April 30, 1964, shall comply with the certification requirement with respect to adequacy of all-channel reception.
- (b) For other receivers. All radio receivers other than television broadcast receivers that operate (tune) in the range 30 to 890 Mc/s manufactured after October 1, 1956, shall comply with the certification requirements with respect to radiation of radio frequency energy, except as follows:

(1) FM broadcast receivers manufactured after December 31, 1956, shall comply with the certification requirements with respect to frequencies above 25 Mc/s. All such receivers manufactured after December 31, 1957, shall comply with the certification requirements with respect to all frequencies.

(2) The radiation interference limits and the certification requirement with respect thereto shall be met by all pocket type super-regenerative receivers used in the one-way signalling services as defined in Part 21 of this chapter which are manufactured after December 31,

(Interpret or apply secs. 1, 2, 76 Stat. 150, 151; 47 U.S.C. 303(s), 330)

## § 15.75 Measurement procedure.

(a) Any measurement procedure acceptable to the Commission may be used to show compliance with the requirements of this subpart. A detailed de-

procedure, including a list of the test equipment to be used, shall be submitted to the Commission when requesting a determination regarding the acceptabil. ity of the proposed measurement procedure.

(b) The following methods of meas. urement are considered acceptable pro. cedures for certification of receivers pur-

suant to § 15.69:

(1) Institute of Radio Engineer Standard 51 IRE 17S1 for radiation measurements.

(2) Institute of Radio Engineers Standard 61 IRE 27S1 for conducted interference measurements from frequency modulated and television broad. cost receivers in the range of 300 kc/s to 25 Mc/s.

(3) Institute of Radio Engineers standard 60 IRE 17 S1 for measurement of noise figure and peak picture sensitivity of a television broadcast receiver.

(c) In the case of measurements in the field, radiation in excess of 15 uv/m at any frequency between 450 kc/s and 25 Mc/s at the border of the property and more than 15 feet from any power line crossing this border under the control and exclusive use of the person operating or authorizing the operation of the receiver will be considered an indication of noncompliance with the radiation requirements of this subpart.

## § 15.81 Operation of radio receivers aboard a ship.

In addition to meeting the requirements of this part, a radio receiver operated aboard a ship shall also meet the requirements of Part 83 of this chapter.

§ 15.82 Interference from a radio receiver.

The operator of a radio receiver, regardless of tuning range, date of manufacture, or of certification, which causes harmful interference shall promptly take steps to eliminate the harmful interfer. ence.

## Subpart D-Community Antenna **Television Systems**

§ 15.161 Radiation from a community antenna television system.

Radiation from a community antenna television system shall be limited as

	Distance (ft.)	Radiation limits (uv/m)	
Frequencies (Mc/s) .		General require- ment	Sparsely inhabited areas !
Up to and including 54 Over 54 up to and includ-	100	, 15	15
ing 132	10	20	49
Over 132 up to and including 216.	10 100	50	1,000

¹ For the purpose of this section, a spa inhabitated area is that area within 1,000 fee of a community antenna television system where television broadcast signals are in fact, not being received directly from a tele vision broadcast station.

0-

si-

the

25

ting

n of

re-

vers

ure-

pter.

10

anu-

take

na

unity /

d as

itmis 1)

Areas I

## § 15.162 Demonstration of compliance.

The operator of each CATV system shall be responsible for insuring that each such system is designed, installed and operated in a manner which fully complies with the provisions of this subpart. Each system operator shall be prepared to show, upon reasonable demand by an authorized representative of the Commission, that the system does, in fact, comply with the rules.

## § 15.163 Interference from a community antenna television system.

In the event that the operation of a community antenna television system causes harmful interference to reception of authorized radio stations the operator of the system shall immediately take whatever steps are necessary to remedy the interference.

# § 15.164 Responsibility for receiver generated interference.

Interference originating in a radio receiver shall be the responsibility of the receiver operator in accordance with the provisions of Subpart C of this part: Provided, however, That the operator of the community antenna television system to which the receiver is connected shall be responsible for the suppression of receiver generated interference that is distributed by the system when this interference is conducted into the system at the receiver.

## § 15.165 Measurement of field strength.

Measurements to determine the field strength of radio frequency energy generated by community antenna tele-vision systems shall be made in ac-cordance with standard engineering procedures. Measurements made above 25 Mc/s shall include the following:

(a) A field strength meter using a horizontal dipole antenna shall be

employed.

(b) Field strength shall be expressed in terms of the RMS value of synchro-

nizing peak.

(c) The dipole antenna shall be placed 12 feet above the ground and positioned directly below the system components. Where such placement results in a separation of less than 10 feet between the center of the dipole antenna and the system components, the dipole shall be repositioned to provide a separation of

(d) The horizontal dipole antenna shall be rotated about a vertical axis and the maximum meter reading shall be

(e) Measurements shall be made where other conductors are 10 or more feet away from the measuring antenna.

## Subpart E—Low Power Communication Devices

## § 15.201 Frequencies of operation.

(a) A low power communication device may be operated on any frequency in the bands 10-490 kc/s, 510-1600 kc/s, and 26.97-27.27 Mc/s.

(b) Other frequencies above 70 Mc/s may be used for operations of short duration in accordance with the requirements set forth in § 15.211.

(c) Telemetering devices and wireless microphones may be operated in the band 88-108 Mc/s in accordance with the provisions of § 15.212.

## § 15.202 Radiation limitation below 1600 kc/s.

A low power communication device which operates on any frequency between 10 and 490 kc/s or between 510 and 1600 kc/s shall limit the radiation so that the field strength does not exceed the value specified in the following table:

Frequency (kc/s)	Distance (feet)	Field strength (uv/m)
10-490	1,000	2400 F(kc/s)
510-1600	100	24000 F(kc/s)

## § 15.203 Alternative requirement for operation on frequencies between 160 and 190 kc/s.

In lieu of meeting the radiation limitation, stated in § 15.202, a low power communication device operating on a frequency between 160 and 190 kc/s need only meet the following requirements:

(a) The power input to the final radio frequency stage (exclusive of filament or heater power) does not exceed one

watt.

(b) All emissions below 160 kc/s or above 190 kc/s are suppressed 20 db or more below the unmodulated carrier.

(c) The total length of the transmission line plus the antenna does not exceed 50 feet.

## § 15.204 Alternative requirement for operation on frequencies between 510 and 1600 kc/s.

In lieu of meeting the radiation limitation stated in § 15.202, a low power communication device operating on a frequency between 510 and 1600 kc/s inclusive need only meet the following requirements:

(a) The power input to the final radio stage (exclusive of filament or heater power) does not exceed 100 milliwatts.

(b) The emissions below 510 kc/s or above 1600 kc/s are suppressed 20 db or more below the unmodulated carrier.

(c) The total length of the transmission line plus the antenna does not ex-

ceed 10 feet.

(d) Low power communication devices obtaining their power from the lines of public utility systems shall limit the radio frequency voltage appearing on each power line to 200 microvolts or less on any frequency from 510 kc/s to 1600 kc/s. Measurements shall be made from each power line to ground both with the equipment grounded and with the equipment ungrounded.

NOTE: One method of determining radio frequency voltage on the power line is described in "Military Specification for Interference Measurement" MIL-I-16910 (SHIPS) dated January 14, 1952, available from the Commanding Officer, Naval Supply Depot, Scotia, New York, 12302. Note that this procedure calls for grounding the equipment under test, whereas the Commission's rules call for measurements both with the equip-

ment grounded and with the equipment ungrounded.

# § 15.205 Operation within the frequency band 26.97-27.27 Mc/s.

A low power communication device may operate within the band 26.97-27.27 Mc/s (27.12 Mc/s±150 kc/s) provided it complies with all of the following re-

(a) The carrier of the device shall be maintained within the band 26.97-27.27

(b) All emissions, including modulation products, below 26.97 Mc/s or above 27.27 Mc/s shall be suppressed 20 db or more below the unmodulated carrier.

(c) The power input to the final radio stage (exclusive of filament or heater power) shall not exceed 100 milliwatts.

(d) The antenna shall consist of a single element that does not exceed 5 feet in length.

## § 15.211 Operation above 70 Mc/s.

Except for telemetering devices and wireless microphones operated in accordance with the requirements of § 15.212 and § 15.213, a low power communication device, manufactured on or after July 15, 1963, may be operated on any frequency above 70 Mc/s, provided it complies with all of the following conditions:

(1) The radiated field on any frequency from 70 Mc/s up to and including 1000 Mc/s does not exceed the limits specified for receivers in § 15.63.

(2) The radiated field on any frequency above 1000 Mc/s does not exceed 500 microvolts per meter at a distance of

100 feet.

(3) The device is provided with means for automatically limiting operation so that the duration of each transmission shall not be greater than one second and the silent period between transmissions shall not be less than 30 seconds.

(4) The device shall be so constructed that there are no external or readily accessible controls which may be adjusted to permit operation in a manner inconsistent with the provisions of this

paragraph.

(b) Except for telemetering devices and wireless microphones operated in accordance with the requirements of § 15.212 and § 15.213, a low power communication device, manufactured before July 15, 1963, may be operated on any frequency above 70 Mc/s, provided it complies with all of the following conditions:

(1) The radiated field on any frequency from 70 Mc/s up to and including 1000 Mc/s does not exceed the limits specified for receivers in § 15.63.

(2) The radiated field on any frequency above 1000 Mc/s does not exceed 500 microvolts per meter at a distance

of 100 feet.

(3) The device is provided with means for automatically limiting operation to a duration of not more than one second, not to occur more than once in 30

## § 15.212 Telemetering devices and wireless microphones in the band 88-108 Mc/s.

(a) Operation in the band 88-108 Mc/s is limited to low power communication devices employed as telemetering devices or as wireless microphones. This band shall not be used for two way communication.

(b) Users of these devices shall take adequate precautions to insure that harmful interference is not caused to the reception of transmissions from any FM or television broadcast station or any other class of station licensed by the Commission. In the event that such interference does occur, operation of the telemetering device or wireless microphone shall be promptly suspended and shall not be resumed until the interference has been eliminated. Users of these devices must accept any interference which may be caused by the operation of any licensed station operating in accordance with the terms of its license.

(c) Emissions from the device shall be confined within a band 200 kc/s wide centered on the operating frequency. Such 200 kc/s band shall lie wholly within the frequency range 88-108 Mc/s.

(d) The field strength of emissions radiated within the specified 200 kc/s band shall not exceed 50 uv/m at a distance of 50 feet or more from the device.

(e) The field strength of emissions radiated on any frequency outside the specified 200 kc/s band shall not exceed 40 uv/m at a distance of 10 feet or more from the device.

(f) Except as provided in § 15.213, no such device shall be operated unless it has been type approved pursuant to § 15.235.

(g) No antenna other than that furnished by the manufacturer shall be used with any type approved device.

## § 15.213 Custom built telemetering devices.

Custom built telemetering devices used for experimentation by an educational institution need not be type approved, Provided:

(a) The device complies with the technical requirements of § 15.212;

(b) The device has been certificated pursuant to §§ 15.227 and 15.228; and

(c) The educational institution notifies the Engineer-in-Charge of the local FCC office, in writing, in advance of operation. The notice shall include:

(1) The dates and place where the device will be operated;

(2) The purpose for which the device will be used:

(3) A description of the device including the operating frequency, RF power output, and antenna; and

(4) A statement certifying that the device complies with the technical provisions of § 15.212.

## § 15.221 Class B emission prohibited.

Operation of low power communication devices that produce Class B emissions (damped waves) is prohibited.

## § 15.222 Interference from low power communication devices.

Notwithstanding the other requirements of this part, the operator of a low power communication device, regardless of date of manufacture, which causes harmful interference to an authorized radio service, shall promptly stop op-

erating the device until the harmful interference has been eliminated.

## § 15.227 Certification requirements.

(a) Except for telemetering devices and wireless microphones which have been type approved pursuant to § 15.235, no low power communication device manufactured after the dates set forth in § 15.229 shall be operated without a station license unless it has been certificated to demonstrate compliance with the requirements in this part.

(b) The owner or operator need not certificate his own low power communication device, if it has been certificated by the manufacturer or distributor.

(c) Where certification is based on measurement of a prototype, a sufficient number of units shall be tested to assure that all production units comply with the technical requirements of this subpart.

(d) The certificate may be executed by a technician skilled in making and interpreting the measurements that are required to assure compliance with the requirements of this part.

(e) The certificate shall contain the

following information:

(1) The operating conditions under which the device is intended to be used.

(2) The antenna to be used with the device.

(3) A statement certifying that the device can be expected to comply with the requirements of this subpart under the operating conditions specified in the certificate.

(4) The month and year in which the device was manufactured. .

## § 15.228 Location of certificate.

The certificate shall be permanently attached to the device and shall be readily visible for inspection.

## § 15.229 Date when certification is required.

All low power communication devices which operate on frequencies of 70 Mc/s or above, manufactured after June 30, 1958, shall comply with the type approval or certification requirements of this subpart. All low power communication devices which operate on frequencies below 70 Mc/s, manufactured after December 31, 1957, shall comply with the certification requirements of this subpart.

## § 15.235 Type approval.

(a) A manufacturer of a telemetering device or wireless microphone who desires to obtain type approval for his equipment may request permission to submit such equipment to the Commission for testing by following the procedure set out in Subpart F of Part 2 of this chapter, as modified by this section. The manufacturer shall furnish the following with his request for type approval:

(1) A report of measurements showing that the equipment is capable of complying with the requirements of § 15.212;

(2) A statement that at least 10 units are proposed to be manufactured; and

(3) A statement agreeing to include a reprint of Subparts A and E of this

Part 15, current as of date of manufacture, with each unit offered for sale or resale to the public.

(b) To receive type approval, telemetering devices and wireless microphones must meet the following requirements:

(1) The device must comply with the technical limitations of § 15.212.

(2) The design and construction of the equipment must give reasonable assurance of compliance with the requirements of § 15.212 for at least five years under normal operation and with average maintenance.

(3) The device must be so constructed that the adjustment of any control accessible to the user shall not cause operation in violation of § 15.212.

## § 15.236 Identification of type approved devices.

The Commission will assign a type approval number to each telemetering device or wireless microphone which is type approved. The type approval number and the following statement shall be permanently inscribed upon or permanently attached to each production unit as follows:

## FCC Type Approval No. _____

Valid only when operated pursuant to FCC Rules, Part 15, and when used with antenna furnished by manufacturer.

## § 15.237 Changes in type approved equipment.

No changes whatsoever may be made in a type approved telemetering device or wireless microphone, including the antenna, except on specific prior approval by the Commission.

## § 15.238 Withdrawal of certificate of type approval.

(a) A certificate of type approval may be withdrawn if the type of equipment for which it was issued proves defective in service and under usual conditions of maintenance and operation such equipment cannot be relied on to meet the conditions set forth in this part for the operation of the type of equipment involved, or if any change whatsoever is made in the construction of equipment sold under the certificate of type approval issued by the Commission, without the specific prior approval of the Commission.

(b) The procedure for withdrawal of the certificate of type approval shall be the same as that prescribed for revocation of a radio station license pursuant to the provisions of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended.

(c) In the case of withdrawal of a certificate of type approval, the manufacturer shall make no further sale of equipment under such certificate.

(d) When a certificate of type approval has been withdrawn for unauthorized changes or for failure to comply with technical requirements, the Commission will consider that fact in determining whether the manufacturer in question is eligible to receive any new certificate of type approval.

## PART 17-CONSTRUCTION, MARK-ING, AND LIGHTING OF ANTENNA STRUCTURES

## Subpart A-General Information

Basis and purpose.

Definitions.

Form to be used to describe proposed 17.3 antenna structures.

Commission consideration of proposed 17.4 antenna structure with respect to possible hazard to air navigation.

phone B—Criteria for Determining Whether Applications for Radio Towers Require Notification of Proposed Construction to Federal **Aviation Agency** 

17.11 Antenna structures over 500 feet in height.

17.12 Antenna structures over 170 feet up to and including 500 feet in height Antenna structures 170 feet in height

and under. 17.14 Certain antenna structures exempt from special aeronautical study.

17.15 Antenna structures in airports and approach areas.

Shielded antenna structures.

17.17 Existing structures.

of

y

ve

of

0-

ne

he

ŋ-

is

nt

ut

n-

of

be

nt

ns

2

u-

of

ply

m-

er-

in

## Subpart C-Specifications for Obstruction Marking and Lighting of Antenna Structures

17.21 Painting and lighting, when required. Particular specifications to be used.

Specifications for the painting of antenna structures in accordance with

Specifications for the lighting of an-17.24 tenna structures up to and including 150 feet in height.

17.25 Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures over 150 feet up to and including 300 feet in height.

1726 Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures over 300 feet up to and including 450 feet in height.

17.27 Specifications for the lighting of an-

tenna structures over 450 feet up to

• and including 600 feet in height.

17.28 Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures over 600 feet up to and including 750 feet in height.

Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures over 750 feet up to and including 900 feet in height.

Specifications for the lighting of an tenna structures over 900 feet up to and including 1,050 feet in height.

17.31 Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures over 1,050 feet up to and including 1,200 feet in height.

17.32 Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures over 1,200 feet up to and including 1,350 feet in height.

17.33 Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures over 1,350 feet and up to and including 1,500 feet in height.

17.34 Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures over 1,500 feet in

height. 17.35 Antenna farms and multiple structure

antenna arrays.

Temporary warning lights. Inspection of tower lights and asso-

ciated control equipment.

Recording of tower light inspections in the station record.

Cleaning and repainting.

Time when lights shall be exhibited.

17.41 Spare lamps.

17.42

Lighting equipment. Painting and lighting existing structures.

17.44 Maintenance of lighting equipment.

17.45 Report of radio transmitting antenna construction, alteration and/or removal.

AUTHORITY: §§ 17.1 to 17.45 issued under secs. 4, 303, 48 Stat. 1066, 1082, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 154, 303. Interpret or apply secs. 301, 309, 48 Stat. 1081, 1085 as amended; 47 U.S.C. 301, 309,

## Subpart A-General Information

## § 17.1 Basis and purpose.

(a) The rules in this part are issued pursuant to the authority contained in Title III of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, which vests authority in the Federal Communications Commission to issue licenses for radio stations when it is found that the public interest, convenience, or necessity would be served thereby, and to require the painting, and/or illumination of radio towers if and when in its judgment such towers constitute. or there is a reasonable possibility that they may constitute, a menace to air navigation.

(b) The purpose of the rules in this part is to prescribe certain procedures and standards with respect to the Commission's consideration of proposed antenna structures which will serve as a guide to persons intending to apply for radio station licenses. The standards were worked out in conjunction with the Civil Aeronautics Administration (now the Federal Aviation Agency), the Department of Defense and other Govern-

ment agencies.

## § 17.2 Definitions.

(a) Airport reference point. The airport reference point is a point selected and marked at the approximate geometric center of the airport landing

(b) Antenna structures. The term antenna structures includes the radiating system, its supporting structures and any

surmounting appurtenances.

(c) Approach surfaces and approach areas. The approach surface is an imaginary inclined plane through the air space located directly above the approach area. The dimensions of the approach area are measured horizontally. This inclined plane extends upward and outward from the beginning of the approach area starting at the elevation of the runway end.

(1) Length. The approach area has a length of 10,000 feet beginning 200 feet (1,000 feet for regular Department of Defense Air Bases) from the end of each runway and extending outward, ending at a point 10,200 feet (11,000 feet for regular Department of Defense Air Bases) from the end of the runway on the extended center line of the runway. In addition the approach areas of all runways which may be used for instrument operation shall extend outward an additional 40,000 feet. The approach area requirements for instrument runways shall apply to all runways which may be used for instrument-operations and to both ends of such runways.

(2) Width. The approach area is symmetrically located with respect to the

extended runway center line, and for all instrument runways has a total width of 1,000 feet (1,500 feet for regular Department of Defense Air Bases) at the end adjacent to the runway. The approach area flares uniformly to a total width of 4,000 feet at the end of the 10,000-foot section and to a total width of 16,000 feet at the end of the additional 40,000-foot section. For all other runways not designated for instrument operation, the approach area has a total width at the end adjacent to the runway, and at the approach end, respectively, as follows: For express air carrier service and larger airports, 500 feet and 2,500 feet; for trunk line air carrier service airports, 400 feet and 2,400 feet; for feeder air carrier service airports, 300 feet and 2,300 feet; for secondary airports, 250 feet and 2,250

(3) Slope. For instrument runways the slope of the approach surface along the runway center line extended is 50:1 (an elevation of 1 foot for each 50 feet of horizontal distance) for the inner 10,000foot section and 40:1 (an elevation of 1 foot for each 40 feet of horizontal distance) for the outer 40,000-foot section. All other runways, not designated for instrument operation which meet or exceed the minimum runway length requirements for feeder air carrier service shall have a slope of 40:1. On airports with shorter runway lengths than those specified for feeder air carrier service, the slope of the approach surface is 20:1 (an elevation of 1 foot for each 20 feet

of horizontal distance) for all runways.
(d) Conical surface. The conical surface is an imaginary surface through the air space extending upward and outward from the periphery of the horizontal surface and having a slope of 20:1 measured in a vertical plane passing through the airport reference point. Measuring radially outward, from the periphery of the horizontal surface, the conical surface extends for a horizontal distance of 7,000 feet for intercontinental express airports, intercontinental airports and Department of Defense Air Bases; and 5,000 feet for continental, express, trunk line and feeder airports, and 3,000 feet for all smaller airports.

(e) Designated air traffic control areas. Areas established and designated by the Administrator of the Federal Aviation Agency for air traffic control purposes. Information concerning the location of these areas can be obtained from Federal Aviation Agency publications and by contacting the FAA regional offices.

(f) Established airport elevation. The established elevation of the airport is the elevation of the highest point of the

usable landing area.

(g) Established coastal corridors. Certain established corridors in which low level flight is required for Department of Defense and Coast Guard air operations conducted from air stations located within 20 statute miles of the Atlantic, Pacific and Gulf Coast. These corridors will be ten miles in width extending from coastal air stations to the nearby sea coast. Information with respect to these established corridors will be published along with the information

on civil airways.

(h) Civil airways. A system of aerial routes designated by the Administrator of the Federal Aviation Agency for Air Navigation and Traffic Control purposes. Information concerning the location of civil airways can be obtained from aeronautical charts, FAA publications, and by contacting the FAA regional offices.

contacting the FAA regional offices.

(i) Final approach minimum flight altitude. An altitude designated by appropriate federal authority which is normally established from the highest point within five statute miles of the center line of the final approach course of the radio facility used for final let-down for an airport, and extending for a distance of ten statute miles along this course outward from the radio facility. The radio facilities used for final let-down and the final approach minimum flight altitudes are published in Instrument Approach and Landing Charts and the Flight Information Manual.

(j) Horizontal surface. The horizontal surface is an imaginary plane through the airspace, circular in shape, with its height 150 feet above the established airport elevation and having a radius from the airport reference point as indicated in the following table:

	Feet
Intercontinental express airports and	
Department of Defense air bases	13,000
Intercontinental airports	11,500
Continental airports	10,000
Express airports	8,500
Trunk line airports	7,000
Feeder airports	6,000
All smaller airports	5,000

The category of every airport in accordance with the above classification is designated by the Administrator of the Fed-

eral Aviation Agency.

(k) Instrument approach area. An approach area where instrument approaches are authorized. The dimensions of the approach area and instrument approach area are contained in paragraph (c) of this section.

(1) Landing area. A landing area means any locality, either of land or water, including airports and intermediate landing fields, which is used, or approved for use, for the landing and takeoff of aircraft whether or not facilities are provided for the shelter, servicing, or repair of aircraft, or for receiving or discharging passengers or cargo.

Note: Consideration to aeronautical facilities not in existence at the time of the filing of the application for radio facilities will be given only when proposed airport construction or improvement plans are on file with the Federal Aviation Agency as of the filing date of the application for such radio facilities.

(m) Minimum flight altitude. Minimum altitudes designated by the Administrator of the Federal Aviation Agency to provide aircraft a safe clearance of all obstructions within the area designated. The necessary information concerning the locations of these areas and the established minimum flight altitude can be obtained from the FAA publications and by contacting the FAA regional offices.

(n) Transitional surfaces. The transitional surfaces are imaginary inclined

planes through the air space having a slope of 7:1 (an elevation of 1 foot for each 7 feet of horizontal distance) measured upward and outward in a vertical plane at right angles to the axis of the runway. The transitional surfaces, symmetrically located on either side of the runway, extend upward and outward from a line on either side of the runway which is parallel to and level with the runway center line. These parallel lines are at a horizontal distance from the runway center line equal to one-half of the minimum width of the approach area indicated in paragraph (c) (2) of this Transitional surfaces extend from the edges of all approach surfaces upward and outward to the intersection with the horizontal surface or the conical surface. The approach surfaces for instrument runways projecting through and beyond the limits of the conical surface shall have 7:1 transitional surfaces extending a distance of 5,000 feet measured horizontally from the edge of the approach surfaces and at right angles to the runway axis.

## § 17.3 Form to be used to describe proposed antenna structures.

Applications for radio facilities in the Radio Broadcast. Services shall be accompanied by FCC Form 301, Section V-G (antenna); applications in the Aviation Services shall be accompanied by FCC Form 406 (Part II), except Civil Air Patrol applications which shall use FCC Form 480 (Part II); and applications in all other services shall be accompanied by FCC Form 401-A (revised) when:

(a) The antenna structures proposed to be erected will exceed an over-all height of 170 feet above ground level, except that where the antenna is mounted on top of an existing manmade structure other than an antenna structure and does not increase the over-all height of such man-made structure by more than 20 feet, no Form 401-A need be filed, or

(b) The antenna structures proposed to be erected will exceed an overall height of 1 foot above the established airport (landing area) elevation for each 200 feet of distance, or fraction thereof, from the nearest boundary of such landing area, except that, where the antenna does not exceed 20 feet above the ground or if the antenna is mounted on top of an existing manmade structure, other than an antenna structure, or natural formation and does not increase the overall height of such man-made structure or natural formation by more than 20 feet, no Form 401-A need be filed.

§ 17.4 Commission consideration of proposed antenna structure with respect to possible hazard to air navigation.

(a) All applications are received to determine whether there is a requirement pursuant to Part 77 of Federal Aviation Agency's Regulations that the applicant file a Notice of Proposed Construction or alteration (Form FAA-117) with that Agency.

(b) Whenever applications require the filing of "Notice of Proposed Construction" Form FAA-117, the applicant will

be advised to do so unless the application includes a statement that notification has been submitted to FAA.

(c) All applications which do not require the filing of Form FAA-117 with the FAA will be deemed not to involve a hazard to air navigation and will be considered by the Commission without further reference to the FAA.

(d) Whenever a report approving any proposed antenna structure that has been submitted to the FAA has been received from that Agency, the application is deemed not to involve a hazard to air navigation and will be processed

accordingly.

(e) Whenever a report disapproving a proposed antenna structure is received from the Federal Aviation Agency, the Commission will take such further action as might be appropriate.

Subpart B—Criteria for Determining Whether Applications for Radio Towers Require Notification of Proposed Construction to Federal Aviation Agency

§ 17.11 Antenna structures over 500 feet in height.

Antenna structures over 500 feet in height above the ground will require special aeronautical study irrespective of their location.

§ 17.12 Antenna structures over 170 feet up to and including 500 feet in height.

Antenna structures over 170 feet up to and including 500 feet in height above the ground will not require special aeronautical study except:

(a) Where antenna structures less than 500 feet in height would necessitate the raising of the minimum flight altitude within the Civil Airways and designated air traffic control areas in the country.

(b) In areas of established coastal corridors.

(c) Where the antenna structure would project above the landing area, or the limiting heights or surfaces, specified in § 17.15, of all airports now in existence or provided for in approved plans.

Note: See note to § 17.2(1).

§ 17.13 Antenna structures 170 feet in height and under.

Antenna structures 170 feet and under in height above the ground will not require special aeronautical study, except in the areas outlined in § 17.15.

## § 17.14 Certain antenna structures excampt from special aeronautical study.

Antenna structures 20' or less in height mounted on top of natural formations, and antenna structures increasing by 20' or less the height of existing manmade structures other than an existing antenna structure will not require special aeronautical study.

# § 17.15 Antenna structures in airports and approach areas.

Antenna structures in the vicinity of airports and approach areas will require special aeronautical study if they project above the following heights above ŧ.

Ų

n

٥.

00

in

of

)Ve

0-

ess

ti-

he

tal

ure

led

ace

in

der

re-

ept

dy.

ght

ade

cial

orts

7 of

uire

OOVE

round or surfaces (in case of conflict be lowest height will prevail).

(a) In instrument approach areas, ore than 100 feet above the ground or 100 feet above the elevation of the appreach end of the runway, whichever gives the higher elevation of the structure, within three statute miles of the runway end, and increasing in height above ground in the proportion of 25 feet for each additional statute mile of distance outward from the runway but not to exceed 250 feet within ten miles of the runway end. The approach area requirements for instrument runways shall apply to both ends of such runways.

(b) More than 170 feet above the ground or the established airport elevation, whichever gives the higher elevation of the structure within three statute miles of the reference point of a feeder or larger class airport and increasing in height above ground in the proportion of 100 feet for each additional statute mile of distance from the airport but not to exceed a maximum of 500 feet above ground.

(c) Antenna structures of an elevation which would increase the final approach minimum flight altitude.

(d) In addition to the requirements mentioned above, antenna structures which project above the landing area or any of the following imaginary surfaces will require special aeronautical study:

(1) Approach surface. (2) Horizontal surface. Conical surface. Transitional surface.

(e) Under most conditions, the limits prescribed in paragraphs (a), (b) and (c) of this section will be the determining factor. However, in the areas immediately adjacent to the runways and under certain conditions where the terrain rises rapidly in the airport area, the surfaces specified in paragraph (d) of this section become a more limiting factor from the absolute height of re-

### § 17.16 Shielded antenna structures.

In any special aeronautical study conducted under the provisions of this subpart, the circumstances that the antenna structure will be shielded by natural formations or existing man-made structures will be taken into account.

### § 17.17 Existing structures.

(a) Nothing in the criteria in this subpart concerning antenna structures or locations shall apply to those structures authorized prior to February 15, 1951, the effective date of these criteria.

(b) No change in any of these criteria or relocation of airports shall at any time impose a new restriction upon any then existing or authorized antenna structure or structures.

### Subpart C—Specifications for Obstruction Marking and Lighting of Antenna Structures

§ 17.21 Painting and lighting, when required.

Antenna structures shall be painted and lighted when:

(a) They require special aeronautical study; or

(b) They exceed 170 feet in height above the ground shall be lighted as

above the ground.
(c) The Commission may modify the above requirement for painting and/or lighting of antenna structures, when it is shown by the applicant that the absence of such marking would not impair the safety of air navigation, or that a lesser marking requirement would insure the safety thereof.

### § 17.22 Particular specifications to be used.

(a) Where special aeronautical study is not required, the Commission will assign painting and lighting specifications as set forth in this subpart.

(b) Where special aeronautical study is required, the Commission will, insofar as is consistent with the safety of life and property in the air, also assign painting and lighting specifications listed

in this subpart.

(c) However, where antenna installations are of such a nature that their painting and lighting in accordance with these specifications are confusing or endanger rather than assist airmen or are otherwise inadequate, the Commission will specify the type of painting and lighting or other marking to be used in the individual situation.

### § 17.23 Specifications for the painting of antenna structures in accordance with § 17.21.

Antenna structures shall be painted throughout their height with alternate bands of aviation surface orange and white, terminating with aviation surface orange bands at both top and bottom. The width of the bands shall be equal and approximately one-seventh the height of the structure, provided however, that the bands shall not be more than 40 feet nor less than 11/2 feet in width.

### § 17.24 Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures up to and including 150 feet in height.

(a) Antenna structures up to and including 150 feet in height above the ground located in areas set forth in § 17.15 shall be lighted as follows:

(1) There shall be installed at the top of the tower at least two 100-, 107-, or 116-watt lamps (#100 A21/TS, #107 A21/TS or #116 A21/TS, respectively) enclosed in aviation red obstruction light globes. The two lights shall burn simultaneously from sunset to sunrise and shall be positioned so as to insure unobstructed visibility of at least one of the lights from aircraft at any angle of approach. A light sensitive control device or an astronomic dial clock and time switch may be used to control the obstruction lighting in lieu of manual control. When a light sensitive device is used, it should be adjusted so that the lights will be turned on at a north sky light intensity level of about 35 foot candles and turned off at a north sky light intensity level of about 58 foot candles.

### § 17.25 Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures over 150 feet up to and including 300 feet in height.

(a) Antenna structures over 150 feet up to and including 300 feet in height

follows:

(1) There shall be installed at the top of the structure one 300 m/m electric code beacon equipped with two 500- or 620-watt lamps (PS-40, Code Beacon type), both lamps to burn simultaneously, and equipped with aviation red color filters. Where a rod or other construction of not more than 20 feet in height and incapable of supporting this beacon is mounted on top of the structure and it is determined that this additional construction does not permit unobstructed visibility of the code beacon from aircraft at any angle of approach, there shall be installed two such beacons positioned so as to insure unobstructed visibility of at least one of the beacons from aircraft at any angle of approach. The beacon shall be equipped with a flashing mechanism producing not more than 40 flashes per minute nor less than 12 flashes per minute with a period of darkness equal to one-half of the luminous period.

(2) At the approximate mid point of the over-all height of the tower there shall be installed at least two 100-, 107or 116-watt lamps (#100 A21/TS, #107 A21/TS or #116 A21/TS, respectively) enclosed in aviation red obstruction light globes. Each light shall be mounted so as to insure unobstructed visibility of at least one light at each level from aircraft

at any angle of approach.

(3) All lights shall burn continuously or shall be controlled by a light sensitive device adjusted so that the lights will be turned on at a north sky light intensity level of about 35 foot candles and turned off at a north sky light intensity level of about 58 foot candles.

# § 17.26 Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures over 300 feet up to and including 450 feet in height.

(a) Antenna structures over 300 feet up to and including 450 feet in height above the ground shall be lighted as follows:

(1) There shall be installed at the top of the structure one 300 m/m electric code beacon equipped with two 500- or 620-watt lamps (PS-40, Code Beacon type), both lamps to burn simultaneously, and equipped with aviation red color filters. Where a rod or other construction of not more than 20 feet in height and incapable of supporting this beacon is mounted on top of the structure and it is determined that this additional construction does not permit unobstructed visibility of the code beacon from aircraft at any angle of approach, there shall be installed two such beacons positioned so as to insure unobstructed visibility of at least one of the beacons from aircraft at any angle of approach. The beacons shall be equipped with a flashing mechanism producing not more than 40 flashes per minute nor less than 12 flashes per minute with a period of darkness equal to one-half of the luminous period.

(2) On levels at approximately twothirds and one-third of the over-all height of the tower, there shall be installed at least two 100-, 107-, or 116watt lamps (#100 A21/TS, #107 A21/TS or #116 A21/TS, respectively) enclosed

No. 228-Pt. II--19

in aviation red obstruction light globes. Each light shall be mounted so as to insure unobstructed visibility of at least one light at each level from aircraft at

any angle of approach.

(3) All lights shall burn continuously or shall be controlled by a light sensitive device adjusted so that the lights will be turned on at a north sky light intensity level-of about 35 foot candles and turned off at a north sky light intensity level of about 58 foot candles.

# § 17.27 Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures over 450 feet up to and including 600 feet in height.

(a) Antenna structures over 450 feet up to and including 600 feet in height above the ground shall be lighted as

follows:

(1) There shall be installed at the top of the structure one 300 m/m electric code beacon equipped with two 500- or 620-watt lamps (PS-40, Code Beacon type), both lamps to burn simultaneously, and equipped with aviation red color filters. Where a rod or other construction of not more than 20 feet in height and incapable of supporting this beacon is mounted on top of the structure and it is determined that this additional construction does not permit unobstructed visibility of the code beacon from aircraft at any angle of approach, there shall be installed two such beacons positioned so as to insure unobstructed visibility of at least one of the beacons from aircraft at any angle of approach. The beacons shall be equipped with a flashing mechanism producing not more than 40 flashes per minute nor less than 12 flashes per minute with a period of darkness equal to one-half of the luminous period.

(2) At approximately one-half of the over-all height of the tower one similar flashing 300 m/m electric code beacon shall be installed in such position within the tower proper that the structural members will not impair the visibility of this beacon from aircraft at any angle of approach. In the event this beacon cannot be installed in a manner to insure unobstructed visibility of it from aircraft at any angle of approach, there shall be installed two such beacons. Each beacon shall be mounted on the outside of diagonally opposite corners or

opposite sides of the tower at the prescribed height.

(3) On levels at approximately three-fourths and one-fourth of the over-all height of-the tower, at least one 100-, 107-, or 116-watt lamp (#100 A21/TS, #107 A21/TS or #116 A21/TS, respective-ly) enclosed in an aviation red obstruction light globe shall be installed on each outside corner of the tower at each level.

(4) All lights shall burn continuously or shall be controlled by a light sensitive device adjusted so that the lights will be turned on at a north sky light intensity level of about 35 foot candles and turned off at a north sky light intensity level of about 58 foot candles.

# § 17.28 Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures over 600 feet up to and including 750 feet in height.

(a) Antenna structures over 600 feet up to and including 750 feet in height

above the ground shall be lighted as follows:

(1) There-shall be installed at the top of the structure one 300 m/m electric code beacon equipped with two 500- or 620-watt lamps (PS-40, Code Beacon type), both lamps to burn simultaneously, and equipped with aviation red color filters. Where a rod or other construction of not more than 20 feet in height and incapable of supporting this beacon is mounted on top of the structure and it is determined that this additional construction does not permit unobstructed visibility of the code beacon from aircraft at any angle of approach, there shall be installed two such beacons positioned so as to insure unobstructed visibility of at least one of the beacons from aircraft at any angle of approach. The beacon shall be equipped with a flashing mechanism producing not more than 40 flashes per minute nor less than 12 flashes per minute with a period of darkness equal to one-half of the luminous period.

(2) At approximately two-fifths of the over-all height of the tower one similar flashing 300 m/m.electric code beacon shall be installed in such position within the tower proper that the structural members will not impair the visibility of this beacon from aircraft at any angle of approach. In the event this beacon cannot be installed in a manner to insure unobstructed visibility of it from aircraft at any angle of approach, there shall be installed two such beacons. Each beacon shall be mounted on the outside of diagonally opposite corners or opposite sides of the tower at the pre-

scribed height.

(3) On levels at approximately four-fifths, three-fifths and one-fifth of the over-all height of the tower, at least one 100-, 107-, or 116-watt lamp (#100 A21/TS, #107 A21/TS or #116 A21/TS, respectively) enclosed in an aviation red obstruction light globe shall be installed on each outside corner of the tower at each level.

(4) All lights shall burn continuously or shall be controlled by a light sensitive device adjusted so that the lights will be turned on at a north sky light intensity level of about 35 foot candles and turned off at a north sky light intensity level of about 58 foot candles.

# § 17.29 Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures over 750 feet up to and including 900 feet in height.

(a) Antenna structures over 750 feet up to and including 900 feet in height above the ground shall be lighted as follows:

(1) There shall be installed at the top of the structure one 300 m/m electric code beacon equipped with two 500- or 620-watt lamps (PS-40, Code Beacon type), both lamps to burn simultaneously, and equipped with aviation red color filters. Where a rod or other construction of not more than 20 feet in height and incapable of supporting this beacon is mounted on top of the structure and it is determined that this additional construction does not permit unobstructed visibility of the code beacon from aircraft at any angle of approach, there shall be installed two such beacons

positioned so as to insure unobstructed visibility of at least one of the beacons from aircraft at any angle of approach. The beacons shall be equipped with a flashing mechanism producing not more than 40 flashes per minute nor less than 12 flashes per minute with a period of darkness equal to one-half of the luminous period.

(2) On levels at approximately two thirds and one-third of the over-all height of the tower one similar flashing 300 m/m electric code beacon shall be installed in such position within the tower proper that the structural mem. bers will not impair the visibility of this beacon from aircraft at any angle of ap. proach. In the event these beacons can not be installed in a manner to insure unobstructed visibility of the beacons from aircraft at any angle of approach there shall be installed two such beaco at each level. Each beacon shall be mounted on the outside of diagonally of posite corners or opposite sides of the tower at the prescribed height,

(3) On levels at approximately fivesixths, one-half, and one-sixth of the over-all height of the tower, at least one 100-, 107-, or 116-watt lamp (#100 A21/ TS, #107 A21/TS or #116 A21/TS, respectively) enclosed in an aviation red obstruction light globe shall be installed on each outside corner of the tower at

each level.

(4) All lights shall burn continuously or shall be controlled by a light sensitive device adjusted so that the lights will be turned on at a north sky light intensity level of about 35 foot candles and turned off at a north sky light intensity level of about 58 foot candles.

# § 17.30 Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures over 900 feet up to and including 1,050 feet in heigh.

(a) Antenna structures over 900 feet up to and including 1,050 feet in height above the ground shall be lighted as follows:

(1) There shall be installed at the top of the structure one 300 m/m electric code beacon equipped with two 500-or 620-watt lamps (PS-40, Code Be type) both lamps to burn simultane ously, and equipped with aviation rei color filters. Where a rod or other construction of less than 20 feet in height and incapable of supporting this beacon is mounted on top of the structure and it is determined that this additional construction does not permit unobstructed visibility of the code beacon from aircraft at any angle of approach, there shall be installed two such beacon positioned so as to insure unobstructed visibility of at least one of the beacons from aircraft at any angle of approach The beacons shall be equipped with a flashing mechanism producing not more than 40 flashes per minute nor less than 12 flashes per minute, with a period of darkness equal to one-half of the luminous period.

(2) On levels at approximately foursevenths and two-sevenths of the overall height of the tower one similar flashing 300 m/m electric code beacon shall be installed in such position within the tower proper that the structural members will not impair the visibility of this

heacon from aircraft at any angle of beacon from aircraft at any angle of approach. In the event these beacons cannot be installed in a manner to insure unobstructed visibility of the beacons from aircraft at any angle of approach, there shall be installed two such beacons, at each level. Each beacon shall be mounted on the outside of diagonally opposite corners or opposite sides of the tower at the prescribed height.

(3) On levels at approximately sixsevenths, five-sevenths, three-sevenths and one-seventh of the over-all height and one-seventh of the over-all height of the tower at least one 100-, 107-, or 116-watt lamp (#100 A21/TS, #107 A21/TS or #116 A21/TS, respectively) enclosed in an aviation red obstruction light globe shall be installed on each outside corner of the structure.

(4) All lights shall burn continuously or shall be controlled by a light sensitive device adjusted so that the lights will be turned on at a north sky light intensity level of about 35 foot candles and turned off at a north sky light intensity level of about 58 foot candles.

### § 17.31 Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures over 1,050 feet up to and including 1,200 feet in height.

five-

the tone

A21/

alled

sitive

will

nten-

s and

ensity

0 feet

he top lectric

00- or

ltane-

n red

height

re and

beacon

roach.

ructed

eacons

t more

riod of

e lumi-

y four-

e overr flash-

n shall

hin the

of this

uno

(a) Antenna structures over 1,050 feet up to and including 1,200 feet in height above the ground shall be lighted as

follows:
(1) There shall be installed at the top of the structure one 300 m/m electric code beacon equipped with two 500- or 620-watt lamps (PS-40, Code Beacon type), both lamps to burn simultaneously, and equipped with aviation red color filters. Where a rod or other construction of not more than 20 feet in height and incapable of supporting this beacon is mounted on top of the struc-ture and it is determined that this additional construction does not permit mobstructed visibility of the code beacon from aircraft at any angle of approach, there shall be inscalled two such beacons positioned so as to insure unobstructed visibility of at least one of the beacons from aircraft at any angle of approach. The beacon shall be equipped with a flashing mechanism producing not more than 40 flashes per minute nor less than 12 flashes per minute with a period of darkness equal to one-half of the luminous period.

(2) On levels at approximately threetourths, one-half and one-fourth of the over-all height of the tower one similar flashing 300 m/m electric code beacon shall be installed in such position within the tower proper that the structural members will not impair the visibility of this beacon from aircraft at any angle of approach. In the event these beacons cannot be installed in a manner to insure unobstructed visibility of the beacons from aircraft at any angle of approach, there shall be installed two such beacons, at each level. Each beacon shall be mounted on the outside of diagonally opposite corners or opposite sides of the tower at the prescribed height.

(3) On levels at approximately seveneighths, five-eighths, three-eighths, and one-eighth of the over-all height of the tower, at least one 100-, 107-, or 116-

light globe shall be installed on each outside corner of the structure.

(4) All lights shall burn continuously or shall be controlled by a light sensi-tive device adjusted so that the lights will be turned on at a north sky light intensity level of about 35 foot candles and turned off at a north sky light intensity level of about 58 foot candles.

### § 17.32 Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures over 1,200 feet up to and including 1,350 feet in height.

(a) Antenna structures over 1,200 feet up to and including 1,350 feet in height above the ground shall be lighted as follows:

(1) There shall be installed at the top of the structure one 300 m/m electric code beacon equipped with two 500- or 620-watt lamps (PS-40, Code Beacon type), both lamps to burn simultaneously, and equipped with aviation red color filters. Where a rod or other construction of not more than 20 feet in height and incapable of supporting this beacon is mounted on top of the structure and it is determined that this additional construction does not permit unob-structed visibility of the code beacon from aircraft at any angle of approach, there shall be installed two such beacons positioned so as to insure unobstructed visibility of at least one of the beacons from aircraft at any angle of approach. The beacons shall be equipped with a flashing mechanism producing not more than 40 flashes per minute nor less than 12 flashes per minute with a period of-darkness equal to one-half of the luminous period.

(2) On levels at approximately two-thirds, four-ninths and two-ninths of the over-all height of the tower one similar flashing 300 m/m electric code beacon shall be installed in such position within the tower proper that the structural members will not impair the visibility of this beacon from aircraft at any angle of approach. In the event these beacons cannot be installed in a manner to insure unobstructed visibility of the beacons from aircraft at any angle of approach, there shall be installed two such beacons at each level. Each beacon shall be mounted on the outside of diagonally opposite corners or opposite sides of the tower at the prescribed

(3) On levels at approximately eight-ninths, seven-ninths, five-ninths, one-third and one-ninth of the over-all height of the tower, at least one 100-, 107-, or 116-watt lamp (#100 A21/TS, #107 A21/TS or #116 A21/TS, respectively) enclosed in an aviation red obstruction light globe shall be installed on each outside corner of the tower at each

(4) All lights shall burn continuously or shall be controlled by a light sensitive device adjusted so that the lights will be turned on at a north sky light intensity level of about 35 foot candles and turned off at a north sky light intensity level of about 58 foot candles.

watt lamp (#100 A21/TS, #107 A21/ § 17.33 Specifications for the lighting of TS or #116 A21/TS, respectively) enclosed in an aviation red obstruction and up to and including 1,500 feet

(a) Antenna structures over 1,350 feet up to and including 1,500 feet in height above the ground shall be lighted as follows:

(1) There shall be installed at the top of the structure one 300 m/m electric code beacon equipped with two 500- or 620-watt lamps (PS-40, Code Beacon type), both lamps to burn simultaneously, and equipped with aviation red color filters. Where a rod or other construction of not more than 20 feet in height and incapable of supporting this beacon is mounted on top of the structure and it is determined that this additional construction does not permit unobstructed visibility of the code beacon from aircraft at any angle of approach, there shall be installed two such beacons positioned so as to insure unobstructed visibility of at least one of the beacons from aircraft at any angle of approach. The beacon shall be equipped with a flashing mechanism producing not more than 40 flashes per minute nor less than 12 flashes per minute with a period of darkness equal to one-half of the luminous period.

(2) On levels at approximately fourfifths, three-fifths, two-fifths, and onefifth of the over-all height of the tower one similar flashing 300 m/m electric code beacon shall be installed in such position within the tower proper that the structural members will not impair the visibility of this beacon from aircraft at any angle of approach. In the event these beacons cannot be installed in a manner to insure unobstructed visibility of the beacons from aircraft at any angle of approach, there shall be installed two such beacons at each level. Each beacon shall be mounted on the outside of diagonally opposite corners or opposite sides of the tower at the prescribed heights.

(3) On levels at approximately ninetenths, seven-tenths, one-half, threetenths, and one-tenth of the over-all height of the tower, at least one 100-, 107-, or 116-watt lamp (#100 A21/TS, #107 A21/TS, or #116 A21/TS, respectively) enclosed in an aviation red obstruction light globe shall be installed on each outside corner of the tower at each level.

(4) All lights shall burn continuously or shall be controlled by a light sensitive device adjusted so that the lights will be turned on at a north sky light intensity level of about 35. foot candles and turned off at a north sky light intensity level of about 58 foot candles.

§ 17.34 Specifications for the lighting of antenna structures over 1,500 fect

Antenna structures over 1,500 feet in height above the ground shall be lighted in accordance with specifications to be determined by the Commission after aeronautical study which will include lighting recommendations.

§ 17.35 Antenna farms and multiple structure antenna arrays.

In the case of antenna structures which are so grouped as to present a

common potential menace to air navigation, the foregoing requirements for painting and lighting may be modified as a result of aeronautical study.

### § 17.36 Temporary warning lights.

During construction of an antenna structure, for which obstruction lighting is required, at least two 100-, 107-, or 116-watt lamps (#100 A21/TS, #107 A21/TS or #116 A21/TS, respectively) enclosed in aviation red obstruction light globes, shall be installed at the uppermost point of the structure. In addition, as the height of the structure exceeds each level at which permanent obstruction lights will be required, two similar lights shall be installed at each such level. These temporary warning lights shall be displayed nightly from sunset to sunrise until the permanent obstruction lights have been installed and placed in operation, and shall be positioned so as to insure unobstructed visibility of at least one of the lights at any angle of approach. In lieu of the above temporary warning lights, the permanent obstruction lighting fixtures may be installed and operated at each required level as each such level is exceeded in height during construction.

### § 17.37 Inspection of tower lights and associated control equipment.

The licensee of any radio station which has an antenna structure requiring illumination pursuant to the provisions of section 303 (q) of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, as outlined elsewhere in this part:

(a) (1) Shall make an observation of the tower lights at least once each 24 hours either visually or by observing an automatic and properly maintained indicator designed to register any failure of such lights, to insure that all such lights are functioning properly as required; or alternatively

(2) Shall provide and properly maintain an automatic alarm system designed to detect any failure of such lights and to provide indication of such failure to the licensee.

(b) Shall report immediately by telephone or telegraph to the nearest Flight Service Station or office of the Federal Aviation Agency any observed or otherwise known failure of a code or rotating beacon light or top light not corrected within thirty minutes, regardless of the cause of such failure. Further notification by telephone or telegraph shall be given immediately upon resumption of the required illumination.

(c) Shall inspect at intervals not to exceed 3 months all automatic or mechanical control devices, indicators, and alarm systems associated with the tower lighting to insure that such apparatus is functioning properly.

### § 17.38 Recording of tower light inspections in the station record.

The licensee of any radio station which has an antenna structure requiring illumination shall make the following entries in the station record of the inspections required by § 17.37:

(a) The time the tower lights are turned on and off each day if manually controlled:

(b) The time the daily check of proper operation of the tower lights was made, if automatic alarm system is not provided:

(c) In the event of any observed or otherwise known failure of a tower light:

(1) Nature of such failure

(2) Date and time the failure was observed, or otherwise noted.

(3) Date, time, and nature of the adjustments, repairs, or replacements made.

(4) Identification of Flight Service Station (Federal Aviation Agency) notified of the failure of any code or rotating beacon light or top light not corrected within thirty minutes, and the date and time such notice was given.

(5) Date and time notice was given to the Flight Service Station (Federal Aviation Agency) that the required illumination was resumed.

(d) Upon completion of the periodic inspection required at least once each

three months:

(1) The date of the inspection and the condition of all tower lights and associated tower lighting control devices, indicators and alarm systems.

(2) Any adjustments, replacements or repairs made to insure compliance with the lighting requirements and the date such adjustments, replacements, repairs were made.

### § 17.39 Cleaning and repainting.

All towers shall be cleaned or repainted as often as necessary to maintain good visibility.

§ 17.40 Time when lights shall be ex. hibited.

All lighting shall be exhibited from sunset to sunrise unless otherwise speci.

### § 17.41 Spare lamps.

A sufficient supply of spare lamps shall be maintained for immediate replacement purposes at all times.

### § 17.42 Lighting equipment.

The lighting equipment, color of filter and shade of paint referred to in the specifications are further defined in the following government and/or Army. Navy Aeronautical Specifications, Bul. letins, and Drawings: (Lamps are referred to by standard numbers.)

Outside whiteA viation surface orange	Federal Specifications	TT-P-102.1 TT-P-50 1 (Color #12197 of Fa
A viation our lace of ange	4	Standard 595)
Aviation surface orange, enamel	do	TT-E-489 1 (Color #12197 of Fe Standard 595).
Code beacon Obstruction light globe, prismatic	FAA Specifications	446 (Sec. II-d-Style 4).
Obstruction light globe, Fresnel	do	AN-L-10A. ² or FAA Specification L-810, ³
assembly. Obstruction light fitting assembly	do	
100-watt lamp		# 100 A21/TS.4 # 107 A21/TS (3,000 hours).
116-watt lamp		# 116 A21/TS (6,000 hours), # 500 PS 40/45. (1,000 hours),
620-watt lamp	•••••••••••	# 620 PS 40 (3,000 hours).

1 Copies of this specification can be obtained from the Specification Activity, Room 1643, Federal Supply Savin Center, General Services Administration, Seventh and D Streets SW., Washington, D.C. 20407. (Outside white 5 cents; aviation surface orange, paint 5 cents, enamel 10 cents.)

2 Copies of Army-Navy Specifications or drawings can be obtained by contacting the Commanding General Materiel Command, Wright Field, Dayton, Ohio 46433, or the Burcau of Navy Weapons, Navy Department, Waington D.C. 20300. Information concerning Army-Navy Specifications or drawings can also be obtained from the Federal A viation Agency, Washington, D.C. 2053.

3 Copies of this specification can be obtained from the Federal Aviation Agency, Washington, D.C. 2053.

4 It is strongly recommended that the 116-watt, 6,000-hour lamp and the 620-watt, 2,000-hour lamp be used intend of the 100-watt and the 500-watt lamps whenever possible in view of the extended life, lower maintenance cost, are greater safety which they provide.

### § 17.43 Painting and lighting existing structures.

(a) All existing antenna structures required to be painted in accordance with the terms of an instrument of authorization dated prior to March 30, 1953, shall be painted in the manner set forth in § 17.23 at the time when the antenna structure is required to be repainted (see § 17.39) or in no event later than January 1, 1960.

(b) All existing antenna structures required to be lighted in accordance with the terms of an authorization requiring only the following lighting specifications shall be changed to the lighting specifications set forth below as soon as practicable or in no event later than one year from the date of the first instrument of authorization that is issued to the station after January 1, 1954:

Existing Lighting New Lighting Specifications Specifications FCC Form No. Rule No. 715-1 § 17.24 (715-2 or B (6)-2 § 17.24 § 17.24 (a) (1). 17.24 (a) ( 17.26 (a) (2). 17.24 (a) ( (1) 715-4 or B (6)-4__ \$\$ 17.24 17.26 (a) (2).

(c) Except as set forth in paragraph (a) and (b) of this section, nothing in the criteria set forth in §§ 17.11 to 17.11 or this subpart concerning anter structures or locations shall apply to painting and lighting those struct authorized prior to March 30, 1953 except where lighting and painting req ments are reduced, in which case the lesser requirements may apply.

### § 17.44 Maintenance of lighting equip

Replacing or repairing of lights, automatic indicators or automatic alam systems shall be accomplished as som as practicable.

#### § 17.45 Report of radio transmi antenna construction, alteration and or removal.

Any permittee or licensee who, pursuant to any instrument of author zation from the Commission to erect make changes affecting antenna h or location of an antenna tower in which obstruction marking is req shall, prior to start of tower constr and upon completion of such construS, Or

nted

boog

e ex.

from

peci-

Shall

place-

alters

n the

in the

Army. Bul-

re re-

Federal

Federal

ly Service

53. ped instal e cost, mi

hing h

to 17.17

pply to

3 except

ease the

g equip

ts, auto-

ion and

ho, purauthori-

erect a

ower he required

requi

ante

18.29

18.71

tion or changes, fill out and file with the Director, U. S. Coast and Geodetic Survey, C. & G. S. Form 844 (Report of Radio Transmitting Antenna Construction, Alteration and/or Removal) in order that antenna tower information may be provided promptly for use on Aeronautical Charts and related publications in the interest of safety of air navigation.

### PART 18-INDUSTRIAL, SCIENTIFIC, AND MEDICAL EQUIPMENT

#### Subpart A-General

Sec. 18.1 Statement of basis and purpose. Definitions. Full information; inspection by Commission representatives. 18.11 ISM frequencies and frequency tolerances Operation on microwave frequencies. Interference from ISM equipment. 18.14 When license is required. 18.21 18.22 Showing required. Applications for station licenses. 18.23 Full information. 18.24 License period. 18.25 Renewal of license. 18.26

### Subpart B—[Reserved]

Station license, posting of.

Operator requirements.

license.

work.

· Effective date.

## Subpart C—Ultrasonic Equipment Operation without a license.

Cessation of operation pursuant to

Technical limitations. 18.72 Type approval. 18.78 Identification of type approved equipment. Effect of certificate of type approval. 18.75 Changes in type approved equipment. Withdrawal of certificate of type ap-18.77 proval. Measurement of field strength. Location of equipment.
Certification attesting compliance 18.79 18.80 with rules. Renewal of certification. Certification after maintenance 18.82

### Subpart D-Industrial Heating Equipment

18.101 Operation without a license.
 18.102 Technical limitations.
 18.105 Inspection of industrial heating equipment.
 18.106 Renewal of certificate.

18.107 Measurement of field strength.
18.108 Location of equipment.
18.109 Report of radiation measurements

18.100 Report of radiation measurements
18.111 Form of certificate.
18.112 Certification regarding operation.

18.113 Certification regarding radiation.
18.114 Prototype certification permitted.
18.115 Compliance with installation instructions.

18.116 Certificate to be filed with Commission.

18.117 Copy of certificate with equipment.
18.118 Rejection of certificate.

18.118 Rejection of certificate.
 18.119 Efimination and investigation of harmful interference.

18.120 Interference to a radionavigation or safety service.

18.121 Interference to other radio services.
18.122 Report of interference investigation.

### Subpart E-Medical Diathermy Equipment

18.141 Operation on assigned frequencies.
18.142 Operation on unassigned frequencies.

18.143 Measurement of field strength.
18.144 Procedure for type approval.

18.145 Effect of certificate of type approval.

18.146 Withdrawal of certificate of type approval.

#### Subpart F-FR Stabilized Arc Welders

18.181 Technical specifications.
18.182 Certification requirements.
18.183 Location of certificate.

### Subpart H-Miscellaneous Equipment

18.261 Miscellaneous equipment.
18.262 Existing epilation equipment.

AUTHORITY: §§ 18.1 to 18.262 issued under secs. 4(1), 303(r), 48 Stat. 1066, 1082, as amended; 47 U.S.C. 154(1), 303(r). Interpret or apply sec. 301, 48 Stat. 1081; 47 U.S.C. 301.

### Subpart A-General

### § 18.1 Statement of basis and purpose.

(a) Section 301 of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended, provides for the control by the Federal Government over all the channels of interstate and foreign radio communication and further provides, in part, that no person shall use or operate apparatus for the transmission of energy, communications, or signals by radio when the effects of such operation extend beyond state lines or cause interference with the transmission or reception of energy, communications, or signals, of any interstate or foreign character by radio, except under and in accordance with the Communications Act and a license granted under the provisions of that act. The operation in the industrial, scientific and medical service of medical diathermy equipment, industrial heating equipment and miscellaneous equipment of a type which emits radio frequency energy upon frequencies within the radio spectrum constitutes a serious source of interference to authorized radio communication services operating upon the channels of interstate and foreign communication unless precautions are taken which will prevent the creation of any substantial amount of such interference.

(b) The following rules and regulations are designed to have a twofold effect:

(1) They set forth the conditions under which the operation of the equipment in question is not regarded as a cause of interference to the authorized radio communication services and is therefore not required to be operated pursuant to license under the Communications Act.

(2) They provide a procedure for the licensing of medical diathermy, industrial heating and miscellaneous equipment which in operation constitute a source of interference to authorized communication services, directly affect the control of the Federal Government over the channels of interstate and foreign radio communication, and are therefore required to be licensed.

### § 18.3 Definitions.

For purposes of the provisions of this part the following definitions in the industrial, scientific, and medical service shall be applicable:

(a) "Radio frequency energy" shall include electromagnetic energy generated at any frequency in the radio spectrum between 10 kilocycles and 30,000 megacycles.

(b) "Medical diathermy equipment" shall include any apparatus (other than surgical diathermy apparatus designed for intermittent operation with low power) which utilizes a radio frequency oscillator or any other type of radio frequency generator and transmits radio frequency energy used for therapeutic purposes.

(c) "Industrial heating equipment" shall include any apparatus which utilizes a radio frequency oscillator or any other type of radio frequency generator and transmits radio frequency energy used for or in connection with industrial heating operations utilized in a manufacturing or production process.

(d) Miscellaneous equipment shall include apparatus other than that defined in or excepted by paragraphs (b) and (c) of this section in which radio frequency energy is applied to materials to produce physical, biological, or chemical effects such as heating, ionization of gases, mechanical vibrations, hair removal and acceleration of charged particles which do not involve communications or the use of radio receiving equipment.

.º (e) Ultrasonic equipment shall include any apparatus which generates radio frequency energy and utilizes that energy to excite or drive an electromechanical transducer for the production of sonic or ultrasonic mechanical energy for industrial, scientific, medical or other noncommunication purposes.

(f) "Industrial, scientific and medical equipment" (ISM equipment). Devices which use radio waves for industrial, scientific, medical or any other purposes including the transfer of energy by radio and which are neither used nor intended to be used for radiocommunication.

(g) "Harmful interference." Any emission, radiation or induction which endangers the functioning of a radio-navigation service or of other safety services or seriously degrades, obstructs or repeatedly interrupts a radiocommunication service operating in accordance with this chapter.

(h) "ISM frequency." A frequency assigned by this part for the use of ISM equipment. A specified tolerance is associated with each ISM frequency. (See § 18.13.)

## § 18.11 Full information; inspection by Commission representatives.

Upon request by the Commission the owner or operator of any medical diathermy equipment, industrial heating equipment, or miscellaneous equipment shall promptly furnish the Commission with such information as may be requested concerning the operation of such equipment. The premises in which medical diathermy, industrial heating, or miscellaneous equipment are operated, and any license or certification required hereby, shall be available for inspection by representatives of the Commission at all reasonable hours.

## § 18.13 ISM frequencies and frequency tolerances.

The following frequencies are allocated for use by ISM equipment with the tolerance limits specified:

	Frequency
ISM frequency:	tolerance
13,560 kc/s	±6.78 kc/s
27,120 kc/s	±160.0 kc/s
40,680 kc/s	±20.0 kc/s
915 Mc/s ¹	±25.0 Mc/s
2450 Mc/s 1	$\pm 50.0 \mathrm{Mc/s}$
5800 Mc/s 1	±75.0 Mc/8
22,125 Mc/s 1	±125.0 Mc/s

¹The use of this frequency is subject to the conditions in § 18.14.

## § 18.14 Operation on microwave frequencies.

Except for industrial heating equipment which is regulated by §§ 18.101 through 18.122, inclusive, ISM equipment may be operated on the microwave ISM frequencies (915 Mc/s, 2450 Mc/s, 5800 Mc/s and 22,125 Mc/s) subject to the following conditions:

(a) The emission of radio frequency energy resulting from such operation shall be on the particular frequency and must not exceed tolerance limits associated with each such frequency as set forth in § 18.13.

(b) The energy radiated and the bandwidth of emissions shall be reduced to the greatest extent practicable.

(c) No harmful interference shall be caused to authorized communication services from spurious or harmonic radiation. In the event of such harmful interference, operation of the ISM equipment causing such harmful interference shall cease and shall not be resumed until steps necessary to eliminate such interference have been taken.

### § 18.17 Interference from ISM equipment.

(a) Subject to the exceptions in paragraphs (b) and (c) of this section and irrespective of whether the equipment otherwise complies with the rules in this part, the operator of ISM equipment that causes harmful interference to any authorized radio service shall promptly take steps as may be necessary to remedy the interference.

(b) The provisions of paragraph (a) of this section shall not apply in the case of interference to an authorized radio station operating on an ISM frequency (including tolerance).

(c) The provisions of paragraph (a) of this section shall not apply in the case of interference to a receiver arising from direct intermediate frequency pick-up by the receiver of the fundamental frequency emissions of ISM equipment operating on an ISM frequency (including tolerance) and otherwise complying with the requirements of this part.

### § 18.21 When license is required.

(a) Any medical diathermy equipment, industrial heating equipment or miscellaneous equipment which complies with the provisions of this part may be operated without a station license. A license is required for any such equipment operated otherwise.

(b) No medical diathermy equipment, industrial heating equipment or miscellaneous equipment which does not comply with this part shall be operated except pursuant to a station license issued by the Commission authorizing such operation.

(c) Whenever the Commission on complaint or on its own motion determines that medical diathermy equipment, industrial heating equipment or miscellaneous equipment is not in fact operating in compliance with the provisions of this part and so advises the operator of such equipment, further operation of such equipment without a station license shall be unlawful unless within 10 days of the receipt of such notice, or within such further time as the Commission may for good cause allow, the operator of such equipment shall file with the Commission a certificate of a competent engineer stating that the equipment is now capable of complying with the requirements of the rules.

### § 18.22 Showing required.

A station license for the operation of medical diathermy equipment, industrial heating equipment or miscellaneous equipment will be granted upon proper application therefor in accordance with the provisions of this part and a showing that in the light of the following considerations the public interest, convenience, and necessity would be served by such a grant: (a) The purpose for which the equipment sought to be licensed will be used; (b) the reasons why the equipment involved may not be operated in compliance with the provisions of this part for the operation of such equipment without a license: and (c) the nature and extent of interference that may be caused to authorized communication services by the operation of such equipment.

### § 18.23 Applications for station licenses.

Each applicant for a station license authorizing the operation of medical diathermy, industrial heating equipment, or miscellaneous equipment, or requesting the modification or renewal of such a license, shall file with the Commission in Washington, D.C., three copies of each application on the appropriate form designated by the Commission and a like number of any exhibits and other papers incorporated therein and made a part thereof. Application for a license shall be made upon the appropriate form prescribed by the Commission, and separate application should be made for each unit of equipment for which a license is sought. Application for modification or renewal of a license shall also be upon appropriate form prescribed by the Commission.

### § 18.24 Full information.

Each application for a license authorizing the operation of medical diathermy, industrial heating equipment or miscellaneous equipment shall contain full and complete information concerning all matters and things required to be disclosed by the application form.

### § 18.25 License period.

Each station license authorizing the operation of medical diathermy, industrial equipment or miscellaneous equipment will expire at the hour of 3 a.m. and will be issued for a normal license period of five years or such other period as the Commission may specify upon consideration of the facts in a particular case.

Each such license shall be nontransferable.

### § 18.26 Renewal of license.

Unless otherwise directed or permitted by the Commission, applications for renewal of a station license for the operation of medical diathermy, industrial heating equipment or miscellaneous equipment shall be filed with the Commission upon prescribed forms at least 60 days prior to the expiration date of such license.

### § 18.27 Station license, posting of.

The original of each station license shall be posted in the room in which the equipment is operated. Licenses covering equipment not used in a fixed place shall be attached to the equipment itself.

### § 18.28 Operator requirements.

Equipment for which a station license is issued pursuant to the provisions of this part may be operated by persons who do not hold an operator license or permit issued by this agency.

## § 18.29 Cessation of operation pursuant to license.

If any equipment for which a license has been issued hereunder shall cease to be operated pursuant to such license, or is transferred, sold, assigned, leased, lcaned, stolen, destroyed, or otherwise removed from the possession of the licensee, the licensee shall within five days of such occurrence notify the Commission thereof and, where possible, include in such notification the name and address of the recipient of such equipment.

## Subpart B—[Reserved] Subpart C—Ultrasonic Equipment

nkii 1

W a

in "I M Je

M Ca W

8

fo sic Cc

pr te

m

to

fa

th

eq

the

SU

thi

me

Ba

### § 18.71 Operation without a license.

Ultrasonic equipment may be operated without a license: Provided, The design and operation complies with the technical limitations for such equipment: And provided further, That the equipment has been type approved by the Commission or has been certificated pursuant to the requirements of §§ 18.71 to 18.84 and the certificate is attached to the equipment or is prominently posted in the room in which the equipment is being operated; except that ultrasonic equipment operating on frequencies below 90 kc/s and generating less than 500 watts of radio frequency power may be operated without license, type approval or certification, if such equipment complies with all other applicable provisions of §§ 18.71 to 18.84.

### § 18.72 Technical limitations.

(a) Ultrasonic equipment shall be designed and constructed in accordance with good engineering practice with sufficient shielding and filtering to provide adequate suppression of emissions on frequencies outside the ISM frequency bands.

(b) Except for ultrasonic measurement equipment that operates over a continuous band of frequencies, the fundamental frequency of operation shall fall outside the frequency bands 490-510 kc/s, 2170-2194 kc/s, and 8354-8374 kc/s.

(c) The varying conditions under which ultrasonic equipment is operated shall not result in radiation exceeding the following limits:

Frequency	Dis- tance Feet	Field 40/m
Up to and including 490 kc/s.	1,000	2400 Frequency in kc/s
Over 490 kc/s up to and in- cluding 1600 kc/s.	100	24000 Frequency in kc/s
Over 1600 ke/s exclusive of frequencies in the ISM frequency bands.	100	15.

(d) The operation of ultrasonic equipment on frequencies below 490 kc/s using radio frequency power in excess of 500 watts shall be in compliance with the requirements of this section except that the maximum radiated field permitted may be increased as the square root of the ratio of the generated radio frequency power to 500 watts: Provided, That the radiated field shall in no case exceed the field permitted industrial heating equipment: And provided further, That equipment used in predominantly residential areas shall not be permitted the increase in field with power as indicated in this paragraph.

(e) On any frequency above 490 kc/s, the radio frequency voltage appearing on each power line shall not exceed 200 microvolts. On any frequency below 490 kc/s, the radio frequency voltage appearing on each power line shall not exceed 1000 microvolts. Measurement shall be made from each power line to ground with the equipment itself both grounded

and ungrounded.

n

Cy

re-

ds

Note: One method of making conducted interference measurements is described in "Military Specification for Interference Measurement" MIL-I-16910 (SHIPS) dated January 14, 1952, available from the Commanding Officer, Naval Supply Depot, Scotia, New York, 12302. Note that this procedure calls for grounding the equipment under test, whereas these rules call for measurements with the equipment both grounded and ungrounded.

### § 18.73 Type approval.

(a) Manufacturers of ultrasonic equipment desiring to obtain type approval for their equipment may request permission to submit such equipment to the Commission for testing by following the procedure set out in Part 2 of this chapter. The request shall include a statement that at least five units of the model to be submitted are scheduled for manufacture.

(b) To be acceptable for type approval, ultrasonic equipment must meet

the following requirements:

(1) The equipment must comply with the technical limitations for ultrasonic

equipment.

(2) The design and construction of the equipment must give reasonable assurance of compliance with the rules in this part for at least 5 years under normal operation and with average maintenance.

(c) Additional rules relative to type approval will be found in Part 2 of this

chapter.

§ 18.74 Identification of type approved equipment.

(a) Equipment for which a certificate of type approval has been issued shall be identified by the insertion of the FCC Type Approval Number on the name-

plate of the equipment.

(b) In addition to the nameplate, the manufacturer shall furnish each user of type approved equipment a certificate setting forth the conditions under which such equipment shall be operated.

§ 18.75 Effect of certificate of type approval.

A certificate of type approval issued by the Commission constitutes a recognition that, on the basis of the tests made, the equipment appears to be capable of complying with the technical limitations in the rules in this part, provided such equipment is properly installed, maintained and operated, and no change whatsoever is made in the construction of equipment sold under the certificate of type approval except on specific prior approval by the Commission to any changes made.

### § 18.76 Changes in type approved equipment.

No changes whatsoever may be made in ultrasonic equipment for which a certificate of type approval has been issued except on specific prior approval by the Commission.

## § 18.77 Withdrawal of certificate of type approval.

(a) A certificate of type approval may be withdrawn if the type of equipment for which it was issued proves defective in service and under usual conditions of maintenance and operation such equipment cannot be relied on to meet the conditions set forth in this part for the operation of the type of equipment involved, or if any change whatsoever is made in the construction of equipment sold under the certificate of type approval issued by the Commission, without the specific prior approval of the Commission.

(b) The procedure for withdrawal of the certificate of type approval shall be the same as that prescribed for revocation of a radio station license pursuant to the provisions of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended.

(c) In the case of withdrawal of a certificate of type approval the manufacturer shall make no further sale of equipment under such certificate.

(d) When a certificate of type approval has been withdrawn for unauthorized changes or for failure to comply with technical requirements, the Commission will consider that fact in determining whether the maunfacturer in question is eligible to receive any new certificate of type approval.

### § 18.78 Measurement of field strength.

Measurements to determine the field strength of radio frequency energy including both fundamental and spurious (including harmonic) emissions, generated by the ultrasonic equipment shall be made in accordance with standard engineering procedures and shall include the following:

(a) A field strength meter using loop pickup shall be used for measurements on frequencies up to and including 18 Mc/s, and such a meter with a doublet antenna shall be used for measurements on frequencies above 18 Mc/s.

(b) The radiation shall be determined along at least 5 radials approximately 72° apart. A smooth curve shall be drawn through the measurements when plotted and the value of field strength determined from these curves.

### § 18.79 Location of equipment.

For the purpose of measurements required in order to execute a certification of compliance, the location of the ultrasonic equipment may be considered to be the actual physical location of the equipment, or, where several such units are grouped within a circle of 200 feet radius or less, the several units may at the election of the certifying engineer be considered as a single unit, located at the center of the smallest enclosing circle. If the certification includes several units treated as one equipment, the distance of 1.000 feet at which the maximum permissible radiation is determined shall be decreased by the radius of the smallest circle that encloses the several units.

## § 18.80 Certification attesting compliance with rules.

(a) A certification attesting compliance with the rules in this part may be affixed or posted for any ultrasonic equipment.

(b) The certification shall be based on an inspection of the equipment and measurements taken at the place of use after the ultrasonic equipment has been assembled and is ready for operation: Provided however, That the certifying engineer may, in lieu of measuring the radio frequency voltage on the power lines, base the certification on specifications for the power line filter and test data regarding the radio frequency voltage on the power lines furnished by the manufacturer of the ultrasonic equipment.

(c) The certification may be executed by any engineer skilled in making and interpreting field strength measurements. The Commission may require such engineer to present proof of his qualifications to make such measurements.

(d) The certification shall contain the following information:

(1) Type and serial number, or other positive identification of the ultrasonic equipment being certificated.

(2) Conditions under which the certificated equipment shall be operated.

(3) Brief description of the engineering tests and a summary of the measured data upon which the certification is based.

(4) If the radio frequency voltage on the power line is not measured, a statement that, based on an inspection of the equipment and study of such test data and specifications as may be furnished by the manufacturer, the equipment can reasonably be expected to meet the requirements for radio frequency voltage on the power lines.

(5) A statement certifying that under the described condition of operation, the certificated equipment may reasonably be expected to meet the requirements of the rules in this part. This statement shall include the period of time over which the equipment may reasonably be expected to comply with the rules in this part.

(6) Date the measurements were

made.

(7) Date of certification.

(8) Signature of certifying engineer.(9) Name and address of employer of certifying engineer, if any.

### § 18.81 Renewal of certification.

The certification required by §§ 18.71 to 18.84 does not require renewal. However, when the Commission has reason to believe that operation of the equipment concerned may be inconsistent with §§ 18.71 to 18.84, it may require a new certification based on a new set of measurements.

### § 18.82 Certification after maintenance work.

It shall be the responsibility of the operator of the ultrasonic equipment to have such equipment recertificated when changes have been made that might increase the radiated or conducted interference beyond the limits specified in §§ 18.71 to 18.84.

### § 18.84 Effective date.

(a) All ultrasonic equipment manufactured on or after July 1, 1955 must comply with the rules in §§ 18.71 to 18.84.

(b) Ultrasonic equipment manufactured prior to July 1, 1955, may be utilized until July 1, 1965, providing it complies either with the rules in §§ 18.71 to 18.84 or with the rules for miscellaneous equipment in § 18.261. After July 1, 1965, all such equipment must comply with the rules in §§ 18.71 to 18.84.

## Subpart D—Industrial Heating Equipment

### § 18.101 Operation without a license.

Industrial heating equipment may be operated without a license: *Provided*, The design and operation of the equipment complies with the technical limitations in this part for such equipment: *And provided further*, That the equipment has been certificated pursuant to the requirements of this part.

### § 18.102 Technical limitations.

(a) Industrial heating equipment shall be designed and constructed in accordance with good engineering practice with sufficient shielding and filtering to meet the requirements of this part.

(b) Industrial heating equipment may be operated on any frequency except frequencies in the bands 490-510 kc/s, 2170-2194 kc/s, and 8354-8374 kc/s. Equipment operating on an ISM frequency may be operated with unlimited radiation on that frequency. Equipment operated on other frequencies must suppress radiation on the fundamental carrier frequency as well as other frequencies as required by this part.

(c) Industrial heating equipment designed for operation on an ISM frequency shall be adjusted to operate as close to that ISM frequency as practicable.

(d) Radiation of radio frequency energy from any industrial heating equipment on any frequency below 5725 Mc/s, except ISM frequencies, shall be suppressed so that the radiated field strength does not exceed 10 microvolts per meter at a distance of one mile or more from the equipment.

(e) Radiation of radio frequency energy from any industrial heating equipment on any frequency above 5725 Mc/s, except ISM frequencies, shall be reduced to the greatest extent practicable.

Note: The Commission will establish definite radiation limits for these frequencies as soon as information regarding equipment operating on these frequencies becomes available.

(f) Filtering between the industrial heating equipment and power lines must be provided to the extent necessary to prevent the radiation of energy from power lines on frequencies other than ISM frequencies with a field strength in excess of 10 microvolts per meter at a distance of one mile or more from the industrial heating equipment and at a distance of 50 feet from the power line.

#### § 18.105 Inspection of industrial heating equipment.

(a) Industrial heating equipment shall be periodically inspected in order to reaffirm the validity of the certificate required by this part.

(b) Inspection shall be made at sufficiently frequent intervals to insure that each industrial heating equipment is installed, maintained, and operated in a manner that provides compliance with the provisions of this part.

(c) A log shall be maintained of the inspections made. The inspector shall enter a brief note of his findings and shall date and sign each entry.

(d) The log shall be maintained at the same location as the certificate.

(e) The inspector shall require the equipment to be recertificated pursuant to the requirements of this part if he determines, as a result of his inspection, that such action is necessary in order to assure compliance with this part.

### \$ 18.106 Renewal of certificate.

(a) The certificate required to be exhibited by this part shall be renewed:

(1) When changes have been made that might increase the radiated interference beyond the limits specified in this part.

(2) When the inspector has determined that such action is necessary to assure compliance with the requirements of this part.

(3) When required by the Commission because it has reason to believe that operation of the equipment concerned may be inconsistent with the requirements of this part.

(b) The renewal of the certificate shall be based on measurements made at

the point of installation.

(c) After April 30, 1961, the renewal certificate shall be executed on FCC Form 724.

§ 18.107 Measurement of field strength.

Measurements to determine the field strength of radio frequency energy generated by industrial heating equipment shall be made in accordance with standard engineering procedures and shall include the following:

(a) A loop antenna shall be used for measurements on frequencies below 18 Mc/s, and a doublet antenna shall be used for measurements on frequencies above 30 Mc/s. Either a loop or doublet antenna shall be used on frequencies between 18 Mc/s and 30 Mc/s. Appropriate techniques shall be resorted to for measurements in the microwave region of the

spectrum.

(b) Prior to the determination of the maximum field strength at one mile, a sufficient number of measurements shall be made in the vicinity of the industrial heating equipment to enable plotting of the polar radiation pattern and to assure the correct determination of the major lobes. Where conditions permit, these measurements shall be made at intervals of not more than 20 degrees in azimuth directions and at distances not exceeding 1,000 feet from the location of the equipment. The measurements so obtained shall be reduced to equivalent field strength at 1,000 feet.

(c) The field strength measurements for the maximum field strength at one mile shall be made along the radial corresponding to the lobe of maximum radiation as determined from the polar radiation pattern. Sufficient measurements shall be made along radials ex. tending through all lobes which are within 15 db of the apparent maximum lobe, as determined in paragraph (b) of this section to assure that the assumed lobe of greatest field strength is in fact the maximum lobe. If two or more lobes of radiation of approximately the same strength are present, measurements to determine field strength shall be made along the several radials for such lobes Where possible, field strength measurements shall be made along each radial at intervals of not greater than 500 feet and an average curve drawn for measured field strength in microvolts per meter versus distance in feet. Where necessary, the average curve shall be extended to show the extrapolated field strength at one mile. In these case where it is impractical to conduct measurements along the radial of maximu radiation a sufficient number of field strength measurements shall be made to clearly indicate the magnitude of the radiation field in the sector containing the lobe of maximum radiation.

(d) Where there is evidence of radiation from power lines, field strength measurements shall be made at not less than three points along the power line located approximately 1 mile from the location of the industrial heating equipment causing such radiation and to include a length of power line not less than 500 feet. One point of measurement shall lie within the 1-mile distance and the others beyond. At each of these points at least three measurements of field strength shall be made along a line normal to the power line and out to a

th

th

distance from the power line not exceeding 50 feet measured horizontally along the ground from a point directly below the outermost conductor.

(e) The field strengths specified herein refer to the maximum field strengths, regardless of polarization, measured at a height of 12 feet above the immediate terrain or at such lower height at which the field strengths may exceed that at 12 feet. Measurements made at frequencies below 18 Mc/s may be made at any convenient height.

(1) The spectrum shall be investigated from the lowest frequency generated in the equipment up to the tenth harmonic of the fundamental frequency or to 5725

Mc/s whichever is lower.

ent

nts

one

-10

Ta-

lar

re-

ex-

are

) of

s to

obes.

TUTE-

feet

1085-

per

ll be

field

cases

ness-

imum

ade to

f the

aining

ength

ot less

er line

m the

to in-

s than

rement

ce and

these

ents d

a line

ut to s

### § 18.108 Location of equipment.

For the purpose of measurements required in order to execute a certification of compliance, the location of the industrial heating equipment may be considered to be the actual physical location of the equipment, or, where several such units are grouped within a circle of 500 feet radius or less, the several units may, at the election of the certifying engineer, be considered as a single unit, located at the center of the smallest enclosing circle. If the certification includes several units treated as one equipment, the distance of one mile at which the maximum permissible radiation is determined shall be reduced by the radius of the smallest circle that encloses the several units.

### § 18.109 Report of radiation measure

The report of radiation measurements shall contain the following information:

(a) A description of the equipment that was measured for radiation, including: manufacturer, type number, nominal operating frequency, and nominal power rating.

(b) A listing of the measuring equipment used, including the serial numbers.

(c) A statement of the date when the measuring equipment was last cali-

(d) The date the measurements were

(e) The frequency range that was investigated.

(f) [Reserved]

(g) If the required range of investigation includes the following frequencies. indicate the magnitude of the field measured on these frequencies or in these frequency bands:

> Mc/s 74.6 to 75.4 108.0 to 118.0 121.5 156.8 243.0 328.6 to 335.4 420.0 to 460.0

(h) A graph, taken at any convenient point, of field strength versus frequency as required by § 18.107(f). The graph shall also show the ambient noise level if the same exceeds 6 microvolts per meter. Label the graph to show where the measurements were madé.

(i) A graph of the polar radiation pattern as required by § 18.107(b). Label the graph to show the frequency that was

No. 228-Pt. II-20

(j) A graph of field strength versus § 18.116 Certificate to be filed with distance along the radial of maximum radiation shown in the polar graph required by paragraph (i) of this section. Label the graph to show the frequency that was used.

(k) A statement of the operating conditions that must be observed to ensure that radiation during routine operation does not exceed, within reasonable limits, the radiation that was measured and is

reported herein.

Note: In the graphs required by paragraphs (i) and (j), use the fundamental frequency when this frequency falls outside an ISM frequency band; however, if the fundamental is an ISM frequency, use the harmonic, falling outside an ISM frequency band, which has the highest measured radiation.

### § 18.111 Form of certificate.

(a) Certificates issued after April 30, 1961, for industrial heating equipment shall be executed on FCC Form 724 except as provided in paragraph (b) of this section.

(b) Where the industrial heating equipment is identical to a prototype which has been tested for radiation prior to April 30, 1961, the certificate here-tofore issued by the manufacturer for such equipment may be substituted for Part III of FCC Form 724 until January 1, 1970.

### § 18.112 Certification regarding operation.

The certification required in Part I of FCC Form 724 shall be executed by the owner or lessee of the equipment, in the case of proprietorship; by one of the partners, in the case of a partnership; or by an officer or authorized employee, in the case of a corporation. If Part I is signed by an authorized employee, an officer shall execute Part II of the cer-

#### § 18.113 Certification regarding radiation.

The certification required in Part III of FCC Form 724 shall be executed by an engineer skilled in making and interpreting field strength measurements. Commission may require such engineer to furnish proof of his qualifications.

#### § 18.114 Prototype certification permitted.

The certification required in Part III of FCC Form 724 may be issued on the basis of field strength measurements made at the place where the industrial heating equipment has been installed for operation or on the basis of field strength measurements made on a prototype.

### § 18.115 Compliance with installation instructions.

Where the certification regarding radiation (Part III of FCC Form 724) is based on measurements of a prototype, the equipment shall be installed in accordance with the instructions which the engineer certifying to Part III of FCC Form 724 has certified as being adequate to ensure reasonable expectation of compliance with the radiation limits in § 18.102.

(a) Two copies of FCC Form 724 required by § 18.101 and § 18.111 shall be filed. The original shall be filed with the Secretary, Federal Communications Commission, Washington, D.C., 20554.
A duplicate copy shall be filed with the Engineer in Charge of the field office having cognizance over the area in which the heater is located.

(b) Each copy shall be completed with

attachments as required.

(c) A facsimile copy of the properly completed and signed Part III of FCC Form 724 may be submitted in lieu of the original thereof.

### § 18.117 Copy of certificate with equip-

A copy of the certificate filed with the Commission pursuant to § 18.116 shall be retained by the operator and shall be attached to the equipment. Alternatively, the copy of the certificate may be placed at any location where it will be conveniently available for inspection by authorized representatives of the Commission, provided there is attached to the equipment a notice stating where the copy of the certificate is located.

### § 18.118 Rejection of certificate.

(a) A certificate that is incomplete or otherwise does not meet the require-ments of Subpart F of this part may be rejected.

(b) The certificate shall be considered accepted unless rejected in writing within 60 days of receipt by the

Commission.

(c) In the event a certificate is rejected but with no harmful interference involved, the equipment may be operated for a period of 20 days from the date of the rejection notice pending the submission of an acceptable certificate.

(d) If the certificate is rejected after the second submission thereof, the equipment may not be operated until a certificate has been filed with and accepted by the Commission.

### § 18.119 Elimination and investigation of harmful interference.

(a) The operator of industrial heating equipment that causes harmful interference shall promptly take appropriate measures to eliminate the harmful interference.

(b) When notified by the Commission that his installation is causing harmful interference, the operator shall arrange for an engineer skilled in interference measurements and control techniques to make an investigation to ensure that the harmful interference has been eliminated. The Commission may require the engineer making the investigation to furnish proof of his qualifications.

(c) The results of the investigation required by paragraph (b) of this section shall be reported to the Commission's Engineer-in-Charge of the district office in accordance with the provisions

of § 18.122.

(d) If the equipment has not been certificated or if renewal of the certificate is required, a certificate covering the equipment shall be filed in accordance with the provisions of § 18.116.

### § 18.120 Interference to a radionavigation or safety service.

(a) If the operator of industrial heating equipment is notified by the Commission that operation of such equipment is endangering the functioning of a radionavigation or a safety service, he shall immediately cease operating the equipment.

(b) Operation may be resumed on a temporary basis, with the permission of the Engineer-in-Charge of the district office, but only for the purpose of eliminating the harmful interference, making the interference investigation, and obtaining or renewing certification if required. Requests for permission to operate on a temporary basis may be made and granted by telephone, but in that event the request and the grant shall

be confirmed promptly in writing.

(c) If the results of the interference investigation demonstrate that the harmful interference has been eliminated, and if the field work involved in certification, when required, demonstrates that the equipment meets the requirements for certification, the operator may, with the permission of the Engineer-in-Charge of the district office, resume full operation for a period of ten days pending preparation and submission of the final interference report required by § 18.122 and the certificate required by §§ 18.101 and 18.111. Requests for permission to operate under such circumstances may be made and granted by telephone, but in that event the request and the grant shall be confirmed promptly in writing.

(d) Operation may be resumed on a regular basis after the harmful interference has been eliminated and the interference report and certificate, if required, have been filed.

§ 18.121 Interference to other radio services.

(a) If the operator of industrial heating equipment is notified by the Commission that operation of such equipment is obstructing or repeatedly interrupting an authorized radio service other than a radionavigation or safety service, he shall take prompt measures to eliminate the harmful interference but need not cease operation unless ordered to do so by the Commission.

(b) If the operator is ordered to cease operation, he may resume operation on a temporary basis, with the permission of the Engineer-in-Charge of the district office, but only for the purpose of eliminating the harmful interference, making the interference investigation, and obtaining or renewing certification. Requests for permission to operate on a temporary basis may be made and granted by telephone, but in that event the request and the grant shall be confirmed promptly in writing.

(c) If the results of the interference demonstrate that the investigation harmful interference has been eliminated, and if the field work involved in certification, if required, demonstrates that the equipment meets the requirements for certification, the operator may, with the permission of the Engineer-in-Charge of the district office, resume full operation for a period of ten days pend-

ing preparation and submission of the final interference report required § 18.122 and the certificate required by §§ 18.101 and 18.111. Requests for permission to operate under such circumstances may be made and granted by telephone, but in that event the request and the grant shall be confirmed promptly in writing.

(d) Operation may be resumed on a regular basis after the harmful interference has been eliminated and the interference report and certificate, if required, have been filed.

§ 18.122 Report of interference investi-

gation.

(a) An interim report on the investigation and of the corrective measures that were taken shall be filed with the Engineer in Charge of the local FCC office within 30 days of notification of harmful interference. The final report shall be filed with the Engineer in Charge within 60 days of notification.

(b) The date for filing the final report may be extended for 30 days by the Engineer in Charge when the operator has shown that he has been diligent in his efforts and that additional time is required to put into effect the corrective measures or to complete the investigation. The request for extension of time shall be accompanied by a progress report showing what has been accom-

plished to date.

(c) The final report on the interference investigation shall list each radio facility which was receiving harmful interference, shall describe the measures taken to eliminate harmful interference, and shall describe the tests made to ensure that harmful interference has been eliminated, together with the test results and the date and time of each test. In the case of interference to broadcast receivers, the final report shall list the location of each receiver that was checked and the name of the receiver owner, shall describe the steps taken to eliminate the harmful interference, and shall specify the date and time each receiver was checked to ensure that harmful interference has been eliminated.

### Subpart E-Medical Diathermy Equipment

§ 18.141 Operation on assigned fre-

A station license is not required for the operation of medical diathermy equipment on assigned frequencies provided such operation meets the following conditions:

(a) Such operation must conform to the general condition set out in the guarantee or certificate required by paragraphs (c) and (d) of this section. Operation must be confined to one or more of the frequencies:

ISM frequency:	tolerance
13,560 kc/s	$\pm 6.78 \mathrm{kc/s}$
27,120 kc/s	$\pm 160.0 \mathrm{kc/s}$
40,680 kc/s	±20.0 kc/s
915 Mc/8 1	$\pm 25.0 \mathrm{Mc/s}$
2450 Mc/s 1	$\pm 50.0  \text{Mc/s}$
5800 Mc/s 1	±75.0 Mc/s.
22,125 Mc/s 1	$\pm 125.0  \text{Mc/s}$

1 The use of this frequency is subject to the conditions in § 18.14.

(b) Such operation may be without regard to the type or power of emissi being radiated. Spurious and harmonic radiations on frequencies other than those specified above shall be suppress so that such radiations do not exceed strength of 25 microvolts per meter at a distance of 1,000 feet or more from the medical diathermy equipment causing such radiations.

(c) With respect to equipment for which type approval has been received from the Commission in accordance w §§ 18.144 to 18.146, inclusive, there shall be affixed to each unit of equipment operated in accordance with paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section, or posted in the room in which such operation occurs a dated certificate of a competent engineer, or a dated certificate or name plate of the manufacturer of the equipment, setting forth the F. C. C. type approval number for such equipment, the general conditions under which such equipment should be operated, and cer. tifying that the equipment involved may reasonably be expected to meet the requirements of this section under the described conditions of operation for a period of at least three years. The certification required in this section shall describe with certainty the apparatus

covered thereby.

(d) The owners or operators of equipment which has not received type approval but which is manufactured for operation without a license and designed to meet the technical requirements set forth under paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section shall have posted in the room in which such equipment is operated a dated certificate of a competent engineer, or a dated certificate or name plate of the manufacturer of the equipment, setting forth the general conditions under which such equipment should be operated and certifying that the equipment involved may reasonably be expected to meet the requirements of this section for a period of at least three years under the described conditions of operation. The certification required by this section shall describe with certainty the appara covered thereby, and shall include a brief statement of the engineering tests upon which such certification is based and the results thereof. Field strength measurements in such tests shall be made in accordance with \$ 18.143.

(e) No regular renewal of certification is required for equipment covered in paragraph (c) of this section. The certification required in paragraph (d) d this section shall be renewed at interval of three years. Notwithstanding the above provisions with respect to renewal of certification, the certification required by paragraph (c) or (d) of this section shall be renewed for particular equipment by such date as the Commiss may specify-if the Commission has reason to believe that the operation of such equipment may be inconsistent with provisions of this part or the source of interference to radio communication.

CIT

fre

### § 18.142 Operation on unassigned fre quencies.

A station license is not required for the operation of medical diathermy the general conditions of operation set out in the certification required in ragraph (b) of this section, and meets the following conditions:

(a) The equipment used in such operation shall be provided with a rectified and filtered plate power supply, power line filters and shall be provided with inficient shielding so that the emission of radio frequency energy generated by ch operation, including spurious and harmonic emissions, shall not exceed a strength of fifteen microvolts per meter at a distance of 1,000 feet or more from the medical diathermy equipment on frequencies other than those specified in 18.141(a) under any conditions of oper-

(b) There shall be affixed to each unit of equipment so operated, or posted in the room in which such operation occurs, a dated certification of a competent . engineer, or a dated certificate or name plate of the manufacturer of the equipment setting forth the general conditions under which such equipment should be operated and certifying that under the described conditions of operation the requirements of this section may reasonably be expected to be met for a period of at least 3 years. The certification required by this section shall describe with certainty the equipment covered thereby, and shall include a brief statement of the engineering tests upon which the certification is based and the results thereof. Field strength measurements in such tests shall be made in accordance with the provisions of § 18.143.

T 2

cer-

atus

uip-

ap-

gned

10 (d

ted a

of the

which

d and

70lve

et the

period

cribed

tiffes.

Il de-

aratus

a brief

nd the

easure-

in ac-

Acation

ered in

he cer-

(d) of

itervali

ng the

renewi

required

equip-

ion has

ation d

ent with

ource of

ation.

med fre

uired for

iathermy

(c) The certification required in paragraph (b) of this section shall be renewed every 3 years: Provided, That such certification shall be renewed for particular equipment by such earlier date as the Commission may specify if the Commission has reason to believe that the operation of such equipment may be inconsistent with the provisions of this part or a source of interference to radio communication.

§ 18.143 Measurement of field strength.

Measurements to determine the field strength of radio frequency energy generated by medical diathermy equipment shall be made in accordance with standard engineering procedures and shall include the following:

(a) An approved type of field strength meter using loop pickup shall be used for measurements on frequencies below and including 18 Mc/s, and such a meter with a doublet antenna shall be used for measurements for frequencies above 18 Mc/s. Appropriate techniques shall be resorted to for measurements in the microwave region of the spectrum.

(b) The field strength at 1,000 feet from the medical diathermy equipment, or at any other point at which it becomes necessary to determine such field strength shall be determined by measurements at approximately 100foot intervals along 5 radials approximately 72° apart, provided that additional measurements shall be taken

equipment on frequencies other than when necessary in particular cases, those specified in §18.141(a) provided An average curve shall be drawn such operation is in accordance with through the points obtained for each operated conditions of operation radial and then either (1) the foldar radial and then either (1) the field strength at 1,000 feet taken from the curve or (2) the curve extended to the 1,000-foot point to obtain the field strength at that point. If points of measurement along a radial are such that marked changes of field strength over short distances are noted because of standing waves, multipaths, etc., continuous measurements shall be made along any such radial at points 100 feet apart in order to obtain average values for such points.

(c) The field strength specified in this section refers to the maximum field strength regardless of polarization, measured at a height of 12 feet above the immediate terrain or at such lower height at which the field strength may exceed that at 12 feet.

(d) If due to the location of equipment in a large city, or for some other reason, measurements as outlined above are impractical because of shadows or shielding of large buildings or other objects, every effort should be made to obtain necessary measurements at clear locations such as atop adjacent buildings, etc., with the measurements cor-rected to the height specified in paragraph (c) of this section in accordance with best available engineering information.

### § 18.144 Procedure for type approval.

(a) Manufacturers of medical diathermy equipment designed to operate on the frequencies specified in §18.141 (a) may submit units of such equipment to this Commission for type approval upon the grant of request therefor made in writing by the manufacturer to the Secretary of the Commission. Such a request will not be granted unless at least 5 units of the model to be submitted are scheduled for manufacture and the manufacturer agrees to bear all forwarding and return charges in connection with the shipment of the unit to be tested between the Federal Communications Commission, Laboratory Division, Laurel, Maryland, and the manufacturer.

(b) Any such equipment which is submitted will be tested and a certificate of type approval will be issued to the manufacturer for each type of equipment which meets the following tests:

(1) The frequency at all times during the tests below shall be maintained within 70% of the tolerance specified in § 18.141(a).

(i) From a cold start the machine will be operated continuously at full load for 6 hours, except that machines classified as portable will be subject to a 2-hour test.

(ii) From a cold start the machine will be operated at no load for 5 minutes and then the frequency deviation determined over a normal treatment cycle. A treatment cycle will be simulated by artificial varying loads and varying settings of the resonance and other operating controls. Similar treatment cycle tests will be conducted after periods of continuous full load operations up to six

hours (2 hours for portable operation) to determine the maximum deviation. The number of such tests normally will be determined by the results of test (i): Provided, however, That equipment designed to operate on the frequencies set forth in § 18.141(a) may be granted type approval regardless of frequency stability, provided such equipment meets the other requirements hereof and contains a power cut-off mechanism which is effective in rendering the machine inoperative when the deviation from the assigned frequency exceeds 70 percent of the tolerance provided for.

(2) The equipment must be designed to prevent the emission of spurious and harmonic radiations to the extent required in § 18.141(b).

(3) The electrical and mechanical components of the machine and their installation must be such as to give reasonable assurance of compliance with the requirements of permissible frequency tolerance for at least 5 years.

Norm: Medical diathermy equipment operated on 915 Mc/s, 2450 Mc/s, 5800 Mc/s or 22,125 Mc/s will be eligible for type approval upon a determination by the Chief Engineer of compliance with the requirements of the Commission's public notice and order of December 26, 1946, which requirements are set forth in § 18.14.

### § 18.145 Effect of certificate of type ap-· proval.

A certificate of type approval con-stitutes a recognition that on the basis of the tests made the equipment appears to have the capability of functioning in accordance with the provisions of § 18.141 (a) and (b) provided such equipment is properly constructed, maintained and operated, and no change whatsoever is made in the construction of equipment sold under the Certificate of Type Approval issued by the Commission except on specific approval by the Commission to any changes made.

### § 18.146 Withdrawal of certificate of type approval.

(a) A certificate of type approval may be withdrawn if the type of equipment for which it was issued proves defective in service and under usual conditions of maintenance and operation such equipment cannot be relied on to meet the conditions set forth in this part for the operation of the type of equipment involved, or if any change whatsoever is made in the construction of equipment sold under the certificate of type approval issued by the Commission, without the specific prior approval of the Commission.

(b) The procedure for withdrawal of a certificate of type approval shall be the same as that prescribed for revocation of a radio station license pursuant to the provisions of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended.

(c) In the case of withdrawal of a certificate of type approval the manu-facturer shall make no further sale of equipment under such certificate.

(d) When a certificate of type approval has been withdrawn for unauthorized changes or for failure to comply with technical requirements, the Commission will consider that fact in determining whether the manufacturer in question is eligible to receive any new certificate of type approval.

## Subpart F—RF Stabilized Arc Welders § 18.181 Technical specifications.

(a) The requirements of this part with respect to electric arc welding devices using radio frequency energy is

suspended, subject to the provisions of paragraphs (b)-(e) of this section, until action is completed in the Docket No. 11467 proceeding with respect to these

devices.

(b) In the event of interference from electric arc welding devices using radio frequency energy to any authorized radio service, steps to remedy such interference shall promptly be taken (except that, in case of interference to receivers arising from direct intermediate frequency pickup by such receivers of the fundamental frequency emissions of certified electric arc welding equipment using radio frequency energy, this provision with respect to interference shall not apply).

(c) Equipment manufactured after September 1, 1952 shall be subject to the same technical limitations and standards as set forth for industrial heating equipment in §§ 18.101 to 18.108, inclusive, except that such equipment need not be operated within a shielded room or space but in lieu thereof shall be operated with sufficient shielding to

limit the radiation to the value prescribed in § 18.102.

(d) Radio frequency stabilized electric arc welding equipment designed for operation on ISM frequencies may be type approved and operated in accordance with the provisions of § 18.261(c).

(e) Broad band type of emissions from arc welding equipment shall be measured by an instrument having performance characteristics similar to the "Proposed American Standards Specification for a Radio Noise Meter—0.15 to 25 Megacycles/second" dated March 1950, published by the American Standards Association Committee on Radio Electrical Coordination C63. Quasipeak values of field strength shall be measured and used in determining compliance with § 18.102. Instruments not having characteristics similar to the above-mentioned standards may be used provided suitable correlation factors are used to adjust the field strength readings to values which would be obtained with an instrument having the desired characteristics.

### § 18.182 Certification requirements.

(a) The certification required by \$18.101 may be based upon field strength measurements made by the manufacturer of the equipment at locations other

than the one where the equipment is in use provided such certification includes a statement by the operator of the equipment that the equipment covered thereby has been installed and is being operated in conformity to the instructions issued by the manufacturer.

(b) The certificate required for RF stabilized arc welders shall be executed by an engineer skilled in making and interpreting field strength measurements. The Commission may require such engineer to provide proof of his

qualifications.

(c) The certificate for an RF stabilized arc welder measured at the location where it is in use shall contain the following information:

(1) Type and serial number, or other positive identification, of the welder be-

ing certificated.

(2) Conditions under which the welder shall be operated and maintained.

(3) Brief description of the engineering tests and a summary of the measured data upon which the certificate is based.

(4) Date the measurements were

made.

(5) A statement certifying that the welder does meet and may reasonably be expected to continue to meet the requirements of this part.

(6) Date of certification.

(7) Signature of certifying engineer.(8) Name and address of employer of certifying engineer, if any.

(9) If the certificate is based on measurement of a prototype at some

other location:

(i) Detailed installation instructions which will insure that the welder may reasonably be expected to comply with the radiation limits in § 18.102, and

(ii) A statement signed by the person responsible for the operation of the welder, attesting that it has been installed in accordance with the installation instructions attached to this certificate.

### § 18.183 Location of certificate.

In general the certificate shall be attached to the equipment. Alternatively the certificate may be placed at any location where it will be conveniently available for inspection by authorized representatives of the Commission, provided there is attached to the equipment a notice stating where the certificate is located.

## Subpart H—Miscellaneous Equipment

### § 18.261 Miscellaneous equipment.

(a) The operation without a license of miscellaneous equipment, as defined in § 18.3(d), generating rado frequency power of 500 watts or less, shall be in compliance with the provisions of this part for medical diathermy apparatus.

(b) Operation of such equipment gen. erating radiofrequency power in excess of 500 watts shall be in compliance with the requirements for medical diatherny apparatus except that the maximum n diated field permitted shall be increased as the square root of the ratio of the generated power to 500 watts: Provided That the radiated field shall in no case exceed the fields permitted industrial heating apparatus: And provided fur. ther, That equipment used in predom. inantly residential areas and operating on frequencies below 1,000 Mc/s shall no be permitted the increase in field with power as indicated in this paragraph but shall be subject to the restrictions contained in this paragraph for diathermy equipment.

(c) Miscellaneous equipment, as defined in § 18.3(d), may be type approved under procedures similar to that for diathermy equipment with such changes in the above procedure as may be required because of the nature of the particular

equipment involved.

(d) For the purpose of field strength measurements, the location of the miscellaneous equipment may be considered to be the actual physical location of such equipment or, where several such units are grouped within a circle of 200 feet radius or less, the several units may, at the election of the certifying engineer, be considered as a single unit, the local tion of which will be the center of the smallest enclosing circle: Provided, how. ever, That if the certification includes more than one unit, the distance of 1,000 feet at which the maximum permissible radiation is determined shall be decreased by an amount equivalent to the radius of the circle encompassing the several units.

(e) It shall be the responsibility of the operator to have the equipment recertfied when changes have been made that might increase the radiation beyond the

specified limits.

### § 18.262 Existing epilation equipment

The provisions of this part shall not be applicable until June 30, 1954 to epilation equipment, which uses radio frequency energy, manufactured before December 31, 1950, and shall not be applicable until December 31, 1955 for such equipment manufactured between December 31, 1950 and June 30, 1953: Provided, That the foregoing provisions of this section shall be applicable only if such steps as may be necessary are promptly taken to eliminate interference to authorized radio services resulting from the operation of equipment manufactured prior to the respective dates set forth in this section.

[F.R. Doc. 63-12222; Filed, Nov. 21, 1963; 8:45 a.m.]